Stem Cell Biology and Regenerative Medicine

Lucas G. Chase Mohan C. Vemuri *Editors*

Mesenchymal Stem Cell Therapy



Stem Cell Biology and Regenerative Medicine

Series Editor Kursad Turksen, Ph.D. kturksen@ohri.ca

For further volumes: http://www.springer.com/series/7896

Lucas G. Chase • Mohan C. Vemuri Editors

Mesenchymal Stem Cell Therapy



Editors Lucas G. Chase Cellular Dynamics International, Inc. Madison, WI, USA

Mohan C. Vemuri Stem Cells and Regenerative Medicine Life Technologies Frederick, MD, USA

ISBN 978-1-62703-199-8 ISBN 978-1-62703-200-1 (eBook) DOI 10.1007/978-1-62703-200-1 Springer New York Heidelberg Dordrecht London

Library of Congress Control Number: 2012951291

© Springer Science+Business Media New York 2013

This work is subject to copyright. All rights are reserved by the Publisher, whether the whole or part of the material is concerned, specifically the rights of translation, reprinting, reuse of illustrations, recitation, broadcasting, reproduction on microfilms or in any other physical way, and transmission or information storage and retrieval, electronic adaptation, computer software, or by similar or dissimilar methodology now known or hereafter developed. Exempted from this legal reservation are brief excerpts in connection with reviews or scholarly analysis or material supplied specifically for the purpose of being entered and executed on a computer system, for exclusive use by the purchaser of the work. Duplication of this publication or parts thereof is permitted only under the provisions of the Copyright Law of the Publisher's location, in its current version, and permission for use must always be obtained from Springer. Permissions for use may be obtained through RightsLink at the Copyright Clearance Center. Violations are liable to prosecution under the respective Copyright Law.

The use of general descriptive names, registered names, trademarks, service marks, etc. in this publication does not imply, even in the absence of a specific statement, that such names are exempt from the relevant protective laws and regulations and therefore free for general use.

While the advice and information in this book are believed to be true and accurate at the date of publication, neither the authors nor the editors nor the publisher can accept any legal responsibility for any errors or omissions that may be made. The publisher makes no warranty, express or implied, with respect to the material contained herein.

Printed on acid-free paper

Humana Press is a brand of Springer Springer is part of Springer Science+Business Media (www.springer.com)

Preface

Over the past decade, significant efforts have been made to develop stem cell-based therapies for difficult-to-treat diseases. Multipotent mesenchymal stromal cells, also referred to as mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs), appear to hold great promise in regard to a regenerative cell-based therapy for the treatment of these diseases. Currently, more than 200 clinical trials are under way worldwide exploring the use of MSCs for the treatment of a wide range of disorders including bone, cartilage and tendon damage, myocardial infarction, graft-versus-host disease, Crohn's disease, diabetes, multiple sclerosis, critical limb ischemia, and many others (http://www.clinicaltrials.gov/).

MSCs were first identified by Friendenstein and colleagues as an adherent stromal cell population within the bone marrow with the ability to form clonogenic colonies in vitro. In regard to the basic biology associated with MSCs, there has been tremendous progress towards understanding this cell population's phenotype and function from a range of tissue sources. Despite enormous progress and an overall increased understanding of MSCs at the molecular and cellular level, several critical questions remain to be answered in regard to the use of these cells in therapeutic applications. Clinically, both autologous and allogenic approaches for the transplantation of MSCs are being explored. Several of the processing steps needed for the clinical application of MSCs, including isolation from various tissues, scalable in vitro expansion, cell banking, dose preparation, quality control parameters, delivery methods, and numerous others, are being extensively studied. Despite a significant number of ongoing clinical trials, none of the current therapeutic approaches have, at this point, become a standard-of-care treatment. Although exceptionally promising, the clinical translation of MSC-based therapies is still a work in progress.

The extensive number of ongoing clinical trials is expected to provide a clearer path forward for the realization and implementation of MSCs in regenerative medicine. Towards this end, reviews of current clinical trial results and discussions of relevant topics in association with the clinical application of MSCs are compiled in this book from some of the leading researchers in this exciting and rapidly advancing field. Although not absolutely all inclusive, we hope the chapters in this book can promote and enable a better understanding of the translation of MSCs from bench to bedside and inspire researchers to further explore this promising and quickly evolving field.

Madison, WI, USA Frederick, MD, USA Lucas G. Chase Mohan C. Vemuri

Contents

1	Scaling-up Ex Vivo Expansion of Mesenchymal Stem/StromalCells for Cellular TherapiesF. Dos Santos, P.Z. Andrade, C.L. da Silva, and J.M.S. Cabral	1
2	Mesenchymal Stromal Cell Mechanisms of Immunomodulation and Homing J. Barminko, A. Gray, T. Maguire, R. Schloss, and M.L. Yarmush	15
3	Mesenchymal Stem Cell Exosomes: The Future MSC-Based Therapy? Ruenn Chai Lai, Ronne Wee Yeh Yeo, Soon Sim Tan, Bin Zhang, Yijun Yin, Newman Siu Kwan Sze, Andre Choo, and Sai Kiang Lim	39
4	The Biology of Mesenchymal Stem Cells in Health and Disease and Its Relevance to MSC-Based Cell Delivery Therapies Catherine M. Browne, Tung-Liang Chung, and Kerry Atkinson	63
5	Pulmonary Clinical Applications for Mesenchymal Stem Cells D. Chambers and P. Hopkins	87
6	Stem Cell Therapy for Bone Disorders Elizabeth Rosado Balmayor, and Martijn van Griensven	101
7	Mesenchymal Stem Cell Therapies for Bone and Tendon Conditions Mark Young and Michael R. Doran	117
8	Mesenchymal Stromal Cells and the Repair of Cartilage Tissue Michael R. Doran and Mark Young	145
9	Mesenchymal Stem Cells and Haematopoietic Stem Cell Culture Matthew M. Cook	161

10	Mesenchymal Stem Cells for Treatment and Prevention of Graft-Versus-Host Disease and Graft Failure After Hematopoietic Stem Cell Transplantation and Future Challenges Olle Ringdén	173
11	Mesenchymal Stromal Cell Therapy in Crohn's Disease Ilse Molendijk, Daan W. Hommes, and Marjolijn Duijvestein	207
12	Application of Mesenchymal Stem Cells in Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis Josep Gamez	217
13	Mesenchymal Stem Cell Therapy for Heart Disease Massimiliano Gnecchi and Elisabetta Cervio	241
14	Advances in Lentiviral Vector-based Cell Therapy with Mesenchymal Stem Cells Lajos Baranyi and Boro Dropulic	271
15	Genetically Engineered Mesenchymal Stem Cells for Cell and Gene Therapy Yunjoon Jung and Jan A. Nolta	321
16	Optimal Tissue Sources of Mesenchymal Stromal Cells for Clinical Applications Celena Heazlewood and Kerry Atkinson	355
17	Regulatory Considerations Applicable to Manufacturing of Human Placenta-Derived Mesenchymal Stromal Cells (MSC) Used in Clinical Trials in Australia and Comparison to USA and European Regulatory Frameworks Nina Ilic, Dalia Khalil, Sonia Hancock, and Kerry Atkinson	373
18	Mesenchymal Stem Cell Therapy for Peripheral Vascular Diseases Anjan K. Das, Pawan K. Gupta, C.H. Anoop, Sudha Balasubramanian, and Anish S. Majumdar	405
19	Mesenchymal Stromal Cells in the Clinic: What Do the Clinical Trials Say? Vivek Tanavde and Mohan C. Vemuri	423
Abo	out the Editors	435
Ind	ex	437

Contributors

P.Z. Andrade Department of Bioengineering and IBB-Institute for Biotechnology and Bioengineering, Instituto Superior Técnico (IST), Lisboa, Portugal

C.H. Anoop Stempeutics Research Private Limited, Akshay Tech Park, Whitefield, Bangalore, India

Kerry Atkinson Stem Cell Biology, Regenerative Medicine and Novel Cancer Therapies Laboratory, Mater Medical Research Institute, Mater Health Services, South Brisbane, QLD, Australia

Sudha Balasubramanian Stempeutics Research Private Limited, Akshay Tech Park, Whitefield, Bangalore, India

Elizabeth Rosado Balmayor Institute for Experimental Oncology and Therapy Research, Klinikum rechts der Isar, Technical University Munich, Munich, Germany ethris GmbH, Martinsried, Germany

Lajos Baranyi Lentigen Corporation, Gaithersburg, MD, USA

J. Barminko Department of Biomedical Engineering, Rutgers University, Piscataway, NJ, USA

Catherine M. Browne Stem Cell Biology, Regenerative Medicine and Novel Cancer Therapies Laboratory, Mater Medical Research Institute, Mater Health Services, South Brisbane, QLD, Australia

J.M.S. Cabral Department of Bioengineering and IBB-Institute for Biotechnology and Bioengineering, Instituto Superior Técnico (IST), Lisboa, Portugal

Elisabetta Cervio Cardiothoracic and Vascular Department - Laboratory of Experimental Cardiology for Cell and Molecular Therapy, Fondazione I.R.C.C.S. Policlinico San Matteo, Pavia, Italy

Cardiothoracic and Vascular Department, Laboratory of Experimental Cardiology for Cell and Molecular Therapy, Fondazione I.R.C.C.S. Policlinico San Matteo, Pavia, Italy **D. Chambers** Queensland Lung Transplant Service, The Prince Charles Hospital, Brisbane, QLD, Australia

Andre Choo Bioprocessing Technology Institute, Singapore

Tung-Liang Chung Stem Cell Biology, Regenerative Medicine and Novel Cancer Therapies Laboratory, Mater Medical Research Institute, Mater Health Services, South Brisbane, QLD, Australia

Matthew M. Cook Biological Therapies Program, Mater Medical Research Institute, South Brisbane, QLD, Australia

Australia and School of Medicine, University of Queensland, Herston, QLD, Australia

Stem Cell Therapies Laboratory, Institute of Health and Biomedical Innovation, Queensland University of Technology, Kelvin Grove, QLD, Australia

F. Dos Santos Department of Bioengineering and IBB-Institute for Biotechnology and Bioengineering, Instituto Superior Técnico (IST), Lisboa, Portugal

C.L. da Silva Department of Bioengineering and IBB-Institute for Biotechnology and Bioengineering, Instituto Superior Técnico (IST), Lisboa, Portugal

Anjan K. Das Stempeutics Research Malaysia Sdn. Bhd., Technology Park, Malaysia, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia

Michael R. Doran Mater Medical Research Institute, South Brisbane, QLD, Australia

Stem Cell Therapies Laboratory, Institute of Health and Biomedical Innovation, Queensland University of Technology, Brisbane, QLD, Australia

Boro Dropulic Lentigen Corporation, Gaithersburg, MD, USA

Marjolijn Duijvestein Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Leiden University Medical Center, Leiden, The Netherlands

Josep Gamez Neurology Department, Hospital Universitari Vall d'Hebron, Institut de Recerca (VHIR), Autonomous University of Barcelona, Barcelona, Spain

Massimiliano Gnecchi Department of Molecular Medicine, University of Pavia, Pavia, Italy

Cardiothoracic and Vascular Department - Laboratory of Experimental Cardiology for Cell and Molecular Therapy, Fondazione I.R.C.C.S. Policlinico San Matteo, Pavia, Italy

A. Gray Department of Biomedical Engineering, Rutgers University, Piscataway, NJ, USA

Martijn van Griensven Institute for Experimental Trauma Surgery, Clinic for Trauma Surgery, Klinikum rechts der Isar, Technical University Munich, Munich, Germany

Pawan K. Gupta Stempeutics Research Private Limited, Akshay Tech Park, Whitefield, Bangalore, India

Sonia Hancock Mater Medical Research Institute, Brisbane, QLD, Australia

Celena Heazlewood Mater Medical Research Institute, Brisbane, QLD, Australia University of Queensland, Brisbane, QLD, Australia

Daan W. Hommes Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Leiden, The Netherlands

P. Hopkins Queensland Lung Transplant Service, The Prince Charles Hospital, Brisbane, QLD, Australia

Nina Ilic Mater Health Services, Brisbane, QLD, Australia

Yunjoon Jung Department of Biomedical Engineering and Stem Cell Program and Institute for Regenerative Cures, University of California, Sacramento, CA, USA

Dalia Khalil Mater Medical Research Institute, Brisbane, QLD, Australia

Ruenn Chai Lai Institute of Medical Biology, Singapore

Sai Kiang Lim Institute of Medical Biology, Singapore

Department of Surgery, YLL School of Medicine, Singapore

T. Maguire Department of Biomedical Engineering, Rutgers University, Piscataway, NJ, USA

Anish S. Majumdar Stempeutics Research Private Limited, Akshay Tech Park, Whitefield, Bangalore, India

Ilse Molendijk Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Leiden University Medical Center, Leiden, The Netherlands

Jan A. Nolta Department of Biomedical Engineering, University of California, Sacramento, CA, USA

Division of Hematology/Oncology, Department of Internal Medicine, University of California, Sacramento, CA, USA

Stem Cell Program and Institute for Regenerative Cures, University of California, Sacramento, CA, USA

Olle Ringdén Center for Allogeneic Stem Cell Transplantation and Division of Clinical Immunology, Karolinska University Hospital Huddinge, Karolinska Institutet, Stockholm, Sweden

R. Schloss Department of Biomedical Engineering, Rutgers University, Piscataway, NJ, USA

Newman Siu Kwan Sze School of Biological Sciences, Nanyang Technological University, Singapore

Soon Sim Tan Institute of Medical Biology, Singapore

Vivek Tanavde Bioinformatics Institute, Agency for Science Technology & Research (A*STAR), Matrix, Singapore

Mohan C. Vemuri Primary and Stem Cell Systems, Life Technologies, Frederick, MD, USA

M.L. Yarmush Department of Biomedical Engineering, Rutgers University, Piscataway, NJ, USA

Ronne Wee Yeh Yeo Institute of Medical Biology, Singapore

National University of Singapore, Graduate School for Integrative Sciences and Engineering, Singapore

Yijun Yin Institute of Medical Biology, Singapore

Mark Young Mater Medical Research Institute, South Brisbane, QLD, AustraliaQsportsmedicine, Spring Hill, QLD, Australia

Bin Zhang Institute of Medical Biology, Singapore

Chapter 1 Scaling-up Ex Vivo Expansion of Mesenchymal Stem/Stromal Cells for Cellular Therapies

F. Dos Santos, P.Z. Andrade, C.L. da Silva, and J.M.S. Cabral

Abstract The significantly large cell doses required in clinical trials with mesenchymal stem/stromal cells (MSC) demand for an efficient production of clinicalscale cell numbers. However, traditional cell culture techniques present several limitations making them unsuitable for the production of large numbers of MSC. Moreover, monitoring and control of MSC expansion are critical to provide a safe and reliable cell product for clinical settings. Bioprocess engineering, in particular bioreactors, offers the adequate tools to develop and optimize an efficient, costeffective, and easily scalable culture system for the large-scale expansion of human MSC for cellular therapy.

Keywords Mesenchymal stem/stromal cells • Expansion • Bioreactors • Scale-up • Cellular therapy

1.1 Introduction

In recent years, the intense research on the multilineage differentiation potential and immunomodulatory properties of human mesenchymal stem/stromal cells (MSC) have indicated that these cells can be used to treat a range of clinical conditions including immunological disorders and degenerative diseases. Consequently, the number of registered clinical trials with MSC has been steadily increasing recently and include a wide variety of conditions namely hemato-oncological

F.D. Santos • P.Z. Andrade • C.L. da Silva (🖂) • J.M.S. Cabral

Department of Bioengineering and IBB-Institute for Biotechnology and Bioengineering, Instituto Superior Técnico (IST), Avenida Rovisco Pais 1, Lisboa 1049-001, Portugal e-mail: claudia_lobato@ist.utl.pt

diseases, bone and cartilage defects, myocardial infarction, autoimmune diseases, and neurological disorders, among others [1].

However, the high cell doses required for MSC clinical applications $(0.4-9 \times 10^6 \text{ cells/kg [2]})$ represent a major challenge for the field of Stem Cell Bioengineering. In order to meet the approval of regulatory agencies (FDA, EMA), clinical-scale MSC expansion protocols must meet the requirements for Good Manufacturing Practices (GMP) and be a reliable, reproducible, and efficient process able to generate large numbers of a safe and clinically effective cell product.

1.2 Traditional Clinical-Scale Expansion of MSC

Traditionally, the culture of MSC has been performed using standard plastic (i.e., polystyrene) tissue culture flasks. However, these static systems present several limitations: (a) cell productivity for adherent cells is normally limited to the area available in each flask; (b) culture parameters (pH, dissolved O_2) are difficult to monitor and control; and (c) extensive handling and labor hours are required for cell culture processing (i.e., medium renewal, cell passaging). In addition, static culture systems lead to the formation of concentration gradients of nutrients/metabolites/ growth factors, temperature, pH, and dissolved O_2 that can affect cell proliferation throughout time in culture.

Moreover, at a clinical scale, the high cell doses applied to patients require considerably long culture times (up to 4 weeks) and a significantly high number of culture flasks. On the other hand, clinical-scale MSC expansion has been traditionally performed using Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Medium (DMEM) supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum (FBS), from special batches that are highly controlled and approved for the use in clinical trials [2]. Consequently, large volumes of culture medium and FBS are needed throughout the entire cell expansion period.

Additionally, the characteristic tissue culture flask design, with a high headspace ratio *per* flask, together with the limited available cell growth surface area, makes it necessary to have a considerably large number of incubators to house all the required culture flasks for a clinical-scale expansion of MSC. All these factors, in addition to the high maintenance costs of a GMP-compliant facility, result in a large total expansion process cost, which could represent a major economical hurdle for the approval of a systematic use of MSC-based therapies by healthcare systems worldwide.

1.2.1 Alternative Static Culture Systems

With the aim of reducing the required space in the incubators for large-scale expansion of adherent cells, static devices consisting of stacking tissue culture surfaces, such as Cell Factories (Nunc) [3] and CellSTACK (Corning) [4], have been developed (Fig. 1.1). Additionally, these systems can be integrated with culture medium 1 Scaling-up Ex Vivo Expansion of Mesenchymal Stem...



Fig. 1.1 Culture systems for the expansion of human MSC as an alternative to standard tissue culture flasks. (a) cell factory. (b) stirred tank bioreactor. (c) fixed-/packed-bed bioreactor. (d) rotating wall vessel bioreactor. (e) wave bioreactor

reservoirs in a closed system to reduce culture manipulation needs. Cell culture bags, permeable to gases, offer the alternative for a closed culture system, although are usually more routinely used for non-adherent cells. Nonetheless, a few systems have also been adapted for adherent cell cultures by specific treatments of the inner surfaces (VueLifeTM AC Cell Culture Bags, American Fluoroseal Corporation). Petaka3G

(Discovery Scientific) is another cell culture device for adherent mammalian cells with a Gas Transfer Quenching SystemTM (Fig. 1.1) that enables cell culture without a CO₂ humidified incubator, thus allowing for ex vivo cell in culture transport. Another strategy was followed by Madj and collaborators who were able to successfully expand human MSC for 9 weeks using a dynamically enlarging culture surface, thus avoiding cell proliferation arrest due to cell confluency [5].

1.2.2 Expansion of MSC in Bioreactor Systems

The growing need of clinical-scale numbers of MSC for therapeutic applications requires a large-scale, fully monitored, and controlled bioreactor culture system for MSC production. Moreover, the design and optimization of different bioreactor systems allow for the expansion or differentiation of MSC accordingly to clinical needs. For Tissue Engineering settings, culture on different biomaterial scaffolds and under specific culture conditions can direct MSC differentiation to particular lineages of interest. On the other hand, the use of bioreactor systems for Cellular Therapy has different requirements. The main objective is typically to promote cell proliferation (rather than differentiation), while maintaining intrinsic MSC properties (i.e., immunomodulatory potential, multilineage differentiative potential). It is also necessary to harvest cells after achieving the required expansion levels since most of the MSC used in clinical settings targeting multiple organ systems have been infused intravenously [1].

1.2.3 Expansion of MSC in Stirred Bioreactor Systems

Through efficient mixing, stirred bioreactor systems enable the formation of a homogeneous macro-environment, thus eliminating gradients of nutrient/metabolite and gas concentrations and thereby creating a more favorable microenvironment for cell expansion. These systems can be operated with different feeding modes, such as batch, fed-batch, or continuous mode (using a perfusion system with cell retention). Moreover, advanced bioreactor systems allow for full monitoring and control of several culture parameters such as agitation, pH, and dissolved oxygen concentration (Fig. 1.1), which can be optimized to maximize cell number output. Disposable stirred bioreactor systems have been developed that, in combination with a fully controlled operation, would meet the standards for production of clinical-grade MSC according to GMP for Cellular Therapy settings.

As anchorage-dependent cells, MSC require a support for cellular adhesion, such as microcarriers, for an efficient culture under stirred conditions. Even though a recent report demonstrated that the expansion of human MSC into 3D spheroids enhance MSC anti-inflammatory properties [6], this type of culture requires a close monitoring and control of aggregate size in order to avoid cell necrosis, due to limitations of nutrient and oxygen transfer to the inner core of spheroids, and to avoid unwanted cell differentiation, since this culture configuration has been shown to enhance multilineage MSC differentiation efficiency [7].

1.2.4 Microcarriers

Since first used by van Wezel in 1967 [8], microcarriers have been developed for culturing anchorage-dependent animal cells in stirred systems, either for cell cultivation targeting cells as a product [9–12] or towards the production of recombinant proteins [13]. Microcarriers present several advantages for cell culture including a large surface area to volume ratio (that allows for high adherent cell density cultures in a reduced medium volume), easy scalability, and simple cell harvesting. Hence, the use of an optimized microcarrier-based culture system can be crucial to reduce cell expansion process costs.

With an average diameter within the range of 100 and 400 μ m, microcarriers can be classified by their structure and composition. Microporous (solid) microcarriers (pore size <10 μ m) allow the formation of microenvironments that may be important for cell expansion (only attached on the surface) and/or differentiation, while macroporous microcarriers (pore size >20 μ m) have a 3D structure that creates an environment that may favor cell expansion, for example, by mimicking an in vivo stem cell niche. Moreover, cells growing inside macroporous microcarriers might potentially be protected from shear stress caused by agitation and aeration that can be prejudicial for cell expansion or induce cell differentiation.

Nonporous microcarriers are also an alternative support for adherent cell culture. These include 2D surfaces, such as NUNC 2D MicroHex[™] microcarriers, and 3D microcarriers usually made of polystyrene. In order to improve cell adhesion, these nonporous microcarriers are usually coated with common extracellular matrix proteins. In fact, SoloHill Engineering, Inc., a lead company in microcarrier production, offers a wide variety of animal protein-containing and animal protein-free microcarriers for anchorage-dependent cell culture.

The choice of the type of microcarrier to be used is closely related to the bioreactor design. High-density microcarriers are more suitable for fixed-bed/packed-bed perfusion systems, while stirred bioreactors require low-density microcarriers to generate a homogeneous suspension culture (Fig. 1.1). Another important issue is the protocol to detach cells from microcarriers, which is particularly crucial in Cellular Therapy settings where a single cell suspension has to be obtained for infusion. Some of the core materials used in microcarriers allow for a complete digestion with appropriate enzymes, such as *Cultispher-S*[®] [10] with trypsin or Cytodex with dextranase [14]. On the contrary, cell harvest from nonporous crosslinked polystyrene microcarriers, more appropriate for a GMP-compliant expansion compared to animal-derived microcarriers, require incubation with an enzyme and a subsequent filtration step to separate cells from microcarriers (i.e., made of polystyrene, dextran). However, a prolonged exposure to a proteolytic enzyme may result in cell damage, particularly in terms of membrane receptors, and affect final characteristics of the cellular product. Consequently, other alternatives are currently being studied, such as microcarriers coated with thermosensitive polymers that allow cell detachment with a small temperature variation [15].

The phenomenon of cell bead-to-bead transfer described by several groups [16, 17] reveals another important advantage of using a microcarrier-based culture system. The ability to continuously increase the available surface area for cell expansion by simply adding fresh microcarriers, thus avoiding several cycles of potentially damaging enzymatic cell detachment and further seeding, is an advantage of a microcarrier-based culture system as compared to the standard tissue culture flask-based cell expansion.

1.2.5 Spinner Flask

Most studies of MSC cultivation in stirred systems have been performed in spinner flasks using microcarriers. Normally built in glass or plastic with a magnetic stirrer shaft, spinner flasks are available in different sizes, which allows for scalability from a few milliliters up to several liters (Fig. 1.1). Hence, spinner flasks are an ideal agitated system for laboratory-scale studies of different culture parameters, such as microcarrier type, agitation and feeding schemes, and cellular expansion kinetics.

The initial step of cell adhesion is a crucial step in microcarrier-based culture systems under stirred conditions, and it is dependent on cell source, microcarrier type, seeding method chosen, and culture medium used. For instance, Frauenschuh et al. observed that after 6 h of incubation, 80% of porcine bone marrow (BM) MSC adhered to CytodexTM-1 microcarriers [18], while Schop et al. obtained a seeding efficiency of only 57% with human BM MSC using the same microcarriers under serum-containing conditions [17]. Moreover, in the latter study, *CytodexTM-1* microcarriers not only had the best performance in a wide comparison of seeding efficiency for different microcarriers, but also initial cell adhesion was enhanced in lower serum content medium [17]. Microcarrier coating with adhesion-related proteins, such as fibronectin (a major component of FBS), is another strategy to improve cell seeding. Eibes et al. drastically reduced the lag phase of BM MSC expanded in spinner flasks by coating Cultispher-S® microcarriers with FBS, thus obtaining a 100% cell seeding efficiency and promoting immediate MSC proliferation from day 0 [16]. In contrast, the absence of serum seriously impairs the cell attachment step to microcarriers [9]. Therefore, the optimization of the initial cell seeding, either using a more efficient coating of microcarriers or agitation scheme, is of major importance to maximize MSC expansion in stirred systems.

The first MSC expansion studies in spinner flasks were performed with nonhuman MSC (Table 1.1). Although MSC from different species were used, similar cell expansion kinetics was observed and, in all these studies, *Cultispher-S*[®] and *Cytodex*TM-1 microcarriers were shown to be the more efficient for MSC seeding

ner flasks
ı spin
SC ir
М
nonhuman
of
expansion
vivo
ex
f the
(o
Summary
Ξ
Table 1

	Two out we own to f				
Cells	Culture system	Microcarriers	Feeding scheme	Expansion	References
Rat	Stirred plates	Cultispher-S [®] (cross-linked gelatin)	Medium renewal every	8.3-fold	[21]
BM MSC		<i>CytodexTM-1</i> (positively charged dextran) <i>Cytopore^{TM-2}</i> (cross-linked cellulose)	3 days after day 5	no expansion no expansion	
Porcine BM MSC	Spinner flask	Cytodex TM -1	50% renewal every 2 days	$\sim 9 \times 10^{5}$ cells/mL	[18]
	40 mL scale	(positively charged dextran)			
Rabbit BM MSC	Spinner-flask	NA		6.2×10^5 cells/mL	[45]
Rat	Spinner flask	Cultispher-S®	50% renewal on day 3	9×10^5 cells/mL	[20]
ear MSC	100 mL scale	(crosslinked gelatin)			
Goat BM MSC	Spinner flask	Cytodex TM -1	30% renewal + microcarriers	4 PD	[19]
	50 mL scale	(positively charged dextran)	every 3 days		
PD population dout	olings				

and proliferation. In fact, Frauenschuh et al. [18] and Schop et al. [19] used CvtodexTM-1 microcarriers to expand porcine and rat BM MSC, respectively, while *Cultispher-S[®]* microcarriers proved to be efficient in the expansion of rat ear MSC [20]. In terms of feeding regime, each study adopted different medium renewal periods and volumes. Although culture metabolic analysis was not performed for all the studies, Schop et al. demonstrated that frequent feeding was important to prevent cell growth arrest by nutrient limitation or excessive metabolite accumulation. In addition to medium renewal, this team added fresh microcarriers to the culture with the objective of increasing the available surface area and, consequently, to prevent or minimize the formation of cell and bead aggregates [19]. As an alternative to spinner flasks, Yang et al. successfully expanded rat BM MSC in a spin microcarrier culture using stirred plates [21]. However, this type of system is not able to achieve the same level of culture homogeneity as compared to spinner flasks, thus not avoiding the formation of concentration gradients that may affect cell expansion. Even though MSC expansion kinetics usually varies between species [22], these studies provided important information (such as cell seeding on microcarriers and more efficient feeding regimens) for the subsequent studies of human MSC expansion in spinner flasks.

Few reports on human MSC expansion in spinner flasks exist in the literature (Table 1.2). Both BM-derived MSC and adipose-derived stromal/stem cells (ASC) have been used. Based on their previous work, Schop et al. were able to expand human BM MSC up to a cell density of approximately 1.75×10^5 cells/mL using CytodexTM-1 microcarriers and a feeding strategy of 50% medium renewal together with 30% addition of medium containing empty microcarriers every 3 days [17]. Likewise, Eibes et al. used *Cultispher-S[®]* microcarriers pre-coated with FBS to improve initial cell adhesion and successfully reached a cell density of 4.2×10^5 cells/mL (an 8.5-fold increase in total cell number), with a 25% daily medium renewal [16]. Foreseeing an urgent need for the expansion of human MSC for clinical applications in the absence of animal-derived serum, dos Santos et al. were able to adapt a microcarrier-based culture system to xeno-free conditions for the successful expansion of both human BM MSC and adipose-derived stem/stromal cells (ASC) up to 2.0×10^5 cells/mL and 1.4×10^5 cells/mL, respectively [9]. On the other hand, Zhu et al. demonstrated the feasibility to expand human ASC without microcarriers in spinner flasks, by using a framework that sustained collagen/chitosan scaffolds suspended in the spinner flask and achieving a 26-fold increase in total cell number [23].

The easy scalability of a microcarrier-based stirred culture system to large-scale fully controlled bioreactors makes it a very promising approach for the clinical-scale expansion of human MSC. In fact, MSC expansion results obtained thus far with spinner flasks demonstrate that a 1–2 L scale would be sufficient to reach a clinically relevant cell dose for a patient [9]. Moreover, fully controlled stirred bioreactor systems will allow for a more complete optimization of culture parameters (such as dissolved oxygen tension, aeration rate, and pH) when compared to laboratory scale basic spinner flasks [24].

Table 1.2 Si	ummary of the ex v	ivo expansion of human MSC in spinner	- flasks		
Cells	Culture system	Microcarriers	Feeding scheme	Expansion	References
hBM MSC	Spinner flask, 50 mL scale	<i>Cultispher-S®</i> (cross-linked gelatin) pre-coated with FBS	25% daily renewal	4.2×10 ⁵ cells/mL 8.5-fold	[16]
hBM MSC	Spinner flask, 100 mL scale	<i>CytodexTM-1</i> (positively charged dextran)	50% renewal + 30% addition of microcarriers	~1.75×10 ⁵ cells/mL 4.8 PD	[17]
hBM MSC hASC	Spinner flask, 80 mL scale	Plastic pre-coated with CELLStart TM daily renewal	Xeno-free medium, 25% renewal upon day 3	2.0 × 10 ⁵ cells/mL 18-fold 1.4 × 10 ⁵ cells/mL 14-fold	[6]
hASC	Spinner flask	Collagen/chitosan scaffolds Suspended by needles		2.2×10 ⁶ cells/mL 26-fold	[23]

Ψ . . ζ NICI ې با ų, f th

1.2.6 Rotating Wall Vessel

The use of rotating wall vessels (RWV) (Fig. 1.1) for MSC culture has been more focused on Tissue Engineering studies targeting MSC differentiation, rather than MSC expansion. Firstly developed by the National Aeronautics and Space Agency (NASA) with the objective of studying the effect of microgravity on cell/tissue culture, it enables the creation of a low shear microenvironment suitable for the expansion of shear-sensitive cell types. For instance, Sheyn et al. studied the effect of microgravity on MSC osteogenic potential [25], while Frith's group cultured MSC as spheroids and observed an enhancement of osteogenic and adipogenic differentiation [26]. The few studies focusing on MSC expansion in RWV consisted of coculture systems (with hematopoietic stem cells) both from BM [27] and umbilical cord blood (UCB) [28] and resulted in limited levels of MSC expansion.

1.2.7 WAVE BioreactorTM

The WAVE BioreactorTM (GE Healthcare) system is a simple culture system composed by gas-permeable bags on a rocking platform to create a low shear wave fluid dynamics, with high oxygen transfer and a large range of working volumes (0.1 to 500 L) (Fig. 1.1). The WAVE BioreactorTM system also provides a simple and reliable perfusion method using a disposable CellbagTM bioreactor with an integral perfusion filter. In addition, the disposable bags represent an important feature for a GMP-compliant expansion protocol. Although there are no reported applications for MSC expansion, the wave bioreactor system was already shown to efficiently expand tumor-infiltrating lymphocytes in suspension [29] and embryonic feline lung fibroblasts on *CytodexTM-1* microcarriers [30].

1.3 Flow Perfusion Bioreactor Systems

In a perfusion bioreactor, the continuous renewal of medium and its distribution throughout the bioreactor core (cell packing or scaffold) allows for efficient mass transfer rates [31]. Most perfusion bioreactor systems consist of a media reservoir, a pump, and a perfusion cartridge/chamber interconnected by a tubing circuit, allowing medium perfusion directly through the scaffold (which usually fill the whole space of the perfusion chamber) (Fig. 1.1). Moreover, the different possible configurations (column bioreactors, parallel plates, hollow fiber bioreactors, among others) widen the range of materials that can be used for cell cultivation (such as microcarriers or biomaterial scaffolds).

Nonmechanically agitated flow perfusion bioreactors were first used for the expansion of BM and UCB mononuclear cells (MNC) [32–34] in an attempt to mimic the intricate microenvironment of the BM. This system allowed cell-to-cell and cell-to-matrix interactions, which do not take place in suspension culture systems. In fact, perfusion chambers, due to their low-flow nature, better mimic the BM microenvironment by allowing a low-shear environment that promotes the concurrent development of stroma, stem cells, progenitors, precursors, and mature cells from an MNC fraction of BM [33]. In addition, a tubular perfusion bioreactor can be adapted to mimic specific in vivo niches, such as the BM, which can be important for expansion/differentiation studies of MSC [35].

In the literature, the majority of studies whereby MSC were cultured in perfusion systems were focused on the production of tissue engineered constructs. The ability to control important culture parameters (i.e., shear stress and biomaterial scaffolds) that are critical for the creation of an efficient cell differentiation-inducing microenvironment makes perfusion systems a powerful tool for Tissue Engineering. Examples where this system has been modulated in order to promote MSC differentiation include bone grafts [36, 37] and cartilage [38]. In particular, it has been suggested that shear stress higher than 0.1–0.15 dyn/cm² is sufficient to significantly enhance MSC differentiation towards the osteogenic lineage [39], namely by increasing the amount of mineralization and/or the upregulation of osteogenic genes such as osteopontin and osteocalcin [40].

However, once a correct balance between low shear stress (achieved by low flow rates and/or high cross-section area of medium flow) and suitable mass/oxygen transport conditions is found and the correct physical and chemical stimuli of the scaffold has been determined, perfusion bioreactor systems can be a powerful tool for the expansion of MSC for Cellular Therapy.

1.4 Culture and Cell Characterization Tools

The development of large-scale culture systems for the expansion of MSC should take in consideration the integration of culture and cell product analysis tools. A continuous on-line measurement of nutrients (i.e., glucose and glutamine) and metabolites (i.e., lactate and ammonia) can allow for not only adapting the feeding regimen, but can also be used as an indirect method to periodically determine cell number without manual cell sampling. Throughout time in culture, bacteriological and mycoplasma testing should be rigorously performed to guarantee cell product safety. In addition, standardized controls should be implemented to attest the phenotype and functionality (i.e., differentiation potential, immunomodulation, hematopoiesis support, and clonogenicity), as well as safety (i.e., karyotyping assays, transcriptomics, and proteomics) of MSC upon ex vivo culture before for the release of a GMP clinical grade MSC-based product [41].

1.5 Conclusions and Future Challenges

In the near future, a more widespread, cost-effective, and regular use of MSC for Cellular Therapy must be sustained by an efficient, reliable, and reproducible MSC production system. Large-scale bioreactor technology offers significant advantages in terms of cell productivity, culture homogeneity, monitoring, and control. Moreover, in order to be GMP-compliant, the ex vivo expansion of MSC will require clinical-grade media systems, as well as effective standards and methodologies for preclinical safety and efficacy evaluation, product characterization, and process validation and control [42].

The influence of earlier developments in microbial and mammalian cell culture for production of molecular medicines on the development of novel culture systems to be used in the field of Regenerative Medicine is remarkable [43]. The trend towards disposable bioreactors for the biopharmaceutical protein sector (available up to 1000 L) has become very strong, as the cost of cleaning, the risks associated with sterilization, and the amount of effort required for validating the safety of a reusable process are extremely high [44]. Following that trend, there is already disposable stirred-bioreactor technology available (highly controlled and closely-monitored) which is GMP-compliant available for application in Cellular Therapy and Tissue Engineering settings. The integration of such large-scale disposable bioreactors in completely closed culture systems, requiring minimal intervention, together with the development of efficient downstream operations for cell purification, will represent a major advance towards the production of clinical-grade MSC numbers for therapeutic applications.

References

- 1. Ankrum J, Karp JM (2010) Mesenchymal stem cell therapy: two steps forward, one step back. Trends Mol Med 16(5):203–209
- Le Blanc K et al (2008) Mesenchymal stem cells for treatment of steroid-resistant, severe, acute graft-versus-host disease: a phase II study. Lancet 371(9624):1579–1586
- 3. Wolfe M et al (2008) Isolation and culture of bone marrow-derived human multipotent stromal cells (hMSCs). Methods Mol Biol 449:3–25
- 4. Tarte K et al (2010) Clinical-grade production of human mesenchymal stromal cells: occurrence of aneuploidy without transformation. Blood 115(8):1549–1553
- 5. Majd H et al (2009) A novel method of dynamic culture surface expansion improves mesenchymal stem cell proliferation and phenotype. Stem Cells 27(1):200–209
- Bartosh TJ et al (2010) Aggregation of human mesenchymal stromal cells (MSCs) into 3D spheroids enhances their antiinflammatory properties. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 107(31): 13724–13729
- Wang W et al (2009) 3D spheroid culture system on micropatterned substrates for improved differentiation efficiency of multipotent mesenchymal stem cells. Biomaterials 30(14): 2705–2715
- van Wezel AL (1967) Growth of cell-strains and primary cells on micro-carriers in homogeneous culture. Nature 216(5110):64–65

- 1 Scaling-up Ex Vivo Expansion of Mesenchymal Stem...
- 9. dos Santos F et al (2011) Toward a clinical-grade expansion of mesenchymal stem cells from human sources: a microcarrier-based culture system under xeno-free conditions. Tissue Eng C: Methods 17(12):1201–1210
- Fernandes AM et al (2007) Mouse embryonic stem cell expansion in a microcarrier-based stirred culture system. J Biotechnol 132(2):227–236
- Fernandes AM et al (2009) Successful scale-up of human embryonic stem cell production in a stirred microcarrier culture system. Braz J Med Biol Res 42(6):515–522
- 12. Park Y et al (2010) Expansion and hepatic differentiation of rat multipotent adult progenitor cells in microcarrier suspension culture. J Biotechnol 150(1):131–139
- Tharmalingam T et al (2011) Enhanced production of human recombinant proteins from CHO cells grown to high densities in macroporous microcarriers. Mol Biotechnol (DOI: 10.1007/ s12033-011-9401-y)
- 14. Lindskog U et al (1987) Alternatives for harvesting cells grown on microcarriers: effects on subsequent attachment and growth. Dev Biol Stand 66:307–313
- 15. Yang HS et al (2010) Suspension culture of mammalian cells using thermosensitive microcarrier that allows cell detachment without proteolytic enzyme treatment. Cell Transplant 19(9):1123–1132
- Eibes G et al (2010) Maximizing the ex vivo expansion of human mesenchymal stem cells using a microcarrier-based stirred culture system. J Biotechnol 146(4):194–197
- 17. Schop D et al (2009) Expansion of human mesenchymal stromal cells on microcarriers: growth and metabolism. J Tissue Eng Regen Med 4(2):131–140
- Frauenschuh S et al (2007) A microcarrier-based cultivation system for expansion of primary mesenchymal stem cells. Biotechnol Prog 23(1):187–193
- Schop D et al (2008) Expansion of mesenchymal stem cells using a microcarrier-based cultivation system: growth and metabolism. J Tissue Eng Regen Med 2(2–3):126–135
- Sart S, Schneider YJ, Agathos SN (2009) Ear mesenchymal stem cells: an efficient adult multipotent cell population fit for rapid and scalable expansion. J Biotechnol 139(4):291–299
- 21. Yang Y, Rossi FM, Putnins EE (2007) Ex vivo expansion of rat bone marrow mesenchymal stromal cells on microcarrier beads in spin culture. Biomaterials 28(20):3110–3120
- 22. Martinez-Lorenzo MJ et al (2009) Phenotype and chondrogenic differentiation of mesenchymal cells from adipose tissue of different species. J Orthop Res 27(11):1499–1507
- Zhu Y et al (2009) Ex vivo expansion of adipose tissue-derived stem cells in spinner flasks. Biotechnol J 4(8):1198–1209
- 24. dos Santos F (2011) Isolation and ex-vivo expansion of mesenchymal stem cells for supplementation during hematopoietic stem cell transplantation. PhD thesis, Instituto Superior Técnico, Lisboa
- 25. Sheyn D et al (2010) The effect of simulated microgravity on human mesenchymal stem cells cultured in an osteogenic differentiation system: a bioinformatics study. Tissue Eng A 16(11):3403–3412
- 26. Frith JE, Thomson B, Genever PG (2010) Dynamic three-dimensional culture methods enhance mesenchymal stem cell properties and increase therapeutic potential. Tissue Eng C: Methods 16(4):735–749
- 27. Chen X et al (2006) Bioreactor expansion of human adult bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells. Stem Cells 24(9):2052–2059
- Kedong S et al (2010) Simultaneous expansion and harvest of hematopoietic stem cells and mesenchymal stem cells derived from umbilical cord blood. J Mater Sci Mater Med 21(12): 3183–3193
- 29. Sadeghi A et al (2011) Large-scale bioreactor expansion of tumor-infiltrating lymphocytes. J Immunol Methods 364(1–2):94–100
- Hundt B et al (2007) Establishment of a mink enteritis vaccine production process in stirred-tank reactor and wave bioreactor microcarrier culture in 1–10 L scale. Vaccine 25(20):3987–3995
- Zhao F, Ma T (2005) Perfusion bioreactor system for human mesenchymal stem cell tissue engineering: dynamic cell seeding and construct development. Biotechnol Bioeng 91(4):482–493

- Koller MR et al (1993) Expansion of primitive human hematopoietic progenitors in a perfusion bioreactor system with IL-3, IL-6, and stem cell factor. Biotechnology (NY) 11(3):358–363
- Koller MR, Emerson SG, Palsson BO (1993) Large-scale expansion of human stem and progenitor cells from bone marrow mononuclear cells in continuous perfusion cultures. Blood 82(2):378–384
- Palsson BO et al (1993) Expansion of human bone marrow progenitor cells in a high cell density continuous perfusion system. Biotechnology (NY) 11(3):368–372
- 35. Di Maggio N et al (2011) Toward modeling the bone marrow niche using scaffold-based 3D culture systems. Biomaterials 32(2):321–329
- 36. Grayson WL et al (2011) Bioreactor cultivation of functional bone grafts. Methods Mol Biol 698:231–241
- Yeatts AB, Fisher JP (2011) Tubular perfusion system for the long-term dynamic culture of human mesenchymal stem cells. Tissue Eng C: Methods 17(3):337–348
- Alves da Silva ML et al (2011) Chondrogenic differentiation of human bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells in chitosan-based scaffolds using a flow-perfusion bioreactor. J Tissue Eng Regen Med. DOI: 10.1002/term.372
- 39. Li D et al (2009) Effects of flow shear stress and mass transport on the construction of a largescale tissue-engineered bone in a perfusion bioreactor. Tissue Eng A 15(10):2773–2783
- 40. Kreke MR, Huckle WR, Goldstein AS (2005) Fluid flow stimulates expression of osteopontin and bone sialoprotein by bone marrow stromal cells in a temporally dependent manner. Bone 36(6):1047–1055
- Bieback K, Kinzebach S, Karagianni M (2010) Translating research into clinical scale manufacturing of mesenchymal stromal cells. Stem Cells Int 2010:193519
- Kirouac DC, Zandstra PW (2008) The systematic production of cells for cell therapies. Cell Stem Cell 3(4):369–381
- Mason C, Hoare M (2007) Regenerative medicine bioprocessing: building a conceptual framework based on early studies. Tissue Eng 13(2):301–311
- Novais JL, Titchener-Hooker NJ, Hoare M (2001) Economic comparison between conventional and disposables-based technology for the production of biopharmaceuticals. Biotechnol Bioeng 75(2):143–153
- 45. Boo L et al (2011) Expansion and preservation of multipotentiality of rabbit bone-marrow derived mesenchymal stem cells in dextran-based microcarrier spin culture. J Mater Sci Mater Med. DOI: 10.1007/s10856-011-4294-7

Chapter 2 Mesenchymal Stromal Cell Mechanisms of Immunomodulation and Homing

J. Barminko, A. Gray, T. Maguire, R. Schloss, and M.L. Yarmush

Abstract The identification of therapeutic immunomodulatory mesenchymal stromal cells (MSC) with specific homing capabilities has simultaneously contributed to the potential development of powerful cellular immune therapies, with applications for a variety of inflammatory associated diseases. MSC have the ability to directly abrogate T cell, macrophage, dendritic cell (DC), neutrophil, and B cell pro-inflammatory functions. Specifically, T cell, macrophage, and DC MSC-mediated immunosuppression results in the adoption of phenotypes indicative of type II anti-inflammatory functional cells. These findings collectively suggest that MSC directly combat inflammation by controlling endogenous immune mechanisms. In this chapter, the molecular/cellular mechanisms governing these phenomena are discussed for each MSC-immune cell interaction. Furthermore, MSC homing mechanisms are discussed, highlighting our current understanding of the modes and limitations of MSC direct implantation modalities.

Keywords Inflammation • Mesenchymal stromal cell

2.1 Introduction

Mesenchymal stromal/stem cells (MSC) have become a promising therapy for various inflammatory disease applications. MSC are being explored as a treatment for myocardial infarction [1], graft-versus-host disease (GVHD), colitis [2], liver failure [3], kidney failure [4], Crohn's disease [5], central nervous system (CNS) trauma [6], and several autoimmune diseases [7–9]. Despite the fact that the precise MSC therapeutic mechanisms are unclear, to date there are many clinical trials

J. Barminko (🖂) • A. Gray • T. Maguire • R. Schloss • M.L. Yarmush

Department of Biomedical Engineering, Rutgers University, Piscataway, NJ, USA e-mail: jbarminko@gmail.com

ongoing to evaluate their safety and efficacy [10]. In many of these applications MSC differentiation was thought to be the primary mechanism of action. However, a considerable amount of data suggest improved outcomes after transplantation even in the absence of apparent MSC long-term engraftment [11]. The contemporary paradigm being popularized is that MSC promote therapeutic benefits via secretion of soluble factors and cues which control immune cell functions and provide trophic support. This idea is supported by in vitro coculture studies as well as in vivo transplantation studies. As such, numerous researchers have begun to regard MSC, not only as traditional differentiating stem cells, but also as cellular drug delivery vehicles [11, 12]. Therefore, it has become evident that by evaluating the molecular factors that these cells may contribute to the local inflammatory milieu, we will ultimately be able to assess the effectiveness of their therapeutic applications. While the evaluation of MSC as a potential therapy is moving forward, the mechanisms of action are still uncertain. Ostensibly, MSC provide immune support in these systems via different mechanisms, depending on the specific disease state. Therefore, depending on the application, different MSCsecreted products will be vital. To effectively characterize these, one must understand the specific cellular mediator(s) which accompany the respective pathologies. MSC effects could then be evaluated based on the MSC's ability to modulate particular immune cell(s) functions. As a result, therapies could be tailored to maximize these interactions. Just as important to the success of MSC as a therapy is the efficiency of MSC targeting as well as persistence at the site of injury. MSC abundance and persistence in vivo will likely be crucial for therapy evaluation and clinical translation. However, specific MSC mechanisms, homing potential and persistence in vivo are currently controversial. Here we discuss the current knowledge pertaining to MSC mechanisms of immunomodulation and review the effects of MSC on several immune system networks. In addition, the chapter will conclude with a discussion on MSC mechanisms of homing.

2.2 MSC Modulation of T Cells

Thymus-derived (T) cells recognize antigens and are critical for acquired immunity. These cells originate in the bone marrow and mature within the thymus into one of several subtypes with diverse functions as either direct effector cells or immunomodulating cells. These functions include maintenance of self-tolerance, lysis of infected cells, activation of other lymphocytes, and interaction with cells of the innate immune system. Some of the T cell subsets that have been investigated in the context of MSC-mediated immunomodulation are described in Table 2.1.

The first evidence that MSC can regulate immunosuppression in vivo came from models of GVHD [13]. These studies demonstrated that MSC could reduce allograft rejection, which is partly mediated by T lymphocytes [14, 15]. Shortly after, MSC T cell immunosuppression was demonstrated in vitro [16]. Subsequently, MSC became a candidate therapy for several autoimmune-related syndromes, where

Table 2.1 T cell subsets					
T cell subtype	Major functions	Identifying proteins	Important secreted proteins	Effect of excessive or disrupted activity	References
Helper T _h 1 T cells	Cell-mediated immunity. Enhancement of inflammation by promoting cytotoxic T cell proliferation and macrophage eradication of intracellular microbes	CD4	TNF- α , TNF- β , IFN- γ	Autoimmunity	[146, 147]
T_h^2 2	Antibody-mediated (humoral) immunity: induction of B cell production of IgE2 and promotion of eradication of parasites; antagonize effects of T _n 1	CD4	IL-4, IL-5, IL-13	Allergies, hypersensitivity	[146, 147]
$T_h 17$	Induction of neutrophil mobilization in response to injury and infection to eradicate pathogens	CD4	П-17, П-23	Autoimmunity	[43, 148–150
Cytotoxic T cells (CTL)	Destruction of cancerous or infected cells expressing MHC class I and foreign antigens	CD8	Perforin, granzymes	Autoimmunity	[56, 151, 152
$\begin{array}{llllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllll$	 Iing Maintenance of self-tolerance and immune d T_h3 homeostasis via immunosuppression and inhibition of helper T cells 	CD4, CD25, Foxp3	I1-10, TGF-β	Autoimmunity	[153, 154]

2 Mesenchymal Stromal Cell Mechanisms of Immunomodulation and Homing

_



Fig. 2.1 The control of T lymphocyte differentiation and effector function by MSC. MSC modulate several aspects of T cell behaviors, primarily preventing the differentiation and expansion of proinflammatory mediators, $T_h 1$ and $T_h 17$. Simultaneously, MSC promote T cell phenotypes which possess immunomodulatory behaviors, $T_h 3$ and T_{reg} . Additionally, MSC demonstrate the ability to prevent cytotoxic T and natural killer cell (NKC) functions. Overall, MSC dictate T cell functions which suppress the adaptive immune response potentiating their application in T cell associated disorders

MSC effects on destructive T cell behaviors could be harnessed. MSC transplantation in animal models of experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis (EAE) has resulted in a marked decrease in myelin degeneration [7]. MSC reduce T cell expansion in vivo and provide neuroprotection as seen by preserved axons and reduced CNS inflammation [9]. Also, MSC have been found to promote differentiation of naïve T cell into T_h^2 , providing protection against demyelination and axon loss [17–19]. MSC have been explored as a potential therapy for rheumatoid arthritis (RA), controlling T cell-mediated degradation of collagen [8]. In all of these disease states, MSC control T cell-mediated autoimmuninity. We now discuss the proposed mechanisms which drive the observed phenomena (summarized in Fig. 2.1).

It has been shown that MSC do not promote T cell apoptosis, but rather induce T cell anergy [7, 16]. Gonzalez et al. reported MSC suppression of activated CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cell proliferation and simultaneous promotion of T-regulatory responses as measured by enhanced interleukin (IL)-10 secretion and an increase in Foxp3-expressing CD4⁺CD25⁺ T cells [20]. These regulatory T cells (T_{reg}) were found to suppress collagen-specific T cell responses in RA models. This same group observed an identical phenomena in an experimental model of colitis [21]. Others have similarly observed MSC promotion of T_{reg}, but also T_h3 phenotypes [22]. To date there have been several reports of the ability of MSC to reduce T_h1 activities and simultaneously promote T_{reg} phenotypes [23, 24]. Najar et al. reported that this capability is

dependent on cell–cell contact as well as specific MSC to T cell ratios, with low ratios resulting in enhanced rather than reduced proliferation [25]. However, the percentage of T_{reg} in the population with a low MSC to T cell ratio was still elevated. Therefore, it will be important to consider the number of MSC required to achieve a desired effect. This will be regulated not only by the actual number of injected MSC, but also by successful cell homing and persistence. Beyth et al. similarly found that MSC facilitate T cell unresponsiveness in a cell contact and ratio-dependent manner, which is dictated by the microenvironment [26]. It was also determined that MSC reduced interferon (IFN)- γ secretion in PHA activated T cell cultures. However, this could be partially restored when lipopolysaccharide (LPS) or CD40 was used as stimulators. MSC modulation of T cell immunity may also involve other immune cells. Beyth et al. demonstrated the MSC effect on T cells to be dependent on monocytes in a dose-dependent manner [26]. This suggests that multiple cells may be involved in the overall mechanism of MSC-mediated modulation of T cell functions.

While the effects of MSC on T cell subsets is well established from in vitro and in vivo studies, the precise mechanism driving these responses is not well understood. There is evidence that Toll-like receptor (TLR)-2 stimulation augments MSC immunosuppressive behaviors by increasing secretion of indoleamine 2, 3-dioxgyenase 1 (IDO1) and thus elevating the levels of kynurenines in the environment [27]. IDO1 is the rate limiting enzyme in kynurenine-dependent catabolism of tryptophan, which will halt T cell proliferation. It was shown that this was dependent on autocrine secretion of IFN- β , which was dependent on protein kinase R (PKR), but independent of IFN- γ [28]. DelaRosa et al. also identified IDO to be essential to MSC T cell immunosuppression amongst several candidate mediators including IL-10, hepatocyte growth factor (HGF), prostaglandin E2 (PGE2), transforming growth factor-beta 1 (TGF- β 1), and nitric oxide (NO) [29]. IFN- γ was found to be an inducer of MSC IDO1 secretion, but alternative modes of IDO1 activation were not excluded. Ryan et al. identified a similar phenomenon; however, HGF, TGF- β 1, and PGE2 were found to partially mediate immunosuppression [30, 31]. In fact, PGE2 was recently identified to play a significant role in effecting T lymphocyte subset functions [32, 33]. Therefore it is likely that not one mediator and molecular pathway is solely responsible for MSC immunosuppression but rather a synergistic effect results in maximal immunosuppression. Interestingly, the IDO1 mechanism of immunosuppression has been found to be specific to human MSC. Rat and murine MSC do not exhibit IDO1-mediated immunosuppression [34]. Instead, NO secretion in rodent models has been shown to mediate MSC T cell immunosuppression [28, 35, 36]. Ren et al. showed that MSC immunosuppression is driven by IFN- γ and tumor necrosis factor (TNF)- α mediated stimulation of NO, which locally promotes T cell anergy. MSC secretion of chemotactic factors attracts T cells and NO is secreted locally to promote anergy. In addition, several investigators have highlighted human leukocyte antigen G (HLA-G) as a mediator of MSC T cell immunosuppression [37]. MSC HLA-G secretion was found to be IL-10 dependent and maximum when in direct contact with the T cells [38]. HLA-G blocking reversed MSC immunosuppressive effects. Others have observed that MSC secretion of galectin 1 and 3 mediates their immunosuppressive behaviors [39, 40]. siRNA knockdown of these proteins completely abolished MSC T cell immunosuppression [39, 40]. Most recently the stress protein Heme oxygenase (HO)-1 has been found to promote the MSC-mediated adoption of the T_{reg} phenotype [22]. However, when implemented in an inflammatory T cell reaction, HO-1 effects were trumped by other mediators. At the transcriptional level, signal transducer and activator of transcription 3 (STAT3) has been shown to play a crucial role in MSC effects on antigen presenting cells (APC); when STAT3 was blocked, attenuation of pro-inflammatory T cell secretion ceased [41].

It is clear that there is conflicting data supporting the exact mediators of MSC T cell immunosuppression. These discrepancies may be attributed to varying MSC isolation and culture techniques. One must also keep in mind that the mechanisms used to stimulate and isolate T cells will result in variable MSC responses and could therefore lead to differing observed mechanisms. Lastly, it may be important to distinguish the functions used to assess specific MSC factor effects. For example, Aggarwal et al. utilized T cell IFN- γ secretion as the functional outcome to prove that PGE2 is responsible for MSC immunosuppression [42]. However, Ren et al. evaluated proliferation as the T cell output parameter and identified that IDO was the primary MSC secreted factor responsible for immunosuppression [35]. In fact, it may very well be that both factors contribute to the overall response. One factor may be responsible for promoting T cell annergy (IDO) and another for promoting T reg (PGE2) phenotypes. It is important to note these distinctions in the literature to fully appreciate the mechanisms MSC exploit to carry out immunosuppression.

2.2.1 MSC Inhibit T, 17 Naïve T Cell Differentiation

The recently identified CD4⁺ T_b17 subset secretes IL-17 and has been implicated in several models of autoimmunity as an integral component of disease progression [43]. These cells are essential for effective microbial elimination through secretion of several cytokines which facilitate microbial clearance [44]. However, with respect to their role in autoimmunity, they contribute to a persistent inflammatory response and recently MSC have been shown to control T_b17 inflammatory functions. Ghannam et al. investigated the role IFN- γ and TNF- α have on enhancing MSC CD54 expression, thus permitting T₁17 adhesion to MSC via the CCR6-CCL20 interaction [45]. It was observed that CD4⁺ T cells could not differentiate into T_b17 cells when cultured in direct cell contact with MSC. There was decreased secretion of IL-17, IL-22, IFN- γ , and TNF- α , hallmark T_b17 secretion patterns, and this effect was partially mediated by PGE2. Also, there was enhanced IL-10 secretion as well as epigenetic alteration leading to T_{reg} expression of Foxp3. All these phenotypes were enhanced when MSC were pre-incubated with IFN- γ and TNF- α . Duffy et al. observed a similar phenomenon. When indomethacin (PGE2 blocker) and selective COX-2 inhibiter were added to the coculture, MSC inhibition was reversed [46]. It was then shown that PGE2 binding of the prostaglandin

E receptor 4 (EP4) was responsible for mediating the modulatory effects of MSC in preventing T₁17 differentiation. Recent studies by Tatara et al. indicate that MSC prevent naïve T cell $T_h 17$, but not T_{ree} , differentiation and that the inhibition was partly attributed to MSC PGE2 and IDO secretion [47]. These in vitro findings have been found to be consistent with in vivo observations. Park et al. identified reduced T_h17 and elevated T_{reg} populations in an experimental model of autoimmune arthritis after MSC transplantation [48]. Rafi et al. demonstrated the same in vivo result, but in a model of EAE. They found that IL-17 and TNF- α levels were reduced as was CD4⁺ T cell infiltration into the spinal cord [49]. While these data are very encouraging, other reports suggest that MSC promote an opposing phenomenon, where they enhance T₁17 proliferation and function [50]. It is important to note that this study incorporated MSC at a 1:10 ratio. It has been observed that at lower ratios MSC promote inflammatory responses [25]. These types of findings convey the importance of understanding the cell doses needed to elicit desired MSC effector functions. Overall, it appears that MSC exert their control over T cell function both by preventing inflammatory phenotypes and simultaneously promoting the differentiation of anti-inflammatory T cell subtypes.

2.2.2 MSC Modulation of Natural Killer Cells and Cytotoxic T Cells

Natural killer (NK) cells are granular cytotoxic lymphocyte effector cells belonging to the innate immune system. The most well-known function of NK cells is the lysis of foreign or infected cells via release of cytotoxic granules or death receptor activating molecules [51]. This is accomplished by the complex interaction of stimulatory and inhibitory signals on target cells with NK receptors [52]. The MSC NK cell interaction is a very interesting one. Spaggiari et al. demonstrated that coculture of autologous or allogeneic MSC with IL-2 activated NK cells resulted in MSC lysis [53]. NK cell cytotoxic activity has been attributed to receptors NKp30, NKp44, and NKG2D, whose ligands, ULBPs, PVR, and Nectin-2, are expressed on MSC. Interestingly, when MSC were pre-activated with IFN- γ , NK cells no longer exhibited cytolytic activity [53]. More recently MSC have been found to prevent IL-2induced NK cell proliferation as well effector functions [54]. In addition, MSC reduce cytotoxic activity and cytokine production as well as surface expression of the activating NK receptors NKp30, NKp44, and NKG2D. It was determined that MSC secretion of IDO1 and PGE2 was responsible for regulating this effector function. Others have suggested that HLA-G5 may also promote MSC effects on NK cell effector functions [38]. Seemingly, MSC would have to be present while NK cells are stimulated. Rasmusson et al. observed that MSC could not prevent NK cell functions when implemented post-NK cell activation; however, these studies were performed in a mixed lymphocyte reaction (MLR) [55]. Sotiropoulou et al. also observed similar MSC NK cell interactions. They claimed that certain MSC effects on NK cells are dependent on cell number, where low ratios of MSC to NK

cells can modulate NK cell function most effectively [56]. They reported that PGE2 and TGF- β 1 both have roles in mediating MSC effects on NK cell cytotoxic function.

Cytotoxic T cells (CTL) are a subset of CD8⁺ lymphocytes which are primarily responsible for inducing somatic and tumor cell lysis. They have been implicated in the progression of autoimmune diseases as well as other tissue pathologies [57, 58]. MSC effects on CTL functions are dependent on the time of implementation. MLR assays have been employed to assess MSC effects on CTL temporally. MLRs are initiated with allogenic T cell cocultures leading to proliferation and after approximately 48 h, the formations of CTL with cytotoxic capabilities. If MSC are added in the beginning of the MLR, they reduce CTL lysis by 70 %, in the absence of cell–cell contact [55]. However, they did not affect cell lysis when added 3 days into the reaction. In contrast to NK cells, direct CTL lysis of MSC has not been observed [55, 59]. Others have observed that MSC failed to modulate CTL proliferation and IFN- γ secretion once CTLs were exposed to the pathogenic viruses CMV or EBV [60]. It appears that MSC modulation of NK cells and CTL will depend upon their state of activation, which will make the timing and persistence of MSC administration critical for controlling immune cytolytic behaviors.

2.3 MSC Modulation of B Cells

B cells play an essential role in adaptive immunity. They are directly responsible for the humoral immune response via the secretion of antibodies against pathogenic or foreign antigens. A subset of B lineage cells differentiates into memory B cells, which can mediate a rapid response upon secondary exposure to that same antigen. Aberrant antibody production by B cells has been implicated in several autoimmune diseases, including systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE), and MSC have been found to modulate these responses. Stimulated B cells were arrested in the G0/G1 phase of the cell cycle when cocultured with MSC [61]. Reduction in IgM, IgG, and IgA production indicated a decrease in B cell differentiation. Furthermore, B cell responses to chemotactic ligands, specifically SDF-1 and BCA-1, were reduced as well as their expression of several membrane expressed chemotactic receptors [62]. Tabera et al. also observed B cell arrest in the G0/G1 phase of the cell cycle when cocultured with MSC, independent of cell-cell contact [63]. Furthermore, dendritic cell (DC) promotion of B cell differentiation, as seen by an increase in CD38++CD138++, as well as increased immunoglobulin secretion, was inhibited in the presence of MSC. Asari et al. reported similar findings with MSC and LPSstimulated B cell contact-independent cell cultures [64]. Schena et al. suggest that this inhibitory effect was augmented in the presence of IFN- γ ; however, IDO1 was not the mediator of this response as it was with T cells [65]. They claim that cellcell contact enhances MSC function and that the interaction between programmed death 1 (PD-1) receptor and the PD-1 ligand mediates the inhibitory effects of MSC (Fig. 2.2). This has been observed previously by Augello et al. [66]. Interestingly,



Fig. 2.2 Modulation of macrophage, B and neutrophil cell pro-inflammatory functions. MSC direct macrophages toward an M2phenotype and simultaneously suppress M1 functions. MSC inhibit B cell differentiation via the PD-1 surface receptor, which in turn reduces immunoglobulin and chemokine production. MSC also provide effector function on neutrophils via HLA-g and IL-6, preventing pro-inflammatory secretion and migration

TLR-9 activation of B cells did not induce an MSC inhibitory response, but B cell receptor (BCR)-dependent activation was inhibited by MSC [65]. Furthermore, there is no conclusive in vivo data establishing an MSC ability to affect B cell functions. Schena et al. observed that MSC, in a model of lupus, reduce nephron glomerulosis [65]. However, neither reduced immunoglobulin levels nor other changes in B cell phenotypes were detected. Others have observed no effect whatsoever on B cells post MSC transplantations. Youd et al. reported that MSC do not have therapeutic potential in lupus models driven by type II inflammation-associated disorders [67]. However, this study used one transplanted dose of MSC and did not titrate or evaluate multiple injections. Also, this group waited until disease onset to implant MSC [67]. While the in vitro data on the MSC effect on B cells is suggestive, more studies need to be done to reveal the potential of MSC in treating B cell-mediated disorders.

2.4 MSC Modulation of Macrophages: Promotion of the M2 Phenotype

Macrophages are phagocytic cells of the myeloid lineage, differentiated from monocytes and present in essentially all tissues. They play major roles in adaptive and innate immunity and are able to perform pathogen clearance in the absence of phagocytic labels for pathogen ingestion/destruction (opsonization) and act as APC. Considering their abundance throughout the body, the macrophage is an essential player in tissue damage as well as the overall immune response.
Macrophage behaviors have been implicated in pathology after organ trauma [68], allograft organ rejection [69] and atherosclerosis [70]. Over the past several years, the complexity of the macrophage response has been documented as well as the role of phenotypic plasticity in macrophage responses. The major implication of these observations has been the distinction of classically (M1) and alternatively (M2) activated macrophages [71]. M1 macrophages represent the pro-inflammatory arm of the macrophage response while M2 is the anti-inflammatory arm. Intriguingly, MSC secrete several of the factors found to promote M2 phenotypes either constitutively or in the presence of certain soluble cues (Fig. 2.2). Furthermore, considering the tremendous amount of data supporting the ability of MSC to modulate immune responses, it is no surprise that MSC have been found to promote M2 macrophage phenotypes in the presence of stimuli which normally lead to M1 phenotypes. Kim and Hematti were the first to observe that macrophages cultured in the presence of MSC adopted phenotypes indicative of M2 macrophages (CD206^{high}, IL-10^{high}, IL-12^{low}) after 48 h of culture [72]. These studies were performed in the absence of cell-cell contact, suggesting that soluble factors were responsible for the phenomenon. Gonzales et al. cocultured colitis-derived macrophages with MSC and found that the pro-inflammatory secretion of TNF- α and IL-12 was diminished [21]. Anti-inflammatory IL-10 secretion was found to be elevated and, when PGE2 blocking antibodies were introduced, inflammatory functions were partially reverted. Reports by Cutler et al. suggested that MSC can modulate monocyte functions, which ultimately resulted in the suppression of T cell proliferation [73]. They suggested that this response was dictated by MSC secretion of PGE2. Similarly, Maggini et al. observed that thioglycolate-treated peritoneal macrophages cultured with MSC adopted a regulatory phenotype [74]. These macrophages exhibited reduced secretion of pro-inflammatory mediators and enhanced secretion of antiinflammatory mediators [74]. Furthermore, LPS-dependent upregulation of major histocompatibility complex (MHC) class II and co-stimulatory CD86, factors which are responsible for macrophage antigen presentation, were mitigated [74]. They claimed that MSC secretion of PGE2 was responsible for these changes. Zhang et al. also observed that macrophages assumed M2 phenotypes in the presence of MSC. Macrophages expressed mannose receptors (CD206) and secreted IL-10, hallmarks of M2 macrophage phenotypes. This was observed with a concomitant reduction in M1 secretion of TNF- α as well as the ability to stimulate T.17 expansion [75]. It was suggested that MSC drive macrophage phenotype through the synergistic interaction between granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor (GM-CSF) and IL-6, which when blocked, reduced macrophage expression of CD206 [75]. The studies of Barminko et al. support these findings as well. They observed that THP-1 pro-inflammatory secretion of IL-1 β , TNF- α , IP-10, and MIP1- α was reduced in the presence of MSC. These macrophages exhibited elevated CD206 expression as well as IL-10 secretion [76]. Collectively, these observations strongly suggest that MSC can dictate macrophage plasticity toward regulatory M2 behavior. MSC promote similar phenomena in vivo. In an animal model of sepsis, Nemeth et al. found that MSC reprogrammed macrophages to secrete IL-10 and this was dependant on MSC secretion of PGE2 [77]. Gonzalez et al. reported that MSC reduced T_h^1 driven histopathology as well stimulated systemic levels of IL-10 in an experimental model of colitis [21]. They claimed that MSC act directly on activated macrophages to partially facilitate these benefits. In skin injury models, MSC transplantation accelerated wound healing by increasing the number of macrophages infiltrating the wound site [78]. Zhang et al. observed that subcutaneous administration of MSC increased M2 macrophages and enhanced wound healing [75]. Ohtaki et al. explored the effects of MSC on inflammation in an animal model of stroke and found that microglia exhibited M2 phenotypes. The implication of these findings is that if appropriately implemented in vivo, MSC could be utilized as a means of driving endogenous macrophage expression of M2 phenotypes. This could potentially provide an approach to enhance resolution of chronic inflammation.

2.5 MSC Modulation of Neutrophils

Neutrophils are phagocytic granulocytes and are among the first cells to arrive at sites of inflammation. They are recruited and activated by chemoattractants such as IL-8, CXCL1, CXCL2, CXCL5, CCL3, and CCL4, produced by tissue-resident and circulating macrophages that have been activated in response to microbial components or tissue damage-associated molecular patterns (DAMPs) [79]. The main targets of neutrophil activity are pathogenic microorganisms. Upon invasion into the inflamed tissue, neutrophils that encounter microbes phagocytize them and fuse the phagosome with intracellular granules containing acidic hydrolases and bactericidal proteins [80]. If no microbe is encountered within a short time activated neutrophils will release these and other granules containing proteolytic enzymes into the extracellular space. This combined with the abrupt release of reactive oxidative species (respiratory burst) can cause further damage to the tissue [81]. MSC have been reported to affect the neutrophil contribution to inflammation by influencing their recruitment and invasion into tissues in several models of inflammatory conditions, including sepsis [77], acute lung injury [82, 83], diabetes [84], and tetrachlorideinduced cirrhosis [85]. The mechanism of this effect may be indirect (Fig. 2.2). In a model of sepsis, Nemeth et al. reported that septic mice treated intravenously with MSC had higher numbers of circulating neutrophils, lower levels of myeloperoxidase (a granulocytic enzyme) in the liver and spleen, and higher secretion of IL-10 from macrophages [77]. They hypothesized that the decreased invasion of neutrophils was due to this direct effect of MSC on macrophages, since IL-10 has been reported to inhibit neutrophil migration from the vasculature [86–88]. Ortiz et al. reported that certain subpopulations of MSC produce IL-1 receptor antagonist (IL-1ra), which may block the production of pro-inflammatory cytokines from macrophages and therefore the subsequent expression of adhesion molecules and chemokines by endothelial cells, resulting in decreased neutrophil recruitment [82]. This proposed mechanism was supported by the observation of a reduced number of neutrophils in the bleomycin-injured lungs of mice treated with MSC.

There is also evidence of more direct relationships between MSC and neutrophils. Raffaghello et al. reported that MSC have an anti-apoptotic effect on neutrophils, which is independent of cell–cell contact. Instead, MSC secretion of IL-6 is apparently the key soluble factor responsible for this effect [89]. The neutrophil production of reactive oxidative species was also inhibited, while phagocytosis was unimpaired. Interestingly, activation of MSC through TLR3 and TLR4 may enhance this anti-apoptotic affect as well as enhance the respiratory burst function of neutrophils [90]. No effect on neutrophil adhesion molecules or migration was observed, again supporting the notion that the effect of MSC on neutrophil tissue invasion is indirect in nature [64].

2.6 MSC Modulation of Dendritic Cells

DC are phagocytic APC which link the innate immune system to the adaptive immune system. After differentiation from myeloid progenitor cells in the bone marrow, DC distribute to the blood and many peripheral tissues [91]. DC in non-lymphoid tissues are considered immature and in a state of surveillance characterized by low expression of MHC class II, very low expression of co-stimulatory molecules, and little secretion of IL-12 [92]. Encounter with a bacterial, viral, or parasitic component activates DC, allowing them to phagocytize the antigen, process it, and present it on their cell surface [93]. During this maturation process, surface expression of MHC class II and co-stimulatory molecules are upregulated, as is IL-12 secretion. These activated DC then migrate to lymphoid tissues, where they present their antigen complexes to T and B lymphocytes, thereby initiating the adaptive immune response.

MSC have been shown to affect each aspect of DC participation in inflammation (differentiation, maturation, and function; Fig. 2.3) in numerous in vitro coculture systems [94–100]. MSC are consistently reported to inhibit DC differentiation, decrease the expression of MHC class II and co-stimulatory molecules, decrease the secretion of IL-12 and inhibit the capacity to stimulate T cell proliferation for both CD34⁺-derived and monocyte-derived DC. Several mechanisms for these effects have been proposed. Ramasamy et al. reported that the differentiation of DC from peripheral blood monocytes was inhibited due to a human MSC-derived arrest of cell cycle in G₀ [97]. The reduced expression of MHC class II and co-stimulatory molecules and impaired stimulation of T cell proliferation observed by Djouad et al. were attributed to the secretion of high levels of IL-6 by murine MSC [94]. IL-6 has previously been suggested to be an important regulator of DC differentiation [101]. Action of MSC-derived PGE2 has also been implicated as having a central role in these effects on DC [98, 100].

In addition, MSC have been shown to exert effects on mature DC (maDC). Zhang et al. demonstrated that MSC increase maDC proliferation, which display high endocytic capacity, low immunogenicity, and strong immunoregulatory function [102]. Likewise, Wang et al. observed a reduction in maDC expression of maturation



Fig. 2.3 MSC impede DC maturation and augment DC anti-inflammatory functions. Dendritic cells are potent APC, possessing a great deal of control over the adaptive immune response. MSC prevent monocyte commitment to DC differentiation and subsequent maturation. Furthermore, MSC favor DC2 phenotypes within mature maDC populations, while simultaneously inhibiting DC1 phenotypes. The consequence of these observations is that MSC treated DC will favor type II T cell immune functions in vivo

marker CD83 as well as an increase in endocytic activity [103]. These DC orchestrated a shift from pro-inflammatory T_h^1 to anti-inflammatory T_h^2 , suggesting that MSC can promote DC immunoregulatory phenotypes. Interestingly, DC exhibit type I and II phenotypes as do most cells of the immune system. These cells have been referred to as DC1 (pro-inflammatory) and DC2 (regulatory) [104]. Studies by Aggarwal et al. indicated that MSC enhance DC2 functions, while subduing DC1, within a maDC population [42]. The data suggest that MSC can direct DC to adopt regulatory phenotypes. Considering the tremendous control of DC subpopulations over the immune system, MSC success both in treating autoimmune disorders and overcoming allogeneic organ transplantation, may be partially attributed to their effects on DC.

2.7 Differential MSC Activation

The immunomodulatory potential of MSC has been described by many investigators using numerous in vitro systems and in vivo models of inflammatory diseases/ conditions. This is not, however, a constitutive function of MSC since activation by external factors is required to attain MSC immunomodulatory activity [105]. Further, the outcome of MSC activation is dependent upon the types of stimulating factors as well as the order and timing of MSC exposure [106]. Many reports related to this have recently emerged regarding the function of TLR in MSC. TLR are a class of pattern recognition receptors (PRR) which recognize bacterial, viral, fungal, and protozoal pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs), and therefore are very important in innate immunity [107]. There is also ample evidence that they can be activated by endogenous danger signals (DAMPs) [108]. Stimulation of these receptors results in activation of MyD88-dependent (NF- κ B) and -independent (IRF) pathways, resulting in the production of pro-inflammatory cytokines and type 1 interferons [109, 110].

Human MSC have been reported to express TLR1, 2, 3, 4, 5, and 6 mRNA and TLR2, 3, 4, 7, and 9 protein [111]. The effect of TLR3 and TLR4 activation on MSC functions, including migration, differentiation, and immunomodulation, has been the particular focus of many recent studies, sometimes describing contradictory results [27, 90, 112–116]. Liotta et al. observed that activation of MSC TLR3 and TLR4 resulted in NF-kB activity, the secretion of inflammatory cytokines and chemokines (IL-6, IL-8, CXCL10), and the inhibition of the suppression of T cell proliferation [112]. This was attributed to a downregulation of Jagged-1 in MSC after TLR3 and TLR4 ligation, which resulted in impairment of MSC signaling to T cell Notch receptors. Contrary to these findings, Opitz et al. reported that engagement of TLR3 and TLR4 enhanced the MSC-mediated suppression of T cell proliferation by inducing an IFN- β autocrine signaling loop that led to the MSC production of IDO1 [27]. The findings of Waterman et al. fall in the middle of these two contradictory reports. MSC were able to suppress T cell activation after TLR3 priming, but were unable to have this effect after priming of MSC TLR4 [116]. There is further evidence of the anti-immunosuppressive effect of TLR4 activation in vivo. Wang et al. investigated whether MSC from TLR4 knock-out mice could have a therapeutic effect after myocardial ischemia/reperfusion injury [115], a disease model in which MSC have been shown to impart therapeutic benefit [117, 118]. They reported that TLR4-deficient MSC were better able to impart cardioprotection due in part to increased production of angiogenic factors and increased activation of the STAT3 pathway.

Despite some contradictory reports, there is evidence that MSC can have differential states of activation with different immunomodulatory outcomes based on which molecules they are exposed to. Due to this apparent plasticity in MSC phenotype, it has been suggested the MSC be considered as adopting either MSC1 or MSC2 phenotype, following the paradigm used in the monocyte literature [116]. Differential MSC activation may prove to be important when considering their therapeutic use. Further investigation of MSC activation and related underlying mechanisms of immunomodulation may also prove to be a valuable therapeutic tool in that MSC can be preprogrammed/pre-activated to the particular phenotype that will be the most beneficial for the specific disease/condition under consideration.

2.8 MSC Homing

Just as understanding MSC mechanisms of action are important in designing an effective therapy regimen, ensuring that MSC will target the proper tissue is equally as important. MSC have been heralded for their ability to specifically home to areas

of tissue damage. The ability to noninvasively transplant MSC and then have them specifically home to areas of tissue injury is an intriguing and controversial concept. Much can be gleaned from leukocyte and hematopoietic stem cell (HSC) homing, which is a multistage process of (1) chemotaxis, (2) tethering and rolling, (3) firm adhesion, and (4) diapedesis. Most MSC targeting studies attempt to evaluate potential mechanisms of homing in the context of what is known about leukocyte extravasation. We begin our discussion with molecular cues that initiate MSC migration to areas of tissue trauma.

2.8.1 Chemotaxis

Post injury, chemokines activate local endothelial cells to increase expression of cell surface P-selectin, E-selectin, and vascular cell adhesion protein 1 (VCAM-1). These chemokines are also released into the systemic circulation and selectively activate specific leukocyte subsets. Chemokines potentially secreted post-trauma are CXCL12 (SDF-1), CCL2, CCL3 CCL4, CXCL8 (IL-8), CXCL1, and CXCL-10. MSC express receptors for several of these chemoattractant proteins [119-122]. The stromal cell-derived factor 1 (SDF-1)/CXCR4 axis has been described to induce MSC mobilization [123, 124]. Others have found that SDF-1 acts synergistically with other factors, such as HGF, to potentiate MSC targeting [125]. In vitro transmigration assays identified that MCP-1, MIP-1 α , IL-8 as well as ischemic brain tissue extract enhance MSC migration [126]. Platelet-derived growth factor (PDGF) [127] and vascular endothelial growth factor A (VEGF-A) [128] have displayed similar functions in vitro. These factors have also been implicated in directing MSC into the injury site locally, once they have adhered to the endothelial lumen. However, in vivo studies directly linking these factors to extravasation efficiency have not been reported.

2.8.2 Tethering and Firm Adhesion

Once a leukocyte migrates to its destination, adhesion molecules on endothelial cells bind leukocyte receptors to facilitate tethering. Tethering decelerates the leukocyte flow and permits strong adherence to the luminal wall. Several protein interactions have been identified to govern this phenomenon and include endothelial P-, L-, and E-selectin binding to carbohydrates on leukocyte transmembrane glycoproteins [129]. Leukocyte firm adhesion is mediated by β 1 integrins, particularly $\alpha 4\beta$ 1 (VLA-4) and $\alpha 5\beta$ 1 (VLA-5) [130]. Ruster et al. indicated that MSC adhere to endothelial cells via P-selectin and VCAM-1/VLA-4, similar to HSC and peripheral blood mononuclear cell (PBMC) [131]. Firmness of adhesion was increased upon TNF- α endothelial stimulation, which likely increased cell surface expression of

integrin adhering proteins. There is conflicting evidence that MSC do not utilize P- or any other selectins as an endothelial tethering mechanism [122]. However, in that study MSC expression of VLA-4 was detected and found to bind VCAM-1. Likewise, Steingen et al. showed that antibody blocking of either VCAM-1 or VLA-4 significantly diminished MSC-endothelial cell adhesion [132]. In vivo, preblocking MSC with an antibody against integrin β 1 before transplantation significantly reduced MSC homing to myocardial infarct sites [133]. Semon et al. published a thorough analysis of MSC integrin expression. They indicated that integrin subunits β 1, β 2, and α 3 were expressed on over 80 % of the MSC population [134]. While the authors highlight the many discrepancies regarding integrin expression on MSC, integrin β 1 has unequivocally been detected on these cells. While the data supporting MSC use of classical selectin tethering mechanisms are debatable, the VCAM-1/VLA-4 axis has consistently been found to play a major role in homing. Some have suggested that since MSC are larger than HSC, both passive and active homing mechanisms may be involved in successful MSC targeting [122, 135]. Therefore, MSC may not need to exhibit classical tethering mechanisms to attach to the endothelium. Furthermore, endothelium from different tissues utilize distinct subsets of these integrins to facilitate adhesion [132, 134], suggesting that MSC homing efficiency will depend on the specific nature of the targeted tissue. Others have suggested that clotting factors such as fibronectin could potentially bind integrin subunits on MSC [136].

2.8.3 Diapedesis

The final step in MSC extravasation is trans-endothelial migration into the targeted tissue. Unlike rolling and adhesion, the mechanisms driving diapedisis are not well understood. There is evidence for para- and trans-cellular routes of tissue entry [137]. However, considering the size of an MSC, transcellular entry would be an unlikely route as MSC would need to transverse the basement membranes of these tissues. Son et al. demonstrated MSC matrix metalloproteinase 2 (MMP-2) and membrane type 1 matrix metalloprotease (MT1-MMP) mediated transmigration across a Matrigel basement membrane [125]. Similarly, Becker et al. also described the MMP-2 mediated transmigrations of MSC [138]. Others have described the role of the MMP1/protease-activated receptors (PAR1) axis in MSC migration, as blocking of this interaction resulted in reduced migration in a glioma model [139]. These findings suggest that MSC would degrade the endothelial layer to enter the tissue.

The disparity in the mechanisms proposed to dictate MSC homing capabilities may be attributed to several factors. MSC expression of homing mediators begin to decline over passage number and is dependent upon culture conditions [120]. Therefore, depending on the isolation techniques and cultures conditions, MSC from different laboratories will display varying homing potential and mechanisms. To complicate the issue further, MSC isolated from different tissues may also express these homing mediators differently [140]. Some investigators have suggested

that MSC homing mechanisms are trumped by their tremendous size [122], as MSC will get trapped in nonspecific locations and will therefore display reduced homing efficiencies which are chemotaxis-independent [135]. This may explain why localized delivery of MSC enhances engraftment efficiencies [141–143] since intravenously injected MSC have been observed to be systemically delivered to unintended tissues, mainly the lung and liver [141, 144]. Furthermore, MSC have not been found to persist at a tissue site long term and are sometimes indetectable as early as 1 week post transplantation [145]. To date MSC homing potential and the mechanisms which govern homing control continue to be debated.

2.9 Conclusion

It is clear that MSC have a tremendous effect on the immune system. MSC seem to exert their effects by controlling white blood cell differentiation into regulatory phenotypes as well as attenuating pro-inflammatory functions. Also, MSC appear to affect differentiated immune cell functions; however, the degree of regulation appears to be dependent upon the particular cell type and the activation state of MSC. The specific mediators which control these unique cell-cell interactions vary, and it is likely that several mediators synergistically contribute to the overall effects. In addition, the homing mechanisms governing MSC targeting are poorly understood and are also extremely controversial. It appears that MSC targeting is not as efficient as once thought. Furthermore, since persistence may not be long term, MSC therapeutic potential may be maximized with continuous implantations. Considering the complexity of MSC immunomodulation and the factors or cell-cell interactions necessary for effector functions to be activated, maximal immune regulation may require constant MSC surveillance. Therefore, approaches to prolong MSC persistence will be crucial in translating their immunotherapeutic potential.

References

- Gnecchi M et al (2005) Paracrine action accounts for marked protection of ischemic heart by Akt-modified mesenchymal stem cells. Nat Med 11(4):367–368
- Parekkadan B et al (2011) Bone marrow stromal cell transplants prevent experimental enterocolitis and require host CD11b(+) splenocytes. Gastroenterology 140(3):966–975 e4
- 3. Parekkadan B et al (2007) Mesenchymal stem cell-derived molecules reverse fulminant hepatic failure. PLoS One 2(9):e941
- 4. Kunter U et al (2006) Transplanted mesenchymal stem cells accelerate glomerular healing in experimental glomerulonephritis. J Am Soc Nephrol 17(8):2202–2212
- 5. Panes J, Benitez-Ribas D, Salas A (2011) Mesenchymal stem cell therapy of Crohn's disease: are the far-away hills getting closer? Gut 60(6):742–744
- Galindo LT et al (2011) Mesenchymal stem cell therapy modulates the inflammatory response in experimental traumatic brain injury. Neurol Res Int 2011:564089

- 7. Zappia E et al (2005) Mesenchymal stem cells ameliorate experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis inducing T-cell anergy. Blood 106(5):1755–1761
- 8. Zheng ZH et al (2008) Allogeneic mesenchymal stem cell and mesenchymal stem cell-differentiated chondrocyte suppress the responses of type II collagen-reactive T cells in rheumatoid arthritis. Rheumatology 47(1):22–30
- 9. Kassis I et al (2008) Neuroprotection and immunomodulation with mesenchymal stem cells in chronic experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. Arch Neurol 65(6):753–761
- NIH (2011) Mesenchymal stem cell clinical studies [cited 2011; Available from: www.clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/results?term=mesenchymal+stem+cells]
- Parekkadan B, Milwid JM (2010) Mesenchymal stem cells as therapeutics. Annu Rev Biomed Eng 12:87–117
- 12. Caplan AI, Dennis JE (2006) Mesenchymal stem cells as trophic mediators. J Cell Biochem 98(5):1076–1084
- 13. Maitra B et al (2004) Human mesenchymal stem cells support unrelated donor hematopoietic stem cells and suppress T-cell activation. Bone Marrow Transplant 33(6):597–604
- Le Blanc K et al (2008) Mesenchymal stem cells for treatment of steroid-resistant, severe, acute graft-versus-host disease: a phase II study. Lancet 371(9624):1579–1586
- 15. Le Blanc K et al (2004) Treatment of severe acute graft-versus-host disease with third party haploidentical mesenchymal stem cells. Lancet 363(9419):1439–1441
- Glennie S et al (2005) Bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells induce division arrest anergy of activated T cells. Blood 105(7):2821–2827
- 17. Constantin G et al (2009) Adipose-derived mesenchymal stem cells ameliorate chronic experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. Stem Cells 27(10):2624–2635
- Bai L et al (2009) Human bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells induce Th2polarized immune response and promote endogenous repair in animal models of multiple sclerosis. Glia 57(11):1192–1203
- Gordon D et al (2010) Human mesenchymal stem cells infiltrate the spinal cord, reduce demyelination, and localize to white matter lesions in experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol 69(11):1087–1095
- 20. Gonzalez-Rey E et al (2010) Human adipose-derived mesenchymal stem cells reduce inflammatory and T cell responses and induce regulatory T cells in vitro in rheumatoid arthritis. Ann Rheum Dis 69(1):241–248
- Gonzalez MA et al (2009) Adipose-derived mesenchymal stem cells alleviate experimental colitis by inhibiting inflammatory and autoimmune responses. Gastroenterology 136(3):978–989
- 22. Mougiakakos D et al (2011) The impact of inflammatory licensing on heme oxygenase-1mediated induction of regulatory T cells by human mesenchymal stem cells. Blood 117(18): 4826–4835
- 23. Maccario R et al (2005) Interaction of human mesenchymal stem cells with cells involved in alloantigen-specific immune response favors the differentiation of CD4+ T-cell subsets expressing a regulatory/suppressive phenotype. Haematologica 90(4):516–525
- 24. Prevosto C et al (2007) Generation of CD4+ or CD8+ regulatory T cells upon mesenchymal stem cell-lymphocyte interaction. Haematologica 92(7):881–888
- 25. Najar M et al (2009) Mesenchymal stromal cells promote or suppress the proliferation of T lymphocytes from cord blood and peripheral blood: the importance of low cell ratio and role of interleukin-6. Cytotherapy 11(5):570–583
- Beyth S et al (2005) Human mesenchymal stem cells alter antigen-presenting cell maturation and induce T-cell unresponsiveness. Blood 105(5):2214–2219
- 27. Opitz CA et al (2009) Toll-like receptor engagement enhances the immunosuppressive properties of human bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells by inducing indoleamine-2,3-dioxygenase-1 via interferon-beta and protein kinase R. Stem Cells 27(4):909–919
- Meisel R et al (2011) Human but not murine multipotent mesenchymal stromal cells exhibit broad-spectrum antimicrobial effector function mediated by indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase. Leukemia 25(4):648–654

- DelaRosa O et al (2009) Requirement of IFN-gamma-mediated indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase expression in the modulation of lymphocyte proliferation by human adipose-derived stem cells. Tissue Eng A 15(10):2795–2806
- 30. Ryan JM et al (2007) Interferon-gamma does not break, but promotes the immunosuppressive capacity of adult human mesenchymal stem cells. Clin Exp Immunol 149(2):353–363
- Zhao ZG et al (2008) Immunosuppressive properties of mesenchymal stem cells derived from bone marrow of patients with chronic myeloid leukemia. Immunol Invest 37(7):726–739
- 32. Najar M et al (2010) Mesenchymal stromal cells use PGE2 to modulate activation and proliferation of lymphocyte subsets: Combined comparison of adipose tissue, Wharton's Jelly and bone marrow sources. Cell Immunol 264(2):171–179
- 33. Yanez R et al (2010) Prostaglandin E2 plays a key role in the immunosuppressive properties of adipose and bone marrow tissue-derived mesenchymal stromal cells. Exp Cell Res 316(19): 3109–3123
- 34. Lanz TV et al (2010) Mouse mesenchymal stem cells suppress antigen-specific TH cell immunity independent of indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase 1 (IDO1). Stem Cells Dev 19(5): 657–668
- Ren G et al (2008) Mesenchymal stem cell-mediated immunosuppression occurs via concerted action of chemokines and nitric oxide. Cell Stem Cell 2(2):141–150
- Ren G et al (2009) Species variation in the mechanisms of mesenchymal stem cell-mediated immunosuppression. Stem Cells 27(8):1954–1962
- Nasef A et al (2007) Immunosuppressive effects of mesenchymal stem cells: involvement of HLA-G. Transplantation 84(2):231–237
- 38. Selmani Z et al (2008) Human leukocyte antigen-G5 secretion by human mesenchymal stem cells is required to suppress T lymphocyte and natural killer function and to induce CD4+CD25highFOXP3+ regulatory T cells. Stem Cells 26(1):212–222
- Sioud M et al (2011) Mesenchymal stem cell-mediated T cell suppression occurs through secreted galectins. Int J Oncol 38(2):385–390
- Sioud M et al (2010) Evidence for the involvement of galectin-3 in mesenchymal stem cell suppression of allogeneic T-cell proliferation. Scand J Immunol 71(4):267–274
- Gur-Wahnon D et al (2007) Contact-dependent induction of regulatory antigen-presenting cells by human mesenchymal stem cells is mediated via STAT3 signaling. Exp Hematol 35(3):426–433
- Aggarwal S, Pittenger MF (2005) Human mesenchymal stem cells modulate allogeneic immune cell responses. Blood 105(4):1815–1822
- 43. Yan Y et al (2010) IDO upregulates regulatory T cells via tryptophan catabolite and suppresses encephalitogenic T cell responses in experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. J Immunol 185(10):5953–5961
- Stockinger B, Veldhoen M, Martin B (2007) Th17 T cells: linking innate and adaptive immunity. Semin Immunol 19(6):353–361
- 45. Ghannam S et al (2010) Mesenchymal stem cells inhibit human Th17 cell differentiation and function and induce a T regulatory cell phenotype. J Immunol 185(1):302–312
- 46. Duffy MM et al (2011) Mesenchymal stem cell inhibition of T-helper 17 differentiation is triggered by cell-cell contact and mediated by prostaglandin E2 via the EP4 receptor. Eur J Immunol 41(10):2840–2851
- Tatara R et al (2011) Mesenchymal stromal cells inhibit Th17 but not regulatory T-cell differentiation. Cytotherapy 13(6):686–694
- 48. Park MJ et al (2011) Transforming growth factor beta-transduced mesenchymal stem cells ameliorate experimental autoimmune arthritis through reciprocal regulation of Treg/Th17 cells and osteoclastogenesis. Arthritis Rheum 63(6):1668–1680
- 49. Rafei M et al (2009) Mesenchymal stromal cells ameliorate experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis by inhibiting CD4 Th17 T cells in a CC chemokine ligand 2-dependent manner. J Immunol 182(10):5994–6002
- Guo Z et al (2009) Fetal BM-derived mesenchymal stem cells promote the expansion of human Th17 cells, but inhibit the production of Th1 cells. Eur J Immunol 39(10):2840–2849

- 51. Caligiuri MA (2008) Human natural killer cells. Blood 112(3):461-469
- 52. Vivier E et al (2008) Functions of natural killer cells. Nat Immunol 9(5):503-510
- 53. Spaggiari GM et al (2006) Mesenchymal stem cell-natural killer cell interactions: evidence that activated NK cells are capable of killing MSCs, whereas MSCs can inhibit IL-2-induced NK-cell proliferation. Blood 107(4):1484–1490
- 54. Spaggiari GM et al (2008) Mesenchymal stem cells inhibit natural killer-cell proliferation, cytotoxicity, and cytokine production: role of indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase and prostaglandin E2. Blood 111(3):1327–1333
- 55. Rasmusson I et al (2003) Mesenchymal stem cells inhibit the formation of cytotoxic T lymphocytes, but not activated cytotoxic T lymphocytes or natural killer cells. Transplantation 76(8):1208–1213
- Sotiropoulou PA et al (2006) Interactions between human mesenchymal stem cells and natural killer cells. Stem Cells 24(1):74–85
- Neumann H et al (2002) Cytotoxic T lymphocytes in autoimmune and degenerative CNS diseases. Trends Neurosci 25(6):313–319
- Friese MA, Fugger L (2009) Pathogenic CD8(+) T cells in multiple sclerosis. Ann Neurol 66(2):132–141
- Rasmusson I et al (2007) Mesenchymal stem cells fail to trigger effector functions of cytotoxic T lymphocytes. J Leukoc Biol 82(4):887–893
- 60. Karlsson H et al (2008) Mesenchymal stem cells exert differential effects on alloantigen and virus-specific T-cell responses. Blood 112(3):532–541
- 61. Traggiai E et al (2008) Bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells induce both polyclonal expansion and differentiation of B cells isolated from healthy donors and systemic lupus erythematosus patients. Stem Cells 26(2):562–569
- 62. Corcione A et al (2006) Human mesenchymal stem cells modulate B-cell functions. Blood 107(1):367–372
- 63. Tabera S et al (2008) The effect of mesenchymal stem cells on the viability, proliferation and differentiation of B-lymphocytes. Haematologica 93(9):1301–1309
- 64. Asari S et al (2009) Mesenchymal stem cells suppress B-cell terminal differentiation. Exp Hematol 37(5):604-615
- 65. Schena F et al (2010) Interferon-gamma-dependent inhibition of B cell activation by bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells in a murine model of systemic lupus erythematosus. Arthritis Rheum 62(9):2776–2786
- 66. Augello A et al (2005) Bone marrow mesenchymal progenitor cells inhibit lymphocyte proliferation by activation of the programmed death 1 pathway. Eur J Immunol 35(5):1482–1490
- Youd M et al (2010) Allogeneic mesenchymal stem cells do not protect NZBxNZW F1 mice from developing lupus disease. Clin Exp Immunol 161(1):176–186
- 68. Kigerl KA et al (2009) Identification of two distinct macrophage subsets with divergent effects causing either neurotoxicity or regeneration in the injured mouse spinal cord. J Neurosci 29(43):13435–13444
- 69. Kanno S et al (2001) Macrophage accumulation associated with rat cardiac allograft rejection detected by magnetic resonance imaging with ultrasmall superparamagnetic iron oxide particles. Circulation 104(8):934–938
- van Reyk DM, Jessup W (1999) The macrophage in atherosclerosis: modulation of cell function by sterols. J Leukoc Biol 66(4):557–561
- 71. Gordon S (2003) Alternative activation of macrophages. Nat Rev Immunol 3(1):23-35
- 72. Kim J, Hematti P (2009) Mesenchymal stem cell-educated macrophages: a novel type of alternatively activated macrophages. Exp Hematol 37(12):1445–1453
- 73. Cutler AJ et al (2010) Umbilical cord-derived mesenchymal stromal cells modulate monocyte function to suppress T cell proliferation. J Immunol 185(11):6617–6623
- 74. Maggini J et al (2010) Mouse bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stromal cells turn activated macrophages into a regulatory-like profile. PLoS One 5(2):e9252
- 75. Zhang QZ et al (2010) Human gingiva-derived mesenchymal stem cells elicit polarization of M2 macrophages and enhance cutaneous wound healing. Stem Cells 28(10):1856–1868

- 76. Barminko J et al (2011) Encapsulated mesenchymal stromal cells for in vivo transplantation. Biotechnol Bioeng 108(11):2747–2758
- Nemeth K et al (2009) Bone marrow stromal cells attenuate sepsis via prostaglandin E(2)-dependent reprogramming of host macrophages to increase their interleukin-10 production. Nat Med 15(1):42–49
- 78. Chen L et al (2008) Paracrine factors of mesenchymal stem cells recruit macrophages and endothelial lineage cells and enhance wound healing. PLoS One 3(4):e1886
- Soehnlein O, Lindbom L (2010) Phagocyte partnership during the onset and resolution of inflammation. Nat Rev Immunol 10(6):427–439
- Faurschou M, Borregaard N (2003) Neutrophil granules and secretory vesicles in inflammation. Microbes Infect 5(14):1317–1327
- Nathan C (2006) Neutrophils and immunity: challenges and opportunities. Nat Rev Immunol 6(3):173–182
- 82. Ortiz LA et al (2007) Interleukin 1 receptor antagonist mediates the antiinflammatory and antifibrotic effect of mesenchymal stem cells during lung injury. Proc Natl Acad Sci 104(26): 11002–11007
- 83. Xu J et al (2007) Prevention of endotoxin-induced systemic response by bone marrowderived mesenchymal stem cells in mice. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol 293(1): L131–L141
- Volarevic V et al (2010) Interleukin-1 receptor antagonist (IL-1Ra) and IL-1Ra producing mesenchymal stem cells as modulators of diabetogenesis. Autoimmunity 43(4):255–263
- Pulavendran S, Vignesh J, Rose C (2010) Differential anti-inflammatory and anti-fibrotic activity of transplanted mesenchymal vs. hematopoietic stem cells in carbon tetrachlorideinduced liver injury in mice. Int Immunopharmacol 10(4):513–519
- 86. Ajuebor MN et al (1999) Role of resident peritoneal macrophages and mast cells in chemokine production and neutrophil migration in acute inflammation: evidence for an inhibitory loop involving endogenous IL-10. J Immunol 162(3):1685–1691
- Bonder CS et al (2005) P-selectin can support both Th1 and Th2 lymphocyte rolling in the intestinal microvasculature. Am J Pathol 167(6):1647–1660
- Cassatella M (1998) The neutrophil: one of the cellular targets of interleukin-10. Int J Clin Lab Res 28(3):148–161
- 89. Raffaghello L et al (2008) Human mesenchymal stem cells inhibit neutrophil apoptosis: a model for neutrophil preservation in the bone marrow niche. Stem Cells 26(1):151–162
- Cassatella MA et al (2011) Toll-like receptor-3-activated human mesenchymal stromal cells significantly prolong the survival and function of neutrophils. Stem Cells 29(6):1001–1011
- Ardavín C et al (2001) Origin and differentiation of dendritic cells. Trends Immunol 22(12): 691–700
- Gabrilovich D (2004) Mechanisms and functional significance of tumour-induced dendriticcell defects. Nat Rev Immunol 4(12):941–952
- Clark GJ et al (2000) The role of dendritic cells in the innate immune system. Microbes Infect 2(3):257–272
- 94. Djouad F et al (2007) Mesenchymal stem cells inhibit the differentiation of dendritic cells through an interleukin-6-dependent mechanism. Stem Cells 25(8):2025–2032
- Jiang X-X et al (2005) Human mesenchymal stem cells inhibit differentiation and function of monocyte-derived dendritic cells. Blood 105(10):4120–4126
- 96. Nauta AJ et al (2006) Mesenchymal stem cells inhibit generation and function of both CD34+-derived and monocyte-derived dendritic cells. J Immunol 177(4):2080–2087
- 97. Ramasamy R et al (2007) Mesenchymal stem cells inhibit dendritic cell differentiation and function by preventing entry into the cell cycle. Transplantation 83(1):71–76
- Spaggiari GM et al (2009) MSCs inhibit monocyte-derived DC maturation and function by selectively interfering with the generation of immature DCs: central role of MSC-derived prostaglandin E2. Blood 113(26):6576–6583
- 99. Zhang W et al (2004) Effects of mesenchymal stem cells on differentiation, maturation, and function of human monocyte-derived dendritic cells. Stem Cells Dev 13(3):263–271

- 100. Wehner R et al (2009) Mesenchymal stem cells efficiently inhibit the proinflammatory properties of 6-sulfo LacNAc dendritic cells. Haematologica 94(8):1151–1156
- Park S-J et al (2004) IL-6 regulates in vivo dendritic cell differentiation through STAT3 activation. J Immunol 173(6):3844–3854
- 102. Zhang B et al (2009) Mesenchymal stem cells induce mature dendritic cells into a novel Jagged-2-dependent regulatory dendritic cell population. Blood 113(1):46–57
- 103. Wang Q et al (2008) Murine bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells cause mature dendritic cells to promote T-cell tolerance. Scand J Immunol 68(6):607–615
- 104. Viney JL (1999) Dendritic cell subsets: the ultimate T cell differentiation decision makers? Gut 45(5):640–641
- 105. Shi Y et al (2010) Mesenchymal stem cells: a new strategy for immunosuppression and tissue repair. Cell Res 20(5):510–518
- 106. Krampera M (2011) Mesenchymal stromal cell "licensing": a multistep process. Leukemia 25(9):1408–1414
- 107. Takeda K, Akira S (2005) Toll-like receptors in innate immunity. Int Immunol 17(1):1-14
- 108. Bianchi ME (2007) DAMPs, PAMPs and alarmins: all we need to know about danger. J Leukoc Biol 81(1):1–5
- 109. Kawai T, Akira S (2010) The role of pattern-recognition receptors in innate immunity: update on Toll-like receptors. Nat Immunol 11(5):373–384
- Ostuni R, Zanoni I, Granucci F (2010) Deciphering the complexity of Toll-like receptor signaling. Cell Mol Life Sci 67(24):4109–4134
- 111. DelaRosa O, Lombardo E (2010) Modulation of adult mesenchymal stem cells activity by Toll-like receptors: implications on therapeutic potential. Mediat Inflamm 2010:865601. Epub 2010 Jun 14.
- 112. Liotta F et al (2008) Toll-like receptors 3 and 4 are expressed by human bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells and can inhibit their T-cell modulatory activity by impairing notch signaling. Stem Cells 26(1):279–289
- 113. Pevsner-Fischer M et al (2007) Toll-like receptors and their ligands control mesenchymal stem cell functions. Blood 109(4):1422–1432
- 114. Tomchuck SL et al (2008) Toll-like receptors on human mesenchymal stem cells drive their migration and immunomodulating responses. Stem Cells 26(1):99–107
- 115. Wang Y et al (2010) TLR4 inhibits mesenchymal stem cell (MSC) STAT3 activation and thereby exerts deleterious effects on MSC-mediated cardioprotection. PLoS One 5(12):e14206
- 116. Waterman RS et al (2010) A new mesenchymal stem cell (MSC) paradigm: polarization into a pro-inflammatory MSC1 or an immunosuppressive MSC2 phenotype. PLoS One 5(4):e10088
- 117. Haider HK, Ashraf M (2005) Bone marrow stem cell transplantation for cardiac repair. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 288(6):H2557–H2567
- 118. Sadat S et al (2007) The cardioprotective effect of mesenchymal stem cells is mediated by IGF-I and VEGF. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 363(3):674–679
- 119. Sordi V et al (2005) Bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells express a restricted set of functionally active chemokine receptors capable of promoting migration to pancreatic islets. Blood 106(2):419–427
- 120. Honczarenko M et al (2006) Human bone marrow stromal cells express a distinct set of biologically functional chemokine receptors. Stem Cells 24(4):1030–1041
- 121. Wynn RF et al (2004) A small proportion of mesenchymal stem cells strongly expresses functionally active CXCR4 receptor capable of promoting migration to bone marrow. Blood 104(9):2643–2645
- 122. Brooke G et al (2008) Molecular trafficking mechanisms of multipotent mesenchymal stem cells derived from human bone marrow and placenta. Stem Cells Dev 17(5):929–940
- 123. Wang Y, Deng Y, Zhou GQ (2008) SDF-1alpha/CXCR4-mediated migration of systemically transplanted bone marrow stromal cells towards ischemic brain lesion in a rat model. Brain Res 1195:104–112

- 124. Yu J et al (2010) SDF-1/CXCR4-mediated migration of transplanted bone marrow stromal cells toward areas of heart myocardial infarction through activation of PI3K/Akt. J Cardiovasc Pharmacol 55(5):496–505
- 125. Son BR et al (2006) Migration of bone marrow and cord blood mesenchymal stem cells in vitro is regulated by stromal-derived factor-1-CXCR4 and hepatocyte growth factor-c-met axes and involves matrix metalloproteinases. Stem Cells 24(5):1254–1264
- 126. Wang L et al (2002) MCP-1, MIP-1, IL-8 and ischemic cerebral tissue enhance human bone marrow stromal cell migration in interface culture. Hematology 7(2):113–117
- 127. Fiedler J, Etzel N, Brenner RE (2004) To go or not to go: migration of human mesenchymal progenitor cells stimulated by isoforms of PDGF. J Cell Biochem 93(5):990–998
- 128. Schichor C et al (2006) Vascular endothelial growth factor A contributes to glioma-induced migration of human marrow stromal cells (hMSC). Exp Neurol 199(2):301–310
- 129. Seiffge D (1996) Protective effects of monoclonal antibody to VLA-4 on leukocyte adhesion and course of disease in adjuvant arthritis in rats. J Rheumatol 23(12):2086–2091
- Schwarz D et al (2005) Host shift to an invasive plant triggers rapid animal hybrid speciation. Nature 436(7050):546–549
- 131. Ruster B et al (2006) Mesenchymal stem cells display coordinated rolling and adhesion behavior on endothelial cells. Blood 108(12):3938–3944
- 132. Steingen C et al (2008) Characterization of key mechanisms in transmigration and invasion of mesenchymal stem cells. J Mol Cell Cardiol 44(6):1072–1084
- 133. Ip JE et al (2007) Mesenchymal stem cells use integrin beta1 not CXC chemokine receptor 4 for myocardial migration and engraftment. Mol Biol Cell 18(8):2873–2882
- 134. Semon JA et al (2010) Integrin expression and integrin-mediated adhesion in vitro of human multipotent stromal cells (MSCs) to endothelial cells from various blood vessels. Cell Tissue Res 341(1):147–158
- Karp JM, Leng Teo GS (2009) Mesenchymal stem cell homing: the devil is in the details. Cell Stem Cell 4(3):206–216
- 136. Veevers-Lowe J et al (2011) Mesenchymal stem cell migration is regulated by fibronectin through alpha5beta1-integrin-mediated activation of PDGFR-beta and potentiation of growth factor signals. J Cell Sci 124(Pt 8):1288–1300
- 137. Cernuda-Morollon E, Gharbi S, Millan J (2010) Discriminating between the paracellular and transcellular routes of diapedesis. Methods Mol Biol 616:69–82
- 138. De Becker A et al (2007) Migration of culture-expanded human mesenchymal stem cells through bone marrow endothelium is regulated by matrix metalloproteinase-2 and tissue inhibitor of metalloproteinase-3. Haematologica 92(4):440–449
- 139. Ho IA et al (2009) Matrix metalloproteinase 1 is necessary for the migration of human bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells toward human glioma. Stem Cells 27(6): 1366–1375
- 140. Lee MH, Kwon T-G, Park HS (2009) Comparative phenotypic analysis of mesenchymal stem cells derived from bone marrow, skin, adipose tissue and umbilical cord. Tissue Eng Regener Med 6(1–3):179–185
- 141. Li SH et al (2009) Tracking cardiac engraftment and distribution of implanted bone marrow cells: comparing intra-aortic, intravenous, and intramyocardial delivery. J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg 137(5):1225–1233 e1
- 142. Bakshi A et al (2004) Minimally invasive delivery of stem cells for spinal cord injury: advantages of the lumbar puncture technique. J Neurosurg Spine 1(3):330–337
- 143. Cizkova D et al (2010) Repetitive intrathecal catheter delivery of bone marrow mesenchymal stromal cells improves functional recovery in a rat model of contusive spinal cord injury. J Neurotrauma 28(9):1951–1961
- 144. Harting MT et al (2009) Intravenous mesenchymal stem cell therapy for traumatic brain injury. J Neurosurg 110(6):1189–1197
- 145. Ohtaki H et al (2008) Stem/progenitor cells from bone marrow decrease neuronal death in global ischemia by modulation of inflammatory/immune responses. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 105(38):14638–14643

- 146. Abbas AK, Murphy KM, Sher A (1996) Functional diversity of helper T lymphocytes. Nature 383(6603):787–793
- 147. Wan YY (2010) Multi-tasking of helper T cells. Immunology 130(2):166-171
- 148. Stockinger B, Veldhoen M (2007) Differentiation and function of Th17 T cells. Curr Opin Immunol 19(3):281–286
- 149. Annunziato F et al (2007) Phenotypic and functional features of human Th17 cells. J Exp Med 204(8):1849–1861
- 150. Bi Y, Liu G, Yang R (2007) Th17 cell induction and immune regulatory effects. J Cell Physiol 211(2):273–278
- 151. Kitchingman GR, Rooney C (1998) Cytotoxic T cells and immunotherapy. Pediatr Radiol 28(7):489–491
- 152. Campbell NA et al (2008) Biology, 8th edn. Pearson Benjamin Cummings, San Francisco
- 153. Read S, Powrie F (2001) CD4+ regulatory T cells. Curr Opin Immunol 13(6):644-649
- 154. Takahashi T et al (1998) Immunologic self-tolerance maintained by CD25+CD4+ naturally anergic and suppressive T cells: induction of autoimmune disease by breaking their anergic/ suppressive state. Int Immunol 10(12):1969–1980

Chapter 3 Mesenchymal Stem Cell Exosomes: The Future MSC-Based Therapy?

Ruenn Chai Lai, Ronne Wee Yeh Yeo, Soon Sim Tan, Bin Zhang, Yijun Yin, Newman Siu Kwan Sze, Andre Choo, and Sai Kiang Lim

Abstract The ease of isolation from adult tissues, large ex vivo expansion capacity, and apparent therapeutic efficacy in a wide range of disease indications have made mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs) the stem cell of choice for regenerative medicine. Clinical and animal studies have demonstrated that secreted trophic factors, and not stem cell differentiation, likely mediated much of the therapeutic efficacy of MSCs. This paradigm shift in the therapeutic mechanism of MSCs has started to transform MSC therapy from a cell- to biologic-based therapy. Our group has identified the exosome, a secreted membrane vesicle, as an active therapeutic factor in MSC secretion. An exosome is thought to mediate cell to cell communication. It carries a large and varied protein cargo that could regulate a wide array of biochemical and cellular processes. These include enhancing glycolysis which increases not only cellular ATP production but also glycolytic intermediates for anabolic activities, inducing adenosine-mediated activation of survival kinases (e.g., ERK and AKT via

R.W.Y. Yeo Institute of Medical Biology, A*STAR, Singapore

National University of Singapore, Graduate School for Integrative Sciences and Engineering, Buona Vista, Singapore

N.S.K. Sze School of Biological Sciences, Nanyang Technological University, Singapore

A. Choo Bioprocessing Technology Institute, A*STAR, Singapore

S.K. Lim (⊠) Institute of Medical Biology, A*STAR, Singapore

Department of Surgery, YLL School of Medicine, Singapore, NUS, Singapore e-mail: saikiang.lim@imb.a-star.edu.sg

R.C. Lai • S.S. Tan • B. Zhang • Y. Yin Institute of Medical Biology, A*STAR, Singapore

L.G. Chase and M.C. Vemuri (eds.), *Mesenchymal Stem Cell Therapy*, Stem Cell Biology and Regenerative Medicine, DOI 10.1007/978-1-62703-200-1_3, © Springer Science+Business Media New York 2013

CD73) and reducing complement activation through CD59. As these processes are fundamental, non-tissue specific processes in ameliorating tissue injury and promoting tissue repair, MSC exosomes could potentially underpin the therapeutic efficacy of MSC in diverse disease indications. This could transform present MSC-based therapies into MSC exosome-based therapies.

Keywords Mesenchymal stem cells • Exosome • Proteome • Glycolysis • Ecto-5' nucleotidase • Complement-mediated cell lysis • Therapy

3.1 Background

Mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs) were first described in 1968 as a population of multipotent fibroblast-like cells that reside in the bone marrow and have the potential to differentiate into osteocytes, chondrocytes, adipocytes, and myoblasts [1]. Since then MSCs have been isolated from adipose tissue [2, 3], liver [4], muscle [5], amniotic fluid [6], placenta [7, 8], umbilical cord blood [2], dental pulp [9, 10], and other sources [4, 11]. Their differentiation potential has also expanded into an amazing array of cell types that include nearly every major cell types in the adult body [12]. To better facilitate the study and comparison of MSCs from different tissue sources, the International Society for Cellular Therapy has issued a position statement for a minimal criterion to define multipotent MSCs [13]. First, MSCs must be plastic-adherent when maintained in standard culture conditions. Second, they must express CD105, CD73, and CD90, and lack expression of CD45, CD34, CD14 or CD11b, CD79 α or CD19 and HLA-DR surface molecules. Third, MSCs must differentiate to osteoblasts, adipocytes, and chondroblasts in vitro.

Among the different kinds of stem cells identified to date, MSCs are presently the stem cell of choice for regenerative medicine. The main allure of MSCs lies in their reported potential to exert protective and reparative effects on an amazingly wide spectrum of tissue injury. This is further bolstered by their ease of isolation from ethically palatable adult tissue sources (e.g., bone marrow and adipose tissue), a large ex vivo expansion capacity, as well as demonstrated multipotency and immunosuppressive activity (reviewed in [12, 14, 15]). MSCs are currently the most evaluated stem cells. It was estimated in 2010 that there were 101 clinical trials using MSCs to treat a variety of disease conditions [16]. MSCs have been and are currently being evaluated for their efficacy in treating a myriad of diseases such as cardiovascular diseases (e.g., acute myocardial infarction, end-stage ischemic heart disease, and prevention of vascular restenosis), osteogenesis imperfecta (OI) or brittle bone disease, amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS), lysosomal storage diseases (e.g., Hurler syndrome), steroid refractory Graft versus Host Disease (GVHD), periodontitis, and bone fractures [17].

Many studies on the use of MSCs as therapeutics were predicated on the hypothesis that transplanted MSCs home and engraft in injured tissues, and then differentiated into cells to replace damaged cells. Although there have been many reports that MSCs could migrate and engraft at sites of injury where they then differentiate to replace damaged tissues and restore tissue function after transplantation in animal models, it has been estimated that <1% of transplanted cells actually reached the target tissue with most of the cells being trapped in the liver, spleen, and lung [18]. Furthermore, evidence for reported differentiation of transplanted MSCs at the site of injury was often limited to the presence of new phenotypic features or markers that could be acquired by fusion with endogenous host cells [19–21]. More importantly, it has been increasingly observed that the therapeutic efficacy of MSC therapy is not dependent on the engraftment of MSCs at the site of injury or differentiation capability of the transplanted MSC [22–26], essentially eliminating the need for MSCs to be in the vicinity of their target tissue or differentiate to exert a therapeutic effect.

To reconcile this discrepancy between the therapeutic efficacy of MSC and the lack of MSC engraftment or differentiation at the site of injury, it was proposed that MSCs exert their therapeutic effects through secreted trophic mediators. MSCs are known to secrete a broad spectrum of growth factors and cytokines [27]. This diversity could potentially provide a basis for the therapeutic efficacy of MSCs in a wide range of disease indications and injuries [28–35]. Increasingly, MSCs are being used for their trophic secretions to reduce injury and repair tissues rather than as stem cells to differentiate and regenerate injured tissues. Of the 101 MSC clinical trials in 2010, 65 were rationalized on trophic secretion while 36 were based on differentiation potential [16].

This paradigm shift in the therapeutic mechanism of MSC from one based on cell engraftment, differentiation, and replacement to one based on secretion and paracrine signaling could potentially engender the development of biologic- instead of cell-based therapeutics. From clinical and manufacturing perspectives, biologics offer several advantages. In contrast to cells, biologics are more amenable to development as an "off-the-shelf" therapeutic in a rigorously regulated and monitored manufacturing process. This will translate into better qualified and safer products that could be delivered to patients in a timely manner. In cell-based therapy, the need to preserve cell viability adds a layer of complexity to its manufacture, storage, transport, and delivery/transplantation. The use of relatively large viable cells as therapeutics also carries its own unique safety risks and challenges. First, their large size increases the risk of occlusion in the distal microvasculature as demonstrated by the intra-arterial administration of MSCs in mice which resulted in pulmonary embolism and death in 25–40% of the animals [36]. Second, the viability of transplanted cells would result in the persistence or amplification of biological potency of the agent even after the need has been resolved. This may lead to an increased risk of tumor formation and immunological reactions. Such persistence or amplification could be more ominous if treatment had to be terminated as a result of adverse outcomes. Finally, the differentiation potential of MSCs could generate inappropriate and potentially deleterious cell types. For example, cardiac sympathetic nerve sprouting was thought to contribute to the proarrhythmic effects of MSC therapy [37-39], while a high frequency (51.2%) of ossifications and/or calcifications was observed in cryo-infarcted hearts after MSC transplantation [40]. The benefits of a biologic-based therapy vis-a-vis the risks of a cell-based therapy have prompted a close examination of MSC secretions. MSCs have been reported to secrete a wide diversity of factors and these active therapeutic factors were initially presumed to be the small soluble chemokines, cytokines, or growth factors that are abundantly secreted by MSCs (as summarized in Table 3.1). These secreted factors

Table 3.1 The	erapeutic	role of M	ISC secretions in various ti	ssue injury models and the pr	roposed soluble factors n	nediating these effects	
		MSC		Soluble factors	Therapeutic		
Author	Year	source	Disease model	involved	effects	Remarks	References
Kinnaird et al.	2004	BM^{a}	Unilateral hindlimb ischemia	VEGF, bFGF, PIGF, MCP-1	Angiogenic (enhance collateral remodeling)	Injected MSC were not seen incorporated into mature collaterals	[19]
Hung et al.	2007	BM	Hypoxia-induced apoptosis in human aortic endothelial cells	IL-6, VEGF, MCP-1	Angiogenic, anti- apoptotic	Therapeutic effect cannot be explained by these three factors alone, other paracrine factors involved	[18]
Togel et al.	2007	BM	Ischemia/reperfusion acute renal failure	VEGF, HGF, IGF-1	Anti-apoptotic	Little engraftment and differentiation of transplanted MSCs	[22]
Chen et al.	2008	BM	Excisional wound healing	More VEGF-α, IGF-1, EGF, KGF, Ang-1, SDF-1, MIP-1α, MIP-1β and EPO than dermal fibroblasts	Chemoattractive, angiogenic	Conditioned medium recruited macrophages and endothelial lineage cells into wound to enhance healing	[11]
Li et al.	2008	BM	Isoproterenol-induced global heart failure	ADM	Anti-fibrogenic	Transplanted MSCs improved heart function and decreased collagen volume fraction in myocardium	[20]
van Poll et al.	2008	BM	D-galactosamine- induced fulminant hepatic failure	OSM, AR-1, TGF- β, HGF, TNF-α, EGF, IL-6, SCF, HB-EGF, TIMP-3	Anti-apoptotic, anti-inflammatory, promitotic	Conditioned medium inhibited cell death and stimulated regeneration in vivo and in vitro	[23]
Lin et al.	2011	UC	Middle cerebral artery occlusion and reperfusion (ischemic stroke)	BDNF, bFGF, PDGF-AA, Ang-2, CXCL-16, NAP-2, VEGFR-3	Angiogenic, anti-apoptotic (neuroprotective)	Transplanted MSCs scattered in the infarct cortex 36 days after transplantation	[21]
^a BM—Bone m ^b UC—Umbilic	iarrow al cord						

42

could potentially provide a basis for the therapeutic efficacy of MSCs in wide range of diseases and injuries [28–35]. However, recent studies have discovered that the paracrine factors secreted by MSCs involve small secreted lipid vesicles such as microvesicles [41, 42] and exosomes [43]. These lipid vesicles could potentially carry a cargo that is sufficiently large and diverse to underpin the therapeutic efficacy of MSCs observed in a plethora of diseases.

3.2 Microvesicles and Exosomes

Microvesicles and exosomes are two of the several classes of secreted membrane vesicles that include microvesicles, ectosomes, membrane particles, exosome-like vesicles, or apoptotic bodies [44]. Microvesicles are highly variable in size with a diameter of 100–1,000 nm and originate primarily from the plasma membrane. They are generally not as well characterized as exosomes. The latter vesicles are much better defined secreted membrane vesicles that originate in the endosomes. They are smaller with a much narrower diameter range of 40–100 nm, a flotation density in sucrose of 1.1–1.18 g/mL; and membranes enriched in lipid rafts of cholesterol, sphingomyelin, and ceramide [45, 46]. The presence of exposed phosphatidylserine on exosome membrane was reported to be present for some exosomes [47, 48] and absent for others [49, 50]. The exosome cargo contains both proteins and RNAs. Most exosomes have an evolutionary conserved set of proteins molecules including tetraspanins (CD81, CD63, CD9), Alix, Tsg101 but they also have unique tissue/cell type-specific proteins that reflect their cellular source [51].

When membrane vesicles were first found to be shed by maturating sheep reticulocytes by Johnstone and colleagues in 1983, they were thought to be "garbage bags" for disposal of unwanted transferrin receptors [52]. These membrane vesicles were subsequently described as "exosomes" [53]. Pulse-chase and electron microscopy studies determined that these membrane vesicles were released during the fusion of multivesicular late endosomes with the plasma membrane [54, 55]. In 1996, B-lymphocytes were also observed to secrete exosomes and unlike those from reticulocytes, these exosomes were found to have important biological functions. They could stimulate T cell proliferation [56] and suppress tumor growth [57]. More recently, exosomes were found to contain mRNA [58] and miRNA [58–60] that could be transferred into recipient cells to modulate protein synthesis. Together these studies suggest that the function of exosomes extends beyond the disposal of unwanted proteins and may mediate intercellular communication through protein– protein interactions and exchange of proteins and genetic materials.

As exosomes were first observed to be secreted by in vitro cultures of different cell types such as B cells [56], dendritic cells [57], mast cells [61], T cells [62], platelets [63], Schwann cells [64], tumor cells [65], mesenchymal stem cell [43], human embryonic kidney cell [66], various cancer cell lines [67], and sperm [68], they were initially suspected to be culture artifacts. However, the subsequent discovery of exosomes in physiological fluids including bronchial lavage fluid [69],

human urine [70, 71], and human blood [71] helped establish exosomes as physiological cellular products. The large diversity in exosome-secreting cell types and the presence of exosomes in different physiological fluids indicate that secretion of exosomes is a general cellular function.

Although exosomes from different cell sources have been shown to carry a similar set of proteins, they also carry proteins that reflect their cellular origin and the physiological state of the cells from which they originate [72]. For example, exosomes released from maturing reticulocytes are rich in transferrin receptors that the reticulocytes have to dispose of while those from lymphocytes and dendritic cells have few transferrin receptors [56, 73, 74]. Similarly, exosomes from epididymis are rich in proteins that are essential for the maturation of male gametes [68] and urinary exosomes secreted by kidney tubules carry aquaporin, a kidney-specific protein [70]. The cargo of exosomes has also been found to correlate with the physiological state of its cellular source. For example, tumor-derived exosomes have been shown to contain either tumor antigens [65, 75-77] or tumor-specific microR-NAs [59]. Together, these observations are consistent with the hypothesis that exosomes facilitate intercellular communication through protein-protein interactions and exchange of proteins and genetic materials [78]. The list of proteins and RNAs reported to be present in exosomes could be accessed at Exocarta, a freely accessible web-based compendium of exosome proteins and RNAs set up by Richard Simpson and his colleagues (http://exocarta.ludwig.edu.au) [79].

The most defining feature that distinguishes exosomes from other secreted membrane vesicles is their biogenesis through the endosomal pathway where the endosome membrane invaginates to form intraluminal vesicles (ILVs) such that the entire complex becomes a multivesicular body (MVB). The fate of the ILVs depends on whether the MVB fuses with lysosome or plasma membrane. Fusion with lysosomes lead to the degradation of the ILVs while fusion with the plasma membrane releases the ILVs into the extracellular space as exosomes [80]. While ESCRT (endosomal sorting complex required for transport) has been shown to be important in recognizing and sequestering of proteins in the endosomal membrane and subsequent budding of the endosomal membrane [81], it is clearly only one element in the complex process of recognizing and targeting proteins to ILVs or exosomes. Recent reports suggested that some proteins are targeted to exosomes in an ESCRT-independent manner. For example, higher-order oligomerization alone was sufficient to target some plasma membrane proteins such as CD43 and HIV Gag to exosomes in Jurkat cells, while others, e.g., proteolipid protein (PLP) are targeted to exosomes in a ceramide-dependent but ESCRT independent process [82, 83].

3.2.1 Exosome Functions

For many years after its discovery, exosomes were perceived to be a unique cellular product of reticulocytes, a highly specialized cell type and had little function beyond the disposal of obsolete membrane proteins such as transferrin receptors during reticulocyte maturation [84-86]. However, this perception of exosomes was transformed as increasing numbers of cell types have been observed to secrete exosomes during normal physiological activities, thus suggesting that exosomes are a highly ubiquitous cellular vehicle for modulating or mediating cellular processes. The cell types that were first observed to secrete exosomes were mainly of hematopoietic origin such as reticulocytes [53, 87, 88], B- and T-lymphocytes [56, 89], dendritic cells [57], mast cells [90], and platelets [50]. Exosomes secreted by B-lymphocytes and dendritic cells have been shown to stimulate T cells [56, 57, 89] and therefore play a role in mounting host immune responses. Furthermore, exosomes from dendritic cells could be pulsed with tumor peptides to prime cytotoxic T cells in vivo and suppress growth of established tumors in mice [91]. Subsequently, non-hematopoietic cells were also found to secrete exosomes to facilitate some of their cellular activities. For example, neurons were reported to secrete exosomes during synaptic activities for neurotransmission [92, 93], while oligodendrocytes secreted exosomes to coordinate myelin membrane biogenesis [94]. Cardiomyocyte progenitor cells promote cardiac regenerative activity through secretion of exosomes to stimulate migration of endothelial cells [95]. The fusion of egg and sperm was postulated to involve exosomes secreted by the egg [96]. Exosomes are also increasingly implicated in disease pathogenesis and host responses. Exosomes from non-immune cells such as mesenchymal stem cells have also been shown to have the capacity to influence biological processes such as reducing myocardial ischemia/reperfusion injury [43] or acute tubular injury [97].

The functions of exosome are not always benign or beneficial to cells or tissues. Diseased cells have been shown to secrete exosomes that could transfer some of the disease phenotype to recipient cells. Exosomes secreted from cultured epithelial and neuroglial cell lines infected with scrapie were found to carry the infectious PrPSc [64]. It was subsequently proposed that such exosomes mediate the intercellular spreading of infectious prions protein (PrP) which is responsible for the transmissible spongiform encephalopathies [84, 86]. Virally infected cells such as HIV-infected Jurkat and primary T-cells or Epstein-Barr Virus (EBV)-infected B cells are reported to secrete exosomes that contain virally encoded materials (e.g., HIV Nef [85], EBV glycoprotein gp350 [98], EBV latent membrane protein 1 [98], or EBV-encoded miRNA [91]). Such exosomes could potentially transmit viral products to uninfected cells and cause deleterious effects. HIV Nef-containing exosomes have been shown to induce cell death in uninfected bystander T cells [85]. Like virally infected cells, bacterially infected cells such as Mycobacterium tuberculosis-, Mycobacterium bovis-, or Toxoplamsa gondii-infected macrophages also secrete exosomes that contain pathogenderived antigens [99].

Exosomes have also been implicated in the pathogenesis of cancer or development of a metastatic phenotype. Uptake of exosomes derived from highly metastatic melanoma cells was observed to transform poorly metastatic tumor cells into highly metastatic cells [100], while exosomes from human brain tumor cells carry oncogenic receptor EGFRvIII that could be transferred to other cells [13]. Tumor exosomes have also been reported to enhance the generation of immunosuppressive myeloid cells and potentially enable tumor evasion of the immune system [101]. In 2008, Taylor et al. showed that miRNA profile of circulating exosomes in ovarian cancer patients' blood is highly similar to the originating tumor cells [59]. This observation together with Jan Lotvall's 2007 report that exosome is a vehicle for intercellular exchange of mRNAs and miRNAs [102] provide a hypothetical mechanism for the dissemination of the cancer phenotype.

Complex neurodegenerative diseases such as Parkinson and Alzheimer diseases have also recently implicated exosomes in the formation of disease-associated protein aggregates, namely aggregation of alpha-synuclein in Parkinson's disease and amyloid beta protein (A β) in Alzheimer disease. Neurons have been shown to secrete exosomes containing α -synuclein [14, 19] or A β [103], but it remains to be determined if these exosomes contribute to the nucleation or physical dissemination of the protein aggregates that characterize Parkinson and Alzheimer diseases.

As a consequence of the close association between the secretion and modulation of exosomes with changes in physiological and pathological states of the secreting cells, exosomes are good sentinels of cellular health and pathology and have become an attractive source of biomarkers for diseases (reviewed [104]).

3.2.2 MSCs Secrete Therapeutic Exosomes

In 2010, our group described the purification of exosomes from human ESCderived mesenchymal stem cells and their efficacy in reducing myocardial ischemia-reperfusion injury [43]. Prior to this, we demonstrated that intravenous administration of a single bolus of culture medium conditioned by human embryonic stem cell-derived MSCs (hESC-MSCs) reduced relative infarct size in a pig and mouse model of ischemia/reperfusion injury [105]. By molecular weight fractionation of the conditioned medium, we further demonstrated that the active component had a presumptive size of 50–200 nm in size [43]. Using size exclusion high performance liquid chromatography, we purified a population of homogenously sized particles that have the biophysical parameters of exosomes, namely a hydrodynamic radius of 55-65 nm and a flotation density in sucrose of 1.10-1.18 g/mL. They also have common exosome-associated proteins such as the tetraspanin proteins, CD9 and CD81, Alix, Tsg101. They also contained RNA which consists primarily of short RNAs of less than 300 nt. Some of these RNAs were microRNAs that are predominantly in the pre-microRNA form [106]. These purified particles reduced infarct size to the same extent as CM but at one-tenth of the protein dosage used in CM. We also discovered that despite a loss of adipogenic differentiation potential, the production of cardioprotective exosomes by myc-immortalized hESC-MSCs was not compromised [107]. The proteome of these purified exosomes was profiled by mass spectrometry and antibody array, and found to contain 857 unique gene products (http://www.exocarta.org). These proteins are distributed



Fig. 3.1 Functional distribution of MSC exosome proteins. 857 proteins or unique gene products were found in MSC exosome (www.exocarta.org). The observed frequency of unique gene products in the exosome proteome for each biological process was compared with the reference frequency of genes in the NCBI database for that biological process. The 857 unique gene products could be clustered into 32 biological processes that were overrepresented (p<0.001) and 3 that were underrepresented (p<0.001)

over a wide array of biochemical and cellular processes such as communication, structure and mechanics, inflammation, exosome biogenesis, tissue repair and regeneration, and metabolism (Fig. 3.1).

3.3 Biochemical Potential of MSC Exosomes

Our demonstration that MSC-secreted exosomes are cardioprotective and carry a diverse cargo suggests that exosomes have the potential to be the secreted trophic factors mediating the therapeutic efficacy of MSCs against a plethora of diseases. A fundamental requisite for such a factor would be its capacity to be as efficacious as MSCs against a complex multifactorial tissue injury such as myocardial ischemia injury, and an equally complex and heterogenous range of diseases and injury. MSC exosomes with their diverse array of proteins distributed over a wide range of biochemical and cellular processes could potentially fulfill this requisite. Below is an analysis of three biochemical activities found in MSC exosomes to illustrate how exosomes could contribute to the therapeutic paracrine effects of MSCs in mediating tissue repair and reducing tissue injury in a wide range of diseases.

3.3.1 Exosomes Enhances Cellular ATP Production Through Glycolysis

One prominent feature of the MSC exosome proteome was the presence of all five enzymes in the ATP generating stage of glycolysis (Fig. 3.2a): glyceraldehyde 3-phosphate dehydrogenase (GAPDH), phosphoglycerate kinase (PGK), phosphoglucomutase (PGM), enolase (ENO) and pyruvate kinase m_2 isoform (PK m_2) (www. exocarta.org). Of these, GAPDH, PGK, and PK m_2 , that generate either ATP or NADH, were further confirmed to be present by immunoblotting (Fig. 3.2b). Their enzymatic activities were determined as 1.1, 3.59 and 5.5 μ U per μ g protein respectively (Fig. 3.2c). Whereas 1 unit (U) of enzyme activity is defined as the activity required for the production of 1 μ mol of product per minute.

MSC exosomes also contained PFKFB3, which converts fructose 6-phosphate to fructose 2, 6-bisphosphate. PFKFB3 is one of four PFKFB isoforms. The four isoform are encoded by four different genes, PFKFKB1, 2, 3, and 4. PFKFBs are responsible for maintaining the cellular level of fructose-2, 6-bisphosphate, a powerful allosteric activator of phosphofructokinase [108] which catalyses the commitment to glycolysis. These proteins are thought to be responsible for the high glycolytic rate or "Warburg effect" in cancer cells [109]. The kinase activity of PFKFB3 is upregulated by phosphorylation by protein kinases such as cAMP-dependent protein kinase and protein kinase C. Mass spectrometry analysis and immunoblotting revealed the presence of phosphorylated PFKFB3 in the exosome (www.exocarta. org) (Fig. 3.2b). Exposure of oligomycin-treated H9C2 cells to MSC exosomes, which can be internalized by H9C2 cells [106], increased intracellular ATP level by 75.5+28.8% or 55.8+16.5% in 15 or 30 min of exposure to exosomes, respectively. Since oligomycin inhibits mitochondrial ATPase [110], the increased ATP level is likely to be derived from increased glycolysis. This ability to increase glycolysis may underpin part of the therapeutic efficacy of MSC exosomes.

Rapidly proliferating cells such as cancer cells and stem cells are known to maintain a high rate of aerobic glycolysis despite its inefficient ATP production in comparison to that by oxidative phosphorylation (reviewed [111]). However, the importance of increased glycolysis lies not in its ATP production, but rather the glycolytic intermediates which are essential in anabolic reactions to generate biomass for growth and repair. By extrapolation, exosome through increasing aerobic glycolysis in injured cells would increase anabolic activities to promote tissue repair and minimize tissue damage.

3.3.2 Exosome Phosphorylates ERK and AKT via CD73 (Ecto-5'-Ectonucleotidase, NT5E)

Two of the most important signaling cascades that regulate proliferation and apoptosis are Ras/Raf/MEK/ERK (MAPK) and PTEN/PI3K/AKT/mTOR [112].



Fig. 3.2 Exosomes enhances glycolysis. (a) Schematic diagram of biochemical reactions in glycolysis. (b) Presence of geraldehyde phosphate dehydrogenase (GAPDH), phosphoclycerate kinase (PGK), pyruvate kinase m, isoform (PKm₂), and pPFKFB3 in MSC conditioned medium (CM) and exosomes (Exo). CM and Exo were analyzed by standard immunoblotting assays using antibodies from Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Santa Cruz, CA, except mouse anti-PK which was from Abcam Inc., Cambridge, MA. (c) Enzymatic activities of GAPDH, PGK and PKm, in MSC exosomes. PKm, activity was measured using the PK assay kit (Biovision), GAPDH and PGK activity was measured using KDalert GAPDH assay kit (Ambion Inc., Austin, TX) and ApoSENSOR ADP/ATP ratio assay kit (Biovision). Each activity was measured in triplicate using two independent exosome preparations. Each bar represents mean ± SEM. One unit (U) enzyme activity is defined as the activity to generate 1 µmol product per minute at 37 °C. (d) Effect of exosome on ATP production in oligomycin-treated cells. H9C2 cardiomyocytes were washed twice with Tyrode's buffer and then incubated in Tyrode's buffer containing 20 µmol of a mitochondrial inhibitor, oligomycin, 6 mmol glucose, and with or without 0.1 µg/mL exosomes for 15, 30, and 60 min. Cellular ATP concentration was measured using ATPlite 1 step luminescence ATP detection assay system and normalized to that of sample without exosomes at 15 min. Each bar represents mean ± SEM of three independent assays with five replicates for each sample. p=0.0173, p=0.0090

Activation of these pathways are important in tissue repair and amelioration of tissue injury (e.g., myocardial ischemia reperfusion injury [113], sepsis [114], epithelial wound [115]). In myocardial ischemia reperfusion injury, a key activator of ERK and AKT phosphorylation is adenosine and it was effective in reducing infarct size when used as an adjunctive to reperfusion in a clinical trial [116]. Adenosine has been shown to exert a nonredundant role in attenuating inflammation and tissue damage and mediates diverse cardioprotective, neuroprotective, vasodilatory, and angiogenic responses (reviewed [117]). In animals, adenosine is produced by the degradation of extracellular ATP and ADP that are released during tissue trauma such as shear stress induced hemolysis of red blood cells, working skeletal muscle, perfused heart or isolated heart muscle cells under hypoxic conditions (reviewed [118]), and apoptotic cells [119]. Extracellular ATP and ADP in the body are rapidly degraded into AMP by enzymes in the plasma or ecto-enzymes on the surface of red blood cells and the vascular lining with half-lives in the blood estimated to be <1 s [119] and 3.2 min [120], respectively. ATP can be degraded to either ADP by ecto-ATPase or AMP by a pyrophosphatase. Extracellular AMP is dephosphorylated to adenosine primarily by CD73, an ecto 5' nucleotidase [121]. Therefore, injured or stressed tissues such as reperfused hypoxic cardiac tissues could activate adenosine-mediated activation of survival signaling pathway through the release of ATP or ADP.

CD73 was found to be present in the MSC exosomes by mass spectrometry analysis (www.exocarta.org) and confirmed by immunoblotting (Fig. 3.3a). The enzyme activity in exosomes was determined to be 22.04 μ U/ μ g protein. Exposure of serumstarved H9C2 cardiomyocytes to exosomes and AMP led to phosphorylation of ERK1/2 and AKT (Fig. 3.3b, c). This phosphorylation was abolished in the presence of theophylline, a nonselective adenosine receptor antagonist that antagonized A1, A2A, A2B, and A3 receptors [122]. The presence of biologically active CD73 on exosomes that can elicit pro-survival signaling by phosphorylating ERK and AKT provides another mechanistic basis for the MSC paracrine effect in enhancing tissue repair and reducing tissue injury.

3.3.3 Exosome Inhibits Complement Activation

The complement system is a tightly regulated proteolytic cascade that clears invading microorganisms, circulating immune complexes, dead cells, apoptotic bodies, and cellular debris. It represents one of the first lines of defense in innate immunity and facilitates communication between innate and adaptive immunity (reviewed [123]). This system can elicit a number of proinflammatory responses including the recruitment of leukocytes, degranulation of phagocytic cells, mast cells and basophils, smooth muscle contraction, and increased vascular permeability. These responses could be further escalated by the production of toxic oxygen, arachidonic acid metabolites, and cytokines [123]. The complement system is complex and involves at least 30 serum proteins. Deficiencies in the complement system results



Fig. 3.3 Activation of ERK and AKT pro-survival signaling by exosome CD73. (**a**) Western blot analysis of MSC conditioned medium (CM) and exosomes for CD73 using a specific antibody (Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Santa Cruz, CA). (**b**) CD73 activity in exosomes (Exo) was measured by incubating 2.5 μ g of exosomes in 100 μ L Tris buffer pH 7.4 containing 50 μ M AMP (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO) and measuring the amount of phosphate ions released from the hydrolysis of AMP by Colorlock Gold kit (Innova Biosciences, Cambridge, UK). Each bar represents mean ± SD of duplicate sample. (C) H9C2 cells were serum starved overnight and then incubated with medium with or without 1 mM theophylline for 1 h. The cells were then exposed for 5 min to medium that had been pre-incubated for 30 min with 50 μ M AMP, 0.1 μ g/mL exosome or AMP and exosome. The cells were then harvested and lysed. 10 μ g of total proteins were immunoblotted using 1:2000 dilution of rabbit anti-pERK 1/2 (Cell Signaling, 9101S), 1:2000 dilution of rabbit anti-pERK 1/2 (Cell Signaling, 9271S), or 1:500 dilution of rabbit anti AKT (Cell Signaling, 9272S)

in diseases such as autoimmunity (e.g., lupus), recurring infections, glomerulonephritis, angioedema, and hemolysis (reviewed [124]). Conversely, excessive or aberrant activation also contributes to the pathogenesis of diseases such as inflammatory diseases (e.g., Crohn's disease), autoimmune diseases (e.g., multiple sclerosis), neurodegenerative disease (e.g., age-related macular degeneration), and others (e.g., stroke, myocardial infarction, trauma, burn).



Fig. 3.4 Inhibition of membrane attack complex (MAC) formation. (**a**) Western blot analysis of MSC conditioned medium (CM) and exosome (Exo) using a CD59-specific antibody (Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Santa Cruz, CA). (**b**) Sheep red blood cells (SRBCs) (Innovative Research, Southfield, MI) were washed and then resuspended in PBS with C5b6 and C7 in the presence or absence of exosomes. The mixture was incubated at 37 °C for 15 min before C8 and C9 were added with or without a blocking CD59 antibody (AbD Serotec, Oxford, UK) for additional 30 min incubation. The cells were centrifuged and the amount of hemoglobin released by the lysed SRBC in the supernatant was measured by absorbance at 415 nm. The positive control was SRBCs lysed with Triton X-100. The negative control is the sample without addition of complement components. The absorbance value of positive control was normalized to 100%. Each bar represents mean ± SEM of three independent experiments with triplicate for each sample. **p*=2.8E-06, ***p*=3.51E-08

Activation of the complement system initiates a biochemical cascade that generates several key products: C3b, which binds to the surface of pathogens and enhances phagocytosis of these pathogens; C5a, which recruits inflammatory cells by chemotaxis; and C5b, which initiates formation of the membrane attack complex (MAC) consisting of C5b, C6, C7, C8, and polymeric C9. MAC deposited on the target cell forms a transmembrane channel that causes cell lysis. MAC-mediated lysis can be inhibited by CD59 [125] (protectin) a widely expressed glycosylphosphatidyl inositol (GPI)-anchored membrane protein that binds to C8 and C9 in the assembling MAC and interferes with membrane insertion and pore formation.

Incidentally CD59 is also present on MSC exosomes (www.exocarta.org) (Fig. 3.4a), and this provides a possible mechanism for the well-documented MSC efficacy in treating immune or inflammatory diseases (e.g., GVDH) [126, 127].

Complement-mediated lysis of sheep red blood cells is inhibited by MSC exosomes in a CD59-dependent manner (Fig. 3.4b). The mechanism by which CD59 on exosome membranes could inhibit MAC formation on the membrane of sheep red blood cells has not been elucidated. However, recent studies [128, 129] have shown that soluble recombinant CD59 could also inhibit MAC formation albeit less efficiently than GPI-linked CD59, suggesting that CD59 need not be on the same membrane where MAC is being assembled to exert an inhibitory effect.

3.4 Conclusion

A therapeutic component in MSC secretion is a lipid vesicle that has a complex protein and RNA cargo. A preliminary analysis of the protein cargo in MSC exosomes revealed that the biochemical and cellular processes driven by MSC exosomes are rather generic processes. They also share a common feature in that they are highly relevant to tissue injury and cellular repair (e.g., glycolysis, survival signaling, and MAC formation). These processes enable injured cells to better ameliorate tissue injury and enhance tissue repair by promoting anabolic activities through increased anabolic activities, decreasing cell death by activating the adenosinemediated survival signaling pathway, and reducing complement-activated cell lysis. The rather generic nature of these exosome-driven processes suggested that the therapeutic activity of MSC exosomes is targeted at fundamental processes in cellular trauma and repair. This may provide a rationale for the therapeutic efficacy of MSCs in diverse disease indications. It also suggests that MSC exosomes could provide adjunctive therapy to alleviate tissue injury and enhance cell repair in many pathological conditions.

Acknowledgments We gratefully acknowledge Kelvyn TEH Bao Ju (A*STAR Institute of Medical Biology), and Cheryl LIEW, Qian Yu NGEOW, and Jia Hui FOO (National Junior College, Singapore) for their help in analyzing the glycolytic activity of MSC exosomes.

References

- Friedenstein AJ, Petrakova KV, Kurolesova AI, Frolova GP (1968) Heterotopic of bone marrow: analysis of precursor cells for osteogenic and hematopoietic tissues. Transplantation 6(2):230–247
- Kern S, Eichler H, Stoeve J, Kluter H, Bieback K (2006) Comparative analysis of mesenchymal stem cells from bone marrow, umbilical cord blood, or adipose tissue. Stem Cells 24(5):1294–1301. doi:2005-0342 [pii] 10.1634/stemcells.2005-0342
- Banas A, Teratani T, Yamamoto Y, Tokuhara M, Takeshita F, Quinn G, Okochi H, Ochiya T (2007) Adipose tissue-derived mesenchymal stem cells as a source of human hepatocytes. Hepatology 46(1):219–228
- 4. In't Anker PS, Noort WA, Scherjon SA, Kleijburg-Van der Keur C, Kruisselbrink AB, Van Bezooijen RL, Beekhuizen W, Willemze R, Kanhai HHH, Fibbe WE (2003) Mesenchymal

stem cells in human second-trimester bone marrow, liver, lung, and spleen exhibit a similar immunophenotype but a heterogeneous multilineage differentiation potential. Haematologica 88(8):845–852

- 5. Young HE, Steele TA, Bray RA, Hudson J, Floyd JA, Hawkins K, Thomas K, Austin T, Edwards C, Cuzzourt J, Duenzl M, Lucas PA, Black AC Jr (2001) Human reserve pluripotent mesenchymal stem cells are present in the connective tissues of skeletal muscle and dermis derived from fetal, adult, and geriatric donors. Anat Rec 264(1):51–62. doi:10.1002/ar.1128 [pii]
- Roubelakis MG, Pappa KI, Bitsika V, Zagoura D, Vlahou A, Papadaki HA, Antsaklis A, Anagnou NP (2007) Molecular and proteomic characterization of human mesenchymal stem cells derived from amniotic fluid: comparison to bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells. Stem Cells Dev 16(6):931–952. doi:10.1089/scd.2007.0036
- Fukuchi Y, Nakajima H, Sugiyama D, Hirose I, Kitamura T, Tsuji K (2004) Human placenta-derived cells have mesenchymal stem/progenitor cell potential. Stem Cells 22(5): 649–658
- Miao Z, Jin J, Chen L, Zhu J, Huang W, Zhao J, Qian H, Zhang X (2006) Isolation of mesenchymal stem cells from human placenta: comparison with human bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells. Cell Biol Int 30(9):681–687
- Jo YY, Lee HJ, Kook SY, Choung HW, Park JY, Chung JH, Choung YH, Kim ES, Yang HC, Choung PH (2007) Isolation and characterization of postnatal stem cells from human dental tissues. Tissue Eng 13(4):767–773
- Huang GTJ, Gronthos S, Shi S (2009) Critical reviews in oral biology & medicine: mesenchymal stem cells derived from dental tissues vs. those from other sources: their biology and role in regenerative medicine. J Dental Res 88(9):792–806
- 11. Lai RC, Arslan F, Tan SS, Tan B, Choo A, Lee MM, Chen TS, Teh BJ, Eng JK, Sidik H, Tanavde V, Hwang WS, Lee CN, El Oakley RM, Pasterkamp G, de Kleijn DP, Tan KH, Lim SK (2010) Derivation and characterization of human fetal MSCs: an alternative cell source for large-scale production of cardioprotective microparticles. J Mol Cell Cardiol 48(6): 1215–1224. doi:S0022-2828(09)00568-9 [pii]10.1016/j.yjmcc.2009.12.021
- Brooke G, Cook M, Blair C, Han R, Heazlewood C, Jones B, Kambouris M, Kollar K, McTaggart S, Pelekanos R, Rice A, Rossetti T, Atkinson K (2007) Therapeutic applications of mesenchymal stromal cells. Semin Cell Dev Biol 18(6):846–858
- Dominici M, Le Blanc K, Mueller I, Slaper-Cortenbach I, Marini F, Krause D, Deans R, Keating A, Prockop D, Horwitz E (2006) Minimal criteria for defining multipotent mesenchymal stromal cells. The International Society for Cellular Therapy position statement. Cytotherapy 8(4):315–317
- Bernardo ME, Pagliara D, Locatelli F (2011) Mesenchymal stromal cell therapy: a revolution in regenerative medicine? Bone Marrow Transplant. doi:bmt201181 [pii] 10.1038/bmt.2011.81
- Salem HK, Thiemermann C (2010) Mesenchymal stromal cells: current understanding and clinical status. Stem Cells 28(3):585–596. doi:10.1002/stem.269
- Ankrum J, Karp JM (2010) Mesenchymal stem cell therapy: two steps forward, one step back. Trends Mol Med 16(5):203–209. doi:S1471-4914(10)00024-9 [pii] 10.1016/j. molmed.2010.02.005
- Giordano A, Galderisi U, Marino IR (2007) From the laboratory bench to the patient's bedside: an update on clinical trials with mesenchymal stem cells. J Cell Physiol 211(1):27–35. doi:10.1002/jcp. 20959
- Phinney DG, Prockop DJ (2007) Concise review: mesenchymal stem/multipotent stromal cells: the state of transdifferentiation and modes of tissue repair–current views. Stem Cells 25(11):2896–2902. doi:2007-0637 [pii] 10.1634/stemcells.2007-0637
- Ferrand J, Noel D, Lehours P, Prochazkova-Carlotti M, Chambonnier L, Menard A, Megraud F, Varon C (2011) Human bone marrow-derived stem cells acquire epithelial characteristics through fusion with gastrointestinal epithelial cells. PLoS One 6(5):e19569. doi:10.1371/ journal.pone.0019569 PONE-D-10-05611 [pii]
- Spees JL, Olson SD, Ylostalo J, Lynch PJ, Smith J, Perry A, Peister A, Wang MY, Prockop DJ (2003) Differentiation, cell fusion, and nuclear fusion during ex vivo repair of epithelium

by human adult stem cells from bone marrow stroma. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 100(5): 2397–2402. doi:10.1073/pnas.0437997100 0437997100 [pii]

- Vassilopoulos G, Wang PR, Russell DW (2003) Transplanted bone marrow regenerates liver by cell fusion. Nature 422(6934):901–904
- Prockop DJ (2007) "Stemness" does not explain the repair of many tissues by mesenchymal stem/multipotent stromal cells (MSCs). Clin Pharmacol Ther 82(3):241–243
- da Silva Meirelles L, Caplan AI, Nardi NB (2008) In search of the in vivo identity of mesenchymal stem cells. Stem Cells 26(9):2287–2299. doi:2007-1122 [pii] 10.1634/stemcells.2007-1122
- Dai W, Hale SL, Martin BJ, Kuang JQ, Dow JS, Wold LE, Kloner RA (2005) Allogeneic mesenchymal stem cell transplantation in postinfarcted rat myocardium: short- and long-term effects. Circulation 112(2):214–223. doi:CIRCULATIONAHA.104.527937 [pii] 10.1161/ CIRCULATIONAHA.104.527937
- Noiseux N, Gnecchi M, Lopez-Ilasaca M, Zhang L, Solomon SD, Deb A, Dzau VJ, Pratt RE (2006) Mesenchymal stem cells overexpressing Akt dramatically repair infarcted myocardium and improve cardiac function despite infrequent cellular fusion or differentiation. Mol Ther 14(6):840–850. doi:S1525-0016(06)00214-0 [pii] 10.1016/j.ymthe.2006.05.016
- 26. Iso Y, Spees JL, Serrano C, Bakondi B, Pochampally R, Song YH, Sobel BE, Delafontaine P, Prockop DJ (2007) Multipotent human stromal cells improve cardiac function after myocardial infarction in mice without long-term engraftment. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 354(3):700–706. doi:S0006-291X(07)00068-X [pii] 10.1016/j.bbrc.2007.01.045
- 27. Caplan AI, Dennis JE (2006) Mesenchymal stem cells as trophic mediators. J Cell Biochem 98(5):1076–1084
- da Silva Meirelles S, Fontes AM, Covas DT, Caplan AI (2009) Mechanisms involved in the therapeutic properties of mesenchymal stem cells. Cytokine Growth Factor Rev 20(5–6):419– 427. doi:S1359-6101(09)00077-X [pii] 10.1016/j.cytogfr.2009.10.002
- Chen L, Tredget EE, Wu PY, Wu Y (2008) Paracrine factors of mesenchymal stem cells recruit macrophages and endothelial lineage cells and enhance wound healing. PLoS One 3(4):e1886. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0001886
- 30. Hung SC, Pochampally RR, Chen SC, Hsu SC, Prockop DJ (2007) Angiogenic effects of human multipotent stromal cell conditioned medium activate the PI3K-Akt pathway in hypoxic endothelial cells to inhibit apoptosis, increase survival, and stimulate angiogenesis. Stem Cells 25(9):2363–2370. doi:2006-0686 [pii] 10.1634/stemcells.2006-0686
- Kinnaird T, Stabile E, Burnett MS, Shou M, Lee CW, Barr S, Fuchs S, Epstein SE (2004) Local delivery of marrow-derived stromal cells augments collateral perfusion through paracrine mechanisms. Circulation 109(12):1543–1549
- 32. Li L, Zhang S, Zhang Y, Yu B, Xu Y, Guan Z (2009) Paracrine action mediate the antifibrotic effect of transplanted mesenchymal stem cells in a rat model of global heart failure. Mol Biol Rep 36(4):725–731. doi:10.1007/s11033-008-9235-2
- 33. Lin YC, Ko TL, Shih YH, Lin MY, Fu TW, Hsiao HS, Hsu JY, Fu YS (2011) Human umbilical mesenchymal stem cells promote recovery after ischemic stroke. Stroke 42(7):2045–2053. doi:STROKEAHA.110.603621 [pii] 10.1161/STROKEAHA.110.603621
- 34. Togel F, Weiss K, Yang Y, Hu Z, Zhang P, Westenfelder C (2007) Vasculotropic, paracrine actions of infused mesenchymal stem cells are important to the recovery from acute kidney injury. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 292(5):F1626–1635. doi:00339.2006 [pii] 10.1152/ajprenal.00339.2006
- 35. van Poll D, Parekkadan B, Cho CH, Berthiaume F, Nahmias Y, Tilles AW, Yarmush ML (2008) Mesenchymal stem cell-derived molecules directly modulate hepatocellular death and regeneration in vitro and in vivo. Hepatology 47(5):1634–1643. doi:10.1002/hep. 22236
- 36. Furlani D, Ugurlucan M, Ong L, Bieback K, Pittermann E, Westien I, Wang W, Yerebakan C, Li W, Gaebel R, Li RK, Vollmar B, Steinhoff G, Ma N (2009) Is the intravascular administration of mesenchymal stem cells safe? Mesenchymal stem cells and intravital microscopy. Microvasc Res 77(3):370–376. doi:S0026-2862(09)00069-7 [pii] 10.1016/j.mvr.2009.02.001
- 37. Chang MG, Tung L, Sekar RB, Chang CY, Cysyk J, Dong P, Marban E, Abraham MR (2006) Proarrhythmic potential of mesenchymal stem cell transplantation revealed in an in vitro

coculture model. Circulation 113(15):1832–1841. doi:CIRCULATIONAHA.105.593038 [pii] 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.105.593038

- 38. Pak HN, Qayyum M, Kim DT, Hamabe A, Miyauchi Y, Lill MC, Frantzen M, Takizawa K, Chen LS, Fishbein MC, Sharifi BG, Chen PS, Makkar R (2003) Mesenchymal stem cell injection induces cardiac nerve sprouting and increased tenascin expression in a swine model of myocardial infarction. J Cardiovasc Electrophysiol 14(8):841–848. doi:03124 [pii]
- 39. Price MJ, Chou CC, Frantzen M, Miyamoto T, Kar S, Lee S, Shah PK, Martin BJ, Lill M, Forrester JS, Chen PS, Makkar RR (2006) Intravenous mesenchymal stem cell therapy early after reperfused acute myocardial infarction improves left ventricular function and alters electrophysiologic properties. Int J Cardiol 111(2):231–239. doi:S0167-5273(05)01042-9 [pii] 10.1016/j.ijcard.2005.07.036
- Breitbach M, Bostani T, Roell W, Xia Y, Dewald O, Nygren JM, Fries JW, Tiemann K, Bohlen H, Hescheler J, Welz A, Bloch W, Jacobsen SE, Fleischmann BK (2007) Potential risks of bone marrow cell transplantation into infarcted hearts. Blood 110(4):1362–1369. doi:blood-2006-12-063412 [pii] 10.1182/blood-2006-12-063412
- Bruno S, Grange C, Deregibus MC, Calogero RA, Saviozzi S, Collino F, Morando L, Busca A, Falda M, Bussolati B, Tetta C, Camussi G (2009) Mesenchymal stem cell-derived microvesicles protect against acute tubular injury. J Am Soc Nephrol 20(5):1053–1067. doi:ASN.2008070798 [pii] 10.1681/ASN.2008070798
- 42. Gatti S, Bruno S, Deregibus MC, Sordi A, Cantaluppi V, Tetta C, Camussi G (2011) Microvesicles derived from human adult mesenchymal stem cells protect against ischaemiareperfusion-induced acute and chronic kidney injury. Nephrol Dial Transplant 26(5):1474– 1483. doi:gfr015 [pii] 10.1093/ndt/gfr015
- 43. Lai RC, Arslan F, Lee MM, Sze NS, Choo A, Chen TS, Salto-Tellez M, Timmers L, Lee CN, El Oakley RM, Pasterkamp G, de Kleijn DP, Lim SK (2010) Exosome secreted by MSC reduces myocardial ischemia/reperfusion injury. Stem Cell Res 4(3):214–222. doi:S1873-5061(09)00141-X [pii] 10.1016/j.scr.2009.12.003
- Thery C, Ostrowski M, Segura E (2009) Membrane vesicles as conveyors of immune responses. Nat Rev Immunol 9(8):581–593
- 45. Wubbolts R, Leckie RS, Veenhuizen PT, Schwarzmann G, Mobius W, Hoernschemeyer J, Slot JW, Geuze HJ, Stoorvogel W (2003) Proteomic and biochemical analyses of human B cell-derived exosomes: potential implications for their function and multivesicular body formation. J Biol Chem 278(13):10963–10972. doi:10.1074/jbc.M207550200 M207550200 [pii]
- 46. de Gassart A, Geminard C, Fevrier B, Raposo G, Vidal M (2003) Lipid raft-associated protein sorting in exosomes. Blood 102(13):4336–4344. doi:10.1182/blood-2003-03-0871 2003-03-0871 [pii]
- Zakharova L, Svetlova M, Fomina AF (2007) T cell exosomes induce cholesterol accumulation in human monocytes via phosphatidylserine receptor. J Cell Physiol 212(1):174–181. doi:10.1002/jcp. 21013
- Keller S, Konig AK, Marme F, Runz S, Wolterink S, Koensgen D, Mustea A, Sehouli J, Altevogt P (2009) Systemic presence and tumor-growth promoting effect of ovarian carcinoma released exosomes. Cancer Lett 278(1):73–81. doi:S0304-3835(08)00980-4 [pii] 10.1016/j.canlet.2008.12.028
- 49. Carmo A, Pedro M, Silva E, Knobel E, Laurindo F, Janiszewski M (2003) Platelet-derived exosomes: a new vascular redox signaling pathway. Crit Care 7(Suppl 3):P117
- 50. Heijnen HF, Schiel AE, Fijnheer R, Geuze HJ, Sixma JJ (1999) Activated platelets release two types of membrane vesicles: microvesicles by surface shedding and exosomes derived from exocytosis of multivesicular bodies and alpha-granules. Blood 94(11):3791–3799
- Simpson RJ, Jensen SS, Lim JW (2008) Proteomic profiling of exosomes: current perspectives. Proteomics 8(19):4083–4099. doi:10.1002/pmic.200800109
- 52. Pan BT, Johnstone RM (1983) Fate of the transferrin receptor during maturation of sheep reticulocytes in vitro: selective externalization of the receptor. Cell 33(3):967–978
- Johnstone RM, Adam M, Hammond JR, Orr L, Turbide C (1987) Vesicle formation during reticulocyte maturation. Association of plasma membrane activities with released vesicles (exosomes). J Biol Chem 262(19):9412–9420

3 Mesenchymal Stem Cell Exosomes: The Future MSC-Based Therapy?

- 54. Harding C, Heuser J, Stahl P (1983) Receptor-mediated endocytosis of transferrin and recycling of the transferrin receptor in rat reticulocytes. J Cell Biol 97(2):329–339
- Pan BT, Teng K, Wu C, Adam M, Johnstone RM (1985) Electron microscopic evidence for externalization of the transferrin receptor in vesicular form in sheep reticulocytes. J Cell Biol 101(3):942–948
- Raposo G, Nijman HW, Stoorvogel W, Liejendekker R, Harding CV, Melief CJ, Geuze HJ (1996) B lymphocytes secrete antigen-presenting vesicles. J Exp Med 183(3):1161–1172
- 57. Zitvogel L, Regnault A, Lozier A, Wolfers J, Flament C, Tenza D, Ricciardi-Castagnoli P, Raposo G, Amigorena S (1998) Eradication of established murine tumors using a novel cellfree vaccine: dendritic cell-derived exosomes. Nat Med 4(5):594–600
- Skog J, Würdinger T, van Rijn S, Meijer DH, Gainche L, Curry WT, Carter BS, Krichevsky AM, Breakefield XO (2008) Glioblastoma microvesicles transport RNA and proteins that promote tumour growth and provide diagnostic biomarkers. Nat Cell Biol 10(12): 1470–1476
- Taylor DD, Gercel-Taylor C (2008) MicroRNA signatures of tumor-derived exosomes as diagnostic biomarkers of ovarian cancer. Gynecol Oncol v110(1):13–21. doi:DOI: 10.1016/j. ygyno.2008.04.033
- 60. Rabinowits G, Gerçel-Taylor C, Day JM, Taylor DD, Kloecker GH (2009) Exosomal microRNA: a diagnostic marker for lung cancer. Clin Lung Cancer 10(1):42–46
- Raposo G, Tenza D, Mecheri S, Peronet R, Bonnerot C, Desaymard C (1997) Accumulation of major histocompatibility complex class II molecules in mast cell secretory granules and their release upon degranulation. Mol Biol Cell 8(12):2631–2645
- 62. Peters PJ, Geuze HJ, Van Der Donk HA, Slot JW, Griffith JM, Stam NJ, Clevers HC, Borst J (1989) Molecules relevant for T cell-target cell interaction are present in cytolytic granules of human T lymphocytes. Eur J Immunol 19(8):1469–1475
- 63. Heijnen HFG, Schiel AE, Fijnheer R, Geuze HJ, Sixma JJ (1999) Activated platelets release two types of membrane vesicles: microvesicles by surface shedding and exosomes derived from exocytosis of multivesicular bodies and granules. Blood 94(11):3791–3799
- 64. Fevrier B, Vilette D, Archer F, Loew D, Faigle W, Vidal M, Laude H, Raposo G (2004) Cells release prions in association with exosomes. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 101(26):9683–9688
- 65. Wolfers J, Lozier A, Raposo G, Regnault A, Théry C, Masurier C, Flament C, Pouzieux S, Faure F, Tursz T, Angevin E, Amigorena S, Zitvogel L (2001) Tumor-derived exosomes are a source of shared tumor rejection antigens for CTL cross-priming. Nat Med 7(3):297–303
- 66. Sokolova V, Ludwig A-K, Hornung S, Rotan O, Horn PA, Epple M, Giebel B (2011) Characterisation of exosomes derived from human cells by nanoparticle tracking analysis and scanning electron microscopy. Colloids Surf B: Biointerfaces 87(1):146–150. doi:10.1016/j. colsurfb.2011.05.013
- Clayton A, Al-Taei S, Webber J, Mason MD, Tabi Z (2011) Cancer exosomes express CD39 and CD73, which suppress T cells through adenosine production. J Immunol 187(2): 676–683. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1003884
- Sullivan R, Saez F, Girouard J, Frenette G (2005) Role of exosomes in sperm maturation during the transit along the male reproductive tract. Blood Cells Mol Dis 35(1):1–10
- 69. Admyre C, Grunewald J, Thyberg J, Gripenbäck S, Tornling G, Eklund A, Scheynius A, Gabrielsson S (2003) Exosomes with major histocompatibility complex class II and co-stimulatory molecules are present in human BAL fluid. Eur Respir J 22(4):578–583
- Pisitkun T, Shen RF, Knepper MA (2004) Identification and proteomic profiling of exosomes in human urine. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 101(36):13368–13373
- Caby MP, Lankar D, Vincendeau-Scherrer C, Raposo G, Bonnerot C (2005) Exosomal-like vesicles are present in human blood plasma. Int Immunol 17(7):879–887
- Mathivanan S, Ji H, Simpson RJ (2010) Exosomes: extracellular organelles important in intercellular communication. J Proteomics 73(10):1907–1920. doi:S1874-3919(10)00184-3 [pii] 10.1016/j.jprot.2010.06.006
- Thery C, Zitvogel L, Amigorena S (2002) Exosomes: composition, biogenesis and function. Nat Rev Immunol 2(8):569–579. doi:10.1038/nri855 nri855 [pii]

- Stoorvogel W, Kleijmeer MJ, Geuze HJ, Raposo G (2002) The biogenesis and functions of exosomes. Traffic 3(5):321–330. doi:tra030502 [pii]
- Andre F, Schartz NE, Movassagh M, Flament C, Pautier P, Morice P, Pomel C, Lhomme C, Escudier B, Le Chevalier T, Tursz T, Amigorena S, Raposo G, Angevin E, Zitvogel L (2002) Malignant effusions and immunogenic tumour-derived exosomes. Lancet 360(9329):295– 305. doi:S0140-6736(02)09552-1 [pii] 10.1016/S0140-6736(02)09552-1
- 76. Dai S, Wan T, Wang B, Zhou X, Xiu F, Chen T, Wu Y, Cao X (2005) More efficient induction of HLA-A*0201-restricted and carcinoembryonic antigen (CEA)-specific CTL response by immunization with exosomes prepared from heat-stressed CEA-positive tumor cells. Clin Cancer Res 11(20):7554–7563. doi:11/20/7554 [pii] 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-05-0810
- Clayton A, Mitchell JP, Court J, Mason MD, Tabi Z (2007) Human tumor-derived exosomes selectively impair lymphocyte responses to interleukin-2. Cancer Res 67(15):7458–7466. doi:67/15/7458 [pii] 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-06-3456
- Théry C (2011) Exosomes: secreted vesicles and intercellular communications. F1000 Biol Rep 3(15)
- Mathivanan S, Simpson RJ (2009) ExoCarta: a compendium of exosomal proteins and RNA. Proteomics 9(21):4997–5000. doi:10.1002/pmic.200900351
- Simons M, Raposo G (2009) Exosomes–vesicular carriers for intercellular communication. Curr Opin Cell Biol 21(4):575–581. doi:S0955-0674(09)00077-5 [pii] 10.1016/j. ceb.2009.03.007
- Raiborg C, Rusten TE, Stenmark H (2003) Protein sorting into multivesicular endosomes. Curr Opin Cell Biol 15(4):446–455. doi:10.1016/s0955-0674(03)00080-2
- Fang Y, Wu N, Gan X, Yan W, Morrell JC, Gould SJ (2007) Higher-order oligomerization targets plasma membrane proteins and HIV gag to exosomes. PLoS Biol 5(6):e158. doi:06-PLBI-RA-2411R2 [pii] 10.1371/journal.pbio.0050158
- Trajkovic K, Hsu C, Chiantia S, Rajendran L, Wenzel D, Wieland F, Schwille P, Brügger B, Simons M (2008) Ceramide triggers budding of exosome vesicles into multivesicular endosomes. Science 319(5867):1244–1247
- Fevrier B, Vilette D, Laude H, Raposo G (2005) Exosomes: a bubble ride for prions? Traffic 6(1):10–17. doi:TRA247 [pii] 10.1111/j.1600-0854.2004.00247.x
- Lenassi M, Cagney G, Liao M, Vaupoti T, Bartholomeeusen K, Cheng Y, Krogan NJ, Plemenitaš A, Peterlin BM (2010) HIV Nef is secreted in exosomes and triggers apoptosis in bystander CD4+ T cells. Traffic 11(1):110–122. doi:10.1111/j.1600-0854.2009.01006.x
- Porto-Carreiro I, Fevrier B, Paquet S, Vilette D, Raposo G (2005) Prions and exosomes: from PrPc trafficking to PrPsc propagation. Blood Cells Mol Dis 35(2):143–148. doi:S1079-9796(05)00101-4 [pii] 10.1016/j.bcmd.2005.06.013
- 87. Vidal MJ, Stahl PD (1993) The small GTP-binding proteins Rab4 and ARF are associated with released exosomes during reticulocyte maturation. Eur J Cell Biol 60(2):261–267
- Rieu S, Geminard C, Rabesandratana H, Sainte-Marie J, Vidal M (2000) Exosomes released during reticulocyte maturation bind to fibronectin via integrin alpha4beta1. Eur J Biochem 267(2):583–590. doi:ejb1036 [pii]
- Escola JM, Kleijmeer MJ, Stoorvogel W, Griffith JM, Yoshie O, Geuze HJ (1998) Selective enrichment of tetraspan proteins on the internal vesicles of multivesicular endosomes and on exosomes secreted by human B-lymphocytes. J Biol Chem 273(32):20121–20127
- Halestrap AP, Kerr PM, Javadov S, Woodfield KY (1998) Elucidating the molecular mechanism of the permeability transition pore and its role in reperfusion injury of the heart. Biochim Biophys Acta 1366(1–2):79–94
- Pegtel DM, Cosmopoulos K, Thorley-Lawson DA, van Eijndhoven MA, Hopmans ES, Lindenberg JL, de Gruijl TD, Wurdinger T, Middeldorp JM (2010) Functional delivery of viral miRNAs via exosomes. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 107(14):6328–6333. doi:0914843107
 [pii] 10.1073/pnas.0914843107
- 92. Faure J, Lachenal G, Court M, Hirrlinger J, Chatellard-Causse C, Blot B, Grange J, Schoehn G, Goldberg Y, Boyer V, Kirchhoff F, Raposo G, Garin J, Sadoul R (2006) Exosomes are

released by cultured cortical neurones. Mol Cell Neurosci 31(4):642–648. doi:S1044-7431(05) 00302-7 [pii] 10.1016/j.mcn.2005.12.003

- Lachenal G, Pernet-Gallay K, Chivet M, Hemming FJ, Belly A, Bodon G, Blot B, Haase G, Goldberg Y, Sadoul R (2011) Release of exosomes from differentiated neurons and its regulation by synaptic glutamatergic activity. Mol Cell Neurosci 46(2):409–418. doi:S1044-7431(10)00255-1 [pii] 10.1016/j.mcn.2010.11.004
- Bakhti M, Winter C, Simons M (2011) Inhibition of myelin membrane sheath formation by oligodendrocyte-derived exosome-like vesicles. J Biol Chem 286(1):787–796. doi:M110.190009 [pii] 10.1074/jbc.M110.190009
- Vrijsen KR, Sluijter JPG, Schuchardt MWL, van Balkom BWM, Noort WA, Chamuleau SAJ, Doevendans PAFM (2010) Cardiomyocyte progenitor cell-derived exosomes stimulate migration of endothelial cells. J Cell Mol Med 14(5):1064–1070
- 96. Miyado K, Yoshida K, Yamagata K, Sakakibara K, Okabe M, Wang X, Miyamoto K, Akutsu H, Kondo T, Takahashi Y, Ban T, Ito C, Toshimori K, Nakamura A, Ito M, Miyado M, Mekada E, Umezawa A (2008) The fusing ability of sperm is bestowed by CD9-containing vesicles released from eggs in mice. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 105(35):12921–12926. doi:0710608105 [pii] 10.1073/pnas.0710608105
- Bruno S, Grange C, Deregibus MC, Calogero RA, Saviozzi S, Collino F, Morando L, Busca A, Falda M, Bussolati B, Tetta C, Camussi G (2009) Mesenchymal stem cell-derived microvesicles protect against acute tubular injury. J Am Soc Nephrol 20(5):1053–1067
- Vallhov H, Gutzeit C, Johansson SM, Nagy N, Paul M, Li Q, Friend S, George TC, Klein E, Scheynius A, Gabrielsson S (2011) Exosomes containing glycoprotein 350 released by EBVtransformed B cells selectively target B cells through CD21 and block EBV infection in vitro. J Immunol 186(1):73–82. doi:jimmunol.1001145 [pii] 10.4049/jimmunol.1001145
- 99. Bhatnagar S, Schorey JS (2007) Exosomes released from infected macrophages contain *Mycobacterium avium* glycopeptidolipids and are proinflammatory. J Biol Chem 282(35):25779–25789. doi:M702277200 [pii] 10.1074/jbc.M702277200
- 100. Hao S, Ye Z, Li F, Meng Q, Qureshi M, Yang J, Xiang J (2006) Epigenetic transfer of metastatic activity by uptake of highly metastatic B16 melanoma cell-released exosomes. Exp Oncol 28(2):126–131
- 101. Valenti R, Huber V, Filipazzi P, Pilla L, Sovena G, Villa A, Corbelli A, Fais S, Parmiani G, Rivoltini L (2006) Human tumor-released microvesicles promote the differentiation of myeloid cells with transforming growth factor-β-mediated suppressive activity on T lymphocytes. Cancer Res 66(18):9290–9298
- 102. Valadi H, Ekstrom K, Bossios A, Sjostrand M, Lee JJ, Lotvall JO (2007) Exosome-mediated transfer of mRNAs and microRNAs is a novel mechanism of genetic exchange between cells. Nat Cell Biol 9(6):654–659. doi:http://www.nature.com/ncb/journal/v9/n6/suppinfo/ ncb1596_S1.html
- 103. Rajendran L, Honsho M, Zahn TR, Keller P, Geiger KD, Verkade P, Simons K (2006) Alzheimer's disease beta-amyloid peptides are released in association with exosomes. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 103(30):11172–11177. doi:0603838103 [pii] 10.1073/pnas.0603838103
- Diederick D, Theo L, Chris HB, Guido J (2010) Exosomes as biomarker treasure chests for prostate cancer. Eur Urol 59(5):823–831
- 105. Timmers L, Lim S-K, Arslan F, Armstrong JS, Hoefler IE, Doevendans PA, Piek JJ, El Oakley RM, Choo A, Lee CN, Pasterkamp G, de Kleijn DPV (2008) Reduction of myocardial infarct size by human mesenchymal stem cell conditioned medium. Stem Cell Res 1:129–137
- 106. Chen TS, Lai RC, Lee MM, Choo AB, Lee CN, Lim SK (2010) Mesenchymal stem cell secretes microparticles enriched in pre-microRNAs. Nucleic Acids Res 38(1):215–224. doi:gkp857 [pii] 10.1093/nar/gkp857
- 107. Chen TS, Arslan F, Yin Y, Tan SS, Lai RC, Choo AB, Padmanabhan J, Lee CN, de Kleijn DP, Lim SK (2011) Enabling a robust scalable manufacturing process for therapeutic exosomes through oncogenic immortalization of human ESC-derived MSCs. J Transl Med 9:47. doi:10.1186/1479-5876-9-47
- 108. Pilkis SJ, El-Maghrabi MR, Pilkis J, Claus T (1981) Inhibition of fructose-1,6-bisphosphatase by fructose 2,6-bisphosphate. J Biol Chem 256(8):3619–3622
- 109. Bando H, Atsumi T, Nishio T, Niwa H, Mishima S, Shimizu C, Yoshioka N, Bucala R, Koike T (2005) Phosphorylation of the 6-phosphofructo-2-kinase/fructose 2,6-bisphosphatase/ PFKFB3 family of glycolytic regulators in human cancer. Clin Cancer Res 11(16):5784– 5792. doi:11/16/5784 [pii] 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-05-0149 [doi]
- 110. Penefsky HS (1985) Mechanism of inhibition of mitochondrial adenosine triphosphatase by dicyclohexylcarbodiimide and oligomycin: relationship to ATP synthesis. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 82(6):1589–1593
- 111. Lunt SY, Vander Heiden MG (2011) Aerobic glycolysis: meeting the metabolic requirements of cell proliferation. Annu Rev Cell Dev Biol 27:441–464. doi:10.1146/annurevcellbio-092910-154237
- 112. Steelman LS, Chappell WH, Abrams SL, Kempf RC, Long J, Laidler P, Mijatovic S, Maksimovic-Ivanic D, Stivala F, Mazzarino MC, Donia M, Fagone P, Malaponte G, Nicoletti F, Libra M, Milella M, Tafuri A, Bonati A, Basecke J, Cocco L, Evangelisti C, Martelli AM, Montalto G, Cervello M, McCubrey JA (2011) Roles of the Raf/MEK/ERK and PI3K/PTEN/ Akt/mTOR pathways in controlling growth and sensitivity to therapy-implications for cancer and aging. Aging (Albany NY) 3(3):192–222. doi:100296 [pii]
- 113. Hausenloy DJ, Yellon DM (2004) New directions for protecting the heart against ischaemiareperfusion injury: targeting the Reperfusion Injury Salvage Kinase (RISK)-pathway. Cardiovasc Res 61(3):448–460. doi:10.1016/j.cardiores.2003.09.024 S0008636303006540 [pii]
- 114. McDunn JE, Muenzer JT, Rachdi L, Chang KC, Davis CG, Dunne WM, Piwnica-Worms D, Bernal-Mizrachi E, Hotchkiss RS (2008) Peptide-mediated activation of Akt and extracellular regulated kinase signaling prevents lymphocyte apoptosis. FASEB J 22(2):561–568. doi:fj.07-8283com [pii] 10.1096/fj.07-8283com
- 115. Yin J, Xu K, Zhang J, Kumar A, Yu FS (2007) Wound-induced ATP release and EGF receptor activation in epithelial cells. J Cell Sci 120(Pt 5):815–825. doi:jcs.03389 [pii] 10.1242/ jcs.03389
- 116. Forman MB, Stone GW, Jackson EK (2006) Role of adenosine as adjunctive therapy in acute myocardial infarction. Cardiovasc Drug Rev 24(2):116–147. doi:10.1111/j.1527-3466. 2006.00116.x
- 117. Yegutkin GG (2008) Nucleotide- and nucleoside-converting ectoenzymes: important modulators of purinergic signalling cascade. Biochim Biophys Acta 1783(5):673–694. doi:S0167-4889(08)00039-6 [pii] 10.1016/j.bbamcr.2008.01.024
- 118. Luthje J (1989) Origin, metabolism and function of extracellular adenine nucleotides in the blood. Klin Wochenschr 67(6):317–327
- 119. Chekeni FB, Elliott MR, Sandilos JK, Walk SF, Kinchen JM, Lazarowski ER, Armstrong AJ, Penuela S, Laird DW, Salvesen GS, Isakson BE, Bayliss DA, Ravichandran KS (2010) Pannexin 1 channels mediate / find-me/' signal release and membrane permeability during apoptosis. Nature 467(7317):863–867. doi:http://www.nature.com/nature/journal/v467/ n7317/abs/nature09413.html#supplementary-information
- 120. Luthje J, Ogilvie A (1988) Catabolism of Ap4A and Ap3A in whole blood: the dinucleotides are long-lived signal molecules in the blood ending up as intracellular ATP in the erythrocytes. Eur J Biochem 173(1):241–245
- 121. Colgan SP, Eltzschig HK, Eckle T, Thompson LF (2006) Physiological roles for ecto-5'nucleotidase (CD73). Purinergic Signal 2(2):351–360. doi:10.1007/s11302-005-5302-5
- 122. Jacobson KA (2009) Introduction to adenosine receptors as therapeutic targets. Handb Exp Pharmacol 193:1–24. doi:10.1007/978-3-540-89615-9_1
- 123. Zipfel PF, Skerka C (2009) Complement regulators and inhibitory proteins. Nat Rev Immunol 9(10):729–740. doi:nri2620 [pii] 10.1038/nri2620
- 124. Unsworth DJ (2008) Complement deficiency and disease. J Clin Pathol 61(9):1013–1017. doi:jcp. 2008.056317 [pii] 10.1136/jcp.2008.056317

- 125. Davies A, Simmons DL, Hale G, Harrison RA, Tighe H, Lachmann PJ, Waldmann H (1989) CD59, an LY-6-like protein expressed in human lymphoid cells, regulates the action of the complement membrane attack complex on homologous cells. J Exp Med 170(3):637–654
- 126. Uccelli A, Moretta L, Pistoia V (2008) Mesenchymal stem cells in health and disease. Nat Rev Immunol 8(9):726–736. doi:10.1038/nri2395
- 127. Newman RE, Yoo D, LeRoux MA, Danilkovitch-Miagkova A (2009) Treatment of inflammatory diseases with mesenchymal stem cells. Inflamm Allergy Drug Targets 8(2): 110–123
- 128. Li LM, Li JB, Zhu Y, Fan GY (2010) Soluble complement receptor type 1 inhibits complement system activation and improves motor function in acute spinal cord injury. Spinal Cord 48(2):105–111
- 129. Gandhi J, Cashman SM, Kumar-Singh R (2011) Soluble CD59 expressed from an adenovirus in vivo is a potent inhibitor of complement deposition on murine liver vascular endothelium. PLoS One 6(6)

Chapter 4 The Biology of Mesenchymal Stem Cells in Health and Disease and Its Relevance to MSC-Based Cell Delivery Therapies

Catherine M. Browne, Tung-Liang Chung, and Kerry Atkinson

Abstract Mesenchymal stromal cells (MSCs) are dynamic cells that orchestrate tissue morphogenesis during development, support haematopoiesis throughout life, and are key mediators of tissue repair and disease resolution. In certain disease states, however, MSCs mediate tissue disrepair and disease exacerbation. Herein we describe the salient features of MSCs, and highlight the need for a deep understanding of the molecular mechanisms that underpin the biological function of these cells, in order to develop safe and effective MSC-based therapies for acute and chronic disorders that are currently untreatable.

Keywords Mesenchymal stromal cells • Multipotency • Cellular therapies

4.1 Introduction

The three basic characteristics of stem cells are that they are self-renewing, multipotent and clonogenic [1]. Clonogenic cells are genetically identical. These cells can form colonies with potential to give rise to various differentiated cell types of the origin in which the stem cell exists [1, 2].

During the development of an organism, there are many different types of stem cells that feature in various developmental stages. At one extreme, totipotent stem cells, of which the zygote is the archetype, can give rise to all cell types in the body, plus the extra-embryonic structures (placenta, yolk sac). At the other extreme,

C.M. Browne (🖂) • T.-L. Chung • K. Atkinson

Stem Cell Biology, Regenerative Medicine and Novel Cancer Therapies Laboratory, Mater Medical Research Institute, Mater Health Services, South Brisbane, QLD, Australia e-mail: cbrowne@mmri.mater.org.au

multipotent stem cells or progenitor cells exhibit limited potency within their native niche, as a result of having undergone commitment to a select few lineages [2].

The pioneering work of Owen and Friedenstein over the last two decades has laid the foundation of mesenchymal stromal cells (MSC) research [3]. MSCs are plastic-adherent cells defined by the expression of CD73 and CD105 and lack of CD45 expression with CFU-F (colony forming unit fibroblast) ability [4]. Following on Friedenstein's original observation, bone marrow-derived stromal cells have been reported as the common progenitors of mesenchymal tissues. Thus, the mesodermal germ layer is the origin of MSC, which can give rise to connective tissues. There are different names for MSCs such as osteogenic stem cells (Friedenstein) and marrow stromal stem cells (Owen), as these cells generate stromal cells in long-term cultures [5]. Based on the properties of self-renewal and differentiation, Caplan suggested that bone marrow-derived stromal cells be considered as mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs) [6]. However, a position paper from the International Society of Cell Therapy (ISCT) promoted the term multipotent MSCs, since evidence of true mesenchymal stem cells has been lacking until recently, and the vast majority of MSCs in *ex vivo* expansion cultures are transit amplifying cells. Some groups recently have reported that multipotential stromal cells can also differentiate into lineages unrelated to the mesodermal germ line (known as trans-differentiation) [7, 8], but this remains controversial.

In this chapter, we discuss the functional features of MSCs, describe their mechanisms of action and suggest how these findings can be translated to the clinical setting.

4.2 Multipotent Mesenchymal Stromal Cells (MSCs)

Although the majority of the literature uses the term mesenchymal stem cells [9], it has been thought to be inadequate by many researchers as it has been shown that human MSCs lose their multipotent properties when these cells are cultured indefinitely *in vitro*. However, recently three studies have shown that true mesenchymal stem cells do exist in the foetal human lung and in the bony compartment of the bone marrow [10-12]. The retention or loss of the stem cell phenotype by MSCs above passage 10 remains to be investigated. However, one report suggested that bone marrow-derived MSCs at or above passage 25 failed to show signs of senescence or malignant transformation following engraftment into immune-deficient mice [10].

Another difficulty in defining MSCs has been that a period of *ex vivo* expansion is required in order to gain adequate numbers of therapeutically useful cells. The cultured cells may be phenotypically different from their *in vivo* progenitors [13]. Thus, the general accepted definition of MSCs is of an *in vitro* expanded cell population, usually isolated by plastic adherence and defined using some markers that are characteristic of, but not unique to, MSCs. According to the guideline established by the ISCT, "multipotent MSCs" are the cells with the

following properties: (1) adherence to plastic surface in culture; (2) co-expression of mesenchymal markers such as CD105, CD73, and CD90 and loss of haematopoietic antigens; and (3) capability to differentiate *in vitro* toward the osteoblast, adipocyte and chondroblast lineages [4, 14].

4.2.1 Distribution and Isolation of MSC In Vivo

MSCs reside in specialised niches within various tissues. Using marking techniques, their distribution can be identified. For example, the labelling of MSCs by quantum dots *in vitro* can help to locate transplanted cells *in vivo* and can define their tissue distribution [15, 16]. An additional approach is the systematic isolation of MSCs from different tissues and their subsequent characterization. For example, through the establishment of long-term culture and functional characterization of MSC populations, *in vivo* distribution of post-natal murine MSCs was analysed from different tissues and organs [17]. It has been shown that MSC distribution is wider than previously expected. MSCs can be found in virtually all post-natal organs and tissues. In particular, there is a reservoir of progenitor cells along blood vessel walls that may be related to the origin of MSCs [18]. Recent research suggests that in bone marrow and some other tissues, MSCs might occupy a perivascular zone. In those areas, MSCs would support blood vessels and contribute to tissue and immune system homeostasis [19].

At present, most studies of MSCs use cells isolated from bone marrow. In vivo, MSCs are present as a rare population, representing 0.0001% of nucleated bone marrow cells. MSCs appear to play an important role in the haematopoietic stem cell (HSC) niche and in the regulation of haematopoiesis [11]. However, only a small number of stem cells with multipotential self-renewing capability exist. Recently, these cells have been identified as sub-endothelial cells that are CD146⁺ [12]. The therapeutic application of MSCs requires ex vivo expansion to obtain a large number of cells. It is worth noting that while cells isolated from various tissues share many characteristics, they exhibit some differences in their gene expression profile and differentiation potential [20]. In vivo, the total number of MSCs decreases with an individual's age. For example, a dramatic decrease in MSCs per nucleated marrow cell could be observed when grouped by decade, with a tenfold decrease from birth to a teenager and another tenfold decrease from a teenager to elderly [21]. It has been shown that a direct correlation exits between advanced age and decreased osteogenic potential. This fact may contribute to diseases in the ageing population, such as osteoporosis [22]. In addition, MSCs with lower proliferation potential isolated from older donors may be responsible for the reduced healing capacity found in older patients [23].

MSCs can be derived from many different organs and tissues such as placenta, adipose tissue, blood vessels (as perivascular cells) [3, 7, 24–27], amnion [28], amniotic fluid [29], fat [30], lung [31] and liver [32]. Most of these sources are relatively difficult to access as a tissue source for the isolation of MSCs. In particular,

the collection of bone marrow not only remains an invasive procedure with significant discomfort for the donor, but also results in a relatively low yield of MSCs [33]. In contrast, placenta is readily and widely available. As there is no significant difference between MSCs grown from bone marrow and placenta [34], the use of placenta as a source of human MSCs for clinical trials might be to bone marrow.

4.2.2 Culture and Expansion of MSCs In Vitro

It is widely accepted that stem cells in vivo can regenerate and expend indefinitely throughout an individual's life. However, they may show limited proliferation and differentiation in an ex vivo setting [35]. This is the case for MSCs. The capacity of MSC to expand *ex vivo* is highly variable, even from two samples from the same donor [35]. All these observations have posed a challenge for comparing data from different groups. In addition, many factors including culture parameters such as nutritional level, cell confluence, oxygen level, number of passages and plastic surface quality can influence MSC behaviour [36]. For example, Vacanti et al. examined passage number and its effect on MSC characteristics [36]. They compared early (<5 passages) to late (>15 passages) MSCs and showed that late MSCs had characteristics associated with cell ageing as depicted by actin accumulation and reduced substrate adherence [37]. Furthermore, early MSCs remained pluripotent, while late MSCs had limited differentiation capacity [37]. To address this concern, researchers have tried to identify the MSC niche in vivo in hope of mimicking this environment in an *ex vivo* setting to allow for maintenance of the multipotent state of MSCs.

MSCs have also been reported to undergo malignant transformation after *ex vivo* expansion [38]. Malignant transformation or an altered karyotype are a concern, particularly after long-term *ex vivo* expansion. However, it has been shown that carefully controlling the culture conditions of MSCs can reduce the chance of malignant transformation [39]. Of note, aneuploidy recently reported in culture-expanded human MSC populations was not necessarily associated with transformation; instead, these aneuploid MSCs became senescent and their growth was arrested [40].

4.2.3 Surface Markers for MSC

There is no specific and unique single marker for *ex vivo* cultured MSCs. The consensus is that human MSCs do not express the haematopoietic markers CD45, CD34 and CD14 or the co-stimulatory molecules CD80, CD86 and CD40, whereas they do express variable levels of CD105 (also known as endoglin), CD73, CD44, CD90 (Thy-1), CD71 (transferrin receptor), the ganglioside GD2 and CD271 (lowaffinity nerve growth factor receptor) [4, 7, 41]. Furthermore, Simmons *et al.* have also suggested that multipotent MSCs can be preferentially enriched by using the markers Stro-1 and VCAM-1 [42, 43]. In addition, Battula *et al.* [44] recently reported a panel of monoclonal antibodies with strong selectivity for MSCs, including the monoclonal antibodies W8B2 against human mesenchymal stem cell antigen-1 (MSCA-1) and CD56. As shown by CFU-F assays, MSCA-1⁺ and CD56⁺ MSCs had the capacity to differentiate into mesodermal lineages. However, there remains diversity within all these populations, even at the clonal level. Thus, there is still no universally accepted phenotypic definition of a MSC. At present, MSCs are expanded *ex vivo* before any clinical application, and it should be noted that the properties attributed to these cells are those of *ex vivo* expanded cells. The use of a definitively phenotyped MSC population remains an unmet goal in the MSC research field.

It is therefore important that researchers continue to gather new and additional information regarding MSC characteristics, using an acknowledged standard to evaluate the behaviour of MSCs. These data will be helpful for comparing information from different groups and in the translational application of MSCs. In particular, detailed descriptions of cell markers and phenotypes may help us to identify the most appropriate tissue source for a specific therapy at a specific *ex vivo* stage and for a certain individual.

4.2.4 Multipotential Capacity of MSCs

Since their multi-lineage potential was identified a decade ago, MSCs have generated significant biomedical interest [7, 45]. MSCs are capable of differentiating into cells of the mesodermal lineage including chondrocytes, adipocytes and osteocytes, making MSCs suitable for a wide range of potential therapeutic applications [3, 7]. Furthermore, they can differentiate into endothelial cells, form capillaries *in vitro* and secrete growth factors such as vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) to support angiogenesis [7]. In line with these observations, undifferentiated MSCs express many lineage-specific genes other than those of the mesenchymal lineage [46]. Due to their differentiation capacity, reproducible isolation, high expansion potential and capacity for genetic modification, MSCs are a good candidate for the repair and regeneration of a large variety of tissues.

Recently, Sakaguchi *et al.* [47] isolated MSCs from bone marrow, synovium, periosteum, skeletal muscle and adipose tissue in a comparative study to evaluate their colony-forming capacity and differentiation in defined conditions. Their study suggested that even if cultured in exactly the same conditions, MSCs sourced from different tissues varied in their abilities to undergo terminal osteocyte, adipocyte and chondrocyte differentiation. Furthermore, manipulation and other technical artefacts may impact the phenotype of MSCs.

4.2.5 Immunosuppressive and Immunomodulation Capacity of MSCs

Both in vitro and in vivo, culture-expanded MSCs are immunosuppressive and anti-inflammatory and thus are attractive candidates in treating human disease such as inflammatory autoimmune conditions. Also, these cells are MHC II negative and lack co-stimulatory molecules such as CD40, CD80 and CD86. Allogeneic transplantation of MSCs can be performed without immunosuppression in adult outbred immune competent adult animals and humans [48-50]. The mechanism for this remains unclear at present, but appears to be an active process involving the suppression of T-cell function [51-53]. It has been reported that MSCs can inhibit the proliferation and cytokine production by T cells, B cells, NK cells and dendritic cells via multiple mechanisms in a dose-dependent manner. Mixtures of cytokines and cell-to-cell contact molecules are involved in mediating these effects in vitro and in vivo [54, 55]. For the therapeutic application of MSCs, major histocompatibility complex (MHC) matching between MSC donor and recipient is not required, thus making them available in a timely manner for patients in a variety of acute and chronic clinical settings. However, it has been reported that induced functional HLA-DR appears in MSCs after exposure to expansion media containing mitogenic growth factors such as FGF-2 and PDGF, molecules used to enhance consistency of bioprocessing of the cellular product [56]. It will be important to determine whether, after transplantation, these MSCs can act as nonprofessional antigen-presenting cells.

In addition, MSCs can modulate immune cells associating with immune-related disorders, especially autoimmune diseases [57, 58]. It has been suggested that MSCs express a wide range of receptors and manufacture and release a number of cytokines and chemokines. Additional investigations into the mechanisms underlying the immunomodulatory effects of MSCs may increase our understanding of the immune system. Bartholomew and colleagues demonstrated for the first time that injection of allogeneic MSCs prolonged skin graft survival in baboons [59]. These in vivo and in vitro studies have provided support for the immunomodulatory role of MSCs. Interestingly, MSCs show both immune enhancing and suppressing capabilities. For example, they can enhance immune function by serving as antigen presenting cells (APCs) through an autocrine interferon- γ (IFN- γ)dependent pathway. However, they can also directly inhibit antigen presentation and promote immune suppression when the level of IFN- γ increases above a given threshold [60]. This suggests that the small window of immune activity of MSCs may provide protection against foreign antigens while limiting damage caused by an exacerbated inflammatory response. In addition, MSC-induced immune suppression by IFN- γ is associated with an up-regulation of B7-H1, a co-stimulatory surface molecule on stem cells. This suggests that cell-to-cell contact is important for immune function of MSCs [61]. Additionally, secretion of soluble factors is important to the immune-regulatory role of MSCs [62, 63]. These MSC-secreted soluble factors can arrest B-cells in the G0/G1 phase, inhibit B-cell differentiation and impair B-cell chemotaxis [62]. MSCs modulate monocyte function in a contact-independent manner through secretion of IL-1[beta]. This event induces the expression of TGF[beta]1 expression by MSCs and leads to the inhibition of alloreactive T-cells and the down-regulation of expression by MSCs of CD25, CD38 and CD69 cell surface markers. MSCs also modulate the function dendritic cells and NK cells using a similar mechanism [53, 64–67].

4.2.6 Migration of MSCs

When MSCs are injected intravenously in the normal healthy animal, the bone marrow has traditionally been thought of as the preferred (default) organ to which MSCs home after passage through the lungs [68–70]. However, when inflammation is present this does not appear to be the case as intravenously injected MSCs appear to preferentially home to the site of inflammation [71, 72]. The molecular mechanisms responsible for homing to injured site are not fully understood.

The tissue in which MSCs will exert functional effects is normally the homing site. For example, leucocytes migrate to peripheral sites, such as secondary lymphoid tissues or sites of inflammation. The molecular mechanisms involve a complex process required to cope with shear forces generated in the blood stream. This represents a likely paradigm for MSC homing. While the exact mechanisms of MSC homing remain elusive, some studies have shed light on factors that may govern MSC trafficking. For example, when rats were placed in a hypoxic chamber over a 3-week period, a 15-fold increase in the pool of circulating MSCs was observed [73]. This increase was specific to MSCs, while the number of haematopoietic precursors remained unchanged. It has been suggested that a matrix metalloproteinase (MMP)-dependent pathway may be responsible for such hypoxia-induced cell trafficking [74]. In addition, stromal cell-derived factor-1(SDF-1, also known as CXCL12) plays a crucial role in MSC migration by its selective expression at sites of injury [75, 76]. Furthermore, Ceradini et al. showed that attraction of CXC chemokine receptor-4 (CXCR-4)-positive progenitor cells to injured tissue is facilitated by hypoxia-inducible factor-1 (HIF-1) which enhances overexpression of SDF-1 in a gradient proportional to tissue hypoxia [77]. A decline in HIF-1 expression has been shown to be age-dependent. This may relate to the impaired ability of MSC homing and tissue repair found in the elderly [78]. Of note, A CXCR4-SDF-1 dependent homing mechanism has also been reported to be related to the migration of MSCs toward sites of malignant growth [79, 80].

Increased inflammatory chemokines secreted at the site of inflammation likely cause MSCs to preferentially migrate to these sites. MSCs express the receptors for several chemokines released after tissue damage [81]. It should also be noted that MSCs are large cells with a size of about 20–100 μ m diameter in cell suspension and 10–20 μ m in tissues. This likely causes the cells to be caught up in capillary beds, especially those of the lungs after intravenous injection.

4.2.7 Tissue Engraftment: Therapeutic Potential of MSCs

For a variety of unmet medical needs, MSCs have potential as a beneficial biological therapeutic agent [82]. MSCs have been studied for tissue regeneration, and increasing evidence supports their use for treating both genetic and acquired human diseases relating to loss of specialised tissues. However, it is still under debate in terms of the capacity of MSCs to engraft *in vivo*, differentiate into mature long-term surviving cells, and restore damaged cell functions. They nonetheless represent one of the most promising applications for regenerative medicine. Many studies indicate that systemically injected MSCs exert an efficient therapeutic potential by MSCsecreted soluble mediators [83] as well as a constitutive immunosuppressive capacity. [84]. MSCs express both chemokine receptors and adhesion molecules enabling their homing function to injured sites *in vivo* in response to likely specific chemokine gradients [85].

A growing body of evidence suggests that MSCs may impart a therapeutic benefit in various disorders that result from cell injury or cell loss. Preclinical studies have shown that MSCs improve myocardial function after myocardial infarction [86–89], liver damage [90], lung damage [72], cerebral function (after cerebral infarction), liver and joint damage [91–93], repair of non-healing bone fractures and resolution of corticosteroid-refractory graft-versus-host disease [49]. In particular, several pre-clinical investigations have reported that MSCs attenuate maladaptive left ventricular (LV) remodelling and preserve and/or promote recovery of pump performance after myocardial infarction. The restorative mechanism of MSC transplantation in the latter setting is still unclear. It has been suggested that these effects have been variously attributed to *de novo* cardiomyogenesis and neoangiogenesis. On the other hand, some evidence indicates that the therapeutic effects of MSC transplantation are due mainly to indirect stimulation (or paracrine effects) of neovascularisation and protection from ischemia-induced cell death [94, 95].

4.2.8 Advantages of Using MSC in Clinical Application

Perhaps, as a cell therapy, the most important aspect of MSCs is their potential for mass production and cryopreservation as an allogeneic MSC cell bank. MSCs could be the first cell type to become an "off-the-shelf" therapeutic cellular product for human disease. Because there seems to be no need to match MHC from the donor to the intended recipient, a single production run of MSCs can service many different patients in a number of clinical applications. That is, they can be mass-produced, cryopreserved and shipped to medical facilities for immediate use in both acute and chronic disease settings. Thus, MSCs have the potential to become novel cellular therapeutic agents in the twenty-first century.

4.3 The Role of Mesenchymal Cells in the Perturbation of Tissue Homeostasis

4.3.1 Cellular Origins of Mesenchymal Cells Involved in Tissue Perturbation

Mesenchymal cells, including MSCs, are implicated in the pathogenesis of a variety of inflammatory, fibrosing and metastatic diseases. Mesenchymal cells may be recruited from tissue-resident or circulating MSCs and fibrocytes [96–104], tissue macrophages, myofibroblasts, as a result of epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition (EMT), endothelial-to-mesenchymal transition (EMT), endothelial-to-mesenchymal transition (EndMT) [105–109], the accumulation of mesenchymal cells that have failed to undergo mesenchymal-to-epithelial transition (MET), or from cancer stem cells [103, 110, 111]. In this section, we describe the salient features of these cells as mediators of tissue morphogenesis during development, wound repair throughout life, and of tissue pathogenesis in disease.

4.3.2 Circulating and Tissue-Resident MSCs in Health and Disease

MSCs, alternatively defined as multipotent MSCs, are a heterogeneous group of nonhaematopoietic progenitor cells that were originally classified as colony-forming unitfibroblasts (CFU-F). MSCs are plastic-adherent, exhibit a spindle-shaped morphology and can differentiate into osteoblasts, chondrocytes, adipocytes, myocytes and connective tissue. Also, although somewhat controversial, MSCs have been reported to be able to differentiate into neuron-like cells, hepatocytes and pancreatic-like cells [84, 112, 113]. MSCs contribute to tissue homeostasis and repair by virtue of their potent proangiogenic, anti-proliferative and anti-inflammatory properties [114]. However, these same attributes underpin tissue pathogenesis in certain disease processes, most notably growth and metastasis of solid and haematological cancers [84, 109–111] and leukaemia relapse following MSC co-transplantation with haematopoietic stem cells to prevent graft-versus-host disease [111]. Prolonged MSC proliferation *in vitro* carries the risk of accumulation of cytogenetic abnormalities and subsequent differentiation into tumour cells following engraftment *in vivo* [84]. In these conditions, MSCs may be a potential source of mesenchymal tumour cells (MTCs), which are described below.

4.3.3 Fibrocytes

Fibrocytes were first described more than 150 years ago as a circulating, bone marrow-derived cell with the ability to adopt a mesenchymal phenotype [99–101, 115].

Fibrocytes arise from CD14⁺ CD34⁺ CD45⁺ peripheral blood mononuclear cells and account for between 0.1% and 0.5% of circulating leukocytes [98, 100]. Following their expansion in vitro, fibrocytes express markers of haematopoietic stem cells (CD34, CD105), leukocytes (CD45, LSP-1), monocytes (CD11a, CD11b, CD13, CD32, CD64), Fcy receptors (CD16, CD32a, CD32b, CD32c), cell surface molecules involved in antigen presentation (MHC Class I, II, CD40, CD54, CD80 and CD86) and integrins (CD18, CD29, CD49a, CD49b, CD49e, CD61). Fibrocytes also express several receptors (CCR1, CCR3, CCR4, CCR5, CCR7, CCR9, CXCR1, CXCR3, CXCR4), secrete a range of extracellular matrix (ECM) proteins (Collagens I, III, IV and V, fibronectin, vimentin, tenascin, α -smooth muscle actin (α SMA), matrix metalloproteinase-9 (MMP-9)) and glycosaminoglycans (perlecan, versican, hyaluronan, decorin and biglycan). Ex vivo expanded fibrocytes do not express detectable dendritic cell markers, nor B-cell or T-cell markers [97, 103] Collectively, these molecules reflect the multi-faceted functions of fibrocytes, notably cytokine production, immune cell trafficking, ECM production, aSMA production, lipid metabolism, antigen presentation, angiogenesis, MMP production and chitinase production [103].

Perhaps best known for their roles in tissue morphogenesis and remodelling during development and wound healing throughout life, fibrocytes, ex vivo-expanded mesenchymal stem cells, and terminally differentiated, activated tissue fibrocytes, known as myofibroblasts, have each been associated with diverse forms of tissue perturbation in both experimental and clinical settings. In humans, these cells are implicated in a range of pathogenic processes namely (1) fibrosing diseases including interstitial pulmonary fibrosis, idiopathic pulmonary fibrosis, scleroderma, nephrogenic systemic fibrosis, cardiac fibrosis, atherosclerosis, liver fibrosis, reactive fibrosis in chronic pancreatitis and cystitis, radiation-induced fibrosis and severe asthma [97, 100, 102, 104, 107, 108, 116], (2) the conversion of parasite-infected macrophages to a regulatory role, enabling persistence of intracellular infection [117], (3) the formation of tumours of mesenchymal origin, (4) cancer cell invasion [106, 109, 118–122] and (5) the pathogenesis of ophthalmopathy associated with Graves' disease [123, 124]. Some of the mechanisms by which these outcomes are achieved include: (a) TGFB1-, ET1-, semaphorin 7A- and B1 integrin-mediated unrestrained differentiation of circulating monocyte progenitors to fibrocytes. TGFB signalling by tissue fibrocytes induces their terminal differentiation to activated fibroblasts and myofibroblasts, and these in turn deposit collagen within the local milieu, express a SMA and attain contractile force and motility [97, 100, 103, 116]; (b) the recruitment of fibrocytes to the site of tissue injury aided by tissue secretion of chemokine signals; (c) fibrocyte production of proinflammatory cytokines, ECM proteins and angiogenic factors; and (d) the expression by fibrocytes of MHC Class II molecules, and their presentation of antigens.

4.3.4 Myofibroblasts

Myofibroblasts are activated fibroblasts with features of both mesenchymal and smooth muscle cells. These cells may be derived from bone marrow-derived and circulating MSCs, tissue-resident mesenchymal cells, through EMT or EndMT, or from circulating fibrocytes [105, 113]. Myofibroblasts are a rich source of growth factors, including hepatocyte growth factor (HGF), TGF β and interleukin-6 (IL-6) [113]. These cells mediate the repair of damaged epithelium and scar formation and, in their activated state, co-operate with epithelial and endothelial cells to secrete matrix metalloproteinases that digest injured tissue and facilitate the synthesis of a provisional ECM [105]. Cessation of the inflammatory reaction leads to resolution of the initial EMT/EndMT phenotype and the elimination of myofibroblasts via apoptosis [119].

Dysregulation of EMT/EndMT may lead to the persistence of myofibroblasts and the exacerbation of the inflammatory response, or tumour formation, growth and metastasis. In disease, myofibroblasts are otherwise known as tumour-associated (myo)fibroblasts (TAF), carcinoma-associated fibroblasts (CAF), fibrocytes or pericytes. As mediators of tumorigenesis, myofibroblasts form fibrovascular stromal networks, a diverse arrangement of septa within tumours, and microvasculature that contain α SMA- and desmin-expressing cells, and their presence is associated with heightened tumour aggressiveness and a poor prognosis [113]. Mouse xenograft models have also shown that intravenous infusion of an admixture of human MSCs with ovarian adenocarcinoma cells resulted in the transition of human MSCs to myofibroblasts, evidenced by their expression of tenascin-C (Tnc), thrombospondin-1 (TSP1), fibroblast-specific protein (FSP), fibroblast activating protein (FAP), α SMA, desmin and tubulin [113], as well as expansion of the tumour. Together, these observations highlight the tropism of MSCs for tumours and their potential to be transformed into a pro-inflammatory and tumour-supporting phenotype.

4.3.5 Epithelial-to-Mesenchymal Transition (EMT) in Health and Disease

EMT is an indispensable process that is conserved among all metazoan organisms [122]. This process was first demonstrated *in vitro* in three-dimensional collagen gel cultures of epithelial cells, isolated from the embryonic and adult anterior lens [125]. EMT drives the conversion of polarised, immotile epithelial cells to cells that are apolar, exhibit significant reorganisation of the actin cytoskeleton, and are highly migratory. Concomitant with this transition is the loss of expression of markers of epithelial cells, notably E-cadherin (CDH1), loss of tight junctions and cell polarity proteins, and the induced expression of mesenchymal markers including vimentin, fibronectin, CD44, ECM metalloproteinases and N-cadherin (CDH2) [126].

During early embryogenesis mesenchymal cells arise from the primitive epithelium. EMT is associated with normal tissue morphogenesis, organogenesis, tissue remodelling and wound healing. Three distinct types of EMT have been described, based on the primary stimulus and the outcome(s) (Table 4.1). Inappropriate

Table 4.1 Epi	ithelial-to-mesenchymal tra	ansition			
	Stimulus for initiation	Event(S)	Outcome(S)	Diseases/disorders	References
Type 1 EMT	Embryogenesis	• EMT resulting in production of multipotent MSCs	Formation of endoderm, mesoderm ectoderm	Developmental defects: Cleft palate	[5, 7]
		 MET resulting in formation of new epithelial structures 		Heart valve	
		Neurulation		Cranio-facial	
		Myogenesis Palatogenesis		Peripheral nervous system	
		Cardiac valve formation Nephrogenesis (via MET)			
Type 2 EMT	Noxious stimuli	Coagulation, clot formation; enhanced	Wound healing	None	[5]
		matrix metalloproteinase	Tissue homeostasis		
		production; recruitment of immune	Resolution of EMT		
		cells and platelets to definded	pnenotype		
		wountus, production of provisional extracellular matrix: activation of	(IIIIIaIIIIIIauoii; scar formation):		
		angio-genesis; activated	elimination of		
		myofibroblasts mediate wound	myofibroblasts by		
		healing and closure, and <i>de novo</i> epithelial synthesis via MET	apoptosis		
Type 3 EMT	Persistent infection	EMT	Invasion	Fibrosis (asthma; idiopathic pulmo-	[7, 8]
	Autoimmune reactions		Migration	nary fibrosis; pancreatitis; cystitis;	
	Allergic responses		Metastasis	liver cirrhosis, systemic sclerosis,	
	Chemical insults			progressive kidney disease,	
	Radiation			cardiovascular fibrosis; thyroid-	
	Tissue injury			associated ophthalmopathy)	
	Genetic predisposition			Cancer (oesophageal, ovarian, breast,	
				papillary thyroid, cervical,	
				colorectal, glioblastoma multiforme,	
				pulmonary adeno-carcinoma)	

74

activation of EMT contributes to the pathogenesis of a variety of human diseases, with inflammatory and fibrotic components, as described below.

4.3.6 Type 1 EMT

The earliest known EMT event that takes place in most metazoan embryos is the formation of multipotent mesenchymal cells. These in turn give rise to endoderm, mesoderm and ectoderm from the invaginating primitive streak in the process known as gastrulation [119]. Subsequently, EMT facilitates neural crest development, secondary palate formation, cardiac valve formation, myogenesis, nephrogenesis and male Müllerian duct regression [121, 122]. Type 1 EMT and its reverse process, MET, are indispensable for the differentiation and migration of specialised cell types, resulting in tissue morphogenesis and organogenesis [126, 127]. Type 1 EMT is not governed by inflammatory reactions nor is it associated with tissue fibrosis, inflammation nor aberrant migration of cancer cells. Small, nonprotein-coding microRNAs (miR) have recently been identified as regulators of EMT. In metazoa, these regulatory molecules serve to inhibit both the abundance and translation of their target mRNAs [128]. The induction of EMT by ectopic expression of protein tyrosine phosphatase Pez (PTP-Pez) in Madin Darby canine kidney (MDCK) epithelial cells resulted in the loss of E-cadherin expression, induction of the mesenchymal genes, fibronectin, ZEB1 and SIP1, loss of cohesion, induction of cell motility and a change in cell morphology. A comparison of miR expression levels in MDCK and MDCK-Pez cells by microarray analysis revealed that all five members of the miR-200 family (miR-200a, miR-200b, miR-200c, miR-141) and miR-205 were down-regulated in cells that had undergone EMT, and that ectopic expression of miR-200 genes alone was sufficient to inhibit TGFβ-mediated EMT [128].

4.3.7 Type 2 EMT

Type 2 EMT is governed by inflammatory reactions and is essential for restoring tissue homeostasis by wound repair and tissue remodelling in response to noxious insults [119]. Normal epithelia that arose during gastrulation experience an insult or injury, which triggers endothelial and epithelial cells to produce factors that mediate coagulation and clot formation. These events, coupled with enhanced matrix metalloproteinase production, promote the recruitment of immune cells and platelets to the lesion, leading to the production of a provisional ECM and activation of angiogenesis. The healing process is enhanced by TGF β -stimulated induction of EMT in myofibroblasts. The resulting cells differentiate, become activated and migrate into the lesion to initiate wound repair, closure and re-epithelialisation [119].

4.3.8 Type 3 EMT

Type 3, or pathological EMT occurs in response to profound tissue disturbances that are associated with many disorders, most notably mammary cancer progression and metastasis [119]. Type 3 EMT is distinguished from Types 1 and 2 EMT by virtue of its occurrence in oncogenically transformed cells that harbour genetic and epigenetic abnormalities, and subvert the molecular events that are required for EMT, to induce metastatic dissemination. At the gene expression level, Type 3 EMT may be induced by the direct binding of SNAIL, ZEB1 and ZEB2, E47 and KLF8 factors to the CDH1 gene promoter, resulting in the repression of E-cadherin expression. Alternatively, Type 3 EMB may be induced by indirect silencing of E-cadherin transcription by Twist, Goosecoid, E2.2 and FOXC2 transcription factors [127]. Suppression of miR-205 by ZEB transcription factors, activation of TGF β , canonical and non-canonical Wnt- β -catenin signalling, and chromatin remodelling by histone deacetylases HDAC1 and HDAC2, collectively reinforce Type 3 EMT to facilitate tissue pathogenesis [121, 122, 126, 127, 129–131].

4.3.9 Endothelial-to-Mesenchymal Transition (EndMT)

The endothelium is a single cell layer of mostly squamous epithelium that lines the blood and lymphatic vasculature. During development, EndMT-derived cells delaminate from an organised cell layer, lose cell–cell cohesiveness, down-regulate their expression of the endothelial marker CD31 (PECAM-1) and acquire the migratory and invasive phenotype of mesenchymal cells [106]. EndMT is a critical event in heart development; however, it has also been associated with cancer, angiogenesis, cardiac fibrosis, pulmonary hypertension, atherosclerosis, wound healing and acute and chronic kidney injury. In each case, EndMT-derived cells function as fibroblasts in damaged tissue; however, the molecular mechanisms by which these cells mediate tissue pathogenesis remain to be investigated [106].

4.3.10 Mesenchymal-to-Epithelial Transition (MET)

During development, MET is essential for kidney organogenesis [132], cardiogenesis [133], hepatogenesis [134] and somitogenesis [135]. MET is also implicated in the establishment of metastases of colorectal cancer [136] and of invasive breast cancer cells with a mesenchymal phenotype [128]. This highlights the vulnerability of mesenchymal cells to undergo transition to an epithelial phenotype, which enables them to integrate into and proliferate within remote organs. The loss of expression of miR-200 family members is thought to be a pivotal event in breast cancer metastasis [128].

4.3.11 Mesenchymal Tumour Cells (MTCs)

MTCs likely arise from cell-autonomous or environmentally induced changes in the phenotype of the precursor cell. MSCs that are expanded *ex vivo* for several generations, for example, may accumulate cytogenetic abnormalities and epigenetic changes as a consequence of adaptation to their artificial environment. One reported outcome of this treatment is the incidence of fibrosarcoma following transplantation of *ex vivo*-expanded MSCs into experimental animals [111].

MTCs and MSCs are members of the same histogenetic lineage, exhibit similar morphological, immunophenotypic, gene expression and stemness features, are involved in similar biological programs and share an extraordinary capacity to generate new blood vessels. MTCs are, however, unique in their ability to support neoplastic growth of the epithelial compartment and mediate tissue pathogenesis in a cell-autonomous manner [114].

Human mammary carcinoma results from the complete replacement of the epithelial parenchyma by MTCs, and the recruitment of reactive stromal cells is a prerequisite for tumour growth and survival [114]. The spontaneous establishment of MTCs in HER-2/neu transgenic mice also demonstrated their ability to generate mesenchymal tumours [114]. Although stromal cell activation in tumours recapitulates many of the reparative processes that occur in wound healing, including activation of the angiogenic switch, it is unclear whether the neo-vascularisation of stromal tumours is a consequence of the recruitment of MSCs to the site, *trans*-differentiation of MSCs to endothelial cells, or MSC-to-MTC transition.

Compelling evidence from experimental models suggests that cancer stem cells or cancer initiating cells that are found in solid tumours of the breast, colon, brain and prostate result from EMT [137], whereas mesenchymal tumours of the kidney [109] may arise from aberrant EMT, inhibition of MET, mesenchymal-to-MTC transition, or other cause(s). In conclusion it would appear that neoplastic transformation, invasion and metastasis by mesenchymal cells occur by several alternate processes. These are governed by the genotype, epigenetic profile and molecular phenotype of the cell, the composition of the niche, autocrine and paracrine effectors, and the nature of the insult. Further investigation will also reveal whether benign mesenchymal tumours are regulated differently from their metastatic counterparts.

4.4 Perspective

4.4.1 Which Patients Are at High Risk of Adverse Events Following MSC Therapy and Why?

MSCs hold great promise as cellular mediators of tissue repair in fibrosing, inflammatory and metastatic disease, due to their tropism for diseased and damaged tissues, their reputation for safety in MHC-mismatched recipients following allogeneic

transplantation, and their immunosuppressive and migratory properties. These attributes are tempered by the potential of MSCs to undergo indirect transition in the damaged tissue into activated fibrocytes, myofibroblasts, activated fibroblasts, epithelial cells (via MET), or direct transition to cancer stem cells. These processes may result from cell-intrinsic and/or cell-extrinsic mechanisms and may lead to the exacerbation rather than resolution of the disease or injury. For these reasons, a clear understanding of the molecular pathways that facilitate cross-talk between MSCs and their injured or diseased niche, together with a full knowledge of the patient's medical history and disease susceptibilities, should assist in determining the suitability of MSC-based cellular therapy as a treatment strategy.

4.5 Conclusions

MSCs are essential for tissue morphogenesis during development, haematopoiesis throughout life, and the orchestration of tissue repair following acute and chronic injuries. Their involvement in such diverse biological activities are in large part attributable to their ability to undergo *trans*-differentiation to and from epithelial and endothelial cells via EMT and EndMT, respectively, their ability to function as stromal cells, and their ability to express a vast number of trophic and ECM factors. Unlike other cells, MSCs do not provoke rejection following engraftment into MHC-mismatched recipients. Furthermore, they are amenable to amplification on a large scale, using bio-reactors, and they survive cryopreservation. These features underpin their usefulness in cell-based therapies in MHC-mismatched recipients suffering a range of tissue disorders.

Published data suggest that MSC homeostasis is a delicately balanced state that is easily perturbed by environmental and/or cell-intrinsic mechanisms, and may lead to malignant transformation via Type III EMT, or exacerbation of tissue damage in certain autoimmune diseases. A thorough understanding of MSC biology in health and disease, the underlying molecular mechanisms that lead to these states, and the validation of potential MSC-based cellular and/or molecular therapies in clinically relevant animal models are pre-requisites for the development of safe and effective treatments for a variety of acute and chronic diseases.

References

- Beltrami AP, Barlucchi L, Torella D, Baker M, Limana F, Chimenti S, Kasahara H, Rota M, Musso E, Urbanek K, Leri A, Kajstura J, Nadal-Ginard B, Anversa P (2003) Adult cardiac stem cells are multipotent and support myocardial regeneration. Cell 114:763–776
- Kovacic JC, Muller DWM, Harvey R, Graham RM (2005) Update on the use of stem cells for cardiac disease. Intern Med J 35:348–356
- Owen M, Friedenstein AJ (1988) Stromal stem cells: marrow-derived osteogenic precursors. Ciba Found Symp 136:42–60

- 4 The Biology of Mesenchymal Stem Cells in Health and Disease...
 - Dominici M, Le Blanc K, Mueller I, Slaper-Cortenbach I, Marini F, Krause D, Deans R, Keating A, Prockop D, Horwitz E (2006) Minimal criteria for defining multipotent mesenchymal stromal cells. The International Society for Cellular Therapy Position Statement. Cytotherapy 8:315–317
 - Owen ME, Cave J, Joyner CJ (1987) Clonal analysis *in vitro* of osteogenic differentiation of marrow CFU-F. J Cell Sci 87(Pt 5):731–738
 - 6. Caplan AI (1991) Mesenchymal stem cells. J Orthop Res 9:641–650
 - Pittenger MF, Mackay AM, Beck SC, Jaiswal RK, Douglas R, Mosca JD, Moorman MA, Simonetti DW, Craig S, Marshak DR (1999) Multilineage potential of adult human mesenchymal stem cells. Science 284:143–147
 - Kopen GC, Prockop DJ, Phinney DG (1999) Marrow stromal cells migrate throughout forebrain and cerebellum, and they differentiate into astrocytes after injection into neonatal mouse brains. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 96:10711–10716
 - Le Blanc K, Rasmusson I, Sundberg B, Gotherstrom C, Hassan M, Uzunel M, Ringden O (2004) Treatment of severe acute graft-versus-host disease with third party haploidentical mesenchymal stem cells. Lancet 363:1439–1441
 - Belema-Bedada F, Uchida S, Martire A, Kostin S, Braun T (2008) Efficient homing of multipotent adult mesenchymal stem cells depends on FROUNT-mediated clustering of CCR2. Cell Stem Cell 2:566–575
 - 11. Noort WA, Kruisselbrink AB, in't Anker PS, Kruger M, van Bezooijen RL, de Paus RA, Heemskerk MHM, Lowik C, Falkenburg JHF, Willemze R, Fibbe WE (2002) Mesenchymal stem cells promote engraftment of human umbilical cord blood-derived CD34(+) cells in NOD/SCID mice. Exp Hematol 30:870–878
 - Sacchetti B, Funari A, Michienzi S, Di Cesare S, Piersanti S, Saggio I, Tagliafico E, Ferrari S, Robey PG, Riminucci M, Bianco P (2007) Self-renewing osteoprogenitors in bone marrow sinusoids can organize a hematopoietic microenvironment. Cell 131:324–336
 - Boquest AC, Shahdadfar A, Fronsdal K, Sigurjonsson O, Tunheim SH, Collas P, Brinchmann JE (2005) Isolation and transcription profiling of purified uncultured human stromal stem cells: alteration of gene expression after *in vitro* cell culture. Mol Biol Cell 16:1131–1141
 - 14. Schafer R, Dominici M, Muller I, Dazzi F, Bieback K, Godthardt K, Le Blanc K, Meisel R, Pochampally R, Richter R, Skutella T, Steinhoff G, Mitterberger M, Wendel H, Wiskirchen J, Handgretinger R, Northoff H (2007) Progress in characterization, preparation and clinical applications of non-hematopoietic stem cells, 29–30 September 2006, Tubingen, Germany. Cytotherapy 9:397–405
 - Anjos-Afonso F, Siapati EK, Bonnet D (2004) In vivo contribution of murine mesenchymal stem cells into multiple cell-types under minimal damage conditions. J Cell Sci 117:5655–5664
 - 16. Ohyabu Y, Kaul Z, Yoshioka T, Inoue K, Sakai S, Mishima H, Uemura T, Kaul SC, Wadhwa R (2009) Stable and nondisruptive *in vitro/in vivo* labeling of mesenchymal stem cells by internalizing quantum dots. Hum Gene Ther 20:217–224
 - da Silva ML, Chagastelles PC, Nardi NB (2006) Mesenchymal stem cells reside in virtually all post-natal organs and tissues. J Cell Sci 119:2204–2213
 - Crisan M, Casteilla L, Lehr L, Carmona M, Paoloni-Giacobino A, Yap S, Sun B, Leger B, Logar A, Penicaud L, Schrauwen P, Cameron-Smith D, Russell AP, Peault B, Giacobino J-P (2008) A reservoir of brown adipocyte progenitors in human skeletal muscle. Stem Cells 26:2425–2433
 - 19. da Silva ML, Caplan AI, Nardi NB (2008) In search of the *in vivo* identity of mesenchymal stem cells. Stem Cells (Dayton, Ohio) 26:2287–2299
 - Wagner W, Wein F, Seckinger A, Frankhauser M, Wirkner U, Krause U, Blake J, Schwager C, Eckstein V, Ansorge W, Ho AD (2005) Comparative characteristics of mesenchymal stem cells from human bone marrow, adipose tissue, and umbilical cord blood. Exp Hematol 33:1402–1416
 - 21. Caplan AI (2009) Why are MSCs therapeutic? New data: new insight. J Pathol 217:318-324

- 22. D'Ippolito G, Schiller PC, Ricordi C, Roos BA, Howard GA (1999) Age-related osteogenic potential of mesenchymal stromal stem cells from human vertebral bone marrow. J Bone Miner Res 14:1115–1122
- 23. Schafer R, Knauf U, Zweyer M, Hogemeier O, de Guarrini F, Liu X, Eichhorn HJ, Koch FW, Mundegar RR, Erzen I, Wernig A (2006) Age dependence of the human skeletal muscle stem cell in forming muscle tissue. Artif Organs 30:130–140
- Campagnoli C, Roberts IA, Kumar S, Bennett PR, Bellantuono I, Fisk NM (2001) Identification of mesenchymal stem/progenitor cells in human first-trimester fetal blood, liver, and bone marrow. Blood 98:2396–2402
- Erices A, Conget P, Minguell JJ (2000) Mesenchymal progenitor cells in human umbilical cord blood. Br J Haematol 109:235–242
- 26. In't Anker PS, Scherjon SA, Kleijburg-van der Keur C, de Groot-Swings GM, Claas FH, Fibbe WE, Kanhai HH (2004) Isolation of mesenchymal stem cells of fetal or maternal origin from human placenta. Stem Cells 22:1338–1345
- 27. Yoshimura K, Shigeura T, Matsumoto D, Sato T, Takaki Y, Aiba-Kojima E, Sato K, Inoue K, Nagase T, Koshima I, Gonda K (2006) Characterization of freshly isolated and cultured cells derived from the fatty and fluid portions of liposuction aspirates. J Cell Physiol 208:64–76
- 28. Bailo M, Soncini M, Vertua E, Signoroni PB, Sanzone S, Lombardi G, Arienti D, Calamani F, Zatti D, Paul P, Albertini A, Zorzi F, Cavagnini A, Candotti F, Wengler GS, Parolini O (2004) Engraftment potential of human amnion and chorion cells derived from term placenta. Transplantation 78:1439–1448
- 29. De Coppi P, Bartsch G Jr, Siddiqui MM, Xu T, Santos CC, Perin L, Mostoslavsky G, Serre AC, Snyder EY, Yoo JJ, Furth ME, Soker S, Atala A (2007) Isolation of amniotic stem cell lines with potential for therapy. Nat Biotechnol 25:100–106
- Fang B, Song YP, Liao LM, Han Q, Zhao RC (2006) Treatment of severe therapy-resistant acute graft-versus-host disease with human adipose tissue-derived mesenchymal stem cells. Bone Marrow Transplant 38:389–390
- 31. In't Anker PS, Noort WA, Kruisselbrink AB, Scherjon SA, Beekhuizen W, Willemze R, Kanhai HH, Fibbe WE (2003) Nonexpanded primary lung and bone marrow-derived mesenchymal cells promote the engraftment of umbilical cord blood-derived CD34(+) cells in NOD/SCID mice. Exp Hematol 31:881–889
- 32. Le Blanc K, Gotherstrom C, Ringden O, Hassan M, McMahon R, Horwitz E, Anneren G, Axelsson O, Nunn J, Ewald U, Norden-Lindeberg S, Jansson M, Dalton A, Astrom E, Westgren M (2005) Fetal mesenchymal stem-cell engraftment in bone after in utero transplantation in a patient with severe osteogenesis imperfecta. Transplantation 79:1607–1614
- 33. Suva D, Garavaglia G, Menetrey J, Chapuis B, Hoffmeyer P, Bernheim L, Kindler V (2004) Non-hematopoietic human bone marrow contains long-lasting, pluripotential mesenchymal stem cells. J Cell Physiol 198:110–118
- 34. Barlow S, Brooke G, Chatterjee K, Price G, Pelekanos R, Rossetti T, Doody M, Venter D, Pain S, Gilshenan K, Atkinson K (2008) Comparison of human placenta- and bone marrowderived multipotent mesenchymal stem cells. Stem Cells Dev 17:1095–1107
- 35. Digirolamo CM, Stokes D, Colter D, Phinney DG, Class R, Prockop DJ (1999) Propagation and senescence of human marrow stromal cells in culture: a simple colony-forming assay identifies samples with the greatest potential to propagate and differentiate. Br J Haematol 107:275–281
- Barrilleaux B, Phinney DG, Prockop DJ, O'Connor KC (2006) Review: *ex vivo* engineering of living tissues with adult stem cells. Tissue Eng 12:3007–3019
- Vacanti V, Kong E, Suzuki G, Sato K, Canty JM, Lee T (2005) Phenotypic changes of adult porcine mesenchymal stem cells induced by prolonged passaging in culture. J Cell Physiol 205:194–201
- Rosland GV, Svendsen A, Torsvik A, Sobala E, McCormack E, Immervoll H, Mysliwietz J, Tonn JC, Goldbrunner R, Lonning PE, Bjerkvig R, Schichor C (2009) Long-term cultures of bone marrow-derived human mesenchymal stem cells frequently undergo spontaneous malignant transformation. Cancer Res 69:5331–5339

- 4 The Biology of Mesenchymal Stem Cells in Health and Disease...
 - Prockop DJ, Brenner M, Fibbe WE, Horwitz E, Le Blanc K, Phinney DG, Simmons PJ, Sensebe L, Keating A (2010) Defining the risks of mesenchymal stromal cell therapy. Cytotherapy 12:576–578
 - 40. Tarte K, Gaillard J, Lataillade JJ, Fouillard L, Becker M, Mossafa H, Tchirkov A, Rouard H, Henry C, Splingard M, Dulong J, Monnier D, Gourmelon P, Gorin NC, Sensebe L (2010) Clinical-grade production of human mesenchymal stromal cells: occurrence of aneuploidy without transformation. Blood 115:1549–1553
 - 41. Peister A, Mellad JA, Larson BL, Hall BM, Gibson LF, Prockop DJ (2004) Adult stem cells from bone marrow (MSCs) isolated from different strains of inbred mice vary in surface epitopes, rates of proliferation, and differentiation potential. Blood 103:1662–1668
 - 42. Simmons PJ, Masinovsky B, Longenecker BM, Berenson R, Torok-Storb B, Gallatin WM (1992) Vascular cell adhesion molecule-1 expressed by bone marrow stromal cells mediates the binding of hematopoietic progenitor cells. Blood 80:388–395
 - 43. Simmons PJ, Torok-Storb B (1991) Identification of stromal cell precursors in human bone marrow by a novel monoclonal antibody, STRO-1. Blood 78:55–62
 - 44. Battula VL, Treml S, Bareiss PM, Gieseke F, Roelofs H, de Zwart P, Muller I, Schewe B, Skutella T, Fibbe WE, Kanz L, Buhring HJ (2009) Isolation of functionally distinct mesenchymal stem cell subsets using antibodies against CD56, CD271, and mesenchymal stem cell antigen-1. Haematologica 94:173–184
 - 45. Jiang Y, Jahagirdar BN, Reinhardt RL, Schwartz RE, Keene CD, Ortiz-Gonzalez XR, Reyes M, Lenvik T, Lund T, Blackstad M, Du J, Aldrich S, Lisberg A, Low WC, Largaespada DA, Verfaillie CM (2002) Pluripotency of mesenchymal stem cells derived from adult marrow. Nature 418:41–49
 - Woodbury D, Reynolds K, Black IB (2002) Adult bone marrow stromal stem cells express germline, ectodermal, endodermal, and mesodermal genes prior to neurogenesis. J Neurosci Res 69:908–917
 - 47. Sakaguchi Y, Sekiya I, Yagishita K, Muneta T (2005) Comparison of human stem cells derived from various mesenchymal tissues: superiority of synovium as a cell source. Arthritis Rheum 52:2521–2529
 - Igura K, Zhang X, Takahashi K, Mitsuru A, Yamaguchi S, Takashi TA (2004) Isolation and characterization of mesenchymal progenitor cells from chorionic villi of human placenta. Cytotherapy 6:543–553
 - 49. Le Blanc K, Frassoni F, Ball L, Locatelli F, Roelofs H, Lewis I, Lanino E, Sundberg B, Bernardo ME, Remberger M, Dini G, Egeler RM, Bacigalupo A, Fibbe W, Ringden O (2008) Mesenchymal stem cells for treatment of steroid-resistant, severe, acute graft-versus-host disease: a phase II study. Lancet 371:1579–1586
 - Devine SM, Cobbs C, Jennings M, Bartholomew A, Hoffman R (2003) Mesenchymal stem cells distribute to a wide range of tissues following systemic infusion into nonhuman primates. Blood 101:2999–3001
 - Le Blanc K (2003) Immunomodulatory effects of fetal and adult mesenchymal stem cells. Cytotherapy 5:485–489
 - Meisel R, Zibert A, Laryea M, Gobel U, Daubener W, Dilloo D (2004) Human bone marrow stromal cells inhibit allogeneic T-cell responses by indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase-mediated tryptophan degradation. Blood 103:4619–4621
 - Aggarwal S, Pittenger MF (2005) Human mesenchymal stem cells modulate allogeneic immune cell responses. Blood 105:1815–1822
 - Ren G, Zhang L, Zhao X, Xu G, Zhang Y, Roberts AI, Zhao RC, Shi Y (2008) Mesenchymal stem cell-mediated immunosuppression occurs via concerted action of chemokines and nitric oxide. Cell Stem Cell 2:141–150
 - 55. Augello A, Tasso R, Negrini SM, Amateis A, Indiveri F, Cancedda R, Pennesi G (2005) Bone marrow mesenchymal progenitor cells inhibit lymphocyte proliferation by activation of the programmed death 1 pathway. Eur J Immunol 35:1482–1490
 - Bocelli-Tyndall C, Zajac P, Di Maggio N, Trella E, Benvenuto F, Iezzi G, Scherberich A, Barbero A, Schaeren S, Pistoia V, Spagnoli G, Vukcevic M, Martin I, Tyndall A (2010)

Fibroblast growth factor 2 and platelet-derived growth factor, but not platelet lysate, induce proliferation-dependent, functional class II major histocompatibility complex antigen in human mesenchymal stem cells. Arthritis Rheum 62:3815–3825

- 57. Fiorina P, Jurewicz M, Augello A, Vergani A, Dada S, La Rosa S, Selig M, Godwin J, Law K, Placidi C, Smith RN, Capella C, Rodig S, Adra CN, Atkinson M, Sayegh MH, Abdi R (2009) Immunomodulatory function of bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells in experimental autoimmune type 1 diabetes. J Immunol 183:993–1004
- Nauta AJ, Fibbe WE (2007) Immunomodulatory properties of mesenchymal stromal cells. Blood 110:3499–3506
- 59. Bartholomew A, Sturgeon C, Siatskas M, Ferrer K, McIntosh K, Patil S, Hardy W, Devine S, Ucker D, Deans R, Moseley A, Hoffman R (2002) Mesenchymal stem cells suppress lymphocyte proliferation *in vitro* and prolong skin graft survival *in vivo*. Exp Hematol 30:42–48
- 60. Chan JL, Tang KC, Patel AP, Bonilla LM, Pierobon N, Ponzio NM, Rameshwar P (2006) Antigen-presenting property of mesenchymal stem cells occurs during a narrow window at low levels of interferon-gamma. Blood 107:4817–4824
- 61. Sheng H, Wang Y, Jin Y, Zhang Q, Zhang Y, Wang L, Shen B, Yin S, Liu W, Cui L, Li N (2008) A critical role of IFNgamma in priming MSC-mediated suppression of T cell proliferation through up-regulation of B7-H1. Cell Res 18:846–857
- Corcione A, Benvenuto F, Ferretti E, Giunti D, Cappiello V, Cazzanti F, Risso M, Gualandi F, Mancardi GL, Pistoia V, Uccelli A (2006) Human mesenchymal stem cells modulate B-cell functions. Blood 107:367–372
- Xu G, Zhang L, Ren G, Yuan Z, Zhang Y, Zhao RC, Shi Y (2007) Immunosuppressive properties of cloned bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells. Cell Res 17:240–248
- 64. Groh ME, Maitra B, Szekely E, Koc ON (2005) Human mesenchymal stem cells require monocyte-mediated activation to suppress alloreactive T cells. Exp Hematol 33:928–934
- 65. Spaggiari GM, Abdelrazik H, Becchetti F, Moretta L (2009) MSCs inhibit monocyte-derived DC maturation and function by selectively interfering with the generation of immature DCs: central role of MSC-derived prostaglandin E2. Blood 113:6576–6583
- 66. Djouad F, Charbonnier LM, Bouffi C, Louis-Plence P, Bony C, Apparailly F, Cantos C, Jorgensen C, Noel D (2007) Mesenchymal stem cells inhibit the differentiation of dendritic cells through an interleukin-6-dependent mechanism. Stem Cells 25:2025–2032
- 67. Le Blanc K, Rasmusson I, Gotherstrom C, Seidel C, Sundberg B, Sundin M, Rosendahl K, Tammik C, Ringden O (2004) Mesenchymal stem cells inhibit the expression of CD25 (interleukin-2 receptor) and CD38 on phytohaemagglutinin-activated lymphocytes. Scand J Immunol 60:307–315
- 68. Bensidhoum M, Chapel A, Francois S, Demarquay C, Mazurier C, Fouillard L, Bouchet S, Bertho JM, Gourmelon P, Aigueperse J, Charbord P, Gorin NC, Thierry D, Lopez M (2004) Homing of *in vitro* expanded Stro-1- or Stro-1+ human mesenchymal stem cells into the NOD/SCID mouse and their role in supporting human CD34 cell engraftment. Blood 103:3313–3319
- 69. Devine SM, Bartholomew AM, Mahmud N, Nelson M, Patil S, Hardy W, Sturgeon C, Hewett T, Chung T, Stock W, Sher D, Weissman S, Ferrer K, Mosca J, Deans R, Moseley A, Hoffman R (2001) Mesenchymal stem cells are capable of homing to the bone marrow of non-human primates following systemic infusion. Exp Hematol 29:244–255
- Wynn RF, Hart CA, Corradi-Perini C, O'Neill L, Evans CA, Wraith JE, Fairbairn LJ, Bellantuono I (2004) A small proportion of mesenchymal stem cells strongly expresses functionally active CXCR4 receptor capable of promoting migration to bone marrow. Blood 104:2643–2645
- 71. Chapel A, Bertho JM, Bensidhoum M, Fouillard L, Young RG, Frick J, Demarquay C, Cuvelier F, Mathieu E, Trompier F, Dudoignon N, Germain C, Mazurier C, Aigueperse J, Borneman J, Gorin NC, Gourmelon P, Thierry D (2003) Mesenchymal stem cells home to injured tissues when co-infused with hematopoietic cells to treat a radiation-induced multi-organ failure syndrome. J Gene Med 5:1028–1038

- 4 The Biology of Mesenchymal Stem Cells in Health and Disease...
 - 72. Ortiz LA, Gambelli F, McBride C, Gaupp D, Baddoo M, Kaminski N, Phinney DG (2003) Mesenchymal stem cell engraftment in lung is enhanced in response to bleomycin exposure and ameliorates its fibrotic effects. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 100:8407–8411
 - Rochefort GY, Delorme B, Lopez A, Herault O, Bonnet P, Charbord P, Eder V, Domenech J (2006) Multipotential mesenchymal stem cells are mobilized into peripheral blood by hypoxia. Stem Cells 24:2202–2208
 - 74. Annabi B, Lee YT, Turcotte S, Naud E, Desrosiers RR, Champagne M, Eliopoulos N, Galipeau J, Beliveau R (2003) Hypoxia promotes murine bone-marrow-derived stromal cell migration and tube formation. Stem Cells 21:337–347
 - Askari AT, Unzek S, Popovic ZB, Goldman CK, Forudi F, Kiedrowski M, Rovner A, Ellis SG, Thomas JD, DiCorleto PE, Topol EJ, Penn MS (2003) Effect of stromal-cell-derived factor 1 on stem-cell homing and tissue regeneration in ischaemic cardiomyopathy. Lancet 362:697–703
 - 76. Yamaguchi J, Kusano KF, Masuo O, Kawamoto A, Silver M, Murasawa S, Bosch-Marce M, Masuda H, Losordo DW, Isner JM, Asahara T (2003) Stromal cell-derived factor-1 effects on *ex vivo* expanded endothelial progenitor cell recruitment for ischemic neovascularization. Circulation 107:1322–1328
 - 77. Ceradini DJ, Kulkarni AR, Callaghan MJ, Tepper OM, Bastidas N, Kleinman ME, Capla JM, Galiano RD, Levine JP, Gurtner GC (2004) Progenitor cell trafficking is regulated by hypoxic gradients through HIF-1 induction of SDF-1. Nat Med 10:858–864
 - Rivard A, Berthou-Soulie L, Principe N, Kearney M, Curry C, Branellec D, Semenza GL, Isner JM (2000) Age-dependent defect in vascular endothelial growth factor expression is associated with reduced hypoxia-inducible factor 1 activity. J Biol Chem 275:29643–29647
 - 79. Zagzag D, Krishnamachary B, Yee H, Okuyama H, Chiriboga L, Ali MA, Melamed J, Semenza GL (2005) Stromal cell-derived factor-1 alpha and CXCR4 expression in hemangioblastoma and clear cell-renal cell carcinoma: von Hippel-Lindau loss-of-function induces expression of a ligand and its receptor. Cancer Res 65:6178–6188
 - Muller A, Homey B, Soto H, Ge N, Catron D, Buchanan ME, McClanahan T, Murphy E, Yuan W, Wagner SN, Barrera JL, Mohar A, Verastegui E, Zlotnik A (2001) Involvement of chemokine receptors in breast cancer metastasis. Nature 410:50–56
 - Fox JM, Chamberlain G, Ashton BA, Middleton J (2007) Recent advances into the understanding of mesenchymal stem cell trafficking. Br J Haematol 137:491–502
 - 82. Brooke G, Cook M, Blair C, Han R, Heazlewood C, Jones B, Kambouris M, Kollar K, McTaggart S, Pelekanos R, Rice A, Rossetti T, Atkinson K (2007) Therapeutic applications of mesenchymal stromal cells. Semin Cell Dev Biol 18:846–858
 - Horwitz EM, Dominici M (2008) How do mesenchymal stromal cells exert their therapeutic benefit? Cytotherapy 10:771–774
 - Uccelli A, Moretta L, Pistoia V (2008) Mesenchymal stem cells in health and disease. Nat Rev Immunol 8:726–736
 - 85. Ponte AL, Marais E, Gallay N, Langonne A, Delorme B, Herault O, Charbord P, Domenech J (2007) The *in vitro* migration capacity of human bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells: comparison of chemokine and growth factor chemotactic activities. Stem Cells 25: 1737–1745
 - Berry MF, Engler AJ, Woo YJ, Pirolli TJ, Bish LT, Jayasankar V, Morine KJ, Gardner TJ, Discher DE, Sweeney HL (2006) Mesenchymal stem cell injection after myocardial infarction improves myocardial compliance. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 290:H2196–H2203
 - Kinnaird T, Stabile E, Burnett MS, Shou M, Lee CW, Barr S, Fuchs S, Epstein SE (2004) Local delivery of marrow-derived stromal cells augments collateral perfusion through paracrine mechanisms. Circulation 109:1543–1549
 - 88. Silva GV, Litovsky S, Assad JA, Sousa AL, Martin BJ, Vela D, Coulter SC, Lin J, Ober J, Vaughn WK, Branco RV, Oliveira EM, He R, Geng YJ, Willerson JT, Perin EC (2005) Mesenchymal stem cells differentiate into an endothelial phenotype, enhance vascular density, and improve heart function in a canine chronic ischemia model. Circulation 111:150–156

- 89. Tomita S, Mickle DA, Weisel RD, Jia ZQ, Tumiati LC, Allidina Y, Liu P, Li RK (2002) Improved heart function with myogenesis and angiogenesis after autologous porcine bone marrow stromal cell transplantation. J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg 123:1132–1140
- Lee KD, Kuo TK, Whang-Peng J, Chung YF, Lin CT, Chou SH, Chen JR, Chen YP, Lee OK (2004) In vitro hepatic differentiation of human mesenchymal stem cells. Hepatology 40:1275–1284
- 91. Zhao LR, Duan WM, Reyes M, Keene CD, Verfaillie CM, Low WC (2002) Human bone marrow stem cells exhibit neural phenotypes and ameliorate neurological deficits after grafting into the ischemic brain of rats. Exp Neurol 174:11–20
- 92. Fang B, Shi M, Liao L, Yang S, Liu Y, Zhao RC (2004) Systemic infusion of FLK1(+) mesenchymal stem cells ameliorate carbon tetrachloride-induced liver fibrosis in mice. Transplantation 78:83–88
- Murphy JM, Fink DJ, Hunziker EB, Barry FP (2003) Stem cell therapy in a caprine model of osteoarthritis. Arthritis Rheum 48:3464–3474
- 94. Gnecchi M, He H, Liang OD, Melo LG, Morello F, Mu H, Noiseux N, Zhang L, Pratt RE, Ingwall JS, Dzau VJ (2005) Paracrine action accounts for marked protection of ischemic heart by Akt-modified mesenchymal stem cells. Nat Med 11:367–368
- 95. Jiang S, Haider H, Idris NM, Salim A, Ashraf M (2006) Supportive interaction between cell survival signaling and angiocompetent factors enhances donor cell survival and promotes angiomyogenesis for cardiac repair. Circ Res 99:776–784
- 96. Lama VN, Phan SH (2006) The extrapulmonary origin of fibroblasts. Proc Am Thorac Soc 3:373–376
- 97. Bellini A, Mattoli S (2007) The role of the fibrocyte, a bone marrow-derived mesenchymal progenitor, in reactive and reparative fibroses. Lab Invest 87:858–870
- Bucala R, Spiegel LA, Chesney J, Hogan M, Cerami A (1994) Circulating fibrocytes define a new leukocyte subpopulation that mediates tissue repair. Mol Med 1:71–81
- Fischer AC (1925) Transformation outside of organism of mononuclears into fibroblasts. Compt Rend Soc Biol 92:109–112
- 100. Herzog EL, Bucala R (2010) Fibrocytes in health and disease. Exp Hematol 38:548-556
- Maximow A (1928) Cultures of blood leucocytes: from lymphocyte and monocyte to connective tissue. Arch Exp Zellforsch 5:169–268
- 102. Moeller A, Gilpin SE, Ask K, Cox G, Cook D, Gauldie J, Margetts PJ, Farkas L, Dobranowski J, Boylan C, O'Byrne PM, Strieter RM, Kolb M (2009) Circulating fibrocytes are an indicator of poor prognosis in idiopathic pulmonary fibrosis. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 179:588–594
- Reilkoff RA, Bucala R, Herzog EL (2011) Fibrocytes: emerging effector cells in chronic inflammation. Nat Rev Immunol 11:427–435
- 104. Strieter RM, Keeley EC, Hughes MA, Burdick MD, Mehrad B (2008) The role of circulating mesenchymal progenitor cells (fibrocytes) in the pathogenesis of pulmonary fibrosis. J Leukoc Biol 86:1111–1118
- 105. Wynn TA (2008) Cellular and molecular mechanisms of fibrosis. J Pathol 214:199-210
- Potenta SE, Zeisberg E, Kalluri R (2008) The role of endothelial-to-mesenchymal transition in cancer progression. Br J Cancer 99:1375–1379
- 107. Zeisberg EM, Potenta SE, Sugimoto H, Zeisberg M, Kalluri R (2008) Fibroblasts in kidney fibrosis emerge via endothelial-to-mesenchymal transition. J Am Soc Nephrol 19:2282–2287
- 108. Zeisberg EM, Tarnavski O, Zeisberg M, Dorfman AL, McMullen JR, Gustafsson E, Chandraker A, Yuan X, Pu WT, Roberts AB, Neilson EG, Sayegh MH, Izumo S, Kalluri R (2007) Endothelial-to-mesenchymal transition contributes to cardiac fibrosis. Nat Med 13:952–961
- 109. Katabathina VS, Vikram R, Nagar AM, Tamboli P, Menias CO, Prasad SR (2010) Mesenchymal neoplasms of the kidney in adults: imaging spectrum with radiologic-pathologic correlation. Radiographics 30:1525–1540

- 4 The Biology of Mesenchymal Stem Cells in Health and Disease...
- El-Haibi CP, Karnoub AE (2010) Mesenchymal stem cells in the pathogenesis and therapy of breast cancer. J Mammary Gland Biol Neoplasia 15:399–409
- 111. Stagg J (2008) Mesenchymal stem cells in cancer. Stem Cell Rev 4:119-124
- 112. Niehage C, Steenblock C, Pursche T, Bornhaüser M, Corbeil D, Hoflack B (2011) The cell surface proteome of human mesenchymal stromal cells. PLoS One 6:e20399
- 113. Spaeth EL, Dembinski JL, Sasser AK, Watson K, Klopp A, Hall B, Andreeff M, Marini F (2009) Mesenchymal stem cell transition to tumor-associated fibroblasts contributes to fibrovascular network expansion and tumor progression. PLoS One 4:e4992
- 114. Galié M, Konstantinidou G, Peroni D, Scambi I, Marhini C, Lisi V, Krampera M, Magnani P, Merigo F, Montani M, Boschi F, Marzola P, Orrù R, Farace P, Sbarbati A, Amici A (2008) Mesenchymal stem cells share molecular signature with mesenchymal tumor cells and favor early tumor growth in syngeneic mice. Oncogene 27:2542–2551
- Cohnheim J (1867) Ueber entzundung und eiterung [About inflammation and suppuration]. Path Anat Physiol Klin Med 40:1–79
- 116. Yarnold J, Brotons M-C (2010) Pathogenic mechanisms in radiation fibrosis. Radiother Oncol 97:149–161
- 117. Maggini J, Mirkin G, Bognanni I, Holmberg J, Piazz n IM, Nepomnaschy I, Costa H, Cañones C, Raiden S, Vermeulen M, Geffner JR (2010) Mouse bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stromal cells turn activated macrophages into a regulatory-like profile. PLoS One 5:e9252
- Stanislaw Z, Marcin Z, Stanislaw B, Slawomir O (2011) The presentation of laryngeal malignant tumors of mesenchymal origin. Otolaryngol Pol 65:97–102
- 119. Taylor MA, Parvani JG, Schiemann WP (2010) The pathophysiology of epithelial-mesenchymal transition induced by transforming growth factor-b in normal and malignant mammary epithelial cells. J Mammary Gland Biol Neoplasia 15:169–190
- 120. Rajasekaran SA, Huynh TP, Wolle DG, Espineda CE, Inge LJ, Skay A, Lassman C, Nicholas SB, Harper JF, Reeves AE, Ahmed MM, Leatherman JM, Mullin JM, Rajasekaran AK (2010) Na, K-ATPase subunits as markers for epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition in cancer and fibrosis. Mol Cancer Ther 9:1515–1524
- 121. Micalizzi DS, Ford HL (2009) Epithelial-mesenchymal transition in tumor metastasis: a method to the madness. Future Oncol 5:1129–1143
- 122. Yang J, Weinberg RA (2008) Epithelial-mesenchymal transition: at the crossroads of development and tumor metastasis. Dev Cell 14:818–829
- 123. Douglas RS, Afifiyan NF, Hwang CJ, Chong K, Haider U, Richards P, Gianoukakis AG, Smith TJ (2010) Increased generation of fibrocytes in thyroid-associated ophthalmopathy. J Clin Endocrinol Metabol 195:430–438
- 124. Naik VM, Naik MN, Goldberg RA, Smith TJ, Douglas RS (2010) Immunopathogenesis of thyroid eye disease: emerging paradigms. Surv Ophthalmol 55:215–226
- 125. Greenburg G, Hay ED (1982) Epithelia suspended in collagen gels can lose polarity and express characteristics of migrating mesenchymal cells. J Cell Biol 95:333–339
- 126. Nakamura M, Tokura Y (2011) Epithelial-mesenchymal transition in the skin. J Dermatol Sci 61:7–13
- Thiery JP, Acloque H, Huang RYJ, Nieto MA (2009) Epithelial-mesenchymal transitions in development and disease. Cell 139:871–890
- 128. Gregory PA, Bert AG, Paterson EL, Barry SC, Tsykin A, Farshid G, Vadas MA, Khew-Goodall Y, Goodall GJ (2008) The miR-200 family and miR-205 regulate epithelial to mesenchymal transition by targeting ZEB1 and SIP1. Nat Cell Biol 10:593–601
- 129. Scheel C, Ng Eaton E, Li SH-J, Chaffer CL, Reinhardt F, Ka K-J, Bell G, Guo W, Rubin J, Richardson AL, Weinberg RA (2011) Paracrine and autocrine signals induce and maintain mesenchymal and stem cell states in the breast. Cell 145:926–940
- 130. Shan B, T-p Y, Nguyen HT, Zhuo Y, Levy DR, Klingsberg RC, Tao H, Palmer ML, Holder KN, Lasky JA (2008) Requirement of HDAC6 for transforming growth factor-b1-induced epithelial-mesenchymal transition. J Biol Chem 283:21065–21073
- 131. Wei J, Bhattacharyya S, Tourtellotte WG, Varga J (2011) Fibrosis in systemic sclerosis: emerging concepts and implications for targeted therapy. Autoimmun Rev 10:267–275

- 132. Davies JA (1996) Mesenchyme to epithelium transition during development of the mammalian kidney tubule. Acta Anat (Basel) 156:187–201
- 133. Nakajima Y, Yamagishi T, Hokari S, Nakamura H (2000) Mechanisms involved in valvuloseptal endocardial cushion formation in early cardiogenesis: roles of transforming growth factor (TGF)-beta and bone morphogenetic protein (BMP). Anat Rec 258:119–127
- 134. Li B, Zheng Y-W, Sano Y, Taniguchi H (2010) Evidence for mesenchymal-epithelial transition associated with mouse hepatic stem cell differentiation. PLoS One 6:e17092
- 135. Chaffer CL, Thompson EW, Williams ED (2007) Mesenchymal to epithelial transition in development and disease. Cells Tissues Organs 185:7–19
- 136. Brabletz T, Hlubek F, Spaderna S, Schmalhofer O, Hiendimeyer E, Jung A, Kirchner T (2005) Invasion and metastasis in colorectal cancer: epithelial-mesenchymal transition, mesenchymal-epithelial transition, stem cells and beta-catenin. Cells Tissues Organs 179:56–65
- 137. Kong D, Li Y, Wang Z, Sarkar FH (2011) Cancer stem cells and epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition (EMT)-phenotypic cells: are they cousins or twins? Cancers (Basel) 3:716–729

Chapter 5 Pulmonary Clinical Applications for Mesenchymal Stem Cells

D. Chambers and P. Hopkins

Abstract Lung disease remains a significant health and economic burden to societies throughout the world and is projected to increase in prevalence. Recent medical advances have enhanced clinical care but further research is needed in the areas of inhibition of lung fibrosis, altering airway inflammation and manipulating the pulmonary vascular endothelium. Stem cells have the potential to address these deficiencies by their remarkable ability to differentiate into various tissue lines and regulate internal repair systems. These unique regenerative abilities provide a novel approach to management for those suffering from pulmonary disease.

Keywords Mesenchymal stem cells • Lung disease • Immunosuppression

5.1 Introduction

While therapies based on embryonic or induced pluripotent stem cell delivery to treat disease are many years away, adult stem cell treatment is much closer to the clinic. Among adult stem cells, mesenchymal stem cells (MSC) hold particular promise for the treatment of lung diseases. In this chapter we will review the potential clinical applications of MSC for lung disease by highlighting relevant preclinical and early human studies before touching on the implications of the discovery of a lung-resident population of MSC.

Queensland Lung Transplant Service,

D. Chambers $(\boxtimes) \bullet P$. Hopkins

The Prince Charles Hospital, Brisbane, QLD, Australia e-mail: Daniel_Chambers@health.qld.gov.au

L.G. Chase and M.C. Vemuri (eds.), *Mesenchymal Stem Cell Therapy*, Stem Cell Biology and Regenerative Medicine, DOI 10.1007/978-1-62703-200-1_5, © Springer Science+Business Media New York 2013

5.1.1 The Burden of Pulmonary Disease

Respiratory disorders are a leading cause of death worldwide with further increases in mortality expected in the future. In Western countries, respiratory disease ranks second only to cardiovascular disease in terms of mortality, incidence, prevalence and socioeconomic cost. The aetiology of lung disease can be generally summarised into environmental, occupational, genetic, lifestyle and other causes. Nonetheless, for a significant number of disorders no aetiology is discernable and these are termed idiopathic. The societal burden is substantial and future management strategies need to focus on prevention and effective therapies introduced early in the disease process. In terms of non-malignant lung disease, the most pressing avenues for research are centred on altering airway inflammation, inhibiting lung fibrosis, manipulating the pulmonary vascular endothelium and developing novel therapeutic options for patients with hereditary and congenital disease processes.

5.1.2 Pulmonary Disease: Where Is the Clinical Need?

Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) is a common respiratory disease characterised by irreversible airways obstruction culminating in progressive decline in lung function. Currently, COPD is the fifth leading cause of death worldwide with estimates of prevalence in the USA of 5% and 6.3% in Asia [1, 2]. Data from the UK General Practice Research Database estimate about 883,200 patients in the UK have a diagnosis of COPD. In England, in 2002/2003, COPD was recorded as the reason for hospital admission in 109,243 cases and accounted for 1,094,922 bed-days, with a median duration of stay of 6 days [3]. Mortality from COPD is expected to continue to increase in the coming decades while deaths from heart and cerebrovascular disease are expected to decrease. Reducing the burden of COPD requires better evaluation and diagnosis but also improved management strategies aimed at preserving lung function. Pathophysiologically COPD is a multicomponent disease with inflammation central to its pathogenesis along with parenchymal destruction and airway remodelling. Emphysema is almost invariably induced by cigarette smoking, and it is widely accepted that the disease is caused by excessive proteolytic enzyme activity by proteases and a chronic inflammatory process characterised by a cellular influx consisting of macrophages, neutrophils and T lymphocytes.

Medical therapy with inhalers and pulmonary rehabilitation has no significant impact on lung function trajectory in patients with COPD. Lung volume reduction either through novel bronchoscopic techniques or the conventional surgical approach targets only those patients with upper lobe dominant emphysema disease—at most just 25% of patients. Lung transplantation is an option for a select group of patients, but lack of donor organ availability, advancing age of potential recipients and the high economic cost of transplantation limit more widespread application. A theoretical

protective effect of MSC transplantation on pulmonary emphysema may be partly mediated by modulation of T cell function and inhibiting the apoptosis of lung cells by influencing the vascular endothelial growth factor signalling pathway [4].

Bronchial asthma is the most common chronic respiratory illness typified by reversible airflow obstruction and with a varied prevalence in Western countries of 10–12% [5]. Unlike COPD, asthma is an important cause of morbidity and mortality in children. Whilst mortality has fallen dramatically in the last 20 years, asthma rates have increased continuously during recent decades. There are several ways to estimate the burden of disease with one approach being the disability adjusted life year (DALY) score as adopted by the World Health Organization. This disability score describes the number of years of healthy life lost due to disability or premature death. In 2003, asthma was the eleventh-leading contributor to the overall burden of disease in Australia, accounting for 2.4% of the total number of DALYs. In that year, 63,100 years of healthy life were lost due to asthma—59,054 of these due to years lived with disability and 4,045 due to premature death. Morbidity from asthma remains substantial despite medical advances with preventative therapy over the years.

Idiopathic pulmonary fibrosis (IPF) is a relatively common chronic, fibrosing lung disease of unknown cause that is characterised by severe, refractory and progressive breathlessness. The course of disease is relentless with an average survival of 3.6 years from diagnosis and age at onset 61 years. Epidemiological studies suggest an annual incidence of 16.3 cases per 100,000 population and prevalence of 42.7 cases per 100,000 [6]. Although respiratory failure is the most common cause of death, other modes include congestive cardiac failure, lung infection, pulmonary embolism and bronchogenic carcinoma. No recommended or approved therapy exists currently for IPF with the exception of anti-inflammatory and anti-fibrotic agent pirfenidone which is licensed in Europe and Japan for those with mild to moderate disease. However, the Food and Drug Administration in the USA is demanding a further phase 3 trial of pirfenidone given inconsistencies in some previous studies. Central to the pathogenesis of IPF is abnormal epithelial repair and epithelial-mesenchymal transition. Endothelin receptor antagonists (ERA) are another potential treatment line although bosentan, a dual ERA, had no influence on disease progression in a large multicentre randomised controlled trial. MSC have theoretical benefits in the IPF patient in switching injured epithelia down the pathway of repair rather than fibrosis.

Acute lung injury (severe variant known as Adult Respiratory Distress Syndrome or ARDS) is defined as acute onset of severe hypoxia and pulmonary infiltrates within 12–72 h of a precipitating event. Sepsis is the leading cause, followed by pneumonia, aspiration of gastric contents, massive blood transfusion, multiple trauma and other tissue injury. ARDS is a significant issue for intensive care units with an estimated 18 to 34 cases per 100,000 population each year [7]. In published clinical trials, prolonged corticosteroid treatment at an initial dose of 1 mg/kg/day of methylprednisolone [8] significantly improves patient centred outcome variables. Nonetheless, despite recent improvements in critical care, the mortality rate still remains at about 50%. With the pathogenesis of acute lung injury/ARDS involving lung endothelial injury,

alveolar epithelial injury and the accumulation of a protein rich cellular debris in the alveolar space, one possible candidate for therapy is the MSC.

Idiopathic pulmonary arterial hypertension (PAH) is a syndrome characterised by a progressive increase in pulmonary vascular resistance leading to right ventricular overload and eventually to right ventricular failure and premature death. The annual incidence of PAH is estimated at 7.1 cases per million population and prevalence at 52 cases per million population [9]. The increase in pulmonary vascular resistance is related to a number of progressive changes in the pulmonary arterioles, including vasoconstriction, obstruction through proliferation of smooth muscle, fibroblasts and endothelial cells, inflammation and in situ thrombosis. The main histological features include medial hypertrophy, intimal thickening and plexiform lesions. The plexifom lesion represents a focal proliferation of endothelial and smooth muscle cells and is pathognomonic of PAH. Medical therapies for PAH centre on selective pulmonary vascular bed vasodilatation, anticoagulation and long-term antifibrotic and remodelling agents. Despite these advances, the condition remains invariably progressive with markedly reduced life expectancy. Future directions of therapy may focus on the delivery of MSC to alter endothelial-mesenchymal transition and directly promote vascular remodelling.

Two noteworthy congenital and genetic respiratory conditions respectively are neonatal bronchopulmonary dysplasia (BPD) and cystic fibrosis. BPD is a chronic lung disease that develops in infants born prematurely, particularly if they require treatment with oxygen and positive pressure ventilation. It has a complex pathogenesis incorporating contributions of hyperoxia, hypoxia, shear stress from mechanical ventilation, vascular maldevelopment, inflammation, malnutrition and genetics. The clinical picture of BPD has evolved with advances in medical care including surfactant replacement, antibiotic management and protective modes of mechanical ventilation. A significant number of infants with BPD are now surviving to adulthood, manifesting with a range of chronic lung diseases including emphysema [10]. Prevention of alveolar growth arrest with cell-based therapies remains an attractive and durable long-term therapeutic goal. Finally, cystic fibrosis is the most common autosomal recessive inherited condition with an incidence of approximately 1 in 2,400 births. The condition is typically caused by mutations in the gene coding for a protein called the cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator (CFTR). The defect in CFTR results in poor sodium-chloride ion flow regulation across cell membranes and the accumulation of thick tenacious mucus in the lung and digestive tract. Cystic fibrosis is potentially a model disease for stem cell treatment as the continued lung inflammation and infection may promote engraftment of circulating progenitor cells, corrected for the chloride channel defect [11].

5.2 The Lung: An Attractive Target for MSC Therapy

Due to their immunosuppressive properties, capacity to remodel extracellular matrix and perhaps also their ability to differentiate into lung epithelia, MSC have been proposed as a potential cellular therapeutic agent for lung diseases. One of the difficulties with MSC therapy for other organs may also be an inherent advantage when pulmonary biotherapy is considered. One of the major barriers to non-pulmonary cellular therapy is the pulmonary first pass effect. Following intravenous infusion, due to the filtering function of the pulmonary vasculature, only a small proportion of cells pass through into the systemic circulation. This effect is particularly pertinent to MSC-based therapy due to the large physical size of the mesenchymal stromal cells. The first pass effect has impeded the development of regenerative therapy approaches such as MSC therapy for heart disease [12] and has led to the development of strategies to deliver MSC directly to the affected organ. For instance, in the case of the heart this has involved using direct intracoronary and myocardial stem cell injection, but local stem cell delivery strategies increase the potential risks and side effects of therapy (e.g., bleeding and tissue injury following direct tissue injection or occlusion and embolisation following direct arterial administration). Therefore, the ability to deliver cellular therapy to the lung via a simple intravenous approach is a major advantage and gives the potential for large-scale engraftment. Even more attractively, engrafting cells appear to target areas of injured lung [13, 14]. Direct intra-tracheal, intrapulmonary [15] and intrapleural [16] inoculation represent additional relatively non-invasive routes of administration which are specific to the lung.

Another advantage of MSC therapy is the ability to potentially transplant cells across the human leukocyte antigen (HLA) barrier. While it is clear that MSC have reduced immunogenicity when compared with many cell types [17] since they express only low levels of class I HLA, and no class II HLA or co-stimulatory molecules [18, 19], there is a substantial body of data which questions the degree of immunologic privilege awarded MSC [20]. For instance, MSC are immunogenic in that they can induce memory T-cell responses [21] and, as MSC express the activating NK cell-receptor ligands NKG2D and UL16 [22], they are susceptible to lysis by NK cells [23]. The practical implication is that preclinical work in HLA-matched and/or immunosuppressed animals needs to be cautiously interpreted in the planning of human phase I studies which are likely to involve HLA mismatching.

Despite this caveat, MSC represent an attractive and novel therapeutic agent for inflammatory and fibrotic lung diseases where the clinical need for treatment advances is strong. Although MSC are multipotent and are able to differentiate down lung epithelial lineages [24, 25], it is unlikely that the degree of parenchymal cell engraftment required to achieve a therapeutic effect will ever be achieved. It is much more likely that a therapeutic role for MSC will be created by exploiting their ability to remodel extracellular matrix [26, 27], or their ability to suppress the immune response through contact-dependent and soluble mediators [28–30].

The demonstrated immunosuppressive ability of MSC has translated to clinical trials currently being undertaken in graft-versus-host disease (GVHD) following allogeneic haematopoietic stem cell (HSC) transplantation, Crohn's disease, multiple sclerosis, lupus, COPD, insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus and in the renal transplant setting. The tissue repair capability of MSC is being investigated in clinical trials for cardiac repair, bone disorders (osteogenesis imperfecta), bone fracture, meniscectomy and liver repair (cirrhosis), as well as for enhancing engraftment after HSC transplantation. Studies have also been carried out using MSC to treat

various metabolic disorders, ischaemic stoke and neurological disorders. We will review the preclinical studies which have identified a potential niche for MSC therapy in the treatment of human lung disease, the current early phase human trials and finally the possible role of lung-resident MSC in the pathogenesis of lung disease.

5.2.1 Preclinical Studies: Acute Lung Injury

As outlined above, acute lung injury is a common complication in patients admitted to the intensive care unit, and still carries a substantial risk of mortality and residual morbidity despite decades of research. Unfortunately, care remains largely supportive. Due to their immunomodulatory effects, effects on epithelial repair and potential to reduce alveolar oedema, MSC have been considered as a potential treatment option [31]. Preclinical studies largely employing the endotoxin-induced model of acute lung injury have been encouraging [15, 32]. The therapeutic effect of MSC in this setting appears to be mediated largely by paracrine rather than contact-dependent effects, perhaps through the secretion of the keratinocyte growth factor (KGF) [32].

5.2.2 Preclinical Studies: Idiopathic Pulmonary Fibrosis

As highlighted above, IPF is a relatively common chronic, fibrosing lung disease of unknown cause. IPF affects older individuals (typically older than 50) and is characterised by severe, refractory and progressive breathlessness. On clinical examination, patients usually have fine bibasal crackles on auscultation of the chest and digital clubbing. Open lung biopsy, if performed, reveals geographic and temporally heterogeneous fibrosis with areas of active fibrosis (fibroblastic foci) and areas of normal lung. The course is usually relentless, with an average survival from diagnosis of only 3.6 years. To date, there is no approved or recommended therapy for the treatment of IPF, other than lung transplantation in highly selected individuals.

The therapeutic potential for MSC in IPF was first recognised when it was noted that lung fibrosis was diminished in a study designed to assess the effect of bleomycin-induced pulmonary fibrosis on pulmonary engraftment of MSC [27]. Since that study, multiple preclinical studies, summarised in Table 5.1, have demonstrated the therapeutic efficacy of MSC in the bleomycin model with MSC leading to reduced lung connective tissue (hydroxyproline and collagen) content and fibrosis scores.

Although there appears to be a consistent effect of MSC if delivered soon after the administration of bleomycin, the therapeutic effect diminishes considerably if treatment is delayed until 7 days after administration [27, 33]. This effect highlights an inherent deficiency of the bleomycin model. Bleomycin induces an initial inflammatory response which is followed by a fibrotic response, whereas IPF is now known to be a fibrotic disease from the outset with minimal or no preceding fibrosis.

Author	Model	Intervention	Outcome
Ortiz 2003 [27]	Mouse bleomycin	5×10 ⁵ BM-MSC @0, 7 days via jugular vein	↓ Hydroxyproline—not significant with day 7 infusion
Cui 2007 [33]	Rat bleomycin	BM-MSC @ 1, 7 days via tail vein	↓ Hydroxyproline and lung fibrotic score—more pronounced with day 1 infusion
Zhao 2008 [45]	Rat bleomycin	5×10 ⁶ BM-MSC @ 12 h via tail vein	↓ Hydroxyproline and pro-fibrotic cytokines
Moodley 2009 [13]	Mouse bleomycin	1×10 ⁶ umbilical cord-derived MSC @ 1 day	↓ Hydroxyproline, collagen and pro-fibrotic cytokines
Bitencourt 2011 [46]	Mouse belomycin	Autologous MSC engraftment encouraged by hyaluronidase	↓ Collagen content and fibrotic score

Table 5.1 Preclinical studies of MSC in the treatment of lung fibrosis

BM-MSC bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stromal cells

Agents which have a predominantly anti-inflammatory, rather than anti-fibrotic effect may therefore appear effective in preclinical studies but be ineffective in humans. Successful later delivery of potential therapeutics is more likely, therefore, to reliably predict efficacy in human IPF. This is particularly important to recognise since the timing of MSC delivery appears to determine the fate of the engrafting cell, with later delivery favouring the differentiation of MSC into cells which are pro-fibrotic [14]. Taken together, however, and in the absence of suitable large animal models of IPF, the small animal studies performed to date have provided sufficient evidence for potential efficacy in human IPF for phase I trials to be planned.

5.2.3 Preclinical Studies: Asthma

While most patients with asthma enjoy excellent disease control due to the efficacy of currently available inhaled corticosteroid +/– long-acting β 2-agonist therapy, a minority of patients are less responsive and have persistent asthmatic symptoms (cough, wheeze and breathlessness) and airflow obstruction. This group typically has largely irreversible airway remodelling with persistent airflow obstruction despite maximal use of bronchodilator therapy. MSC have been trialled in preclinical studies to determine their ability to reverse the airway remodelling characteristic of chronic asthma, with early reports of success [34]. Our group is currently exploring the use of murine MSC in a murine model of allergic asthma due to house dust mite (K. Atkinson, personal communication), and if successful preclinical data are obtained we will take it into a phase I clinical trial in people with severe treatment-refractory asthma.

5.2.4 Preclinical Studies: Other Applications

MSC have also been studied in the preclinical setting in other lung diseases where a strong clinical need for improved therapeutics exists. Post-transplant obliterative bronchiolitis is the major cause of long-term mortality and morbidity after lung transplantation and is refractory to treatment. In a heterotopic tracheal transplant model, Grove and colleagues have recently demonstrated the therapeutic potential of intravenously delivered MSC to attenuate airway obliteration through the production of IL-10 and modulation of TGF β expression [35]. MSC have also been shown to be of benefit in preclinical studies of PAH [36, 37], particularly when they are transgenically treated to induce hyper-expression of heme oxygenase-1 [36].

5.2.5 Human Studies of MSC Therapy in Lung Disease

The largest study of MSC therapy in human lung disease began recruitment in 2008 and is listed as closed to recruitment but ongoing (http://www.clinicaltrial.gov/ct2/show/ NCT00683722, accessed 1 June 2011). The primary aim of this phase II clinical trial was to establish the safety and efficacy of multiple administrations of allogeneic MSC (ProchymalTM, Osiris Therapeutics Inc., osiristx.com) in patients with moderate and severe COPD. Human adult MSC were derived from the bone marrow of normal healthy adult volunteer donors. A total of 62 patients, between the ages of 47 and 80 years, with a diagnosis of moderate (n=23) or severe (n=39) COPD have been enrolled and are being followed for 2 years in this placebo-controlled study. The primary outcome measure is safety, with secondary outcome measures listed as pulmonary function tests, exercise capability and quality of life. Interim 6-month results were made available on 23 June 2009 (http://investor.osiristx.com/releasedetail.cfm?releaseid=391580, accessed 17 March 2010) but have not been formally published. All patients in the trial completed the planned course of four infusions without any evidence of infusional toxicity. Adverse event rates were comparable for patients receiving ProchymalTM and placebo, but the pulmonary function efficacy endpoint was not met [38].

Our group has initiated two human phase I trials of MSC therapy for lung disease. In the first study (http://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT01175655), the primary objective is to establish the safety of infusions of bone marrow-derived MSC from related or unrelated HLA-identical or HLA-mismatched donors in the management of bronchiolitis obliterans syndrome (BOS) after lung transplantation. The secondary objectives are to document changes in lung function, 6 min walk distance (6MWD) and survival following MSC infusion. Patients (n=10) with single, bilateral or heart-lung allografts and deteriorating chronic allograft dysfunction manifesting as either BOS grades 2 and 3, or grade 1 [39] with an additional risk factor for subsequent death, will receive open label treatment with 2×10^6 MSC/kg bodyweight twice weekly for 2 weeks.

In the second study, a phase I, open-label, investigator-driven, non-randomised dose-escalation evaluation of the safety and feasibility of MSC treatment for subjects

diagnosed with IPF, we will be assessing the feasibility and safety of delivering allogeneic placenta-derived MSC to patients (n=8) with IPF. A total of eight subjects will be studied, four will receive 1×10^6 cells/kg and the next four will receive 2×10^6 cells/kg. The primary endpoint is to provide evidence of safe delivery of MSC in doses as per protocol. The secondary endpoints are the effectiveness at 1, 3 and 6 months post MSC infusion, compared to baseline, as assessed by lung function, exercise capacity (6MWD) and gas exchange as assessed by resting PaO₂ and pulse oximetry during exercise testing. Enrolled patients will have moderate disease as assessed by honeycombing >5% in 0–3 of 6 lung zones; forced vital capacity (FVC)>50% of predicted and a diffusing capacity for carbon monoxide (DLCO)>25% of predicted capacity.

The only other human study listed on www.clinicaltrial.gov as currently recruiting involves the intra-tracheal administration of umbilical cord blood-derived MSC to infants with BPD (http://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT01297205, accessed 1 June 2011).

5.2.6 Lung-Resident MSC: Their Role in Lung Physiology and Disease

In 2007 a population of lung-resident MSC were identified in the bronchoalveolar lavage (BAL) fluid of lung transplant recipients. Astonishingly, this cellular population was donor-derived, as discerned from their ability to reflect the sex of the lung donor, even many years after sex mismatched lung transplantation [40]. This startling discovery was consistent with an emerging body of literature suggesting that MSC occupy niches in many non-haematopoietic organs, not simply bone marrow. It is likely that these so-called "tissue resident" MSC have a different function to that of bone marrow-derived MSC, but this area of human biology is in its infancy. The apparently long-lived nature of lung-resident MSC confirms their ability to self-renew or their "stemness".

Lung-resident MSC, like bone marrow-derived MSC, are multipotent in that they are able to differentiate into adipocytes, chondrocytes and osteocytes. Their phenotype is similarly CD73⁺CD90⁺CD105⁺ and CD14⁻CD34⁻CD45⁻, and they are able to inhibit T cell proliferation via a contact-independent mechanism, potentially by the secretion of PGE₂ [29]. Although there are multiple similarities to the better characterised bone marrow-derived MSC, lung-resident MSC have a subtly but distinctly different gene expression profile. This is consistent with the concept that tissue resident populations of MSC have organ-specific functions. It is currently not clear what the function of this curious population of lung cells is nor in which pulmonary niche they usually reside.

Since lung-resident MSC were first identified in BAL fluid [40], and as this procedure involves sampling of the intra-alveolar pulmonary compartment, it must be that these MSC either reside within, or are able to migrate into, the alveolar space. In either case their niche must be either intra- or peri-alveolar. Recent evidence from



Fig. 5.1 A putative pulmonary niche for lung-resident mesenchymal stromal cells. Lung-resident mesenchymal stromal cells (MSC, red fluorescent PKH-26 staining) reside in the alveolar region in close proximity to alveolar type 2 cells (green fluorescent cytokeratin staining) either in the corners of the alveoli (*arrow*) or attached to the alveolar septa (*solid arrow*). Blue is nuclear DAPI staining. Like bone marrow-derived MSC, lung-resident cells are multipotent and immunomodulatory [41]. Reprinted with permission from the American Thoracic Society. Copyright of American Thoracic Society

the same group at Ann Arbor, Michigan, using a chimeric pulmonary model suggests that MSC reside in the alveolar region either attached to the alveolar septa or in the corners of the alveoli in close relationship to type 2 alveolar cells [41]. As far as their function is concerned, one can only speculate; however, it seems likely that lung-resident MSC will provide regenerative support to the surrounding epithelium, analogous to the support Sca-1 positive cells provide in the mouse [42] and much like the support their bone marrow cousins provide to adjacent lineages. Further clarification of the role of lung-resident MSC in human lung biology will depend heavily on the identification of suitable and specific markers. One such marker may be forkhead box F1 (FOXF1) [13, 43].

5.3 Conclusions

Lung disease is a major and growing cause of morbidity and mortality. While a number of lung diseases, most notably asthma, are now able to be relatively safely and effectively treated due to huge improvements in the available pharmacologics, substantial therapeutic gaps remain. It is likely that adult stem cells such as MSC may fill some of these gaps; however, in order for this promise to be achieved safely, and in order to avoid a repeat of the problematic headlong introduction of gene therapies to large scale clinical trials [44], a much deeper understanding of basic MSC biology will be required.
Of particular interest in the future will be the role of tissue resident MSC in lung physiology and disease. In this way, while initially stem cell technology was seen as potentially therapeutic because of engraftment potential, it is more likely that therapeutic aims will be achieved through the potent paracrine and contact-dependent effects of adult stem cell populations on adjacent somatic and inflammatory cells.

References

- 1. COPD (2003) COPD prevalence in 12 Asia-Pacific countries and regions: projections based on the COPD prevalence estimation model. Respirology 8(2):192–198
- Stang P, Lydick E, Silberman C, Kempel A, Keating ET (2000) The prevalence of COPD: using smoking rates to estimate disease frequency in the general population. Chest 117 (5 Suppl 2):354S–359S
- Halpin DM, Miravitlles M (2006) Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: the disease and its burden to society. Proc Am Thorac Soc 3(7):619–623
- Ohnishi S, Nagaya N (2008) Tissue regeneration as next-generation therapy for COPD potential applications. Int J Chron Obstruct Pulmon Dis 3(4):509–514
- 5. Braman SS (2006) The global burden of asthma. Chest 130(1 Suppl):4S-12S
- Raghu G, Weycker D, Edelsberg J, Bradford WZ, Oster G (2006) Incidence and prevalence of idiopathic pulmonary fibrosis. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 174(7):810–816
- Liu KD, Matthay MA (2008) Advances in critical care for the nephrologist: acute lung injury/ ARDS. Clin J Am Soc Nephrol 3(2):578–586
- Meduri GU, Golden E, Freire AX, Taylor E, Zaman M, Carson SJ, Gibson M, Umberger R (2007) Methylprednisolone infusion in early severe ARDS: results of a randomized controlled trial. Chest 131(4):954–963
- Peacock AJ, Murphy NF, McMurray JJ, Caballero L, Stewart S (2007) An epidemiological study of pulmonary arterial hypertension. Eur Respir J 30(1):104–109
- Wong PM, Lees AN, Louw J, Lee FY, French N, Gain K, Murray CP, Wilson A, Chambers DC (2008) Emphysema in young adult survivors of moderate-to-severe bronchopulmonary dysplasia. Eur Respir J 32(2):321–328
- 11. Spencer H, Jaffe A (2004) The potential for stem cell therapy in cystic fibrosis. J R Soc Med 97(Suppl 44):52–56
- Schrepfer S, Deuse T, Reichenspurner H, Fischbein MP, Robbins RC, Pelletier MP (2007) Stem cell transplantation: the lung barrier. Transplant Proc 39(2):573–576
- Moodley Y, Atienza D, Manuelpillai U, Samuel CS, Tchongue J, Ilancheran S, Boyd R, Trounson A (2009) Human umbilical cord mesenchymal stem cells reduce fibrosis of bleomycin-induced lung injury. Am J Pathol 175(1):303–313
- Yan X, Liu Y, Han Q, Jia M, Liao L, Qi M, Zhao RC (2007) Injured microenvironment directly guides the differentiation of engrafted Flk-1(+) mesenchymal stem cell in lung. Exp Hematol 35(9):1466–1475
- Gupta N, Su X, Popov B, Lee JW, Serikov V, Matthay MA (2007) Intrapulmonary delivery of bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells improves survival and attenuates endotoxininduced acute lung injury in mice. J Immunol 179(3):1855–1863
- Qin ZH, Qu JM, Xu JF, Zhang J, Summah H, Sai-Yin HX, Chen CM, Yu L (2011) Intrapleural delivery of mesenchymal stem cells: a novel potential treatment for pleural diseases. Acta Pharmacol Sin 32(5):581–590
- Le Blanc K, Tammik C, Rosendahl K, Zetterberg E, Ringden O (2003) HLA expression and immunologic properties of differentiated and undifferentiated mesenchymal stem cells. Exp Hematol 31(10):890–896

- Beggs KJ, Lyubimov A, Borneman JN, Bartholomew A, Moseley A, Dodds R, Archambault MP, Smith AK, McIntosh KR (2006) Immunologic consequences of multiple, high-dose administration of allogeneic mesenchymal stem cells to baboons. Cell Transplant 15(8–9): 711–721
- Rasmusson I, Uhlin M, Le Blanc K, Levitsky V (2007) Mesenchymal stem cells fail to trigger effector functions of cytotoxic T lymphocytes. J Leukoc Biol 82(4):887–893
- Badillo AT, Beggs KJ, Javazon EH, Tebbets JC, Flake AW (2007) Murine bone marrow stromal progenitor cells elicit an in vivo cellular and humoral alloimmune response. Biol Blood Marrow Transplant 13(4):412–422
- Nauta AJ, Westerhuis G, Kruisselbrink AB, Lurvink EG, Willemze R, Fibbe WE (2006) Donor-derived mesenchymal stem cells are immunogenic in an allogeneic host and stimulate donor graft rejection in a nonmyeloablative setting. Blood 108(6):2114–2120
- 22. Poggi A, Prevosto C, Zancolli M, Canevali P, Musso A, Zocchi MR (2007) NKG2D and natural cytotoxicity receptors are involved in natural killer cell interaction with self-antigen presenting cells and stromal cells. Ann N Y Acad Sci 1109:47–57
- Sotiropoulou PA, Perez SA, Gritzapis AD, Baxevanis CN, Papamichail M (2006) Interactions between human mesenchymal stem cells and natural killer cells. Stem Cells (Dayton, Ohio) 24(1):74–85
- 24. Wang G, Bunnell BA, Painter RG, Quiniones BC, Tom S, Lanson NA Jr, Spees JL, Bertucci D, Peister A, Weiss DJ, Valentine VG, Prockop DJ, Kolls JK (2005) Adult stem cells from bone marrow stroma differentiate into airway epithelial cells: potential therapy for cystic fibrosis. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 102(1):186–191
- 25. Sueblinvong V, Loi R, Eisenhauer PL, Bernstein IM, Suratt BT, Spees JL, Weiss DJ (2008) Derivation of lung epithelium from human cord blood-derived mesenchymal stem cells. Am J Respir Critic Care Med 177(7):701–711
- 26. Mias C, Lairez O, Trouche E, Roncalli J, Calise D, Seguelas MH, Ordener C, Piercecchi-Marti MD, Auge N, Salvayre AN, Bourin P, Parini A, Cussac D (20009) Mesenchymal stem cells promote matrix metalloproteinase secretion by cardiac fibroblasts and reduce cardiac ventricular fibrosis after myocardial infarction. Stem Cells (Dayton, Ohio)
- 27. Ortiz LA, Gambelli F, McBride C, Gaupp D, Baddoo M, Kaminski N, Phinney DG (2003) Mesenchymal stem cell engraftment in lung is enhanced in response to bleomycin exposure and ameliorates its fibrotic effects. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 100(14):8407–8411
- 28. Gotherstrom C (2007) Immunomodulation by multipotent mesenchymal stromal cells. Transplantation 84(1 Suppl):S35–S37
- 29. Jarvinen L, Badri L, Wettlaufer S, Ohtsuka T, Standiford TJ, Toews GB, Pinsky DJ, Peters-Golden M, Lama VN (2008) Lung resident mesenchymal stem cells isolated from human lung allografts inhibit T cell proliferation via a soluble mediator. J Immunol 181(6):4389–4396
- 30. Di Nicola M, Carlo-Stella C, Magni M, Milanesi M, Longoni PD, Matteucci P, Grisanti S, Gianni AM (2002) Human bone marrow stromal cells suppress T-lymphocyte proliferation induced by cellular or nonspecific mitogenic stimuli. Blood 99(10):3838–3843
- Lee JW, Gupta N, Serikov V, Matthay MA (2009) Potential application of mesenchymal stem cells in acute lung injury. Expert Opin Biol Ther 9(10):1259–1270
- 32. Matthay MA, Thompson BT, Read EJ, McKenna DH Jr, Liu KD, Calfee CS, Lee JW (2010) Therapeutic potential of mesenchymal stem cells for severe acute lung injury. Chest 138(4): 965–972
- 33. Cui A, Dai HP, Dai JW, Pang BS, Niu SJ, Lu YP, Wang C (2007) Effects of bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells on bleomycin induced pulmonary fibrosis in rats. Zhonghua Jie He He Hu Xi Za Zhi 30(9):677–682
- 34. Firinci F, Karaman M, Baran Y, Bagriyanik A, Ayyildiz ZA, Kiray M, Kozanoglu I, Yilmaz O, Uzuner N, Karaman O (2011) Mesenchymal stem cells ameliorate the histopathological changes in a murine model of chronic asthma. Int Immunopharmacol 11(8):1120–1126
- 35. Grove DA, Xu J, Joodi R, Torres-Gonzales E, Neujahr D, Mora AL, Rojas M (2011) Attenuation of early airway obstruction by mesenchymal stem cells in a murine model of heterotopic tracheal transplantation. J Heart Lung Transplant 30(3):341–350

- 36. Liang OD, Mitsialis SA, Chang MS, Vergadi E, Lee C, Aslam M, Fernandez-Gonzalez A, Liu X, Baveja R, Kourembanas S (2011) Mesenchymal stromal cells expressing heme oxygenase-1 reverse pulmonary hypertension. Stem Cells (Dayton, Ohio) 29(1):99–107
- 37. Umar S, de Visser YP, Steendijk P, Schutte CI, Laghmani el H, Wagenaar GT, Bax WH, Mantikou E, Pijnappels DA, Atsma DE, Schalij MJ, van der Wall EE, van der Laarse A (2009) Allogenic stem cell therapy improves right ventricular function by improving lung pathology in rats with pulmonary hypertension. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 297(5):H1606–H1616
- Allison M (2009) Genzyme backs Osiris, despite prochymal flop. Nat Biotechnol 27(11): 966–967
- Estenne M, Maurer JR, Boehler A, Egan JJ, Frost A, Hertz M, Mallory GB, Snell GI, Yousem S (2002) Bronchiolitis obliterans syndrome 2001: an update of the diagnostic criteria. J Heart Lung Transplant 21(3):297–310
- 40. Lama VN, Smith L, Badri L, Flint A, Andrei AC, Murray S, Wang Z, Liao H, Toews GB, Krebsbach PH, Peters-Golden M, Pinsky DJ, Martinez FJ, Thannickal VJ (2007) Evidence for tissue-resident mesenchymal stem cells in human adult lung from studies of transplanted allografts. J Clin Invest 117(4):989–996
- 41. Badri L, Walker NM, Ohtsuka T, Wang Z, Delmar M, Flint A, Peters-Golden M, Toews GB, Pinsky DJ, Krebsbach PH, Lama VN (2011) Epithelial interactions and local engraftment of lung-resident mesenchymal stem cells. Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol
- McQualter JL, Yuen K, Williams B, Bertoncello I (2010) Evidence of an epithelial stem/progenitor cell hierarchy in the adult mouse lung. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 107(4):1414–1419
- 43. Walker N, Badri L, Wettlaufer S, Flint A, Sajjan U, Krebsbach PH, Keshamouni VG, Peters-Golden M, Lama VN (2011) Resident tissue-specific mesenchymal progenitor cells contribute to fibrogenesis in human lung allografts. Am J Pathol 178(6):2461–2469
- Couzin J, Kaiser J (2005) Gene therapy: as Gelsinger case ends, gene therapy suffers another blow. Science (New York, NY) 307(5712):1028
- 45. Zhao F, Zhang YF, Liu YG, Zhou JJ, Li ZK, Wu CG, Qi HW (2008) Therapeutic effects of bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells engraftment on bleomycin-induced lung injury in rats. Transplant Proc 40(5):1700–1705
- 46. Bitencourt CS, Pereira PA, Ramos SG, Sampaio SV, Arantes EC, Aronoff DM, Faccioli LH (2011) Hyaluronidase recruits mesenchymal-like cells to the lung and ameliorates fibrosis. Fibrogenesis Tissue Repair 4(1):3

Chapter 6 Stem Cell Therapy for Bone Disorders

Elizabeth Rosado Balmayor and Martijn van Griensven

Abstract Stem cells of various origins have shown enormous potential to enhance bone repair and regeneration. From fracture healing to bone loss, including wellknown medical conditions like osteoporosis, stem cells are being applied more and more frequently. Furthermore, they are being proposed for the treatment of genetic bone disorders with satisfactory outcomes. However, key questions remain on the type of cell to use, and the isolation and expansion protocols to select. Moreover, the in vitro modification of the cells to induce a specific phenotype, enabling regeneration of new bone is being matter of extensive research. In that respect, a possibility also exists for the enhancement of vascularization during bone regeneration events by using coculture systems or endothelial-based cell therapies. It is our intention in this chapter, to bring to the reader an update on the use of stem cells to treat bone disorders. In light of that, important concepts and definitions will be presented, as well as some examples of relevant findings. Finally, clinical trials on this topic will be discussed.

Keywords Bone disorders • Fracture healing • Mesenchymal stem cells • Clinical trials

E.R. Balmayor(⊠)

Institute for Experimental Oncology and Therapy Research, Klinikum rechts der Isar, Technical University Munich, Munich, Germany

ethris GmbH, Martinsried, Germany e-mail: balmayor@ethris.com

M. van Griensven Institute for Experimental Trauma Surgery, Clinic for Trauma Surgery, Klinikum rechts der Isar, Technical University Munich, Munich, Germany

6.1 Cell Selection: Mesenchymal Stem Cells or Osteoprogenitor Cells?

6.1.1 Genesis: Bone Development at the Cellular Level

During bone development, most of the skeleton is created either by endochondral ossification process (the formation of a cartilage template that mineralizes) (Fig. 6.1a) or intramembranous ossification (direct differentiation of mesenchymal stem cells into bone forming cells (osteoblasts)) (Fig. 6.1b) [1]. Most of the bones in the body are formed by endochondral ossification. Thereby, an initial cartilagenous tissue creates a support for osteoblast cells to colonize and subsequently secrete a bony matrix that mineralizes. The formation of intramembranous bone occurs from mesenchymal condensation that differentiates into pre- and mature osteoblasts to create bones of the skull, clavicle, and sternum [2]. At the cellular level, chondrocytes become hypertrophic, mineralize their matrix, and signal the migration of chondroclasts (cells that destroy and resorb cartilage) and blood vessels during endochondral ossification. Blood vessels facilitate the influx of hematopoietic cells which interact with the stroma, and form the future bone marrow. Cells in the perichondrium, connective tissue which surrounds the cartilage of developing bone, are signaled to become osteoblasts and to secrete bone matrix proteins resulting in the formation of a bone surrounding structure [1, 3]. The cellular process of intramembranous ossification can be described as follows: MSCs proliferate but stay close together. Thereby, a dense aggregation of cells is formed. This aggregation is a socalled primary bone nodule. The MSCs in this nodule start to differentiate into osteoprogenitor cells and finally osteoblasts. The latter produce collagen type I that serves as a matrix for mineralization. The cells in the middle further differentiate to osteocytes. Thus, bone tissue is formed with lining osteoblasts and central osteocytes in a mineralized matrix.

These mechanisms of bone development, when complete, will transit to a bone remodeling process during the adult age of an individual (Fig. 6.1c). During bone remodeling, the main events are bone maintenance and adaptation to their mechanical environment. These two processes allow maintaining a healthy bone structure and are performed by the so-called "bone cells." Three main cell types populate bone tissue. Osteoblasts, which are the cells that secrete bone matrix proteins, are originated from local osteoprogenitor cells and are present in the bone surfaces. The produced proteins can be divided in two main groups: the collagenous and the noncollagenous proteins. The collagenous proteins like collagen type I represent 90% of the bone matrix proteins [4]. The noncollagenous proteins, representing about 10% of the matrix, are a heterogenous group containing among others different glycoproteins. Maybe the most popular and well characterized of these proteins is osteocalcin. Its amino acid sequence is very well preserved across the vertebrate phylogenetic tree, suggesting that it plays an important role but this is as yet unelucidated. Osteocalcin is produced only by osteoblasts and high serum levels of this protein have been reported in diseases which are associated with increased bone



Fig. 6.1 Endochondral ossification (**a**) and intramembranous ossification (**b**) process during bone development. Both processes begin with a mesenchymal condensation phase. In the endochondral ossification, an initial cartilagenous tissue is formed. Subsequently, chondrocyte hypertrophy, cartilage matrix mineralization, osteoclast activity, and vascularization result in the formation of the primary, and then secondary ossification centers. In the intramembranous ossification, undifferentiated mesenchymal cells differentiate into osteoprogenitor cells that will progress to mature osteoblasts. These cells deposit and mineralize bone matrix. Osteoblasts either die by apoptosis or are embedded in the matrix, becoming osteocytes. After the mechanisms of bone development are complete, a bone remodeling process takes place to maintain normal healthy bone (**c**)

turnover such as Paget's disease, renal osteodystrophy, and primary hyperparathyroidism. This has led to interest in the measurement of osteocalcin as a biochemical marker of bone formation. Overall, the bone matrix proteins will serve as the scaffold for bone formation and development.

Another cell type present in bone is the *osteoclast*. Osteoclasts are of eminent importance for bone remodeling. These multinucleated, hematopoietic-derived cells are responsible for bone resorption. They attach to bone surfaces and secrete hydrolytic enzymes that resorb bone. Interestingly, the osteoclast formation is partially regulated by the activity of the osteoblast cells. As a result of the action of bone cells at the surface of the bone, bone is turned over in a process known as bone remodeling. Bone formation and bone resorption are coordinated as part of the turnover mechanism by which old bone is replaced by new bone. In a healthy adult, bone formation only occurs when bone resorption has already occurred [5]. Thus, an intricate balance between the activities of these two types of bone cells, osteoblast and osteoclasts, determines an individual total bone mass and the maintenance of normal healthy bone.

After conclusion of the bone remodeling cycle, most osteoblasts undergo apoptosis. Some cells will remain at the bone surface to form lining cells that may serve as osteoprogenitors or to prepare bone for osteoclast attachment [2, 6]. A few osteoblasts, however, become buried or trapped in their own calcified matrix, thus generating the *osteocytes*. They constitute the most prevalent cell in bone. Although the metabolic activity of an osteoblast is decreased when becoming an osteocyte, these cells still produce small amounts of matrix proteins that can subsequently calcify. Osteocytes influence bone remodeling by recruiting osteoclasts to sites where bone remodeling is required. Their apoptosis is one of the critical signals for the induction of this process to occur [2]. This may be the main function of these cells.

6.1.2 Bone Repair and Regeneration

When bone repair or regeneration (healing) is needed, after for instance bone fractures, both endochondral and intramembranous ossification may occur. The healing process generally involves coordinated responses of the bone marrow, bone cortex, periosteum and the surrounding soft tissues, including regulation of cellular proliferation, migration and differentiation [7, 8]. The process combines, indeed, elements of endochondral and intramembranous ossification recapitulating many of the developmental steps. This process begins with the formation of a hematoma due to the damaging of blood vessels at the fracture site, accompanied by an inflammatory response. Many signaling molecules, like fibroblast growth factors (FGF), bone morphogenetic proteins, platelet-derived growth factor and vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) are then involved in the regulation of new bone formation. They are strongly associated with the inflammation process resulting from a bone fracture or injury [7]. Through the release of cytokines, hypoxia and vascular disruption, cells are recruited to the fracture site. Fibroblastoid periosteal bone lining cells differentiate into osteoblasts and begin the process of callus formation (which subsequently undergoes chondrogenesis). After the callus forms, cell proliferation decreases, chondrocytes undergo hypertrophy and begin to calcify the matrix. The calcified cartilage is targeted by in-growing blood vessels in a process that is highly similar to endochondral ossification. Chondroclasts resorb the calcified cartilage and osteoblastic progenitors begin the process of new bone formation, in which the mechanical continuity of the cortex is regained by subsequent remodeling. The fracture gap is eventually closed at first by immature bone (woven bone). Subsequently, this primitive bone will transform to more structural bone (lamellar bone) by the process of remodeling.

Fracture repair is, in general, a very straightforward process. Bone expresses excellent ability for healing naturally. Thus, even relatively large bone defects may be bridged by natural mechanisms of bone repair including callus formation, woven bone to final lamellar bone formation. However, risk factors for failure in fracture healing and repair include aging, nutritional status, diabetes, and smoking among others [2]. Extensive fractures are very difficult to heal and result in 5–10% of the cases in bone nonunions. Additionally, in some clinical situations, the natural bone repair may be too slow or inadequate although the fracture gap is not too large. Therefore, several different treatments have been proposed for bone regeneration. Relevant examples, presenting satisfactory results, can be found by using biomaterials [9, 10], bone grafting [11, 12] and stem cell transplantation [13] for bone regeneration. When considering the use of cells to improve or regenerate bone, the natural source of cells following a fracture should be considered. Repair cells are from the inner osteogenic layer of the periosteum, osteoprogenitor cells, cells from the endosteum lining the inner cortex and the undifferentiated mesenchymal stem cells of the bone marrow and of the surrounding muscle and connective tissue based on their ability to differentiate as needed [14]. Which source of cells serves as the primary repair agent is determined by the environment provided for repair.

Much of the current investigations and proposed treatments are based on the use of MSCs, although a direct application of osteoblast cells could have a stronger benefit. An open question arises, therefore, concerning the appropriate cell selection. Why select MSCs over osteoblasts when the latter could perform their function without the need of stimulus and pre-differentiation? During development, as was already mentioned in this chapter, osteoblasts are derived from mesodermal sclerotome condensations that form MSCs. MSCs are multipotent cells with the capacity to differentiate into other cell types including chondrocytes, myocytes, adipocytes, and connective tissue fibroblasts. In fact, MSCs differentiate and form bone during normal development. They persist into adulthood in different niches and provide a supply of osteoblasts for normal adult bone remodeling. The majority of MSCs allocated for the osteoblast lineage likely reside in bone marrow. Moreover, the availability of MSCs prevails over the less differentiated state (compare to osteoblasts to form new bone). MSCs are abundantly present in bone marrow and adipose tissue. These are two easily approachable tissues and contain sufficient amounts of MSCs. Osteoblasts are the most active anabolic bone cells as described before. However, they are solely aligned at the bone edges. Thus, to harvest sufficient amounts of osteoblasts, large volumes of bone tissue needs to be excided. This would mean filling a gap by creating another gap. Therefore, although MSCs need differentiation cues, and osteoblasts are already differentiated, MSCs are the preferred option for bone regeneration therapies.

6.1.3 Vascularization: The Ultimate Need for Healthy Bone Formation

Vascularization is a crucial process during bone growth and development, where a close connection between blood vessels and bone cells would ultimately maintain skeletal integrity. The microvascular structure ensures the transport of oxygen, nutrients, soluble factors, and numerous cell types through the whole tissue. It also guaranties the removal of waste products. In fact, during bone development, both endochondral and intramembranous ossification have as common feature the prerequisite of vascularization [15–17]. For example, an invasion of capillaries occurs prior to intramembranous bone formation. These capillaries will transport the MSCs that ultimately differentiate into osteoblasts depositing bone matrix [18]. In the case of endochondral ossification, the hypertrophic chondrocytes in their path to mineralize their cartilaginous matrix secret angiogenic growth factors that promote the

invasion of blood vessels. These blood vessels are of eminent importance for the subsequent transport of highly specialized cells that will replace the mineralized cartilaginous matrix with bone and bone marrow [16, 18].

The lack of vascularization during fracture healing remains one of the main obstacles to overcome. During bone regeneration, similar to the process of bone development, a microvasculature and microcirculation is critical for the homeostasis and regeneration of bone. Without this structure, and therefore deprived of blood circulation, the tissue would simply degenerate and die [19]. Most of the current proposed therapies to repair bone defects, including the use of bone grafts, implants, and scaffolding materials, face significant limitations due to insufficient integration with the surrounding host tissue. The main reason behind that is the lack of an active blood vessel network. In that sense, several strategies have been proposed to improve vascularization. The combination of polymeric scaffolds, growth factors, and stem cells is claimed to promote angiogenesis and osteogenesis. For instance, the polymeric scaffold is characterized by a high porosity and porous interconnectivity to promote vascularization. Larger pores present on the scaffold after implantation result in higher oxygen tension, promoting the differentiation of MSCs into osteoblasts. Moreover, the integration of the implant with the surrounding tissue is highly favored, where cells and the needed oxygen and nutrients, soluble factors, and ECM proteins can be freely transported and are available as needed during the healing process.

To this approach, if growth factors like basic FGF and VEGF which are desired to promote blood vessel formation are added, a better cellular repair process is expected. VEGF is, for instance, the main angiogenic growth factor involved in bone healing. This growth factor stimulates very important cell populations like chondrocytes, osteoblasts, and osteoclasts toward angiogenesis [20]. The therapeutic approaches in this case could be the localized and sustained delivery of these growth factors at the site of injury [21, 22]. In this case, a scaffolding material could be used as matrix for the growth factor delivery. Thus, the combination of a porous matrix with highly porous interconnectivity, loaded with angiogenic growth factors, could bring a very promising solution to improve vascularization.

Cell therapy is gaining popularity in the field of bone engineering and regeneration. Whether directly administered to the lesion site or pre-seeded onto a scaffold, stem cells have shown significant osteogenic potential. Several approaches exist in the application of stem cells to promote vascularization during bone regeneration. A majority of these approaches include the utilization of endothelial or endothelial progenitor cells. Coculture systems that combine MSCs or osteoprogenitors cells and endothelial cells are popular approaches. Endothelial progenitor cells are resident in the bone marrow and home to ischemic sites to initiate vasculogenesis. They have been shown to increase blood vessel formation when administered to an osteogenesis site [13]. In fact, histological findings have indicated that osteoblasts and osteoprogenitors are constantly located adjacent to endothelial cells in blood vessels at the site of new bone formation [23].

An ultimate example of a promising approach can be described by the combination of all the above mentioned factors. For instance, a porous, VEGF loaded, 3D-biomaterial scaffold that can be used pre-seeded with MSCs or osteoblasts and endothelial cells prior to implantation, creating a pre-vascular structure to be implanted in the site of the defect. This type of construct could provide a live bone graft substitute that can be successfully integrated with the surrounding bone tissue. This combination has been shown to accelerate the establishment of a vasculature in the implanted construct [24, 25].

6.2 Cell Isolation and In Vitro Culture for Clinical Treatments

Human adult MSCs have been proven clinically relevant in cell-based therapies, including myocardial infarction, multiple sclerosis, amyotrophic lateral sclerosis, graft versus host disease, osteogenesis imperfecta, and Crohn's fistula [26-30]. Methods for the effective isolation of adult human MSCs from specific tissues have been developed. Adipose tissue and bone marrow are an abundant source of MSCs, and these cells are a well-accepted source for bone regeneration. Adult bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells (BMSCs) differentiate in vitro to different cell types and form new tissue in vivo, including bone [31, 32]. They have been claimed as the gold standard for engineering skeletal tissues. BMSCs are isolated from the marrow aspirate based on their ability to adhere and grow on tissue culture plastics [33]. Their collection is easy and they are characterized by a relatively high frequency (10^4-10^5) bone marrow mononuclear cells [34]). During the clinical practice, bone marrow of a patient is usually collected by aspiration from the iliac crest or sternum through a special needle. Small volumes are preferred to prevent hemodilution and/or contamination from other cells types [35]. Due to their density (1.073 g/dL), BMSCs can be isolated by the use of gradient centrifugation at $600 \times g$ for 30 min. After resuspension in a growth medium, cells can be either be directly used or plated at a density of 105-106 BMSCs per cm² for in vitro expansion [34]. BMSCs have also been satisfactorily isolated by enzymatic digestion by the use of solutions of collagenase type II or equivalent proteases, but this procedure is more laborious and time consuming. This is especially true for clinical applications, where it is very often needed to readminister the isolated cells to the patient within a short period of time. Attention need to be given to the fact that the quantity of cells initially isolated varies between different patients and aspirate preparations, and reportedly declines with a patient's age [36]. Nevertheless, the bone marrow aspirates for the BMSCs isolation is recognized as a straightforward procedure and is being extensively applied to several clinical treatments. In the case that in vitro culturing of these cells is preferred prior to clinical use, studies have shown that specific growth factors supplemented to cell culture medium can help maintain the differentiation potential of these cells during culture and expansion [1]. The need to utilize the right cell phenotype for engineering of human tissues has been widely recognized. For engineering and regeneration of bone, the properties of choice include high biosynthetic activity, expression of osteogenic markers, and phenotypic stability [1].

Another accessible and abundant source of MSCs is adipose tissue. Isolation protocols of adipose mesenchymal stem cells (AMSCs) include aspiration of the fat tissue (lipoaspirate or liposuction) with subsequent enzymatic digestion by the use of collagenase type II. After centrifugation, the pellet containing the vascular-stromal fraction can be washed with PBS and contaminating erythrocytes can be removed by lysis. The cell suspension can be passed through cell strainers to remove small tissue debris and cellular aggregates. The final suspension of AMSCs can then be prepared in growth or culture media for further expansion.

After isolation, both BMSCs and AMSCs can be labeled with antibodies against well-known MSC surface markers to confirm their stemness. According to the International Society for Cellular Therapy guidelines, the minimal criteria that define MSCs are adherence to plastic under standard (serum-containing) culture conditions, multipotent differentiation potential, and specific surface antigen (Ag) expression (positive for CD105, CD73, CD90 and negative for CD45, CD34, CD14 or CD11b, CD79a, or CD19) [37]. Moreover, they can be characterized in vitro for their ability to generate colony forming (CFU-F) units.

The isolation and expansion of MSCs for clinical application need to follow clinical good manufacturing practice (cGMP) to ensure safety, reproducibility, and efficient use. All steps and assays, including cell source selection, isolation protocol, and culture method, must be well defined. In addition, special care is needed for the materials and reagent use. Even when MSCs have been isolated and cultured from nearly all tissues, to date the most accepted and preferred source for clinical application remains the bone marrow. Some other tissues, such as trabecular bone [38], cord blood [39], amniotic membrane [40], and adipose tissue, could have clinical use potential in the future.

6.2.1 Ex Vivo Modification of Isolated Cells Prior to Clinical Use

Diverse molecules, cytokines, and genes can be used in vitro for the modification or "instruction" of the cells before therapeutic transplantation. It is documented, for instance, that in vitro stimulation of MSCs with bone morphogenetic protein-2 (BMP-2) induces osteogenesis. Subsequently, these cells can be administered in vivo to achieve bone regeneration. In this case, the growth factor can be directly added to the culture medium as a supplement. A fair number of investigations have reported, however, benefits of loading this growth factor into biomaterials (e.g., nano- or microparticles, fibers, or 3D scaffolds) for the controlled or sustained release of this molecule to the cells. The cells are then seeded onto the growth factor loaded materials or culture them in contact with those. We have developed biode-gradable starch-polycaprolactone microparticles loaded with BMP-2 for bone regeneration [41]. In this study, AMSCs were cultivated in contact with these particles and their osteogenic differentiation was followed up to 35 days in culture (Fig. 6.2). The developed BMP-2 loaded microparticles were able to induce osteo-genesis in AMSCs in vitro. After 7 days of culturing the cells in contact with the



Fig. 6.2 In vitro osteogenic differentiation of human AMSCs cultivated in contact with BMP-2 loaded microparticles. Human AMSCs in culture (a). ALP activity (b) and osteocalcin expression (c) after 7 days of AMSCs culture in direct contact with the BMP-2 loaded microparticles. Control samples for ALP include unloaded microparticles, culture medium, and BMP-2 supplemented medium (100 ng/mL). Samples include BMP-2 loaded microparticles incubated directly with the cells (1–10 mg/mL). Photomicrographs illustrate mineralization and calcium deposition in the AMSCs upon incubation with BMP-2-loaded microparticles stained with von Kossa and alizarin red. Nodule formation after 3 days of culture (d) and mineral (e) and calcium deposits (f) after 14 days of culture. Bar=50 μ m. (b), (e), and (f) Reproduced from figures in [39] with permission

loaded particles, increased levels of alkaline phosphatase (ALP), and high expression of osteocalcin were observed (Fig. 6.2b and c). ALP levels were found to be higher when higher amounts of loaded particles were added to the culture medium. Von Kossa staining demonstrated, after 3 days of culture, that the AMSCs have started the formation of nodules and mineralization (Fig. 6.2d). Longer times of culture (up to 35 days) demonstrated more mineralization and calcium deposits (Fig. 6.2e and f). This indicated a full differentiation of AMSCs to osteoblasts. These data suggested that the use of microparticles reduced the amount of BMP-2 needed to induce in vitro osteogenic differentiation of AMSCs (in comparison to the BMP-2 added as supplement to culture medium). In a separate set of experiments, these BMP-2 loaded particles were precultured for 7 days with the AMSCs, and then the construct (cells and BMP-2 loaded microparticles) was administered to a 2 mm drill hole model in the femur of healthy rats. The evaluation of a new bone formation was performed by micro-CT and histology after 4 weeks of administration. As a result, the combination of AMSCs and BMP-2 loaded microparticles was found to accelerate significantly bone regeneration. Indeed, after 2 weeks of administration, the group with AMSCs plus BMP-2 particles showed new bone formation in the micro-CT scans in contrast to the control group (unpublished results).

Another example of the combination of MSCs and BMP-2 for bone regeneration can be found in the study from Keibl et al. [42]. The authors investigated bone



Fig. 6.3 Drill hole model in a rat femur for bone regeneration. A 2 mm drill hole filled with AMSCs and BMP-2 embedded in fibrin glue (**a**). Histological images of the drill hole after 4 weeks. Massive callus formation is visible in the group where only BMP-2 was administered (right image), whereas less or no callus formation can be seen in group were AMSCs and BMP-2 were administered together (left image) (**b**). Micro-CT longitudinal sections after 4 weeks. Callus formation is visible in the BMP-2 group, whereas less or no callus formation can be seen in group were the BMP-2 was administered together with the AMSCs (**c**). Comparison of the micro-CT data after 2 weeks and 4 weeks (mean value ±SEM) periosteal callus formation (mm). *p < 0.05 for 2 weeks versus 4 weeks; *p < 0.05 for BMP-2 group versus all other groups at 2 weeks (**d**). Reproduced from figures in [40] with permission

healing upon administration of BMP-2 embedded with AMSCs in a fibrin matrix to a small noncritical size defect in rats (Fig. 6.3). The most significant finding was that the combination of AMSCs and BMP-2 significantly reduced callus formation compared to BMP-2 alone (Fig. 6.3c and d). Interestingly, when BMP-2 was administered alone the callus formation was significantly increased (Fig. 6.3c). On the other hand, when the AMSCs were administered alone no bone regeneration was observed. This study points out that MSCs and growth factors are two major components for regeneration influencing each other.

A different approach described in the literature is the induction of therapeutic molecule secretion (e.g., proteins and growth factors) by the cells itself. Thus, MSCs act as smart systems delivering the needed therapeutic molecules at the injured site of the body. Hsain-Chung Shen et al. have described the transduction of muscle-derived MSCs with an efficiency of approximately 80% by using a retroviral vector

expressing human bone morphogenetic protein-4 (BMP-4) [43]. The transduced cells secreted high levels of BMP-4 and differentiated toward the osteogenic lineage. Von Kossa staining indicated that mineralized bone was formed after 7 days of implantation of the BMP-4-expressing cells into immunocompetent mice. Meinel et al. have followed the same approach but using human BMSCs and silk fibroin biomaterials. BMSCs were transduced with adenovirus containing a human BMP-2 gene at clinically reasonable viral concentrations and cultured for 4 weeks [44]. Transduced cells strongly expressed osteopontin and secreted a matrix that underwent mineralization on silk fibroin scaffolds. Remarkably, the authors found that the expression of osteogenic marker proteins and alkaline phosphatase was significantly higher in the transduced MSC group than in the exogenous protein BMP-2 group used as control.

However, it seems difficult to move the above-mentioned results to clinical practice. Mainly due to safety issues, the future of the in vitro modification of MSCs via cytokines or genes with subsequent transplantation into patients remains unclear. Undoubtedly, accomplishing reproducibility and safety of the used protocols as well as the improvement of nonviral transfection methodologies will help move these technologies forward.

6.3 Current Treatments: An Update on Clinical Trials

MSCs prepared for cell therapy applications may require extensive in vitro expansion. Long-term cultures of MSCs may result in alterations such as spontaneous transformation or loss of responsiveness to differentiation signals [45, 46]. Extended ex vivo expansion and manipulation bears the risk of contamination with pathogens [47], and since the explanted cells have to be transported and cultivated mainly in external facilities using good manufacturing practices, production and banking are very expensive. Therefore, the higher operation expenses of cell therapeutic GMP facilities and potentially hazardous graft contamination are major drawbacks of ex vivo cellular therapies.

In the clinical field for bone regeneration, only a few clinical studies exist, including one in long bone, one in short bone, and one in the maxillofacial field. The first clinical report was provided by Quarto et al. [48] describing the treatment of three long bone defects (4 cm bone defect in the tibia, 4 cm in the ulna, and 7 cm in the humerus) with MSCs. The cells used in this study were expanded ex vivo and loaded onto a hydroxy-apatite collagen scaffold. The scaffold was reconstructed according to the shape of the defects. As the scaffold itself is not weight bearing, external fixators were used. The external fixators could be removed after 6.5 months for the tibia, 6 months for the ulna, and 13 months for the humerus. All three patients showed consolidation of the fracture with good callus formation and they regained functionality. Importantly, no adverse reactions were observed [48]. However, it is unclear whether these results are due to the presence of the MSCs per se. If the MSCs did make a difference, it is unknown whether the cells

differentiated into bone cells or if they provided growth factors that attracted and differentiated progenitors from the periosteum. A similar hydroxyl apatite scaffold was used to treat an injured thumb. The cells used for this approach were derived from the periosteum. They can be considered as progenitors or stem cells [49]. The clinical outcome was satisfactory, but not better than standard treatment. Although the patient did well after implantation and hand function recovered significantly, quantitative histomorphometric analysis of a biopsy revealed that eventually only 5% of the implant volume was bone. The outcome of this clinical trial was not superior to that of conventional reconstructive approaches [50]. Periosteal cell-seeded polymer fleeces or mesenchymal stem cells and platelet-rich plasma, immobilized in beta-tricalcium phosphate scaffolds, induced bone formation in sinus lift operations [51–53]. Despite anecdotal reports of successful implantation of engineered bone tissues, the small number of patients makes it difficult to assess the efficacy of these constructs and a comparison with conventional methods has not been performed yet.

The second published clinical study [51] described the augmentation procedure of the posterior maxilla in 27 patients, using a matrix derived from mandibular periosteum cells on a polymer fleece (Ethisorb; Ethicon, http://www.ethicon.com). In 12 patients, only radiographic and clinical assessments were performed. Limited conclusions can be drawn from the radiographic findings, as discussed above. The other 15 patients were treated according to a two-step method. First, reconstruction of the host area was performed. After a healing period of 3 months, in advance of dental implant placement, a biopsy was taken. In 8 of these 15 patients, an unsuccessful outcome was observed and a replacement resorption with connective tissue was found. In the case of a positive biopsy (seven patients), the investigators failed to mention if the observed bone formation was induced by the implanted cells (osteoinduction) or by osteoblasts from the preexisting bone surface (osteoconduction).

Interestingly, a considerable number of clinical trials are being performed or have been terminated on the application of MSCs to treat bone genetic disorders (www.clinicaltrials.gov). Conditions like osteopetrosis (in which the bones become overly dense) and osteogenesis imperfecta (in which the bones are so fragile that they break easily) are some of the most studied diseases [54–58]. Two clinical trials are currently recruiting participants for the application of hematopoietic stem cells for the treatment of osteopetrosis patients [57, 58]. These groups claim that the transplantation of stem cells will help these patients by generating functioning osteoclasts. Clearly, this is claimed to assist in the resolution of the abnormal bone architecture. One of these studies is being performed by the Tehran University of Medical Sciences from Iran and the other one by the Masonic Cancer Center from the University of Minnesota, USA. Several clinical trials have been completed at the St. Jude Children's Research Hospital to treat osteogenesis imperfecta [54]. At this institution, Dr. Horwitz and his team performed the world's first bone marrow transplantation for osteogenesis imperfecta by replacing the bone marrow of the ill patient with donor marrow. As a result, the patient's body began to produce new, healthy cells. In the hospital's first clinical trial for osteogenesis imperfecta, physicians transplanted whole bone marrow. The donor cells were found to engraft and help the bone to grow more normally. However, with time the growth rate slowed down and benefits from the transplant decreased. In a second study, patients received infusions of BMSCs, aiming that the cells would differentiate into bone or connective tissue. Again, however, the benefits were disappointing. Using a technique called retroviral integration site analysis, the type of bone marrow cell that could mature into bone producing cells were identified. This institution has conducted more than four clinical trials on the treatments of osteogenesis imperfecta with remarkable results. Unfortunately, none of them is standard clinical care to date.

6.4 Conclusion

There is a clear need for improving bone regeneration of patients that have suffered from massive trauma including long bone fractures. Most likely, the combination of MSCs, growth factors, and scaffolds will be the most effective. It is important to include the use of, for instance, cells associated with angiogenesis to the cellular treatments and/or the use of angiogenic growth factors to ensure good vascularization. Thus, a good integration of the construct to the defect site and functional new bone formation is anticipated.

MSCs from diverse sources have been evaluated for their potential to differentiate into bone cells. Recently, an additional point of interest is their well-documented immunomodulatory properties. Thus, the clinical application of MSCs for bone regeneration is clearly supported by their ability to promote bone tissue repair/ regeneration and to prevent inflammation. Up to today, a fair number of in vitro and in vivo studies have undoubtedly proven the benefits of using MSCs for bone therapies. A strong need persists, however, for more clinical studies to be performed. The available clinical experience presents a significant variation amongst the cases in terms of, for instance, administered cell population, time and location of the application, application route, etc. This variation complicates the comparison of results from one study to another. Thereby, the standardization of MSCs for clinical use is impaired. Moreover, previous data cannot be used as a base for further studies.

Before a solid and successful step forward can be taken to use MSCs to treat patients for bone disorders, the potential risks need to be eliminated. In light of that, several aspects need to be considered. For instance, their proliferation and differentiation in vitro need to be accomplished under well-controlled, reproducible, and standardized conditions. In addition, a good understanding on the mechanism and/ or factors behind MSCs migration, integration to the application site, and therapeutic action is highly needed. Finally, a complete certainty about their lack of capability to induce tumor formation will be required. A thorough evaluation of the risks factors to the patient needs to be adequately evaluated in every case, before setting up the trials. Helpful for the future on the field, is minimizing the variation on different conditions for clinical trials treating, for instance, the same pathology. With this, we should be able to use previous results and move forward with the development of new therapies based on the use of these cells.

References

- Fröhlich M, Grayson WL, Wan LQ, Marolt D, Drobnic M, Vunjak-Novakovic G (2008) Tissue engineered bone grafts: biological requirements, tissue culture and clinical relevance. Curr Stem Cell Res Ther 3:254–264
- Clines GA (2010) Prospects for osteoprogenitor stem cells in fracture repair and osteoporosis. Curr Opin Organ Transplant 15:73–78
- 3. Kronenberg HM (2003) Developmental regulation of the growth plate. Nature 423:332–336
- Robey PG, Boskey AL (2008) The composition of bone. In: Rosen CJ (ed) Primer on the metabolic bone diseases and disorders of mineral metabolism. American Society for Bone and Mineral Research, Washington, DC, pp 32–38
- Marks SC, Odgren PR (2002) Structure and development of the skeleton. In: Bilezikian JP, Raisz LG, Rodan GA (eds) Principles of bone biology. Academic, London, pp 3–15
- Everts V, Delaisse JM, Korper W, Jansen DC, Tigchelaar-Gutter W, Saftig P, Beertsen W (2002) The bone lining cell: its role in cleaning Howship's lacunae and initiating bone formation. J Bone Miner Res 17:77–90
- Dimitriou R, Tsiridis E, Giannoudis PV (2005) Current concepts of molecular aspects of bone healing. Injury 36:1392–1404
- Einhorn TA (1998) The cell and molecular biology of fracture healing. Clin Orthop Relat Res 355:S7–S21
- 9. Tanner KE (2010) Bioactive ceramic-reinforced composites for bone augmentation. J R Soc Interf 5:541–557
- 10. Tanner KE (2010) Bioactive composites for bone tissue engineering. Proc Inst Mech Eng H 224:1359–1372
- 11. Brydone AS, Meek D, Maclaine S (2010) Bone grafting, orthopaedic biomaterials, and the clinical need for bone engineering. Proc Inst Mech Eng H 224:1329–1343
- Nandi SK, Roy S, Mukherjee P, Kundu B, De DK, Basu D (2010) Orthopaedic applications of bone graft & graft substitutes: a review. Indian J Med Res 132:15–30
- Zaidi N, Nixon AJ (2007) Stem cell therapy in bone repair and regeneration. Ann N Y Acad Sci 1117:62–72
- 14. Shapiro F (2008) Bone development and its relation to fracture repair: the role of mesenchymal osteoblasts and surface osteoblasts. Eur Cell Mater 15:53–76
- 15. Clarkin CE, Emery RJ, Pitsillides AA, Wheeler-Jones CP (2008) Evaluation of VEGFmediated signaling in primary human cells reveals a paracrine action for VEGF in osteoblastmediated crosstalk to endothelial cells. J Cell Physiol 214:537–544
- 16. Gerber HP, Ferrara N (2000) Angiogenesis and bone growth. Trends Cardiovasc Med 10:223–228
- 17. Santos MI, Reis RL (2010) Vascularization in bone tissue engineering: physiology, current strategies, major hurdles and future challenges. Macromol Biosci 10:12–27
- Chung UI, Kawaguchi H, Takato T, Nakamura K (2004) Distinct osteogenic mechanisms of bones of distinct origins. J Orthop Sci 9:410–414
- Schmid J, Wallkamm B, Hämmerle CH, Gogolewski S, Lang NP (1997) The significance of angiogenesis in guided bone regeneration: a case report of a rabbit experiment. Clin Oral Implants Res 8:244–248
- Tarkka T, Sipola A, Jämsä T, Soini Y, Ylä-Herttuala S, Tuukkanen J, Hautala T (2003) Adenoviral VEGF-A gene transfer induces angiogenesis and promotes bone formation in healing osseous tissues. J Gene Med 5:560–566
- Chen RR, Silva EA, Yuen WW, Mooney DJ (2007) Spatio-temporal VEGF and PDGF delivery patterns blood vessel formation and maturation. Pharm Res 24:258–264
- Zisch AH, Lutolf MP, Hubbell JA (2003) Biopolymeric delivery matrices for angiogenic growth factors. Cardiovasc Pathol 12:295–310
- Grellier M, Bordenave L, Amédée J (2009) Cell-to-cell communication between osteogenic and endothelial lineages: implications for tissue engineering. Trends Biotechnol 27:562–571

- 24. Schumann P, Tavassol F, Lindhorst D, Stuehmer C, Bormann K-H, Kampmann A, Mülhaupt R, Laschke MW, Menger MD, Gellrich N-C, Rücker M (2009) Consequences of seeded cell type on vascularization of tissue engineering constructs in vivo. Microvasc Res 78:180–190
- Singh S, Wu BM, Dunn JCY (2011) Accelerating vascularization in polycaprolactone scaffolds by endothelial progenitor cells. Tissue Eng 17:1819–1830
- 26. Erbs S, Linke A, Schachinger V, Assmus B, Thiele H, Diederich KW, Hoffmann C, Dimmeler S, Tonn T, Hambrecht R, Zeiher AM, Schuler G (2007) Restoration of microvascular function in the infarct-related artery by intracoronary transplantation of bone marrow progenitor cells in patients with acute myocardial infarction: the Doppler Substudy of the Reinfusion of Enriched Progenitor Cells and Infarct Remodeling in Acute Myocardial Infarction (REPAIR-AMI) trial. Circulation 116:366–374
- 27. Garcia-Olmo D, Garcia-Arranz M, Herreros D, Pascual I, Peiro C, Rodriguez-Montes JA (2005) A phase I clinical trial of the treatment of Crohn's fistula by adipose mesenchymal stem cell transplantation. Dis Colon Rectum 48:1416–1423
- Horwitz EM, Gordon PL, Koo WK, Marx JC, Neel MD, McNall RY, Muul L, Hofmann T (2002) Isolated allogeneic bone marrow-derived mesenchymal cells engraft and stimulate growth in children with osteogenesis imperfecta: implications for cell therapy of bone. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 99:8932–8937
- Mazzini L, Mareschi K, Ferrero I, Vassallo E, Oliveri G, Boccaletti R, Testa L, Livigni S, Fagioli F (2006) Autologous mesenchymal stem cells: clinical applications in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Neurol Res 28:523–526
- Ringden O, Uzunel M, Rasmusson I, Remberger M, Sundberg B, Lonnies H, Marschall HU, Dlugosz A, Szakos A, Hassan Z, Omazic B, Aschan J, Barkholt L, Le Blanc K (2006) Mesenchymal stem cells for treatment of therapy-resistant graft-versus-host disease. Transplantation 81:1390–1397
- Friedenstein AJ, Chailakhyan RK, Gerasimov UV (1987) Bone marrow osteogenic stem cells: in vitro cultivation and transplantation in diffusion chambers. Cell Tissue Kinet 20: 263–272
- 32. Pittenger MF, Mackay AM, Beck SC, Jaiswal RK, Douglas R, Mosca JD, Moorman MA, Simonetti DW, Craig S, Marshak DR (1999) Multilineage potential of adult human mesenchymal stem cells. Science 284:143–147
- Bianco P, Riminucci M, Gronthos S, Robey PG (2001) Bone marrow stromal stem cells: nature, biology, and potential applications. Stem Cells 19:180–192
- Mosna F, Sensebé L, Krampera M (2010) Human bone marrow and adipose tissue mesenchymal stem cells: a user's guide. Stem Cells Dev 19:1449–1470
- Lennon DP, Caplan AI (2006) Isolation of human marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells. Exp Hematol 34:1604–1605
- Barrilleaux B, Phinney DG, Prockop DJ, O'Connor KC (2006) Review: ex vivo engineering of living tissues with adult stem cells. Tissue Eng 12:3007–3019
- 37. Dominici M, Le Blanc K, Mueller I, Slaper-Cortenbach I, Marini F, Krause D, Deans R, Keating A, Prockop D, Horwitz E (2006) Minimal criteria for defining multipotent mesenchymal stromal cells: the International Society for Cellular Therapy position statement. Cytotherapy 8:315–317
- Schliephake H, Zghoul N, Jager V, van Griensven M, Zeichen J, Gelinsky M, Szubtarsky N (2009) Bone formation in trabecular bone cell seeded scaffolds used for reconstruction of the rat mandible. Int J Oral Maxillofac Surg 38:166–172
- Forraz N, McGuckin CP (2011) The umbilical cord: a rich and ethical stem cell source to advance regenerative medicine. Cell Prolif 44(Suppl 1):60–69
- Wolbank S, van Griensven M, Grillari-Voglauer R, Peterbauer-Scherb A (2010) Alternative sources of adult stem cells: human amniotic membrane. Adv Biochem Eng Biotechnol 123:1–27
- Balmayor ER, Feichtinger GA, Azevedo HS, van Griensven M, Reis RL (2009) Starch-polyepsilon-caprolactone microparticles reduce the needed amount of BMP-2. Clin Orthop Relat Res 467:3138–3148

- 42. Keibl C, Fuegl A, Zanoni G, Tangl S, Wolbank S, Redl H, van Griensven M (2011) Human adipose derived stem cells reduce callus volume upon BMP-2 administration in bone regeneration. Injury 42:814–820
- 43. Shen HC, Peng H, Usas A, Gearhart B, Fu FH, Huard J (2004) Structural and functional healing of critical-size segmental bone defects by transduced muscle-derived cells expressing BMP4. J Gene Med 6:984–991
- 44. Meinel L, Hofmann S, Betz O, Fajardo R, Merkle HP, Langer R, Evans CH, Vunjak-Novakovic G, Kaplan DL (2006) Osteogenesis by human mesenchymal stem cells cultured on silk biomaterials: comparison of adenovirus mediated gene transfer and protein delivery of BMP-2. Biomaterials 27:4993–5002
- 45. Rubio D, Garcia-Castro J, Martin MC, de la Fuente R, Cigudosa JC, Lloyd AC, Bernad A (2005) Spontaneous human adult stem cell transformation. Cancer Res 65:3035–3039
- 46. Wall ME, Bernacki SH, Loboa EG (2007) Effects of serial passaging on the adipogenic and osteogenic differentiation potential of adipose-derived human mesenchymal stem cells. Tissue Eng 13:1291–1298
- 47. Shahdadfar A, Fronsdal K, Haug T, Reinholt FP, Brinchmann JE (2005) In vitro expansion of human mesenchymal stem cells: choice of serum is a determinant of cell proliferation, differentiation, gene expression, and transcriptome stability. Stem Cells 23:1357–1366
- Quarto R, Mastrogiacomo M, Cancedda R, Kutepov SM, Mukhachev V, Lavroukov A, Kon E, Marcacci M (2001) Repair of large bone defects with the use of autologous bone marrow stromal cells. N Engl J Med 344:385–386
- 49. Vacanti CA, Bonassar LJ, Vacanti MP, Shufflebarger J (2001) Replacement of an avulsed phalanx with tissue-engineered bone. N Engl J Med 344:1511–1514
- 50. Hentz VR, Chang J (2001) Tissue engineering for reconstruction of the thumb. N Engl J Med 344:1547–1548
- Schimming R, Schmelzeisen R (2004) Tissue-engineered bone for maxillary sinus augmentation. J Oral Maxillofac Surg 62:724–729
- Schmelzeisen R, Schimming R, Sittinger M (2003) Making bone: implant insertion into tissueengineered bone for maxillary sinus floor augmentation-a preliminary report. J Craniomaxillofac Surg 31:34–39
- 53. Ueda M, Yamada Y, Ozawa R, Okazaki Y (2005) Clinical case reports of injectable tissue engineered bone for alveolar augmentation with simultaneous implant placement. Int J Periodontics Restorat Dent 25:129–137
- 54. Kasow K (2008) Treatment of severe osteogenesis imperfecta by allogeneic bone marrow transplantation. St. Jude Children's Research Hospital. www.clinicaltrials.gov, NCT00705120
- 55. Kasow K (2011) Stem cell transplantation for children affected with osteopetrosis. St. Jude Children's Research Hospital. www.clinicaltrials.gov, NCT00145587
- Orchard P (2011) Reduced intensity allotransplant for osteopetrosis. Masonic Cancer Center, University of Minnesota. www.clinicaltrials.gov, NCT00638820
- Orchard P (2011) Allogeneic transplantation for severe osteopetrosis. Masonic Cancer Center, University of Minnesota. www.clinicaltrials.gov, NCT00775931
- Hamidieh AA (2011) Hematopoietic Stem Cell Transplantation for Malignant Infantile Osteopetrosis. Tehran University of Medical Sciences. www.clinicaltrials.gov, NCT01087398

Chapter 7 Mesenchymal Stem Cell Therapies for Bone and Tendon Conditions

Mark Young and Michael R. Doran

Abstract Bone, tendon, and cartilage are highly specialized musculoskeletal connective tissues that are subject to injury and degeneration. These tissues have relatively poor healing capabilities, and coupled with their variable response to established medical treatments, produce significant morbidity. Mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs) are capable of regenerating skeletal tissues and therefore offer great promise in the treatment of connective tissue pathologies. Adult MSCs are multipotent cells that possess the properties of proliferation and differentiation into all connective tissues. Furthermore, they can be gene modified to secrete growth factors and utilized in connective tissue engineering. Potential MSC-based therapies for bone and tendon conditions are reviewed in this chapter.

Keywords Osteogenesis • Osteointegration • Osteoconduction • Osteoinduction • Tenocyte • Tendinopathy • Tendon reconstruction

M. Young(⊠) Mater Medical Research Institute, South Brisbane, QLD, Australia

Qsportsmedicine, Spring Hill, QLD, Australia e-mail: m.young@qsports.com.au

M.R. Doran Mater Medical Research Institute, South Brisbane, QLD, Australia

Stem Cell Therapies Laboratory, Institute of Health and Biomedical Innovation, Queensland University of Technology, Brisbane, QLD, Australia

7.1 Introduction

7.1.1 MSCs and Connective Tissue

Recent studies suggest that all human tissues and organs contain mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs). These MSCs appear to function as the mediators that facilitate the growth, maintenance, and repair of connective tissues during normal aging or following injury [1]. Whilst tissue-specific MSC populations share common features, there is now overwhelming evidence that these populations can equally be considered unique [2]. Derivation of these original tissue-specific stromal cell populations and their maintenance throughout life are beyond the scope of this discussion, and are reviewed elsewhere in this text. There is increasing evidence that MSCs reside in tissue-specific perivascular niches, and that they help generate a microenvironment that both modulates immune function and facilitates tissue regeneration through paracrine mechanisms [3, 4].

The rare MSC population, by definition, has the potential for self-renewal as well as the ability to differentiate into progenitor cells of the mesenchymal lineage. These latter terminally differentiated connective tissue cells have a finite lifespan and perform specialized musculoskeletal functions, including the production of collagenrich matrix in connective tissues such as bone, tendon, and cartilage.

During childhood growth, the number of terminally differentiated connective tissue cells increases. Maximal muscle mass and peak bone mineral density are achieved in the third decade of life, after which cell numbers are largely maintained through a process of replacement from local progenitors and MSC pools. This cellular homeostasis in the collagen-rich tissues occurs, providing that a degree of mechanical stimulation (e.g., exercise) is applied in conjunction with complex paracrine and autocrine signaling. In later life, age-related and degenerative connective tissue pathologies develop, which are generally associated with reduced numbers of appropriately differentiated connective tissue cells.

7.1.2 MSC Ex Vivo Therapies

Given that MSCs contribute to connective tissue homeostasis through the indirect provision of immune modulation, the generation of trophic factors as well as through the renewal of tissue-specific progenitor cells, there is solid motivation to utilize MSCs in the form of an ex vivo cell therapy to promote connective tissue repair. Indeed there are a few published controlled clinical trials confirming that the provision of ex vivo expanded MSCs do promote the regeneration of human connective tissues. Most reports are promising but are largely confined to small case series, providing level III or IV evidence. Promising early data have spawned a number of recent trials that are evaluating MSCs sourced from a number of donor tissues to treat a variety of indications. The outcome of these trials will likely be varied, with

success dependent on the alignment of the in vivo potential of the selected donor MSC population with the specific indication. Our understanding of in vivo potential and the mechanism by which MSC populations might contribute to tissue repair and regeneration continues to evolve, and these trials will make substantial contributions to this knowledge.

Many early reports in the literature indicated that the probable mechanism by which MSCs contributed to tissue repair was through direct tissue engraftment and the provision of tissue-specific differentiated cells, which integrated seamlessly with the repaired tissue. However, recent studies suggest that the main mechanism of action is more likely through a trophic effect. MSCs secrete of a variety of soluble autocrine and paracrine growth factors, which promote cell survival and enhance the proliferation of endogenous connective tissue cells [5, 6]. These growth factors stimulate mitosis in tissue progenitors, induce angiogenesis, and reduce apoptosis [6–8]. This effect is well illustrated in ex vivo MSC therapies involving children with the genetic disease osteogenesis imperfecta (OI). This disease is associated with the production of abnormal collagen resulting in a lower fracture threshold. In studies where children suffering from OI were infused with allogeneic donor MSCs, there was enhanced total bone mass, growth velocity, and reduced fracture rates. Whilst these improvements were considered significant, the detectable number of donor cells in bone and skin tissues was less than 2%, suggesting that the partial reversal of the pathology is in response to a trophic effect, and not direct engraftment and repopulation of the tissues with donor cells.

Understanding the precise mechanism by which ex vivo expanded MSCs may elicit tissue repair is vital as it will influence critical clinical considerations such as:

- 1. Route of administration—local injection (percutaneous, intra-arterial, or intraarticular), surgical implantation, or systemic administration.
- 2. Implantation with or without tissue engineered scaffold.
- 3. Autologous or allogeneic MSC sources.
- 4. Source of MSC harvest site.
- 5. Requirement for expansion.
- 6. Number of cells administered.
- 7. Requirement for preimplantation differentiation.

Searches of the current clinical human trial databases reveal that MSCs are being evaluated for the regeneration of bone, tendon, and cartilage, and these studies will address some of the considerations listed above. The following section outlines some of the basis on which particular MSC populations might be selected for specific clinical applications.

The use of allogeneic MSCs permits more efficient harvesting and expansion obviating the requirement for a small host biopsy. Allogeneic cells have the advantage of always being available, and thus can be used in emergency situations such as in the treatment of acute injuries. However, allogeneic MSCs have a potential risk of virus or prion transmission. Allogeneic MSCs do not incite host immune rejection and a number of mechanisms have been shown to contribute to this effect. MSCs do not express MHC class II antigens and appear to prevent T cell responses by disrupting NK, CD8+, CD4+, and dendritic cell function. They also produce an anti-inflammatory environment, by secreting cytokines such as interleukin 10 and prostaglandins [9]. Once differentiated, the evidence regarding persisting allogeneic properties and an immuneprivileged status is inconclusive. Even though MSCs do not express MHC class II antigens on their cell surface, these antigens can be detected intracellularly by Western blotting, and their cell surface expression is upregulated following exposure to IFN-gamma or tumor necrosis factor. In one in vitro study, human (h)MSCs did not elicit alloreactive lymphocyte proliferative responses following differentiation [10]. Consistent with this result, Toma et al. showed that a limited number of hMSCs were shown to persist and differentiate into cardiomyocytes after engraftment in murine hearts, indicating that these allogeneic cells were not rejected [10]. In contrast to Toma's study, Huang et al. compared the implantation of allogeneic and syngeneic MSCs in rat myocardia, and found that allogeneic (but not syngeneic) cells were eliminated by 5 weeks, and functional benefits were lost by 5 months [11]. In another study, Tsuchida showed that allogeneic MSCs were detected in rat femur repair, when a short dose of immunosuppressant was administered with implantation [12]. The results of these animal-based studies, coupled with the previous OI example, may suggest that long-term engraftment of allogeneic MSCs and their differentiated progeny is not be a realistic expectation. This does not mean that allogeneic MSCs are not useful, but suggests rather that the mechanism by which they might contribute to tissue regeneration will more likely be through the provision of trophic factors.

If the desired outcome is MSC engraftment and subsequent direct contribution to the cellular component of the regenerated tissue, then an autologous transplant may be necessary. However, as MSCs can be obtained from a number of tissue sources, tissue source selection must be considered carefully. MSCs isolated from the iliac crest bone marrow and adipose tissue are perhaps the best studied [13, 14]. Other sites include periosteum, umbilical cord, placenta, lung, liver, and fetal tissues [13]. Whilst in vitro differentiation assays might suggest multilineage potential, in vivo assays suggest that cell fate may be largely restricted to that of the so-called "tissue of origin" [2]. Further research is required to determine the relative differentiation potential of MSC populations harvested from different sites, and whether specific populations can repopulate any of the mesenchymal tissues. These limitations may be overcome through a process of differentiation prior to in vivo implantation. The process of preimplantation differentiation may be achieved through the use of induction medium that guides the differentiation process through biochemical cues or through genetic engineering. Genetic engineering may allow us to overcome pathologies associated with specific genetic deficiencies as well as to enhance the quality of the regenerated tissues. However, as with all genetic manipulation strategies there is the added risk of immune reaction, insertional mutagenesis, and uncontrolled transgene expression [15].

In the following section, the role of MSCs in the development of specific connective tissues is reviewed, as well as the current and predicted future use of MSCs in the regeneration and repair of pathologies associated with these tissues.

7.2 Bone Applications

7.2.1 The Role of MSCs in Bone Formation

Skeletal bone formation is initiated with the process of cellular condensation, where dispersed MSCs migrate and proliferate, as they become bound together by the expression of adhesion molecules [13, 16]. Bone tissue develops by one of the two processes: endochondral ossification—when the bone forms in a cartilage template, or intramembranous ossification-when MSCs differentiate directly into osteoblasts. The majority of adult bone is formed by endochondral ossification, whereby the MSCs differentiate into chondral progenitors and chondrocytes, which secrete both alkaline phosphatase for matrix mineralization and vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF). The resulting migration of blood vessels facilitates the influx of hematopoietic cells, which later form the bone marrow. These blood vessels also transport osteoprogenitors, which form cancellous (trabecular) bone. Only 20% of the total bone mass is trabecular, but this has a very large surface area which is important for the metabolic functions of the bone marrow. The long bones have joints at each end with a zone of proliferating chondrocytes called the epiphyseal plate. Once the epiphyseal plate ossifies, axial bone growth ceases, and peak height and limb length is attained. Bone width can vary throughout life. The perichondrium is a rich source of MSCs, which start differentiating into osteoprogenitors, and thus the periosteum is formed. These osteoprogenitors ossify directly without a chondral template, and produce compact or cortical bone, which contributes to approximately 80% of the total bone mass. The periosteum and the metaphysis (the region between the epiphyseal plate and the diaphyseal shaft) remain a relatively rich source of MSCs, possibly permitting improved healing from bone injury at these sites. Periosteal preservation is an important factor in the surgical treatment of fractures.

Intramembranous ossification and bone formation occur primarily within the formation of the flat bones such as the skull, scapula, and mandible. This process is not well characterized, but there is direct differentiation of MSCs into osteoprogenitors and osteoblasts [13].

New bone contains irregular disorganized fibers and is described as woven, before remodeling into more organized lamellar bone, which can be cortical or cancellous. This remodeling occurs due to the balance between bone formation by osteoprogenitors (osteoblasts), and bone resorption by osteoclasts (which are derived from hematopoietic rather than from MSC lineages) [17]. Osteoclasts are especially active after bone fracture and are found in high concentration on the endosteal surfaces.

7.3 Current Therapies for Bone Repair

Bone repair occurs either by direct (primary) healing without callus, or by indirect (secondary) healing. Direct healing usually occurs with rigid surgical fixation, and MSCs differentiate directly into osteoprogenitors forming mature lamellar bone.

However, most fractures repair by indirect healing which involves callus formation. After a fracture occurs, there is bleeding from local vessels and a hematoma is formed. The bone injury initiates the release of bone morphogenic proteins (BMPs) and inflammatory mediators, such as insulin-like growth factor 1 (IGF-1) and transforming growth factor beta (TGF- β) [18]. These growth factors attract MSCs to the hematoma from the local bone marrow, periosteum, and muscle, as well as systemically from MSC reservoirs [18]. It has been shown that increasing age, illness, and infection are factors associated with lower numbers of systemic MSCs in bone marrow reservoirs and an increased likelihood of disordered bone healing [1, 18–20]. The hematoma acts as a scaffold for the MSCs and after about 2 weeks, the initial soft callus is primarily fibrous or cartilaginous in nature [21]. The MSCs then differentiate into osteoprogenitors and a collagen-rich matrix is laid down, which is later mineralized. The fracture stabilizes and the woven bone enters a phase of remodeling into lamellar bone, which can take between 1 and 4 years and occurs without scar formation [22].

It is estimated that between 5 and 20% of all fractures fail to unite [15]. The definition of fracture nonunion varies slightly, but is usually defined as pain, fracture micromotion and radiological evidence of persisting fracture nonunion 6 months post-injury. There are many causes of fracture nonunion, which are related to the fracture, the host, or the surgery. The local fracture-related causes include loss of blood supply, periosteal or muscle damage, instability, local irradiation, or infection [15]. Host factors include malnutrition, infection, smoking, systemic disease (e.g., diabetes mellitus), and increasing age [18]. Surgical factors include inaccurate surgical reduction and persisting motion.

Fracture nonunions are further classified as atrophic, oligotrophic, and hypertrophic. In the case of hypertrophic nonunion, there is too much fracture motion, which stimulates the production of excessive fracture callus rich in MSCs; and the treatment is correct fixation and immobilization [23]. Oligotrophic fractures produce minimal callus and are often displaced or have inaccurate internal fixation. Atrophic nonunions have minimal or no callous and are often associated with fibrous or cartilaginous bridging. Another clinical condition that produces failure of union (but is not classified as a true nonunion) is a critical or segmental bone defect, which occurs when the displacement or bone loss cannot be bridged by the normal healing process [24].

Bone grafting is required to facilitate the healing of atrophic (and some oligotrophic) nonunions and segmental defects. The four critical requirements of a bone graft in order to produce new bone formation (osteogenesis) are: an osteoconductive matrix (scaffold); osteoinductive growth factors; osteogenic cells; and a blood supply [25, 26]. Osteoconduction is the property of a matrix, which supports the attachment of bone-forming cells for subsequent bone formation [27]. Osteoinduction is a process that supports the mitogenesis of undifferentiated MSCs, leading to the formation of the osteoprogenitor cells which form new bone. The most utilized and efficacious osteoinductive agents are BMPs 2 and 7 (level 1 evidence) [28]. The fourth requirement is a good blood supply, which is required to deliver oxygen and nutrients and remove waste products.

Traditional approaches for bone grafting include autologous bone grafts, allogeneic bone grafts (freeze dried cadaveric bone graft or demineralized bone matrices), and calcium phosphate synthetic scaffolds [25]. An autologous cortico-cancellous bone graft is usually obtained from the patient's iliac crest, as this provides three of the four critical elements of bone repair. However, there is morbidity associated with the harvest site, including pain, infection, and nerve damage, and there is usually insufficient iliac crest bone for large defects [25]. When a vascularized bone graft is required, the fibular shaft is usually the harvest site, but this is a technically difficult and destructive procedure. Therefore, there is a requirement for non-autologous grafting materials. Allogeneic bone grafts are a popular alternative, and may be fresh-frozen, freezedried, or demineralized bone matrix (DBM). The freezing process makes the allograft acellular, meaning that only osteoconduction and some osteoinduction are provided, but the osteogenic properties are inferior to those of autologous grafts, and incorporation is relatively slow [25, 26]. Immune responses to foreign proteins can occur, and there is the potential for transmission of viral or prion infection [29, 30]. This has led to the use of homologous DBM, which is produced by acidic extraction of bone allograft. DBM has osteoconductive properties, but has limited osteoinduction and no osteogenic cells, and therefore some manufacturers recommend the addition of BMPs at the time of surgery. Synthetic scaffolds are osteoconductive only, and may be relatively brittle with little tensile strength. However, once osteogenesis is achieved, and biomechanical support is obtained, the scaffold can then integrate with native bone, a process referred to as osteointegration [13].

7.4 Tissue Engineered Bone Bioscaffolds

With the recent advances in the understanding of the osteogenic properties of MSCs, there has been a great deal of research focusing on tissue-engineered synthetic scaffolds. The scaffold needs to be highly porous and permeable for cell attachment and migration, and to support tissue ingrowth, nutrition, and angiogenesis [25, 31]. The scaffold also needs to be biocompatible and degrade into nontoxic and non-allogeneic products. Synthetic materials such as hydroxyapatite, tri-calcium phosphate, and calcium sulfate are available as polymers, ceramics, or composites. Polymers such as type 1 collagen sponges do not provide enough biomechanical support for cells [13, 32]. Synthetic polymers and copolymers of polylactic acid (PLA) and polyglycolic acid (PLGA) are popular, due to their mechanical properties and controlled degradation, but they may form acidic by-products [1]. Ceramics such as corals have good biocompatibility, but the high dissolution rate has meant that use is limited to grafts requiring minimal load bearing (e.g., digital phalanges). Similarly, synthetic calcium-based ceramics, such as calcium hydroxyapatite (+/- tricalcium phosphate), are osteoconductive but may be fragile [13, 33]. When ceramics are combined with polymers, the biomechanical properties can be improved and further surface-modified to permit cellular attachment, migration, and incorporation of growth factors [13].

In vitro bone engineering is currently being evaluated to provide and assess scaffolds in situations of segmental or critical bone loss. Parameters such as seeding density, scaffold property, and culture medium composition have been studied in various bioreactor systems [13, 34, 35]. Evaluations of stirred and rotated mass transport systems have not provided the uniform cellular growth required, as there is relatively poor nutrient diffusion into the interior [13]. Therefore, these bioreactors are not suitable for larger constructs. Perfusion bioreactors have been shown to permit the flow of culture medium throughout the construct, which provides oxygen, nutrient, and metabolite removal and results in a more uniform cellular distribution [36, 37].

In order to osteointegrate with native bone, scaffolds need to become vascularized to facilitate gas and nutrient exchange, and remove waste products. At distances up to 300 µm, molecular diffusion can provide for these requirements. However, vascularization needs to be considered with larger scaffolds, otherwise oxygen diffusion is impaired and acellular regions develop [13, 37, 38]. Tissueengineered methods to improve vascularization include in vivo pre-vascularization, use of angiogenic factors, and pre-vascularized engineered scaffolds [13]. When pre-vascularization is required, the scaffold can be implanted in a rich vascular environment (e.g., intramuscular or the intraperitoneal space) so that new blood vessels form at random. The vascularized tissue is then excised and implanted at the desired site, but this can also damage the neovessels making anastomosis with the native vessels technically difficult [24, 39]. Other in vivo techniques involve transplanting MSC-seeded scaffolds around a medium-sized vessel, or creating an arteriovenous shunt. Angiogenic factors such as VEGF, platelet-derived growth factor (PDGF), and fibroblast growth factor (FGF) can also be incorporated into scaffolds, but these factors have short tissue half-lives meaning that slow release preparations are required [13, 40]. Vascularized bone scaffolds have been engineered in bioreactors by culturing MSCs with osteogenic and angiogenic factors. The adult MSCs have been shown to differentiate into vascular endothelial cells and to form new blood vessels [13].

Osteogenic culture medium can be useful for promoting differentiation and confirming osteogenic potential, and this is achieved by culturing purified MSCs in the presence of dexamethasone, ascorbic acid, and glycerophosphate [17, 41]. The MSCs assume a cuboidal osteoblastic shape, associated with transient induction of alkaline phosphatase activity [17, 42]. The cells express BMP messenger RNAs and matrix is laid down, which is then mineralized [17, 41, 43]. The secreted BMPs are osteoinductive and have been shown to induce further differentiation of other local MSCs along osteoprogenitor lines.

Gene therapies can manipulate the proteins being generated by the host cells. Animal studies have shown that MSCs can be genetically modified to express BMPs or other growth factors; and the MSCs can then be returned to the patient [22, 44]. This has a potential advantage over current surgical techniques, which are expensive and require an intraoperative, supra-physiological, short acting bolus of growth factors. Gene therapy delivery of growth factors can be sustained for short or long periods, which is determined by the size of the defect [25, 45, 46]. The local production

of increased growth factors has been shown to accelerate fracture healing in animal studies [25]. The requirements for successful genetic modification are a cDNA which encodes the desired protein, a vector that mediates the entry of genetic material into the cell, and target cells with the ability to transcribe and translate the genetic information into proteins (e.g., osteoinductive growth factors) [25]. These vectors are classified as viral or nonviral. Due to the concerns regarding the use of viral vectors such as adenoviruses or retroviruses, nonviral vectors are also being investigated. These include the use of liposomes, electroporation (e.g., nucleofectin), or transfection reagents (e.g., FuGENE 6) [24, 25].

Preclinical studies have yielded some promising results with genetically modified BMP-producing MSCs, but immune reaction has been problematic and immunosuppression has been required in some animal studies [25, 47, 48].

Genetic engineering of MSCs may eliminate the requirement for large numbers of cells, which can only be manufactured over several weeks of expansion and culture. However, optimization of the vector, cDNA, MSC, and carrier is still required, before genetically modified MSCs can be routinely used in human bone repair.

See Table 7.1 for a summary of the properties of scaffolds.

7.5 Clinical Studies of Therapeutic Use of MSCs

7.5.1 Fracture Nonunion

Delayed or nonunion of fractures is an important clinical problem. Current treatments include surgical fixation, bone grafting, immobilization, bone stimulation, and treatment of contributing comorbidities. The first successful report of the use of cellular therapies was in 1978, when autologous iliac crest bone marrow aspirates were added to calf tibia xenografts to treat 15 various pseudarthroses (nonunions) [49]. In 1986, Connelly published a successful case report when he injected bone marrow cells directly in and around a tibial nonunion [50, 51]. In 1991, Connelly et al. reported success in treating 20 cases of tibial nonunion with bone marrow aspirate cells, and concluded that this technique has "numerous advantages compared to standard open grafting technique" [24, 52]. Hernigou et al. later refined the surgical technique by concentrating the bone marrow aspirate [53]. It was shown that the iliac crest aspirates of 60 patients with tibial nonunion contained 612 ± 134 progenitors per milliliter, but after centrifugation and separation of the buffy coat, the original 300 mL was concentrated to about 50 mL with 2,579±1,121 progenitors per milliliter. Hernigou recommended that a total volume of 20 mL be injected into and around the fracture, so that there was no risk of compartment syndrome. Hernigou also retrospectively reported that 53 out of the 60 cases of established tibial nonunion progressed to clinical union with this minimally invasive technique (level III evidence) [54]. The seven cases with persisting nonunion all received lower numbers of progenitors.

Table 7.1 Summary of pr	operties of bone scaff	olds			
	Osteoconductive	Osteoinductive	Osteogenic cells	Vascularized	Comment
Autograft	+	+	+	a I	Significant donor site morbidity
					Lack of available tissue
Allograft (freeze-dried	+	+1	I	I	Potential risk of infection transmission or immune
bone)					reaction
Allograft (demineralized	+	+1	I	I	Theoretical risk of infection transmission or
bone)					immune reaction
					Expensive
Synthetic	+	I	I	I	Only osteoconductive
Osteoinducers	I	+	I	I	Level I evidence of efficacy [28]
(e.g., BMPS)					Expensive
					Can be added to scaffolds
MSCs (percutaneous	I	+	+	I	Level III evidence
injection)					
Engineered MSC	+	+	+	٩	Can be prepared at the time of surgery or inside
bioscaffolds					bioreactors
^a Vascular fibular graft is oc	ccasionally used but is	s a technically diffic	ult harvesting proce	dure	

^bPrevascularized grafts can be prepared in vivo or in vitro bioreactors

Maneerit et al. conducted a prospective randomized trial on 30 cases of established or expected tibial nonunion, whereby subjects received either a percutaneous injection of bone marrow cells or open bone grafting [55]. The authors concluded that the union rates in both techniques were similar.

With improved isolation and expansion techniques, it is now possible to administer smaller volumes containing higher concentrations of purified MSCs. These cells may undergo genetic modification or osteogenic culture, to encourage osseous differentiation. Currently, phase 1 and 2 clinical trials are being undertaken, with synthetic scaffolds and demineralized bone matrix, to assess the safety and efficacy of both autologous and allogeneic MSCs in treating bony nonunion.

7.6 Critical Bone Defects

Critical bone defects typically require bone scaffold, and arise as a result of a trauma, tumors, genetic conditions, and orthopedic interventions, e.g., arthrodesis, osteotomy, spinal fusion, arthroplasty, or lengthening procedures. Controlled animals trials have demonstrated that when MSCs are seeded on hydroxyapatite or demineralized bone matrix, the healing is accelerated compared to carrier alone [24, 56, 57].

Quarto et al. published a small case series of three patients with varied critical defects, who underwent successful treatments with expanded autologous bone marrow-derived MSCs, seeded on macroporous hydroxyapatite scaffolds ex vivo [57]. All patients were immobilized in an external fixator, and osteointegration was achieved in all three cases by the second postoperative month. There are also a number of similar case reports of autologous MSCs mixed with platelet-rich plasma (PRP), being successfully administered to treat craniofacial defects and distraction osteogenesis [24, 58, 59].

Phase 1 and 2 clinical trials have been completed assessing the use of MSCs in treating critical bone defects, but results are yet to be published. Currently a phase 3 trial (www.mesoblast.com) is being planned to assess the efficacy of allogeneic MSCs in promoting bony union in anterior cervical spinal fusion.

7.7 Osteonecrosis

Osteonecrosis (ON) usually occurs in the femoral or humeral heads, and is caused by vascular insufficiency from whatever cause. The necrotic subchondral bone may collapse before revascularization and osteogenesis occurs, leading to pain and disability. Often the final result is osteoarthritis that can only be treated by joint replacement surgery (arthroplasty). In principle, MSCs could improve outcomes by their ability to secrete cytokines and growth factors, resulting in angiogenesis and osteogenesis [24]. In 2002, Hernigou and Beaujean reported a noncontrolled study of femoral head ON [60]. Concentrated bone marrow aspirates were injected using



Fig. 7.1 Hip X-ray shows early loss of joint space with suspicion of early femoral head collapse. A T1 MRI of the same hip confirms ON with the typical femoral sub-chondral collapse due to an avascular process

a trocar needle into 145 femoral heads with stage 1 or 2 ON (pre-collapse). Hip replacements were required in seven cases, as the subjects progressed to femoral head collapse. Of the 44 cases presenting in stage 3 or 4 (with femoral head collapse), 25 hip replacements were performed (level 4 evidence).

A double-blind controlled study by Gangji in 2004 compared ten cases of femoral head ON treated by core decompression and concentrated bone marrow aspirate, to a control group of eight cases treated by core decompression only [61]. At 24 months, five of the controls and one of the treatment group had progressed to collapse (P=0.016). These encouraging results have been supported by further studies with bone marrow aspirate alone, or mixing aspirate on a demineralized bone matrix scaffold [50, 62, 63]. Current trials include the use of expanded autologous MSCs administered into the femoral head arteries (NCT 00813267) (Fig. 7.1).

7.8 Osteoporosis

Osteoporosis is a disease characterized by a reduction in the quality and quantity of bone, which results in increased fracture susceptibility [64, 65]. It is particularly common in aged individuals and postmenopausal women, who demonstrate lower bone mineral density and higher bone marrow fat [66, 67]. Recent advances of drug treatment for osteoporosis include the use of bisphosphonates such as zoledronic acid and the use of RANK ligand antagonists such as denosumab.

As adipocytes and osteocytes are derived from MSCs, the question is raised as to whether one cell line forms at the expense of the other. Osteoblastic differentiation of MSCs can be encouraged by mechanical stimulation and growth factors, such as BMPs and TGF- β s [66, 68]. Glucocorticosteroids and PPAR- γ agonists, such as the thiazolidinedione (TZD) drugs for diabetes mellitus, reduce bone mass and increase

marrow fat [66]. Both of these adipogenic drugs are associated with an increased fracture risk [66, 69]. It is possible that PPAR- γ antagonists could be developed to promote osteogenic differentiation of MSCs and increase bone mass without producing insulin resistance.

MSCs have been shown to improve bone mass when used as a cell-based therapy. In a controlled trial, autologous rabbit MSCs were injected into osteoporotic bone marrow cavities, and demonstrated improved bone apposition and trabecular thickness [64].

This recent knowledge of MSCs does have potential clinical applications in the treatment and prevention of osteoporosis—either by manipulation of differentiation, gene therapy production of growth factors, or MSC implantation. However, currently there are no registered clinical trials investigating the role of MSCs in the treatment of osteoporosis.

7.9 Osteogenesis Imperfecta

OI is a heterogeneous group of inherited disorders characterized by the production of abnormal type I collagen by osteoblasts [70, 71]. The clinical phenotypes are variable, but include osteopenia, multiple fractures, severe bony deformity, and short stature. The condition may range from a subclinical state to osteoporosis and premature death. Current treatments involve pharmacological agents, such as bisphosphonates and fracture management. In theory, allogeneic MSC transplantation could alleviate the effects of this genetic disorder, and the cells could be gene modified ex vivo, to secrete osteoblastic growth factors such as IGF-1. Animal studies demonstrate that transplanted marrow stromal cells can migrate and incorporate into bone. Horwitz et al. performed allogeneic sibling bone marrow transplants followed by MSC infusions, from the same respective sibling in three children with OI [72]. Three months after engraftment, less than 2% of stromal marrow cells were of donor origin, but there were significant increases in bone mineral content and growth velocity, with a resulting decrease in fractures. Further studies with longer follow-ups and slightly larger case series have shown similar results [72]. Le Blanc et al. performed an intrauterine transfusion of male allogeneic MSCs into a female fetus with severe OI at 32 weeks gestation [73]. At 9 months of age, bone histology showed regularly arranged trabeculae. By 2 years of age, the child had experienced only three fractures, with normal psychomotor development. Cells of male origin were still detected in bone and demonstrate that HLA mismatched MSC can provide a continual source of osteoblastic progenitors, without rejection.

7.10 Tendon Applications

7.10.1 Tendon Pathophysiology

Tendons are a specialized connective tissue, which link muscle to bone and are integral to the function of the musculoskeletal system. Tendon injuries contribute significantly to morbidity in the active young and in the elderly. It is estimated that in the USA annually, there are more than 32 million traumatic and repetitive motion injuries to tendons and ligaments, and 50,000 rotator cuff tendon repairs. Collagens are responsible for over 80% of tendon dry mass (the large majority of collagen is type I), with elastins contributing to about 2%. Type I collagen is arranged in a hierarchical structure and gives tendons their high tensile strength [74]. The reparative type III collagen (small minority) is thinner, but rapidly forms crosslinks and stabilizes acute tendon injury [75–77]. Tendons are relatively hypocellular, but arranged along the long axis of the collagen are tenoblasts and tenocytes. The tenoblasts are immature cells and are the precursors to the terminally differentiated tenocytes, which lay down the extracellular matrix (ECM) including the collagens. Tendons predominantly utilize anaerobic energy systems, and their oxygen consumption is 15% of skeletal muscle [78, 79]. This allows tendons to maintain tension for long periods of time, whilst avoiding necrosis and ischemia; however, this results in slower healing after acute or overuse injury [78].

Tendons demonstrate a nonlinear stress strain curve, which is dependent on the type of collagen, and intra- and inter-molecular bonds [80]. At higher tendon strain (>4%), microscopic failure starts to develop, and the tendon does not return to the original length. Greater stress (>8%) can cause macroscopic failure and rupture occurs.

Following acute tear or laceration in a healthy tendon, five overlapping healing phases have been identified [81]. After the acute post-injury phase there is an inflammatory phase with invasion of red and white blood cells (especially neutrophils), forming a hematoma, which acts as an early scaffold. There is release of vasoactive, differentiation, proliferation, and chemotactic factors, resulting in angiogenesis and tenocyte hyperplasia. The proliferative and reparative phases follow, and are characterized by early repair with synthesis of type III collagen which can constitute up to 30% of total collagen. After 6 weeks the remodeling stage commences, which may last up to 10 weeks post-injury, with cellular maturation and type I collagen deposition. The resulting tendon is fibrotic, thickened, and less resistant to tensile stress, when compared to pre-injury structure. This process can take 1-2 years if there is preexisting degeneration present, and is occasionally refractory to all treatment [82]. Tendons will repair with scar tissue, if there is stable apposition of both free ends; however, immobilization is difficult for some joints and for tendons with an active muscle contraction. Therefore, acute tendon rupture is often surgically repaired and then immobilized for 6–10 weeks. If the rupture is chronic then unopposed muscle contraction results in a shortened atrophic muscle, the tendon defect cannot be bridged, and scaffold reconstruction is undertaken. Sometimes degenerate tendon tears result in a weakened primary repair, and scaffold augmentation of the repair is required. The current scaffolds of choice are autologous tendon grafts (e.g., patella, hamstring, or palmaris longus), tendon allografts, or artificial acellular synthetic engineered scaffolds. These reconstructive procedures have recognized complications including donor site morbidity in autografts, potential immune rejection or infection transmission in allografts, and possible delayed implant failure in synthetic grafts [83-85]. Tendon allograft or autograft scaffolds require prolonged postoperative rehabilitation and activity restriction for between 6



Fig. 7.2 Histology of healthy tendon demonstrates the relative paucity of cells (Courtesy of University of Western Australia)

and 18 months. During this period, the scaffold integrates with native tendon, and type I collagen is replaced with type III (reparative) collagen, before new type I collagen is laid down. Hence, there is a clear clinical need for a cell-based tissue-engineered scaffold for both tendon and ligament injury.

Tendons also develop overuse and degenerative pathology with microscopic collagen breakdown, which leads to pain and altered function, and contributes to degenerative tearing at lower strain thresholds. This degeneration is referred to as tendinopathy, which is an all-encompassing term that includes both tendinosis and tendinitis [86]. The histological changes include increased ground substance, increased type III collagen, variation in tenocyte morphology, and reduction in the number of healthy tenocytes [87]. Common tendinopathies are found in the rotator cuff of the shoulder, gluteal tendons of the hip ("greater trochanteric bursitis"), lateral epicondyle of the elbow ("tennis elbow"), and the Achilles tendon. Initial treatment is always conservative and is usually prolonged. There is good evidence that exercise rehabilitation is beneficial, but limited evidence of efficacy for any of the injectable or other nonoperative treatment [88, 89]. If tendinopathy is refractory to conservative treatments, then surgical tendon debridement is sometimes undertaken; but this is expensive and disabling, and the success is only modest [88]. The resulting tendon is fibrotic, thickened, and histologically has scar tissue fibroblasts with lower numbers of healthy tenocytes, associated with an increase in non-collagenous material [75, 87]. Therefore, tendinopathy may become a chronic and disabling condition with few effective treatments. Cellular therapies offer great potential in the more chronic tendinopathies, as they lead to regeneration of new tendon, rather than repair with scar tissue. It is important to note that improved ultrasound techniques mean that cell-based treatments can be accurately implanted by precision intratendinous injection (Figs. 7.2 and 7.3).



Fig. 7.3 Histopathology of rotator cuff tendinopathy reveals: fiber disruption (a), adipose tissue deposition (b), vascular hyperplasia (c), and rounding of nuclei (d) (Courtesy of University of Western Australia)

7.11 Gene Transcription Factors

Introduction of transcription factors into stem cells leads to reprogramming and phenotype transition [90]. Gene modification may lead to therapeutic approaches to treat cellular injury, such as degenerative tendinopathy, when healthy tenocyte numbers are usually reduced. However, no specific master transcription factor has been isolated for the tendon lineage. Scleraxis (Scx) has been the most studied potential marker of neotendon formation [91]. It is a basic helix-loop-helix transcription factor expressed in the syndetomal compartment of developing embryonic somites [92]. Other candidate genes involved in tendon formation may be Six-1, Six-2, Eya-1, Eya-2, THBS4, and TNMD, which are expressed during limb formation in developing tendons and ligaments [74, 93].

Hoffman et al. showed that MSC differentiation into tendon-like cells was mediated by intracellular signaling factor Smad-8 expression, and simultaneous stimulation with bone morphogenic protein 2 (BMP2) [94]. The authors concluded that Smad-8 inhibited the normal osteogenesis pathway induced by BMP2.

7.12 Growth Factors

Growth factors are proteins that regulate cellular processes including the growth, proliferation, and differentiation of cells. No tendon- or ligament-specific paracrine growth factors have been discovered yet. A number of connective tissue growth factors have been shown to facilitate the differentiation of MSCs into tenoprogenitors, as well as cellular migration and collagen synthesis [91]. These include fibroblast growth factor (FGF)-2, transforming growth factor (TGF)- β , insulin-like growth factor (IGF)-1, VEGF, PDGF, and members of the BMP superfamily—including growth and differentiation factors (GDFs) [81, 95–98]. Wolfman et al. administered intramuscular injections of GDFs 5, 6, and 7 into rats, and induced ectopic neotendon-ligament tissue formation [99]. Aspenberg and Forslund reported positive results after local injection of GDF 5 and 6 into rat Achilles defects [100].

Blood platelets are known be a rich source of growth factors, which can induce tendon cell proliferation and angiogenesis in vitro [101]. Current clinical treatments for tendinopathy often include the intratendinous injection of autologous PRP. However, there is inconsistent evidence regarding the efficacy of PRP in vivo. There are only two published double-blinded randomized controlled trials, and one showed no statistically significant benefit over placebo, whilst the other showed a benefit of PRP over corticosteroid [102, 103]. Tendon growth factors have a restricted biological half-life; and repeated intratendinous injections to facilitate healing are impractical and cause tendon damage. Possible solutions include slow release preparations, or gene-enhanced cellular therapies, which temporarily produce tenogenic growth factors. Thomopoulos et al. showed that platelet-derived growth factor (PDFG-BB) linked to a sustained release delivery system was able to improve tendon range of motion and excursion in a dog tendon repair model; but the tensile properties were unchanged [104]. Gene therapy can transiently or permanently engineer DNA to produce growth factors. This can be performed in 2 ways: in vivo gene transfer where the gene is transferred directly to the recipient, or ex vivo gene transfer of the gene to a stem cell in tissue culture, which is then implanted. Rickert et al. injected adenovirus-GDF5-infected particles into rat Achilles tendons, permitting transitory transgene expression [105]. This resulted in thicker, stronger tendons at eight weeks; however, on histological analysis, there were increased chondral cell lines and more type II collagen was produced, compared to controls. Hou et al. implanted MSCs infected with adenovirus carrying human TGF-B cDNA into rabbit Achilles tendon defects, and demonstrated improved recovery and biomechanical properties [106]. Similarly, IGF-1 geneenhanced MSCs improved histological scores in horse flexor tendons [107]. These experiments are promising but most current gene delivery methods require viral vectors, with potential risks including immune reaction, insertional mutagenesis, and uncontrolled transgene expression [9]. There are no current human clinical trials with genetically modified stem cells in tendon-ligament conditions.

7.13 Tissue Engineered Tendon Bioscaffolds

When designing the ideal tendon bioscaffold for cell seeding, important factors such as biocompatibility, biodegradation rates, mechanical properties, internal space for cell infiltration (porosity), and nutrient transmission all need to be considered
[91]. Scaffold materials are classified as natural or synthetic. Natural scaffolds tested to date include collagens, small intestine submucosa, chitosan, renal capsule matrix, and silk fibers [108]. Synthetic scaffolds have been derived from poly-L-lactic acid (PLA) and poly (lactic-co-glycolic acid) (PLGA) [109]. Modern scaffold design also needs to consider the important biological roles of the ECM, including the proliferation and differentiation of the tendon stem/progenitor cells [91]. The elasticity of the matrix has been shown to determine cell fate [110]. Softer substrates promote MSC differentiation into neuronal like cells, moderate elasticity favors myogenic differentiation, and a rigid scaffold is osteogenic.

As most of the mechanical properties of natural tendon are from type I collagen, the majority of studies have involved cell-seeded collagen gels. Contraction of the gel is related to cell seeding density, which provides mechanical stability, and is generally followed by cellular alignment and reorganization of the matrix [111]. The biomechanical properties of cellular scaffolds are further improved if preliminary cell seeding is performed in vitro, before implantation in vivo. Collagen gels have been enhanced by collagen hybridization with PLA, and cross-linking collagen with di-catechol nordihydroguaiaretic acid (NDGA) [111, 112]. At present, no tenocyte-collagen scaffold constructs have been able to achieve similar mechanical properties to native tendon [111].

MSC-enhanced collagen gel scaffolds for the rabbit model have been shown to produce ectopic calcification (due to osteogenesis) in 28% of cases—irrespective of the cell seeding density [113]. In follow-up studies, the authors found that the alkaline phosphatase activity (a sign of preosteoblastic phenotype) was elevated around the sutures, but only when the cells were in a 3D construct, and not when the MSCs were in a monolayer [114]. The authors later concluded that the osteoblastic proliferation was due to in vitro factors, independent of cell seeding density. However, Butler et al. advocated lower seeding density, with end posts rather than sutures, and augmentation of the gel with type I collagen sponge; this produced bioscaffolds with improved repair stiffness and improved force to failure [115]. No ectopic calcification was produced.

Ouyang et al. showed that PLGA scaffolds seeded with allogeneic MSCs repaired 1 cm defects in rabbit Achilles tendons, with improved tensile stiffness and modulus, compared to an acellular scaffold. However, the grafted tendon only had 62% of the tensile stiffness compared to control repaired tendons at 12 weeks [116].

The local administration of VEGF improves revascularization, but not the mechanics of the scaffold [117, 118]. TGF- β 1 promotes improved strength in Achilles tendon regeneration by regulating collagen I and III synthesis, cross-link formation, and matrix remodeling [106]. Wei et al. transfected bone marrow (bm)MSCs with an adenoviral vector expressing TGF β 1/VEGF165, which were implanted into a rabbit tendon ACL model [119]. The treated grafts demonstrated accelerated remodeling, angiogenesis, and mechanical properties compared to controls.

Stem cell scaffold design requires a multidisciplinary strategy combining cell technology, engineered scaffolds, and mechanical stimulation [115]. Currently, there are no registered human stem cell trials using scaffolds to repair tendons or ligaments recorded on the database registries.

7.14 Mechanical Stimulation

Tendon studies have demonstrated a role for mechanical loading in tissue homeostasis and healing. In uninjured musculoskeletal tissues, increased loading leads to an improvement in biomechanical properties, but the role of loading on injured or healing tissues is less clear. Thomopoulos et al. showed that complete removal of load, by proximal tendon transection, resulted in tendon-to-bone repairs with less range of motion and lower biomechanical properties, compared to repairs in which the muscle-tendon-bone unit was left intact [120]. In the clinical treatment of tendinopathy, exercise rehabilitation is the most effective nonoperative evidence-based intervention [88]. However, there is no consensus regarding the duration, frequency, amplitude and type of exercise, but some evidence suggests eccentric loading is the most efficacious [121]. Mechanical loading of tendons has been shown to produce a trophic cellular response with cellular proliferation, differentiation of tendon stems cells, and resulting increased deposition of ECM [122-124]. Loading also promotes secretion of cellular proteins, including TGF- β and IGF-I [125, 126]. The type of loading and the axis of application alter the cellular response. Compression loading has been shown to lead to the formation of more cartilaginous tissue, and shear stress produces increased matrix metalloproteinases (MMP-1 and 3) in rabbit tendon fibroblasts, which cause matrix disruption and resultant collagen degradation [127, 128]. Repetitive in vitro stretching, at higher construct strains, has been shown to cause production of PGE, and BMP2, leading to differentiation into nontendon lineages [129, 130]. Zhang and Wang demonstrated that in vitro uniaxial loading of rabbit patella and Achilles tendons, at 0.5 Hz for 12 h, upregulated type 1 collagen synthesis at 4% strain, but increased adipogenesis and osteogenesis at 8% strain [131]. This has been postulated as a reason why degenerate tendinopathy is associated with calcification [130].

Cyclic uniaxial mechanical stretching of bioscaffolds increases ECM production and the alignment of collagen fibrils along the stress axis in a number of cell lines, including cultured tendon fibroblasts, isolated tendon fascicles, dermal fibroblasts, and MSCs. Stretching increases scleraxis upregulation, and ultimate failure to stress by a factor of six times [91, 132]. Chen et al. found that poorer outcomes resulted, when stress was applied in the first 3 days after cell seeding in silk fibroin matrices [133]. The authors concluded that prerequisites include established cell-to-cell contact and sufficient ECM before load is applied.

The optimal mechanical stimulation for in vitro tendon scaffolds and in vivo application of stem cells in tendinopathy is yet to be established.

7.15 Mesenchymal Stem Cells for Tendinopathy

MSCs are cells that have the ability to either proliferate, or differentiate into progenitors of mesenchymal tissues such as bone, cartilage, fat, tendon, and muscle [99]. MSCs are also characterized by (but not unique) cell surface markers, adhesion

molecules, growth factors (and their receptors), and ECM molecules [134]. MSCs can be isolated from a variety of tissues including bone marrow, adipose tissue, periosteum, muscle, tendon, and articular cartilage [91]. Sakaguchi et al. demonstrated that the differences in the properties of MSCs depended on their cell source [135]. For example, adipose-derived MSCs favored adipogenesis, whereas bone marrow-derived MSCs favored osteogenesis. Bi et al. expanded murine tendon stem cells in vitro, and demonstrated that they preferentially formed neotendon when reinjected into the mice [123].

It has been assumed that MSCs could regenerate tissue due to their "stemness"; however, there is increasing evidence that the mechanism of action may not be due to direct engraftment or differentiation [6]. MSCs secrete a variety of soluble autocrine and paracrine growth factors, which promote cell survival and enhance the proliferation of endogenous connective tissue cells. These growth factors stimulate mitosis in tissue progenitors, induce angiogenesis, and reduce apoptosis [6–8].

In preclinical animal studies, two different MSC experimental tendon models are commonly used. These are the tendon laceration/defect model or the collagenase-induced tendinopathy model. In a controlled study, Chong et al. showed that allogeneic MSCs with a fibrin carrier, implanted into lacerated and sutured rabbit Achilles tendons improved the histological and biomechanical parameters in the early stages of tendon healing [136].

In tendinopathy, the microscopic collagen degeneration can be partly reproduced experimentally by the administration of collagenase, either in vivo or in vitro. In an in vivo study, Lacitignola et al. demonstrated that both autologous bone marrowderived MSCs (95.5×10^6 cells) and bone marrow mononuclear cells (bmMNCs) $(122.3 \times 10^{6} \text{ cells})$ could be injected intra-lesionally into equine collagenase-treated tendons, and both produced effective tendon regeneration [137]. In a similar study, Crovace et al. showed that there was type I collagen in the tendons of the actively treated horses and type III collagen in the control tendons [138]. No calcification or ectopic tissue was detected on serial ultrasounds or at autopsy. Schnabel et al. injected autologous bmMSCs and IGF-I gene-enhanced bmMSCs into collagenaseproduced equine flexor digitorum superficialis (FDS) tendinopathy [107]. At autopsy, the horses treated with both bmMSCs and adenovirus IGF-MSCs had improved histological scores compared to controls. In a small case series, Guest et al. injected green fluorescent protein-labeled autologous and allogeneic equine MSCs into collagenase-treated FDS tendons. At postmortem, there was evidence of engraftment of both MSCs, without rejection at 34 days [139].

Pacini et al. successfully treated 9 out of 11 horses with FDS tendinopathy, with targeted intra-lesional injection of undifferentiated MSCs [140]. Serial ultrasounds showed improved tendon morphology and no tendon calcification. Allogeneic equine adipose dermal MSCs have also been shown to successfully treat 14 out of 16 horses with FDS tendinopathy [141]. No complications were reported. In a controlled trial, Smith et al. showed that by injecting 1×10^7 autologous bmMSCs intratendinously, the resulting tendon was significantly improved in terms of cross-sectional area, cellularity, crimp pattern, and DNA content

compared to controls [142]. MSCs are commonly used as a therapeutic intervention in the equine thoroughbred industry to treat equine FDS tendinopathy. Currently, over 1,800 horses have received autologous bmMSCs for tendinopathy (www.vetcell. com). The recurrence rate of this injury is 56% with conventional treatment, but with MSC treatments is reportedly 27% [143, 144]. There have been no reported cases of ectopic tissue production detected on serial ultrasounds. Twelve horses have now undergone postmortem (17 tendons), which has revealed good healing with minimal inflammatory cells, with crimped organized collagen fibers, and no ectopic or neoplastic tissues [144]. Currently, the author of this chapter is undertaking a trial in the use of allogeneic MSCs in the treatment of human chronic (refractory) Achilles tendinopathy.

7.16 Conclusions

7.16.1 Bone Applications

Even though bone has one of the best healing potentials of any of the collagenproducing connective tissues, a wide range of heterogeneous pathologies of bone continue to produce significant morbidity. Bone healing is a relatively slow and inconsistent process and is dependent on both intrinsic and extrinsic factors. Over the coming decade, MSC therapies will likely revolutionize the treatment of these conditions. MSCs have the potential to accelerate bone healing, and regenerate new bone in circumstances where healing will not occur. In preclinical studies, MSCs have the ability to be pre-differentiated and gene-modified to secrete growth factors, and can be seeded onto tissue engineered 3D scaffolds (in vivo and in vitro). The therapeutic plasticity of MSCs means that implantation can be via open operation, percutaneous injection, or systemic routes. MSCs can be harvested from a number of sites, and their immunoprivileged status means that allogeneic cells can be used without the need for immune suppressive medication after MSC administration.

MSC use in bone therapies is the most widely researched lineage of any of the connective tissues. Phase I and II trials have been completed in a number of bone conditions. A phase III trial is proposed for allogeneic MSCs in multilevel cervical fusion. This technology holds great promise and is likely to become a clinically important therapy in the near future.

7.16.2 Tendon Applications

Tendon disorders are a common cause of morbidity and a significant health burden on society. Tendons are relatively acellular and have limited blood supply, resulting in a poor capacity to self-heal. Current clinical treatments are only moderately effective and include prolonged exercise regimes, injections, and surgery. The resulting tissue repair contains mechanically inferior scar tissue and is prone to reinjury, resulting in lifestyle changes such as activity modification or cessation.

Preclinical studies suggest that MSC therapies will prove to be an important therapeutic intervention in the treatment of tendon disorders. MSCs can be administered by precision intratendinous injection under ultrasound guidance, or on bioengineered scaffolds. Much is yet to be discovered about the roles of gene modification, mechanical stimulation, the preferred scaffold, and the need for predifferentiation. Regardless, MSC therapies hold great potential in the future treatment of tendon disorders.

Disclosure No competing financial interests exist.

References

- Patterson TE, Kumagai K, Griffith L, Muschler GF (2008) Cellular strategies for enhancement of fracture repair. J Bone Joint Surg Am 90(Suppl 1):111–119
- Pelekanos R, Milena G, Li J et al (2012) Comprehensive transcriptome and immunophenotype analysis of renal and cardiac MSC-like populations supports strong congruence with bone marrow MSC despite maintenance of distinct identities. Stem Cell 8:58–73
- 3. Caplan AI (2008) All MSCs are pericytes? Cell Stem Cell 3(3):229-230
- 4. Levesque JP, Winkler IG (2011) Hierarchy of immature hematopoietic cells related to blood flow and niche. Curr Opin Hematol 18(4):220–225
- 5. Prockop DJ (2007) "Stemness" does not explain the repair of many tissues by mesenchymal stem/multipotent stromal cells (MSCs). Clin Pharmacol Ther 82(3):241–243
- Phinney DG, Prockop DJ (2007) Concise review: mesenchymal stem/multipotent stromal cells: the state of transdifferentiation and modes of tissue repair-current views. Stem Cells 25(11):2896–2902
- 7. Caplan AI (2010) Mesenchymal stem cells: the past, the present, the future. Cartilage 1(1):6-9
- Hung S, Pochampally RR, Chen S, Hsu S, Prockop DJ (2007) Angiogenic effects of human multipotent stromal cell conditioned medium activate the PI3K-Akt pathway in hypoxic endothelial cells to inhibit apoptosis, increase survival, and stimulate angiogenesis. Stem Cells 25(9):2363–2370
- 9. Ryan JM, Barry FP, Murphy JM, Mahon BP (2005) Mesenchymal stem cells avoid allogeneic rejection. J Inflamm (London) 2:8
- Toma C, Pittenger MF, Cahill KS, Byrne BJ, Kessler PD (2002) Human mesenchymal stem cells differentiate to a cardiomyocyte phenotype in the adult murine heart. Circulation 105(1): 93–98
- 11. Huang X, Sun Z, Miyagi Y et al (2010) Differentiation of allogeneic mesenchymal stem cells induces immunogenicity and limits their long-term benefits for myocardial repair. Circulation 122(23):2419–2429
- Tsuchida H, Hashimoto J, Crawford E, Manske P, Lou J (2003) Engineered allogeneic mesenchymal stem cells repair femoral segmental defect in rats. J Orthop Res 21(1):44–53
- Fröhlich M, Grayson WL, Wan LQ et al (2008) Tissue engineered bone grafts: biological requirements, tissue culture and clinical relevance. Curr Stem Cell Res Ther 3(4):254–264
- Gimble JM, Katz AJ, Bunnell BA (2007) Adipose-derived stem cells for regenerative medicine. Circ Res 100(9):1249–1260

- Tseng SS, Lee MA, Reddi AH (2008) Nonunions and the potential of stem cells in fracturehealing. J Bone Joint Surg Am 90(Suppl 1):92–98
- Hall BK, Miyake T (2000) All for one and one for all: condensations and the initiation of skeletal development. Bioessays 22(2):138–147
- 17. Kraus KH, Kirker-Head C (2006) Mesenchymal stem cells and bone regeneration. Vet Surg 35(3):232–242
- Kwong FNK, Harris MB (2008) Recent developments in the biology of fracture repair. J Am Acad Orthop Surg 16(11):619–625
- Muschler GF, Midura RJ (2002) Connective tissue progenitors: practical concepts for clinical applications. Clin Orthop Relat Res 395:66–80
- Muschler GF, Nitto H, Boehm CA, Easley KA (2001) Age- and gender-related changes in the cellularity of human bone marrow and the prevalence of osteoblastic progenitors. J Orthop Res 19(1):117–125
- Crenshaw A (1992) General principles of fracture treatment. In: Crenshaw AH (ed) Mosby-Year Book Inc., St. Louis, Campbell's Operative Orthopaedics, p 681
- Frost HM (1989) The biology of fracture healing: an overview for clinicians. Part I. Clin Orthop Relat Res 248:283–293
- Iwakura T, Miwa M, Sakai Y et al (2009) Human hypertrophic nonunion tissue contains mesenchymal progenitor cells with multilineage capacity in vitro. J Orthop Res 27(2):208–215
- 24. Shenaq DS, Rastegar F, Petkovic D et al (2010) Mesenchymal progenitor cells and their orthopedic applications: forging a path towards clinical trials. Stem Cells Int 2010:519028
- Gamradt SC, Lieberman JR (2004) Genetic modification of stem cells to enhance bone repair. Ann Biomed Eng 32(1):136–147
- Goldberg VM (2000) Selection of bone grafts for revision total hip arthroplasty. Clin Orthop Relat Res 381:68–76
- 27. De Long WG, Einhorn TA, Koval K et al (2007) Bone grafts and bone graft substitutes in orthopaedic trauma surgery: a critical analysis. J Bone Joint Surg Am 89(3):649–658
- Novicoff WM, Manaswi A, Hogan MV et al (2008) Critical analysis of the evidence for current technologies in bone-healing and repair. J Bone Joint Surg Am 90(Suppl 1):85–91
- Goldberg VM, Bos GD, Heiple KG, Zika JM, Powell AE (1984) Improved acceptance of frozen bone allografts in genetically mismatched dogs by immunosuppression. J Bone Joint Surg Am 66(6):937–950
- Goldberg VM, Powell A, Shaffer JW et al (1985) Bone grafting: role of histocompatibility in transplantation. J Orthop Res 3(4):389–404
- Lieberman JR, Daluiski A, Einhorn TA (2002) The role of growth factors in the repair of bone: biology and clinical applications. J Bone Joint Surg Am 84-A(6):1032–1044
- Mizuno M, Shindo M, Kobayashi D et al (1997) Osteogenesis by bone marrow stromal cells maintained on type I collagen matrix gels in vivo. Bone 20(2):101–107
- 33. Grundel RE, Chapman MW, Yee T, Moore DC (1991) Autogeneic bone marrow and porous biphasic calcium phosphate ceramic for segmental bone defects in the canine ulna. Clin Orthop Relat Res 266:244–258
- Lee JH, Rhie JW, Oh DY, Ahn ST (2008) Osteogenic differentiation of human adipose tissuederived stromal cells (hASCs) in a porous three-dimensional scaffold. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 370(3):456–460
- 35. Kakudo N, Shimotsuma A, Miyake S, Kushida S, Kusumoto K (2008) Bone tissue engineering using human adipose-derived stem cells and honeycomb collagen scaffold. J Biomed Mater Res A 84(1):191–197
- 36. Grayson WL, Bhumiratana S, Cannizzaro C et al (2008) Effects of initial seeding density and fluid perfusion rate on formation of tissue-engineered bone. Tissue Eng A 14(11): 1809–1820
- Goldstein AS, Juarez TM, Helmke CD, Gustin MC, Mikos AG (2001) Effect of convection on osteoblastic cell growth and function in biodegradable polymer foam scaffolds. Biomaterials 22(11):1279–1288

- Gill DR, Ireland DC, Hurley JV, Morrison WA (1998) The prefabrication of a bone graft in a rat model. J Hand Surg Am 23(2):312–321
- Vilquin J, Rosset P (2006) Mesenchymal stem cells in bone and cartilage repair: current status. Regen Med 1(4):589–604
- 40. Jain RK (2003) Molecular regulation of vessel maturation. Nat Med 9(6):685-693
- Jaiswal N, Haynesworth SE, Caplan AI, Bruder SP (1997) Osteogenic differentiation of purified, culture-expanded human mesenchymal stem cells in vitro. J Cell Biochem 64(2):295–312
- 42. Bruder SP, Jaiswal N, Ricalton NS et al (1998) Mesenchymal stem cells in osteobiology and applied bone regeneration. Clin Orthop Relat Res 355(Suppl):S247–S256
- 43. Kadiyala S, Young RG, Thiede MA, Bruder SP (1997) Culture expanded canine mesenchymal stem cells possess osteochondrogenic potential in vivo and in vitro. Cell Transplant 6(2): 125–134
- 44. Steinhardt Y, Aslan H, Regev E et al (2008) Maxillofacial-derived stem cells regenerate critical mandibular bone defect. Tissue Eng A 14(11):1763–1773
- 45. Musgrave DS, Pruchnic R, Bosch P et al (2002) Human skeletal muscle cells in ex vivo gene therapy to deliver bone morphogenetic protein-2. J Bone Joint Surg Br 84(1):120–127
- 46. Scaduto AA, Lieberman JR (1999) Gene therapy for osteoinduction. Orthop Clin North Am 30(4):625–633
- 47. Alden TD, Pittman DD, Hankins GR et al (1999) In vivo endochondral bone formation using a bone morphogenetic protein 2 adenoviral vector. Hum Gene Ther 10(13):2245–2253
- 48. Musgrave DS, Bosch P, Ghivizzani S et al (1999) Adenovirus-mediated direct gene therapy with bone morphogenetic protein-2 produces bone. Bone 24(6):541–547
- 49. Salama R, Weissman S (1978) The clinical use of combined xenografts of bone and autologous red marrow: a preliminary report. J Bone Joint Surg Br Vol 60-B(1):111–115
- Hauzeur J, Gangji V (2010) Phases 1–3 clinical trials using adult stem cells in osteonecrosis and nonunion fractures. Stem Cells Int 2010:410170
- Connolly JF, Shindell R (1986) Percutaneous marrow injection for an ununited tibia. Nebr Med J 71(4):105–107
- 52. Connolly JF, Guse R, Tiedeman J, Dehne R (1991) Autologous marrow injection as a substitute for operative grafting of tibial nonunions. Clin Orthop Relat Res 266:259–270
- Hernigou P, Mathieu G, Poignard A et al (2006) Percutaneous autologous bone-marrow grafting for nonunions: surgical technique. J Bone Joint Surg 88(Suppl 1 Pt 2):322–327
- 54. Hernigou P, Poignard A, Beaujean F, Rouard H (2005) Percutaneous autologous bonemarrow grafting for nonunions: influence of the number and concentration of progenitor cells. J Bone Joint Surg Am 87(7):1430–1437
- 55. Maneerit J, Meknavin S, Hanpanitkitkan S (2004) Percutaneous versus open bone grafting in the treatment of tibial fractures: a randomized prospective trial. J Med Assoc Thai 87(9):1034–1040
- 56. Breitbart EA, Meade S, Azad V et al (2010) Mesenchymal stem cells accelerate bone allograft incorporation in the presence of diabetes mellitus. J Orthop Res 28(7):942–949
- 57. Quarto R, Mastrogiacomo M, Cancedda R et al (2001) Repair of large bone defects with the use of autologous bone marrow stromal cells. N Engl J Med 344(5):385–386
- 58. Hibi H, Yamada Y, Kagami H, Ueda M (2006) Distraction osteogenesis assisted by tissue engineering in an irradiated mandible: a case report. Int J Oral Maxillofac Implants 21(1):141–147
- 59. Kitoh H, Kitakoji T, Tsuchiya H et al (2004) Transplantation of marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells and platelet-rich plasma during distraction osteogenesis – a preliminary result of three cases. Bone 35(4):892–898
- 60. Hernigou P, Beaujean F (2002) Treatment of osteonecrosis with autologous bone marrow grafting. Clin Orthop Relat Res 405:14–23
- 61. Gangji V, Hauzeur J, Matos C et al (2004) Treatment of osteonecrosis of the femoral head with implantation of autologous bone-marrow cells: a pilot study. J Bone Joint Surg Am 86-A(6):1153–1160

7 Mesenchymal Stem Cell Therapies for Bone and Tendon Conditions

- 62. Wang B, Sun W, Shi Z et al (2010) Treatment of nontraumatic osteonecrosis of the femoral head with the implantation of core decompression and concentrated autologous bone marrow containing mononuclear cells. Arch Orthop Trauma Surg 130(7):859–865
- 63. Ji W, Ding W, Ma Z, Li J, Tong P (2008) Three-tunnels core decompression with implantation of bone marrow stromal cells (bMSCs) and decalcified bone matrix (DBM) for the treatment of early femoral head necrosis. Zhongguo Gu Shang 21(10):776–778
- 64. Wang Z, Goh J, De Das S et al (2006) Efficacy of bone marrow-derived stem cells in strengthening osteoporotic bone in a rabbit model. Tissue Eng 12(7):1753–1761
- 65. Lane J, Riley E, Wirganowicz P (1996) Osteoporosis: diagnosis and treatment. Instructional Course Lectures: The American Academy of Orthopaedic Surgeons. J Bone Joint Surg Am 78(4):618–632
- Clines GA (2010) Prospects for osteoprogenitor stem cells in fracture repair and osteoporosis. Curr Opin Organ Transplant 15(1):73–78
- 67. Rosen CJ, Klibanski A (2009) Bone, fat, and body composition: evolving concepts in the pathogenesis of osteoporosis. Am J Med 122(5):409–414
- Ichida F, Nishimura R, Hata K et al (2004) Reciprocal roles of MSX2 in regulation of osteoblast and adipocyte differentiation. J Biol Chem 279(32):34015–34022
- Grey A (2009) Thiazolidinedione-induced skeletal fragility-mechanisms and implications. Diabetes Obes Metab 11(4):275–284
- Undale A, Westendorf J (2009) Mesenchymal stem cells for bone repair and metabolic bone diseases. Mayo Clin Proc 84(10):893–902
- Byers P (1993) Osteogenesis imperfecta. In: Royce P, Steinmann B (eds) Connective tissue and its heritable disorders: molecular, genetic and medical aspects. Wiley-Liss Inc., New York, pp 137–350
- 72. Horwitz EM, Gordon PL, Koo WKK et al (2002) Isolated allogeneic bone marrow-derived mesenchymal cells engraft and stimulate growth in children with osteogenesis imperfecta: implications for cell therapy of bone. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 99(13):8932–8937
- 73. Le Blanc K, Götherström C, Ringdén O et al (2005) Fetal mesenchymal stem-cell engraftment in bone after in utero transplantation in a patient with severe osteogenesis imperfecta. Transplantation 79(11):1607–1614
- 74. Hoffmann A, Gross G (2007) Tendon and ligament engineering in the adult organism: mesenchymal stem cells and gene-therapeutic approaches. Int Orthop 31(6):791–797
- Williams IF, Heaton A, McCullagh KG (1980) Cell morphology and collagen types in equine tendon scar. Res Vet Sci 28(3):302–310
- 76. Liu SH, Yang RS, al-Shaikh R, Lane JM (1995) Collagen in tendon, ligament, and bone healing: a current review. Clin Orthop Relat Res 318:265–278
- 77. Eriksen HA, Pajala A, Leppilahti J, Risteli J (2002) Increased content of type III collagen at the rupture site of human Achilles tendon. J Orthop Res 20(6):1352–1357
- Vailas AC, Tipton CM, Laughlin HL, Tcheng TK, Matthes RD (1978) Physical activity and hypophysectomy on the aerobic capacity of ligaments and tendons. J Appl Physiol 44(4):542–546
- Kannus P, Józsa L (1991) Histopathological changes preceding spontaneous rupture of a tendon: a controlled study of 891 patients. J Bone Joint Surg Am 73(10):1507–1525
- Michna H (1983) A peculiar myofibrillar pattern in the murine muscletendon junction. Cell Tissue Res 233(1):227–231
- Molloy T, Wang Y, Murrell G (2003) The roles of growth factors in tendon and ligament healing. Sports Med 33(5):381–394
- Goodship AE, Birch HL, Wilson AM (1994) The pathobiology and repair of tendon and ligament injury. Vet Clin North Am Equine Pract 10(2):323–349
- Chiou H, Chang M (1997) One-stage reconstruction of skin defect and patellar tendon rupture after total knee arthroplasty: a new technique. J Arthroplasty 12(5):575–579
- 84. Crossett LS, Sinha RK, Sechriest VF, Rubash HE (2002) Reconstruction of a ruptured patellar tendon with achilles tendon allograft following total knee arthroplasty. J Bone Joint Surg Am 84-A(8):1354–1361

- 85. Tadokoro K, Matsui N, Yagi M et al (2004) Evaluation of hamstring strength and tendon regrowth after harvesting for anterior cruciate ligament reconstruction. Am J Sports Med 32(7):1644–1650
- Maffulli N, Khan KM, Puddu G (1998) Overuse tendon conditions: time to change a confusing terminology. Arthroscopy 14(8):840–843
- Khan KM, Cook JL, Bonar F, Harcourt P, Astrom M (1999) Histopathology of common tendinopathies: update and implications for clinical management. Sports Med 27(6):393–408
- Andres BM, Murrell GAC (2008) Treatment of tendinopathy: what works, what does not, and what is on the horizon. Clin Orthop Relat Res 466(7):1539–1554
- Coombes BK, Bisset L, Vicenzino B (2010) Efficacy and safety of corticosteroid injections and other injections for management of tendinopathy: a systematic review of randomised controlled trials. Lancet 376(9754):1751–1767
- 90. Takeuchi JK, Bruneau BG (2009) Directed transdifferentiation of mouse mesoderm to heart tissue by defined factors. Nature 459(7247):708–711
- Yin Z, Chen X, Chen J, Ouyang HW (2010) Stem cells for tendon tissue engineering and regeneration. Expert Opin Biol Ther 10(5):689–700
- Brent AE, Schweitzer R, Tabin CJ (2003) A somitic compartment of tendon progenitors. Cell 113(2):235–248
- Jelinsky SA, Archambault J, Li L, Seeherman H (2010) Tendon-selective genes identified from rat and human musculoskeletal tissues. J Orthop Res 28(3):289–297
- Hoffmann A (2006) Neotendon formation induced by manipulation of the Smad8 signalling pathway in mesenchymal stem cells. J Clin Invest 116(4):940–952
- Brent AE, Braun T, Tabin CJ (2005) Genetic analysis of interactions between the somitic muscle, cartilage and tendon cell lineages during mouse development. Development 132(3):515–528
- 96. Hankemeier S, Keus M, Zeichen J et al (2005) Modulation of proliferation and differentiation of human bone marrow stromal cells by fibroblast growth factor 2: potential implications for tissue engineering of tendons and ligaments. Tissue Eng 11(1–2):41–49
- 97. Chan BP, Chan KM, Maffulli N, Webb S, Lee KK (1997) Effect of basic fibroblast growth factor: an in vitro study of tendon healing. Clin Orthop Relat Res 342:239–247
- 98. Tezono K, Sarker KP, Kikuchi H et al (2001) Bioactivity of the vascular endothelial growth factor trapped in fibrin clots: production of IL-6 and IL-8 in monocytes by fibrin clots. Haemostasis 31(2):71–79
- 99. Wolfman NM, Hattersley G, Cox K et al (1997) Ectopic induction of tendon and ligament in rats by growth and differentiation factors 5, 6, and 7, members of the TGF-beta gene family. J Clin Invest 100(2):321–330
- 100. Aspenberg P, Forslund C (1999) Enhanced tendon healing with GDF 5 and 6. Acta Orthop Scand 70(1):51–54
- 101. Anitua E, Andí I, Sanchez M et al (2006) Autologous preparations rich in growth factors promote proliferation and induce VEGF and HGF production by human tendon cells in culture. J Orthop Res 23(2):281–286
- 102. de Vos RJ, Weir A, van Schie HTM et al (2010) Platelet-rich plasma injection for chronic Achilles tendinopathy: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA 303(2):144–149
- 103. Peerbooms JC, Sluimer J, Bruijn DJ, Gosens T (2010) Positive effect of an autologous platelet concentrate in lateral epicondylitis in a double-blind randomized controlled trial: plateletrich plasma versus corticosteroid injection with a 1-year follow-up. Am J Sports Med 38(2):255–262
- 104. Thomopoulos S, Das R, Silva MJ et al (2009) Enhanced flexor tendon healing through controlled delivery of PDGF-BB. J Orthop Res 27(9):1209–1215
- 105. Rickert M, Wang H, Wieloch P et al (2005) Adenovirus-mediated gene transfer of growth and differentiation factor-5 into tenocytes and the healing rat Achilles tendon. Connect Tissue Res 46(4–5):175–183
- 106. Hou Y, Mao Z, Wei X et al (2009) The roles of TGF-beta1 gene transfer on collagen formation during Achilles tendon healing. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 383(2):235–239

- 107. Schnabel LV, Lynch ME, van der Meulen MCH et al (2009) Mesenchymal stem cells and insulin-like growth factor-I gene-enhanced mesenchymal stem cells improve structural aspects of healing in equine flexor digitorum superficialis tendons. J Orthop Res 27(10): 1392–1398
- Bullough R, Finnigan T, Kay A, Maffulli N, Forsyth NR (2008) Tendon repair through stem cell intervention: cellular and molecular approaches. Disabil Rehabil 30(20–22):1746–1751
- Moffat KL, Kwei AS, Spalazzi JP et al (2009) Novel nanofiber-based scaffold for rotator cuff repair and augmentation. Tissue Eng A 15(1):115–126
- Engler AJ, Sen S, Sweeney HL, Discher DE (2006) Matrix elasticity directs stem cell lineage specification. Cell 126(4):677–689
- 111. Bagnaninchi PO, Yang Y, Haj El AJ, Maffulli N, Bosch U (2007) Tissue engineering for tendon repair * Commentary. Br J Sports Med 41(8):e10
- 112. Koob TJ, Hernandez DJ (2002) Material properties of polymerized NDGA-collagen composite fibers: development of biologically based tendon constructs. Biomaterials 23(1):203–212
- 113. Awad HA, Boivin GP, Dressler MR et al (2003) Repair of patellar tendon injuries using a cell-collagen composite. J Orthop Res 21(3):420–431
- 114. Harris MT, Butler DL, Boivin GP et al (2004) Mesenchymal stem cells used for rabbit tendon repair can form ectopic bone and express alkaline phosphatase activity in constructs. J Orthop Res 22(5):998–1003
- 115. Butler DL, Juncosa-Melvin N, Boivin GP et al (2008) Functional tissue engineering for tendon repair: a multidisciplinary strategy using mesenchymal stem cells, bioscaffolds, and mechanical stimulation. J Orthop Res 26(1):1–9
- 116. Ouyang HW, Goh JCH, Thambyah A, Teoh SH, Lee EH (2003) Knitted poly-lactide-coglycolide scaffold loaded with bone marrow stromal cells in repair and regeneration of rabbit Achilles tendon. Tissue Eng 9(3):431–439
- 117. Ju Y, Muneta T, Yoshimura H, Koga H, Sekiya I (2008) Synovial mesenchymal stem cells accelerate early remodeling of tendon-bone healing. Cell Tissue Res 332(3):469–478
- 118. Yoshikawa T, Tohyama H, Katsura T et al (2006) Effects of local administration of vascular endothelial growth factor on mechanical characteristics of the semitendinosus tendon graft after anterior cruciate ligament reconstruction in sheep. Am J Sports Med 34(12): 1918–1925
- 119. Wei X, Mao Z, Hou Y et al (2011) Local administration of TGFβ-1/VEGF165 gene-transduced bone mesenchymal stem cells for Achilles allograft replacement of the anterior cruciate ligament in rabbits. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 406(2):204–210
- 120. Thomopoulos S, Harwood FL, Silva MJ, Amiel D, Gelberman RH (2005) Effect of several growth factors on canine flexor tendon fibroblast proliferation and collagen synthesis in vitro. J Hand Surg Am 30(3):441–447
- 121. Woodley BL, Newsham-West RJ, Baxter GD (2007) Chronic tendinopathy: effectiveness of eccentric exercise. Br J Sports Med 41(4):188–198, discussion 199
- 122. van Eijk F, Saris DBF, Creemers LB et al (2008) The effect of timing of mechanical stimulation on proliferation and differentiation of goat bone marrow stem cells cultured on braided PLGA scaffolds. Tissue Eng A 14(8):1425–1433
- 123. Bi Y, Ehirchiou D, Kilts TM et al (2007) Identification of tendon stem/progenitor cells and the role of the extracellular matrix in their niche. Nat Med 13(10):1219–1227
- 124. Juncosa-Melvin N, Matlin KS, Holdcraft RW, Nirmalanandhan VS, Butler DL (2007) Mechanical stimulation increases collagen type I and collagen type III gene expression of stem cell-collagen sponge constructs for patellar tendon repair. Tissue Eng 13(6):1219–1226
- 125. Yang G, Crawford RC, Wang JH (2004) Proliferation and collagen production of human patellar tendon fibroblasts in response to cyclic uniaxial stretching in serum-free conditions. J Biomech 37(10):1543–1550
- 126. Scott A, Cook JL, Hart DA et al (2007) Tenocyte responses to mechanical loading in vivo: a role for local insulin-like growth factor 1 signaling in early tendinosis in rats. Arthritis Rheum 56(3):871–881
- Benjamin M, Ralphs JR (2000) The cell and developmental biology of tendons and ligaments. Int Rev Cytol 196:85–130

- Archambault JM, Elfervig-Wall MK, Tsuzaki M, Herzog W, Banes AJ (2002) Rabbit tendon cells produce MMP-3 in response to fluid flow without significant calcium transients. J Biomech 35(3):303–309
- 129. Zhang J, Wang JH (2010) Production of PGE(2) increases in tendons subjected to repetitive mechanical loading and induces differentiation of tendon stem cells into non-tenocytes. J Orthop Res 28(2):198–203
- 130. Rui YF, Lui PPY, Chan LS et al (2011) Does erroneous differentiation of tendon-derived stem cells contribute to the pathogenesis of calcifying tendinopathy? Chin Med J 124(4):606–610
- 131. Zhang J, Wang JH (2010) Mechanobiological response of tendon stem cells: implications of tendon homeostasis and pathogenesis of tendinopathy. J Orthop Res 28(5):639–643
- 132. Feng Z, Ishibashi M, Nomura Y, Kitajima T, Nakamura T (2006) Constraint stress, microstructural characteristics, and enhanced mechanical properties of a special fibroblastembedded collagen construct. Artif Organs 30(11):870–877
- 133. Chen J, Horan RL, Bramono D et al (2006) Monitoring mesenchymal stromal cell developmental stage to apply on-time mechanical stimulation for ligament tissue engineering. Tissue Eng 12(11):3085–3095
- 134. Obaid H, Connell D (2010) Cell therapy in tendon disorders: what is the current evidence? Am J Sports Med 38(10):2123–2132
- 135. Sakaguchi Y, Sekiya I, Yagishita K, Muneta T (2005) Comparison of human stem cells derived from various mesenchymal tissues: superiority of synovium as a cell source. Arthritis Rheum 52(8):2521–2529
- 136. Chong AKS, Ang AD, Goh JCH et al (2007) Bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells influence early tendon-healing in a rabbit achilles tendon model. J Bone Joint Surg Am 89(1):74–81
- 137. Lacitignola L, Crovace A, Rossi G, Francioso E (2008) Cell therapy for tendinitis, experimental and clinical report. Vet Res Commun 32(Suppl 1):S33–S38
- 138. Crovace A, Lacitignola L, De Siena R, Rossi G, Francioso E (2007) Cell therapy for tendon repair in horses: an experimental study. Vet Res Commun 31(Suppl 1):281–283
- 139. Guest DJ, Smith MRW, Allen WR (2008) Monitoring the fate of autologous and allogeneic mesenchymal progenitor cells injected into the superficial digital flexor tendon of horses: preliminary study. Equine Vet J 40(2):178–181
- 140. Pacini S, Spinabella S, Trombi L et al (2007) Suspension of bone marrow-derived undifferentiated mesenchymal stromal cells for repair of superficial digital flexor tendon in race horses. Tissue Eng 13(12):2949–2955
- 141. Del Bue M, Riccò S, Ramoni R et al (2008) Equine adipose-tissue derived mesenchymal stem cells and platelet concentrates: their association in vitro and in vivo. Vet Res Commun 32(Suppl 1):S51–S55
- 142. Smith RKW (2005) Harnessing the stem cell for the treatment of tendon injuries: heralding a new dawn? Br J Sports Med 39(9):582–584
- 143. Dyson S (2004) Medical management of superficial digital flexor tendonitis: a comparative study in 219 horses (1992–2000). Equine Vet J
- 144. Smith R, Young N, Dudhia J et al (2010) Stem cell therapy for tendon disease experimental and clinical results in naturally occurring tendinopathy in the horse. The international scientific tendinopathy symposium, Umea, Sweden, p 1

Chapter 8 Mesenchymal Stromal Cells and the Repair of Cartilage Tissue

Michael R. Doran and Mark Young

Abstract Articular cartilage has a limited intrinsic repair capacity, and thus defects are more likely to further degrade rather than undergo spontaneous self-repair. Whilst a number of surgical techniques have been developed to repair cartilage defects, their efficacy is generally poor and total joint replacement remains the gold standard, albeit last resort, treatment option. Cell-based therapies hold the greatest promise, as they appear uniquely capable of generating de novo cartilage tissue. Two approved therapies (ACI and MACI) are based on the premise that the transplantation of ex vivo expanded autologous chondrocyte populations, harvested from a non-load bearing region of the same joint, could be utilized to effectively regenerate cartilage tissue in the primary defect site. These therapeutic strategies are partially limited by our inability to harvest and expand adequate numbers of autologous chondrocytes that retain the appropriate phenotype. By contrast, the harvest and expansion of large numbers of mesenchymal stem/stromal cells (MSC) derived from tissues such as bone marrow and adipose is comparatively straightforward and has become routine in laboratories worldwide. Additionally, our understanding of the biochemical and biophysical signals required to drive the chondrogenic differentiation of MSC is rapidly increasing. It is conceivable that in the near future MSC expansion and differentiation technologies will offer a means to generate sufficient cell numbers, of an appropriate phenotype, for use in cartilage defect repair. In this

M.R. Doran (🖂)

Stem Cell Therapies Laboratory, Institute of Health and Biomedical Innovation, Queensland University of Technology, Brisbane, QLD, Australia

Mater Medical Research Institute, South Brisbane, QLD, Australia e-mail: michael.doran@qut.edu.au

M. Young Qsportsmedicine, Spring Hill, QLD, Australia

L.G. Chase and M.C. Vemuri (eds.), *Mesenchymal Stem Cell Therapy*, Stem Cell Biology and Regenerative Medicine, DOI 10.1007/978-1-62703-200-1_8, © Springer Science+Business Media New York 2013

chapter we review the relative potential of MSC and their likely contribution to cartilage regeneration.

Keywords Cartilage • Mesenchymal stem cell • Tissue engineering • Chondrocytes • Autologous chondrocyte implantation (ACI) • Matrix-induced autologous chondrocyte implantation (MACI)

8.1 Introduction

Cartilage tissue can be categorized as elastic cartilage, fibrous cartilage, or hyaline cartilage based on its structural role and composition [1]. Elastic cartilage can be found in the outer ear, larynx, and epiglottis. The primary structural protein is elastin, and this tissue is designed for repeated elastic distortion rather than compressive distortion. Fibrous cartilage (fibrocartilage) is found in the menisci, intervertebral discs, tendons, ligaments, and the temporomandibular joint [2]. This tissue has incredible tensile strength and is characterized by its high collagen I content [3]. Hyaline cartilage. Greater than 95% of this tissue volume is composed of the extracellular matrix that confers its function as a shock absorber and as a smooth surface for joint articulation [4]. The matrix is rich in collagen II, proteoglycans (aggrecan), and multiadhesive glycoproteins which make up approximately 15%, 10%, and 5% respectively of the tissue's mass. Much of this chapter will focus on the biology and repair of hyaline articular cartilage with mesenchymal stem/stromal cells (MSC).

Hyaline articular cartilage is a specialized tissue that enables decades of smooth joint articulation and cyclic loading. This tissue is unique, relative to non-cartilaginous tissues, in that it has a low cell density, high matrix content, and is avascular. Whilst these features are particularly well suited for cyclic loading, they limit the intrinsic repair capacity of the tissue. In fact once damaged, articular cartilage is more likely to degrade further, than spontaneously repair. Radiographic evidence of articular cartilage damage is evident in the majority of individuals aged over 65 [5]. The disease most commonly responsible for such damage is osteoarthritis (OA), which is crudely defined as a degenerative joint disease [6]. The significance of OA is often underestimated, in spite of the fact that in some western countries OA is a major cause of pain and disability [7]. The combined pressure of an aging population, and the obesity epidemic, is driving a rapid increase in the frequency of total joint replacement procedures in the western world. For example, between 1996 and 2000 there was a 30% increase in knee and hip replacements procedures in Australia [7].

The risk factors for the development of OA include: increasing age, internal joint derangement (ligamentous or meniscal cartilage damage), joint malalignment, obesity, and chondral cartilage injury. Once OA is established, the most popularly prescribed treatments are lifestyle modifications, exercise rehabilitation, and weight loss. These treatments cannot reverse the underlying process, but rather serve to reduce pain and improve function. Total joint replacement (arthroplasty) is frequently required, but this procedure is treated as a last resort measure, as it is an irreversible

step and does not fully restore function. Prosthetic implants are prone to accelerated wear and revision arthroplasty is a technically complicated and destructive procedure. Hence, the goal of many interventional treatments in younger people is not only symptom control, but the long-term prevention of OA. Examples include meniscal repair, ligamentous reconstruction, joint realignment (osteotomy), and articular cartilage debridement or repair.

Despite the fact that the first highly publicized engineered tissue in 1995 (so-called "earmouse"), produced by Dr. Charles Vacanti, was cartilaginous in nature, there remains no highly efficacious tissue engineering procedure for cartilage repair. However, there has been the development of one type/class of clinically approved tissue engineering therapy, and considerable excitement regarding the potential of bone marrow-derived MSC to further advance such therapies. In the following sections we will discuss the clinical strategies used to treat cartilage defects, as well as tissue engineering strategies currently used and under development, with a particular focus on the potential role of MSC.

8.2 The Clinical Management of Articular Cartilage Defects

Articular cartilage defects may arise from either acute trauma or repetitive microtrauma. Treatments aim to control symptoms and restore function, and in the active young, prevent long-term OA. Current therapies can be categorized as debridement, marrow stimulation techniques, whole-tissue transplantation, and chondrocyte tissue engineering therapies. Each of these therapies will be reviewed in brief below.

8.2.1 Chondral Debridement (Chondroplasty)

Chondral debridement and lavage of most joints can be performed arthroscopically. Debridement involves the physical removal, via cutting or abrasion, of cartilage pieces or flaps that might be catching and hindering joint motion. Lavage functions to essentially wash away debris and loose pieces of tissue that may be retained within the joint fluid [8]. The simple excision of damaged tissue has been shown to relieve symptoms for up to 5 years [9]. Whilst this procedure has been shown to be effective in pain management of acute localized cartilage defects, there is a lack of consensus as to if it is effective in the management of established OA [10].

8.2.2 Marrow Stimulation Techniques

Microfracture and Pridie Drilling can all be categorized as marrow stimulation techniques. The underlying objective is to penetrate through the subchondral bone plate, from within the cartilage defect site, into the adjacent marrow such that there is bleeding from the bone marrow into the defect site. A blood clot will then fill the defect site, with mesenchymal stem cells from the bone marrow trapped inside. It is proposed that this MSC-laden clot will ultimately function as repair tissue and fill the cartilage defect.

Marrow stimulation techniques are appealing, as in theory they are relatively simple low-cost procedures. However, in practice the execution of the procedure requires significant technical rigor to ensure success. The proper preparation of the calcified cartilage at the base of the defect and the shaping of the defect walls appear to be critical considerations that ensure that the blood clot is both able to effectively adhere to the underlying tissue and that it is contained within the defect site [11, 12]. The subsequent adherence to rehabilitation protocols may be an even more significant factor influencing positive outcomes from procedures such as microfracture [13]. There is a tendency for patients to overestimate their functional recovery, and to damage the fragile repair tissue through inappropriate activity. When proper surgical repair and rehabilitation methods are followed, microfracture appears to generate acceptable clinical outcomes [14]. Magnetic resonance imaging of defect sites has been used in previous studies, revealing that 54% of patients had good fill of the defect site with repair tissue, 29% had moderate fill, and 17% had poor fill [15]. Favorable imaging results correlated with clinical outcomes. It is important to note that the patient cohort used in this and related trials had full thickness traumatic cartilage injuries, and were not suffering from OA [15, 16]. Further, patient age was found to be an independent predictor of clinical success [17].

While the marrow stimulation techniques likely do not represent a clinical solution for older patients suffering from OA, there are some significant insights that can be made from these studies that are relevant to the future use of MSC in cartilage repair. First, unlike other cartilage repair techniques, marrow stimulation procedures do not involve the provision of mature chondrocytes into the lesion [17]. This implies that chondrocytes in the repair tissue either migrated from adjacent tissue, or were derived de novo within the defect site. It is generally assumed that the chondrocytes are derived de novo from MSC that populated the clot from the bone marrow. Second, the repair tissue matrix is ultimately fibrocartilage rich in collagens type-I and type-III, unlike hyaline cartilage, which is rich in collagen type-II [18, 19]. These observations imply that bone marrow-derived MSC can play a role in cartilage repair, but suggest that generation of true stable hyaline chondrocyte populations and regeneration of the appropriate zonal cartilage matrix may not occur. Indeed, our discussion later in this chapter identifies this as a potential limitation in the application of bone marrow-derived MSC to articular cartilage defect repair.

8.2.3 Whole-Tissue Transplantation

In whole-tissue transplantation the defect area is excised and the tissue is replaced with mature tissue from either an autologous donor site, or with allogeneic tissue. The significant advantage gained by using such a procedure, relative to procedures such as microfracture, is that the defect site is immediately filled with mature organized hyaline cartilage tissue. Whilst this procedure has been widely adopted, there are some significant limitations.

In mosaicplasty, cylindrical osteochondral plugs are generally harvested from the peripheries of the femoral condyles, at the level of the patellofemoral joint, and inserted as a mosaic to fill the defect site [10]. Whilst donor site morbidity is a legitimate concern [20], perhaps more concerning is the fact that lateral integration of the plugs within the defect site rarely occurs [21]. Animal studies confirm that there is a persistence of full thickness gaps between the implanted plugs [22]. Poor integration likely reflects a loss in viable chondrocytes at the edge of the plug. Studies which specifically investigated this phenomenon found that within 2 hours of harvest there was a 400 μ m zone of cell death around the periphery of the plug [23], and that this margin could be measurably reduced, but not eliminated, using specific harvesting techniques. By contrast, there is generally solid osseous integration with the subchondral bone [24]. Regardless of the poor integration and potential for donor site morbidity, the follow-up of nearly 1,000 patients suggests that good to excellent results can be achieved using this methodology [20]. From a tissue engineering perspective, these studies highlight the probable need for repair strategies to include an interface with the subchondral bone to promote stability and tissue integration.

8.2.4 Chondrocyte Tissue Engineering Therapies

In 1987 Peterson et al. performed a procedure they termed "autologous chondrocyte implantation (ACI)" to repair cartilage defects [25]. This was a pivotal moment as it represented the first use of cell engineering in orthopedic surgery [10]. In ACI, cartilage tissue is harvested arthroscopically in a preliminary operation [25]. Chondrocytes recovered from the biopsied tissue are then expanded in culture for 4–6 weeks. In a second surgery, the expanded chondrocyte population is injected into the cartilage defect beneath a lid formed from periosteum.

The actual quality of the ACI repair tissue remains under debate. Encouraging results have been reported from a number of studies [26–29]. In one of the studies, of the 23 patients followed up at 39 months, good or excellent results were recorded in 70% of the cases [26]. Biopsies from these patients revealed that 11 of the 15 tested had hyaline-like cartilage tissue. As the number of ACI recipients is increasing, it will be possible to evaluate large cohorts and begin to accurately screen outcomes. From 1996 to 2003, 294 adverse events were reported for the 7,500 procedures facilitated by Genzyme Tissue Repair [30]. Of this group, 273 required revision surgeries. Thus, whilst the overall rate of adverse events is very low, such events generally require subsequent surgeries to remedy.

Studies which contrast ACI against other therapeutic options indicate varied relative efficacy. Some studies indicate that ACI is superior to microfracture [31], whilst others suggest that it is not [32, 33]. Similarly, some studies indicate that ACI

is superior to mosaicplasty [34], whilst others suggest that it is not [21]. The ACI procedure has continued to evolve and the next generation procedure uses a collagen membrane to function as a lid and scaffold rather than a piece of periosteum. The membrane is composed of porcine-derived collagen types I and III [35], and the modified procedure is termed matrix-induced chondrocyte implantation (MACI). Cells are seeded onto the MACI membrane that also functions as a scaffold. This feature makes surgical handling and correct placement of the cells easier. Critically, the use of the MACI membrane eliminates the need to harvest a periosteal membrane, which itself is associated with complications in 10–25% of cases [36, 37]. Whilst this evolution makes the surgical procedure technically easier [35], it is not yet clear if clinical outcomes differ.

8.3 MSCs Versus Chondrocytes?

Chondrocytes have been logically utilized in cartilage repair procedures such as ACI and MACI. Unfortunately, the harvest and expansion of chondrocytes is not without its complications. First, the harvesting of donor cartilage tissue for chondrocyte isolation can result in donor-site morbidity. Second, in cases where there is a degenerative pathology involved, it may not be possible to recover a healthy and functioning chondrocyte population for use in subsequent tissue repair. Third, chondrocytes generally undergo a process of dedifferentiation during ex vivo expansion [38–40], meaning that the expanded cells will have lost the characteristics that made them ideal in the first instance. By contrast, bone marrow-derived MSC harvest does not require preliminary surgery, isolation and expansion of MSC is reasonably easy, and differentiation into chondrocyte-like cells is possible. Critically some [41, 42], but not all [43] studies indicate that MSC derived from OA patients behave similarly to those derived from healthy patients.

8.4 MSC from Which Tissue?

MSC can be found and have been isolated from almost all postnatal organs and tissues [44, 45]. These populations are defined by the International Society for Cellular Therapy as having (1) the ability to be selected by plastic adherence in culture, (2) the expression of cell surface antigens CD105, CD73, and CD90 in greater than 95% of the culture population, and lacking the expression of markers including CD34, CD45, CD14 or CD11b, CD79 α or CD19, and HLA-DR in greater than 95% of the culture population, (3) the ability to differentiate into osteoblasts, adipocytes, and chondrocytes in vitro [46]. Despite its appearance, this definition is not especially rigorous and allows for considerable differences between populations that meet these same criteria. Whilst "MSC" populations derived from different tissues may share these defining characteristics, they have significant functional differences in their capacity to differentiate into chondrocytes and to produce cartilage tissue. Most studies indicate, for example, that bone marrow-derived MSC have greater in vitro chondrogenic potential than adipose-derived MSC [47–49]. Some studies suggest that MSC derived from the synovium have a greater chondrogenic potential than bone marrow-derived MSC [50]. These results are consistent with the concept that MSC might preferentially differentiate into a tissue resembling their tissue of origin [1, 51]. Alternatively, these observations might simply indicate a contamination of MSC cultures with tissue-specific progenitors.

The quanta of data suggesting that bone marrow-derived MSC have a propensity to differentiate into chondrocytes, and the relative ease with which bone marrow can be aspirated, makes these cells a logical focus for much of the cartilage tissue engineering field. Given the previous discussion on tissue of origin and differentiation, it is not surprising that these cells have a tendency to undergo hypertrophy and take on osteogenic characteristics [52]. In fact this remains one of the greatest challenges in the field, and is something we address in the subsequent section of this chapter.

8.5 MSC Differentiation into Chondrocytes

The process of cartilage formation has been rigorously studied in both chick embryo and mouse models. These studies provide some insight into the cell-cell interactions and temporal cytokine cascades that result in cartilage tissue formation. This process proceeds in defined stages, and commences with MSC recruitment, proliferation, and condensation [53]. MSC condense, forming a cartilaginous anlagen which functions as a template for the skeletal long-bones. This initial increase in cell adhesion is facilitated by an upregulation of cell adhesion molecules, specifically including neural cadherin (N-cadherin) and neural cell adhesion molecule (N-CAM) [54]. Transforming growth factor- β (TGF β) is one of the earliest signal molecules involved in directing MSC condensation, and activates N-CAM. This corresponds to increased Sox 9 expression, a key chondrogenic transcription factor, that drives collagen II and other cartilage-specific matrix gene expression [55]. The threedimensional (3D) organization of the tissue is thought to be guided by fibroblast growth factor (FGF), hedgehog, bone morphogenic protein (BMP), and Wnt signaling [56]. BMPs were originally discerned as directing endochondral ossification, or the hypertrophy of cartilaginous tissue and its conversion into bone tissue [57]. However, it is now appreciated that BMPs are also required for the formation of precartilaginous condensations, the differentiation of precursors into chondrocytes [58] as well as playing a role in the later stages of chondrogenic maturation, as well as terminal differentiation and hypertrophy.

Once a template is established, the balanced signaling of FGFs and BMPs guide both chondrocyte proliferation and differentiation [59]. BMP-2 and BMP-6 are found exclusively in hypertrophic chondrocytes, whilst BMP-7 is expressed by proliferating chondrocytes. Within the lower proliferative and prehypertrophic zones, chondrocyte proliferation is controlled through a negative feedback loop involving signaling by parathyroid hormone-related protein (PTHrP) and Indian Hedgehod (Ihh) [53].

In 1998, Johnstone et al. demonstrated that bone marrow-derived MSC could be differentiated into chondrocytes in vitro through their aggregation into a micromass culture in the presence of TGF β -1 [60]. Since this time other members of the TGF β super-family have been assessed for their ability to guide chondrogenesis in vitro. Some studies suggest that both TGF β -2 and -3 stimulate differentiated MSC to produce significantly more proteoglycans and collagen II than TGF β -1 [61]. Further, BMP-2, BMP-4, and BMP-6 have been shown to promote collagen II production [62], but as mentioned earlier they are also associated with hypertrophy [59]. There is also evidence that MSC-derived chondrocytes respond to specific cell–matrix interactions, with natural cartilage matrix components such as collagen II [63] and hyaluronan supporting enhanced MSC differentiation both in vitro and in vivo [64].

Generation of a stable chondrocyte phenotype from MSC has proven nontrivial, and the propensity for these tissues to undergo endochondral ossification remains problematic. Studies in which in vitro chondrogenically differentiated MSC are implanted subcutaneously in either nude or NOD/SCID mice often result in the formation of unstable or hypertrophic bone tissue [65–67]. This inability to maintain a stable chondrogenic phenotype is the primary factor limiting the use of MSC in cartilage regeneration. One of the most promising solutions to this problem is the use of PTHrP, which appears to prevent hypertrophy both in vitro and in vivo [68, 69].

8.6 In Vitro MSC Cartilage Tissue Engineering

Prior to translation into in vivo animal models, most tissue engineering strategies are first investigated and rigorously tested in vitro. Whilst the in vitro environment generally fails to function as a true in vivo mimic, it enables relatively inexpensive multifactorial analysis within a controlled environment. Such experimentation has been used to identify promising cartilage scaffolding material, MSC differentiation protocols, and other factors likely to contribute to successful tissue regeneration. In our laboratory we are focusing on enhancing MSC chondrogenesis, whilst preventing hypertrophy as well as retaining the valuable matrix molecules secreted by the MSC-derived chondrocyte population in the de novo tissue.

The classic MSC-to-chondrocyte differentiation platform is the aggregation of MSC into a pellet in the presence of TGF β containing chondrogenic induction medium [60]. Typically these aggregates contain 200,000–500,000 MSC and are approximately 1–2 mm in diameter. These dimensions are large in terms of diffusion length scales, and significant gradients develop within the aggregate tissue resulting in the heterogeneous deposition of cartilage-like matrix [61, 70–72]. We reasoned that we could improve on this classic and important MSC differentiation platform by simply reducing the aggregate diameter, thereby enhancing mass transport within the de novo tissue construct. However, if the diameter of the aggregate is reduced, this will eliminate the natural gradients that produce regions of hypoxia within the



Fig. 8.1 Microwell surface for producing micropellets of cartilage. The top caption shows how aggregates are formed in microwells at the bottom of a modified tissue culture plate. The bottom caption is an image of MSC aggregates in the microwells. We produce microwell inserts where each microwell is $320 \times 320 \times 120 \ \mu\text{m}$, with ~600 microwells/cm². The microwell inserts are fabricated from polydimethylsiloxane (PDMS) and surface modified to minimize cell attachment to the surface [90]. Scale bar is 200 \ \mum

tissue construct. There is significant experimental evidence suggesting that hypoxia is an important microenvironmental feature that directly impacts on the expression of the primary chondrogenic transcription factor SOX9, and the subsequent expression of key cartilage matrix genes such as collagen II and aggrecan [73]. Thus we hypothesized that we could enhance outcomes by reducing the aggregate diameter as long as the hypoxic environment was maintained. To test this hypothesis we contrasted classical macroscopic pellet cultures containing 200,000 cells/pellet and micropellets containing ~176 cells/micropellet in both a 20% and a 2% oxygen atmosphere [74]. Figure 8.1 demonstrates conceptually how we produce micropellets in a well plate using a polydimethylsiloxane (PDMS) microwell insert that has ~600 microwells/cm² (each $320 \times 320 \times 120 \ \mu$ m). The bottom caption is an actual image of MSC micropellets produced using this microwell surface.

Using the micropellet strategy we were able to significantly enhance chondrogenic gene expression and matrix production [74]. More importantly, our histology results demonstrate that this method results in a more homogeneous tissue product. Much of our current research is focused on exploiting this platform to generate defined chondrocyte and osteoblast populations from MSC for use in the generation of osteochondral tissue constructs.



Cartilage tissue is greater than 90% matrix (by volume content) [75, 76], and this matrix is key to providing functional attributes such as the capacity to withstand repetitive cyclical loading and smooth joint articulation. However, when MSC-derived cartilage constructs are cultured in vitro, 50–80% of this valuable matrix material can be lost to the bulk medium rather than being integrated into the de novo tissue [74, 77]. To overcome this loss, and to enhance the quality of the de novo cartilage tissue, our group has fabricated a membrane bioreactor that is designed to retain these valuable large matrix molecules within the developing tissue. Figure 8.2 shows how we use a semipermeable membrane with a 10 kDa molecular weight-cut-off to isolate the developing tissue within 1% of the culture volume, and from 99% of the bulk medium. Our studies indicate that this strategy is effective in increasing the cartilage matrix content by approximately 50% [77]. Further in vitro studies will enable us to identify opportunities to enhance both the quality and homogeneity of engineered cartilage constructs.

8.7 MSC in Animal Model Cartilage Repair

There are many reports of cartilage tissue repair in animal models using MSC populations. Small animal models are often used for the study of subcutaneous tissue development, and represent excellent models for inexpensive investigations prior to large animal studies. This is especially true of immunodeficient animals, which enable the in vivo study of tissues formed from human MSC populations. Joint repair in small animals, using cells derived from syngeneic animals, may be of dubious value as the joint loading in these animals is not similar to humans, and both the cells and the actual joint's capacity for spontaneous repair are significantly greater than that observed in humans. Regardless, the study of joint repair in rabbit models (for example) appears promising, with multiple studies reporting the successful regeneration of hyaline-like cartilage using MSC in conjunction with various scaffolds [78–80]. Similarly, promising cartilage repair has been demonstrated in a large animal model (ovine) using MSC in conjunction with TGF β -3 and a chitosan scaffold [81]. In one study, porcine MSC seeded within a collagen gel were placed into a fabricated osteochondral defect to test the repair capacity of differentiated and undifferentiated MSC populations. MSC populations not previously induced to differentiate into chondrocytes, with TGF β , appeared to facilitate more robust cartilage repair than those that were [82]. This counterintuitive observation may indicate, as discussed in our bone repair chapter, that the factors secreted by the transplanted MSC population may make a greater contribution to tissue repair than the actual cells themselves. In such cases it is thought that MSC function in a paracrine manner, with their secretions recruiting and upregulating the endogenous repair capacity of the host cells. Whilst the precise mechanism of action is not clear in this study, there are other studies involving inflammatory joint disease which indicate that paracrine factors secreted by MSC do dampen autoimmune disease and block cartilage damage [83]. A critical observation is that the specific localization of the MSC in the target tissue does not appear to be essential, thus indicating that the mechanism of action is via cellular secretions, not through direct contribution to de novo tissue synthesis. Thus MSC may play a role in future cartilage repair strategies, where their contribution is to enhance the regenerative capacity of cells within remaining intact tissues, or of co-transplanted chondrocyte populations, through their secretion of trophic factors.

8.8 MSC in the Clinical Repair of Cartilage

Most clinical studies, and all approved cell therapies, utilize adult chondrocytes in cartilage repair applications. The ease of both harvest and ex vivo expansion of bone marrow-derived MSC makes them an appealing alternative to autologous adult chondrocytes. In addition to the technical challenge of generating a stable chondrocyte population from MSC, there is the regulatory challenge associated with the incorporation of a differentiation protocol. The introduction of growth factors and/ or dexamethasone to modify the phenotype of the cell population are significant deviations from protocols used in numerous completed and on-going MSC phase I safety trials. Thus to more efficiently build on the existing body of work, only trials, the first rounds of clinical investigation into the potential use of MSC in human cartilage repair are utilizing undifferentiated MSC populations.

A few case studies, involving one to three patients, indicate clinical improvement following the treatment with MSC-based cartilage repair therapy [84–86]. A more comprehensive study, which contrasted MSC-based treatment relative to a cell-free control, reported no clinical benefit through the inclusion of MSC in their clinical repair protocol, but did note that the MSC repair tissue appeared to be superior when evaluated by arthroscopic and histological techniques [87]. A more recent study utilized a variation of ACI, to contrast the performance of chondrocytes or

MSC in cartilage defect repair [88]. Defects were capped with a lid formed from periosteum rather than the collagen MACI membrane. The study results, which involve data from 72 patients, indicate that MSC are as effective as chondrocyte in facilitating cartilage tissue repair. In recent months a case report describing a similar procedure, but this time involving the use of the collagen MACI, has been published featuring outcomes from two patients [89]. The results presented by the authors indicate significant and robust cartilage tissue repair using MSC in combination with the MACI membrane.

8.9 Conclusions

MSC have been found in most postnatal organs and tissues [44, 45], with bone marrow-derived MSC appearing to being readily capable of being differentiated into chondrocyte-like cells [47–49]. This potential, coupled with the relative ease of both bone marrow-derived MSC harvest and expansion, has motivated the development of an array of MSC-to-chondrocyte differentiation cytokine cocktails, scaffolds, and animal models in the hopes of developing effective articular cartilage repair strategies. These technologies have evolved sufficiently that modest human clinical trials have been completed, and their promising results have motivated further investigation. These studies have been simplistic in the sense that cells alone have been placed or anchored into cartilage defects, rather than the transplant of functional 3D tissues. The near future will see the execution of more thorough investigations using similar strategies, but likely involving more patients, as well potentially chondrogenically induced MSC. Simultaneously, it is likely that bioreactor and MSC differentiation technologies will continue to evolve such that functional cartilage tissue can be produced in vitro, and subsequently transplanted in vivo. It is envisioned that these two strategies for cartilage regeneration will supersede total joint replacement as the gold standard for the treatment for joint repair.

References

- Valiyaveettil M, Mort JS, McDevitt CA (2005) The concentration, gene expression, and spatial distribution of aggrecan in canine articular cartilage, meniscus, and anterior and posterior cruciate ligaments: a new molecular distinction between hyaline cartilage and fibrocartilage in the knee joint. Connect Tissue Res 46(2):83–91
- 2. Benjamin M, Ralphs JR (2004) Biology of fibrocartilage cells. Int Rev Cytol 233:1-45
- Eyre DR, Wu JJ (1983) Collagen of fibrocartilage: a distinctive molecular phenotype in bovine meniscus. FEBS Lett 158(2):265–270
- 4. Kheira E, Shawa D (2009) Hyaline articular cartilage. Orthop Trauma 23(6):450-455
- 5. Arden N, Nevitt MC (2006) Osteoarthritis: epidemiology. Best Pract Res Clin Rheumatol 20(1):3–25
- 6. Access Economics (2007) Painful realities: the economic impact of arthritis in Australia in 2007. Report for Arthritis Australia

8 Mesenchymal Stromal Cells and the Repair of Cartilage Tissue

- March LM, Bagga H (2004) Epidemiology of osteoarthritis in Australia. Med J Aust 180: S6–S10
- Lysholm J, Gillquist J (1982) Evaluation of knee ligament surgery results with special emphasis on use of a scoring scale. Am J Sports Med 10(3):150–154
- 9. Hubbard MJ (1996) Articular debridement versus washout for degeneration of the medial femoral condyle: a five-year study. J Bone Joint Surg: Br Vol 78(2):217–219
- Smith GD, Knutsen G, Richardson JB (2005) A clinical review of cartilage repair techniques. J Bone Joint Surg: Br Vol 87(4):445–449
- 11. Asik M et al (2008) The microfracture technique for the treatment of full-thickness articular cartilage lesions of the knee: midterm results. Arthroscopy: J Arthrosc Relat Surg: Off Publ Arthrosc Assoc North Am Int Arthrosc Assoc 24(11):1214–1220
- Mithoefer K et al (2006) Chondral resurfacing of articular cartilage defects in the knee with the microfracture technique: surgical technique. J Bone Joint Surg: Am Vol 88(Suppl 1 Pt 2):294–304
- Steadman JR et al (2007) An arthroscopic treatment regimen for osteoarthritis of the knee. Arthroscopy: J Arthrosc Relat Surg: Off Publ Arthrosc Assoc North Am Int Arthrosc Assoc 23(9):948–955
- Hunziker EB (2002) Articular cartilage repair: basic science and clinical progress: a review of the current status and prospects. Osteoarthritis Cartil/OARS: Osteoarthritis Res Soc 10(6):432–463
- 15. Mithoefer K et al (2006) High-impact athletics after knee articular cartilage repair: a prospective evaluation of the microfracture technique. Am J Sports Med 34(9):1413–1418
- 16. Mithoefer K et al (2005) The microfracture technique for the treatment of articular cartilage lesions in the knee: a prospective cohort study. J Bone Joint Surg: Am Vol 87(9):1911–1920
- Bedi A, Feeley BT, Williams RJ III (2010) Management of articular cartilage defects of the knee. J Bone Joint Surg: Am Vol 92(4):994–1009
- Frisbie DD et al (1999) Arthroscopic subchondral bone plate microfracture technique augments healing of large chondral defects in the radial carpal bone and medial femoral condyle of horses. Vet Surg (VS) 28(4):242–255
- Bae DK, Yoon KH, Song SJ (2006) Cartilage healing after microfracture in osteoarthritic knees. Arthroscopy: J Arthrosc Relat Surg: Off Publ Arthrosc Assoc North Am Int Arthrosc Assoc 22(4):367–374
- Hangody L, Fules P (2003) Autologous osteochondral mosaicplasty for the treatment of fullthickness defects of weight-bearing joints: ten years of experimental and clinical experience. J Bone Joint Surg: Am Vol 85-A(Suppl 2):25–32
- Horas U et al (2003) Autologous chondrocyte implantation and osteochondral cylinder transplantation in cartilage repair of the knee joint: a prospective, comparative trial. J Bone Joint Surg: Am Vol 85-A(2):185–192
- 22. Lane JG et al (2004) Follow-up of osteochondral plug transfers in a goat model: a 6-month study. Am J Sports Med 32(6):1440–1450
- Huntley JS et al (2005) Chondrocyte death associated with human femoral osteochondral harvest as performed for mosaicplasty. J Bone Joint Surg: Am Vol 87(2):351–360
- 24. Rose T et al (2005) The autologous osteochondral transplantation of the knee: clinical results, radiographic findings and histological aspects. Arch Orthop Trauma Surg 125(9):628–637
- 25. Peterson L et al (2003) Treatment of osteochondritis dissecans of the knee with autologous chondrocyte transplantation: results at two to ten years. J Bone Joint Surg: Am Vol 85-A(Suppl 2):17–24
- Brittberg M et al (1994) Treatment of deep cartilage defects in the knee with autologous chondrocyte transplantation. N Engl J Med 331(14):889–895
- 27. Micheli LJ et al (2001) Autologous chondrocyte implantation of the knee: multicenter experience and minimum 3-year follow-up. Clin J Sport Med: Off J Can Acad Sport Med 11(4):223–228
- Gillogly SD, Voight M, Blackburn T (1998) Treatment of articular cartilage defects of the knee with autologous chondrocyte implantation. J Orthop Sports Phys Ther 28(4):241–251

- Minas T (2001) Autologous chondrocyte implantation for focal chondral defects of the knee. Clin Orthop Relat Res 391(Suppl):S349–S361
- Wood JJ et al (2006) Autologous cultured chondrocytes: adverse events reported to the United States Food and Drug Administration. J Bone Joint Surg: Am Vol 88(3):503–507
- 31. Saris DB et al (2008) Characterized chondrocyte implantation results in better structural repair when treating symptomatic cartilage defects of the knee in a randomized controlled trial versus microfracture. Am J Sports Med 36(2):235–246
- 32. Knutsen G et al (2004) Autologous chondrocyte implantation compared with microfracture in the knee: a randomized trial. J Bone Joint Surg: Am Vol 86-A(3):455–464
- 33. Knutsen G et al (2007) A randomized trial comparing autologous chondrocyte implantation with microfracture: findings at five years. J Bone Joint Surg: Am Vol 89(10):2105–2112
- 34. Noyes FR, Barber SD, Mooar LA (1989) A rationale for assessing sports activity levels and limitations in knee disorders. Clin Orthop Relat Res 246:238–249
- 35. Behrens P et al (2006) Matrix-associated autologous chondrocyte transplantation/implantation (MACT/MACI)–5-year follow-up. Knee 13(3):194–202
- Peterson L et al (2000) Two- to 9-year outcome after autologous chondrocyte transplantation of the knee. Clin Orthop Relat Res 374:212–234
- 37. Kreuz PC et al (2007) Classification of graft hypertrophy after autologous chondrocyte implantation of full-thickness chondral defects in the knee. Osteoarthritis Cartil/OARS: Osteoarthritis Res Soc 15(12):1339–1347
- Cournil-Henrionnet C et al (2008) Phenotypic analysis of cell surface markers and gene expression of human mesenchymal stem cells and chondrocytes during monolayer expansion. Biorheology 45(3–4):513–526
- Dell'Accio F, De Bari C, Luyten FP (2001) Molecular markers predictive of the capacity of expanded human articular chondrocytes to form stable cartilage in vivo. Arthritis Rheum 44(7):1608–1619
- 40. Stewart MC et al (2000) Phenotypic stability of articular chondrocytes in vitro: the effects of culture models, bone morphogenetic protein 2, and serum supplementation. J Bone Miner Res: Off J Am Soc Bone Miner Res 15(1):166–174
- 41. Jones E et al (2010) Large-scale extraction and characterization of CD271+ multipotential stromal cells from trabecular bone in health and osteoarthritis: implications for bone regeneration strategies based on uncultured or minimally cultured multipotential stromal cells. Arthritis Rheum 62(7):1944–1954
- 42. Mareddy S et al (2007) Clonal isolation and characterization of bone marrow stromal cells from patients with osteoarthritis. Tissue Eng 13(4):819–829
- 43. Murphy JM et al (2002) Reduced chondrogenic and adipogenic activity of mesenchymal stem cells from patients with advanced osteoarthritis. Arthritis Rheum 46(3):704–713
- 44. Porada CD, Zanjani ED, Almeida-Porad G (2006) Adult mesenchymal stem cells: a pluripotent population with multiple applications. Curr Stem Cell Res Ther 1(3):365–369
- Volarevic V et al (2011) Concise review: mesenchymal stem cell treatment of the complications of diabetes mellitus. Stem Cells 29(1):5–10
- 46. Dominici M et al (2006) Minimal criteria for defining multipotent mesenchymal stromal cells: the International Society for Cellular Therapy position statement. Cytotherapy 8(4):315–317
- 47. Winter A et al (2003) Cartilage-like gene expression in differentiated human stem cell spheroids: a comparison of bone marrow-derived and adipose tissue-derived stromal cells. Arthritis Rheum 48(2):418–429
- Liu TM et al (2007) Identification of common pathways mediating differentiation of bone marrow- and adipose tissue-derived human mesenchymal stem cells into three mesenchymal lineages. Stem Cells 25(3):750–760
- 49. Huang JI et al (2005) Chondrogenic potential of progenitor cells derived from human bone marrow and adipose tissue: a patient-matched comparison. J Orthop Res: Off Publ Orthop Res Soc 23(6):1383–1389
- 50. Sakaguchi Y et al (2005) Comparison of human stem cells derived from various mesenchymal tissues: superiority of synovium as a cell source. Arthritis Rheum 52(8):2521–2529

- Musina RA et al (2006) Differentiation potential of mesenchymal stem cells of different origin. Bull Exp Biol Med 141(1):147–151
- Augello A, Kurth TB, De Bari C (2010) Mesenchymal stem cells: a perspective from in vitro cultures to in vivo migration and niches. Eur Cell Mater 20:121–133
- 53. Goldring MB, Tsuchimochi K, Ijiri K (2006) The control of chondrogenesis. J Cell Biochem 97(1):33–44
- 54. Sandell LJ, Nalin AM, Reife RA (1994) Alternative splice form of type II procollagen mRNA (IIA) is predominant in skeletal precursors and non-cartilaginous tissues during early mouse development. Dev Dyn: Off Publ Am Assoc Anatom 199(2):129–140
- 55. Ng LJ et al (1997) SOX9 binds DNA, activates transcription, and coexpresses with type II collagen during chondrogenesis in the mouse. Dev Biol 183(1):108–121
- 56. Tickle C (2002) Molecular basis of vertebrate limb patterning. Am J Med Genet 112(3): 250–255
- 57. Urist MR (1965) Bone: formation by autoinduction. Science 150(698):893-899
- Yoon BS, Lyons KM (2004) Multiple functions of BMPs in chondrogenesis. J Cell Biochem 93(1):93–103
- 59. Minina E et al (2002) Interaction of FGF, Ihh/Pthlh, and BMP signaling integrates chondrocyte proliferation and hypertrophic differentiation. Dev Cell 3(3):439–449
- Johnstone B et al (1998) In vitro chondrogenesis of bone marrow-derived mesenchymal progenitor cells. Exp Cell Res 238(1):265–272
- Barry F et al (2001) Chondrogenic differentiation of mesenchymal stem cells from bone marrow: differentiation-dependent gene expression of matrix components. Exp Cell Res 268(2):189–200
- Raghunath J et al (2005) Advancing cartilage tissue engineering: the application of stem cell technology. Curr Opin Biotechnol 16(5):503–509
- 63. Bosnakovski D et al (2006) Chondrogenic differentiation of bovine bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs) in different hydrogels: influence of collagen type II extracellular matrix on MSC chondrogenesis. Biotechnol Bioeng 93(6):1152–1163
- 64. Chung C, Burdick JA (2008) Engineering cartilage tissue. Adv Drug Deliv Rev 60(2): 243–262
- 65. De Bari C, Dell'Accio F, Luyten FP (2004) Failure of in vitro-differentiated mesenchymal stem cells from the synovial membrane to form ectopic stable cartilage in vivo. Arthritis Rheum 50(1):142–150
- 66. Pelttari K et al (2006) Premature induction of hypertrophy during in vitro chondrogenesis of human mesenchymal stem cells correlates with calcification and vascular invasion after ectopic transplantation in SCID mice. Arthritis Rheum 54(10):3254–3266
- Dell'Accio F, De Bari C, Luyten FP (2003) Microenvironment and phenotypic stability specify tissue formation by human articular cartilage-derived cells in vivo. Exp Cell Res 287(1): 16–27
- Fischer J et al (2010) Human articular chondrocytes secrete parathyroid hormone-related protein and inhibit hypertrophy of mesenchymal stem cells in coculture during chondrogenesis. Arthritis Rheum 62(9):2696–2706
- Weiss S et al (2010) Impact of growth factors and PTHrP on early and late chondrogenic differentiation of human mesenchymal stem cells. J Cell Physiol 223(1):84–93
- 70. Hui TY et al (2008) In vitro chondrogenic differentiation of human mesenchymal stem cells in collagen microspheres: influence of cell seeding density and collagen concentration. Biomaterials 29(22):3201–3212
- Mueller MB, Tuan RS (2008) Functional characterization of hypertrophy in chondrogenesis of human mesenchymal stem cells. Arthritis Rheum 58(5):1377–1388
- 72. Mackay AM et al (1998) Chondrogenic differentiation of cultured human mesenchymal stem cells from marrow. Tissue Eng 4(4):415–428
- Lafont JE, Talma S, Murphy CL (2007) Hypoxia-inducible factor 2alpha is essential for hypoxic induction of the human articular chondrocyte phenotype. Arthritis Rheum 56(10): 3297–3306

- 74. Markway BD et al (2010) Enhanced chondrogenic differentiation of human bone marrowderived mesenchymal stem cells in low oxygen environment micropellet cultures. Cell Transplant 19(1):29–42
- 75. Anderson CE et al (1964) The composition of the organic component of human articular cartilage: relationship to age and degenerative joint disease. J Bone Joint Surg: Am Vol 46: 1176–1183
- 76. Kheir E, Shaw D (2009) Hyaline articular cartilage. Orthop Trauma 23(6):450-455
- 77. Doran MR et al (2010) Membrane bioreactors enhance microenvironmental conditioning and tissue development. Tissue Eng C: Methods 16(3):407–415
- 78. Chang F et al (2008) Repair of large full-thickness articular cartilage defects by transplantation of autologous uncultured bone-marrow-derived mononuclear cells. J Orthop Res: Off Publ Orthop Res Soc 26(1):18–26
- 79. Yan H, Yu C (2007) Repair of full-thickness cartilage defects with cells of different origin in a rabbit model. Arthroscopy: J Arthrosc Relat Surg: Off Publ Arthrosc Assoc North Am Int Arthrosc Assoc 23(2):178–187
- Swieszkowski W et al (2007) Repair and regeneration of osteochondral defects in the articular joints. Biomol Eng 24(5):489–495
- Mrugala D et al (2008) Phenotypic and functional characterisation of ovine mesenchymal stem cells: application to a cartilage defect model. Ann Rheum Dis 67(3):288–295
- Chang CH et al (2011) Tissue engineering-based cartilage repair with mesenchymal stem cells in a porcine model. J Orthop Res: 29(12):1874–1880
- Augello A et al (2007) Cell therapy using allogeneic bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells prevents tissue damage in collagen-induced arthritis. Arthritis Rheum 56(4):1175–1186
- 84. Wakitani S et al (2004) Autologous bone marrow stromal cell transplantation for repair of fullthickness articular cartilage defects in human patellae: two case reports. Cell Transplant 13(5):595–600
- 85. Wakitani S et al (2007) Repair of articular cartilage defects in the patello-femoral joint with autologous bone marrow mesenchymal cell transplantation: three case reports involving nine defects in five knees. J Tissue Eng Regen Med 1(1):74–79
- 86. Kuroda R et al (2007) Treatment of a full-thickness articular cartilage defect in the femoral condyle of an athlete with autologous bone-marrow stromal cells. Osteoarthritis Cartil/OARS: Osteoarthritis Res Soc 15(2):226–231
- Wakitani S et al (2002) Human autologous culture expanded bone marrow mesenchymal cell transplantation for repair of cartilage defects in osteoarthritic knees. Osteoarthritis Cartil/ OARS: Osteoarthritis Res Soc 10(3):199–206
- Nejadnik H et al (2010) Autologous bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells versus autologous chondrocyte implantation: an observational cohort study. Am J Sports Med 38(6):1110–1116
- 89. Kasemkijwattana C et al (2011) Autologous bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells implantation for cartilage defects: two cases report. J Med Assoc Thailand=Chotmaihet thangphaet 94(3):395–400
- 90. Cook et al (2012) Micromarrows 3D co-culture of haematopoietic stem cells and mesenchymal stromal cells. Tissue Eng 18(5):319–328

Chapter 9 Mesenchymal Stem Cells and Haematopoietic Stem Cell Culture

Matthew M. Cook

Abstract Haematopoietic stem cell (HSC) transplantation is an established cell-based therapy for a number of haematological malignancies and immunodeficiency diseases. However, the limited number of HSC from umbilical cord blood (UCB) limits the efficacy of transplants from this source. This limitation could be overcome by expanding the HSC population prior to transplantation. Although such processes have shown little success to date, it is thought that self-renewal of HSC in vitro may be possible through replication of the environmental cues found in the bone marrow (BM) stem cell niche. It is thought that non-haematopoietic cell types residing in the putative HSC niche could provide these cues. Mesenchymal stem/ stromal cells (MSC) are one such cell type found in the BM niche that provide these cues. Thus, this review will explore how MSC have been used in the ex vivo expansion of HSC.

Keywords Haematopoietic stem cells (HSC) • Ex vivo expansion • Mesenchymal stem/stromal cells (MSC) • Osteoblasts • Umbilical cord blood • Bioreactors

M.M. $Cook(\boxtimes)$

School of Medicine, University of Queensland, Herston, QLD, Australia

Biological Therapies Program, Mater Medical Research Institute, South Brisbane, QLD, Australia

Stem Cell Therapies Laboratory, Institute of Health and Biomedical Innovation, Queensland University of Technology, Kelvin Grove, QLD, Australia e-mail: mattmaccook@gmail.com

9.1 Introduction

Haematopoietic stem cells (HSC) are the source of all blood and immune system cell types and continuously replenish the haematopoietic and immune systems throughout the life. HSC transplantation (HSCT) is a potentially curative therapy for patients following treatment for leukaemias, lymphoproliferative diseases, some solid tumours (including ovarian cancer and neuroblastoma) and some non-malignant disorders such as immunodeficiencies, autoimmune disorders, haemoglobinopathies and inherited diseases of metabolism [1–5]. The sources of allogeneic HSC for transplantation include bone marrow (BM), mobilised peripheral blood (mPB) or umbilical cord blood (UCB).

HSC have been used in the clinical setting for over 50 years and are the only stem cell in routine clinical use [6]. Patients undergoing HSCT get a combination of chemotherapy or chemotherapy and radiotherapy in a period known as the pretransplant conditioning phase. The predominant aim of this phase is to destroy all malignant cells and usually lasts between 1 and 2 weeks. In the case of allogeneic HSCT, conditioning also ablates the recipient's immune system and thus decreases the chances of donor HSC rejection by host leukocytes not destroyed by the pre-transplant chemo-radiotherapy [7]. Most conditioning regimens markedly reduce host haematopoiesis and cause a rapid onset of pancytopaenia. Therefore a HSCT is required to replenish the haematopoietic system and thus prevents events due to marrow failure such as leukopaenia, anaemia and thrombocytopaenia and their consequent complications of infection and haemorrhage. The ideal donor graft for a HSCT contains a mixture of cells including committed progenitor cells that provide rapid short-term recovery of neutrophils and platelets and HSC that provide durable long-term engraftment [8].

This review will outline the shortcomings of the therapeutic use of HSC and explore some of the efforts to overcome these limitations and the potential that these hold. Specifically, it will focus on mesenchymal stem/stromal cells (MSC) and their osteoblast (Ob) progeny, which have been used in HSC expansion systems.

9.2 HSCT Limitations

The high-dose chemotherapy/total body irradiation conditioning regimens used prior to HSCT leave the patient in an immune-compromised state. This can result in pancytopaenia, including neutropenia, lymphopenia and thrombocytopenia, and render the patient susceptible to bacterial, fungal and viral infections, as well as haemorrhage [1]. The duration of these blood cell deficits can be extended if donor HSC engraftment is delayed. Delay may result from either a lack of sufficient donor HSC or, in the case of allogeneic HSCT, by graft rejection by the recipient's residual immune system. Furthermore, depending on the type of conditioning, damage to non-haematopoietic organs may also develop including renal, hepatic and gastrointestinal complications [9].

Once engraftment has been achieved, the next major complication of allogeneic HSCT is graft-versus-host disease (GVHD) which occurs when the donor graft and recipient are insufficiently tissue-matched. This occurs even when the donor and recipient are matched for the major human leukocyte antigens (HLA) but mismatched for non-HLA (or minor) histocompatibility antigens and may occur after either HLA-matched sibling transplants or matched unrelated donor transplants. GVHD is initiated by donor T-cells recognising non-shared histocompatibility antigens in the recipient as foreign and subsequently mounting a potentially fatal immune response against the host (reviewed in [10]).

UCB-derived HSC are an alternative HSC source when a sufficiently HLA-matched relative cannot be found as it has been shown that UCB-HSC elicit less frequent and severe GVHD even with less rigorous HLA-matching between donor and recipient [11-17]. However, the application of UCB is limited by the HSC dose available for transplantation. This is particularly important in adult recipients where multiple UCB units are often needed to permit a successful transplant (reviewed in [18]). The low number of HSC within UCB units causes a slow rate of blood cell recovery after the transplant, especially in adult recipients. This leads to longer periods of potentially life-threatening pancytopaenia compared to transplantation with BM or mPB [19]. UCB transplantation, however, still represents a viable alternative source of allogeneic donor HSC for patients lacking a matched related or unrelated living donor. The realisation that the limitations associated with UCB could theoretically be overcome by expanding the HSC population prior to transplantation to the patient has motivated the development of numerous expansion processes and clinical trials in the area. These ex vivo expansion techniques are directed towards both true HSC self-renewal for enhanced engraftment and production of clinical doses of committed blood progenitors and immune cells with the aim of reducing the early period of pancytopaenia occurring immediately post-transplant. Historically, two main approaches have been taken towards achieving these aims. These are HSC expansion (1) using in vitro culture systems supplemented with various combinations of haematopoietic growth factors, and (2) using a specific feeder cell monolayer to provide a supportive microenvironment. This review will focus on feeder cell-based haematopoietic expansion systems.

9.3 HSC Expansion Using MSC

Cells of the haematopoietic niche provide a multitude of signals that play a pivotal role in the regulation of HSC. They do this by providing specific colony-stimulating factors, interleukins, transmembrane proteins and cell adhesion molecules. Specific signalling molecules that have been shown to influence haematopoiesis include angiopoietin 1 (Ang1) [20], thrombopoietin (TPO) [21], stromal cell-derived factor-1 (SDF-1 or CXCL12) [22], stem cell factor (SCF; also known as Kit ligand, KL) [23, 24], osteopontin (OPN) [25], Wnts [26] and calcium ions [27]. There is also emerging evidence that the notch signalling pathway is a potentially key

component of the way niche support cells regulate HSC (reviewed in [28]). Therefore, it is logical that these cells would provide a similar environment in vitro and support the expansion of HSC [29]. Accordingly, isolated niche cells such as MSC, and their osteoblast (Ob) progeny, have been used as support/feeder layers in ex vivo HSC cultures.

The first report of co-cultures was by Dexter and colleagues in 1977 using murine cells and thus became commonly known as Dexter cultures [30, 31]. The culture method consisted of seeding whole BM (containing both stromal and haematopoietic cells) into flasks with the supplementation of 20-25 % horse serum [30, 31]. The method built upon Dexter's previous studies using thymic cells as a feeder layer [32, 33]. Although the predominant cell type produced in these cultures was granulocytes, these cells could be maintained for several months. This system was subsequently translated into the human setting (using human BM) with similar results 3 years later [34, 35]. In the following years the stromal cells themselves were investigated for their potential to supply specific haematopoietic growth factors and ability to regulate haematopoietic proliferation [36–41]. This was followed by the development of the cobblestone area forming cell (CAFC) [42] and long-term culture initiating cell (LTC-IC) [43] assays for the in vitro enumeration of HSC-like colonies on stromal monolayers.

The most frequently studied cell type used as a feeder layer for HSC expansion is the MSC. MSC may additionally be beneficial due to their immunomodulatory characteristics [44–46]. The most common source of MSC is from BM; however, they may also be effective in supporting HSC expansion when sourced from other tissues including human placenta [47], umbilical cord [48–50] and adipose tissue [51]. Recent papers have shown that many of the specific cell–cell interactions between HSC and stromal cells are critical for HSC regulation, both in vivo [52] and in vitro [53–57]. Indeed, a majority of studies have shown that cell–cell contact between HSC and MSC is essential for their ex vivo expansion [53–57]. There is also evidence that the most primitive HSC directly interact with stromal cells [54, 58]. Although MSC may provide growth factors themselves, a drawback of this technique, at least in the human setting, is that the co-cultures still require additional supplementation with growth factor cocktails [59–61].

As previously mentioned, one type of MSC progeny, namely the Ob lineage, has now been identified as key regulators of the HSC niche through the provision of signalling networks that direct cell fate. Surprisingly, the use of Ob as feeder layers for HSC growth is a relatively under-utilised concept. The first report of Ob to support HSC growth in vitro was in 1994 [62] and has only recently been revisited [63–65]. These studies show that HSC can be maintained by co-culture with Ob. However, due to the lack of definition of cells of the Ob lineage, it is likely that these supporting Ob monolayers represent a heterogeneous population of cells. This, inadvertently, may be a logical approach for ex vivo HSC culture as cells of different Ob maturation have been shown to be key components of the niche [20, 25, 66–69].

Clinical trials using co-culture expanded HSC are few in number. The proprietary Replicell technology developed by Aastrom Biosciences Inc. was shown to be feasible but not definitively effective in enhancing myeloid, erythroid and platelet engraftment in the clinical setting [70, 71]. This system used stromal co-cultures while also providing a continuous supply of culture medium containing foetal calf serum and horse serum, along with cytokine supplementation [72]. Perhaps the most comprehensive co-culture clinical trial has recently been initiated by the commercial company Mesoblast PTL using a BM-derived mesenchymal progenitor cell (MPC) product to expand UCB (mesoblast.com). As with clinical trials using cytokine-expanded HSC, the study transfused one unmanipulated UCB unit along with one 14-day expanded unit. Expansion using this method enhanced neutrophil recovery by 14 days and the grafts were shown to elicit less GVHD compared to that of published reports using unmanipulated UCB transplants [73, 74]. While long-term follow-up results are yet to be reported, it will be interesting to see whether the therapeutic value of the expanded unit is purely for short-term myeloid support.

9.4 Perfusion HSC Co-culture

The media components that HSC are exposed to during culture can significantly alter their expansion and that of their progeny [75–78]. These components may either be cellular by-products such as lactate or endogenous factors produced by the cultured cells. In particular, differentiated cells have been shown to secrete negative regulators that can limit HSC proliferation in culture [75, 77, 79]. Furthermore, most HSC cultures are initiated with a small cell population ranging from 10³ to 10⁴ cells/ml. Over the culture period this population may expand to 5×10^5 –10⁶ cells/ml. In these simple static batch cultures, the many log-changes in cell number result in the medium composition changing with time and, importantly, a considerable difference in the cell micro-environment. The temporal instability of these factors make knowing the specific culture conditions of the microenvironment at any given time-point difficult. Thus, numerous strategies have been proposed to control these factors and preferentially drive the production of more primitive cells. This section will briefly discuss how some of these approaches have been applied to HSC expansion cultures.

Intermittent or continuous media exchanges have been used to tightly control the physiochemical aspects of the culture microenvironment. These allow control over the oxygen concentration, the concentration of available metabolites, the pH, the availability of exogenously supplied growth factors and the development of cell-derived signalling networks. Thus, many bioreactors have been developed that allow the constant perfusion of fresh medium for the cultured cells and removal of any waste products [70, 80–84]. The Aastrom Biosciences Inc. Replicell technology is an example of a perfusion system that uses radial diffusion to supply fresh supplements for its cultures [70–72, 85]. Other strategies such as stirred bioreactors and rotating wall bioreactors have been designed to prevent the local build-up of negative regulators (reviewed in [86]). Another approach, using a similar rationale to that of perfusion cultures, involves the physical removal of any maturing progeny from the HSC cultures. This approach has been used in both a stromal co-culture

system [61] and a growth-factor liquid expansion system [78]. In the co-culture system, mononuclear UCB cells were overlaid onto a pre-established MSC monolayer. The UCB cells were cultured for 7 days, after which the non-adherent fraction (likely to contain maturing haematopoietic cells) was transferred to a secondary liquid culture, while the original stromal co-culture (likely to contain more primitive haematopoietic cells) was supplemented with fresh media. This was repeated on day 10 of culture and both fractions were then expanded for an additional 3 days. The cultures were harvested at day 13 of culture and the adherent fraction and suspension fractions were combined and analysed. This culture method produced a 10- to 20-fold expansion of total nucleated cells, a two- to five-fold expansion of primitive progenitors [by colony-forming cell (CFC) assays] and a 16- to 37-fold expansion of CD34⁺ cells [61]. Similarly, Madlambayan and colleagues (2005) used a 7-day liquid HSC expansion culture to show that magnetic removal of mature haematopoietic cells at day 4, along with a complete medium exchange, led to increased CD34⁺ cells and primitive progenitors (by CFC and LTC-IC assays). Furthermore, this paper described >3.3-fold increase in mice with severe combined immune deficiency (SCID)-repopulation ability using this culture system [78]. Thus, these studies demonstrate how removal of mature haematopoietic cells from bulk cultures may be a useful technique in HSC expansion systems.

9.5 HSC 3D Co-culture

To further replicate the in vivo niche, it has been proposed that three-dimensional (3D) cultures may be beneficial to HSC growth and proliferation [86, 87]. The evidence that 3D culture results in more in vivo like behaviour of cells has been shown in numerous in vitro cell models [88–93]. This is logical since 3D culture mitigates the negative influence of artificial surfaces and promotes cell-cell interaction. The importance of 3D culture is now becoming apparent in the HSC field as it has been demonstrated that the critical niche support cells (osteoprogenitors or MSC) maintain their supportive nestin-expression when cultured in 3D spheres, but that this expression is lost when cultured in 2D on tissue culture plastic [89]. Previously, 3D HSC cultures have been attempted using materials including carbon, polyethylene terephthalate, ceramic foams and a tantalum-coated porous biomaterial [94–98]. Notably, carbon matrix and polyethylene terephthalate were able to increase UCB CD34⁺ cell number whilst retaining SCID-repopulation ability [95, 96]. Furthermore, co-cultures of HSC and stromal cells in 3D using non-woven plastic porous carriers [99, 100] and polyethylene terephthalate woven mesh [58] have been reported. These studies show an increase in cell number and colony-forming ability. Additionally, the 3D co-culture study using polyethylene terephthalate woven mesh was able to show that the cultured haematopoietic cells retained their SCIDrepopulation ability [58]. While these studies show promising results, a major limitation to 3D scaffold-based cell expansion systems is the need for mechanical or enzymatic dissociation methods that may cause cell damage. Thus, scaffold-free 3D HSC cultures may be a logical solution to this problem. To date only a single study has reported scaffold-free HSC culture [101]. In this study, the authors established MSC spheroids by culturing them on a non-adherent surface (agarose coated 96-well plates). While this study was primarily focused on the migration of a CD34⁺ HSC population into the MSC spheroids, the authors did report that spheroids were able to support the growth of CD34⁺ HSC populations and showed that myeloid CFCs were maintained in 3D cultures [101]. Progression to 3D HSC culture is likely to be a critical step in artificially recreating a HSC supportive environment.

9.6 Conclusion

The extensive amount of HSC research has led to them being the best-understood stem cell population. While there are still extensive efforts to further this understanding, their potential in a clinical setting was first noted over 50 years ago and is currently the only stem cell therapy in routine clinical use. Despite the extensive and ever-evolving experience surrounding the transplantation of HSC, there are still numerous obstacles that prevent the application of this therapy from achieving its true potential. Specifically, a major limitation is the number of HSC that can be obtained from some donor tissues, namely UCB. The theory that this limitation could be overcome by using cells from the HSC niche to expand HSC populations prior to transplantation has motivated numerous laboratories to develop ex vivo expansion processes. These processes are directed towards both the expansion of HSC for true in vitro self-renewal and for the generation of mature blood cells with the aim of decreasing periods of post-conditioning pancytopaenia and obtaining durable engraftment and reconstitution. Although recent clinical trials using existing HSC expansion techniques show some promising results, extensive long-term engraftment of HSC from expanded donor material has yet to be shown. Furthermore, patients in these trials still suffered from greater than 2 weeks of neutropaenia. Thus, numerous ongoing efforts, including those from our own laboratory, are currently directed towards the generation of robust co-culture platforms to advance and improve existing HSC ex vivo expansion techniques.

References

- Appelbaum FR (2003) The current status of hematopoietic cell transplantation. Annu Rev Med 54:491–512
- 2. Copelan EA (2006) Hematopoietic stem-cell transplantation. N Engl J Med 354(17):1813-1826
- 3. Gratwohl A, Baldomero H, Aljurf M, Pasquini MC, Bouzas LF, Yoshimi A et al (2010) Hematopoietic stem cell transplantation: a global perspective. JAMA 303(16):1617–1624
- Mielcarek M, Storb R (2003) Non-myeloablative hematopoietic cell transplantation as immunotherapy for hematologic malignancies. Cancer Treat Rev 29(4):283–290
- 5. Sullivan MJ (2008) Banking on cord blood stem cells. Nat Rev Cancer 8(7):555-563

- 6. Appelbaum FR (2007) Hematopoietic-cell transplantation at 50. N Engl J Med 357(15): 1472–1475
- Frey MA, Guess C, Allison J, Kurtzberg J (2009) Umbilical cord stem cell transplantation. Semin Oncol Nurs 25(2):115–119
- 8. McNiece I (2007) Delivering cellular therapies: lessons learned from ex vivo culture and clinical applications of hematopoietic cells. Semin Cell Dev Biol 18(6):839–845
- Klingemann HG, Shepherd JD, Reece DE, Barnett MJ, Nantel SH, Sutherland HJ et al (1994) Regimen-related acute toxicities: pathophysiology, risk factors, clinical evaluation and preventive strategies. Bone Marrow Transplant 14(Suppl 4):S14–S18
- Paczesny S, Choi SW, Ferrara JL (2009) Acute graft-versus-host disease: new treatment strategies. Curr Opin Hematol 16(6):427–436
- 11. Eapen M, Rubinstein P, Zhang MJ, Stevens C, Kurtzberg J, Scaradavou A et al (2007) Outcomes of transplantation of unrelated donor umbilical cord blood and bone marrow in children with acute leukaemia: a comparison study. Lancet 369(9577):1947–1954
- Hwang WY, Samuel M, Tan D, Koh LP, Lim W, Linn YC (2007) A meta-analysis of unrelated donor umbilical cord blood transplantation versus unrelated donor bone marrow transplantation in adult and pediatric patients. Biol Blood Marrow Transplant 13(4):444–453
- Rocha V, Cornish J, Sievers EL, Filipovich A, Locatelli F, Peters C et al (2001) Comparison of outcomes of unrelated bone marrow and umbilical cord blood transplants in children with acute leukemia. Blood 97(10):2962–2971
- Rocha V, Labopin M, Sanz G, Arcese W, Schwerdtfeger R, Bosi A et al (2004) Transplants of umbilical-cord blood or bone marrow from unrelated donors in adults with acute leukemia. N Engl J Med 351(22):2276–2285
- Rocha V, Wagner JE Jr, Sobocinski KA, Klein JP, Zhang MJ, Horowitz MM et al (2000) Graftversus-host disease in children who have received a cord-blood or bone marrow transplant from an HLA-identical sibling. Eurocord and International Bone Marrow Transplant Registry Working Committee on Alternative Donor and Stem Cell Sources. N Engl J Med 342(25): 1846–1854
- Smith AR, Wagner JE (2009) Alternative haematopoietic stem cell sources for transplantation: place of umbilical cord blood. Br J Haematol 147(2):246–261
- 17. Takahashi S, Ooi J, Tomonari A, Konuma T, Tsukada N, Oiwa-Monna M et al (2007) Comparative single-institute analysis of cord blood transplantation from unrelated donors with bone marrow or peripheral blood stem-cell transplants from related donors in adult patients with hematologic malignancies after myeloablative conditioning regimen. Blood 109(3):1322–1330
- Gluckman E (2009) History of cord blood transplantation. Bone Marrow Transplant 44(10): 621–626
- Brown JA, Boussiotis VA (2008) Umbilical cord blood transplantation: basic biology and clinical challenges to immune reconstitution. Clin Immunol 127(3):286–297
- Arai F, Hirao A, Ohmura M, Sato H, Matsuoka S, Takubo K et al (2004) Tie2/angiopoietin-1 signaling regulates hematopoietic stem cell quiescence in the bone marrow niche. Cell 118(2):149–161
- 21. Yoshihara H, Arai F, Hosokawa K, Hagiwara T, Takubo K, Nakamura Y et al (2007) Thrombopoietin/MPL signaling regulates hematopoietic stem cell quiescence and interaction with the osteoblastic niche. Cell Stem Cell 1(6):685–697
- Petit I, Szyper-Kravitz M, Nagler A, Lahav M, Peled A, Habler L et al (2002) G-CSF induces stem cell mobilization by decreasing bone marrow SDF-1 and up-regulating CXCR4. Nat Immunol 3(7):687–694
- 23. Majumdar MK, Thiede MA, Haynesworth SE, Bruder SP, Gerson SL (2000) Human marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs) express hematopoietic cytokines and support long-term hematopoiesis when differentiated toward stromal and osteogenic lineages. J Hematother Stem Cell Res 9(6):841–848
- 24. Miyazawa K, Williams DA, Gotoh A, Nishimaki J, Broxmeyer HE, Toyama K (1995) Membrane-bound steel factor induces more persistent tyrosine kinase activation and longer life span of c-kit gene-encoded protein than its soluble form. Blood 85(3):641–649

- 25. Nilsson SK, Johnston HM, Whitty GA, Williams B, Webb RJ, Denhardt DT et al (2005) Osteopontin, a key component of the hematopoietic stem cell niche and regulator of primitive hematopoietic progenitor cells. Blood 106(4):1232–1239
- 26. Fleming HE, Janzen V, Lo Celso L, Guo J, Leahy KM, Kronenberg HM et al (2008) Wnt signaling in the niche enforces hematopoietic stem cell quiescence and is necessary to preserve self-renewal in vivo. Cell Stem Cell 2(3):274–283
- Titushkin IA, Shin J, Cho M (2010) A new perspective for stem-cell mechanobiology: biomechanical control of stem-cell behavior and fate. Crit Rev Biomed Eng 38(5):393–433
- Weber JM, Calvi LM (2010) Notch signaling and the bone marrow hematopoietic stem cell niche. Bone 46(2):281–285
- 29. Robinson S, Niu T, de Lima M, Ng J, Yang H, McMannis J et al (2005) Ex vivo expansion of umbilical cord blood. Cytotherapy 7(3):243–250
- Dexter TM, Allen TD, Lajtha LG (1977) Conditions controlling the proliferation of haemopoietic stem cells in vitro. J Cell Physiol 91(3):335–344
- Dexter TM, Wright EG, Krizsa F, Lajtha LG (1977) Regulation of haemopoietic stem cell proliferation in long term bone marrow cultures. Biomedicine 27(9–10):344–349
- Dexter TM, Allen TD, Lajtha LG, Schofield R, Lord BI (1973) Stimulation of differentiation and proliferation of haemopoietic cells in vitro. J Cell Physiol 82(3):461–473
- Dexter TM, Lajtha LG (1974) Proliferation of haemopoietic stem cells in vitro. Br J Haematol 28(4):525–530
- 34. Gartner S, Kaplan HS (1980) Long-term culture of human bone marrow cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 77(8):4756–4759
- Greenberg HM, Newburger PE, Parker LM, Novak T, Greenberger JS (1981) Human granulocytes generated in continuous bone marrow culture are physiologically normal. Blood 58(4):724–732
- Eaves AC, Cashman JD, Gaboury LA, Eaves CJ (1987) Clinical significance of long-term cultures of myeloid blood cells. Crit Rev Oncol Hematol 7(2):125–138
- 37. Eaves CJ, Eaves AC (1987) Cell culture studies in CML. Baillieres Clin Haematol 1(4):931–961
- Landreth KS, Dorshkind K (1988) Pre-B cell generation potentiated by soluble factors from a bone marrow stromal cell line. J Immunol 140(3):845–852
- 39. Quesenberry P, Song ZX, McGrath E, McNiece I, Shadduck R, Waheed A et al (1987) Multilineage synergistic activity produced by a murine adherent marrow cell line. Blood 69(3):827–835
- Zipori D (1986) Self-renewal is modulated by the composition and density of hemopoietic cell populations. Leuk Res 10(12):1485–1486
- 41. Zipori D, Tamir M, Toledo J, Oren T (1986) Differentiation stage and lineage-specific inhibitor from the stroma of mouse bone marrow that restricts lymphoma cell growth. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 83(12):4547–4551
- Ploemacher RE, van der Sluijs JP, Voerman JS, Brons NH (1989) An in vitro limiting-dilution assay of long-term repopulating hematopoietic stem cells in the mouse. Blood 74(8): 2755–2763
- Sutherland HJ, Eaves CJ, Eaves AC, Dragowska W, Lansdorp PM (1989) Characterization and partial purification of human marrow cells capable of initiating long-term hematopoiesis in vitro. Blood 74(5):1563–1570
- 44. Chung NG, Jeong DC, Park SJ, Choi BO, Cho B, Kim HK et al (2004) Cotransplantation of marrow stromal cells may prevent lethal graft-versus-host disease in major histocompatibility complex mismatched murine hematopoietic stem cell transplantation. Int J Hematol 80(4):370–376
- 45. Dazzi F, Ramasamy R, Glennie S, Jones SP, Roberts I (2006) The role of mesenchymal stem cells in haemopoiesis. Blood Rev 20(3):161–171
- 46. Le Blanc K, Rasmusson I, Sundberg B, Gotherstrom C, Hassan M, Uzunel M et al (2004) Treatment of severe acute graft-versus-host disease with third party haploidentical mesenchymal stem cells. Lancet 363(9419):1439–1441
- 47. Zhang Y, Li C, Jiang X, Zhang S, Wu Y, Liu B et al (2004) Human placenta-derived mesenchymal progenitor cells support culture expansion of long-term culture-initiating cells from cord blood CD34+ cells. Exp Hematol 32(7):657–664
- 48. Bakhshi T, Zabriskie RC, Bodie S, Kidd S, Ramin S, Paganessi LA et al (2008) Mesenchymal stem cells from the Wharton's jelly of umbilical cord segments provide stromal support for the maintenance of cord blood hematopoietic stem cells during long-term ex vivo culture. Transfusion 48(12):2638–2644
- 49. Huang GP, Pan ZJ, Jia BB, Zheng Q, Xie CG, Gu JH et al (2007) Ex vivo expansion and transplantation of hematopoietic stem/progenitor cells supported by mesenchymal stem cells from human umbilical cord blood. Cell Transplant 16(6):579–585
- 50. Wang JF, Wang LJ, Wu YF, Xiang Y, Xie CG, Jia BB et al (2004) Mesenchymal stem/progenitor cells in human umbilical cord blood as support for ex vivo expansion of CD34(+) hematopoietic stem cells and for chondrogenic differentiation. Haematologica 89(7):837–844
- 51. Nakao N, Nakayama T, Yahata T, Muguruma Y, Saito S, Miyata Y et al (2010) Adipose tissue-derived mesenchymal stem cells facilitate hematopoiesis in vitro and in vivo. advantages over bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells. Am J Pathol 177(2):547–554
- 52. Steiner D, Gelovani J, Savoldo B, Robinson SN, Decker WK, Brouard N et al (2009) Noninvasive bioluminescent imaging demonstrates long-term multilineage engraftment of ex vivo-expanded CD34-selected umbilical cord blood cells. Stem Cells 27(8):1932–1940
- 53. Jing D, Fonseca AV, Alakel N, Fierro FA, Muller K, Bornhauser M et al (2010) Hematopoietic stem cells in co-culture with mesenchymal stromal cells - modelling the niche compartments in vitro. Haematologica 95(4):542–550
- Song Y, Bahnson A, Hall N, Yu H, Shen H, Koebler D et al (2010) Stem cell traits in longterm co-culture revealed by time-lapse imaging. Leukemia 24(1):153–161
- 55. Wagner W, Wein F, Roderburg C, Saffrich R, Diehlmann A, Eckstein V et al (2008) Adhesion of human hematopoietic progenitor cells to mesenchymal stromal cells involves CD44. Cells Tissues Organs 188(1–2):160–169
- Wagner W, Wein F, Roderburg C, Saffrich R, Faber A, Krause U et al (2007) Adhesion of hematopoietic progenitor cells to human mesenchymal stem cells as a model for cell-cell interaction. Exp Hematol 35(2):314–325
- 57. Wein F, Pietsch L, Saffrich R, Wuchter P, Walenda T, Bork S et al (2010) N-cadherin is expressed on human hematopoietic progenitor cells and mediates interaction with human mesenchymal stromal cells. Stem Cell Res 4(2):129–139
- Zhang Y, Chai C, Jiang XS, Teoh SH, Leong KW (2006) Co-culture of umbilical cord blood CD34+ cells with human mesenchymal stem cells. Tissue Eng 12(8):2161–2170
- 59. Andrade PZ, dos Santos F, Almeida-Porada G, da Silva CL, Cabral JMS (2010) Systematic delineation of optimal cytokine concentrations to expand hematopoietic stem/progenitor cells in co-culture with mesenchymal stem cells. Mol Biosyst 6(7):1207–1215
- 60. da Silva CL, Goncalves R, Crapnell KB, Cabral JM, Zanjani ED, Almeida-Porada G (2005) A human stromal-based serum-free culture system supports the ex vivo expansion/maintenance of bone marrow and cord blood hematopoietic stem/progenitor cells. Exp Hematol 33(7):828–835
- McNiece I, Harrington J, Turney J, Kellner J, Shpall EJ (2004) Ex vivo expansion of cord blood mononuclear cells on mesenchymal stem cells. Cytotherapy 6(4):311–317
- 62. Taichman RS, Emerson SG (1994) Human osteoblasts support hematopoiesis through the production of granulocyte colony-stimulating factor. J Exp Med 179(5):1677–1682
- 63. Chitteti BR, Cheng YH, Poteat B, Rodriguez-Rodriguez S, Goebel WS, Carlesso N et al (2010) Impact of interactions of cellular components of the bone marrow microenvironment on hematopoietic stem and progenitor cell function. Blood 115(16):3239–3248
- 64. Mishima S, Nagai A, Abdullah S, Matsuda C, Taketani T, Kumakura S et al (2010) Effective ex vivo expansion of hematopoietic stem cells using osteoblast-differentiated mesenchymal stem cells is CXCL12 dependent. Eur J Haematol 84(6):538–546
- 65. Nakamura Y, Arai F, Iwasaki H, Hosokawa K, Kobayashi I, Gomei Y et al (2010) Isolation and characterization of endosteal niche cell populations that regulate hematopoietic stem cells. Blood 116(9):1422–1432

- 66. Calvi LM, Adams GB, Weibrecht KW, Weber JM, Olson DP, Knight MC et al (2003) Osteoblastic cells regulate the haematopoietic stem cell niche. Nature 425(6960):841–846
- 67. Gong JK (1978) Endosteal marrow: a rich source of hematopoietic stem cells. Science 199(4336):1443–1445
- Haylock DN, Williams B, Johnston HM, Liu MC, Rutherford KE, Whitty GA et al (2007) Hemopoietic stem cells with higher hemopoietic potential reside at the bone marrow endosteum. Stem Cells 25(4):1062–1069
- 69. Zhang J, Niu C, Ye L, Huang H, He X, Tong WG et al (2003) Identification of the haematopoietic stem cell niche and control of the niche size. Nature 425(6960):836–841
- Jaroscak J, Goltry K, Smith A, Waters-Pick B, Martin PL, Driscoll TA et al (2003) Augmentation of umbilical cord blood (UCB) transplantation with ex vivo-expanded UCB cells: results of a phase 1 trial using the AastromReplicell System. Blood 101(12):5061–5067
- 71. Pecora AL, Stiff P, LeMaistre CF, Bayer R, Bachier C, Goldberg SL et al (2001) A phase II trial evaluating the safety and effectiveness of the AastromReplicell system for augmentation of low-dose blood stem cell transplantation. Bone Marrow Transplant 28(3):295–303
- 72. Stiff P, Chen B, Franklin W, Oldenberg D, Hsi E, Bayer R et al (2000) Autologous transplantation of ex vivo expanded bone marrow cells grown from small aliquots after high-dose chemotherapy for breast cancer. Blood 95(6):2169–2174
- Mesoblast ASX announcement Melbourne, Australia: Mesoblast, 6 November 2009, http:// www.mesoblast.com/download/163/
- 74. Kelly SS, Sola CB, de Lima M, Shpall E (2009) Ex vivo expansion of cord blood. Bone Marrow Transplant 44(10):673–681
- Kirouac DC, Zandstra PW (2006) Understanding cellular networks to improve hematopoietic stem cell expansion cultures. Curr Opin Biotechnol 17(5):538–547
- Koller MR, Palsson MA, Manchel I, Palsson BO (1995) Long-term culture-initiating cell expansion is dependent on frequent medium exchange combined with stromal and other accessory cell effects. Blood 86(5):1784–1793
- 77. Madlambayan GJ, Rogers I, Kirouac DC, Yamanaka N, Mazurier F, Doedens M et al (2005) Dynamic changes in cellular and microenvironmental composition can be controlled to elicit in vitro human hematopoietic stem cell expansion. Exp Hematol 33(10):1229–1239
- Madlambayan GJ, Rogers I, Purpura KA, Ito C, Yu M, Kirouac D et al (2006) Clinically relevant expansion of hematopoietic stem cells with conserved function in a single-use, closed-system bioprocess. Biol Blood Marrow Transplant 12(10):1020–1030
- 79. Majka M, Janowska-Wieczorek A, Ratajczak J, Ehrenman K, Pietrzkowski Z, Kowalska MA et al (2001) Numerous growth factors, cytokines, and chemokines are secreted by human CD34(+) cells, myeloblasts, erythroblasts, and megakaryoblasts and regulate normal hematopoiesis in an autocrine/paracrine manner. Blood 97(10):3075–3085
- Cho CH, Eliason JF, Matthew HW (2008) Application of porous glycosaminoglycan-based scaffolds for expansion of human cord blood stem cells in perfusion culture. J Biomed Mater Res A 86(1):98–107
- Koller MR, Bender JG, Miller WM, Papoutsakis ET (1993) Expansion of primitive human hematopoietic progenitors in a perfusion bioreactor system with IL-3, IL-6, and stem cell factor. Biotechnology (N Y) 11(3):358–363
- Koller MR, Emerson SG, Palsson BO (1993) Large-scale expansion of human stem and progenitor cells from bone marrow mononuclear cells in continuous perfusion cultures. Blood 82(2):378–384
- Kresnowati MT, Forde GM, Chen XD (2010) Model-based analysis and optimization of bioreactor for hematopoietic stem cell cultivation. Bioprocess Biosyst Eng 34(1):81–93
- 84. Sandstrom CE, Bender JG, Miller WM, Papoutsakis ET (1996) Development of novel perfusion chamber to retain nonadherent cells and its use for comparison of human "mobilized" peripheral blood mononuclear cell cultures with and without irradiated bone marrow stroma. Biotechnol Bioeng 50(5):493–504
- 85. Pecora AL, Stiff P, Jennis A, Goldberg S, Rosenbluth R, Price P et al (2000) Prompt and durable engraftment in two older adult patients with high risk chronic myelogenous leukemia

(CML) using ex vivo expanded and unmanipulated unrelated umbilical cord blood. Bone Marrow Transplant 25(7):797–799

- Andrade-Zaldivar H, Santos L, Leon Rodriguez A de (2008) Expansion of human hematopoietic stem cells for transplantation: trends and perspectives. Cytotechnology 56(3):151–160
- Takagi M (2005) Cell processing engineering for ex-vivo expansion of hematopoietic cells. J Biosci Bioeng 99(3):189–196
- Markway BD, Tan GK, Brooke G, Hudson JE, Cooper-White JJ, Doran MR (2010) Enhanced chondrogenic differentiation of human bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells in low oxygen environment micropellet cultures. Cell Transplant 19(1):29–42
- Mendez-Ferrer S, Michurina TV, Ferraro F, Mazloom AR, Macarthur BD, Lira SA et al (2010) Mesenchymal and haematopoietic stem cells form a unique bone marrow niche. Nature 466(7308):829–834
- Jahn K, Richards RG, Archer CW, Stoddart MJ (2010) Pellet culture model for human primary osteoblasts. Eur Cell Mater 20:149–161
- Kelm JM, Fussenegger M (2004) Microscale tissue engineering using gravity-enforced cell assembly. Trends Biotechnol 22(4):195–202
- Timmins NE, Nielsen LK (2007) Generation of multicellular tumor spheroids by the hanging-drop method. Methods Mol Med 140:141–151
- 93. Wang W, Itaka K, Ohba S, Nishiyama N, Chung UI, Yamasaki Y et al (2009) 3D spheroid culture system on micropatterned substrates for improved differentiation efficiency of multipotent mesenchymal stem cells. Biomaterials 30(14):2705–2715
- 94. Bagley J, Rosenzweig M, Marks DF, Pykett MJ (1999) Extended culture of multipotent hematopoietic progenitors without cytokine augmentation in a novel three-dimensional device. Exp Hematol 27(3):496–504
- Ehring B, Biber K, Upton TM, Plosky D, Pykett M, Rosenzweig M (2003) Expansion of HPCs from cord blood in a novel 3D matrix. Cytotherapy 5(6):490–499
- 96. Feng Q, Chai C, Jiang XS, Leong KW, Mao HQ (2006) Expansion of engrafting human hematopoietic stem/progenitor cells in three-dimensional scaffolds with surface-immobilized fibronectin. J Biomed Mater Res A 78(4):781–791
- 97. Li Y, Ma T, Kniss DA, Yang ST, Lasky LC (2001) Human cord cell hematopoiesis in threedimensional nonwoven fibrous matrices: in vitro simulation of the marrow microenvironment. J Hematother Stem Cell Res 10(3):355–368
- Schubert H, Garrn I, Berthold A, Knauf WU, Reufi B, Fietz T et al (2004) Culture of haematopoietic cells in a 3-D bioreactor made of Al2O3 or apatite foam. J Mater Sci Mater Med 15(4):331–334
- 99. Sasaki T, Takagi M, Soma T, Yoshida T (2002) 3D culture of murine hematopoietic cells with spatial development of stromal cells in nonwoven fabrics. Cytotherapy 4(3):285–291
- 100. Takagi M, Iemoto N, Yoshida T (2002) Effect of concentrations of murine stromal and hematopoietic cells on the progenitors expansion in their three-dimensional coculture in nonwoven fabrics. J Biosci Bioeng 94(4):365–367
- 101. de Barros AP, Takiya CM, Garzoni LR, Leal-Ferreira ML, Dutra HS, Chiarini LB et al (2010) Osteoblasts and bone marrow mesenchymal stromal cells control hematopoietic stem cell migration and proliferation in 3D in vitro model. PLoS One 5(2):e9093

Chapter 10 Mesenchymal Stem Cells for Treatment and Prevention of Graft-Versus-Host Disease and Graft Failure After Hematopoietic Stem Cell Transplantation and Future Challenges

Olle Ringdén

Abstract Graft-versus-host disease (GVHD) is a cause of morbidity and mortality after allogeneic hematopoietic stem cell transplantation (HSCT). The rationale to use mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs) to prevent and treat GVHD and graft failure is due to the ability of MSCs to suppress alloantigen-induced T-cells in vitro. This effect was seen despite HLA-incompatibility between MSC and stimulatory or alloreactive cells in vitro, enabling the potential use of third party MSCs in the clinic. Because MSCs home to target organs of tissue toxicity and have low immunogenicity, they may be important in regenerative medicine, for instance in the treatment of acute GVHD. Clinically, MSCs were found to completely reverse severe acute GVHD in approximately 50% of the patients with steroid-refractory GVHD. In addition, MSCs interfere with coagulation and were found to have a positive effect on hemorrhagic cystitis and were able to stop major hemorrhages in HSCT patients. MSCs produce hematopoietic growth factors and have been used clinically to support hematopoiesis and to treat graft failure. Future related areas of research include prospective randomized clinical trials, determining optimum cell source and dose, identifying the best route of infusion and defining the appropriate number of passages for the MSCs to be used for therapeutic applications.

Keywords Mesenchymal stem cells • Graft-versus-host disease • Graft failure • Hematopoietic stem cell transplantation

O. Ringdén, M.D., Ph.D. (🖂)

Center for Allogeneic Stem Cell Transplantation and Division of Clinical Immunology, Karolinska Institutet, Karolinska University Hospital, Huddinge, Stockholm, Sweden e-mail: olle.ringden@ki.se

L.G. Chase and M.C. Vemuri (eds.), *Mesenchymal Stem Cell Therapy*, Stem Cell Biology and Regenerative Medicine, DOI 10.1007/978-1-62703-200-1_10, © Springer Science+Business Media New York 2013

10.1 Acute Graft-Versus-Host Disease

10.1.1 Mechanism

Acute graft-versus-host disease (GVHD) is a major hazard and cause of morbidity and mortality after allogeneic hematopoietic stem cell transplantation (HSCT) [1-3]. GVHD was first described in experimental animals and was called runt disease or secondary disease. Diarrhea and severe skin lesions were seen in allogeneic animals as opposed to syngeneic animals who were unaffected after radiation and marrow transplantation [3]. Alloreactive donor T-cells trigger GVHD and divide after stimulation by recipient major histocompatibility complex antigens or minor antigenic peptides, which may include epithelial cell-associated antigens. In humans, the major histocompatibility complex consists of the HLA-system which includes class I antigens, HLA-A, -B, and -C, and class II antigens which consists of HLA-DR, -DP and -DQ antigens [4, 5]. Antigen-presenting cells including dendritic cells and macrophages present the transplantation antigens to T-cells. Helper T-cells (CD4+) recognize antigens associated with HLA class II molecules [6]. The helper T-cells are stimulated by IL-1 produced by monocytes, which stimulate release of IL-2 which activates cytotoxic T-cells (CD8+ cells). Cytotoxic T-cells react with HLA class I positive targets. Natural killer cells (NK cells) and macrophages also participate in acute GVHD. Interferon- γ enhances the expression of HLA class II on macrophages and epithelial cells and further stimulates T-cell and NK cell activation. B-cells also seem to participate and to be activated during acute GVHD [7, 8]. A major histocompatibility complex disparity between recipients and donor is a major risk factor for GVHD. In humans and also in experimental animals, removal of T-cells from the graft may abolish GVHD (Fig. 10.1) [9–11].

10.1.2 Symptoms

Target organs for acute GVHD in HSCT recipients are skin, gastrointestinal tract and liver. Grading of acute GVHD is from 0 to IV [12, 13]. Grade 0 is absence of GVHD; grade I is a localized skin exanthema; grade II is a skin rash involving >50% of the body or mild-to-moderate symptoms from gut or liver; grade III is severe disease involving skin, gut and liver, and grade IV may be life threatening. During gastrointestinal GVHD, patients have diarrhea, abdominal pain and hemorrhages in severe disease. Liver GVHD is associated with elevated bilirubin and sometimes elevated liver enzymes. Patients with acute GVHD have severe immunological deficiency and frequent bacterial, fungal and viral infections, which may be lethal [12–15]. Patients with severe acute GVHD often die due to infections or severe hemorrhages.



Fig. 10.1 Pathophysiology of acute graft-versus-host disease. There are three phases in the mechanisms of GVHD: (I) recipient conditioning which induce tissue damage; (II) donor T-cell activation, adhesion, co-stimulation and cytokine production, and (III) inflammation and cytolytic effectors. From Ferrara et al. Pathophysiologic mechanisms of acute graft-versus-host disease, originally published in BBMT 1999;5:347–356

10.1.3 Immunosuppression

The golden standard for immunosuppression today to prevent GVHD is cyclosporine combined with a short course of methotrexate [16–20]. Despite the use of HLA-identical sibling donors or genomically well-matched unrelated donors, acute GVHD of grades II–IV occurs in around 40% of HSCT recipients. First line therapy for acute GVHD includes steroids [21, 22]. In most patients with steroid-refractory GVHD, the outcome is dismal. A wide variety of agents used for the treatment of more severe acute GVHD include cyclosporine, tacrolimus, antithymocyte globulin (ATG), various types of monoclonal antibodies against T-cells, for instance anti-CD3 antibodies, IL-2 receptor antibodies, antibodies to tumor necrosis factor- α , recombinant human IL-1 receptor antibodies, psoralene with ultraviolet light (PUVA), thalidomide, denileukin diftitoxin, methotrexate, rapamycine, mycophenolate mofetil, pentostatin, alefacept, and more have been tried with limited success [23–31]. Because of the dismal outcome of severe acute GVHD, there is an urgent need for novel approaches.

10.2 Chronic Graft-Versus-Host Disease

10.2.1 Symptoms and Classification

Chronic GVHD occurs in between 20 and 50% of long-term survivors after HSCT [32–37]. In some rare cases, chronic GVHD may appear early after transplant, but generally it appears after day 100 and later after HSCT [1]. Chronic GVHD may develop as an extension of severe acute GVHD, de novo in patients without previous acute GVHD, or after acute GVHD has resolved [36]. Symptoms include erythema, which may be lichenoid and in severe cases sclerotic. Sicca syndrome is common and may include keratoconjunctivitis, dry mouth, and mucositis. Strictures in esophagus and vagina may appear in severe cases. When the gastrointestinal tract is involved, malabsorption and waisting are seen. Liver disease is diagnosed by elevated liver enzymes. A most devastating form is pulmonary insufficiency with obstructive bronchiolitis [38]. Patients with chronic GVHD have a prolonged immunosuppression and often suffer from gram-positive bacteria with sinuitis and pneumonia as consequences [39]. Patients with chronic GVHD are generally treated with prolonged prophylaxis with co-trimoxazole. Reactivation of herpes viruses is common. Chronic GVHD may be classified as limited or extensive [40]. Based on the judgment of the treating physician, chronic GVHD may also be classified as mild, moderate, or severe [41]. This is better correlated with the outcome among patients with chronic GVHD than categorization of limited and extensive disease [33]. To be able to measure therapeutic response, the National Institutes of Health (NIH) have developed specific criteria for grading of chronic GVHD [42].

10.2.2 Treatment

First line treatment for chronic GVHD includes steroids. A randomized study showed that steroids alone was better than combined with azathioprine [43]. Alternate-day cyclosporine and prednisone was associated with improved survival in patients with high-risk chronic GVHD [44]. For patients who do not respond to steroids combined with a calcineurine inhibitor, there is no good treatment and therefore a variety of immunosuppressive therapies have been elucidated [45]. Therapies include low-dose total body irradiation, thalidomide, mycophenolate mofetil, rapamune, extracorporeal photopheresis, anti-B-cell antibodies, and imatinib [1, 11, 36, 45–50].

10.3 Graft-Versus-Leukemia

Data from experimental animals and also the clinic have found that the immune system can control cancer [51-53]. Thus, Weiden and coworkers reported that patients who underwent HSCT for leukemia had a decreased risk of relapse if they

developed GVHD, especially chronic GVHD [53]. In addition, there is an increased risk of relapse in syngeneic compared to allogeneic HSCT [51, 54, 55]. Relapse was also increased in patients receiving T-cell depleted allografts [56, 57]. Because of the beneficial effect of GVHD on leukemic relapse, mild but not severe chronic GVHD is desired to improve long-term survival [58]. It has also been reported that cytomegalovirus (CMV) infection and/or herpes virus immunity in recipient and donor is correlated with an antileukemic effect [59–63]. The role of herpes virus infection to reduce relapse was recently confirmed by Elmaagacli et al. [64]. It seems like all therapy that decreases acute and especially chronic GVHD also increases leukemic relapse.

The graft-versus-leukemia effect is similar using HLA-identical siblings or wellmatched unrelated donors. This may suggest that minor histocompatibility antigens are not targets for the antileukemic attack by donor immune T-cells [65].

10.4 Definition and Properties of Mesenchymal Stem Cells

10.4.1 Isolation and Differentiation

Mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs) may be isolated from tissues such as bone, fat, fetal tissues, cord blood, and placenta [66–70]. Friedenstein and coworkers were the first to describe MSCs [71]. MSCs are rare in the various tissues and in bone marrow they have been estimated to be 1 out of 10,000 nucleated cells. MSCs have raised interest in regenerative medicine because they can differentiate into several cells of mesenchymal cell lineages including bone, cartilage, tendon, cardiomyocytes, muscle, and fat [72–75]. MSCs have been explored for hematopoietic support because they secrete several cytokines that influence differentiation of hematopoietic stem cells [76, 77].

10.4.2 Characteristics

There is no specific marker for MSCs. However, they stain positive for CD29, CD73, CD90, CD105, and CD166 [73, 74, 78]. MSCs are negative for hematopoietic markers, CD34, CD45, and CD14. MSCs have the capacity to differentiate into bone, cartilage, and fat among other tissues after addition of exogenous factors [71, 73, 74]. MSCs do not fulfill the characteristics of true stem cells, because they cannot regenerate and maintain a whole tissue compartment. However, they are multipotent in vivo and were shown to differentiate after in utero infusion into newborn mice and to chicken embryos [79, 80].

10.5 Properties of MSCs Which Make Them Useful in Hematopoietic Stem Cell Transplantation

10.5.1 Immunogenicity and Homing

MSCs express HLA class I molecules and contain intracellular HLA class II that is expressed on the cell surface after interferon- γ stimulation [81]. MSCs seem to escape the immune system. They do not stimulate to strong proliferation of allogeneic lymphocytes. Marked lymphocyte proliferation is not seen after differentiation to bone, chondrocytes or adjocytes, not even after interferon- γ exposure. MSCs are not lysed to the same extent by cytotoxic T-cells that lyse target cells, i.e., leukocytes, from the same individual [82]. NK cells which lyse chronic myeloid leukemia target cells (K562) did not lyse MSCs. Fas ligand or co-stimulatory molecules, such as B7-1, B7-2, CD40 or CD40L, are not expressed on MSCs [83]. Human MSCs were rejected when they were injected into infarcted rat myocardium, which show that xenograft rejection occurs [84]. After injection, MSCs do not seem to be long-lived because they are difficult to detect in vivo after infusion into humans. They have been demonstrated in the circulation shortly after infusion into patients undergoing autologous stem cell transplantation for breast cancer [85]. Gene-marked MSCs were also demonstrated in the bone marrow in children with osteogenesis imperfect [86]. In experimental animals, infused MSCs first home to the lung and thereafter to the liver and spleen and are subsequently detected in small numbers in almost all organs [87, 88]. We could demonstrate MSCs at autopsy in gut, abdominal lymph node, and urinary bladder, associated with gastrointestinal GVHD and hemorrhagic cystitis [89, 90]. We could also demonstrate 7.5%-positive MSC male donor bone cells after birth in a female recipient where we injected HLA-mismatched male fetal MSCs in utero [91]. These anecdotal cases demonstrate how difficult it is to detect MSCs after infusion to patients.

10.5.2 Immunomodulation

MSCs are of great interest because they have immunomodulatory effects, making them useful in transplantation. T-cell alloreactivity induced in mixed lymphocyte cultures (MLC) are inhibited by MSCs [81, 83, 92–94]. MSCs also inhibit lymphocyte proliferation after stimulation with T-cell mitogens such as phytohemagglutinin (PHA). Lymphocyte response to PHA was inhibited in enriched CD3+, CD4+, and CD8+ T-cells [95]. An interesting finding was that MSCs profoundly and constantly inhibited MLC at high concentrations, MSC:lymphocytes (1:10), but variably inhibited and stimulated MLC when used at low concentrations (1:1,000) [94]. We could also demonstrate that MSCs induced suppression in MLC after differentiation to osteocytes, chondrocytes, and adipocytes [81]. Interferon- γ stimulation of MSCs enhanced suppression in MLC using undifferentiated or MSCs differentiated to osteocytes, chondrocytes, or fat. If MSCs were added to the MLC, specific cytotoxic T-cell lysis was inhibited, but no inhibition was seen when MSCs were added in the cytotoxic phase of the Cr51 release [82]. NK cell-mediated lysis of K562 cells was not inhibited by MSCs. Most likely, inhibition by human alloreactivity in vitro was caused by soluble factors, because MSCs inhibited response in MLC even if they were separated by a transwell membrane. MSCs affect T-cells, B-cells, dendritic cells, and NK cells and more or less the whole immune system [96]. In vitro, MSCs were demonstrated to inhibit the maturation of monocytes, cord blood, and bone marrow-derived CD34+ cells into dendritic cells [97–100]. MSCs decreased cell-surface expression of class II molecules, CD11C, CD83, and co-stimulatory molecules and IL-12 production impairing the antigen-presenting capacity of dendritic cells. MSCs also inhibit the production of TNF- α by dendritic cells [97]. B-cell activation was reported to be inhibited by high concentrations of MSCs (1:1), but MSCs stimulated IgG secretion when used at concentrations of (1:10) [101–103]. MSCs seem to increase regulatory T-cells and activated T-cells [104]. Human leukocyte antigen-G5 secretion by MSCs seem required to induce CD4+, CD25+, FOXP3 regulatory T-cells [105].

Macrophages cocultured with MSCs showed high expression of CD206, a marker of activated macrophages [106]. Such macrophages expressed high levels of IL-10 and low levels of IL-12. Functionally, macrophages cocultured with MSCs showed a high level of "phagocytic activity."

10.5.3 Mechanism of Immunosuppression

Several factors and mechanisms are involved in MSC-mediated immune modulation. This include interferon- γ [94, 107], IL-1B [108], transforming growth factor B1 [83, 93, 109], indoleamine-2,3-deoxygenase (IDO) [110], IL6 [111], IL-10 [97, 103, 112], prostaglandin E2 [97, 103], hepatocyte growth factor [93], TNF- α [113, 114], nitric oxide [115], hemeoxygenase-1 [116], and HLA-G5 [105]. We found that MSCs inhibit lymphocyte proliferation by mitogens and alloantigens by different mechanisms [117]. MSCs were found to increase IL-2 and soluble IL-2 receptors in MLC, while IL-2 and IL-2 receptors decreased after lymphocyte stimulation with PHA. IL-10 levels increased in MLC, but not in lymphocytes stimulated with PHA and cocultured with MSCs. In contrast, prostaglandin was important for the inhibition of PHA activation of T-cells, but not alloantigens. One of the soluble factors responsible for T-cell inhibition by MSCs seems to be IDO [110]. MSCs upregulate IDO, which depletes the amino acid tryptophan which induces accumulation of the metabolite kynurenine which is toxic for T-cells.

10.6 Safety of MSC Infusion

MSCs secrete cytokines important for hematopoietic stem cell differentiation, and therefore they have been used to support hematopoiesis [76]. MSCs form clusters with megakaryocytes and can expand colony-forming units from CD34+ marrow cells in bone marrow cultures [118]. MSCs from human fetuses or adults promoted

engraftment of immunodeficient mice and fetal sheep [119, 120]. MSCs were also co-transplanted with autologous or allogeneic hematopoietic stem cells to promote engraftment in pilot studies [85, 121]. These studies showed that it was safe to infuse MSCs with no acute side effects. We later found that MSCs, although they are susceptible to CMV and herpes simplex virus type 1, viral DNA from the most common herpes viruses could not be detected in MSCs from healthy seropositive individuals [122]. Thus, it seems unlikely that MSCs will transfer herpes viruses from donor to the recipient.

10.7 MSCs for Acute Graft-Versus-Host Disease

Skin allografts are highly immunogenic. The finding by Bartholomew and coworkers that infusion of MSCs could prolong skin allograft survival in a baboon model inspired me to use MSCs for severe acute GVHD [92]. A 6-year-old boy with acute lymphoblastic leukemia had undergone HSCT from an unrelated donor. He initially had GVHD of the skin that responded to steroids, but GVHD recurred in the gastrointestinal tract and the liver with voluminous hemorrhagic diarrhea and highly elevated bilirubin. The patient progressed in his GVHD despite treatment with cyclosporine, high-dose prednisolone, repeated pulses with methylprednisolone, extracorporeal PUVA, and several infusions of infliximab and daclizumab [123]. Bone marrow from his HLA-haploidentical mother and 2×10^6 MSCs/kg were infused resulting in the normalization of stool and bilirubin within a week of MSC infusion. A subsequent test revealed that he had minimal residual disease of acute lymphoblastic leukemia, and therefore it was decided to discontinue cyclosporine. Following this, GVHD reappeared with voluminous diarrhea and bilirubin increased to 350 mmol/L. Fortunately, 30×10^6 MSCs from his mother were stored frozen in liquid nitrogen. Subsequently, 1×10^6 MSCs/kg were infused and the patient again had a complete response, although this time it took a longer time before bilirubin and stool normalized. Following this dramatic case, seven additional patients were included in this initial compassionate use study [89]. In the first series, we saw dramatic effects in some patients, whereas other patients did not respond at all (Table 10.1). Acute GVHD disappeared completely in six of eight patients. One of these patients developed CMV gastroenteritis and died. Resolution of GVHD was seen in gastrointestinal tract, liver, and skin. Two patients died without any response after MSC treatment. Five patients were alive up to 3 years after transplantation. The eight patients treated with MSCs for gastrointestinal therapyresistant grades III and IV acute GVHD had a significantly better survival, compared to 16 similar patients, also with biopsy-proven severe gastrointestinal acute GVHD, who were not treated with MSCs. This study prompted the initiation of a larger European phase II study in patients with therapy-resistant acute GVHD treated in five centers [124]. In this study, 55 patients were treated with MSCs at a dose of median 1.4 (range 0.4-9)×106 MSCs/kg. Donors were HLA-identical siblings (n=5), HLA-haploidentical donors (n=18), and unrelated HLA-mismatched

Table 10.1	MSC for tre	atment of acute C	JVHD accordi	ng to published st	udies					
								Outco	me	
No. of patients	Pediatrics/ adults	Age, median (range)	Source of MSC	Expansion medium	$MSC dose \times 10^{6}/kg$	Doses	CR	PR	NR	References
. –	1/1	6	BM	FCS	1–2	2	1	I	Ι	[123]
8	2/6	43	BM	FCS	0.7 - 9.0	1–2	9	I	0	[89]
9	-/6	40 (22–49)	Adipose	FCS	1–2	1-2	5	Ι	1	[125]
2	2/-	12, 14	Adipose	FCS	1–2	1–2	2	I	I	[128]
3	-/3	31	BM	FCS	0.9 - 1.3	1	0	I	1	[127]
55	25/30	22	BM	FCS	0.4 - 9.0	1-5	30	6	16	[124]
2	2-	4, 14	BM	FCS	0.4 - 3.0	1	0			
13	-/13	58	BM	Plt-L	0.6 - 1.5	1-5	1	1	11	[126]
31	-/31	52 (34-67)	BM	FCS	2-8	7	24	2	7	[128]
2	-/2	38	BM	FCS	1.0	1	I	I	2	[132]
12	12/-	0.4–15	BM	FCS	2-8	2-21	7	5	I	[136]
1	-/1	18	BM	FCS	2	2	I	1	I	[130]
3	-/3	(39–64)	BM	Donor serum	0.5	1 i.a.	I	7	1	[138]
9	-/6	10 (4–15)	BM	Plt-L	0.7 - 2.8	1-5	б	7	4	[129]
1	-/1	42	BM	FCS	0.6 - 0.9			1		[176]
2	2/-	12	BM	Plt-L	0.9, 2	1	2	I	I	[133]
10	-/10	37 (21–62)	BM	Human serum	0.6 - 2.9	$\frac{1}{4}$	1	9	б	[135]
2	2/-	4, 6	UC	FCS	3.3-8.0	1–3	2	I	Ι	[134]
CR complet cord-derive	te response, <i>P</i> d MSCs	'R partial response	e, <i>NR</i> nonrespo	onse, <i>BM</i> bone mai	rrow, FCS fetal calf seru	um, <i>Plt-L</i> p	latelet-l	ysate n	nedium,	<i>UB</i> umbilical

donors (n=69). The patients received from 1 to 5 infusions of MSCs. Complete response to MSC infusion was seen in 30/55 (55%) and partial response was seen in 9. Children seemed to have a better response (68%) as opposed to 43% in adults (p=0.07). HLA-compatibility between the MSC donor and the recipient had no impact on response to therapy. Two-year survival in the complete responders was 52%, as opposed to 16% for partial and nonresponders (p=0.018).

Fang et al. treated six patients with a dose of 1×10^{6} MSCs/kg of adipose tissuederived MSCs for steroid refractory acute GVHD (Table 10.1) [125]. In accordance with all other reports, this group saw no side effects. HLA-haploidentical MSCs were given to two patients and third party MSCs were given to four. A complete response was seen in five patients. The resultant nonresponder died from multiorgan failure. One responder had leukemic relapse and subsequently died. Von Bonin and coworkers used platelet lysate medium expanded MSCs for treatment of steroid-refractory acute GVHD [126]. Among 13 adult patients, 2 (15%) had a complete response and some response was seen in 5/11 of the remaining patients after receiving additional immunosuppressive therapy and further MSC infusions.

Three patients were treated with MSCs at a dose ranging from 0.92 to 1.34×10^6 MSCs/kg [127]. Two patients responded and one patient died 12 days after MSC infusion. In a randomized study, patients with grades II–IV acute GVHD were randomized to receive two treatments of MSCs (Prochymal®) in a dose of either 2 or 8×10^6 MSCs/kg [128]. Only adult patients were included in the study and median age was 52 years. Among the 32 patients, 21 had grade II, 8 had grade III, and 2 had grade IV acute GVHD. A complete response was seen in 77% with an initial response to MSC therapy of 94%. The low and the high MSC dose groups did not differ in their response rates. Lucchini and coworkers used platelet-lysate-expanded MSCs for children with severe steroid-refractory acute or chronic GVHD [129]. The children were given a median dose of 1.2×10^6 MSCs/kg. Among nine children with acute GVHD, three had a complete response, two a partial response, and four children did not respond at all (Table 10.1).

Several small studies have reported on the use of MSCs for acute GVHD, often steroid-resistant, with an overall response in a little more than half of the patients [125, 130–134]. Perez-Simon and coworkers reported on ten adult patients treated with MSCs derived from bone marrow and expanded in autologous serum [135]. Three patients had grade II acute GVHD and seven had grades III and IV. One patient had a complete response, six had partial responses, and three patients did not respond at all. In four patients, GVHD recurred between 2 and 5 months after MSC infusion. The patient with a complete response had grades III and IV acute GVHD of the gastrointestinal tract and is the only patient alive.

Prasad and coworkers also reported the use of commercial MSCs (Prochymal[®]) in 12 children [136]. Ages were from 0.4 to 15 years of age. This pediatric cohort was treated for therapy-resistant grades III and IV acute GVHD. The dose was 8×10^6 MSCs/kg in two patients and 2×10^6 MSCs/kg in ten children. MSC infusion was given twice a week for 4 weeks. Complete response was seen in seven children (58%), partial response in two (17%), and mixed responses were recorded in three (25%) of the children. After treatment with MSCs, 100-day survival was 58%.

In nine (75%) of the children, complete resolution of gastrointestinal GVHD was recorded [136].

Osiris Therapeutics, Inc. has performed a double-blind placebo-controlled phase III study using Prochymal for severe acute GVHD. Patients were given MSCs at a dose of 8×10^6 cells/kg twice, or placebo [137]. Among 192 patients randomized in the trial, the primary endpoint, which was a complete response at 28 days, was 45% in the MSC group and 46% in the placebo group. Thus, the primary endpoints were the same in the Prochymal and the placebo group. However, response of liver GVHD was 76% in the MSC group as opposed to 47% in the placebo group (p=0.026). Complete response of gastrointestinal GVHD was 88% in the Prochymal group as opposed to 64% in the patients receiving placebo (p=0.018). Intra-arterial infusion of MSCs to mesenteria was tried in three patients with steroid-refractory acute GVHD of the GI tract, but this failed [138]. Among the published patients treated with MSCs for severe acute GVHD, a complete response was seen in 52% (79/151), a partial response in 21%, and no response in 27% (Table 10.1).

Long-term reports are sparse, which is due to the limited experience in most centers. However, von Bahr and coworkers from our team reported on long-term follow-up in 31 patients treated with MSCs for acute GVHD (n=23) or hemorrhagic cystitis (n=8) treated between 2002 and 2007 [139]. Two years after GVHD, survival was 61%, but thereafter survival declined substantially. There was a high rate of death from infection, especially invasive fungal infection, among the patients treated with MSCs for severe acute GVHD. An interesting finding was that patients who received MSCs from passage 1 or 2 had a 1-year survival of 75%, as opposed to 21% among patients receiving MSCs from passage 3–4 (p<0.01). This was seen regardless of age. Among the adults receiving early passage MSCs, 1-year survival was 50% as opposed to 8% among adults receiving later passage MSCs (p=0.02). From the experience so far, MSC therapy is promising for moderate-to-severe acute GVHD, although many patients do not respond and long-term survival is not so good. So far, it seems that early treatment seems warranted and one may try for early passage MSCs.

10.8 MSCs for Chronic GVHD

The first patient treated for chronic GVHD had a normalization of slightly elevated liver enzymes, but the lichenoid skin changes did not improve [89]. This patient was judged as nonresponder. Subsequently, four patients with sclerodermatous chronic GVHD were treated with MSC infusions (Table 10.2) [140]. After MSC infusion, a gradual improvement was noted in all four patients. After MSC infusion in these patients, T helper cells 1 increased and T helper cells 2 decreased. This was measured as a gradual decrease in IL-10 and IL-4 producing cells, whereas IL-2 and interferon- γ producing cells gradually increased. This was consistent in all four patients. None of the four patients experienced recurrence of leukemia or myeloma.

There are some additional anecdotal reports of using MSCs for chronic GVHD from different centers (Table 10.2). Thus, Müller and coworkers reported three

								Outco	me	
No. of	Pediatrics/	Age median	Source of	Expansion	$MSC dose \times 10^{6}$	Doses	CR	PR	NR	References
patients	adults	(range)	MSCs	medium	kg					
1	-/1	27	BM	FCS	0.6		I	1	I	[89]
1	1/-		Adipose	FCS			1	I	I	[125]
3	3/-	15 (15–17)	BM	FCS	0.4 - 3	1–3	I	-	7	[131]
12	-/-	I	I	I	1-2.1	1–3	с	9	ю	[143]
4	-/4	42 (38–43)	BM	Plt-L	10-20	4-8 i.b.	4	I	I	[140]
19	-/19	28 (18–39)	BM	FCS	0.2 - 1.4	1-5	4	10	5	[141]
4	4/-	8 (5–15)	BM	Plt-L	0.7 - 2.8	1-5		ŝ	1	[129]
1	/1	46	BM	FCS	0.5 - 1	б		-		[130]
8	-/8	41 (21–66)	BM	Human	0.3 - 3.7	1–3	1	б	4	[135]
				serum						

Table 10.2 Published studies using MSCs for chronic GVHD

patients with chronic GVHD who were treated with MSCs and one of them had slight improvement [131]. Lucchini and coworkers used platelet-lysate expanded MSCs in four children with chronic GVHD. Median dose was 1.2×10^6 MSCs/kg given as a single dose ranging from 1 to 10 months after HSCT. Five children received one dose and one child received four doses of MSCs at 0.7×10^6 MSCs/kg. Transient benefits were noted. One child had a complete response that subsequently reflaired and two additional patients had partial responses [129].

Subsequently, Weng and colleagues reported 19 patients with refractory chronic GVHD who were treated with a median MSC dose of 0.6×10^6 cells/kg [141]. The response rate was graded according to the NIH criteria [42]. A response was seen in 14 of the 19 patients (74%). In five patients, immunosuppression given for chronic GVHD could be discontinued within a median of 324 days after treatment with MSCs. There were no adverse events after infusion of MSCs in any of these patients. Among the patients with chronic GVHD of the skin, the response rate was 78%. Three patients had sclerodermatous chronic GVHD and one of them had a partial response. Cumulative responses were between 90 and 100% in oral mucosa, gastrointestinal tract, and liver. One patient was treated for obstructive bronchiolitis but did not respond and died of invasive fungal infection. Weng and coworkers also reported that clinical improvement of chronic GVHD was accompanied by an increased ratio of CD5+ CD19+/CD5- CD19+ B-cells and CD8+ CD28-/CD8+ CD28+ T-cells. They suggested that balances of T- and B-cells may be involved in the pathogenesis of chronic GVHD. It is well known that B-cells are involved in the pathogenesis of chronic GVHD [142]. Among these 19 patients treated with MSCs for chronic GVHD, 2-year survival was 78%. A recent study included eight adult patients treated with MSCs at doses ranging from 0.2 to 1.2×10^6 MSCs/kg [135]. Five patients received one dose, two patients received two doses, two received three doses, and one received four doses. A complete response was noted in one patient with chronic GVHD with sicca in the mouth and slight thrombocytopenia. Partial responses were seen in three patients, out of which one had severe chronic GVHD of the gut, one had severe chronic GVHD with sicca in mouth and eyes, exanthema and gut disease. A third patient had severe chronic GVHD with gastrointestinal and musculoskeletal involvement. Four patients did not respond and two died from GVHD and toxicoderma, respectively. Zhang et al. treated 12 patients with chronic GVHD and saw complete responses in three patients (Table 10.2) [143]. Complete resolution was seen in the skin (3/12), lung (1/3), joints (1/5), liver (3/10), oral cavity (4/12), and eye (2/7). The three complete responders could discontinue all immunosuppressive drugs.

Overall complete responders seemed lower in patients with chronic GVHD, 25% (13/53), compared to acute GVHD (Table 10.2). However, overall responses, including complete and partial responses (45%), were similar for chronic (70%) and acute GVHD (73%). So far, the experience of using MSCs for chronic GVHD is much more limited and only the treatment of 53 patients have been reported.

It is certainly logical to treat chronic GVHD as well as acute GVHD [144]. Chronic GVHD resembles autoimmune disorders and MSCs were shown to be effective in autoimmune disease in animal models [140, 145].

10.9 MSCs to Enhance Engraftment and Prevent GVHD and Graft Failure

10.9.1 Prevention of GVHD

In a murine model, co-transplantation of MSCs prevented the development of lethal GVHD [146]. Co-transplantation of MSCs in haploidentical transplant was first reported by Lee et al. who reported engraftment and no GVHD [147]. The largest study was performed by Lazarus et al. with co-transplantation of HLA-identical sibling bone marrow and HLA-identical sibling MSCs in 46 patients [121]. Neutrophil engraftment was achieved on median day 14 and platelet engraftment on day 20. No patient had graft failure and seven patients (15%) had grades III and IV acute GVHD. Chronic GVHD was diagnosed in 22 patients. There were no side effects of infusion of allogeneic MSCs. Whether MSCs reduced GVHD or not is not possible to evaluate because there was no control group. Our group performed cotransplantation of MSCs together with HSCT to three patients with previous graft failure and four patients were included in a pilot study [148]. We observed rapid engraftment and 100% donor chimerism. One patient with aplastic anemia had a graft failure and severe Henoch-Schönlein purpura, which resolved after retransplantation and co-infusion of MSCs. A small randomized study including 25 patients showed that HSCT co-transplantation with MSCs, while decreasing acute GVHD, increased the probability of relapse [149]. The infused MSC dose was median 0.3×10^6 MSCs/kg and neutrophil and platelet engraftment was similar in the MSC and the control groups. Baron and colleagues performed co-transplantation with MSCs in patients receiving HSCT following non-myeloablative conditioning [150]. They saw no death from GVHD and low relapse incidence in recipients of HLAmismatched grafts. Gonzalo-Paganzo et al. combined cord blood transplants with peripheral blood stem cells and MSCs from the same donor [151]. Severity of acute GVHD and engraftment were similar to control patients. So far, there are too few patients included in the trials including MSCs for co-transplantation with the hematopoietic graft to be able to draw any conclusion if MSCs enhance engraftment or prevent GVHD. A prospective placebo-controlled double-blind randomized study with hematopoietic grafts with or without MSCs is ongoing at our center.

10.9.2 Graft Failure

Primary and secondary graft failure occurring after HSCT may be induced by residual host T-cells [152]. However, NK cells, antibodies, septicemia, viral infections such as CMV and parvo virus, drug toxicity, and a compromised microenvironment may also induce graft failure. In more recent years, graft failure has increased after HSCT because cord blood transplants, haploidentical transplants, and reduced-intensity conditioning are used more frequently [153]. Therapies for graft failure include granulocyte colony-stimulating factor, donor lymphocyte infusion, boost of hematopoietic stem cells, and re-transplantation [152, 154]. Graft failure is not only associated with mortality, but is also expensive [155]. Ball and coworkers used MSCs for transplantation in recipients of haploidentical grafts [156]. Engraftment was not enhanced, but no patient had graft failure as opposed to 10% among retrospective control patients. Meuleman and colleagues used infusion of MSCs, 1×10^6 cells/kg, for the treatment of threatening graft failure in six patients. After stimulation with granulocyte colony-stimulating factor, none of the patients had a neutrophil count above $1 \times 10^9/L$. Two patients showed rapid hematopoietic recovery after MSC infusion. An increase in neutrophils and reticulocytes occurred after 12 and 21 days after MSC infusion in the two patients, respectively. This study suggests that MSCs should be used as first-line treatment for graft failure after HSCT, because they are safe and cheap [157, 158].

10.10 Toxicity and Novel Therapies for Mesenchymal Stem Cells in Hematopoietic Stem Cell Transplantation

10.10.1 Homing

MSCs that were marked with indium¹¹¹ and injected i.v. in rats first showed high activity in the lung and thereafter in the liver [88]. Human MSCs showed slight specific differentiation in multiple tissues after intrauterine transplantation into fetal sheep [79, 159]. In mice with osteogenesis imperfect, normal MSCs were infused and engrafted and normal collagen was demonstrated [160].

10.10.2 MSCs as Enzyme Replacement

Hurler's disease is caused by deficiency of α -L-iduronidase. This disorder may be prevented by HSCT, if performed before 2 years of age [161–163]. In metachromatic leukodystrophy, arylsulfatase-A deficiency is the etiology. Deficiency of these enzymes leads to failure to hydrolyze certain substrates, which leads to accumulation and organ dysfunction, the most disturbing being mental retardation. MSCs express high levels of α -L-iduronidase and arylsulfatase-A [164].

Patients who had undergone HSCT for Hurler's disease and metachromatic leukodystrophy were treated with MSCs given i.v. to enhance enzyme production in patients with symptomatic disease after HSCT [49]. Among the patients with metachromatic leukodystrophy, four of five had improvement in nerve conduction velocity. MSCs have also been used to treat osteogenesis imperfecta, a bone disorder with spontaneous fractures [86, 165]. Five patients with osteogenesis imperfecta diarrhea and abdominal cramps, where computer tomography showed free-air surrounding the small intestine. The patient had first been treated with 0.06×10^6 MSCs/kg with no effect. After infusion of 0.91×10^6 MSCs/kg, the abdominal-free air disappeared and blood in stools decreased. He was improved, but abdominal pain did not completely disappear. Therefore, infliximab was given. The patients was discharged, but later died of septic shock.

Müller and coworkers reported on a 14-year-old girl who underwent HSCT for T-cell acute lymphoblastic leukemia (T-ALL) with a graft from her father. She suffered from three-lineage failure and severe hemophagocytosis. She was initially treated with steroid pulse therapy and VP-16. Since there was no improvement, she was given three fractions of MSCs from the father, in total 0.5×10^6 MSC/kg. Bone marrow aspirate showed a decrease of hemophagocytosis, suggesting that the microenvironment had improved. Platelet counts started to rise, but there was no effect on leukocytes and reticulocytes. She received a bone marrow boost from her father. After this, she had three lineage hematopoietic reconstitution and is alive after more than 2 years [131]. Our group has also confirmed that MSCs can improve hemophagocytosis (Le Blanc et al., Unpublished observations).

10.11 Alternate Sources of Stromal Cells

10.11.1 Alternate Culture Conditions and Cell Sources

MSCs from bone marrow, cultured and expanded in the presence of fetal calf serum, have been the golden standard for clinical use of MSCs with well-defined surface and differentiation markers [177]. To avoid animal products in the culture system, the use of platelet lysate expanded bone marrow MSCs has been employed [126, 129, 140]. Although expansion is poorer with human serum than fetal calf serum, human serum has also been used to expand bone marrow-derived MSCs [135, 138]. As an alternative to bone marrow, adipose has been used whereby leftovers from plastic surgery has been the source of these third party MSCs [125, 178]. The umbilical cord has also been used clinically as a source of MSCs [134]. Because bone marrow harvesting is an invasive procedure and results in significant discomfort for the donor, alternate MSCs sources are being sought out. An alternative may be MSCs from placenta, which is readily available and normally is disposed after delivery of a baby [179]. The placenta has tissue which protects the fetus from being rejected by the HLA-haploidentical mother. Human placenta-derived multipotent cells have multilineage differentiation potential and strong immunosuppressive properties [180]. Placenta-derived MSCs were demonstrated to inhibit MLC and mitogen-induced CD4 and CD8 lymphocyte proliferation. These cells express IDO and are positive for intracellular HLA-G. Lymphocyte proliferation was restored after addition of neutralizing antibody to IL-10 and TGF-β. We also demonstrated that stromal cells from fetal membrane suppressed MLC [181]. Stromal cells from fetal membrane had stronger suppression in MLC

compared to stromal cells isolated from umbilical cord, placental villi, and bone marrow. Stromal cells from amnion, cord, and placenta were negative for hematopoietic lineage markers, but were positive for bone marrow-derived MSC markers such as CD29, CD44, CD73, and CD105. The cells expressed HLA class I, but not class II. Stromal cells from placenta expressed high levels of the adhesion molecules CD49D and CD54. Fetal membrane-derived stromal cells had no effect on IL-17 production from MLC, in contrast to stromal cells from cord and placenta, which induced IL-17 secretion.

10.11.2 Fibroblasts

It has long been known that fibroblasts have immunomodulatory effects [182–184]. Therefore, it has been suggested that fibroblasts which can be grown from a single punch biopsy may be used as an alternative to bone marrow aspirated MSCs [185]. It was demonstrated that skin fibroblasts inhibited MLC through soluble factors, dependent on interferon- γ from activated T-cells. Interferon- γ induces IDO which is at least partly responsible for MSC suppression of T-cell proliferation. The skin explant model is an in vitro model of human GVHD. For a period of 72 h, a skin fragment is exposed to allogeneic T-cells previously sensitized with dendritic cells from the skin donor. Pathological damage was ameliorated when T-cells were sensitized in the presence of fibroblasts or MSCs. "There is evidence that MSCs and fibroblasts share much more in common than previously recognized" [186]. That said, it remains to be shown whether fibroblasts will have similar in vivo effects as has been demonstrated with MSCs.

10.12 Do MSCs Increase the Risk of Invasive Fungal Infection?

A long-term follow-up of patients treated with MSCs for steroid-resistant acute GVHD showed that among the responders there was a high incidence of invasive fungal infection [139]. Although there is a high incidence of invasive fungal infections in patients with severe acute GVHD regardless of treatment with MSCs, this observation should be given some consideration. One of the immunosuppressive mechanisms by MSCs is the induction of IDO, which depletes the amino acid tryptophan. Tryptophan induces accumulation of kynurenine, which decreases T-cell cytotoxicity [110]. Studies support the crucial role of IDO in limiting the inflammatory response to fungus [187]. By inducing regulatory T-cells and inhibit Th17, IDO and kynurenine pivotally contribute to provide the host with immune mechanisms to protect against fungi [188, 189]. Based on these studies, IDO induction by MSCs would be expected to protect against inflammation by fungi. Despite this, patients treated with MSCs with complete response of GVHD often die from

fungal infection. I therefore would like to speculate that during fungal infection and treatment with MSCs, IDO induction by MSCs results in an over-activation of the inflammatory response, resulting in invasive fungal infection. Patients with severe acute GVHD are especially vulnerable, because of tissue damage and the possibility for fungi to invade into the blood stream from the gastrointestinal tract. Patients with severe acute GVHD, apart from treatment with heavy immunosuppression, have received broad spectrum antibiotics, paving the way for fungal colonization. Therefore, patients with acute GVHD and also those treated with MSCs who recover from GVHD should be given prolonged prophylaxis with antifungal drugs. Coverage for candida species as well as aspergillosis is needed. Liposomal amphotericin B (AmBisome) has such effects, but is not ideal because it needs to be given i.v. [190]. Voriconazole, which is recommended for prevention of aspergillosis, may induce liver toxicity in patients treated with calcineurin inhibitors. Therefore, other drugs should be explored for prophylaxis.

10.13 Discussion

MSCs have generated considerable interest for the treatment of steroid-refractory acute GVHD (Table 10.1). There are several small reports including 1 with up to 55 patients. An overall complete response rate of 52% was achieved. Despite complete response and disappearance of all symptoms of acute GVHD, there is a high mortality in these patients, mainly due to infectious complications [124]. Patients with acute GVHD are severely immunosuppressed, not only because of the immunosuppressive treatment, but also due to the fact that the lymphoid system is a target organ for GVHD. Patients with GVHD are severely immunocompromised [15]. Death in GVHD patients is often due to infections and there is an increased risk of invasive fungal infection [14, 191, 192]. Our group has reported that MSCs decreased the proliferative responses to different herpes viruses in vitro [122]. We also demonstrated that MSCs did not affect interferon- γ production from Epstein–Barr virus or CMV specific cytotoxic T-cells in vitro [193]. This is in contrast to allogeneic cytotoxic T-cells, which are inhibited by MSCs [82, 193]. MSCs had no effect on the expansion of Epstein–Barr virus and CMV pentamerspecific T-cells. It was also demonstrated in two patients who were treated with MSCs for steroid-resistant acute GVHD that the number of CMV cytotoxic T-cells increased after infusion of MSCs. Therefore, it seems unlikely that infusion of MSCs increases the risk of viral infections in treated patients.

Meisel and coworkers also found that after stimulation with inflammatory cytokines that human MSCs, as opposed to those from mice, inhibit broad-spectrum antimicrobial effector function directed against a range of clinically relevant bacteria, including protosoal parasites and viruses [194]. IDO was identified as the underlying molecular mechanism and according to this study, MSCs may inhibit infections.

So far there are 151 patients published in the literature who have been treated with MSCs for acute GVHD (Table 10.1). In addition, there are 163 patients reported

to be treated with prochymal and reported in an abstract [137]. Among those 314 patients, there is no single report of any adverse event during infusion of MSCs. The reason for this is probably due to the low immunogenicity of MSCs [81]. Among the children in the Osiris study, 34 out of 53 (64%) had a complete response as opposed to 46 among 100 adults (46%). This is in line with the findings of the European Group for Blood and Marrow Transplantation Consortium Report, where children had a complete response rate of 68% as opposed to 43% in the adults (p=0.07) [124]. From the available data, it is not possible to evaluate if any specific source of MSCs or any specific expansion medium is superior (Table 10.1). It doesn't seem that HLA compatibility between donor and recipient is important for response of GVHD [124]. It seems like early treatment is better than to wait for steroid-refractory acute GVHD [128]. Early treatment with MSCs was reported by Bernardo et al. [195]. In this study, cord blood transplants were co-infused with MSCs to enhance engraftment and hopefully decrease acute GVHD. In the case of grade II acute GVHD, the patients were treated with MSCs. Compared to retrospective controls, co-infusion did not enhance engraftment or prevent graft failure. However, combined with early treatment, no patients in the MSC group died from acute GVHD and no patients developed grades III and IV acute GVHD, as opposed to 26% in the retrospective controls (p=0.05).

Although more than 300 patients are reported to be treated with MSCs for acute GVHD, half of them are included in pilot studies. Half of them were included in the randomized study with prochymal. However, the primary endpoint response at 28 days was the same in the prochymal and the placebo arm [137]. However, improved outcome was seen in patients treated for GVHD in the gastrointestinal tract and the liver. A prospective randomized placebo-controlled trial using MSCs for steroid-resistant acute GVHD was started in Europe. However, due to difficulties with regulatory authorities, this intended multicenter trial has only recruited patients at our center. So far, only 23 patients have been included and there was a need for 90 patients in the study to be able to address the primary endpoint, complete response of acute GVHD with sufficient statistical power. Because there are few patients with life-threatening acute GVHD each year in every center, multicenter trials are necessary to evaluate the efficacy of MSCs.

There are now alternate sources than fetal calf serum expanded bone marrowderived MSCs, such as platelet lysate expanded MSCs, MSCs from adipose tissue, umbilical cord, fetal membrane-derived stromal cells, amniocytes, fibroblasts, and more. To be able to evaluate if any of those cells not only are superior by suppressing MLC in vitro, but also are effective in vivo, the inclusion of hundreds of patients are needed. To be able to achieve this, prospective randomized studies are urgently needed. Other immunosuppressive drugs used for steroid-refractory acute GVHD, such as denileukin diftitoxin, pentostatin, mycophenolate mofetil, sirolimus, extracorporeal PUVA, and alefacept, have shown similar response rates as MSCs [196– 201]. Therefore, MSCs may not be compared to placebo, but to the most effective of these drugs. Such comparisons may require even more patients. Other concepts of treating acute GVHD include imatinib, regulatory T-cells, and antiangiogenetic factors [202]. Such treatment may be used alone or combined with MSCs. Despite a decade of research in the field, we still don't know which is the optimal MSC source or optimal dose. Osiris Therapeutics, Inc. have used a dosing of $2-8 \times 10^6$ MSCs/kg, but responses using academically cultured MSCs have shown efficacy even with doses below 1×10^6 MSCs/kg [124].

It has been suggested that there is a synergistic effect between cyclosporine and MSCs [203]. Withdrawal of cyclosporine in one patient who had responded to MSCs also resulted in a dramatic and immediate recurrence of acute GVHD grade IV [123]. In vitro studies have shown that some immunosuppressive drugs can potentiate the inhibition of alloreactivity by MSCs [204]. Despite all of these findings, additional research is needed.

10.14 Future Challenges

Which effects of MSCs are most important for the treatment and cure of GVHD? Is the immunosuppression by MSCs at the site of injury most important, or is wound healing the major effect? It is likely that both effects are required. Is the effect of MSCs direct at the site of injury, or is it due to MSCs first going to the spleen and that CD11b monocytes are subsequently responsible for wound healing [205]? An interesting finding was that long-term survival was better when early passage MSCs were used [139]. Of course, these results need to be confirmed by other groups. Much more research is needed in this field, including defining the best source of MSCs, the optimum cell dose, the optimum number and intervals of infusions, choosing autologous versus allogeneic or third party MSCs, and to confirm which is the optimal passage of MSCs. MSCs are attractive because they are safe and induce little, if any, toxicity. This is in contrast to immunosuppressive therapy, which have severe side effects, not only with regard to overall immunosuppression and an increased risk of infectious complications, but also due to several side effects such as nephrotoxicity, hepatotoxicity, neurotoxicity, and allergic reactions [206]. It is unclear if MSCs pave the way for invasive fungal infection or not. Experimental studies and randomized studies may solve this issue.

Many important mechanistic questions arise regarding MSCs. Regarding homing to the site of tissue damage, it is important to find out which molecules and receptors are crucial. The different sources of mesenchymal stromal cells may have differential homing to various tissues in the body. There are probably several mechanisms of action. It is important to find out how this can be optimally used in GVHD. After infusion into the body, the MSCs do not seem to be long-lived. We do not know where they eventually end up.

To conclude, we can say that infusion of MSCs and probably other stromal cells appears to be safe with no early or late toxic side effects observed. MSCs seem to be an effective treatment for acute and chronic GVHD with dramatic effects in some patients, whereas others do not respond at all. A major challenge is to find out the reason for this. MSCs may also be used to enhance engraftment and prevent rejection. Regarding graft failure, MSCs may be used as a first line treatment, because they are safe and relatively cost effective. Even if a lot of research is ongoing in the field, much more is needed to move this exciting field forward.

References

- Ringden O, Deeg HJ (1996) Clinical spectrum of graft-versus-host disease. In: Ferrara JLM, Deeg HJ, Burakoff S (eds) Graft vs host disease. Marcel Dekker, Inc., New York, pp 525–559
- Storb R, Thomas ED (1985) Graft-versus-host disease in dog and man: the Seattle experience. Immunol Rev 88:215–238
- 3. van Bekkum DW (1985) Graft-versus-host disease. Marcel Dekker, Inc., New York
- 4. Dausset J (1958) Iso-leuko-antibodies. Acta Haematol 20:156-166
- Dupont B, O'Reilly RJ, Pollack MS, Good RA (1980) Histocompatibility testing for clinical bone marrow transplantation and prospects for identification of donors other than HLA genotypically identical siblings. Haematol Blood Transfus 25:121–134
- Ferrara JL, Levy R, Chao NJ (1999) Pathophysiologic mechanisms of acute graft-vs.-host disease. Biol Blood Marrow Transplant 5:347–356
- Renkonen R, Hayry P (1987) Cellular infiltrates in the target organs associated with acute graft-versus-host disease. Bone Marrow Transplant 2:333–346
- Ringden O, Witherspoon RP, Storb R, Ekelund E, Thomas ED (1980) Increased in vitro B-cell IgG secretion during acute graft-versus-host disease and infection. Observations in 50 human marrow transplant recipients. Blood 55:179–186
- Dicke KA, Tridente G, van Bekkum DW (1969) The selective elimination of immunologically competent cells from bone marrow and lymphocyte cell mixtures. 3. In vitro test for detection of immunocompetent cells in fractionated mouse spleen cell suspensions and primate bone marrow suspensions. Transplantation 8:422–434
- 10. Korngold R, Sprent J (1987) T cell subsets and graft-versus-host disease. Transplantation 44:335–339
- Prentice HG, Blacklock HA, Janossy G, Gilmore MJ, Price-Jones L, Tidman N, Trejdosiewicz LK, Skeggs DB, Panjwani D, Ball S et al (1984) Depletion of T lymphocytes in donor marrow prevents significant graft-versus-host disease in matched allogeneic leukaemic marrow transplant recipients. Lancet 1:472–476
- Thomas E, Storb R, Clift RA, Fefer A, Johnson FL, Neiman PE, Lerner KG, Glucksberg H, Buckner CD (1975) Bone-marrow transplantation (first of two parts). N Engl J Med 292:832–843
- Thomas ED, Storb R, Clift RA, Fefer A, Johnson L, Neiman PE, Lerner KG, Glucksberg H, Buckner CD (1975) Bone-marrow transplantation (second of two parts). N Engl J Med 292:895–902
- Meyers JD, Thomas ED (1982) Infection complicating bone marrow transplantation. In: Rubin RH, Young LS (eds) Clinical approach to infection in the immunocompromised host. Plenum Press, New York, pp 507–551
- Paulin T, Ringden O, Nilsson B (1987) Immunological recovery after bone marrow transplantation: role of age, graft-versus-host disease, prednisolone treatment and infections. Bone Marrow Transplant 1:317–328
- 16. Ringden O, Klaesson S, Sundberg B, Ljungman P, Lonnqvist B, Persson U (1992) Decreased incidence of graft-versus-host disease and improved survival with methotrexate combined with cyclosporin compared with monotherapy in recipients of bone marrow from donors other than HLA identical siblings. Bone Marrow Transplant 9:19–25
- 17. Storb R, Deeg HJ, Farewell V, Doney K, Appelbaum F, Beatty P, Bensinger W, Buckner CD, Clift R, Hansen J et al (1986) Marrow transplantation for severe aplastic anemia: methotrexate alone compared with a combination of methotrexate and cyclosporine for prevention of acute graft-versus-host disease. Blood 68:119–125
- Storb R, Deeg HJ, Whitehead J, Appelbaum F, Beatty P, Bensinger W, Buckner CD, Clift R, Doney K, Farewell V et al (1986) Methotrexate and cyclosporine compared with cyclosporine alone for prophylaxis of acute graft versus host disease after marrow transplantation for leukemia. N Engl J Med 314:729–735

- 10 Mesenchymal Stem Cells for Treatment and Prevention...
 - Storb R, Kolb HJ, Deeg HJ, Weiden PL, Appelbaum F, Graham TC, Thomas ED (1986) Prevention of graft-versus-host disease by immunosuppressive agents after transplantation of DLA-nonidentical canine marrow. Bone Marrow Transplant 1:167–177
 - Ringden O, Horowitz MM, Sondel P, Gale RP, Biggs JC, Champlin RE, Deeg HJ, Dicke K, Masaoka T, Powles RL et al (1993) Methotrexate, cyclosporine, or both to prevent graftversus-host disease after HLA-identical sibling bone marrow transplants for early leukemia? Blood 81:1094–1101
- Groth CG, Gahrton G, Lundgren G, Moller E, Pihlstedt P, Ringden O, Sundelin P (1979) Successful treatment with prednisone and graft-versus-host disease in an allogeneic bonemarrow transplant recipient. Scand J Haematol 22:333–338
- 22. Mielcarek M, Storer BE, Boeckh M, Carpenter PA, McDonald GB, Deeg HJ, Nash RA, Flowers ME, Doney K, Lee S et al (2009) Initial therapy of acute graft-versus-host disease with low-dose prednisone does not compromise patient outcomes. Blood 113:2888–2894
- 23. Anasetti C, Hansen JA, Waldmann TA, Appelbaum FR, Davis J, Deeg HJ, Doney K, Martin PJ, Nash R, Storb R et al (1994) Treatment of acute graft-versus-host disease with humanized anti-Tac: an antibody that binds to the interleukin-2 receptor. Blood 84:1320–1327
- 24. Anasetti C, Martin PJ, Hansen JA, Appelbaum FR, Beatty PG, Doney K, Harkonen S, Jackson A, Reichert T, Stewart P et al (1990) A phase I-II study evaluating the murine anti-IL-2 receptor antibody 2A3 for treatment of acute graft-versus-host disease. Transplantation 50:49–54
- Deeg HJ, Blazar BR, Bolwell BJ, Long GD, Schuening F, Cunningham J, Rifkin RM, Abhyankar S, Briggs AD, Burt R et al (2001) Treatment of steroid-refractory acute graft-versus-host disease with anti-CD147 monoclonal antibody ABX-CBL. Blood 98:2052–2058
- 26. Deeg HJ, Loughran TP Jr, Storb R, Kennedy MS, Sullivan KM, Doney K, Appelbaum FR, Thomas ED (1985) Treatment of human acute graft-versus-host disease with antithymocyte globulin and cyclosporine with or without methylprednisolone. Transplantation 40:162–166
- Gratama JW, Jansen J, Lipovich RA, Tanke HJ, Goldstein G, Zwaan FE (1984) Treatment of acute graft-versus-host disease with monoclonal antibody OKT3. Clinical results and effect on circulating T lymphocytes. Transplantation 38:469–474
- Remberger M, Aschan J, Barkholt L, Tollemar J, Ringden O (2001) Treatment of severe acute graft-versus-host disease with anti-thymocyte globulin. Clin Transplant 15:147–153
- Ringden O, Aschan J, Westerberg L (1988) Thalidomide for severe acute graft-versus-host disease. Lancet 2:568
- 30. Weiden PL, Doney K, Storb R, Thomas ED (1978) Anti-human thymocyte globulin (ATG) for prophylaxis and treatment of graft-versus-host disease in recipients of allogeneic marrow grafts. Transplant Proc 10:213–216
- Vogelsang GB, Santos GW, Colvin OM, Chen T (1988) Thalidomide for graft-versus-host disease. Lancet 1:827
- 32. Atkinson K, Horowitz MM, Gale RP, van Bekkum DW, Gluckman E, Good RA, Jacobsen N, Kolb HJ, Rimm AA, Ringden O et al (1990) Risk factors for chronic graft-versus-host disease after HLA-identical sibling bone marrow transplantation. Blood 75:2459–2464
- 33. Lee SJ, Klein JP, Barrett AJ, Ringden O, Antin JH, Cahn JY, Carabasi MH, Gale RP, Giralt S, Hale GA et al (2002) Severity of chronic graft-versus-host disease: association with treatment-related mortality and relapse. Blood 100:406–414
- Ringden O, Paulin T, Lonnqvist B, Nilsson B (1985) An analysis of factors predisposing to chronic graft-versus-host disease. Exp Hematol 13:1062–1067
- 35. Storb R, Prentice RL, Sullivan KM, Shulman HM, Deeg HJ, Doney KC, Buckner CD, Clift RA, Witherspoon RP, Appelbaum FA et al (1983) Predictive factors in chronic graft-versus-host disease in patients with aplastic anemia treated by marrow transplantation from HLA-identical siblings. Ann Intern Med 98:461–466
- 36. Sullivan KM, Shulman HM, Storb R, Weiden PL, Witherspoon RP, McDonald GB, Schubert MM, Atkinson K, Thomas ED (1981) Chronic graft-versus-host disease in 52 patients: adverse natural course and successful treatment with combination immunosuppression. Blood 57:267–276

- Zecca M, Prete A, Rondelli R, Lanino E, Balduzzi A, Messina C, Fagioli F, Porta F, Favre C, Pession A et al (2002) Chronic graft-versus-host disease in children: incidence, risk factors, and impact on outcome. Blood 100:1192–1200
- Hildebrandt GC, Fazekas T, Lawitschka A, Bertz H, Greinix H, Halter J, Pavletic SZ, Holler E, Wolff D (2011) Diagnosis and treatment of pulmonary chronic GVHD: report from the consensus conference on clinical practice in chronic GVHD. Bone Marrow Transplant 46:1283–1295
- 39. Atkinson K, Farewell V, Storb R, Tsoi MS, Sullivan KM, Witherspoon RP, Fefer A, Clift R, Goodell B, Thomas ED (1982) Analysis of late infections after human bone marrow transplantation: role of genotypic nonidentity between marrow donor and recipient and of nonspecific suppressor cells in patients with chronic graft-versus-host disease. Blood 60:714–720
- 40. Shulman HM, Sullivan KM, Weiden PL, McDonald GB, Striker GE, Sale GE, Hackman R, Tsoi MS, Storb R, Thomas ED (1980) Chronic graft-versus-host syndrome in man. A longterm clinicopathologic study of 20 Seattle patients. Am J Med 69:204–217
- 41. Carlens S, Ringden O, Remberger M, Lonnqvist B, Hagglund H, Klaesson S, Mattsson J, Svahn BM, Winiarski J, Ljungman P et al (1998) Risk factors for chronic graft-versus-host disease after bone marrow transplantation: a retrospective single centre analysis. Bone Marrow Transplant 22:755–761
- 42. Pavletic SZ, Martin P, Lee SJ, Mitchell S, Jacobsohn D, Cowen EW, Turner ML, Akpek G, Gilman A, McDonald G et al (2006) Measuring therapeutic response in chronic graft-versus-host disease: National Institutes of Health Consensus Development Project on Criteria for Clinical Trials in Chronic Graft-versus-Host Disease: IV. Response Criteria Working Group report. Biol Blood Marrow Transplant 12:252–266
- 43. Sullivan KM, Witherspoon RP, Storb R, Weiden P, Flournoy N, Dahlberg S, Deeg HJ, Sanders JE, Doney KC, Appelbaum FR et al (1988) Prednisone and azathioprine compared with prednisone and placebo for treatment of chronic graft-v-host disease: prognostic influence of prolonged thrombocytopenia after allogeneic marrow transplantation. Blood 72:546–554
- 44. Sullivan KM, Witherspoon RP, Storb R, Deeg HJ, Dahlberg S, Sanders JE, Appelbaum FR, Doney KC, Weiden P, Anasetti C et al (1988) Alternating-day cyclosporine and prednisone for treatment of high-risk chronic graft-v-host disease. Blood 72:555–561
- Weisdorf DJ (2005) Chronic graft-versus-host disease: where is promise for the future? Leukemia 19:1532–1535
- 46. Canninga-van Dijk MR, van der Straaten HM, Fijnheer R, Sanders CJ, van den Tweel JG, Verdonck LF (2004) Anti-CD20 monoclonal antibody treatment in 6 patients with therapyrefractory chronic graft-versus-host disease. Blood 104:2603–2606
- 47. Flowers ME, Apperley JF, van Besien K, Elmaagacli A, Grigg A, Reddy V, Bacigalupo A, Kolb HJ, Bouzas L, Michallet M et al (2008) A multicenter prospective phase 2 randomized study of extracorporeal photopheresis for treatment of chronic graft-versus-host disease. Blood 112:2667–2674
- 48. Greinix HT, Volc-Platzer B, Kalhs P, Fischer G, Rosenmayr A, Keil F, Honigsmann H, Knobler RM (2000) Extracorporeal photochemotherapy in the treatment of severe steroidrefractory acute graft-versus-host disease: a pilot study. Blood 96:2426–2431
- 49. Koc S, Leisenring W, Flowers ME, Anasetti C, Deeg HJ, Nash RA, Sanders JE, Witherspoon RP, Storb R, Appelbaum FR et al (2002) Therapy for chronic graft-versus-host disease: a randomized trial comparing cyclosporine plus prednisone versus prednisone alone. Blood 100:48–51
- Socie G, Devergie A, Cosset JM, Pierga JY, Esperou H, Girinski T, Gluckman E (1990) Lowdose (one gray) total-lymphoid irradiation for extensive, drug-resistant chronic graft-versushost disease. Transplantation 49:657–658
- Horowitz MM, Gale RP, Sondel PM, Goldman JM, Kersey J, Kolb HJ, Rimm AA, Ringden O, Rozman C, Speck B et al (1990) Graft-versus-leukemia reactions after bone marrow transplantation. Blood 75:555–562
- Ringden O, Karlsson H, Olsson R, Omazic B, Uhlin M (2009) The allogeneic graft-versuscancer effect. Br J Haematol 147:614–633

- 10 Mesenchymal Stem Cells for Treatment and Prevention...
- Weiden PL, Flournoy N, Thomas ED, Prentice R, Fefer A, Buckner CD, Storb R (1979) Antileukemic effect of graft-versus-host disease in human recipients of allogeneic-marrow grafts. N Engl J Med 300:1068–1073
- 54. Fefer A, Sullivan KM, Weiden PL, Buckner CD, Schoch G, Storb R, Thomas ED (1987) Graft versus leukemia effect in man: the relapse rate of acute leukemia is lower after allogeneic than syngeneic marrow transplantation. In: Truitt RL, Gale RP, Bortin MM (eds) Cellular immunotherapy of cancer. A R Liss, New York, pp 401–408
- 55. Ringden O, Labopin M, Gorin NC, Schmitz N, Schaefer UW, Prentice HG, Bergmann L, Jouet JP, Mandelli F, Blaise D et al (2000) Is there a graft-versus-leukaemia effect in the absence of graft-versus-host disease in patients undergoing bone marrow transplantation for acute leukaemia? Br J Haematol 111:1130–1137
- 56. Goldman JM, Gale RP, Horowitz MM, Biggs JC, Champlin RE, Gluckman E, Hoffmann RG, Jacobsen SJ, Marmont AM, McGlave PB et al (1988) Bone marrow transplantation for chronic myelogenous leukemia in chronic phase. Increased risk for relapse associated with T-cell depletion. Ann Intern Med 108:806–814
- 57. Marmont AM, Horowitz MM, Gale RP, Sobocinski K, Ash RC, van Bekkum DW, Champlin RE, Dicke KA, Goldman JM, Good RA et al (1991) T-cell depletion of HLA-identical transplants in leukemia. Blood 78:2120–2130
- 58. Ringden O, Labopin M, Gluckman E, Reiffers J, Vernant JP, Jouet JP, Harrousseau JL, Fiere D, Bacigalupo A, Frassoni F et al (1996) Graft-versus-leukemia effect in allogeneic marrow transplant recipients with acute leukemia is maintained using cyclosporin A combined with methotrexate as prophylaxis. Acute Leukemia Working Party of the European Group for Blood and Marrow Transplantation. Bone Marrow Transplant 18:921–929
- Bostrom L, Ringden O, Nilsson B, Jacobsen N, Zwaan F (1991) Early leukemia, seropositivity for several herpes viruses and chronic graft-versus-host disease are associated with decreased incidence of relapse after allogeneic bone marrow transplantation. Clin Transpl 5:351–358
- 60. Jacobsen N, Keiding N, Ryder L, Ringden O, Lonnqvist B, Gahrton G, Rajantie J, Siimes M, Volin L, Ruutu T et al (1987) Graft-versus-leukaemia activity associated with cytomegalovirus antibody positive bone marrow donors in acute myeloid leukaemia. Lancet 1:456–457
- Lonnqvist B, Ringden O, Ljungman P, Wahren B, Gahrton G (1986) Reduced risk of recurrent leukaemia in bone marrow transplant recipients after cytomegalovirus infection. Br J Haematol 63:671–679
- 62. Nordlander A, Mattsson J, Ringden O, Leblanc K, Gustafsson B, Ljungman P, Svenberg P, Svennilson J, Remberger M (2004) Graft-versus-host disease is associated with a lower relapse incidence after hematopoietic stem cell transplantation in patients with acute lymphoblastic leukemia. Biol Blood Marrow Transplant 10:195–203
- Ringden O, Sundberg B, Lonnqvist B, Tollemar J, Gahrton G, Nilsson B (1988) Allogeneic bone marrow transplantation for leukemia: factors of importance for long-term survival and relapse. Bone Marrow Transplant 3:281–290
- 64. Elmaagacli AH, Steckel NK, Koldehoff M, Hegerfeldt Y, Trenschel R, Ditschkowski M, Christoph S, Gromke T, Kordelas L, Ottinger HD et al (2011) Early human cytomegalovirus replication after transplantation is associated with a decreased relapse risk: evidence for a putative virus-versus-leukemia effect in acute myeloid leukemia patients. Blood 118:1402–1412
- 65. Ringden O, Pavletic SZ, Anasetti C, Barrett AJ, Wang T, Wang D, Antin JH, Di Bartolomeo P, Bolwell BJ, Bredeson C et al (2009) The graft-versus-leukemia effect using matched unrelated donors is not superior to HLA-identical siblings for hematopoietic stem cell transplantation. Blood 113:3110–3118
- 66. Brooke G, Cook M, Blair C, Han R, Heazlewood C, Jones B, Kambouris M, Kollar K, McTaggart S, Pelekanos R et al (2007) Therapeutic applications of mesenchymal stromal cells. Semin Cell Dev Biol 18:846–858
- Campagnoli C, Roberts IA, Kumar S, Bennett PR, Bellantuono I, Fisk NM (2001) Identification of mesenchymal stem/progenitor cells in human first-trimester fetal blood, liver, and bone marrow. Blood 98:2396–2402

- 68. De Ugarte DA, Morizono K, Elbarbary A, Alfonso Z, Zuk PA, Zhu M, Dragoo JL, Ashjian P, Thomas B, Benhaim P et al (2003) Comparison of multi-lineage cells from human adipose tissue and bone marrow. Cells Tissues Organs 174:101–109
- 69. In't Anker PS, Scherjon SA, de Kleijburg-van Keur C, de Groot-Swings GM, Claas FH, Fibbe WE, Kanhai HH (2004) Isolation of mesenchymal stem cells of fetal or maternal origin from human placenta. Stem Cells 22:1338–1345
- 70. Yoshimura K, Shigeura T, Matsumoto D, Sato T, Takaki Y, Aiba-Kojima E, Sato K, Inoue K, Nagase T, Koshima I et al (2006) Characterization of freshly isolated and cultured cells derived from the fatty and fluid portions of liposuction aspirates. J Cell Physiol 208:64–76
- Friedenstein AJ, Petrakova KV, Kurolesova AI, Frolova GP (1968) Heterotopic of bone marrow. Analysis of precursor cells for osteogenic and hematopoietic tissues. Transplantation 6:230–247
- Haynesworth SE, Baber MA, Caplan AI (1992) Cell surface antigens on human marrowderived mesenchymal cells are detected by monoclonal antibodies. Bone 13:69–80
- 73. Pittenger MF, Mackay AM, Beck SC, Jaiswal RK, Douglas R, Mosca JD, Moorman MA, Simonetti DW, Craig S, Marshak DR (1999) Multilineage potential of adult human mesenchymal stem cells. Science 284:143–147
- Prockop DJ (1997) Marrow stromal cells as stem cells for nonhematopoietic tissues. Science 276:71–74
- Toma C, Pittenger MF, Cahill KS, Byrne BJ, Kessler PD (2002) Human mesenchymal stem cells differentiate to a cardiomyocyte phenotype in the adult murine heart. Circulation 105:93–98
- Haynesworth SE, Baber MA, Caplan AI (1996) Cytokine expression by human marrowderived mesenchymal progenitor cells in vitro: effects of dexamethasone and IL-1 alpha. J Cell Physiol 166:585–592
- Majumdar MK, Thiede MA, Mosca JD, Moorman M, Gerson SL (1998) Phenotypic and functional comparison of cultures of marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs) and stromal cells. J Cell Physiol 176:57–66
- Barry F, Boynton R, Murphy M, Haynesworth S, Zaia J (2001) The SH-3 and SH-4 antibodies recognize distinct epitopes on CD73 from human mesenchymal stem cells. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 289:519–524
- 79. Liechty KW, MacKenzie TC, Shaaban AF, Radu A, Moseley AM, Deans R, Marshak DR, Flake AW (2000) Human mesenchymal stem cells engraft and demonstrate site-specific differentiation after in utero transplantation in sheep. Nat Med 6:1282–1286
- Pochampally RR, Neville BT, Schwarz EJ, Li MM, Prockop DJ (2004) Rat adult stem cells (marrow stromal cells) engraft and differentiate in chick embryos without evidence of cell fusion. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 101:9282–9285
- Le Blanc K, Tammik C, Rosendahl K, Zetterberg E, Ringden O (2003) HLA expression and immunologic properties of differentiated and undifferentiated mesenchymal stem cells. Exp Hematol 31:890–896
- Rasmusson I, Ringden O, Sundberg B, Le Blanc K (2003) Mesenchymal stem cells inhibit the formation of cytotoxic T lymphocytes, but not activated cytotoxic T lymphocytes or natural killer cells. Transplantation 76:1208–1213
- Tse WT, Pendleton JD, Beyer WM, Egalka MC, Guinan EC (2003) Suppression of allogeneic T-cell proliferation by human marrow stromal cells: implications in transplantation. Transplantation 75:389–397
- 84. Grinnemo KH, Mansson A, Dellgren G, Klingberg D, Wardell E, Drvota V, Tammik C, Holgersson J, Ringden O, Sylven C et al (2004) Xenoreactivity and engraftment of human mesenchymal stem cells transplanted into infarcted rat myocardium. J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg 127:1293–1300
- 85. Koc ON, Gerson SL, Cooper BW, Dyhouse SM, Haynesworth SE, Caplan AI, Lazarus HM (2000) Rapid hematopoietic recovery after coinfusion of autologous-blood stem cells and culture-expanded marrow mesenchymal stem cells in advanced breast cancer patients receiving high-dose chemotherapy. J Clin Oncol 18:307–316

- Horwitz EM, Gordon PL, Koo WK, Marx JC, Neel MD, McNall RY, Muul L, Hofmann T (2002) Isolated allogeneic bone marrow-derived mesenchymal cells engraft and stimulate growth in children with osteogenesis imperfecta: implications for cell therapy of bone. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 99:8932–8937
- Devine SM, Cobbs C, Jennings M, Bartholomew A, Hoffman R (2003) Mesenchymal stem cells distribute to a wide range of tissues following systemic infusion into nonhuman primates. Blood 101:2999–3001
- Gao J, Dennis JE, Muzic RF, Lundberg M, Caplan AI (2001) The dynamic in vivo distribution of bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells after infusion. Cells Tissues Organs 169:12–20
- Ringden O, Uzunel M, Rasmusson I, Remberger M, Sundberg B, Lonnies H, Marschall HU, Dlugosz A, Szakos A, Hassan Z et al (2006) Mesenchymal stem cells for treatment of therapy-resistant graft-versus-host disease. Transplantation 81:1390–1397
- Ringden O, Uzunel M, Sundberg B, Lonnies L, Nava S, Gustafsson J, Henningsohn L, Le Blanc K (2007) Tissue repair using allogeneic mesenchymal stem cells for hemorrhagic cystitis, pneumomediastinum and perforated colon. Leukemia 21:2271–2276
- 91. Le Blanc K, Gotherstrom C, Ringden O, Hassan M, McMahon R, Horwitz E, Anneren G, Axelsson O, Nunn J, Ewald U et al (2005) Fetal mesenchymal stem-cell engraftment in bone after in utero transplantation in a patient with severe osteogenesis imperfecta. Transplantation 79:1607–1614
- 92. Bartholomew A, Sturgeon C, Siatskas M, Ferrer K, McIntosh K, Patil S, Hardy W, Devine S, Ucker D, Deans R et al (2002) Mesenchymal stem cells suppress lymphocyte proliferation in vitro and prolong skin graft survival in vivo. Exp Hematol 30:42–48
- Di Nicola M, Carlo-Stella C, Magni M, Milanesi M, Longoni PD, Matteucci P, Grisanti S, Gianni AM (2002) Human bone marrow stromal cells suppress T-lymphocyte proliferation induced by cellular or nonspecific mitogenic stimuli. Blood 99:3838–3843
- 94. Le Blanc K, Tammik L, Sundberg B, Haynesworth SE, Ringden O (2003) Mesenchymal stem cells inhibit and stimulate mixed lymphocyte cultures and mitogenic responses independently of the major histocompatibility complex. Scand J Immunol 57:11–20
- Le Blanc K, Rasmusson I, Gotherstrom C, Seidel C, Sundberg B, Sundin M, Rosendahl K, Tammik C, Ringden O (2004) Mesenchymal stem cells inhibit the expression of CD25 (interleukin-2 receptor) and CD38 on phytohaemagglutinin-activated lymphocytes. Scand J Immunol 60:307–315
- Le Blanc K, Ringden O (2007) Immunomodulation by mesenchymal stem cells and clinical experience. J Intern Med 262:509–525
- Aggarwal S, Pittenger MF (2005) Human mesenchymal stem cells modulate allogeneic immune cell responses. Blood 105:1815–1822
- Jiang XX, Zhang Y, Liu B, Zhang SX, Wu Y, Yu XD, Mao N (2005) Human mesenchymal stem cells inhibit differentiation and function of monocyte-derived dendritic cells. Blood 105:4120–4126
- Nauta AJ, Kruisselbrink AB, Lurvink E, Willemze R, Fibbe WE (2006) Mesenchymal stem cells inhibit generation and function of both CD34 +-derived and monocyte-derived dendritic cells. J Immunol 177:2080–2087
- Ramasamy R, Fazekasova H, Lam EW, Soeiro I, Lombardi G, Dazzi F (2007) Mesenchymal stem cells inhibit dendritic cell differentiation and function by preventing entry into the cell cycle. Transplantation 83:71–76
- 101. Corcione A, Benvenuto F, Ferretti E, Giunti D, Cappiello V, Cazzanti F, Risso M, Gualandi F, Mancardi GL, Pistoia V et al (2006) Human mesenchymal stem cells modulate B-cell functions. Blood 107:367–372
- 102. Glennie S, Soeiro I, Dyson PJ, Lam EW, Dazzi F (2005) Bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells induce division arrest anergy of activated T cells. Blood 105:2821–2827
- 103. Rasmusson I, Le Blanc K, Sundberg B, Ringden O (2007) Mesenchymal stem cells stimulate antibody secretion in human B cells. Scand J Immunol 65:336–343

- 104. Maccario R, Podesta M, Moretta A, Cometa A, Comoli P, Montagna D, Daudt L, Ibatici A, Piaggio G, Pozzi S et al (2005) Interaction of human mesenchymal stem cells with cells involved in alloantigen-specific immune response favors the differentiation of CD4+ T-cell subsets expressing a regulatory/suppressive phenotype. Haematologica 90:516–525
- 105. Selmani Z, Naji A, Zidi I, Favier B, Gaiffe E, Obert L, Borg C, Saas P, Tiberghien P, Rouas-Freiss N et al (2008) Human leukocyte antigen-G5 secretion by human mesenchymal stem cells is required to suppress T lymphocyte and natural killer function and to induce CD4+CD25highFOXP3+ regulatory T cells. Stem Cells 26:212–222
- 106. Kim J, Hematti P (2009) Mesenchymal stem cell-educated macrophages: a novel type of alternatively activated macrophages. Exp Hematol 37:1445–1453
- 107. Krampera M, Cosmi L, Angeli R, Pasini A, Liotta F, Andreini A, Santarlasci V, Mazzinghi B, Pizzolo G, Vinante F et al (2006) Role for interferon-gamma in the immunomodulatory activity of human bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells. Stem Cells 24:386–398
- Groh ME, Maitra B, Szekely E, Koc ON (2005) Human mesenchymal stem cells require monocyte-mediated activation to suppress alloreactive T cells. Exp Hematol 33:928–934
- 109. Liu H, Kemeny DM, Heng BC, Ouyang HW, Melendez AJ, Cao T (2006) The immunogenicity and immunomodulatory function of osteogenic cells differentiated from mesenchymal stem cells. J Immunol 176:2864–2871
- 110. Meisel R, Zibert A, Laryea M, Gobel U, Daubener W, Dilloo D (2004) Human bone marrow stromal cells inhibit allogeneic T-cell responses by indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase-mediated tryptophan degradation. Blood 103:4619–4621
- 111. Djouad F, Charbonnier LM, Bouffi C, Louis-Plence P, Bony C, Apparailly F, Cantos C, Jorgensen C, Noel D (2007) Mesenchymal stem cells inhibit the differentiation of dendritic cells through an interleukin-6-dependent mechanism. Stem Cells 25:2025–2032
- 112. Zhang W, Ge W, Li C, You S, Liao L, Han Q, Deng W, Zhao RC (2004) Effects of mesenchymal stem cells on differentiation, maturation, and function of human monocyte-derived dendritic cells. Stem Cells Dev 13:263–271
- 113. Beyth S, Borovsky Z, Mevorach D, Liebergall M, Gazit Z, Aslan H, Galun E, Rachmilewitz J (2005) Human mesenchymal stem cells alter antigen-presenting cell maturation and induce T-cell unresponsiveness. Blood 105:2214–2219
- 114. Klyushnenkova E, Mosca JD, Zernetkina V, Majumdar MK, Beggs KJ, Simonetti DW, Deans RJ, McIntosh KR (2005) T cell responses to allogeneic human mesenchymal stem cells: immunogenicity, tolerance, and suppression. J Biomed Sci 12:47–57
- 115. Sato K, Ozaki K, Oh I, Meguro A, Hatanaka K, Nagai T, Muroi K, Ozawa K (2007) Nitric oxide plays a critical role in suppression of T-cell proliferation by mesenchymal stem cells. Blood 109:228–234
- 116. Chabannes D, Hill M, Merieau E, Rossignol J, Brion R, Soulillou JP, Anegon I, Cuturi MC (2007) A role for heme oxygenase-1 in the immunosuppressive effect of adult rat and human mesenchymal stem cells. Blood 110:3691–3694
- 117. Rasmusson I, Ringden O, Sundberg B, Le Blanc K (2005) Mesenchymal stem cells inhibit lymphocyte proliferation by mitogens and alloantigens by different mechanisms. Exp Cell Res 305:33–41
- 118. Cheng L, Qasba P, Vanguri P, Thiede MA (2000) Human mesenchymal stem cells support megakaryocyte and pro-platelet formation from CD34(+) hematopoietic progenitor cells. J Cell Physiol 184:58–69
- 119. Almeida-Porada G, Flake AW, Glimp HA, Zanjani ED (1999) Cotransplantation of stroma results in enhancement of engraftment and early expression of donor hematopoietic stem cells in utero. Exp Hematol 27:1569–1575
- 120. In't Anker PS, Noort WA, Kruisselbrink AB, Scherjon SA, Beekhuizen W, Willemze R, Kanhai HH, Fibbe WE (2003) Nonexpanded primary lung and bone marrow-derived mesenchymal cells promote the engraftment of umbilical cord blood-derived CD34(+) cells in NOD/SCID mice. Exp Hematol 31:881–889
- 121. Lazarus HM, Koc ON, Devine SM, Curtin P, Maziarz RT, Holland HK, Shpall EJ, McCarthy P, Atkinson K, Cooper BW et al (2005) Cotransplantation of HLA-identical sibling culture-

expanded mesenchymal stem cells and hematopoietic stem cells in hematologic malignancy patients. Biol Blood Marrow Transplant 11:389–398

- 122. Sundin M, Orvell C, Rasmusson I, Sundberg B, Ringden O, Le Blanc K (2006) Mesenchymal stem cells are susceptible to human herpesviruses, but viral DNA cannot be detected in the healthy seropositive individual. Bone Marrow Transplant 37:1051–1059
- 123. Le Blanc K, Rasmusson I, Sundberg B, Gotherstrom C, Hassan M, Uzunel M, Ringden O (2004) Treatment of severe acute graft-versus-host disease with third party haploidentical mesenchymal stem cells. Lancet 363:1439–1441
- 124. Le Blanc K, Frassoni F, Ball L, Locatelli F, Roelofs H, Lewis I, Lanino E, Sundberg B, Bernardo ME, Remberger M et al (2008) Mesenchymal stem cells for treatment of steroidresistant, severe, acute graft-versus-host disease: a phase II study. Lancet 371:1579–1586
- 125. Fang B, Song Y, Liao L, Zhang Y, Zhao RC (2007) Favorable response to human adipose tissue-derived mesenchymal stem cells in steroid-refractory acute graft-versus-host disease. Transplant Proc 39:3358–3362
- 126. von Bonin M, Stolzel F, Goedecke A, Richter K, Wuschek N, Holig K, Platzbecker U, Illmer T, Schaich M, Schetelig J et al (2009) Treatment of refractory acute GVHD with third-party MSC expanded in platelet lysate-containing medium. Bone Marrow Transplant 43:245–251
- 127. Ho SJ, Dyson P, Rawling T, Stevens J, Patton N, To LB, Lewis I (2007) Mesenchymal stem cells for treatment of steroid-resistant graft-versus-host disease. Biol Blood Marrow Transplant 13:46–47
- 128. Kebriaei P, Isola L, Bahceci E, Holland K, Rowley S, McGuirk J, Devetten M, Jansen J, Herzig R, Schuster M et al (2009) Adult human mesenchymal stem cells added to corticosteroid therapy for the treatment of acute graft-versus-host disease. Biol Blood Marrow Transplant 15:804–811
- 129. Lucchini G, Introna M, Dander E, Rovelli A, Balduzzi A, Bonanomi S, Salvade A, Capelli C, Belotti D, Gaipa G et al (2010) Platelet-lysate-expanded mesenchymal stromal cells as a salvage therapy for severe resistant graft-versus-host disease in a pediatric population. Biol Blood Marrow Transplant 16:1293–1301
- Lim JH, Lee MH, Yi HG, Kim CS, Kim JH, Song SU (2010) Mesenchymal stromal cells for steroid-refractory acute graft-versus-host disease: a report of two cases. Int J Hematol 92:204–207
- 131. Muller I, Kordowich S, Holzwarth C, Isensee G, Lang P, Neunhoeffer F, Dominici M, Greil J, Handgretinger R (2008) Application of multipotent mesenchymal stromal cells in pediatric patients following allogeneic stem cell transplantation. Blood Cells Mol Dis 40:25–32
- 132. Muroi K (2009) Treatment of GVHD with mesenchymal stromal cells. Jpn J Transfus Cell Ther 55:182 (in Japanese, Abstract)
- 133. Wernicke CM, Grunewald TG, Juenger H, Kuci S, Kuci Z, Koehl U, Mueller I, Doering M, Peters C, Lawitschka A et al (2011) Mesenchymal stromal cells for treatment of steroid-refractory GvHD: a review of the literature and two pediatric cases. Int arch Med 4:27
- 134. Wu KH, Chan CK, Tsai C, Chang YH, Sieber M, Chiu TH, Ho M, Peng CT, Wu HP, Huang JL (2011) Effective treatment of severe steroid-resistant acute graft-versus-host disease with umbilical cord-derived mesenchymal stem cells. Transplantation 91:1412–1416
- 135. Perez-Simon JA, Lopez-Villar O, Andreu EJ, Rifon J, Muntion S, Campelo MD, Sanchez-Guijo FM, Martinez C, Valcarcel D, Canizo CD (2011) Mesenchymal stem cells expanded in vitro with human serum for the treatment of acute and chronic graft-versus-host disease: results of a phase I/II clinical trial. Haematologica 96:1072–1076
- 136. Prasad VK, Lucas KG, Kleiner GI, Talano JA, Jacobsohn D, Broadwater G, Monroy R, Kurtzberg J (2011) Efficacy and safety of ex vivo cultured adult human mesenchymal stem cells (Prochymal) in pediatric patients with severe refractory acute graft-versus-host disease in a compassionate use study. Biol Blood Marrow Transplant 17:534–541
- 137. Martin PJ, Uberti J, Soiffer R, Klingemann HW, Waller EK, Daly AS, Hermann RP, Kebriaei P (2010) Prochymal improves response rates in patients with steroid-refractory acute graft versus host disease (SR-GVHD) involving the liver and gut: results of a randomized placebo-controlled multicenter phase III trial in GVHD. Biol Blood Marrow Transplant 16:S169–S170

- 138. Arima N, Nakamura F, Fukunaga A, Hirata H, Machida H, Kouno S, Ohgushi H (2010) Single intra-arterial injection of mesenchymal stromal cells for treatment of steroid-refractory acute graft-versus-host disease: a pilot study. Cytotherapy 12:265–268
- 139. von Bahr L, Sundberg B, Lonnies L, Sander B, Karbach H, Hagglund H, Ljungman P, Gustafsson B, Karlsson H, Le Blanc K et al (2012) Long-term complications, immunologic effects, and role of passage for outcome in mesenchymal stromal cell therapy. Biol Blood Marrow Transplant 18(4):557–564
- 140. Zhou H, Guo M, Bian C, Sun Z, Yang Z, Zeng Y, Ai H, Zhao RC (2010) Efficacy of bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells in the treatment of sclerodermatous chronic graftversus-host disease: clinical report. Biol Blood Marrow Transplant 16:403–412
- 141. Weng JY, Du X, Geng SX, Peng YW, Wang Z, Lu ZS, Wu SJ, Luo CW, Guo R, Ling W et al (2010) Mesenchymal stem cell as salvage treatment for refractory chronic GVHD. Bone Marrow Transplant 45:1732–1740
- 142. Tsoi MS, Storb R, Jones E, Weiden PL, Shulman H, Witherspoon R, Atkinson K, Thomas ED (1978) Deposition of IgM and complement at the dermoepidermal junction in acute and chronic cutaneous graft-vs-host disease in man. J Immunol 120:1485–1492
- 143. Zhang LS, Liu QF, Huang K, Zhang Y, Fan ZP, Huang SL (2009) Mesenchymal stem cells for treatment of steroid-resistant chronic graft-versus-host disease. Zhonghua Nei Ke Za Zhi 48:542–546
- 144. Ringden O, Keating A (2011) Mesenchymal stromal cells as treatment for chronic GVHD. Bone Marrow Transplant 46:163–164
- 145. Sun L, Akiyama K, Zhang H, Yamaza T, Hou Y, Zhao S, Xu T, Le A, Shi S (2009) Mesenchymal stem cell transplantation reverses multiorgan dysfunction in systemic lupus erythematosus mice and humans. Stem Cells 27:1421–1432
- 146. Chung NG, Jeong DC, Park SJ, Choi BO, Cho B, Kim HK, Chun CS, Won JH, Han CW (2004) Cotransplantation of marrow stromal cells may prevent lethal graft-versus-host disease in major histocompatibility complex mismatched murine hematopoietic stem cell transplantation. Int J Hematol 80:370–376
- 147. Lee ST, Jang JH, Cheong JW, Kim JS, Maemg HY, Hahn JS, Ko YW, Min YH (2002) Treatment of high-risk acute myelogenous leukaemia by myeloablative chemoradiotherapy followed by co-infusion of T cell-depleted haematopoietic stem cells and culture-expanded marrow mesenchymal stem cells from a related donor with one fully mismatched human leucocyte antigen haplotype. Br J Haematol 118:1128–1131
- 148. Le Blanc K, Samuelsson H, Gustafsson B, Remberger M, Sundberg B, Arvidson J, Ljungman P, Lonnies H, Nava S, Ringden O (2007) Transplantation of mesenchymal stem cells to enhance engraftment of hematopoietic stem cells. Leukemia 21:1733–1738
- 149. Ning H, Yang F, Jiang M, Hu L, Feng K, Zhang J, Yu Z, Li B, Xu C, Li Y et al (2008) The correlation between cotransplantation of mesenchymal stem cells and higher recurrence rate in hematologic malignancy patients: outcome of a pilot clinical study. Leukemia 22:593–599
- 150. Baron F, Lechanteur C, Willems E, Bruck F, Baudoux E, Seidel L, Vanbellinghen JF, Hafraoui K, Lejeune M, Gothot A et al (2010) Cotransplantation of mesenchymal stem cells might prevent death from graft-versus-host disease (GVHD) without abrogating graft-versus-tumor effects after HLA-mismatched allogeneic transplantation following nonmyeloablative conditioning. Biol Blood Marrow Transplant 16:838–847
- 151. Gonzalo-Daganzo R, Regidor C, Martin-Donaire T, Rico MA, Bautista G, Krsnik I, Fores R, Ojeda E, Sanjuan I, Garcia-Marco JA et al (2009) Results of a pilot study on the use of thirdparty donor mesenchymal stromal cells in cord blood transplantation in adults. Cytotherapy 11:278–288
- 152. Mattsson J, Ringden O, Storb R (2008) Graft failure after allogeneic hematopoietic cell transplantation. Biol Blood Marrow Transplant 14:165–170
- 153. Macmillan ML, Blazar BR, DeFor TE, Wagner JE (2009) Transplantation of ex-vivo cultureexpanded parental haploidentical mesenchymal stem cells to promote engraftment in pediatric recipients of unrelated donor umbilical cord blood: results of a phase I-II clinical trial. Bone Marrow Transplant 43:447–454

- 10 Mesenchymal Stem Cells for Treatment and Prevention...
- 154. Larocca A, Piaggio G, Podesta M, Pitto A, Bruno B, Di Grazia C, Gualandi F, Occhini D, Raiola AM, Dominietto A et al (2006) Boost of CD34 +-selected peripheral blood cells without further conditioning in patients with poor graft function following allogeneic stem cell transplantation. Haematologica 91:935–940
- 155. Svahn BM, Alvin O, Ringden O, Gardulf A, Remberger M (2006) Costs of allogeneic hematopoietic stem cell transplantation. Transplantation 82:147–153
- 156. Ball LM, Bernardo ME, Roelofs H, Lankester A, Cometa A, Egeler RM, Locatelli F, Fibbe WE (2007) Cotransplantation of ex vivo expanded mesenchymal stem cells accelerates lymphocyte recovery and may reduce the risk of graft failure in haploidentical hematopoietic stem-cell transplantation. Blood 110:2764–2767
- 157. Meuleman N, Tondreau T, Ahmad I, Kwan J, Crokaert F, Delforge A, Dorval C, Martiat P, Lewalle P, Lagneaux L et al (2009) Infusion of mesenchymal stromal cells can aid hematopoietic recovery following allogeneic hematopoietic stem cell myeloablative transplant: a pilot study. Stem Cells Dev 18:1247–1252
- 158. Ringden O (2009) Mesenchymal stromal cells as first-line treatment of graft failure after hematopoietic stem cell transplantation. Stem Cells Dev 18:1243–1246
- 159. Airey JA, Almeida-Porada G, Colletti EJ, Porada CD, Chamberlain J, Movsesian M, Sutko JL, Zanjani ED (2004) Human mesenchymal stem cells form Purkinje fibers in fetal sheep heart. Circulation 109:1401–1407
- 160. Pereira RF, O'Hara MD, Laptev AV, Halford KW, Pollard MD, Class R, Simon D, Livezey K, Prockop DJ (1998) Marrow stromal cells as a source of progenitor cells for nonhematopoietic tissues in transgenic mice with a phenotype of osteogenesis imperfecta. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 95:1142–1147
- Groth CG, Ringden O (1984) Transplantation in relation to the treatment of inherited disease. Transplantation 38:319–327
- 162. Krivit W (1996) Bone marrow transplantation: treatment for globoid cell leukodystrophy, metachromatic leukodystrophy, adrenoleukodystrophy and Hurler syndrome. In: Moser HW, Vinken PJ, Bruijn GW (eds) Handbook of clinical neurology. Elsevier Science, Amsterdam, p 106
- 163. Hobbs JR (1981) Bone marrow transplantation for inborn errors. Lancet 2:735-739
- 164. Koc ON, Peters C, Aubourg P, Raghavan S, Dyhouse S, DeGasperi R, Kolodny EH, Yoseph YB, Gerson SL, Lazarus HM et al (1999) Bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells remain host-derived despite successful hematopoietic engraftment after allogeneic transplantation in patients with lysosomal and peroxisomal storage diseases. Exp Hematol 27:1675–1681
- 165. Horwitz EM, Prockop DJ, Fitzpatrick LA, Koo WW, Gordon PL, Neel M, Sussman M, Orchard P, Marx JC, Pyeritz RE et al (1999) Transplantability and therapeutic effects of bone marrow-derived mesenchymal cells in children with osteogenesis imperfecta. Nat Med 5:309–313
- 166. Bruder SP, Fink DJ, Caplan AI (1994) Mesenchymal stem cells in bone development, bone repair, and skeletal regeneration therapy. J Cell Biochem 56:283–294
- 167. Grande DA, Southerland SS, Manji R, Pate DW, Schwartz SE, Lucas PA (1995) Repair of articular cartilage defects using mesenchymal stem cells. Tissue Eng 1:345–353
- Wang JS, Shum-Tim D, Galipeau J, Chedrawy E, Eliopoulos N, Chiu RC (2000) Marrow stromal cells for cellular cardiomyoplasty: feasibility and potential clinical advantages. J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg 120:999–1005
- 169. Young RG, Butler DL, Weber W, Gordon SL, Fink DJ (1997) Mesenchymal stem cell-based repair of rabbit Achilles tendon. Trans Orthop Res Soc 22:249
- 170. Caplan AI (1991) Mesenchymal stem cells. J Orthop Res 9:641-650
- 171. Chapel A, Bertho JM, Bensidhoum M, Fouillard L, Young RG, Frick J, Demarquay C, Cuvelier F, Mathieu E, Trompier F et al (2003) Mesenchymal stem cells home to injured tissues when co-infused with hematopoietic cells to treat a radiation-induced multi-organ failure syndrome. J Gene Med 5:1028–1038

- 172. Hassan Z, Remberger M, Svenberg P, Elbander M, Omazic B, Mattsson J, Conrad R, Svahn BM, Ahlgren A, Sairafi D et al (2007) Hemorrhagic cystitis: a retrospective single-center survey. Clin Transplant 21:659–667
- 173. Ringden O, Ruutu T, Remberger M, Nikoskelainen J, Volin L, Vindelov L, Parkkali T, Lenhoff S, Sallerfors B, Ljungman P et al (1994) A randomized trial comparing busulfan with total body irradiation as conditioning in allogeneic marrow transplant recipients with leukemia: a report from The Nordic Bone Marrow Transplantation Group. Blood 83:2723–2730
- 174. Ringden O, Leblanc K (2011) Pooled MSCs for treatment of severe hemorrhage. Bone Marrow Transplant 46:1158–1160
- 175. Rasmusson- F Hamad OA, Lonnios H, Masnusson Pu, Sanchez J, Teramura Y, Nilsson-Ektanlk, P Nilsson B, Lc Blaue K, (2012) Arc Therapeutic Human mesenchymal stemed cells compatible with Human Blood? Stem cells 30 1565–1574
- Sato K, Ozaki K, Mori M, Muroi K, Ozawa K (2010) Mesenchymal stromal cells for graftversus-host disease: basic aspects and clinical outcomes. J Clin Exp Hematop 50:79–89
- 177. Le Blanc K, Ringden O (2005) Immunobiology of human mesenchymal stem cells and future use in hematopoietic stem cell transplantation. Biol Blood Marrow Transplant 11:321–334
- 178. Fang B, Song Y, Lin Q, Zhang Y, Cao Y, Zhao RC, Ma Y (2007) Human adipose tissuederived mesenchymal stromal cells as salvage therapy for treatment of severe refractory acute graft-vs.-host disease in two children. Pediatr Transplant 11:814–817
- 179. Brooke G, Rossetti T, Pelekanos R, Ilic N, Murray P, Hancock S, Antonenas V, Huang G, Gottlieb D, Bradstock K et al (2009) Manufacturing of human placenta-derived mesenchymal stem cells for clinical trials. Br J Haematol 144:571–579
- 180. Chang CJ, Yen ML, Chen YC, Chien CC, Huang HI, Bai CH, Yen BL (2006) Placentaderived multipotent cells exhibit immunosuppressive properties that are enhanced in the presence of interferon-gamma. Stem Cells 24:2466–2477
- 181. Karlsson H, Nava S, Ruhm S, Westgren M, Ringden O (2012) Stromal cells from term fetal membrane are highly suppressive in allogeneic settings *in vitro*. Clin Exp Immunol 167(3):543–555
- Donnelly JJ, Xi MS, Rockey JH (1993) A soluble product of human corneal fibroblasts inhibits lymphocyte activation. Enhancement by interferon-gamma. Exp Eye Res 56:157–165
- Korn JH (1981) Modulation of lymphocyte mitogen responses by cocultured fibroblasts. Cell Immunol 63:374–384
- 184. Shimabukuro Y, Murakami S, Okada H (1992) Interferon-gamma-dependent immunosuppressive effects of human gingival fibroblasts. Immunology 76:344–347
- 185. Haniffa MA, Wang XN, Holtick U, Rae M, Isaacs JD, Dickinson AM, Hilkens CM, Collin MP (2007) Adult human fibroblasts are potent immunoregulatory cells and functionally equivalent to mesenchymal stem cells. J Immunol 179:1595–1604
- 186. Haniffa MA, Collin MP, Buckley CD, Dazzi F (2009) Mesenchymal stem cells: the fibroblasts' new clothes? Haematologica 94:258–263
- 187. Romani L, Fallarino F, De Luca A, Montagnoli C, D'Angelo C, Zelante T, Vacca C, Bistoni F, Fioretti MC, Grohmann U et al (2008) Defective tryptophan catabolism underlies inflammation in mouse chronic granulomatous disease. Nature 451:211–215
- 188. Montagnoli C, Fallarino F, Gaziano R, Bozza S, Bellocchio S, Zelante T, Kurup WP, Pitzurra L, Puccetti P, Romani L (2006) Immunity and tolerance to Aspergillus involve functionally distinct regulatory T cells and tryptophan catabolism. J Immunol 176:1712–1723
- Romani L, Zelante T, De Luca A, Fallarino F, Puccetti P (2008) IL-17 and therapeutic kynurenines in pathogenic inflammation to fungi. J Immunol 180:5157–5162
- 190. Ringden O, Meunier F, Tollemar J, Ricci P, Tura S, Kuse E, Viviani MA, Gorin NC, Klastersky J, Fenaux P et al (1991) Efficacy of amphotericin B encapsulated in liposomes (AmBisome) in the treatment of invasive fungal infections in immunocompromised patients. J Antimicrob Chemother 28(Suppl B):73–82
- 191. Ringden O, Nilsson B (1985) Death by graft-versus-host disease associated with HLA mismatch, high recipient age, low marrow cell dose, and splenectomy. Transplantation 40:39–44

- 10 Mesenchymal Stem Cells for Treatment and Prevention...
- 192. Tollemar J, Ringden O, Bostrom L, Nilsson B, Sundberg B (1989) Variables predicting deep fungal infections in bone marrow transplant recipients. Bone Marrow Transplant 4:635–641
- 193. Karlsson H, Samarasinghe S, Ball LM, Sundberg B, Lankester AC, Dazzi F, Uzunel M, Rao K, Veys P, Le Blanc K et al (2008) Mesenchymal stem cells exert differential effects on alloantigen and virus-specific T-cell responses. Blood 112:532–541
- 194. Meisel R, Brockers S, Heseler K, Degistirici O, Bulle H, Woite C, Stuhlsatz S, Schwippert W, Jager M, Sorg R et al (2011) Human but not murine multipotent mesenchymal stromal cells exhibit broad-spectrum antimicrobial effector function mediated by indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase. Leukemia 25:648–654
- 195. Bernardo ME, Ball LM, Cometa AM, Roelofs H, Zecca M, Avanzini MA, Bertaina A, Vinti L, Lankester A, Maccario R et al (2011) Co-infusion of ex vivo-expanded, parental MSCs prevents life-threatening acute GVHD, but does not reduce the risk of graft failure in pediatric patients undergoing allogeneic umbilical cord blood transplantation. Bone Marrow Transplant 46:200–207
- 196. Basara N, Blau WI, Romer E, Rudolphi M, Bischoff M, Kirsten D, Sanchez H, Gunzelmann S, Fauser AA (1998) Mycophenolate mofetil for the treatment of acute and chronic GVHD in bone marrow transplant patients. Bone Marrow Transplant 22:61–65
- 197. Benito AI, Furlong T, Martin PJ, Anasetti C, Appelbaum FR, Doney K, Nash RA, Papayannopoulou T, Storb R, Sullivan KM et al (2001) Sirolimus (rapamycin) for the treatment of steroid-refractory acute graft-versus-host disease. Transplantation 72:1924–1929
- 198. Bolanos-Meade J, Jacobsohn DA, Margolis J, Ogden A, Wientjes MG, Byrd JC, Lucas DM, Anders V, Phelps M, Grever MR et al (2005) Pentostatin in steroid-refractory acute graftversus-host disease. J Clin Oncol 23:2661–2668
- 199. Greinix HT, Worel N, Knobler R (2010) Role of extracorporeal photopheresis (ECP) in treatment of steroid-refractory acute graft-versus-host disease. Biol Blood Marrow Transplant 16:1747–1748, author reply 1749
- 200. Ho VT, Zahrieh D, Hochberg E, Micale E, Levin J, Reynolds C, Steckel S, Cutler C, Fisher DC, Lee SJ et al (2004) Safety and efficacy of denileukin diftitox in patients with steroid-refractory acute graft-versus-host disease after allogeneic hematopoietic stem cell transplantation. Blood 104:1224–1226
- 201. Shapira MY, Resnick IB, Bitan M, Ackerstein A, Tsirigotis P, Gesundheit B, Zilberman I, Miron S, Leubovic A, Slavin S et al (2005) Rapid response to alefacept given to patients with steroid resistant or steroid dependent acute graft-versus-host disease: a preliminary report. Bone Marrow Transplant 36:1097–1101
- 202. Wolf D, von Lilienfeld-Toal M, Wolf AM, Schleuning M, von Bergwelt-Baildon M, Held SA, Brossart P (2012) Novel treatment concepts for graft versus host disease (GvHD). Blood 119(1):16–25
- 203. Ringden O, Le Blanc K (2006) Mesenchymal stem cells combined with cyclosporine inhibits cytotoxic T cells. Biol Blood Marrow Transplant 12:693–694
- 204. Buron F, Perrin H, Malcus C, Hequet O, Thaunat O, Kholopp-Sarda MN, Moulin FT, Morelon E (2009) Human mesenchymal stem cells and immunosuppressive drug interactions in allogeneic responses: an in vitro study using human cells. Transplant Proc 41:3347–3352
- 205. Parekkadan B, Upadhyay R, Dunham J, Iwamoto Y, Mizoguchi E, Mizoguchi A, Weissleder R, Yarmush ML (2011) Bone marrow stromal cell transplants prevent experimental enterocolitis and require host CD11b+splenocytes. Gastroenterology 140:966–975
- 206. Ringden O (1986) Cyclosporine in allogeneic bone marrow transplantation. Transplantation 42:445–452

who underwent HSCT had donor osteoblast engraftment, new dense bone, increased total bone mineral content, and improved growth velocity. Reduced frequency of bone fracture was also reported. Six HSCT patients were treated with gene-marked MSCs. MSC engraftment in bone and acceleration of growth velocity were seen. We performed in utero transplantation in a fetus with bilateral femur fractures with severe osteogenesis imperfecta [91]. Using fluorescent in situ hybridization, a bone marrow biopsy showed 0.3–7.4% Y-chromosome-positive bone cells. The patient had fewer fractures than expected after birth.

10.10.3 MSC for Tissue Toxicity and Hemorrhages

Because MSCs may be important for tissue repair, such as cartilage defects, ruptured tendons, and damaged myocardium, they may be used to heal therapy-induced tissue toxicity after HSCT [166–169]. Furthermore, MSCs seem to home to sites of injury [88, 170, 171]. Our group used MSCs for hemorrhagic cystitis, an unwanted complication after HSCT. Hemorrhagic cystitis is induced by the conditioning regimen, especially cyclophosphamide and busulfan [172, 173]. Patients receiving myeloablative conditioning more often have hemorrhagic cystitis compared to those receiving reduced-intensity conditioning. The first two patients we treated with MSCs for hemorrhagic cystitis had grade V. Both died of multiorgan failure, but transfusion requirements were dramatically decreased after MSC infusions [90]. Since then, we have treated 12 patients for severe hemorrhagic cystitis after HSCT [90, 174]. In two patients, treatment with MSCs did not stop the bleeding. In the remaining eight patients, gross hematuria disappeared after median 3 (range 1-14) days. In addition, we gave MSCs to a 61-year-old male who was refractory to platelet transfusions, due to multispecific anti-HLA-antibodies, and who developed life-threatening hemorrhages of the proximal jejunum [174]. Surgery was impossible in this patient. During 5 days prior to MSCs infusion, the patient received a total of 17 units of erythrocytes, 7 units of fresh frozen plasma, and 10 units of HLA-identical platelets. Despite this, his platelet level was below 5×10^{9} /L. After infusion of 2×10^6 MSCs/kg pooled from two donors, hemorrhages stopped. He experienced additional hemorrhages stopped by MSC infusions, underwent a retransplantation due to graft failure. The described patient is now alive and well 1 year after retransplantation. Apart from healing damaged tissue, MSCs can also stop hemorrhages. MSCs stimulate the clotting system, especially when studied after high passage [175].

Our group has also demonstrated that pneumomediastinum disappeared after MSC infusions in two patients [90]. Furthermore, a patient with steroid-resistant acute GVHD grade III developed colon perforation twice with free gas in the abdomen, peritonitis, and muscle defense. Mismatched and haploidentical MSCs were infused at the two occasions, respectively, and colon perforation was healed twice. The effect by MSCs on colon perforation has also been confirmed by Sato and colleagues [176]. They reported on a patient with aggressive acute GVHD with bloody
Chapter 11 Mesenchymal Stromal Cell Therapy in Crohn's Disease

Ilse Molendijk, Daan W. Hommes, and Marjolijn Duijvestein

Abstract Mesenchymal stromal cells (MSCs) have been shown to possess the ability to home to injured tissues and actively participate in tissue repair. They have the ability to suppress immune responses both in vitro and in vivo and in animal models of experimental autoimmune diseases. In patients with acute and chronic immune diseases, this capacity of MSCs has also been observed. The tendency of MSCs to regenerate damaged tissue combined with their capability to regulate immune and inflammatory responses gives a strong rationale for using MSCs as a new treatment option in disease. This chapter highlights the present knowledge on MSCs in Crohn's disease. The application of MSCs in experimental colitis models and clinical trials with MSCs in luminal and fistulizing Crohn's disease are discussed.

Keywords Mesenchymal Stromal Cell • Mesenchymal Stem Cell • MSC • Crohn's disease

Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Leiden University Medical Center, Leiden, The Netherlands e-mail: i.molendijk@lumc.nl

D.W. Hommes Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, The Netherlands

I. Molendijk(⊠) • M. Duijvestein

Division of Digestive Diseases, University of California Los Angeles, Los Angeles, USA

L.G. Chase and M.C. Vemuri (eds.), *Mesenchymal Stem Cell Therapy*, Stem Cell Biology and Regenerative Medicine, DOI 10.1007/978-1-62703-200-1_11, © Springer Science+Business Media New York 2013

11.1 Crohn's Disease

11.1.1 Background

Crohn's disease and ulcerative colitis, collectively called inflammatory bowel disease (IBD), are chronic diseases that cause inflammation of the gastrointestinal tract. The etiology of IBD remains unclear, but an inappropriate immune response to microbes in the gut in a genetically predisposed host is thought to be the cause of IBD [1, 2]. The major symptoms of Crohn's disease are abdominal pain, diarrhea, and fatigue. In ulcerative colitis the rectum and part of the colon are affected in a sustained pattern. Crohn's disease can affect any region of the intestine from mouth to anus, but generally involves the ileum and colon. The involved parts are not affected in a sustained pattern as seen in ulcerative colitis, but show healthy tissue between the inflamed regions, better known as skip lesions. Furthermore, Crohn's disease is occasionally associated with strictures and fistulas [1–3]. In both diseases exacerbations and remissions alternate. During exacerbations there is a significant reduction in quality of life [4].

11.1.2 Epidemiology

The peak age of onset for Crohn's disease is 15–30 years [5], with a second peak between the ages of 50–80. There is no gender specificity. The incidence of Crohn's disease is higher in industrialized countries, and in the West compared to the East. A recent systematic review of population-based cohorts estimated the prevalence of Crohn's disease to be 26.0–198.5 cases per 100,000 persons and the incidence to be 3.1–14.6 cases per 100,000 persons/years in North America [6]. In Europe the incidence of Crohn's disease is 6.0–15.0 cases per 100,000 persons/years and the prevalence 50.0–200.0 cases per 100,000 persons [7].

11.1.3 Clinical Manifestation and Diagnosis

The major symptoms of Crohn's disease are abdominal pain, diarrhea (with blood or mucous), and fatigue. Fever, weight loss, nausea, and vomiting are also common complaints. Frequent complications are intestinal obstruction, abscess formation, and fistulas [8]. Fistulas are abnormal passages from the intestines to another organ or to the skin. A population-based estimate of the incidence of fistula in patients with Crohn's disease was determined from a cohort of patients diagnosed in Olmstead County, Minnesota, from 1970 to 1995 [9]. At least one fistula episode was diagnosed in 35% of this cohort during this time interval, of these fistulas 54% were perianal. In approximately 46% perianal fistulas completely heal [10]. Perianal fistulas lead to

substantial physical and emotional distress because of pain, discharge, incontinence, perineal and genital disfigurement, and slow resolution even with treatment [11].

The diagnosis of Crohn's disease is established by the clinical features confirmed by endoscopy. Biopsy specimens from inflamed gut mucosa typically show transmural inflammation, including submucosal edema, granuloma formation, ulcerations, and fibrosis.

11.1.4 Treatment

Crohn's disease is a chronic disease with exacerbations and remissions. Oral 5-aminosalicylic acid (5-ASA) drugs (e.g., sulfasalazine and mesalazine), antibiotic therapy, oral traditional corticosteroids (e.g., prednisone), immunosuppressive therapy (e.g., 6-mercaptopurine, azathioprine and methotrexate), and biological therapies (e.g., infliximab and adalimumab) are available to heal active disease and prevent relapse. The choice of medical treatment depends on the location of disease, its severity, and response to earlier therapy. Most clinicians initially start with 5-ASA, steroids, and antibiotics. Patients who are steroid dependent can be treated with immunomodulating drugs. These drugs are effective in inducing clinical remission, but their widespread use is limited by their toxicity. In steroid refractory Crohn's disease, biological therapies (antibodies to TNF) have been shown to be efficacious, although they are not able to maintain remission in most patients. With time, the disease responds less to medical therapies and 70-90% of the patients will eventually need surgery during the course of the disease [12]. Unfortunately, surgery is accompanied by a high recurrence rate and approximately 39% of the patients with Crohn's disease will require repeated surgery with short bowel syndrome as a threatening complication [12].

Most patients with fistulizing Crohn's disease require a combined medical and surgical approach. The medical approach aims to diminish disease activity, whereas the surgical approach is first aimed at controlling infectious complications by drainage of abscesses and placement of non-cutting silastic setons. Sometimes fecal diversion is needed to attenuate perianal symptoms. When these goals have been reached, surgery is aimed to eradicate the fistula while preserving fecal continence. In this latter phase surgery depends upon the type of fistula and its anatomical extent. Standard surgical approaches are fistulotomy or a mucosal advancement plasty, which are unsuccessful in over 50% of the cases [13].

11.2 Mesenchymal Stromal Cells

Mesenchymal stromal cells (MSCs) are multipotent cells, capable of differentiating into multiple lineages of the mesenchyme. MSCs have both potent immunosuppressive and tissue regenerative effects. MSCs have been shown to possess the ability to

home to injured tissues and actively participate in tissue repair [14–17]. They have the ability to suppress immune responses both in vitro and in vivo [18] and in animal models of experimental autoimmune diseases [19]. In patients with acute and chronic immune diseases, this capacity of MSCs has been observed [20–21]. The ability of MSCs to suppress immune responses following in vivo transplantation was shown in a case study of severe grade IV graft-versus-host disease (GvHD). Le Blanc et al. [20] reported that repeated administration of purified haploidentical human MSCs (from the patient's mother) following allogeneic stem cell transplantation completely reversed the GvHD. By day 150 colonoscopy was performed and biopsy specimens showed mild GvHD and 4% female epithelium by fluorescence in situ hybridization, implicating that MSCs have had a healing effect on the damaged gut epithelium. One year following treatment, the patient was still free of GvHD and had no minimal residual disease of his leukemia in blood and bone marrow.

MSCs do not express MHC class II or co-stimulatory molecules and are poor antigen presenting cells. Because they do not elicit a proliferative response from allogeneic lymphocytes, it is suggested that MSCs are of low immunogenicity. Currently, both allogeneic and autologous MSCs are under investigation for various disease [22]. Benefits of allogeneic MSCs are their immediate availability and the possibility to control the age and fitness of the donor, as number and functionality have been shown to decrease with age [23, 24].

There is an unmet need for effective medical therapeutics in patients with Crohn's disease not responding to the conventional strategies, including biological therapies. Treatment with MSCs has proven to be feasible, safe, and highly effective in various inflammatory disorders, including Crohn's disease [22]. Accordingly, MSC therapy appears to have the potential to be a safe and effective alternative for these patients.

11.3 Mesenchymal Stromal Cells in Crohn's Disease

11.3.1 Experimental Colitis Models

MSCs have been studied in both dextran sulfate sodium (DSS) and trinitrobenzene sulfuric acid (TNBS) colitis. DSS polymers added to drinking water for several days can induce acute colitis, a condition characterized by bloody diarrhea, ulcerations, and infiltrations with granulocytes. DSS is directly toxic to gut epithelial cells of the basal crypts and affects the integrity of the mucosal barrier. The acute DSS colitis model is particularly useful to study the contribution of innate immune mechanisms to colitis. Colitis can also be induced by intrarectal instillation of the haptenating substance TNBS in ethanol. Ethanol is required to break the mucosal barrier, whereas TNBS haptenizes colonic autologous or microbiota proteins rendering them immunogenic to the host immune system. CD4⁺ T cells have been shown to play a central role in chronic TNBS colitis, so T helper cell-dependent mucosal immune responses can be studied with this model [25].

In experimental colitis models, MSCs were obtained from the bone marrow (bmMSCs), adipose tissue (atMSCs), and gingiva (gMSCs), and both autologous and allogeneic sources were used. Furthermore, human MSCs were studied in (wild-type) mice (xenogenic). Systemic route of administration was either via the tail vein (rat) or intraperitoneally (i.p.) in mice.

Khalil et al. [26] demonstrated in a DSS-induced colitis model of IBD that systemically administered adult stem cells are effective in reducing both the clinical features and the pathological features associated with IBD. However, in the study by Khalil et al. [26], bone marrow-derived stem cells (not the specific MSC population) were used that were immortalized by retroviral transduction with the SV40 large-T antigen. Despite the interesting biology associated with this study, this is an approach that can likely not be used safely in humans.

Systemic infusion of MSCs obtained from adipose tissue ameliorated the clinical and histopathologic severity of TNBS colitis, abrogating body weight loss, diarrhea, and inflammation along with increasing survival. This therapeutic effect was mediated by down-regulating both Th1-driven autoimmune and inflammatory responses. A wide panel of inflammatory cytokines and chemokines was decreased by the atMSCs and IL-10 levels were increased. They also impaired Th1 cell expansion and induced CD4⁺CD25⁺FoxP3⁺ regulatory T cells with suppressive capacity on Th1 effector responses in vitro and in vivo [27]. A second paper from the same group supported these data by showing that systemic infusion of atMSCs protect against experimental DSS colitis and sepsis. The therapeutic effect was associated with down-regulation of the Th1-driven inflammatory responses [28].

Zhang et al. [29] showed that MSCs from human gingiva have similar immunomodulatory and anti-inflammatory properties as bone marrow-derived MSCs. In addition, they showed that a comparable therapeutic effect was mediated in the acute model of DSS colitis. This effect was in part achieved by the suppression of inflammatory infiltrates and inflammatory cytokines/mediators, the increased infiltration of regulatory T cells, and the expression of anti-inflammatory cytokine IL-10 at the colonic sites.

11.3.2 Clinical Trials in Patients with Crohn's Disease

Active luminal disease (for which MSCs are injected intravenously) and fistulizing Crohn's disease (for which MSCs are injected locally) are indications for clinical trials in patients with Crohn's disease. MSCs are from the patient itself (autologous) or from a healthy donor (allogeneic) and are either isolated from bone marrow or adipose tissue.

11.3.2.1 Luminal

Osiris Therapeutics claimed encouraging results of a phase I study in patients with moderate to severe Crohn's disease using ProchymalTM. The MSCs in this product

are obtained from the bone marrow of healthy adult volunteer donors. Although in this phase I trial a significant decrease of the Crohn's Disease Activity Index (CDAI) was observed [30], the company recently terminated a phase III trial because of a high placebo response rate.

The feasibility and safety of the intravenous application of autologous bone marrow-derived MSCs to treat moderate to severe luminal Crohn's disease was evaluated in a phase I trial [31]. The bone marrow aspiration procedure performed in ten patients was proven to be feasible and well tolerated. Generated MSCs showed similar growth potential and yield and the same typical spindle-shaped morphology and phenotypical characteristics (positive for CD105, CD73, CD90, and negative for CD34 and CD45) compared to MSCs from healthy donors. Importantly, Crohn's disease MSCs significantly reduced peripheral blood mononuclear cell proliferation in vitro, suggesting that their immunomodulatory capacity is intact. Similar data has been published by Bernardo et al., who demonstrated that bmMSCs expanded in platelet lysate-based medium show biologic characteristics similar to MSCs from healthy donors [32]. In the phase I trial [31], nine patients received two intravenous doses of 1-2 million cells/kg bodyweight, at baseline and 7 days later. MSC infusion was without side effects, besides a mild allergic reaction probably due to the cryopreservant DMSO in one patient. Although primarily designed to study the safety and feasibility of autologous bmMSCs, endoscopic improvement was seen in two patients with extensive Crohn's disease localized in the colon. This suggests that intravenous application of autologous bmMSCs is feasible and well tolerated. However, further studies should be designed to examine the efficacy of MSCs in luminal Crohn's disease.

11.3.2.2 Fistula

Safety of the local application of adipose-derived MSCs in the treatment of fistulizing Crohn's disease was shown in a phase I clinical trial in which in total nine fistulas in four patients were inoculated with atMSCs. Although the results are preliminary and follow-up is short, they are interesting as after 8 weeks 75% of these fistulas were considered healed and no adverse effects were observed in any of these patients [33]. This phase I study was followed by a multicenter, randomized, controlled trial sponsored by Cellerix to evaluate the efficacy and safety of atMSCs in 49 adult patients with complex perianal fistula from cryptoglandular disease (n=35) or Crohn's disease (n=14). Patients received fibrin glue or 20 million cells plus fibrin glue intralesionally. Fistula healing was evaluated at 8 weeks. If not healed, a second dose of fibrin glue or 40 million cells plus fibrin glue was administered, with healing evaluated 8 weeks later. Healing was defined as absence of drainage (spontaneous and/or by gentle compression) and complete reepithelization of the external openings. The proportion of patients whose fistulas were healed was significantly higher with atMSCs than with fibrin glue. Efficacy was observed in the Crohn and non-Crohn subpopulations [34].

Ciccocioppo et al. [35] enrolled 12 consecutive outpatients refractory to or unsuitable for current available therapies for fistulizing Crohn's disease. MSCs were

isolated from bone marrow and expanded *ex vivo*. MSC expansion was successful in all cases. The intrafistular injections with bmMSCs were scheduled at 4-week intervals, with a median of 20×10^6 cells per time. When autologous MSCs were no longer available or when remission or improvement was achieved, the injections were stopped. In seven of the ten treated patients the fistula tracks closed completely. In all ten patients a parallel reduction of Crohn's disease and perianal disease activity indexes and rectal mucosal healing were induced. There were no adverse effects reported. The percentage of mucosal and circulating regulatory T cells significantly increased during the treatment and remained stable until the end of follow-up at 12 months.

The Leiden University Medical Centre is currently investigating the safety and preliminary efficacy of allogeneic bone marrow MSCs in the induction of response for active fistulizing Crohn's disease in a dose escalation study (ClinicalTrials.gov; NCT01144962).

11.4 Conclusion

In vitro and in vivo animal and human clinical data show a potential for MSCs as a new treatment modality for inflammatory bowel diseases.

Promising initial results have been published, but questions remain about the mechanism underlying the immunomodulating properties of the MSCs and their in vivo survival after exogenous administration. Several clinical studies have demonstrated the clinical efficacy of MSCs for inflammatory bowel disease, but the exact treatment dose, timing and frequency of administration, as well as the optimal source of MSCs, are currently under investigation. Although in only a few patients adverse events have been seen after administration of MSCs, little is known about the possible long-term side effects. Possibility of malignant transformation, ectopic tissue formation, and xenogenic transmission of disease on the long term should be investigated.

Variation in obtained results can be explained by discrepancies in MSC isolation, source and culture protocols, as well as experimental conditions and timing of analysis. However, encouraging preliminary data supports further studies in this new approach in Crohn's disease.

References

- 1. Abraham C, Cho JH (2009) Inflammatory bowel disease. N Engl J Med 361:2066–2078
- 2. Van Assche G, Dignass A, Panes J, Beaugerie L, Karagiannis J, Allez M, Ochsenkühn T, Orchard T, Rogler G, Louis E, Kupcinskas L, Mantzaris G, Travis S, Stange E, European Crohn's and Colitis Organisation (ECCO) (2010) The second European evidence-based consensus on the diagnosis and management of Crohn's disease: definitions and diagnosis. J Crohns Colitis 4:7–27

- 3. Baumgart DC, Sandborn WJ (2007) Inflammatory bowel disease: clinical aspects and established and evolving therapies. Lancet 369:1641–1657
- Casellas F, Lopez-Vivancos J, Badia X, Vilaseca J, Malagelada JR (2001) Influence of inflammatory bowel disease on different dimensions of quality of life. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol 13:567–572
- 5. Loftus EV Jr, Sandborn WJ (2002) Epidemiology of inflammatory bowel disease. Gastroenterol Clin North Am 31:1–20
- Loftus EV Jr, Schoenfeld P, Sandborn WJ (2002) The epidemiology and natural history of Crohn's disease in population-based patient cohorts from North America: a systematic review. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 16:51–60
- Cosnes J, Gower-Rousseau C, Seksik P, Cortot A (2011) Epidemiology and natural history of inflammatory bowel diseases. Gastroenterology 140:1785–1794
- Subasinghe D, Nawarathna NM, Samarasekera DN (2011) Disease characteristics of inflammatory bowel disease (IBD): findings from a tertiary care centre in South Asia. J Gastrointest Surg 15(9):1562–1567
- Schwartz DA, Loftus EV Jr, Tremaine WJ, Panaccione R, Harmsen WS, Zinsmeister AR, Sandborn WJ (2002) The natural history of fistulizing Crohn's disease in Olmsted County, Minnesota. Gastroenterology 122:875–880
- Bressler B, Sands BE (2006) Review article: medical therapy for fistulizing Crohn's disease. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 24:1283–1293
- 11. Kamm MA, Ng SC (2008) Perianal fistulizing Crohn's disease: a call to action. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 6:7–10
- 12. Lewis RT, Maron DJ (2010) Efficacy and complications of surgery for Crohn's disease. Gastroenterol Hepatol (N Y) 6:587–596
- 13. van Koperen PJ, Safiruddin F, Bemelman WA, Slors JF (2009) Outcome of surgical treatment for fistula in ano in Crohn's disease. Br J Surg 96:675–679
- 14. Caplan AI, Dennis JE (2006) Mesenchymal stem cells as trophic mediators. J Cell Biochem 98:1076–1084
- Prockop DJ, Gregory CA, Spees JL (2003) One strategy for cell and gene therapy: harnessing the power of adult stem cells to repair tissues. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 100(Suppl 1):11917–11923
- 16. Spees JL, Olson SD, Ylostalo J, Lynch PJ, Smith J, Perry A, Peister A, Wang MY, Prockop DJ (2003) Differentiation, cell fusion, and nuclear fusion during ex vivo repair of epithelium by human adult stem cells from bone marrow stroma. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 100:2397–2402
- Terada N, Hamazaki T, Oka M, Hoki M, Mastalerz DM, Nakano Y, Meyer EM, Morel L, Petersen BE, Scott EW (2002) Bone marrow cells adopt the phenotype of other cells by spontaneous cell fusion. Nature 416:542–545
- 18. Stagg J (2007) Immune regulation by mesenchymal stem cells: two sides to the coin. Tissue Antigens 69:1–9
- Gerdoni E, Gallo B, Casazza S, Musio S, Bonanni I, Pedemonte E, Mantegazza R, Frassoni F, Mancardi G, Pedotti R, Uccelli A (2007) Mesenchymal stem cells effectively modulate pathogenic immune response in experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. Ann Neurol 61:219–227
- Le Blanc K, Rasmusson I, Sundberg B, Gotherstrom C, Hassan M, Uzunel M, Ringden O (2004) Treatment of severe acute graft-versus-host disease with third party haploidentical mesenchymal stem cells. Lancet 363:1439–1441
- Ringden O, Uzunel M, Rasmusson I, Remberger M, Sundberg B, Lonnies H, Marschall HU, Dlugosz A, Szakos A, Hassan Z, Omazic B, Aschan J, Barkholt L, Le Blanc K (2006) Mesenchymal stem cells for treatment of therapy-resistant graft-versus-host disease. Transplantation 81:1390–1397
- Duijvestein M, Hommes DW (2010) Mesenchymal stromal cells in Crohn's disease. IBD monitor 11(2):57–64.
- 23. Stolzing A, Jones E, McGonagle D, Scutt A (2008) Age-related changes in human bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells: consequences for cell therapies. Mech Ageing Dev 129(3):163–173

- 11 Mesenchymal Stromal Cell Therapy in Crohn's Disease
- Caplan AI (2007) Adult mesenchymal stem cells for tissue engineering versus regenerative medicine. J Cell Physiol 213(2):341–347
- Wirtz S, Neufert C, Weigmann B, Neurath MF (2007) Chemically induced mouse models of intestinal inflammation. Nat Protoc 2:541–546
- 26. Khalil PN, Weiler V, Nelson PJ, Khalil MN, Moosmann S, Mutschler WE, Siebeck M, Huss R (2007) Nonmyeloablative stem cell therapy enhances microcirculation and tissue regeneration in murine inflammatory bowel disease. Gastroenterology 132:944–954
- Gonzalez MA, Gonzalez-Rey E, Rico L, Buscher D, Delgado M (2009) Adipose-derived mesenchymal stem cells alleviate experimental colitis by inhibiting inflammatory and autoimmune responses. Gastroenterology 136:978–989
- Gonzalez-Rey E, Anderson P, Gonzalez MA, Rico L, Buscher D, Delgado M (2009) Human adult stem cells derived from adipose tissue protect against experimental colitis and sepsis. Gut 58:929–939
- 29. Zhang Q, Shi S, Liu Y, Uyanne J, Shi Y, Shi S et al (2009) Mesenchymal stem cells derived from human gingiva are capable of immunomodulatory functions and ameliorate inflammation-related tissue destruction in experimental colitis. J Immunol 183(12):7787–7798
- Newman RE, Yoo D, LeRoux MA, Nilkovitch-Miagkova A (2009) Treatment of inflammatory diseases with mesenchymal stem cells. Inflamm Allergy Drug Targets 8(2):110–123
- 31. Duijvestein M, Vos ACW, Wildenberg ME, Roelofs H, Wendrich BB, Verspaget HW et al (2010) Autologous bone marrow derived mesenchymal stromal cell treatment for refractory luminal Crohn's disease: results of a phase I study. Gut 59(12):1662–1669
- 32. Bernardo ME, Avanzini MA, Ciccocioppo R, Perotti C, Cometa AM, Moretta A et al (2009) Phenotypical/functional characterization of in vitro-expanded mesenchymal stromal cells from patients with Crohn's disease. Cytotherapy 11(7):825–836
- 33. Garcia-Olmo D, Garcia-Arranz M, Herreros D, Pascual I, Peiro C, Rodriguez-Montes JA (2005) A phase I clinical trial of the treatment of Crohn's fistula by adipose mesenchymal stem cell transplantation. Dis Colon Rectum 48:1416–1423
- 34. Garcia-Olmo D, Herreros D, Pascual I, Pascual JA, Del-Valle E, Zorrilla J, De-La-Quintana P, Garcia-Arranz M, Pascual M (2009) Expanded adipose-derived stem cells for the treatment of complex perianal fistula: a phase II clinical trial. Dis Colon Rectum 52:79–86
- 35. Ciccocioppo R, Bernardo ME, Sgarella A, Maccario R, Avanzini MA, Ubezio C, Minelli A, Alvisi C, Vanoli A, Calliada F, Dionigi P, Perotti C, Locatelli F, Corazza GR (2011) Autologous bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stromal cells in the treatment of fistulising Crohn's disease. Gut 60:788–798

Chapter 12 Application of Mesenchymal Stem Cells in Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis

Josep Gamez

Abstract Mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs) and other cellular therapies are a promising alternative in the treatment of neurodegenerative diseases. Preclinical data suggests that MSCs may have therapeutic potential for ALS, a lethal neurodegenerative disease involving a rapidly progressive death of motor neurons. However, the positive results of cell therapy in animal models have not been confirmed by the phase I/II clinical trials performed to date. The results from patients' off-label cell treatments in clinics worldwide, which are the majority of cases, have also failed to provide grounds for optimism. We reviewed the clinical trials published to date, and social networking tools giving details of ALS patients' experiences with off-label cell treatments. There is no objective evidence that MSC therapy can halt or slow down the course of the disease. This conclusion is supported by a recent meta-analysis of a larger series with intraspinal administration, with a 9-year follow-up, which detected no clear clinical benefits. Future trials should be regulated by an international consortium of stem cell networks to ensure regulatory oversight of these modern therapies.

Keywords Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis • Lou Gehrig's disease • Motor neuron disease • Neurodegenerative disorders • Central nervous system • Stem cells • Mesenchymal stem cells • Stromal stem cells • Multipotent stem cells • Multipotent stromal cells cell therapy • Colony-forming unit fibroblasts • Cytotherapy • Transplant • Neural repair • Regeneration • Neural rejuvenation

J. Gamez, M.D., Ph.D. (🖂)

Neurology Department, Hospital Universitari Vall d'Hebron, Institut de Recerca (VHIR), Autonomous University of Barcelona, Barcelona, Spain e-mail: josepgamez.bcn@gmail.com

L.G. Chase and M.C. Vemuri (eds.), *Mesenchymal Stem Cell Therapy*, Stem Cell Biology and Regenerative Medicine, DOI 10.1007/978-1-62703-200-1_12, © Springer Science+Business Media New York 2013

12.1 Are Mesenchymal Stem Cells an Alternative and Effective Therapy for Patients with ALS?

Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS), also known as Lou Gehrig's disease, is the most common neurodegenerative motor neuron disease in adults. As a consequence of a progressive degeneration of the motor neurons in the cortex, brainstem and spinal cord, patients present with progressive weakness, spasticity, and amyotrophy. Involvement of the respiratory muscles, and the diaphragm in particular, leads to respiratory failure and death. As a result of this progressive neuronal cell death, most patients have a survival time of between 3 and 5 years after diagnosis [1-6].

Unfortunately, there is no curative therapy for the almost 30,000 patients currently living with ALS in the USA, and the effect of riluzole — the only drug approved for treatment used to date — is almost imperceptible in terms of the disease's clinical course. None of the many clinical trials undertaken since 1994 has shown that any other drug has any therapeutic effect on ALS. ALS is a devastating neurodegenerative disease, with an unknown etiology, and none of the drugs tested to date has succeeded in curing or halting the progression of the disease. Taking into account that supportive and palliative care — especially assisted ventilation remain the most effective therapeutic options for prolonging patients' survival time, the development of new therapeutic strategies that can replace the damaged neurons and slow down or halt the disease's course is important [7–9].

In recent years, cellular therapies have become a promising strategic approach for the treatment of neurodegenerative diseases [10-31] and have aroused the interest and hope of the ALS community. According to preclinical data, they have therapeutic potential for ALS and other neurodegenerative disorders due to their capacity to repair damaged CNS tissues and induce neurogenesis, and these data suggest that MSCs are an effective therapy in ALS animal models, improving the clinical course and prolonging survival. Stem cell therapies could potentially replace dysfunctional or dying neurons. These transplanted cells could differentiate into neuronal and glial cells, which could have various therapeutic effects at different sites and times within the lesion, which may protect the motor neurons from ongoing degeneration. Among the possible benefits are the release of neuronal growth factors for the host cells, release of antiapoptotic factors, secretion of neurotransmitters deficient in the host, stimulation of axonal growth, microglial regulation, immunomodulation, differentiation into oligodendrocytes, remyelination of host axons and less probably, differentiation into neurons. Neuronal connections may be formed between disconnected populations, and damaged neuronal circuits replaced [20, 32–35]. The neurodegenerative process would consequently be delayed in overall terms.

12.2 The History of Mesenchymal Stem Cells: From Friedenstein's Seminal Descriptions to the First Experiments in the Lab

Mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs) are stem-like non-hematopoietic multipotential cells able to differentiate into mesenchymal and non-mesenchymal lineages [36]. Since 1966, when Friedenstein observed that it was possible to obtain mesenchymal cells from bone marrow, and that these cells could form bone, cartilage, fat and myoblasts, MSCs have been obtained from adult and fetal tissue, from circulating blood, the umbilical cord, the placenta, amniotic fluid, the heart, skeletal muscle, fat, fibroblasts, synovial tissue, the pancreas, dental pulp and the uterus, among other sources [36–41]. The ability of MSCs to differentiate into neurons and astrocytes, both in vitro and in vivo, makes them very attractive for a possible therapy in ALS [19, 20, 34, 42–49]. They also provide the host tissue with growth factors and modulate the immune system [26, 34, 35, 50–53]. Although there are several sources for MSCs, bone marrow remains the most thoroughly investigated, and bone marrow-derived MSCs have been the most widely used type of stem cell in the preclinical and clinical trials in ALS conducted to date.

In the laboratory, bone marrow MSCs isolated from ALS patients maintain all their distinguishing features, and their expansion in vitro does not lead to chromosomal alterations or cell senescence. Furthermore, under certain conditions, they acquire new morphological characteristics and neural markers suggesting cell differentiation. These multipotential properties of MSCs are of great interest to clinicians due to their potential for repairing tissues and gene therapy. They also have the advantage compared to other stem cell types (especially embryonic and neural stem cells) of few adverse effects, and can be cultivated in vitro with almost no risk of malign transformation [36].

The various routes for stem cell administration studied to date — intraspinal, intrathecal, intramuscular, and intravenous — all appear to lead to improvements in the various animal models of ALS. There is considerable evidence from preclinical and in vitro studies to suggest that unlike most therapies available or being clinically assessed, MSCs may present a real neuroprotective effect. In the absence of an effective treatment for ALS, and despite the lack of preclinical data, ALS could be a target for testing the neuroprotective properties of MSCs [35].

One of the major practical problems with MSCs is the relatively small amount of "self-renewal" cells in the tissues studied. In bone marrow, for example, only ten in every million MSCs are able to self-renew. Numerous changes have been made to Friedenstein's initial methodology for enriching MSCs based on suspension of bone marrow cells. Plastic adherence, medium selection, single-cell cloning, and cell sorting of MSCs have improved the results of large-scale production of stem cells for transplants in patients.

12.3 Trials with Mesenchymal Stem Cells in Transgenic Rodent Models of ALS

Although there are various animal models for motor neuron disorders, including models for ALS, SBMA, SMA, and SMARD1, most preclinical trials using stem cells have been carried out in mice expressing SOD1 mutants, as these transgenic mice, bearing the wild-type SOD1^{G93A}, SOD1^{G37R}, and SOD1^{G85R} mutants, develop motor neuron disease with clinical and histological changes similar to patients with ALS [54]. Other ALS animal models, such as adult rats with chronic unilateral motor neuron deficiency (through sciatic exotomy), and presymptomatic *nmd* mice [55] are also used in cellular therapies for neurodegenerative diseases and disorders, albeit to a much lesser extent. Mice carrying 25 copies of the G93A SOD1 gene show weakness, tremor and dragging of the hind limbs at approximately 90 days after birth. The disease progresses until 120–150 days after birth, at which point the animals are sacrificed for ethical reasons. Variability of survival is influenced by gender and background, with female mice having a lifespan 4–6 days longer than the males, and mice in the B6 hSOD1 Tg+line surviving longer than those in the SJL hSOD1 Tg+line (143 days compared to 119 days) [56].

The discovery that mesenchymal stem cells in vitro have multi-linear potential [42] and are capable of self-renewal and differentiation into non-mesenchymal lineages including neurons [40, 41, 57, 58] led to experiments in ALS animal models. The first report demonstrating that MSCs ameliorate the phenotype of the SOD1^{G93A} mice used intraperitoneal injections after irradiation in presymptomatic mice 4 weeks after birth. This Milan-based group observed a mean survival time of 12–13 days longer than in the animals' untreated SOD1 littermates [59]. The untreated animals also presented a marked decline in performance 14 days before their transplanted contemporaries. The authors hypothesized that the beneficial effect is due to a "non-neuronal environmental change" which is unlikely to be the result of neuron formation (neurogenesis), and is more probably the result of microglial generation, including cell fusion. Neurogenesis was considered as a possibility when unusual green and yellow fluorescent proteins (GFP+ and YFP+) were observed in the spinal cord and brain. GFP-positive muscle fibers were also found in the quadriceps, tibialis anterior, and paravertebral muscles in the transplanted mice.

Subsequent studies of the same transgenic mice have since replicated these results, and demonstrated that MSCs can survive and migrate after transplantation in the lumbar and spinal cord, release neurotrophic factors, and are able to decrease neuroinflammation by inhibiting astrogliosis and microglial activation [51, 58, 60–64]. Similar delays in disease onset and increased lifespan were observed after intravenous injection of MSCs into irradiated presymptomatic SOD1-G93A mice [65] (see Table 12.1).

The effects of injecting MSCs in cerebrospinal fluid of symptomatic SOD1^{G93A} rats were as positive as those in the presymptomatic rats above. Boucherie's group found that MSCs infiltrated the nervous parenchyma and migrated to the ventral horn. They also observed a differentiation of the MSCs into astrocytes, reducing

14016 17.1	INTESCIICITY IIIAL SUCH	u cen unerapy m	u alisgenic ou p	T TONCIII T	Inders of AL	ũ				
	Animal model	Administration level	Stem cell type	No. of TX cells	No. of animals	Age at TX	Age sacrificed (weeks)	Morphological changes	Effect on the progression of disease	Effect on lifespan
Ende (USA 2000)	Irradiated B6SJL-TgN 1Gur (SOD1G93A) mice	Retroocular	MSCs isolated from bone (femur, tibia) of wild-type mice	5×10 ⁶ cells	Q	8 weeks (p/s)	Spared until death	Not specified	Delayed onset (7 days)	Increased (14 days)
Corti (Italy 2004)	Irradiated B6SJL-TgN 1Gur (SOD1G93A) mice	£	BM	30×10 ⁶ cells	34	4 weeks (p/s)	Spared until unable to right themselves within 30 s	GFP-positive microglial cells in brain and spinal cord	Delayed onset (14 days)	Increased (13 days)
Vercelli (Italy, 2007)	Transgenic B6SJL-TgN (SOD1G93A) ^{dl} 1Gur/J mice	Lumbar IS	MSCs from bone (IC) aspirates of healthy human volunteers	1×10 ⁵	25	28 weeks (p/s)	12	Limited proliferation and diffusion. Neural differentiation questioned	Motor tests significantly improved in males	Survival not evaluated
Zhao (China, 2007)	Irradiated B6SJL-TgN 1Gur (SOD1G93A) mice	2	MSCs from bone (IC) aspirates of healthy human volunteers	3×10 ⁶	29	8 weeks (p/s)	12, 16, 20	Migration into parenchyma of brain and spinal cord. Neuroglial differentiation	Delayed disease progression	Increased (18 days)
										•

Table 12.1Mesenchymal stem cell therapy in transgenic SOD1 rodent models of ALS

Table 12.1	(continued)									
	Animal model	Administration level	Stem cell type	No. of TX cells	No. of animals	Age at TX	Age sacrificed (weeks)	Morphological changes	Effect on the progression of disease	Effect on lifespan
Morita (Japan, 2008)	Transgenic SOD1- Leu126delTT mice	É	MSCs isolated from bone of LEW-GFP rats	3.4×10 ⁵	17	14 weeks (p/s)	Spared until unable to right them- selves, or eyes highly infected	MSCs on spinal cord surface 10 and 30 days after TX. MSCs invaded spinal cord parenchyma. MSCs or progeny invaded the brain, especially in Purkinje cell layer in cerebelum. GFP-positive MSC-derived cells in spinal cord sections at endpoint. More motor neurons in MSC group than in controls at endpoint, not statistically significant	Beneficial trends in ages of onset and endpoint, and disease duration in MSC- transplanted mice cf. control mice. Not statistically significant	Only statisti- cally longer in females (11 days)
Boucherie (Belgium 2009)	SD-Tg (SOD1G93A) L26H Sprague- Dawley rats	E	MSCs isolated from bone (femur, ibia) of male wild-type Sprague- Dawley rats	2×10 ⁶	Not specified	90 days (p/s)	125 days	Migration into ventral gray matter. Differentiation into astrocytes. Decreased motor neuron loss	Delayed disease progression (14 days)	Increased (16 days)

Increased in multiple TX (14 days)	
Delayed onset (6 days)	
hMSC delivered through CSF migrated into lumbar spinto cord parenchymi	
When unable to right themselves within 30 s	
8, 10 and 12 weeks (p/s)	
21	
5×10 ⁶	
MSCs from bone (CI) aspirates of healthy human	v uluilleel s
Ш	
Irradiated B6SJL-TgN IGur (SOD1G93A) mice	
Zhang (China 2009)	

IC iliac crest, IP intraperitoneal, IS intraspinal, IT intrathecal, IV intravenous, p/s presymptomatic, TX transplantation

neuron loss and therefore prolonging the rats' survival. The authors attributed this to reduced expression of COX-2 and NOX-2 [61, 62].

Survival in the rodent models improved in subsequent studies, as new cell transplantation protocols avoided donors with diminished stem cell capacity, analyzed telomerase activity, and increased the dosage of cells injected [39, 40, 64–77].

Motor neuron survival in SOD1^{G93A} rats is also improved by concomitant intramuscular administration of MSCs due to their ability to release GDNF and the significant increase in neuromuscular connections and motor neuron cell bodies in the spinal cord [24, 33, 78, 79]. This retrograde therapeutic capacity should be taken into account in future clinical trials.

12.4 Description of Clinical Trials

Based on the promising results obtained in animal models of motor neuron disease, some authors decided to administer stem cells in small subsets of ALS patients in early 2000, despite unresolved questions regarding the cells' origin, multipotential capacity, differentiation, source of origin, the number of cells injected, the route of administration, and concomitant administration of neuronal growth factors. Information is available on several small phase I/II clinical trials in ALS published to date. The first human transplantation of stem cells, albeit non-mesenchymal, in this disease, is attributed to Janson et al. This group intrathecally injected three patients with peripheral blood-purified CD34+ cells (the most common components of bone marrow MSCs), which were isolated by leukopheresis and fluorescence-activated cell sorting (FACS) after stimulation with Neupogen[®] (Filgrastim, G-CSF). Although the authors observed no clinical efficacy, two of the three individuals experienced a slight improvement in their symptoms after transplantation, which persisted for between 4 and 6 months [80].

After this trial, Mazzini et al. carried out studies to verify the safety and efficacy of treatment with bone marrow-derived MSCs. In their first study, nine ALS patients were intraspinally injected at T7–T9 level with autologous BM-derived cells after expansion in vitro. This technique requires dorsal laminectomy and general anesthesia. The adverse effects observed during the follow-up period were mild, and mainly consisted of pain and dysesthesia. However, the final outcome was not as positive, as four patients died after an average of 29.2 months post-transplant (range 9–44 months). Another four patients showed a tendency towards a deceleration in the decline of FVC and ALSRFS-R (the two main clinical markers of progression of ALS) [8, 81, 82]. The remaining patient presented a progression and worsening of the disease. The mean survival time for the deceased patients was 60.5 months (SD 31.5, median 54, range 30–104), while the mean survival time for all nine patients from the onset of the disease until death or the end date of the study was 75.5 months [43, 83].

In 2009, this group reported the results of a further study, involving ten patients (three women and seven men) who received injections of bone marrow-derived

MSCs in the spinal cord at the high thoracic level (T4–T5; T5–T6). At the time of writing, all patients had been monitored for a follow-up period of at least 2 years post-transplant. Seven of the transplanted patients presented severe respiratory failure, four required nocturnal noninvasive ventilation, and the remaining three required tracheotomy [48].

In a 1-year follow-up trial, Deda et al.'s group chose higher intraspinal regions than those used by the Italian group — the anterior part of the spinal cord at C1–C2 level — for injecting autologous bone marrow-derived hematopoietic stem cells in 13 patients in the terminal stage of the disease. This technique requires cervical laminectomy and general anesthesia. Most of them were dependent on mechanical ventilation, and unable to swallow or speak. Three patients died during the 12-month follow-up period (1.5, 2, and 9 months after transplantation), after a mean survival time of approximately 24 months. The patients' initial improvement lasted 3 weeks, and included regained capacity for eating, independent breathing and swallowing, and increased muscle strength, including in the lower extremities. Their neurological findings, nevertheless, remained stable after a follow-up of 1 year. The authors concluded that cellular therapy is an effective and promising treatment for ALS patients [84].

In 2010, an Israeli–Greek group performed an exploratory trial with bone marrow-derived MSCs cultured for 40–60 days before intrathecal+intravenous injection in 19 patients with ALS with a disease duration of 34.3 months. Mild self-limited febrile reaction and headaches were the most commonly reported adverse events. One patient presented aseptic meningitis. ALSFRS-R score underwent no statistically significant changes between the time of transplant and 6 months later [52]. The authors emphasized the immunological effects of MSC transplantation.

A Spanish group used similar methods to those of Dr. Mazzini's group, but injected pluripotential hematopoietic cells from the iliac crest in the spinal cord at T3–T4 level using a dorsal laminectomy and under general anesthesia. Eleven patients were recruited, with seven completing the 1-year follow-up period. The mean ALSFRS-R score was 27.91 at the time of transplantation, and 19.8 one year post-transplant. FVC was 96.3% at the time of transplantation, and 64.0 12 months post-transplant. Two deaths occurred within the follow-up period. An autopsy showed cells with CD34 staining in one case. However, this trial included relatively young patients, with little clinical and functional involvement according to the El Escorial criteria, respiratory muscle function and ALSFRS-R score [85, 86].

In addition to the experiments using bone marrow-derived stem cells mentioned above, there are results of other phase I/II clinical trials using autologous CD133+ stem cells obtained from sources other than bone marrow. One of these studies used allogenic hematopoietic cells from HLA identically matched sibling donors in six ALS patients. Patients received total body irradiation, fludarabine, and horse anti-thymocyte globulin before intravenous infusion of CD34+ cells. Tacrolimus was the drug selected to prevent graft-versus-host disease. Blood HSCT infusion took place after total body irradiation. Comparison of the progression of the transplanted patients with a matched historic database showed no clinical benefits. Five of the patients died during the follow-up period. The mean survival time between clinical

onset and death was 41.0 months. One of the patients (case 4) required a tracheotomy 39 months post-transplant (106 months after clinical onset) and was still alive at the time the study was reported, 135 months after clinical onset. However, the most important data from this study is the post-mortem observation that two of the 100% engrafted patients demonstrated 16–38% donor-derived DNA at sites with motor neuron pathology, which may correspond to the increase in CD68 or CD1apositive cells observed [87].

The same type of cell and stimulation with Neupogen (G-CSF) as chosen by Jackson et al. (see above) was used by the group in Monterrey (Mexico) in 2009. In this trial, stem cells were transplanted into the frontal motor cortex in ten ALS patients. Two patients died during the 12-month follow-up period (one 10 days after transplant, and the other 6 months afterwards). The mean survival time between clinical onset and death or the end date of the study was 69.6 months [88].

Another small pilot trial used reinfusion of granulocyte-colony stimulating factor (G-CSF)-mobilized peripheral blood stem cells (PBSC) in eight patients. One of the patients presented deep venous thrombosis. They observed no significant changes in the disease's progression markers (ALSFRS-R and FVC). An autopsy was performed on two of the patients who died, and no evidence of any systemic inflammatory or autoimmune process was observed [89].

The results of the first trial with human CD34 umbilical cells injected in a 63-year-old male patient at T8 level have recently been published [90]. No complications attributable to the cell implantation were observed. Clinical deterioration of the disease appeared to be slowed for a period of 10 months following transplantation (see Table 12.2).

Mazzini has recently performed a meta-analysis of her results in the two consecutive clinical trials mentioned above, including information on survival until death, time elapsed between surgery and gastrostomy, noninvasive pressure ventilation and tracheotomy, during a follow-up of nearly 9 years. She concluded that no clear clinical benefits were detected [91]. In four of six patients in which she observed a slower progression of the disease post-transplant, the effect may have been due to the patients' youth rather than the cell therapy.

Specific clinical information about one of the many stem cell clinics offering direct-to-consumer cell therapy online was available until 2010. This German clinic reported the results of a survey of 53 of their amyotrophic lateral sclerosis patients up to May 2008, 1–6 months post-treatment. Sixteen patients reported no change after the treatment, 19 reported an improvement, with some of these reporting a regain of muscle strength and/or an improvement of balance, sleeping or a reduction of spasms. One patient reported a marked improvement in mobility, breathing, speech and swallowing. Seventeen reported deterioration in the quality of their life. Most patients experienced a reduction in their mobility, strength, speech/swallowing or balance. The treatment failed to halt or reverse the progression of the ALS symptoms. [92].

There have been two observational studies in patients deciding on their own account to attend cell therapy clinics found on the Internet. Gamez et al., in a study of 12 patients, of whom 9 had been treated with bone marrow MSCs administered

TAULT 14.4	coefferty 111a.		r cell pliase n'il utals re	chorica III alli y	ou opine ratera							
								Mean time	Follow-up		No. of patients	
	No of	Administration		No. of TX cells	Mean age	Mean ALSFRS]	Mean FVC at	from onset to TX	time post-T3	Survival from K onset	dying during	Investigators' subjective
Author/year	cases	level	Type of stem cells	(×10 ⁶)	at TX	at TX	TX	(months)	(month	s) (months)	trial	impression
Janson (USA), 2001	б	Ш	Autologous CD34+ isolated from peripheral blood cells	20-100	43.0	Not specified	Not specified	Not specified	12	Not specified	Not specified	Negative. Mild improve- ment in first 4 months
Appel (USA), 2008	9	2	Allogeneic HSCT rich in CD34+	Not specified	45.2	AALS 64	≥60%	23.2	68	53.0	9	Negative
Cashman (Canada) 2008	×	2	Peripheral blood stem cells rich in CD34+ after G-CSF stimulation ⁺	227.5	Not specified	Not specified	Not specified	Not specified	9	Not specified	None; 2 died afterwards	Negative
Deda (Turkey), 2008	13	IS (C1–C2)	Autologous MSCs BM-derived rich in CD34+	20	49.7	Not specified	Not specified	32.3	12	69.5	Ω.	Positive
Mazzini (Italy), 2008	6	IS (T7-T9)	Autologous MSCs BM-derived rich in CD29, CD44, CD90, CD105, CD106, CD166	7–152	45.1	25.6	76.0%	34.5	48	60.5	4	Positive
Martinez (Mexico), 2009	10	IC (frontal cortex)	Mononuclear cells from peripheral blood after MO stimulation with SC filgrastim. CD133	2.5–7.5	45.0	24.6	45.0%	30.1	12	69.69	ς,	Positive
Blanquer (Spain), 2010	Ξ	IS (T3-T4)	Autologous MSCs BM-derived rich in CD34+, CD117+, C133+.	2.7	47.2	27	%96	20.0	12	Not specified	7	Positive
Karussis (Israel), 2010	19	IT+IV	Autologous MSCs BM-derived rich in CD29, CD73. CD90, CD105, CD166	63.2	53.0	20.8	Not specified	34.3	9	Not specified	Not specified	Positive

 Table 12.2
 Mesenchymal and other stem cell phase I/II trials reported in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis

Table 12.2 (c	continued	~										
								Mean time	Follow-up	No	of patients	
				No. of TX		Mean		from onset	time	Survival from	dying	Investigators'
	No of	Administration		cells	Mean age	ALSFRS	Mean FVC at	to TX	post-TX	onset	during	subjective
Author/year	cases	level	Type of stem cells	(×10 ⁶)	at TX	at TX	TX	(months)	(months)	(months)	trial	impression
Mazzini (Italy), 2010	10	IS (T4-T6)	Autologous MSCs BM-derived rich inCD29, CD44, CD90, and CD105	11.4–120	41.8	33.0	93.6%	22	30	Not specified 3		Positive
Andrews (USA), 2011	Q	TI	Autologous MSCs BM-derived hematopoietic progenitor rich in CD34+	Not specified	Not specified	34.5	Not specified	Not specified	Not specified	Not specified No	ot specified	Negative
Cordes (Germany), 2011	-	IS (T8)	Umbilical cord-derived CD34+	14	65	25	Not specified	22	36	>60 No	ot specified	Doubtful change in ALSFRS-R score slope

ALSFRS-R ALS Functional Rating Scale revised, TX transplantation, FVC forced vital capacity, AALS Appel ALS scale, HSCT hematopoietic stem cell transplantation, SC subcutaneous, IT intrathecal, IV intravenous, IS intrasplantation, IC intracerebral

intravenously and intrathecally, observed no changes in the decline in FVC and the ALSFRS-R score compared with the disease's natural history [82]. Similar results were reported by a team at the Neuromuscular/ALS Clinic in Connecticut, USA, in six of their ALS patients receiving intrathecal administration of autologous stem cells from bone marrow stem cells [93]. They found no significant change in the decline of the ALSFRS-R score caused by the transplant.

ALSUntangled is a group of ALS experts that uses social networking tools to analyze alternative and off-label treatment alternatives [94, 95]. This group has published its opinions on various stem cell clinics (including NuTech Mediworld in New Delhi, India, Xcell-center in Dusseldorf and Cologne, Germany and the Hospital San José Tecnologico in Monterrey, Mexico) in collaboration with Quackwatch, Patients Like Me, and ALS Worldwide [96–102]. As regards unproven cell therapies for ALS, it believes that "it is unethical to charge patients for experimental interventions that are not yet proven safe and effective by properly conducted clinical trials." This position has also been adopted by the International Campaign for Cures of Spinal Cord Injury Paralysis and the International Society for Stem Cell research [103, 104].

12.5 Ongoing Mesenchymal and Other Stem Cell Clinical Trials for ALS

The randomized, double blind "Phase I/II Clinical Trial on The Use of Autologous Bone Marrow Stem Cells in Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis (Extension CMN/ ELA)" (clinicaltrials.gov identifier: NCT01254539) aims to assess the feasibility and safety of intraspinal and intrathecal infusion of autologous bone marrow stem cells. The trial will include 63 patients, distributed in 3 arms. One will receive T3–T4 laminectomy with autologous bone marrow stem cell intraspinal transplantation. In the second arm, the procedure will consist of intrathecal infusion of 2 ml of autologous bone marrow stem cells. In the third arm, patients will receive intrathecal infusion of 2 ml of placebo (saline solution). This trial is the continuation of another study of 11 patients by the same group, entitled "Phase I/II Clinical Trial on the Use of Autologous Bone Marrow Stem Cells in Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis" (NCT00855400), which aimed to assess the feasibility and safety of intraspinal infusion of autologous bone marrow stem cells.

Neuralstem, Inc (USA) is the sponsor of the first-in-human trial of spinal-derived stem cells transplanted into the spinal cord of patients with amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS). The clinical trial "A Phase I, Open-label, First in Human, Feasibility and Safety Study of Human Spinal Cord Derived Neural Stem Cell Transplantation for the Treatment of Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis" (NCT01348451) aims to determine the safety of human spinal cord-derived neural stem cell transplantation. The procedure consists of a surgical intraspinal cord implantation of neural stem cells. A sequential design of five groups will be used to reduce the risk to subjects. The first group (Group A) will include six subjects, and the subsequent groups will

include three subjects per group. Each group represents both different inclusion criteria and location of surgery [105].

TCA Cellular Therapy (Louisiana, USA) is the sponsor of the "Phase I, Single Center, Prospective, Non-randomized, Open Label, Safety/Efficacy Study of the Infusion of Autologous Bone Marrow-derived Stem Cells, in Patients With Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis" (NCT01082653). Six ALS patients will receive a unique one-time intrathecal infusion of autologous bone marrow-derived stem cells. The study aims to evaluate the safety of the infusion procedure, as assessed by the absence of complications at the site of infusion or the appearance of new neurologic deficit not attributed to the natural progression of the disease.

Corestem, Inc (Korea) is the sponsor of the "An Open-label, Phase I/II Trial for Safety and Efficacy Study of Autologous Bone Marrow Derived Stem Cell Treatment in Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis" (NCT01363401) to evaluate the safety and efficacy of autologous bone marrow-derived stem cells ("HYNR-CS inj"), through intrathecal delivery. This study consists of two steps. The first step is a safety study of the intrathecal (IT) transplantation of "HYNR-CS inj" in seven patients with ALS. Safety will be evaluated based on the adverse effects and a clinical laboratory test. The second step is to compare efficacy and safety between the test group and the control group of a total of 64 patients with ALS.

Mayo Clinic (Rochester, Minnesota, USA) is the sponsor of "A Single Patient Treatment Protocol for Autologous Mesenchymal Stem Cell Intraspinal Therapy in Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis (ALS)" (NCT01142856), which includes only one ALS patient. MSCs will be isolated from adipose tissue by subcutaneous biopsy and expanded using an FDA-approved protocol. They will then be injected by lumbar puncture into the cerebrospinal fluid. Injection will be completed in the in-patient clinical research unit (CRU). The patient will be monitored for 2 years.

12.6 Conclusions and Future Challenges

The preclinical data suggest that MSCs and stem cells in general have therapeutic potential for neurodegenerative diseases, including ALS. A number of phase I/II clinical trials have been undertaken based on the observation that MSCs are able to differentiate into the mesodermal lineage, and that under certain circumstances, they can transdifferentiate into neurons and glial cells in ALS animal models. Other attractive neuroprotective properties that have aroused interest in the application of stem cells for ALS are the direct release of antiapoptotic and neurotrophic factors, anti-inflammatory capacity, microglial regulation, stimulation of axonal growth, and remyelination.

However, despite the promising results observed in vitro and in ALS animal models, which suggested that it could become an alternative therapy for an incurable disease, its application in ALS patients has not yet replicated those positive findings in the clinical trials conducted. To date, information is available on more than 550 ALS patients undergoing MSCs and other cell therapies (phase I/II trial

and clinics offering off-label direct-to-consumer cell therapy) which have been unable to cure or halt the disease. They have also yet to prove themselves capable of significantly slowing the progression of disability (as measured by the decline in ALSFRS-R scores and spirometry values), and consequently the point at which patients require mechanical ventilation or gastrostomy tube feeding. The reasons for this further failure of translational medicine in ALS (from the laboratory to the patient) are as yet unknown.

Analysis of the causes of this failure includes numerous uncertainties as regards the complexity of the disease and the difficulties involved in the application of stem cell therapy in humans. Among the possible contributory factors related to the disease itself is the fact that motor neurons are post-mitotic cells, as well as the lack of precise knowledge regarding the etiopathogenesis of ALS. Another factor is that patients are treated when they reach the symptomatic phase of the disease, while mice are treated at a presymptomatic stage. It should be borne in mind that patients with ALS remain asymptomatic until they have lost more than 30% of their motor neurons. Finally, there is evidence to suggest that motor neuron death is not cell-autonomous. Microglial activation plays a role in the disease's onset and progression in the SOD1 animal model, with the number of activated cells escalating during progression [54, 106–110].

Possible contributory factors related to therapy with MSCs and other stem cells include lack of knowledge regarding the best source of MSCs, the amount of stem cells required in each injection, the number of injections to be administered per patient, where to inject, how long MSCs survive in the patient, whether this survival time is affected by the site of administration or concomitant neuronal growth factors, whether the stem cells injected emigrate through the nervous system, their capacity for differentiation and induction of neurogenesis, and whether treatment needs to be repeated. In addition, we do not know whether the manipulation protocol for the cells affects the results.

In the literature, the number of transplanted cells varies between 2.5×10^6 and 152×10^6 . Autologous CD34+ cells, isolated from both peripheral blood cells and from bone marrow, are the most commonly used stem cells in these transplants. These MSCs are also rich in CD29, CD44, CD90, CD105, CD106, CD117 CD133, CD166, and CD173, although there is no concrete evidence as to which are the best. Furthermore, only a small proportion of these bone marrow-derived MSCs (less than 0.1%) are progenitor cells. Some authors also argue that this proportion decreases in inverse proportion to the donor's age, and is probably lower still when the donor is an ALS patient. Clinical trials using other types of stem cells, such as ensheathing olfactory fetal cells and umbilical cord-derived cells, have also failed to halt the progression of the disease. The optimization of protocols for obtaining MSCs, including isolation, passage selection, in vitro expansion and long-term culture has not substantially altered the results.

We have no knowledge about the survival time of stem cells in ALS patients, or whether this survival may be lengthened by the concomitant use of growth factors or immunosuppressants. The only information available on MSC survival comes from a few preclinical studies. Garbuzova-Davis observed that human stem cells from the umbilical cord (MNC hUCB) injected intravenously in presymptomatic G93A ALS model mice survive for 10–12 weeks [18, 51]. Survival times of almost 20 weeks have been achieved in irradiated pre-symptomatic SOD1-G93A mice [65], after administration of hMSC injections [65] and when using allotransplantation without immunosuppression [77].

Similarly, there is a lack of consensus as regards the best administration route for MSCs. Intrathecal administration was used for the first stem cell trial in ALS patients in 2001, while a combination of intravenous and intrathecal administration is being used in many clinics and trials. Whether this means of administration is capable of crossing the hematoencephalic barrier and therefore reaching the CNS remains unclear. After intravenous infusion, most MSCs have great difficulty in passing through the pulmonary filter and remain trapped in the lungs, where they are rejected by the host as noncompatible cells, hindering long-term grafting. Nevertheless, the advantage of these intrathecal and intravenous administration routes is that they permit repeated infusion of stem cells, thereby avoiding the risk of a further surgical procedure. In view of the uncertain effectiveness of intrathecal and intravenous administration, some authors have decided to perform trials involving direct intraspinal and intracerebral injections into the CNS. The groups opting for intraspinal administration (T4-T5 and T5-T6 levels) have attempted to preserve the motor neurons used for innervation of the respiratory muscles. Higher spinal cord territories were chosen by the Turkish group, which administered intraspinal injections at C1–C2 level, in order to assess postoperative bulbar scores. The intracerebral route was also used for the administration of stem cells, in order to rescue the upper motor neurons and their axons. Although the groups performing the few clinical trials published to date report that "no severe morbidity was associated with the surgical procedure," the injections are administered intraspinally or intracerebrally, and the general anesthesia required for this type of neurosurgery is a high-risk procedure in ALS patients with severe respiratory muscle or bulbar involvement. Limitations of this technique include the distribution of the motor neurons hindering multiple injections throughout the entire neuroaxis, and the need for general anesthesia, making it impossible in patients with moderate or severe ventilator insufficiency.

There is at present no evidence to suggest that this treatment is beneficial despite the youth of most of the patients recruited in these clinical trials, and the consequent limited functional impact in their ALSFRS-R scores. Notwithstanding the results' failure to show any functional changes in the patients, such as lengthening of survival, or any changes in the decline of the disease's markers (FVC and ALSRFS-R), identification of the transplanted cells in the host's CNS tissue could justify continued work on this therapy. This question is as yet unresolved, as few autopsies of transplanted patients have been performed to date, and the information available from histological studies shows no sign of stem cells differentiating into the neuronal or glial lineage [85, 87, 111]. The only evidence for engraftment of transplanted stem cells was reported by Appel in two examinations of post-mortem tissues, showing 16–38% donor-derived DNA at sites with motor neuron pathology. Despite these findings, the patients presented no changes in progression or survival compared to matched historic database patients [87]. However, the greatest therapeutic doubts vis-à-vis the applications of MSCs concern whether able to repair tissue damage, transdifferentiate into neural cells, migrate to appropriate areas in the CNS, release factors promoting the survival and proliferation of neighboring neural cells, and establish neuronal connections between damaged neuronal circuits. Preclinical studies suggest that MSCs are disappointingly unable to improve the disease's clinical course or help the host's nervous system to recover functions when the neural damage is chronic and the subsequent disability has occurred. This is probably due to its poor integration within the neural tissue and transdifferentiation [34, 35].

An important development that may have a negative impact on the legitimate progress made by scientists involved in stem cell research and its possible future clinical application is the proliferation in recent years of stem cell clinics offering these treatments (which are still at an experimental stage with unproven efficacy) on a direct-to-consumer basis via the Internet or by similar means. Many of these clinics fail to meet scientific and ethical standards, while charging substantial sums of money for unproven therapies. Protecting patients against medical tourism is difficult, as these clinics are insufficiently regulated and ALS patients are understandably anxious to find an effective treatment [104, 112–125].

In conclusion, the results obtained to date in these clinical trials suggest that MSC therapy has not been shown to be sufficiently effective in curing or halting the disease, and its presumed ability to slow down the disease's progress is also as yet unproven. There is consequently not enough clinical evidence to support its use in the treatment of ALS patients. This application remains restricted to research programs, and further insufficiently controlled clinical trials failing to meet scientific standards should be avoided [104, 112, 126].

Acknowledgements JG was supported by a Spanish Fondo de Investigaciones Sanitarias grant (FIS 10/01070-FEDER).

References

- 1. Rowland LP, Shneider NA (2001) Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. N Engl J Med 344:1688–1700
- 2. Mitchell JD, Borasio GD (2007) Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Lancet 369:2031-2034
- Orrell RW (2007) Understanding the causes of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. N Engl J Med 357:822–823
- Wijesekera LC, Leigh PN (2009) Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Orphanet J Rare Dis 4:3
- Kiernan MC, Vucic S, Cheah BC, Turner MR, Eisen A, Hardiman O, Burrell JR, Zoing MC (2011) Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Lancet 377:942–955
- Hardiman O, van den Berg LH, Kiernan MC (2011) Clinical diagnosis and management of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Nat Rev Neurol 7:639–649
- Brooks BR (2009) Managing amyotrophic lateral sclerosis: slowing disease progression and improving patient quality of life. Ann Neurol 65(Suppl 1):S17–S23
- Andersen PM, Abrahams S, Borasio GD, de Carvalho M, Chio A, Van Damme P, Hardiman O, Kollewe K, Morrison KE, Petri S, Pradat PF, Silani V, Tomik B, Wasner M, Weber M

(2011) EFNS guidelines on the Clinical Management of Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis (MALS)—revised report of an EFNS task force. Eur J Neurol. doi:10.1111/j.1468-1331.2011.03501.x

- De Carvalho M, Swash M (2011) Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis: an update. Curr Opin Neurol 24:497–503
- Jiang Y, Jahagirdar BN, Reinhardt RL, Schwartz RE, Keene CD, Ortiz-Gonzalez XR, Reyes M, Lenvik T, Lund T, Blackstad M, Du J, Aldrich S, Lisberg A, Low WC, Largaespada DA, Verfaillie CM (2002) Pluripotency of mesenchymal stem cells derived from adult marrow. Nature 418:41–49
- Isacson O (2003) The production and use of cells as therapeutic agents in neurodegenerative diseases. Lancet Neurol 2:417–424
- 12. Silani V, Leigh N (2003) Stem therapy for ALS: hope and reality. Amyotroph Lateral Scler Other Motor Neuron Disord 4:8–10
- Silani V, Cova L, Corbo M, Ciammola A, Polli E (2004) Stem-cell therapy for amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Lancet 364:200–202
- Svendsen CN, Langston JW (2004) Stem cells for Parkinson disease and ALS: replacement or protection? Nat Med 10:224–225
- Swash M (2005) The stem cell problem: expectations and reality. Amyotroph Lateral Scler Other Motor Neuron Disord 6:195–196
- Bruijn LI, Cudkowicz M (2006) Therapeutic targets for amyotrophic lateral sclerosis: current treatments and prospects for more effective therapies. Expert Rev Neurother 6:417–428
- Nayak MS, Kim YS, Goldman M, Keirstead HS, Kerr DA (2006) Cellular therapies in motor neuron diseases. Biochim Biophys Acta 1762:1128–1138
- Garbuzova-Davis S, Willing AE, Saporta S, Bickford PC, Gemma C, Chen N, Sanberg CD, Klasko SK, Borlongan CV, Sanberg PR (2006) Novel cell therapy approaches for brain repair. Prog Brain Res 157:207–222
- Giordano A, Galderisi U, Marino IR (2007) From the laboratory bench to the patient's bedside: an update on clinical trials with mesenchymal stem cells. J Cell Physiol 211:27–35
- Lepore AC, Maragakis NJ (2007) Targeted stem cell transplantation strategies in ALS. Neurochem Int 50:966–975
- Lepore AC, Rauck B, Dejea C, Pardo AC, Rao MS, Rothstein JD, Maragakis NJ (2008) Focal transplantation-based astrocyte replacement is neuroprotective in a model of motor neuron disease. Nat Neurosci 11:1294–1301
- Badayan I, Cudkowicz ME (2008) Is it too soon for mesenchymal stem cell trials in people with ALS? Amyotroph Lateral Scler 9:321–322
- 23. Chandran S (2008) What are the prospects of stem cell therapy for neurology? BMJ 337:1325-1326
- Kaspar BK (2008) Mesenchymal stem cells as trojan horses for GDNF delivery in ALS. Mol Ther 16:1905–1906
- 25. Mathews DJ, Sugarman J, Bok H, Blass DM, Coyle JT, Duggan P, Finkel J, Greely HT, Hillis A, Hoke A, Johnson R, Johnston M, Kahn J, Kerr D, Kurtzberg J, Liao SM, McDonald JW, McKhann G, Nelson KB, Rao M, Regenberg A, Siegel AW, Smith K, Solter D, Song H, Vescovi A, Young W, Gearhart JD, Faden R (2008) Cell-based interventions for neurologic conditions: ethical challenges for early human trials. Neurology 71:288–293
- 26. Slavin S, Kurkalli BGS, Karussis D (2008) The potential use of adult stem cells for the treatment of multiple sclerosis and other neurodegenerative disorders. Clin Neurol Neurosurg 110:943–946
- Suzuki M, McHugh J, Tork C, Shelley B, Hayes A, Bellantuono I, Aebischer P, Svendsen CN (2008) Direct muscle delivery of GDNF with human mesenchymal stem cells improves motor neuron survival and function in a rat model of familial ALS. Mol Ther 16:2002–2010
- Vincent AM, Sakowski SA, Schuyler A, Feldman EL (2008) Strategic approaches to developing drug treatments for ALS. Drug Discov Today 13:67–72
- Andrews J (2009) Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis: clinical management and research update. Curr Neurol Neurosci Rep 9:59–68

- Benatar M, Kurent J, Moore DH (2009) Treatment for familial amyotrophic lateral sclerosis/ motor neuron disease. Cochrane Database Syst Rev (1):CD006153
- 31. Sendtner M (2009) Stem cells: Tailor-made diseased neurons. Nature 457:269-270
- 32. Suzuki M, McHugh J, Tork C, Shelley B, Klein SM, Aebischer P, Svendsen CN (2007) GDNF secreting human neural progenitor cells protect dying motor neurons, but not their projection to muscle, in a rat model of familial ALS. PLoS One 2(1):e689
- Suzuki M, Svendsen CN (2008) Combining growth factor and stem cell therapy for amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Trends Neurosci 31:192–198
- Uccelli A, Laroni A, Freedman MS (2011) Mesenchymal stem cells for the treatment of multiple sclerosis and other neurological disease. Lancet Neurol 10:649–656
- Uccelli A, Benvenuto F, Laroni A, Giunti D (2011) Neuroprotective features of mesenchymal stem cells. Best Pract Res Clin Haematol 24(1):59–64
- 36. Väänänen HK (2005) Mesenchymal stem cells. Ann Med 37:469-479
- Friedenstein AJ, Petrakova KV, Kurolesova AI, Frolova GP (1968) Heterotopic of bone marrow. Analysis of precursor cells for osteogenic and hematopoietic tissues. Transplantation 6:230–247
- Friedenstein AJ, Piatetzky-Shapiro II, Petrakova KV (1966) Osteogenesis in transplants of bone marrow cells. J Embryol Exp Morphol, volume 174. 16:381–390
- Beyer Nardi N, da Silva Meirelles L (2006) Mesenchymal stem cells: isolation, in vitro expansion and characterization. Handb Exp Pharmacol 174:249–282
- Bianco P, Robey PG, Simmons PJ (2008) Mesenchymal stem cells: revisiting history, concepts, and assays. Cell Stem Cell 2:313–319
- Bianco P (2011) Back to the future: moving beyond "mesenchymal stem cells". J Cell Biochem 112:1713–1721
- 42. Pittenger MF, Mackay AM, Beck SC, Jaiswal RK, Douglas R, Mosca JD, Moorman MA, Simonetti DW, Craig S, Marshak DR (1999) Multilineage potential of adult human mesenchymal stem cells. Science 284:143–147
- 43. Mazzini L, Fagioli F, Boccaletti R, Mareschi K, Oliveri G, Olivieri C, Pastore I, Marasso R, Madon E (2003) Stem cell therapy in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis: a methodological approach in humans. Amyotroph Lateral Scler Other Motor Neuron Disord 4:158–161
- 44. Barry FP, Murphy JM (2004) Mesenchymal stem cells: clinical applications and biological characterization. Int J Biochem Cell Biol 36:568–584
- Okita K, Ichisaka T, Yamanaka S (2007) Generation of germline-competent induced pluripotent stem cells. Nature 448:313–317
- 46. Ferrero I, Mazzini L, Rustichelli D, Gunetti M, Mareschi K, Testa L, Nasuelli N, Oggioni GD, Fagioli F (2008) Bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells from healthy donors and sporadic amyotrophic lateral sclerosis patients. Cell Transplant 17:255–266
- 47. Dimos JT, Rodolfa KT, Niakan KK, Weisenthal LM, Mitsumoto H, Chung W et al (2008) Induced pluripotent stem cells generated from patients with ALS can be differentiated into motor neurons. Science 321:1218–1221
- 48. Mazzini L, Ferrero I, Luparello V, Rustichelli D, Gunetti M, Mareschi K, Testa L, Stecco A, Tarletti R, Miglioretti M, Fava E, Nasuelli N, Cisari C, Massara M, Vercelli R, Oggioni GD, Carriero A, Cantello R, Monaco F, Fagioli F (2010) Mesenchymal stem cell transplantation in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis: a phase I clinical trial. Exp Neurol 223:229–237
- Notta F, Doulatov S, Laurenti E, Poeppl A, Jurisica I, Dick JE (2011) Isolation of single human hematopoietic stem cells capable of long-term multilineage engraftment. Science 333:218–221
- Chen Y, Shao JZ, Xiang LX, Dong XJ, Zhang GR (2008) Mesenchymal stem cells: a promising candidate in regenerative medicine. Int J Biochem Cell Biol 40:815–820
- 51. Vercelli A, Mereuta OM, Garbossa D, Muraca G, Mareschi K, Rustichelli D et al (2008) Human mesenchymal stem cell transplantation extends survival, improved motor performance and decreases neuroinflamation in mouse model of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Neurobiol Dis 31:395–405

- 52. Karussis D, Karageorgiou C, Vaknin-Dembinsky A, Gowda-Kurkalli B, Gomori JM, Kassis I, Bulte JW, Petrou P, Ben-Hur T, Abramsky O, Slavin S (2010) Safety and immunological effects of mesenchymal stem cell transplantation in patients with multiple sclerosis and amy-otrophic lateral sclerosis. Arch Neurol 67:1187–1194
- 53. Beers DR, Henkel JS, Zhao W, Wang J, Appel SH (2008) CD4+ T cells support glial neuroprotection, slow disease progression, and modify glial morphology in an animal model of inherited ALS. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 105:15558–15563
- Julien JP, Kriz J (2006) Transgenic mouse models of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Biochim Biophys Acta 1762:1013–1024
- 55. Hedlund E, Hefferan MP, Marsala M, Isacson O (2007) Cell therapy and stem cells in animal models of motor neuron disorders. Eur J Neurosci 26:1721–1737
- 56. Heiman-Patterson TD, Deitch JS, Blankenhorn EP, Erwin KL, Perreault MJ, Alexander BK, Byers N, Toman I, Alexander GM (2005) Background and gender effects on survival in the TgN(SOD1-G93A)1Gur mouse model of ALS. J Neurol Sci 236:1–7
- Jori FP, Napolitano MA, Melone MA, Cipollaro M, Cascino A, Altucci L, Peluso G, Giordano A, Galderisi U (2005) Molecular pathways involved in neural in vitro differentiation of marrow stromal stem cells. J Cell Biochem 94:645–655
- Ende N, Weinstein F, Chen R, Ende M (2000) Human umbilical cord blood effect on SOD mice (amyotrophic lateral sclerosis). Life Sci 67:53–59
- 59. Corti S, Locatelli F, Donadoni C, Guglieri M, Papadimitriou D, Strazzer S, Del Bo R, Comi GP (2004) Wild-type bone marrow cells ameliorate the phenotype of SOD1-G93A ALS mice and contribute to CNS, heart and skeletal muscle tissues. Brain 127:2518–2532
- 60. Vercelli A, Garbossa D, Mereuta M, Muraca G, Mareschi K. Rustichelli D. et al. Transplantation of human mesenchymal stem cells into the lumbar spinal cord of G93A mice. Forum European Neuroscience Vienna 2006 (abstract)
- 61. Boucherie C, Caumont AS, Maloteaux JM, Hermans E (2008) In vitro evidence for impaired neuroprotective capacities of adult mesenchymal stem cells derived from a rat model of familial amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (hSOD1(G93A)). Exp Neurol 212:557–561
- 62. Boucherie C, Schäfer S, Lavand'homme P, Maloteaux JM, Hermans E (2009) Chimerization of astroglial population in the lumbar spinal cord after mesenchymal stem cell transplantation prolongs survival in a rat model of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. J Neurosci Res 87:2034–2046
- 63. Zhang C, Zhou C, Teng JJ, Zhao RL, Song YQ, Zhang C (2009) Multiple administrations of human marrow stromal cells through cerebrospinal fluid prolong survival in a transgenic mouse model of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Cytotherapy 11:299–306, Erratum in Cytotherapy 2009;11:807
- 64. Morita E, Watanabe Y, Ishimoto M, Nakano T, Kitayama M, Yasui K, Fukada Y, Doi K, Karunaratne A, Murrell WG, Sutharsan R, Mackay-Sim A, Hata Y, Nakashima K (2008) A novel cell transplantation protocol and its application to an ALS mouse model. Exp Neurol 213:431–438
- 65. Zhao CP, Zhang C, Zhou SN, Xie YM, Wang YH, Huang H, Shang YC, Li WY, Zhou C, Yu MJ, Feng SW (2007) Human mesenchymal stromal cells ameliorate the phenotype of SOD1-G93A ALS mice. Cytotherapy 9:414–426
- 66. Tichon A, Gowda BK, Slavin S, Gazit A, Priel E (2009) Telomerase activity and expression in adult human mesenchymal stem cells derived from amyotrophic lateral sclerosis individuals. Cytotherapy 11:837–848
- 67. Pastor D, Viso-León MC, Jones J, Jaramillo-Merchán J, Toledo-Aral JJ, Moraleda JM, Martínez S (2011) Comparative effects between bone marrow and mesenchymal stem cell transplantation in GDNF expression and motor function recovery in a motorneuron degenerative mouse model. Stem Cell Rev 8(2):445–458
- 68. Nicaise C, Mitrecic D, Pochet R (2011) Brain and spinal cord affected by amyotrophic lateral sclerosis induce differential growth factors expression in rat mesenchymal and neural stem cells. Neuropathol Appl Neurobiol 37:179–188

- 69. Choi MR, Kim HY, Park JY, Lee TY, Baik CS, Chai YG, Jung KH, Park KS, Roh W, Kim KS, Kim SH (2010) Selection of optimal passage of bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells for stem cell therapy in patients with amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Neurosci Lett 472:94–98
- Cho GW, Noh MY, Kim HY, Koh SH, Kim KS, Kim SH (2010) Bone marrow-derived stromal cells from amyotrophic lateral sclerosis patients have diminished stem cell capacity. Stem Cells Dev 19:1035–1042
- 71. Kim H, Kim HY, Choi MR, Hwang S, Nam KH, Kim HC, Han JS, Kim KS, Yoon HS, Kim SH (2010) Dose-dependent efficacy of ALS-human mesenchymal stem cells transplantation into cisterna magna in SOD1-G93A ALS mice. Neurosci Lett 468:190–194
- 72. Gan Y, Dai K, Zhang P, Tang T, Zhu Z, Lu J (2008) The clinical use of enriched bone marrow stem cells combined with porous beta-tricalcium phosphate in posterior spinal fusion. Biomaterials 29:3973–3982
- 73. Vogel G (2010) New technique RiPS open stem cell field. Science 330:162
- 74. Wernig M, Meissner A, Foreman R, Brambrink T, Ku M, Hochedlinger K, Bernstein BE, Jaenisch R (2007) In vitro reprogramming of fibroblasts into a pluripotent ES-cell-like state. Nature 448:318–324
- 75. Xu L, Yan J, Chen D, Welsh AM, Hazel T, Johe K, Hatfield G, Koliatsos VE (2006) Human neural stem cell grafts ameliorate motor neuron disease in SOD-1 transgenic rats. Transplantation 82:865–875
- 76. Xu L, Shen P, Hazel T, Johe K, Koliatsos VE (2011) Dual transplantation of human neural stem cells into cervical and lumbar cord ameliorates motor neuron disease in SOD1 transgenic rats. Neurosci Lett 494:222–226
- 77. Warren L, Manos PD, Ahfeldt T, Loh YH, Li H, Lau F, Ebina W, Mandal PK, Smith ZD, Meissner A, Daley GQ, Brack AS, Collins JJ, Cowan C, Schlaeger TM, Rossi DJ (2010) Highly efficient reprogramming to pluripotency and directed differentiation of human cells with synthetic modified mRNA. Cell Stem Cell 7:618–630
- Casella GT, Almeida VW, Grumbles RM, Liu Y, Thomas CK (2010) Neurotrophic factors improve muscle reinnervation from embryonic neurons. Muscle Nerve 42:788–797
- Klein SM, Behrstock S, McHugh J, Hoffmann K, Wallace K, Suzuki M, Aebischer P, Svendsen CN (2005) GDNF delivery using human neural progenitor cells in a rat model of ALS. Hum Gene Ther 16:509–521
- Janson CG, Ramesh TM, During MJ, Leone P, Heywood J (2001) Human intrathecal transplantation of peripheral blood stem cells in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. J Hematother Stem Cell Res 10:913–915
- Magnus T, Beck M, Giess R, Puls I, Naumann M, Toyka KV (2002) Disease progression in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis: predictors of survival. Muscle Nerve 25:709–714
- 82. Gamez J, Carmona F, Raguer N, Ferrer-Sancho J, Martín-Henao GA, Martí-Beltrán S, Badia M, Gratacós M, Rodriguez-Gónzalez E, Seoane JL, Pallero-Castillo M, Burgos R, Puiggros C, Pasarin A, Bori-Fortuny I (2010) Cellular transplants in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis patients: an observational study. Cytotherapy 12:669–677
- Mazzini L, Mareschi K, Ferrero I, Vassallo E, Oliveri G, Nasuelli N, Oggioni GD, Testa L, Fagioli F (2008) Stem cell treatment in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. J Neurol Sci 265:78–83
- 84. Deda H, Inci M, Kurekci A, Sav A, Kayıhan K, Ozgun E et al (2008) Treatment of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis patients by autologous bone marrow-derived hematopoietic stem cell transplantation: a 1-year follow-up. Cytotherapy 15:1–8
- 85. Martínez S, Moraleda JM, Pérez-Espejo MA, Izura V, Blanquer M, Iniesta F, et al. Personal Communication. In: Seminar on Cell Therapy Application in ALS. Jardín Botánico de Córdoba, Organized by the Centro de investigación Biomédica en Red sobre Enfermedades neurodegenerativas (CIBERNED), 4 Mar 2009
- Blanquer M, Pérez Espejo MA, Iniesta F, Gómez Espuch J, Meca J, Villaverde R, Izura V, de Mingo P, Martínez-Lage J, Martínez S, Moraleda JM (2010) Bone marrow stem cell trans-

plantation in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis; technical aspects and preliminary results from a clinical trial. Methods Find Exp Clin Pharmacol 32(Suppl A):31–37

- 87. Appel SH, Engelhardt JI, Henkel JS, Siklos L, Beers DR, Yen AA, Simpson EP, Luo Y, Carrum G, Heslop HE, Brenner MK, Popat U (2008) Hematopoietic stem cell transplantation in patients with sporadic amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Neurology 71:1326–1334
- Martinez HR, Gonzalez-Garza MT, Moreno-Cuevas JE, Caro E, Gutierrez-Jimenez E, Segura JJ (2009) Stem-cell transplantation into the frontal motor cortex in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis patients. Cytotherapy 3:1–9
- Cashman N, Tan LY, Krieger C, M\u00e4dler B, Mackay A, Mackenzie I, Benny B, Nantel S, Fabros M, Shinobu L, Yousefi M, Eisen A (2008) Pilot study of granulocyte colony stimulating factor (G-CSF)-mobilized peripheral blood stem cells in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS). Muscle Nerve 37:620–625
- 90. Cordes AL, Jahn K, Hass R, Schwabe K, Weissinger EM, Ganser A, Götz F, Dengler R, Krauss JK, Petri S (2011) Intramedullary spinal cord implantation of human CD34(+) umbilical cord-derived cells in ALS. Amyotroph Lateral Scler 12:325–330
- Mazzini L, Mareschi K, Ferrero I, Miglioretti M, Stecco A, Servo S, Carriero A, Monaco F, Fagioli F (2011) Mesenchymal stromal cell transplantation in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis: a long-term safety study. Cytotherapy 14(1):56–60
- 92. Stem cell treatment for amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (2010) XCell-Center, Germany http://www.xcell-center.com/treatments/diseases-treated/als.aspx. Accessed 7 Apr 2010
- Andrews J, Rajachandran L, Whitaker C, Felice K (2011) Autologous stem cell therapy in patients with amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Neurology 76(Supp 4):A664–A665 (Abstract)
- 94. Bedlack R, Hardiman O (2009) ALSUntangled (ALSU): a scientific approach to off-label treatment options for people with ALS using tweets and twitters. Amyotroph Lateral Scler 10:129–130
- 95. http://www.alsuntangled.org
- 96. http://www.quackwatch.org
- 97. http://www.patientslikeme.com
- 98. http://www.alsworldwide.org
- 99. ALSUntangled group (2010) ALSUntangled update 3: investigating stem cell transplants at the Hospital San Jose Tecnologico de Monterrey. Amyotroph Lateral Scler 11:248–249
- 100. ALSUntangled group (2010) ALSUntangled update 4: investigating the XCell-Center. Amyotroph Lateral Scler 11:337–338
- 101. ALSUntangled group (2011) ALSUntangled No. 11: Nu Tech Mediworld. Amyotroph Lateral Scler 12:309–311
- 102. Wicks P, Vaughan TE, Massagli MP, Heywood J (2011) Accelerated clinical discovery using self-reported patient data collected online and a patient-matching algorithm. Nat Biotechnol 29:411–414
- 103. Blight A, Curt A, Ditunno JF, Dobkin B, Ellaway P, Fawcett J, Fehlings M, Grossman RG, Lammertse DP, Privat A, Steeves J, Tuszynski M, Kalichman M, Guest JD (2009) Position statement on the sale of unproven cellular therapies for spinal cord injury: the international campaign for cures of spinal cord injury paralysis. Spinal Cord 47:713–714
- 104. Taylor PL, Barker RA, Blume KG, Cattaneo E, Colman A, Deng H, Edgar H, Fox IJ, Gerstle C, Goldstein LS, High KA, Lyall A, Parkman R, Pitossi FJ, Prentice ED, Rooke HM, Sipp DA, Srivastava A, Stayn S, Steinberg GK, Wagers AJ, Weissman IL (2010) Patients beware: commercialized stem cell treatments on the web. Cell Stem Cell 7:43–49
- 105. Feldman E, Arbor A, Glass J, Boulis N, Federici T, Polak M, Kelly C, Johe K (2011) A phase I, open-label, first-in-human, feasibility and safety of human spinal cord derived neural stem cell transplantation for the treatment of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Neurology 76(Supp 4):A664 (Abstract)
- 106. Boillée S, Vande Velde C, Cleveland DW (2006) ALS: a disease of motor neurons and their nonneuronal neighbors. Neuron 52:39–59
- 107. Di Giorgio FP, Carrasco MA, Siao MC, Maniatis T, Eggan K (2007) Non-cell autonomous effect of glia on motor neurons in an embryonic stem cell-based ALS model. Nat Neurosci 10:608–614

- Hedlund E, Isacson O (2008) ALS model glia can mediate toxicity to motor neurons derived from human embryonic stem cells. Cell Stem Cell 3:575–576
- 109. Marchetto MC, Muotri AR, Mu Y, Smith AM, Cezar GG, Gage FH (2008) Non-cellautonomous effect of human SOD1 G37R astrocytes on motor neurons derived from human embryonic stem cells. Cell Stem Cell 3:649–657
- Robel S, Berninger B, Götz M (2011) The stem cell potential of glia: lessons from reactive gliosis. Nat Rev Neurosci 12:88–104
- 111. Giordana MT, Grifoni S, Votta B, Navone R, Valentini C, Calvo A, Chiò A (2008) Transplantation of neural precursor cells into central nervous system of ALS patients: the first neuropathological Study. Neurology 70(Suppl):A193 (Abstract)
- 112. Lo B, Kriegstein A, Grady D (2008) Clinical trials in stem cell transplantation: guidelines for scientific and ethical review. Clin Trials 5:517–522
- 113. Cohen IG, Adashi EY (2011) Human embryonic stem-cell research under siege—battle won but not the war. N Engl J Med 364(22):e48
- 114. Bedlack RS (2011) Compassionate use of stem cells for ALS: popovers and hot air. Amyotroph Lateral Scler 12(5):313–314
- Dobkin BH, Curt A, Guest J (2006) Cellular transplants in China: observational study from the largest human experiment in chronic spinal cord injury. Neurorehabil Neural Repair 20:5–13
- 116. Biomedicine EM (2006) Selling the stem cell dream. Science 313:160-163
- 117. Holden C (2009) Biomedical research. A first step in relaxing restrictions on stem cell research. Science 323:1412–1413
- 118. Kaiser J (2010) What's next for stem cell research? Science 330:163
- 119. Lindvall O, Hyun I (2009) Medical innovation versus stem cell tourism. Science 324:1664–1665
- 120. Maragakis NJ (2010) Stem cells and the ALS neurologist. Amyotroph Lateral Scler 11:417–423
- 121. Wong RS (2011) Mesenchymal stem cells: angels or demons? J Biomed Biotechnol 2011:459510
- 122. Chaddah MR, Dickie BG, Lyall D, Marshall CJ, Sykes JB, Bruijn LI (2011) Meeting report of the International Consortium of Stem Cell Networks' Workshop Towards Clinical Trials Using Stem Cells for Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis/Motor Neuron Disease. Amyotroph Lateral Scler 12:315–317
- 123. Chamberlain JS (2006) Stem-cell biology: a move in the right direction. Nature 444:552–553
- 124. Hyun I, Lindvall O, Ahrlund-Richter L, Cattaneo E, Cavazzana-Calvo M, Cossu G, De Luca M, Fox IJ, Gerstle C, Goldstein RA, Hermerén G, High KA, Kim HO, Lee HP, Levy-Lahad E, Li L, Lo B, Marshak DR, McNab A, Munsie M, Nakauchi H, Rao M, Rooke HM, Valles CS, Srivastava A, Sugarman J, Taylor PL, Veiga A, Wong AL, Zoloth L, Daley GQ (2008) New ISSCR guidelines underscore major principles for responsible translational stem cell research. Cell Stem Cell 3:607–609
- 125. ISSCR Guidelines for the Clinical Translation of Stem Cells. Curr Protoc Stem Cell Biol. 2009; Appendix 1:Appendix 1B. PMID: 19382121
- 126. Martino G, Bacigaluppi M (2011) Mechanism of action of somatic stem cell treatments: towards the concept of therapeutic plasticity. Cytotherapy 13:6–7

Chapter 13 Mesenchymal Stem Cell Therapy for Heart Disease

Massimiliano Gnecchi and Elisabetta Cervio

Abstract Mesenchymal stem cells (MSC) are adult stem cells with capacity for self-renewal and multi-lineage differentiation. Initially described in bone marrow, MSC are also present in other organs and tissues. From a therapeutic perspective, facilitated by the ease of preparation and immunologic privilege, MSC are emerging as an extremely promising therapeutic agent for tissue regeneration and repair. Studies in animal models of myocardial infarction have demonstrated the ability of transplanted MSC to engraft and differentiate into cardiomyocytes and vasculature cells. Most importantly, engrafted MSC secrete a wide array of soluble factors that mediate beneficial paracrine effects and greatly contribute to cardiac repair. Together, these properties can be harnessed to both prevent and reverse remodeling in the ischemically injured ventricle. In proof-of-concept and phase I clinical trials, MSC therapy improved left ventricular function, induced reverse remodeling, and decreased scar size. This chapter reviews the current understanding of MSC biology and mechanism of action in cardiac repair of MSC therapy for cardiac disease.

Keywords Mesenchymal stem cells • Cardiomyocyte • Cardiac repair • Paracrine effects • Exosomes

M. Gnecchi (🖂)

Department of Molecular Medicine, University of Pavia, Pavia, Italy

E. Cervio

Cardiothoracic and Vascular Department, Laboratory of Experimental Cardiology for Cell and Molecular Therapy, Fondazione I.R.C.C.S. Policlinico San Matteo, Pavia, Italy e-mail: m.gnecchi@unipv.it

Cardiothoracic and Vascular Department, Laboratory of Experimental Cardiology for Cell and Molecular Therapy, Fondazione I.R.C.C.S. Policlinico San Matteo, Pavia, Italy

13.1 Introduction

The ability to mobilize and activate endogenous stem/progenitor cells in diseased organs or to introduce exogenous stem cells for tissue regeneration/repair may impact many diseases, including those affecting the brain, skeletal muscle, pancreas, and heart. The reports that embryonic and adult stem cells (ASC) can differentiate into cardiomyocytes (CMC), vascular smooth muscle cells (VSMC), and endothelial cells (EC) have stimulated studies investigating the use of stem cells as regenerative therapy for cardiovascular disease. Regenerative and reparative therapies would be particularly important for heart disease since, despite many recent advances in medical therapy and interventional techniques, ischemic heart disease and congestive heart failure (CHF) remain major causes of morbidity and mortality [1, 2]. The current therapeutic approaches to treat congestive heart failure merely delay the progression of the disease [3], thus generating a population of chronically ill patients. Heart transplantation is the only effective therapy for this otherwise deadly clinical condition. However, the limited number of organs donated is not enough to treat all patients who would require a transplant. Consequentially, the disability of a growing number of people with heart disease will continue to place a heavy burden on an already financially strained health-care system, and the socioeconomic costs are incalculable. Cellular therapy for treating these and other heart conditions is a growing field of basic and clinical research. Here, we examine the basic science that is the foundation of future clinical approaches to ASC therapy for heart diseases. In particular, we will focus our attention on mesenchymal stem cells (MSC), describing in detail the mechanisms through which MSC can repair damaged hearts.

13.2 Background

Acute myocardial infarction (AMI) is caused by the abrupt closure of a coronary artery primarily due to thrombus formation. The most effective therapy for AMI is represented by timely revascularization of the infarcted related artery (IRA), obtained with thrombolytic agents, percutaneous coronary intervention (PCI), or bypass surgery. With the advent of reperfusion therapies, the institution of intensive care units and the introduction of effective drugs like beta-blockers and ACE inhibitors, the occurrence of complications in patients with AMI has been reduced and life expectancy improved. Despite all these advances, AMI still produces significant morbidity and mortality especially in those patients who miss the window of opportunity for timely reperfusion. In patients with significant infarct size, ventricular remodeling ensues and often leads to CHF. Recently, stem cell administration has been under investigation as a possible regenerative/reparative therapy for AMI. This strategy is based on the hypothesis that certain multipotent stem cell types, once injected into the heart, would be able to repopulate the necrotic tissue and differentiate into new CMC, thus rescuing contractile function. Stem cell therapy has been tested also in models of chronic myocardial infarction (CMI) and chronic ischemic heart disease (CIHD).

13.2.1 Pathology of Acute Myocardial Infarct: The Traditional View

Following AMI, CMC begin to die starting from the endocardium. If blood supply is not restored within the first 6 h, all the cardiac tissue served by the IRA undergoes necrosis or apoptosis. The loss of myocardium initiates a complex multicellular process to repair the damaged tissue and maintain the structural integrity of the left ventricle. Different cell types are chemo-attracted to the infarcted area and participate in tissue repair. Inflammatory cells rapidly infiltrate the area of injury to remove necrotic and apoptotic CMC, biologically active mediators are activated and released, new blood vessels start sprouting from the native vessels surrounding the infarcted area [4]. This early inflammatory phase is normally followed by a fibrogenic phase. Fibroblast-like cells first appear at the border zone and slowly invade the infarcted region leading to scar formation. The surviving CMC become hypertrophic to compensate the loss of contracting tissue. In humans, the healing process takes from 6 to 8 weeks and leads to progressive changes in ventricular size, shape, and function. Until recently, the remodeling of the left ventricle was believed to be irreversible since the heart was considered a post-mitotic organ without any self-renewal capacity. However, recent evidence of cycling CMC in the postnatal heart [5-7] and the discovery of resident cardiac stem cells (CSC) [8-10] together with the demonstration of bone marrow (BM)-derived stem cells able to home in the heart and transdifferentiate into CMC [11, 12] have challenged the classic dogma that the adult heart is a post-mitotic organ and suggests the fascinating possibility that therapeutic myocardial regeneration might be achieved.

13.3 Adult Stem Cells for Cardiac Repair

The hypothesis that tissue regeneration/repair may be achieved by cells circulating in the bloodstream was proposed as early as the middle of the nineteenth century by Cohnheim [13]. Subsequent studies on wound repair focused on cells resident in the tissues such as pericytes, which are seen to proliferate during repair in most tissues. More recently, resident stem cells were discovered in a variety of tissues including muscle [14], fat [15] and liver [16], strengthening the theory of local repair as the sole mechanism for tissue regeneration. However, the recent observations on stem cell plasticity have largely revitalized Cohnheim's hypothesis and suggested that the stem cells found in most tissues may be replenished by stem cells for non-hematopoietic tissues mobilized from the BM. For these reasons, starting from the late 1990s, the cardiac regenerative capacity of a variety of multipotent ASC harvested from different sources has been experimentally tested both in vitro and in vivo.

Among ASC, CSC seem to possess all the properties required in order to achieve true cardiac regeneration, since they are autologous, can be expanded ex vivo, show proliferative restraint, and, most importantly, show the ability to differentiate into EC, VSMC, and CMC that appear to become functionally integrated with the surrounding native myocardium [9, 17–19]. Skeletal myoblasts (SM) have been investigated both in experimental and clinical studies. However, their use in cardiac regenerative therapy has been questioned [20–22]. More recently, stem cells resident in other tissues such as fat, cord blood, and placenta have shown to rescue damaged hearts in animal models [23, 24]. However, much of the research in cardiovascular regenerative therapies, both in animals and in human beings, has been conducted using BM-derived stem cells. In particular, it has been demonstrated that administration of BM-MSC can rescue damaged hearts and improve cardiac function in MI animal models and improve vasculogenesis in chronic ischemia models [25]. In the following paragraphs we will analyze basic concepts that explain the therapeutic properties of MSC.

13.4 Mesenchymal Stem Cells

The BM stroma was originally thought to function mainly as a structural support for the hematopoietic stem and progenitor cells in the BM [26]. It is now clear that a heterogeneous population of cells including fibroblasts, adipocytes, EC, osteogenic cells, and adherent stromal cells compose the stroma. In the 1960s Ernest A. McCulloch and James E. Till first revealed the clonal nature of marrow stromal cells [27, 28]. In the 1970s Friedenstein and colleagues reported an in vitro assay for examining the clonogenic potentiality of stromal marrow cells [29–31]. In this assay, stromal cells were referred to as colony-forming unit fibroblasts (CFU-F). Subsequent experiments revealed the multipotentiality of marrow cells and how their fate was determined by environmental cues [32]. For instance, culturing marrow stromal cells in the presence of osteogenic stimuli such as ascorbic acid, inorganic phosphate, and dexamethasone promoted their differentiation into osteoblasts [33]; in contrast, the addition of transforming growth factor-beta (TGF- β) induced differentiation into chondrocytes [34]. Furthermore, it has been shown that these cells can differentiate into adipocytes, tendons, and muscle [35, 36].

Since stromal cells showed self-renewal, differentiation, and characteristics typically associated with stem cells, many investigators referred to cultured stromal cells as MSC. These cells are rare and exist at an estimated frequency of about 1 in 100,000 BM cells [37]. However, the MSC can be isolated and expanded ex vivo, primarily taking advantage of their specific capacity to adhere to plastic surfaces. Briefly, the BM mononuclear cells are isolated using gradient techniques and plated in tissue culture-treated plastic dishes. By changing the culture medium, non-adherent cells are removed so that only the stromal cells remain in the dish. After few days, CFU-F start becoming visible. As for the endothelial progenitor cells (EPC), many investigators use the CFU assay as a method to quantify stromal progenitors. Interestingly, it appears that a strong correlation exists between age and proliferative potentiality, with decreasing progenitor proliferation associated with increasing age. The cells forming the CFU-F have already acquired the majority of the surface
markers thought to be typically expressed by the MSC. These cells can be expanded for many passages without altering their phenotype and biological properties.

MSC in cell culture have been characterized using a panel of specific antibodies; however, there is still a lack of consensus on the definition of MSC since the medium and serum used to culture the cells, the plating density as well as the oxygen tension may affect the phenotype. In general, it is well accepted that human MSC (hMSC) lack expression of CD45, CD34, CD14 or CD11b, CD79 α or CD19 and HLA-DR surface molecules while hMSC do express SH2 (CD105), SH3 and SH4 (CD73), CD90, CD29 and CD166 [32, 38] (Fig. 13.1). Aside from this consensus in terms of hMSC surface antigen expression, the precise phenotype of hMSC in human BM is still debated and the identification of hMSC prior to culture remains ambiguous. Several groups have developed protocols to prepare more homogeneous MSC populations, but none of them has gained widespread acceptance. Interestingly, Prockop and collaborators have reported the existence of a subpopulation of cells in cultures of hMSC that are small, proliferate rapidly, undergo cyclical renewal when the cells are replated, and are precursors of more mature cells in the same cultures. These cells were referred to as recycling stem cells (RS) [39].

Peculiar characteristics make MSC interesting for cell therapy and tissue engineering purposes. For example, MSC can be isolated, expanded ex vivo, and used in an autologous fashion, avoiding the problem of finding a compatible donor. Furthermore, several lines of evidence suggest that MSC may not be subject to allogenic rejection in human and animal models [37, 40, 41]. Three main mechanisms seem to contribute to such immunoprivileged profile. First of all, MSC are hypoimmunogenic since they lack HLA class II and co-stimulatory molecules expression. Secondly, it has been shown that MSC prevent a T-cell response indirectly through modulation of dendritic cells and directly by suppressing natural killer cells as well as CD8⁺ and CD4⁺ T-cell function. Thirdly, MSC induce a suppressive local microenvironment through the production of prostaglandins and interleukins. If it was confirmed that MSC truly avoid allogenic rejection, it would be reasonable to start thinking about the institution of an international cell bank of hMSC isolated from the BM of young and healthy subjects. However, other evidence has challenged such an optimistic view and urged for additional experimental studies [42]. Another advantageous characteristic of MSC is that they are easy to modify ex vivo using viral vectors [43]. By overexpressing genes of interest, the functionality of MSC can be increased. For instance, MSC overexpressing antiapoptotic genes have shown to be more resistant to hypoxic stimuli compared with non-modified MSC [44]. Furthermore, MSC might be used as platform to deliver specific soluble proteins to the site of injury. For example, it has been demonstrated that MSC overexpressing VEGF improve vascular regeneration compared with non-modified MSC [45].

Outside the BM, MSC have been recently isolated from many other tissues; among them, fat tissue, cord blood, and placenta are the most common [23, 24]. Circulating MSC have also been described but the results are debated and not always reproducible [46]. Verfaille's group has described a population of multipotent adult progenitor cells (MAPC), that share many of the same characteristics of MSC [47]. However, differently from MSC, MAPC are reported to expand indefinitely and



Fig. 13.1 Characterization of mesenchymal stem cells. (a) FACS analysis of MSC at P3 showing the typical antigen profile expressed by cells of mesenchymal origin. (b) MSC are multipotent. RT-PCR analysis (*left*) for osteocytes markers osteopontin (1), Cathepsin K (2) and Bone sialoprotein (3) or adipocyte markers ADFP (5) and PPAR γ (6), show that using dedicated protocols it is possible to differentiate MSC into osteocytes and adipocytes. Glyceraldeyde 6-phophate dehydrogenase (4) was used as endogenous control. Cytochemical analysis (*right*) confirms the differentiation potential of MSC. The pictures show: alkaline phosphatase activity assay (phase contrast—10x magnification), Von Kossa staining (Bright field—2.5× magnification) and Oil Red O staining (phase contrast—40× magnification) after induction of MSC differentiation. (c) Karyotyping and FISH analysis of chromosome 7 (*red* signal) and 8 (*green* signal) with subtelomeric-specific probes in MSC at P3 and P7 does not show aberrations

appear to have an extended differentiation potential including ectodermal and endodermal lineages. Finally, a subpopulation of stem cells isolated at single-cell level and referred to as human BM-derived stem cells (hBMSC) has been identified [48]. The hBMSC self-renew without loss of multipotency for more than 140 population doublings and can differentiate into cells of all three germ layer.

13.5 Structural and Functional Effects of Mesenchymal Stem Cells on Infarcted Hearts

BM-MSC isolated from mouse, rat, swine, and humans have been administrated in experimental models of permanent coronary ligation, ischemia/reperfusion (I/R), and cryoinjury. The timing of administration varied from few minutes after injury to 4 weeks, when the acute inflammatory response to ischemia has subsided. Different routes of administration have been tested: direct intramyocardial injection, local coronary delivery, systemic intravenous infusion. A great variety of read-outs have been employed to quantitate the effect of stem cell transplantation into injured hearts. Traditional morphometric analyses documented an overall reduction in infarct size, less severe ventricular remodeling, and improved vascularization [49, 50]. Furthermore, BM-MSC administration ameliorated ventricular function in most cases. Cardiac performance in rodents has been measured both ex vivo, using Langendorff-perfused heart preparations, and in vivo, using intraventricular pressure transducers. Echocardiographic analyses have been performed to monitor function in both rodents and larger animals following cell transplantation. Additionally, ultrasonic crystals have been used to determine regional wall motion across the infarcted region of the heart of larger animals following cell transplantation.

These anatomical and functional assays demonstrated beneficial effects of BM-MSC but were unable to identify the underlying mechanism of stem cell action, that is distinguishing between direct function of the donor cells versus a beneficial effect imparted upon the surviving host myocardium. Understanding the mechanistic basis for limitation of ventricular remodeling and improved cardiac function is of critical importance when attempting to effect modifications aimed at enhancing the intervention. To determine the mechanism of action it is crucial to track the cells after transplantation and follow-up their fate in the heart.

13.6 Mechanisms of Action of Mesenchymal Stem Cells in Cardiac Repair

Transdifferentiation of transplanted stem cells into CMC and into vascular lineage cells has been originally proposed as the principal mechanism underlying the therapeutic action of MSC [37, 51, 52]. More recently, other investigators have failed to



Fig. 13.2 Mechanisms of mesenchymal stem cell action in cardiac regeneration and repair. Cardiomyocyte and vascular regenerations represent the two mechanisms of action originally proposed to explain the reparative effects observed after MSC therapy in ischemic heart disease models. More recently, it has been demonstrated that soluble factors produced and released by MSC determine a series of beneficial paracrine effects, resulting in myocardial repair (see text for details)

detect permanent engraftment of transplanted BM-MSC [53, 54]. Furthermore, cell fusion of BM-derived donor cells with recipient CMC has been reported [55, 56]. Finally, so far it has not been possible to reproducibly induce a functional cardiac phenotype in BM-MSC in vitro using physiological growth factors or nontoxic chemical compounds. These negative results have questioned the plasticity of both endogenous and transplanted BM-MSC.

Regardless of whether stem cells transdifferentiate via a fusion-dependent or -independent mechanism, it has been shown that in many cases the number of newly generated CMC is too low to justify functional improvements. Therefore, it has been proposed that the functional benefits observed after MSC transfer in animal models of cardiac injury might be related to secretion of soluble factors that act in a paracrine fashion, protect the heart, cause attenuation of pathological ventricular remodeling, and promote neovascularization [57–59]. Accordingly, three mechanisms of action have been proposed for adult BM-MSC in heart repair: (1) CMC regeneration, (2) vasculogenesis, and (3) paracrine effects (Fig. 13.2). Regardless of the mechanism of action, there is a general agreement that BM-MSC transplantation is safe and has beneficial effects on infarcted hearts.

13.6.1 Cardiomyocyte Regeneration

Before examining the results supporting the cardiomyogenic potentiality of MSC, it is helpful to do a mathematical exercise in order to better understand what cell number is needed for the regeneration of myocardial infarct in humans. An adult heart contains approximately 20 million CMC per gram of tissue [60]. The average human left ventricle weighs ~200 g and therefore contains approximately four billion CMC. It has been estimated that the loss of 25 % of the left ventricle, corresponding to the loss of one billion CMC, leads to CHF [61]. Therefore, true cardiac regeneration would require restoring approximately one billion CMC synchronously contracting with the host myocardium. We anticipate that with the currently available technology this task is not achievable. However, substantial steps forward have been made and many investigators believe that this goal can be eventually accomplished. Several independent groups have reported cardiomyogenic differentiation of BM-MSC, both in vitro and in vivo [62–66].

13.6.1.1 Cardiac Differentiation In Vitro

Cardiomyogenic differentiation of mouse BM-MSC in vitro has been reported using culture medium supplemented with the demethylating agent 5-aza-cytidine (5-AZA) at a concentration of 3 µmol/l for 24 h [64]. Under these culture conditions, Makino and collaborators reported that the morphology of almost 30 % of the cells changed from fibroblast-like shape to a ball-like form and, with time, to the characteristic rod-shape myofibers. These differentiating cells tended to fuse in a syncytium resembling a myotube and started expressing fetal CMC markers [64]. In particular, the β -isoform of myosin heavy chain (β -MHC) was much more expressed than the α -isoform and specific transcription factors of the cardiac and myocyte lineage, including GATA-4, Nkx2.5, and HAND1/2 [62]. Furthermore, alternative splicing forms of the myocyte enhancer factor 2 (MEF2) gene were expressed by 5-AZA stimulated MSC. Indeed, MEF2A and MEF2B detected in early passage cells were replaced by MEF2C and MEF2D in late passage MSC, suggesting that the developmental program of gene expression would recapitulate the one observed during prenatal life. Electron microscopy revealed a CMC-like structure, such as the presence of sarcomeres, centrally positioned nuclei, and atrial granules. Importantly, it has been shown that MSC-derived CMC-like cells express functionally competent α - and β -adrenergic and muscarinic receptors on the membrane [63]. The differentiated cells are reported to beat spontaneously and synchronously in vitro and the rate of contraction increases after exposure to isoproterenol, whereas the addition of a selective β 1 blocker inhibits contractile activity [63]. Other groups proposed that CMC-mediated contact is essential to induce MSC differentiation towards cardiac lineage [65, 66]. In one study hMSC were cocultured with human CMC in a ratio of 1:1 or cultured alone in the presence of medium conditioned by CMC. After 48 h of coculture, immunocytochemistry revealed that differentiating MSC expressed

sarcomeric myosin, β -MHC, cardiac troponin-T (cTnT), and cardiac troponin-I (cTnI) that were not expressed by the hMSC exposed to the conditioned medium [65]. The importance of cell-to-cell contact has been confirmed by Ashraf and collaborators, who cocultured MSC from green florescent protein (GFP)-transgenic mice with rat neonatal CMC [66]. After 7 days of coculture, ~14–32 % of MSC acquired the cardiac phenotype and started contracting synchronously with surrounding CMC. The presence of gap junctions between MSC-derived cardiac cells and neonatal CMC was documented by positive connexin-43 staining. Differentiation was confirmed by transmission electron microscopy analysis, showing a CMC-like ultrastructure, including sarcomeres, abundant glycogen granules, and a number of mitochondria. In a concomitant experiment, MSC separated from CMC by a semi-permeable membrane did not differentiate into cardiac cells, confirming the pivotal importance of cell-to-cell contact.

13.6.1.2 Cardiac Differentiation In Vivo

Strong evidence in favor of MSC multipotency is derived from a study testing the fate of hMSC after systemic administration into fetal sheep early in gestation [67]. In this xenogenic system, hMSC engrafted and persisted in multiple tissues for as long as 13 months after transplantation. The cells underwent site-specific differentiation into chondrocytes, adipocytes, BM stromal cells, myocytes, and CMC. The presence of human cells was detected with an antibody specific for β-2 microglobulin or with in situ hybridization for human ALU sequences, and the differentiation into cardiac cells was established both by morphology and by staining with an antibody against SERCA-2. This study not only demonstrated that systemically administered hMSC can migrate across endothelial barriers, stably integrate into the heart, and differentiate into cardiac cells, but also that hMSC have unique immunologic characteristics that allow stable engraftment and the capacity to differentiate in a xenogenic environment. The cardiomyogenic potentiality of hMSC was further tested by Pittenger and collaborators, who injected LacZ labeled MSC into the left ventricular cavity of immunodeficient CB17 SCID/beige adult mice [51]. It was estimated that ~0.44 % of the injected cells survived in the myocardium 4 days after injection but much fewer hMSC were still present at later time points. The engrafted hMSC became with time morphologically similar to the surrounding CMC and aligned with them. Cardiac differentiation was confirmed by double staining with an anti-β-galactosidase antibody and specific cardiac markers. None of the hMSC expressed cardiac proteins 4 days after injection, but started to stain positive for desmin and cTnT at day 14. After 60 days the β -gal⁺ cells also expressed α -actinin, β-MHC, and phospholamban. High-magnification view showed sarcomeric organization of the α -SA and cTnT positive cells, further demonstrating the ability of adult hMSC to undergo striated muscle differentiation in the heart.

Additional in vivo evidence of the cardiomyogenic potentiality of MSC came from Prockop's laboratory where the integration and differentiation of rat BM-MSC

were examined after transplantation into organogenesis-stage embryos [68]. GFPtagged MSC were infused into 1.5- to 2-day-old chick embryos and surviving grafted cells were identified as GFP⁺ cells 4 days after injection by quantitative PCR and immunohistochemical analysis. MSC expanded 1.3- to 33-fold in one-third of surviving embryos and integrated into multiple host tissues. In particular, the most common site of detection was the heart, even though the site of injection might have played a role in this particular model. Some of the GFP⁺ cells found at the heart level expressed α -MHC and some cardiotin, a protein found in the longitudinal sarcoplasmatic reticulum of mature CMC. To exclude cell fusion as a mechanism of differentiation, the GFP⁺ cells were retrieved by cell sorting from the dispersed embryos and karyotyping was performed. All the GFP⁺ cells contained the normal complement of 42 rat chromosomes, and therefore they were distinctly different from chick cells that contain 78 chromosomes.

Taken together, these results support the concept that MSC can home to the intact myocardium and differentiate into cardiac-like cells. However, can MSC do the same in the presence of myocardial injury and regenerate the lost tissue? One of the most convincing answers to this question came from Fukuda's laboratory [69]. In a first set of experiments, a single hematopoietic Lin CD34 c-kit+Sca1+ cell or BM-derived cells harvested from mice ubiquitously expressing GFP were transplanted into lethally irradiated syngeneic mice. AMI was then induced by coronary ligation and BM-derived cells were mobilized by granulocytes colony-stimulating factor (G-CSF) administration. Eight weeks after AMI only three GFP+/actin+ cells were found in the group transplanted with the single hematopoietic cell, while more than 5,000 GFP⁺/actin⁺ cells were detected in animals receiving BMC. These data suggested that most of the GFP+/actin+ cells were derived from non-hematopoietic BM-derived cells, most likely from MSC. To confirm this hypothesis, clonally purified MSC were tested using the same protocol. The MSC were transfected with a plasmid encoding GFP under the control of a cardiac-specific myosin light chain promoter. PCR analysis proved the engraftment of MSC in the BM of all recipients. Eight weeks after AMI a total of 1,034 GFP⁺ cells were detected in the heart, indicating that MSC mobilized from the BM homed to the infarcted tissue and differentiated into cardiac cells. These data provide strong evidence that MSC can home to the heart after MI, engraft and differentiate into CMC. Furthermore, the results strongly suggest that the majority of BM-derived CMC homing to the heart after myocardial damage is MSC. However, the number of MSC-derived CMC is too low to achieve cardiac regeneration. It is then important to understand if an exogenous administration of MSC can do the job. As already reported, several studies have tested MSC transplantation in experimental myocardial injury models. Overall, the results show that the milieu surrounding the infarcted tissue seems to attract the MSC and promote their engraftment. Indeed, MSC preferentially home to the infarcted area and to the border zone when injected systemically, while their number in the remote areas is limited [70]. Importantly, it has been shown that after a few weeks, MSC engrafted at the border zone and differentiate into cells expressing a variety of cardiac-specific markers [70-73]. These cardiac-like cells seem also to be functionally connected with the native CMC since they express both connexin-43

and N-caderin [73], proteins responsible for cell-to-cell connection and electrical coupling. Unfortunately, even after direct intramyocardial injection, the efficiency of cell engraftment is low and no data are available regarding the replicative potentiality of MSC retained in the heart. Furthermore, the MSC engrafted in the infarct scar appear primarily fibroblast-like and lack the features typical of complete myogenic differentiation such as mature sarcomeric organization and intercalated discs [72]; this may speak to the importance of the local extracellular milieu in driving MSC differentiation. On the other hand, the fact that MSC present at the border zone do turn into cardiac-like cells may support the hypothesis that cell contact with intact CMC is crucial for proper MSC differentiation. Like for other BM-derived stem cell types, cellular fusion may represent a confounding factor when testing the regenerative capacity of MSC. For example, using a *Cre-lox* recombination system, our group has shown that mouse BM-MSC injected into infracted hearts can fuse with resident CMC [55]; however, the frequency of cell fusion was low.

Beside all the mechanistic hypotheses, it is reasonable to conclude that MSC can differentiate into cardiac-like cells in vivo. However, the low efficiency of cardiac regeneration from donor MSC is not sufficient to explain the important beneficial effects observed by the majority of the researchers in terms of both ventricular remodeling and cardiac function after MSC administration. More studies are needed to better understand the signals addressing MSC differentiation towards cardiac lineage in order to be able one day to achieve cardiac regeneration using MSC.

13.6.2 Vasculogenesis

Generating a functional and stable microvasculature network remains one of the major challenges in tissue regeneration and repair. The development of mature vessels relies not only on endothelial proliferation and migration, since cooperation between endothelial cells and pericytes is fundamental for vascular development and maturation. Blood vessels derive from mesodermal precursors called angioblasts early during embryogenesis [74]. In this process, termed vasculogenesis, precursor angioblasts differentiate into EC forming a vascular network. This primordial plexus is refined into a functional network by a process where vessels undergo extensive elongation and maturation [75].

In contrast to the embryonic heart vasculature, the adult heart vessels are quiescent. Only when under stress or pathologic conditions, like MI, the coronary vascular bed expands [74]. Postnatal neovascularization encompasses three different mechanisms: the first is referred to as angiogenesis and consists in the sprouting of new vessels from preexisting vessels. The second mechanism is collateral enlargement and muscolarization, namely arteriogenesis. Recently, a third mechanism has been demonstrated, postnatal vasculogenesis, that consists of the assembly of new blood vessels by differentiation of endothelial precursors originating from the BM [76]. Based on this rationale, administration of BM-MSC has been proposed as a novel strategy to induce therapeutic vasculogenesis. Almost all the experimental studies testing the potential of MSC to induce vascular regeneration have shown an increase in capillary density and improvement in tissue perfusion. However, it is still debated if differentiation of MSC into EC and VSMC rather than generation of new pericytes and/or release of paracrine mediators represents the main mechanism of action [37, 49, 77]. In support of the first hypothesis, it has been reported that after 15 days in culture, MSC start expressing α SM actin and β -actin filaments, which are, respectively, specific to smooth muscle and non-muscle cells, but they do not express CD31 [78]. Immunofluorescence studies revealed that, once injected into infarcted hearts, some engrafted MSC expressed the smooth muscle phenotype $(\alpha SM \operatorname{actin}^{+})$ while some acquired an endothelial phenotype (CD31⁺); furthermore, vessel density was augmented in the MSC group in comparison with the control group. In another experimental model of myocardial infarction in rats, MSC differentiation into endothelial phenotype enhanced microvascular density and improved heart function [79]. Also, when tested in chronically ischemic dog hearts, MSC treatment resulted in a trend toward reduced fibrosis and greater vascular density with immunohistological evidence of colocalization of engrafted MSC with EC and smooth muscle cells markers [80]. More recently, it has been confirmed in a pig model that MSC can differentiate into EC as early as 72 h and persist in chimeric vessels at least up to two weeks even though the number of differentiated cells was low [81].

Despite this evidence, some investigators believe that MSC, rather than differentiate into EC and VSMC, participate in vasculogenesis by turning into pericytes that stabilize and favor the maturation of the new vessels [82]. For example, it has been shown that co-implantation of EPC with human MSC into immunodeficient mice results in formation of extensive vascular networks after one week [83]. The presence of human EPC-lined lumens containing erythrocytes throughout the implants indicated not only a process of vasculogenesis from the two cell types, but also the formation of functional anastomoses with the host circulatory system. Importantly, MSC were shown to reside in perivascular locations around the engineered lumens, confirming their active participation in blood vessel assembly. The results are similar and support another report, where human MSC combined with human umbilical vein EC were shown to facilitate blood vessel assembly and adopt a perivascular location and phenotype [84]. Similar to normal pericytes, human MSC-derived perivascular cells contracted in response to endothelin-1 in vivo. Importantly, the authors remarked that they could not detect differentiation of human MSC into endothelial cells in vitro, and that MSC alone could not form conduit for blood flow in vivo [84]. Importantly, there is evidence showing that MSC may have a perivascular origin in multiple human organs; thus, blood vessel wall harbors a reserve of progenitor cells that may be integral to the origin of MSC [85].

Beyond all the controversies, in the majority of the animal studies only a limited number of engrafted MSC stained positive for EC and VSMC markers, suggesting that the direct role of MSC in neo-vasculogenesis is limited. In contrast, as discussed in more detail below, there is solid evidence supporting the key role of MSC as regulators of vascular regeneration via paracrine mechanisms.

13.6.3 Paracrine Effects

There is a growing body of evidence supporting the hypothesis that paracrine mechanisms mediated by factors released by the MSC play an essential role in the reparative process observed after stem cell injection into infarcted hearts. Paracrine secretion has been recognized for more than 15 years, since Haynesworth et al. [86] reported that MSC synthesize and secrete a broad spectrum of growth factors and cytokines such as VEGF, FGF, HGF, insulin growth factor-1 (IGF-1), SDF-1, and thrombopoietin. The mechanisms mediating the effects of these paracrine factors are numerous. Cytokines and growth factors may favor neovascularization, cytoprotection, and endogenous cardiac regeneration. Furthermore, the post-infarction inflammatory and fibrogenic processes, cardiac contractility, and cardiac metabolism may also be influenced in a paracrine fashion (Fig. 13.2).

Despite evidence that BM-MSC incorporate into vascular structures, as discussed earlier, several studies suggest that only a small number of vessels contain donor cells. Nevertheless, BM-MSC lead to a significant increase in capillary density and collateral development when transplanted into ischemic tissues. The molecular processes leading to angiogenesis and arteriogenesis include the pivotal role of nitric oxide, VEGF, bFGF, HGF, angiopoietin, and others. These molecules lead to EC and VSMC migration, proliferation, vessel enlargement and maturation, and synthesis of extracellular matrix. Interestingly, it has been shown that BM-MSC express several pro-angiogenic and pro-arteriogenic factors. Accordingly, it has been proposed that the release of these factors by transplanted stem cells may play an important role in determining the increase in capillary density and collateral development observed in ischemic tissues of animals treated with MSC.

Epstein and collaborators have suggested that local delivery of MSC augments collateral perfusion through paracrine mechanisms [59]. These authors injected 1×10^{6} MSC in the adductor muscle of mice 24 h after femoral artery legation. Compared with controls injected with medium or mature EC, distal limb perfusion improved and conductance vessels increased in number and total cross-sectional area. Surprisingly, labeled MSC were tracked dispersed between muscle fibers, but were not seen incorporated into mature collaterals. On the other hand, protein levels of VEGF and bFGF were significantly increased in the muscle of MSC-treated animals compared with controls. Furthermore, colocalization of VEGF and transplanted MSC within adductor tissue was documented. Consequently, the authors concluded that MSC contributed to collateral remodeling through paracrine mechanisms. Gene expression profiling of MSC grown under normal conditions or under hypoxia allowed to document that these cells express a wide range of arteriogenic cytokines at baseline and that several of them are up-regulated by hypoxia [87]. The gene array data were confirmed using ELISA assays and immunoblotting of the MSC conditioned media (CM). Furthermore, it was shown that MSC-CM promoted proliferation and migration of EC and VSMC in a dose-dependent manner in vitro and enhanced collateral flow recovery and remodeling in a model of hind limb ischemia in vivo. Other studies, testing MSC transplantation in experimental infarcted hearts, reported an increase in capillary density in treated animals compared with controls, despite the presence of few EC of donor origin [70, 88, 89]. In these cases, even though not directly proven, a pro-angiogenic paracrine action seems to be the most reasonable explanation to the effects observed.

Our group expanded the spectrum of stem cell paracrine actions by demonstrating that BM-MSC exert direct cytoprotective action on ischemic CMC. In particular, we clearly showed that cell culture medium conditioned by hypoxic MSC can reduce apoptosis and necrosis of isolated rat CMC exposed to low oxygen tension [57]. The cytoprotective effect was greatly enhanced in MSC overexpressing the gene Akt-1 (Akt-MSC) in vitro. To further validate the protective properties of the Akt-MSC, we studied the effect of the CM in vivo, using a rat experimental model of permanent coronary occlusion. Concentrated CM (C-CM) obtained by ultrafiltration was injected into the heart at the infarct border zone 30 min after left coronary occlusion. After 72 h, the infarct size and the CMC apoptotic index were significantly lower in animals treated with C-CM from Akt-MSC compared to controls. Of note, C-CM from non-modified MSC reduced infarct size compared with saline but the results were not statistically significant, confirming that Akt overexpression enhanced the production of cytoprotective factors. In a follow-up study we confirmed our earlier results and documented how the limitation of the infarct size was matched by preservation of cardiac function. Importantly, the data obtained with C-CM injection essentially replicated the results observed with MSC transplantation in terms of both infarct size and cardiac function, confirming that cytoprotection was the main mechanism of stem cell action in our experimental model. To verify whether Akt overexpression truly up-regulates the expression of secreted factors, we tested by quantitative RT-PCR some candidate genes encoding molecules known to be released by the MSC. Our data showed that VEGF, bFGF, HGF, insulin growth factor 1 (IGF-1), and thymosin B4 (TB4) were significantly up-regulated in the Akt-MSC at baseline normoxia and increased further after exposure to low oxygen tension. Hypoxic non-modified MSC also up-regulated VEGF, bFGF, HGF, and TB4 even though significantly less than the Akt-MSC. Interestingly, it has been reported that direct injection of TB4 limits myocardial infarct size and induces functional recovery in the same experimental model used in our studies [90]. Our original findings in rodents have been successfully replicated by others also in a large animal model. Indeed, Akt-MSC injected into pig infarcted hearts led to limitation of infarct size and preservation of heart function [91]. Furthermore, other groups have confirmed the paracrine cytoprotective effects exerted by BM-derived stem cells on ischemic CMC [92–94].

Beside cytoprotection, paracrine factors released by transplanted stem cells may alter the extracellular matrix, resulting in more favorable post-infarction remodeling and strengthening of the infarct scar. For example, it has been shown that direct hMSC injection into ischemic rat hearts decreases fibrosis, apoptosis, and left ventricular dilatation while increases myocardial thickness. This resulted in the preservation of systolic and diastolic cardiac function without evidence of myocardial regeneration [95]. It is likely that MSC achieve this preservation of cardiac function, in addition to myocardial salvage, by acutely increasing cellularity and decreasing production of extracellular matrix protein collagen type I, collagen type II, and tissue inhibitor of metalloproteinase-1 that results in positive remodeling [96]. Furthermore, stem cells may also produce and release local signaling molecules that limit local inflammation when injected into injured tissues. This hypothesis seems to be supported by the fact that expression profiling of adult progenitor cells reveals characteristic expression of genes associated with enhanced DNA repair, up-regulated antioxidant enzymes, and increased detoxification systems.

It has also been suggested that ASC may positively influence cardiac metabolism and contractility. Feygin and collaborators demonstrated that the border zone of infarcted pig hearts is affected by profound bioenergetic abnormalities which are partially attenuated after MSC transplantation [97]. Because of the low cell engraftment, the authors postulated that MSC did not provide a structural contribution to the damaged heart and concluded that the observed beneficial effects likely resulted from paracrine repair mechanisms. We have recently reported that Akt-MSC prevent metabolic remodeling in infarcted rat hearts [98]. Treatment with Akt-MSC spared phosphocreatine stores and significantly limited the increase in 2-DG uptake in the residual intact myocardium compared with the saline- or the MSC-treated animals. Furthermore, Akt-MSC-treated hearts had normal pH, whereas low pH was measured in the saline and MSC groups. We have also observed that cell shortening, maximal rate of relengthening (+dL/dt), and maximal rate of shortening (-dL/dt) of isolated adult rat CMC are significantly improved in the presence of CM from hypoxic MSC, particularly Akt-MSC, compared with standard conditions. Results from other groups seem to confirm that ASC can release inotropic factors [99].

Other evidence suggests a further intriguing hypothesis: exogenous stem cell transplantation may activate resident CSC and/or stimulate CMC replication via paracrine action, thus improving endogenous cardiac regeneration. For example, it has been shown that intramyocardial administration of HGF and IGF-1 at the infarct border zone induces CSC migration, proliferation, and differentiation [9]. Since MSC release both HGF and IGF-1, particularly under hypoxic stimulation [58], it is reasonable to hypothesize that MSC injected into ischemic hearts may attract and activate resident CSC. Indirect evidence supporting this hypothesis has been documented in a study in which MSC were injected into infarcted pig hearts [71]. Immunohistochemical analysis performed after 10 days revealed the presence, only in MSC-treated animals, of newly formed CMC, some of which stained positive for c-kit and others for Ki67. Unfortunately, the co-staining for c-kit and Ki67 was not performed, so that the true origin of those replicating CMC could not be determined. However, the authors concluded that endogenous cardiac regeneration was present. Also, the administration of hBM-MSC seems to determine proliferation of host CMC [48]. The RNA levels of HGF, IGF-1, VEGF, and bFGF were significantly up-regulated in hBM-MSC-treated hearts compared with controls. Interestingly, in the same study the paracrine cytoprotective and pro-angiogenic actions exerted by BM-derived stem cells were further confirmed. Recently, more direct evidence that BM-MSC stimulate proliferation and differentiation of endogenous CSC has been produced [81]. Transendocardial injection of GFP-MSC was performed in a pig model of ischemia/reperfusion injury: a detailed tissue analysis clearly showed that MSC stimulate endogenous CMC turnover in two likely related ways: by stimulating endogenous c-kit⁺ CSC and by enhancing CMC cell cycling.

13.7 Discovery of Mesenchymal Stem Cells-Derived Therapeutic Molecules

The demonstration that BM-MSC, particularly those which are genetically modified, may secrete therapeutic molecules provides a potential breakthrough in that, rather than administering cells, one may be able to administer specific proteins or other soluble factors produced by these cells for cardiac therapy [43]. In this contest, Akt-MSC revealed themselves as a new model to identify possible novel cytoprotective molecules. In general, testing the properties of CM is particularly straightforward, both in vitro and in vivo. However, identifying the nature of specific factors involved in cardiac repair is a much more demanding task, although extremely relevant and worth pursuing (Fig. 13.3). Hypothesizing that the paracrine mediators are proteins or peptides, there are basically two approaches to identify them: transcriptomics and



Fig. 13.3 Different approaches to identify putative paracrine mediators. To identify secreted paracrine factors, multiple experimental approaches can be used. The most common are transcriptomics and proteomics. The discovery that exosomes are involved in paracrine-mediated effects, has opened new scenarios. It is thought that exosomes act either by activating specific cell receptors or by releasing proteins and miRNA inside the target cells. Accordingly, to profile the content of exosomes it is possible to use transcriptomics, proteomics, or miRNA array profiling

proteomics. Each of these methods has pros and cons that will be discussed together with specific examples of paracrine factor discovery.

Among the different approaches possible, our group chose to perform a wide microarray expression analysis of Akt-MSC vs native MSC [100]. Although the genomic approach, as compared with a proteomics, can overlook important posttranscriptional events such as alternative splicing, it is currently more comprehensive, technically less demanding, and enables easier identification of novel genes with previously unknown cell survival effects. Approximately 650 transcripts were differentially regulated between Akt-MSC and control MSC. A sub-analysis of the data revealed 62 transcripts encoding for 51 unique genes potentially contributing to the paracrine effects of Akt-MSC. Among these up-regulated genes, the secreted frizzled related protein 2 (Sfrp2) was the most dramatically up-regulated. Microarray data were confirmed by quantitative RT-PCR and by Western blot analysis. We have demonstrated that Sfrp2 exerts cytoprotection on ischemic CMC and that the prosurvival effect of Akt-MSC was markedly attenuated upon knockdown of Sfrp2 with siRNA. Furthermore, we have shown that the mechanism of action of Sfrp2 is through modulation of Wnt signaling pathway. The cardioprotective and additional beneficial properties of Sfrp2 on damaged hearts were recently confirmed by other investigators [101].

Transcriptomic analysis was used to identify factors responsible for tissue repair observed after intravenous (iv) injection of hMSC in a mouse model of MI [102]. Administration of hMSC results in a high number of cells trapped predominantly in the lung. Data from microarray gene expression analysis indicated that after embolization in lung, 451 human transcripts of hMSC were up-regulated. These transcripts were examined to identify putative genes of interests and TNFAIP6 (TSG-6), previously shown to be a powerful anti-inflammatory factor, emerged as one of the most solid candidates, with a 47-fold increase. Knock-down experiments showed that iv injection of hMSC, but not hMSC transduced with TSG-6 siRNA, limits inflammatory responses and infarct size [102]. Moreover, iv administration of recombinant TSG-6 also reduced inflammatory response and infarct size, confirming the importance of this soluble factor in tissue repair.

Proteomic analysis is an alternative approach to identify putative paracrine factors, although sample preparation still represents a major hurdle. One of the problems with this approach is that proteins are usually secreted at low concentration in the culture media, making it difficult to recover these factors. In addition, culture media are rich in salts and other compounds that interfere with most proteomic techniques, making selective precipitation of proteins almost mandatory for a correct analysis. In addition, the presence of serum proteins, even in trace amounts, dramatically influences the dynamic range of the sample and consequently the identification of secreted proteins. Thus, the development of reliable methods for profiling secretory proteins is highly desirable. Efficient methodologies should be developed for the enrichment and analysis of the secretome of different cell lines, free of essential contaminants. These new methods should encompass the optimization of cell incubation conditions in serum-free medium, the sub-fractionation of the CM with appropriate chromatographic techniques, the establishment of biochemical assays to monitor the paracrine effects of the isolated protein, and the use of the CM in heterologous cell systems for biological assays.

Despite these limitations, several interesting results have already been obtained with proteomics. For instance, two-dimensional liquid chromatography tandem mass spectrometry (LC-MS/MS) has been used to globally profile the proteome of murine MSC (mMSC) [103]. Using this technique, it was possible to identify 258 proteins specifically expressed by mMSC, 54 of which were classified as secreted proteins. In another study, a chemically defined serum-free medium was conditioned by MSC derived from hESC using a clinically compliant protocol [104]. The CM was analyzed by multidimensional protein identification technology and cytokine antibody array analysis and revealed the presence of 201 unique proteins. Computational analysis predicted that these factors are involved with three major groups of biological processes: metabolism, defense response, and tissue differentiation, including vascularization, hematopoiesis, and skeletal development. Furthermore, several of these proteins are known to be activators of important signaling pathways in cardiovascular biology, bone development, and hematopoiesis such as Jak-STAT, MAPK, Toll-like receptor, TGF- β , and mTOR.

The administration of soluble factors instead of stem cells may be more easily translated into the clinical arena since it has several obvious advantages. Indeed, this strategy would bypass most of the issues associated with cell-based therapy, i.e., immune compatibility, tumorigenicity, xenozootic infections and waiting time for ex vivo expansion of autologous cell preparations. Such an approach would have a greater potential for the development of "off-the-shelf" stem cell-derived products. However, there are technical problems related to protein/peptide administration. The most obvious limitation of protein therapy is represented by the necessity to maintain therapeutic concentrations in order to induce the desired effect for the necessary length of time. Establishing the threshold concentration and the necessary time remains to be determined and represents a difficult task. Different actions may require different concentrations and timing. Substantial differences between animal models and humans further complicate the scenario. For example, it has been shown that a single dose of specific growth factors is effective in enhancing neovascularization in animals but not in humans [105]. Other possible hurdles are represented by protein stability and pharmacokinetic. To overcome these problems, a variety of strategies have emerged for manipulating protein properties, stability, specificity, immunogenicity, and pharmacokinetic [106]. Mechanisms for altering these properties include manipulation of primary structure, incorporation of chemical and post-translational modifications, and utilization of fusion partners. The protein and peptide therapeutics have already become an important class of drugs due to advancements in molecular biology and recombinant technologies. Currently, most therapeutic proteins are administered by the parenteral route which has many drawbacks. Various delivery strategies have evolved over the past few years to improve delivery of proteins and peptides, including the use of biopolymers and nanomaterials for controlled release of proteins [107], and delivery via noninvasive routes such as subcutaneous release or dermal patches. Noninvasive approaches remain challenging due to poor absorption and enzymatic instability, pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of protein therapeutics. Development of an oral dosage form for protein therapeutics is still most desirable, although it presents a greater challenge. Even though the road to reach optimal protein therapy has numerous hurdles, we anticipate that the constant development and application of rational protein design technology will enable significant improvements in the efficacy and safety of existing protein therapeutics, as well as allow the generation of entirely novel classes of proteins and modes of action. In this case, curing AMI with a single protein or, most likely, with a cocktail of proteins may become reality.

13.8 Exosomes

Recently, it has been proposed that the beneficial paracrine effects observed after MSC therapy are mediated by exosomes [108] (Fig. 13.3). Lai and colleagues demonstrated, through size fractionation studies, that the active component in CM was a large complex 50-200 nm in size. They purified exosomes from CM of MSC derived from human embrionic stem cells (hESC) by size exclusion using highperformance liquid chromatography and demonstrated that exosomes reduce infarct size while the CM deprived of exosomes do not [108]. The secretion of cardioprotective exosomes is not unique to hESC-MSC and was also found in MSC derived from different sources [108]. Altogether, these observations suggest that the secretion of protective exosomes is a characteristic of MSC and may be a reflection of the stromal support role of MSC in maintaining a microenvironmental niche for other cells such as hematopoietic stem cells. Besides cytoprotection, it has also been suggested that exosomes can act directly through the interaction ligand/receptor or indirectly on angiogenesis by modulating soluble factor production involved in endothelial and progenitor cell differentiation, proliferation, migration, and adhesion [109]. For instance, exosomes generated from platelets play an interesting beneficial pro-angiogenic role in a model of myocardial ischemia by delivering a cocktail of pro-angiogenic proteins, such as VEGF, basic fibroblast growth factor, and PDGF, has been demonstrated [110].

Compared with other secreted vesicles, exosomes have much better defined biophysical and biochemical properties. They are small membrane vesicles (between 30 and 100 nm in diameter) of endocytotic origin that are secreted by most cells in culture. They seem to form by invagination and budding from the limiting membrane of late endosomes, resulting in vesicles limited by a lipid bilayer containing cytosol from the producing cells and exposes the extracellular domain of various transmembrane proteins at their surface. As a bi-lipid membrane vesicle, exosomes not only have the capacity to carry a large cargo load, but also protect the contents from degradative enzymes or chemicals: proteins, RNA and microRNA (miRNA) contained in MSC exosomes are protected from degradation by trypsin and RNase as long as the lipid membrane is not compromised [108, 111]. Most exosomes have an evolutionary conserved set of proteins, but they have a unique tissue/cell type specific proteins that reflect their cellular source. They have been shown to be

secreted by many cell types [112–119]. They are also found in physiological fluids such as normal urine [120], plasma [121], and bronchial lavage fluid [122].

Exosomes are known to bear numerous membrane proteins that have binding affinity to other ligand on cell membranes or the extracellular matrix, such as the transferrin receptor, tumor necrosis factor receptors, integrins, and tetraspanin proteins (e.g., CD9, CD63, and CD81). These membrane bound molecules provide a potential mechanism for the homing of exosomes to a specific tissue or microenvironment. For example, integrins on exosomes could home exosomes to CMC that express ICAM1, a ligand of integrins after myocardial I/R injury [123], or to VCAM-1 on EC [124]. Tetraspanin proteins, which function primarily to mediate cellular penetration, invasion and fusion events, could facilitate cellular uptake of exosomes by specific cell types.

Several studies have analyzed the biological activities of exosomes, but little is known about their possible functions in vivo. They are believed to be important for intercellular communication. Exosomes may also facilitate the uptake of therapeutic proteins, RNA or miRNA into injured cells. It was observed that the efficiency of exosome uptake correlated directly with intracellular and microenvironmental acidity [125]. This may be a mechanism by which MSC exosomes exert their cardioprotective effects on ischemic CMC that have a low intracellular pH [126]. During myocardial I/R injury, the restoration of blood and oxygen to ischemic myocardium paradoxically exacerbates the ischemia-induced cellular insults. It has been hypothesized that with their complex cargo, exosomes would have adequate potential to participate in a wide spectrum of biochemical and cellular activities, simultaneously target and correct the various ischemia-induced cascades, and prevent occurrence of the paradoxical reactions induced by reperfusion. In addition, many of the proteins in the exosomes are enzymes. Since enzyme activities are catalytic rather than stoichiometric and are dictated by their microenvironment (e.g., substrate concentration or pH), the enzyme-based therapeutic activities of exosomes could be activated or attenuated according to the release of injury-associated substrates, which in turn, is proportional to the severity of disease-precipitating microenvironment.

Despite this encouraging evidence, the translation of cardioprotective MSCderived exosomes into a therapeutic agent presents several unique challenges. The major challenge would be to produce good manufacturing practices (GMP) grade exosomes from non-autologous cell sources. Finding a robust scalable and highly renewable cell source will be central to the development of a commercially viable manufacturing process for the production of MSC exosomes in sufficient quantity and quality to support clinical testing or applications. To address this issue, it has been proposed to immortalize ESC-derived MSC by Myc [127]; as this modification is thought to not compromise the quality or yield of exosomes. The translation of MSC-derived exosomes into clinical applications is also complicated by the relative novelty of exosomes with few precedents in the regulatory and safety space of biopharmaceuticals. This will require the formulation of new standards for manufacture, safety, and quality control.

13.9 Future Perspectives

Although MSC therapy holds promise in the future treatment of heart disease such as AMI, CIHD, and CHF, its current use is significantly hampered by biological and technological challenges. One of the major problems is represented by the extensive loss of cells after transplantation. Many studies have shown that the majority of cells successfully delivered to the heart die within the first weeks [77]. The causes of cell death in AMI setting are multifactorial and are influenced by the ischemic environment, which is devoid of nutrients and oxygen, coupled with the loss of survival signals from matrix attachments and cell-cell interactions. We and others have conceptualized the idea of improving cell survival by overexpressing protective genes [128]. To optimize this approach, one may consider the use of viral vectors encoding multiple cytoprotective genes, acting on different cell death and apoptosis pathways. Recently, it has been proposed that preconditioning of stem cells with different cytokines may result in improved cell engraftment [129]. The combination of genetic modification and preconditioning may further enhance cell survival and engraftment. An alternative method would be to seed cell ex vivo on a biodegradable polymeric scaffold, followed by in vivo engraftment instead of injecting the cells directly into the site of injury [130]. Improvement of MSC survival will ultimately allow us to address cell scalability and to make cell-based therapies more easily applicable to humans.

Safety concerns regarding the proarrhythmic effects following transplantation of MSC for cardiac repair must be taken into consideration. So far, BM-derived stem cells have not shown proarrhythmic effects in early clinical trials. However, it is not known whether increasing the number of cells that survive or the number of the cells injected will provoke an arrhythmogenic reaction. Tailored preclinical studies should be carried out in small and large animal models with the specific aim to rule out completely that MSC can induce arrhythmias.

Other unresolved issues are the efficacy and safety concerns surrounding the changes in gene expression and functional properties of MSC with advancing age and disease [131]. The properties of self-renewal and lineage potentiality of cells harvested from high-risk patients may be affected. We know that both the age and the presence of disease status adversely influence several aspects of the intrinsic characteristics of ASC. For instance, EPC from patients with cardiovascular disease display varying degrees of functional impairment and an inverse correlation has been reported between the number of circulating EPC and the prevalence of risk factors for CAD [132]. If these deficiencies were also demonstrated for MSC, they may limit the therapeutic application of individualized treatment using a patient's own isolated MSC.

Importantly, the morphological and histological complexity of the myocardium should not be overlooked when designing cell-based protocols for cardiac grafting. The expectation that injecting a stem cell may result in the regeneration of new functionally competent cardiac tissue may be excessively simplistic. Even though the anatomy and the physiology of the heart are not as complicated as other organs such as the pancreas or the kidney, rebuilding new cardiac tissue may not be an easy task. The myocardium consists of a variety of cell types including CMC, fibroblast, EC, and other vascular cells embedded in a complex extracellular matrix that provides the scaffolding for the three-dimensional alignment of the various components which is required for proper mechanical and structural function. This level of complexity raises caution against designing overly simplistic grafting protocols based on a single cell type. It may well be that the optimal grafting procedure for cardiac repair requires more than one cell type and/or biomaterials to produce a graft that is able to recapitulate normal cardiac function. In this regard, we strongly believe that tissue engineering will likely play a pivotal role and will advance the field of regenerative medicine [133].

Finally, the demonstration of paracrine/autocrine mechanisms improves our understanding of MSC biology and action in tissue repair and regeneration. It is evident that the improvement in cardiac function following MSC therapy can be attributed mainly to the release of key paracrine factors by stem cells in the injured myocardial microenvironment. A growing body of evidence strongly suggests that these secreted molecules mediate a number of protective mechanisms including cell survival, neovascularization, remodeling, and proliferation. The regulatory machinery governing paracrine factor release appears to be complex and dependent on spatiotemporal parameters. Advances in profiling technologies continue to identify significant secreted factors that mediate cardiac repair mechanisms. The potential for magnifying stem cell-mediated paracrine effects using "engineered," "conditioned," or other ex vivo manipulated stem cells will significantly propel this type of therapy forward and provide invaluable information regarding stem cell biology.

Acknowledgments Massimiliano Gnecchi is supported by the Ministero Italiano della Sanità (GR-2008-1142871 and RF-IAI-2008-1216776), the Ministero italiano degli Affari Esteri and the Fondazione Cariplo (2007–5984).

References

- 1. Kannel WB (2000) Incidence and epidemiology of heart failure. Heart Fail Rev 5:167-173
- 2. Mosterd A, Hoes AW (2007) Clinical epidemiology of heart failure. Heart 93:1137-1146
- 3. McMurray JJ, Pfeffer MA (2005) Heart failure. Lancet 365:1877-1889
- 4. Sun Y, Weber KT (2000) Infarct scar: a dynamic tissue. Cardiovasc Res 46:250-256
- 5. Anversa P, Kajstura J (1998) Myocyte cell death in the diseased heart. Circ Res 82:1231-1233
- Beltrami AP, Urbanek K, Kajstura J, Yan SM, Finato N, Bussani R, Nadal-Ginard B, Silvestri F, Leri A, Beltrami CA, Anversa P (2001) Evidence that human cardiac myocytes divide after myocardial infarction. N Engl J Med 344:1750–1757
- Kajstura J, Leri A, Finato N, Di Loreto C, Beltrami CA, Anversa P (1998) Myocyte proliferation in end-stage cardiac failure in humans. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 95:8801–8805
- Beltrami AP, Barlucchi L, Torella D, Baker M, Limana F, Chimenti S, Kasahara H, Rota M, Musso E, Urbanek K, Leri A, Kajstura J, Nadal-Ginard B, Anversa P (2003) Adult cardiac stem cells are multipotent and support myocardial regeneration. Cell 114:763–776

- 9. Leri A, Kajstura J, Anversa P (2005) Cardiac stem cells and mechanisms of myocardial regeneration. Physiol Rev 85:1373–1416
- 10. Parmacek MS, Epstein JA (2005) Pursuing cardiac progenitors: regeneration redux. Cell 120:295–298
- Deb A, Wang S, Skelding KA, Miller D, Simper D, Caplice NM (2003) Bone marrow-derived cardiomyocytes are present in adult human heart: A study of gender-mismatched bone marrow transplantation patients. Circulation 107:1247–1249
- Jackson KA, Majka SM, Wang H, Pocius J, Hartley CJ, Majesky MW, Entman ML, Michael LH, Hirschi KK, Goodell MA (2001) Regeneration of ischemic cardiac muscle and vascular endothelium by adult stem cells. J Clin Invest 107:1395–1402
- Cohnheim JF (1867) Uber Entzundung und Eiturung. Virchows Arch Pathol Anat Physiol Klin Med 40:1–79
- LaBarge MA, Blau HM (2002) Biological progression from adult bone marrow to monoucleate muscle stem cell to multinucleate muscle fiber in response to injury. Cell 111:589–601
- Zuk PA, Zhu M, Mizuno H, Huang J, Futrell JW, Katz AJ, Benhaim P, Lorenz HP, Hedrick MH (2001) Multilineage cells from human adipose tissue: implications for cell-based therapies. Tissue Eng 7:211–228
- Campagnoli C, Roberts IA, Kumar S, Bennett PR, Bellantuono I, Fisk NM (2001) Identification of mesenchymal stem/progenitor cells in human first-trimester fetal blood, liver, and bone marrow. Blood 98:2396–2402
- 17. Lyngbaek S, Schneider M, Hansen JL, Sheikh SP (2007) Cardiac regeneration by resident stem and progenitor cells in the adult heart. Basic Res Cardiol 102:101–114
- 18. Urbanek K, Torella D, Sheikh F, De Angelis A, Nurzynska D, Silvestri F, Beltrami CA, Bussani R, Beltrami AP, Quaini F, Bolli R, Leri A, Kajstura J, Anversa P (2005) Myocardial regeneration by activation of multipotent cardiac stem cells in ischemic heart failure. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 102:8692–8697
- Bollini S, Smart N, Riley PR (2011) Resident cardiac progenitor cells: at the heart of regeneration. J Mol Cell Cardiol 50:296–303
- 20. Coppen SR, Fukushima S, Shintani Y, Takahashi K, Varela-Carver A, Salem H, Yashiro K, Yacoub MH, Suzuki K (2008) A factor underlying late-phase arrhythmogenicity after cell therapy to the heart: global downregulation of connexin43 in the host myocardium after skeletal myoblast transplantation. Circulation 118:S138–S144
- Eisen HJ (2008) Skeletal myoblast transplantation: no MAGIC bullet for ischemic cardiomyopathy. Nat Clin Pract Cardiovasc Med 5:520–521
- 22. Menasche P, Alfieri O, Janssens S, McKenna W, Reichenspurner H, Trinquart L, Vilquin JT, Marolleau JP, Seymour B, Larghero J, Lake S, Chatellier G, Solomon S, Desnos M, Hagege AA (2008) The Myoblast Autologous Grafting in Ischemic Cardiomyopathy (MAGIC) trial: first randomized placebo-controlled study of myoblast transplantation. Circulation 117:1189–1200
- 23. Kogler G, Sensken S, Airey JA, Trapp T, Muschen M, Feldhahn N, Liedtke S, Sorg RV, Fischer J, Rosenbaum C, Greschat S, Knipper A, Bender J, Degistirici O, Gao J, Caplan AI, Colletti EJ, Almeida-Porada G, Muller HW, Zanjani E, Wernet P (2004) A new human somatic stem cell from placental cord blood with intrinsic pluripotent differentiation potential. J Exp Med 200:123–135
- Gimble JM, Katz AJ, Bunnell BA (2007) Adipose-derived stem cells for regenerative medicine. Circ Res 100:1249–1260
- 25. Quevedo HC, Hatzistergos KE, Oskouei BN, Feigenbaum GS, Rodriguez JE, Valdes D, Pattany PM, Zambrano JP, Hu Q, McNiece I, Heldman AW, Hare JM (2009) Allogeneic mesenchymal stem cells restore cardiac function in chronic ischemic cardiomyopathy via trilineage differentiating capacity. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 106:14022–14027
- Dexter TM, Allen TD, Lajtha LG (1977) Conditions controlling the proliferation of haemopoietic stem cells in vitro. J Cell Physiol 91:335–344
- McCulloch EA, Till JE (1960) The radiation sensitivity of normal mouse bone marrow cells, determined by quantitative marrow transplantation into irradiated mice. Radiat Res 13:115–125

- Till JE, McCulloch EA (1961) A direct measurement of the radiation sensitivity of normal mouse bone marrow cells. Radiat Res 14:213–222
- Friedenstein AJ, Petrakova KV, Kurolesova AI, Frolova GP (1968) Heterotopic of bone marrow. Analysis of precursor cells for osteogenic and hematopoietic tissues. Transplantation 6:230–247
- Friedenstein AJ, Chailakhjan RK, Lalykina KS (1970) The development of fibroblast colonies in monolayer cultures of guinea-pig bone marrow and spleen cells. Cell Tissue Kinet 3:393–403
- 31. Friedenstein AJ, Deriglasova UF, Kulagina NN, Panasuk AF, Rudakowa SF, Luria EA, Ruadkow IA (1974) Precursors for fibroblasts in different populations of hematopoietic cells as detected by the in vitro colony assay method. Exp Hematol 2:83–92
- Pittenger MF, Mackay AM, Beck SC, Jaiswal RK, Douglas R, Mosca JD, Moorman MA, Simonetti DW, Craig S, Marshak DR (1999) Multilineage potential of adult human mesenchymal stem cells. Science 284:143–147
- Jaiswal N, Haynesworth SE, Caplan AI, Bruder SP (1997) Osteogenic differentiation of purified, culture-expanded human mesenchymal stem cells in vitro. J Cell Biochem 64:295–312
- Johnstone B, Hering TM, Caplan AI, Goldberg VM, Yoo JU (1998) In vitro chondrogenesis of bone marrow-derived mesenchymal progenitor cells. Exp Cell Res 238:265–272
- 35. Digirolamo CM, Stokes D, Colter D, Phinney DG, Class R, Prockop DJ (1999) Propagation and senescence of human marrow stromal cells in culture: a simple colony-forming assay identifies samples with the greatest potential to propagate and differentiate. Br J Haematol 107:275–281
- Wakitani S, Saito T, Caplan AI (1995) Myogenic cells derived from rat bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells exposed to 5-azacytidine. Muscle Nerve 18:1417–1426
- Pittenger MF, Martin BJ (2004) Mesenchymal stem cells and their potential as cardiac therapeutics. Circ Res 95:9–20
- Dominici M, Le Blanc K, Mueller I, Slaper-Cortenbach I, Marini F, Krause D, Deans R, Keating A, Prockop D, Horwitz E (2006) Minimal criteria for defining multipotent mesenchymal stromal cells. The International Society for Cellular Therapy position statement. Cytotherapy 8:315–317
- Colter DC, Class R, DiGirolamo CM, Prockop DJ (2000) Rapid expansion of recycling stem cells in cultures of plastic-adherent cells from human bone marrow. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 97:3213–3218
- 40. Barry FP, Murphy JM, English K, Mahon BP (2005) Immunogenicity of adult mesenchymal stem cells: lessons from the fetal allograft. Stem Cells Dev 14:252–265
- Ryan JM, Barry FP, Murphy JM, Mahon BP (2005) Mesenchymal stem cells avoid allogeneic rejection. J Inflamm (Lond) 2:8
- 42. Nauta AJ, Westerhuis G, Kruisselbrink AB, Lurvink EG, Willemze R, Fibbe WE (2006) Donor-derived mesenchymal stem cells are immunogenic in an allogeneic host and stimulate donor graft rejection in a nonmyeloablative setting. Blood 108:2114–2120
- Dzau VJ, Gnecchi M, Pachori AS (2005) Enhancing stem cell therapy through genetic modification. J Am Coll Cardiol 46:1351–1353
- 44. Mangi AA, Noiseux N, Kong D, He H, Rezvani M, Ingwall JS, Dzau VJ (2003) Mesenchymal stem cells modified with Akt prevent remodeling and restore performance of infarcted hearts. Nat Med 9:1195–1201
- 45. Matsumoto R, Omura T, Yoshiyama M, Hayashi T, Inamoto S, Koh KR, Ohta K, Izumi Y, Nakamura Y, Akioka K, Kitaura Y, Takeuchi K, Yoshikawa J (2005) Vascular endothelial growth factor-expressing mesenchymal stem cell transplantation for the treatment of acute myocardial infarction. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 25:1168–1173
- 46. Roufosse CA, Direkze NC, Otto WR, Wright NA (2004) Circulating mesenchymal stem cells. Int J Biochem Cell Biol 36:585–597
- Jiang Y, Jahagirdar BN, Reinhardt RL, Schwartz RE, Keene CD, Ortiz-Gonzalez XR, Reyes M, Lenvik T, Lund T, Blackstad M, Du J, Aldrich S, Lisberg A, Low WC, Largaespada DA,

Verfaillie CM (2002) Pluripotency of mesenchymal stem cells derived from adult marrow. Nature 418:41–49

- 48. Yoon YS, Wecker A, Heyd L, Park JS, Tkebuchava T, Kusano K, Hanley A, Scadova H, Qin G, Cha DH, Johnson KL, Aikawa R, Asahara T, Losordo DW (2005) Clonally expanded novel multipotent stem cells from human bone marrow regenerate myocardium after myocardial infarction. J Clin Invest 115:326–338
- Williams AR, Hare JM (2011) Mesenchymal stem cells: biology, pathophysiology, translational findings, and therapeutic implications for cardiac disease. Circ Res 109:923–940
- Melo LG, Pachori AS, Kong D, Gnecchi M, Wang K, Pratt RE, Dzau VJ (2004) Molecular and cell-based therapies for protection, rescue, and repair of ischemic myocardium: reasons for cautious optimism. Circulation 109:2386–2393
- Toma C, Pittenger MF, Cahill KS, Byrne BJ, Kessler PD (2002) Human mesenchymal stem cells differentiate to a cardiomyocyte phenotype in the adult murine heart. Circulation 105:93–98
- Tomita S, Li RK, Weisel RD, Mickle DA, Kim EJ, Sakai T, Jia ZQ (1999) Autologous transplantation of bone marrow cells improves damaged heart function. Circulation 100:II247–II256
- 53. van der Bogt KE, Schrepfer S, Yu J, Sheikh AY, Hoyt G, Govaert JA, Velotta JB, Contag CH, Robbins RC, Wu JC (2009) Comparison of transplantation of adipose tissue- and bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells in the infarcted heart. Transplantation 87:642–652
- Muller-Ehmsen J, Krausgrill B, Burst V, Schenk K, Neisen UC, Fries JW, Fleischmann BK, Hescheler J, Schwinger RH (2006) Effective engraftment but poor mid-term persistence of mononuclear and mesenchymal bone marrow cells in acute and chronic rat myocardial infarction. J Mol Cell Cardiol 41:876–884
- 55. Noiseux N, Gnecchi M, Lopez-Ilasaca M, Zhang L, Solomon SD, Deb A, Dzau VJ, Pratt RE (2006) Mesenchymal stem cells overexpressing Akt dramatically repair infarcted myocardium and improve cardiac function despite infrequent cellular fusion or differentiation. Mol Ther 14:840–850
- Alvarez-Dolado M, Pardal R, Garcia-Verdugo JM, Fike JR, Lee HO, Pfeffer K, Lois C, Morrison SJ, Alvarez-Buylla A (2003) Fusion of bone-marrow-derived cells with Purkinje neurons, cardiomyocytes and hepatocytes. Nature 425:968–973
- 57. Gnecchi M, He H, Liang OD, Melo LG, Morello F, Mu H, Noiseux N, Zhang L, Pratt RE, Ingwall JS, Dzau VJ (2005) Paracrine action accounts for marked protection of ischemic heart by Akt-modified mesenchymal stem cells. Nat Med 11:367–368
- Gnecchi M, He H, Noiseux N, Liang OD, Zhang L, Morello F, Mu H, Melo LG, Pratt RE, Ingwall JS, Dzau VJ (2006) Evidence supporting paracrine hypothesis for Akt-modified mesenchymal stem cell-mediated cardiac protection and functional improvement. FASEB J 20:661–669
- Kinnaird T, Stabile E, Burnett MS, Shou M, Lee CW, Barr S, Fuchs S, Epstein SE (2004) Local delivery of marrow-derived stromal cells augments collateral perfusion through paracrine mechanisms. Circulation 109:1543–1549
- Olivetti G, Capasso JM, Sonnenblick EH, Anversa P (1990) Side-to-side slippage of myocytes participates in ventricular wall remodeling acutely after myocardial infarction in rats. Circ Res 67:23–34
- Caulfield JB, Leinbach R, Gold H (1976) The relationship of myocardial infarct size and prognosis. Circulation 53:I141–I144
- 62. Fukuda K (2001) Development of regenerative cardiomyocytes from mesenchymal stem cells for cardiovascular tissue engineering. Artif Organs 25:187–193
- 63. Hakuno D, Fukuda K, Makino S, Konishi F, Tomita Y, Manabe T, Suzuki Y, Umezawa A, Ogawa S (2002) Bone marrow-derived regenerated cardiomyocytes (CMG Cells) express functional adrenergic and muscarinic receptors. Circulation 105:380–386
- 64. Makino S, Fukuda K, Miyoshi S, Konishi F, Kodama H, Pan J, Sano M, Takahashi T, Hori S, Abe H, Hata J, Umezawa A, Ogawa S (1999) Cardiomyocytes can be generated from marrow stromal cells in vitro. J Clin Invest 103:697–705

- Rangappa S, Entwistle JW, Wechsler AS, Kresh JY (2003) Cardiomyocyte-mediated contact programs human mesenchymal stem cells to express cardiogenic phenotype. J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg 126:124–132
- 66. Xu M, Wani M, Dai YS, Wang J, Yan M, Ayub A, Ashraf M (2004) Differentiation of bone marrow stromal cells into the cardiac phenotype requires intercellular communication with myocytes. Circulation 110:2658–2665
- 67. Liechty KW, MacKenzie TC, Shaaban AF, Radu A, Moseley AM, Deans R, Marshak DR, Flake AW (2000) Human mesenchymal stem cells engraft and demonstrate site-specific differentiation after in utero transplantation in sheep. Nat Med 6:1282–1286
- Pochampally RR, Neville BT, Schwarz EJ, Li MM, Prockop DJ (2004) Rat adult stem cells (marrow stromal cells) engraft and differentiate in chick embryos without evidence of cell fusion. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 101:9282–9285
- 69. Kawada H, Fujita J, Kinjo K, Matsuzaki Y, Tsuma M, Miyatake H, Muguruma Y, Tsuboi K, Itabashi Y, Ikeda Y, Ogawa S, Okano H, Hotta T, Ando K, Fukuda K (2004) Nonhematopoietic mesenchymal stem cells can be mobilized and differentiate into cardiomyocytes after myocardial infarction. Blood 104:3581–3587
- 70. Nagaya N, Fujii T, Iwase T, Ohgushi H, Itoh T, Uematsu M, Yamagishi M, Mori H, Kangawa K, Kitamura S (2004) Intravenous administration of mesenchymal stem cells improves cardiac function in rats with acute myocardial infarction through angiogenesis and myogenesis. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 287:H2670–H2676
- 71. Amado LC, Saliaris AP, Schuleri KH, St John M, Xie JS, Cattaneo S, Durand DJ, Fitton T, Kuang JQ, Stewart G, Lehrke S, Baumgartner WW, Martin BJ, Heldman AW, Hare JM (2005) Cardiac repair with intramyocardial injection of allogeneic mesenchymal stem cells after myocardial infarction. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 102:11474–11479
- 72. Shake JG, Gruber PJ, Baumgartner WA, Senechal G, Meyers J, Redmond JM, Pittenger MF, Martin BJ (2002) Mesenchymal stem cell implantation in a swine myocardial infarct model: engraftment and functional effects. Ann Thorac Surg 73:1919–1925, discussion 1926
- Wang JS, Shum-Tim D, Chedrawy E, Chiu RC (2001) The coronary delivery of marrow stromal cells for myocardial regeneration: pathophysiologic and therapeutic implications. J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg 122:699–705
- 74. Carmeliet P (2003) Angiogenesis in health and disease. Nat Med 9:653-660
- Nguyen LL, D'Amore PA (2001) Cellular interactions in vascular growth and differentiation. Int Rev Cytol 204:1–48
- Asahara T, Kawamoto A, Masuda H (2011) Concise review: circulating endothelial progenitor cells for vascular medicine. Stem Cells 29:1650–1655
- Gnecchi M, Zhang Z, Ni A, Dzau VJ (2008) Paracrine mechanisms in adult stem cell signaling and therapy. Circ Res 103:1204–1219
- 78. Davani S, Marandin A, Mersin N, Royer B, Kantelip B, Herve P, Etievent JP, Kantelip JP (2003) Mesenchymal progenitor cells differentiate into an endothelial phenotype, enhance vascular density, and improve heart function in a rat cellular cardiomyoplasty model. Circulation 108(Suppl 1):II253–II258
- 79. Psaltis PJ, Zannettino AC, Worthley SG, Gronthos S (2008) Concise review: mesenchymal stromal cells: potential for cardiovascular repair. Stem Cells 26:2201–2210
- 80. Silva GV, Litovsky S, Assad JA, Sousa AL, Martin BJ, Vela D, Coulter SC, Lin J, Ober J, Vaughn WK, Branco RV, Oliveira EM, He R, Geng YJ, Willerson JT, Perin EC (2005) Mesenchymal stem cells differentiate into an endothelial phenotype, enhance vascular density, and improve heart function in a canine chronic ischemia model. Circulation 111:150–156
- 81. Hatzistergos KE, Quevedo H, Oskouei BN, Hu Q, Feigenbaum GS, Margitich IS, Mazhari R, Boyle AJ, Zambrano JP, Rodriguez JE, Dulce R, Pattany PM, Valdes D, Revilla C, Heldman AW, McNiece I, Hare JM (2010) Bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells stimulate cardiac stem cell proliferation and differentiation. Circ Res 107:913–922
- 82. Loffredo F, Lee RT (2008) Therapeutic vasculogenesis: it takes two. Circ Res 103:128–130

- Melero-Martin JM, De Obaldia ME, Kang SY, Khan ZA, Yuan L, Oettgen P, Bischoff J (2008) Engineering robust and functional vascular networks in vivo with human adult and cord blood-derived progenitor cells. Circ Res 103:194–202
- 84. Au P, Tam J, Fukumura D, Jain RK (2008) Bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells facilitate engineering of long-lasting functional vasculature. Blood 111:4551–4558
- 85. Crisan M, Yap S, Casteilla L, Chen CW, Corselli M, Park TS, Andriolo G, Sun B, Zheng B, Zhang L, Norotte C, Teng PN, Traas J, Schugar R, Deasy BM, Badylak S, Buhring HJ, Giacobino JP, Lazzari L, Huard J, Peault B (2008) A perivascular origin for mesenchymal stem cells in multiple human organs. Cell Stem Cell 3:301–313
- Haynesworth SE, Baber MA, Caplan AI (1996) Cytokine expression by human marrowderived mesenchymal progenitor cells in vitro: effects of dexamethasone and IL-1 alpha. J Cell Physiol 166:585–592
- 87. Kinnaird T, Stabile E, Burnett MS, Lee CW, Barr S, Fuchs S, Epstein SE (2004) Marrowderived stromal cells express genes encoding a broad spectrum of arteriogenic cytokines and promote in vitro and in vivo arteriogenesis through paracrine mechanisms. Circ Res 94:678–685
- Jiang S, Haider HK, Idris NM, Salim A, Ashraf M (2006) Supportive interaction between cell survival signaling and angiocompetent factors enhances donor cell survival and promotes angiomyogenesis for cardiac repair. Circ Res 99:776–784
- 89. Tomita S, Mickle DA, Weisel RD, Jia ZQ, Tumiati LC, Allidina Y, Liu P, Li RK (2002) Improved heart function with myogenesis and angiogenesis after autologous porcine bone marrow stromal cell transplantation. J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg 123:1132–1140
- Bock-Marquette I, Saxena A, White MD, Dimaio JM, Srivastava D (2004) Thymosin beta4 activates integrin-linked kinase and promotes cardiac cell migration, survival and cardiac repair. Nature 432:466–472
- Lim SY, Kim YS, Ahn Y, Jeong MH, Hong MH, Joo SY, Nam KI, Cho JG, Kang PM, Park JC (2006) The effects of mesenchymal stem cells transduced with Akt in a porcine myocardial infarction model. Cardiovasc Res 70:530–542
- 92. Takahashi T, Kalka C, Masuda H, Chen D, Silver M, Kearney M, Magner M, Isner JM, Asahara T (1999) Ischemia- and cytokine-induced mobilization of bone marrow-derived endothelial progenitor cells for neovascularization. Nat Med 5:434–438
- Uemura R, Xu M, Ahmad N, Ashraf M (2006) Bone marrow stem cells prevent left ventricular remodeling of ischemic heart through paracrine signaling. Circ Res 98:1414–1421
- 94. Xu M, Uemura R, Dai Y, Wang Y, Pasha Z, Ashraf M (2007) In vitro and in vivo effects of bone marrow stem cells on cardiac structure and function. J Mol Cell Cardiol 42:441–448
- Berry MF, Engler AJ, Woo YJ, Pirolli TJ, Bish LT, Jayasankar V, Morine KJ, Gardner TJ, Discher DE, Sweeney HL (2006) Mesenchymal stem cell injection after myocardial infarction improves myocardial compliance. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 290:H2196–H2203
- 96. Xu X, Xu Z, Xu Y, Cui G (2005) Selective down-regulation of extracellular matrix gene expression by bone marrow derived stem cell transplantation into infarcted myocardium. Circ J 69:1275–1283
- Feygin J, Mansoor A, Eckman P, Swingen C, Zhang J (2007) Functional and bioenergetic modulations in the infarct border zone following autologous mesenchymal stem cell transplantation. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 293:H1772–H1780
- 98. Gnecchi M, He H, Melo LG, Noiseaux N, Morello F, de Boer RA, Zhang L, Pratt RE, Dzau VJ, Ingwall JS (2009) Early beneficial effects of bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells overexpressing Akt on cardiac metabolism after myocardial infarction. Stem Cells 27:971–979
- 99. Takahashi M, Li TS, Suzuki R, Kobayashi T, Ito H, Ikeda Y, Matsuzaki M, Hamano K (2006) Cytokines produced by bone marrow cells can contribute to functional improvement of the infarcted heart by protecting cardiomyocytes from ischemic injury. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 291:H886–H893
- 100. Mirotsou M, Zhang Z, Deb A, Zhang L, Gnecchi M, Noiseux N, Mu H, Pachori A, Dzau V (2007) Secreted frizzled related protein 2 (Sfrp2) is the key Akt-mesenchymal stem cell-re-

leased paracrine factor mediating myocardial survival and repair. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 104:1643–1648

- 101. Alfaro MP, Pagni M, Vincent A, Atkinson J, Hill MF, Cates J, Davidson JM, Rottman J, Lee E, Young PP (2008) The Wnt modulator sFRP2 enhances mesenchymal stem cell engraftment, granulation tissue formation and myocardial repair. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 105:18366–18371
- 102. Lee RH, Pulin AA, Seo MJ, Kota DJ, Ylostalo J, Larson BL, Semprun-Prieto L, Delafontaine P, Prockop DJ (2009) Intravenous hMSCs improve myocardial infarction in mice because cells embolized in lung are activated to secrete the anti-inflammatory protein TSG-6. Cell Stem Cell 5:54–63
- 103. Estrada R, Li N, Sarojini H, An J, Lee MJ, Wang E (2009) Secretome from mesenchymal stem cells induces angiogenesis via Cyr61. J Cell Physiol 219:563–571
- 104. Sze SK, de Kleijn DP, Lai RC, Khia Way Tan E, Zhao H, Yeo KS, Low TY, Lian Q, Lee CN, Mitchell W, El Oakley RM, Lim SK (2007) Elucidating the secretion proteome of human embryonic stem cell-derived mesenchymal stem cells. Mol Cell Proteomics 6:1680–1689
- 105. Post MJ, Laham R, Sellke FW, Simons M (2001) Therapeutic angiogenesis in cardiology using protein formulations. Cardiovasc Res 49:522–531
- 106. Malik DK, Baboota S, Ahuja A, Hasan S, Ali J (2007) Recent advances in protein and peptide drug delivery systems. Curr Drug Deliv 4:141–151
- 107. Segers VF, Tokunou T, Higgins LJ, MacGillivray C, Gannon J, Lee RT (2007) Local delivery of protease-resistant stromal cell derived factor-1 for stem cell recruitment after myocardial infarction. Circulation 116:1683–1692
- 108. Lai RC, Arslan F, Lee MM, Sze NS, Choo A, Chen TS, Salto-Tellez M, Timmers L, Lee CN, El Oakley RM, Pasterkamp G, de Kleijn DP, Lim SK (2010) Exosome secreted by MSC reduces myocardial ischemia/reperfusion injury. Stem Cell Res 4:214–222
- Martinez MC, Andriantsitohaina R (2011) Microparticles in angiogenesis: therapeutic potential. Circ Res 109:110–119
- 110. Janowska-Wieczorek A, Wysoczynski M, Kijowski J, Marquez-Curtis L, Machalinski B, Ratajczak J, Ratajczak MZ (2005) Microvesicles derived from activated platelets induce metastasis and angiogenesis in lung cancer. Int J Cancer 113:752–760
- 111. Chen TS, Lai RC, Lee MM, Choo AB, Lee CN, Lim SK (2010) Mesenchymal stem cell secretes microparticles enriched in pre-microRNAs. Nucleic Acids Res 38:215–224
- 112. Raposo G, Nijman HW, Stoorvogel W, Liejendekker R, Harding CV, Melief CJ, Geuze HJ (1996) B lymphocytes secrete antigen-presenting vesicles. J Exp Med 183:1161–1172
- 113. Raposo G, Tenza D, Mecheri S, Peronet R, Bonnerot C, Desaymard C (1997) Accumulation of major histocompatibility complex class II molecules in mast cell secretory granules and their release upon degranulation. Mol Biol Cell 8:2631–2645
- 114. Zitvogel L, Regnault A, Lozier A, Wolfers J, Flament C, Tenza D, Ricciardi-Castagnoli P, Raposo G, Amigorena S (1998) Eradication of established murine tumors using a novel cellfree vaccine: dendritic cell-derived exosomes. Nat Med 4:594–600
- 115. Peters PJ, Geuze HJ, Van der Donk HA, Slot JW, Griffith JM, Stam NJ, Clevers HC, Borst J (1989) Molecules relevant for T cell-target cell interaction are present in cytolytic granules of human T lymphocytes. Eur J Immunol 19:1469–1475
- 116. Heijnen HF, Schiel AE, Fijnheer R, Geuze HJ, Sixma JJ (1999) Activated platelets release two types of membrane vesicles: microvesicles by surface shedding and exosomes derived from exocytosis of multivesicular bodies and alpha-granules. Blood 94:3791–3799
- 117. Fevrier B, Vilette D, Archer F, Loew D, Faigle W, Vidal M, Laude H, Raposo G (2004) Cells release prions in association with exosomes. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 101:9683–9688
- 118. Wolfers J, Lozier A, Raposo G, Regnault A, Thery C, Masurier C, Flament C, Pouzieux S, Faure F, Tursz T, Angevin E, Amigorena S, Zitvogel L (2001) Tumor-derived exosomes are a source of shared tumor rejection antigens for CTL cross-priming. Nat Med 7:297–303
- 119. Sullivan R, Saez F, Girouard J, Frenette G (2005) Role of exosomes in sperm maturation during the transit along the male reproductive tract. Blood Cells Mol Dis 35:1–10

- 120. Pisitkun T, Shen RF, Knepper MA (2004) Identification and proteomic profiling of exosomes in human urine. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 101:13368–13373
- 121. Caby MP, Lankar D, Vincendeau-Scherrer C, Raposo G, Bonnerot C (2005) Exosomal-like vesicles are present in human blood plasma. Int Immunol 17:879–887
- 122. Admyre C, Grunewald J, Thyberg J, Gripenback S, Tornling G, Eklund A, Scheynius A, Gabrielsson S (2003) Exosomes with major histocompatibility complex class II and co-stimulatory molecules are present in human BAL fluid. Eur Respir J 22:578–583
- 123. Kukielka GL, Hawkins HK, Michael L, Manning AM, Youker K, Lane C, Entman ML, Smith CW, Anderson DC (1993) Regulation of intercellular adhesion molecule-1 (ICAM-1) in ischemic and reperfused canine myocardium. J Clin Invest 92:1504–1516
- 124. Rieu S, Geminard C, Rabesandratana H, Sainte-Marie J, Vidal M (2000) Exosomes released during reticulocyte maturation bind to fibronectin via integrin alpha4beta1. Eur J Biochem 267:583–590
- 125. Parolini I, Federici C, Raggi C, Lugini L, Palleschi S, De Milito A, Coscia C, Iessi E, Logozzi M, Molinari A, Colone M, Tatti M, Sargiacomo M, Fais S (2009) Microenvironmental pH is a key factor for exosome traffic in tumor cells. J Biol Chem 284:34211–34222
- 126. Schrader J (1985) Mechanisms of ischemic injury in the heart. Basic Res Cardiol 80(Suppl 2):135–139
- 127. Chen TS, Arslan F, Yin Y, Tan SS, Lai RC, Choo AB, Padmanabhan J, Lee CN, de Kleijn DP, Lim SK (2011) Enabling a robust scalable manufacturing process for therapeutic exosomes through oncogenic immortalization of human ESC-derived MSCs. J Transl Med 9:47
- 128. Penn MS, Mangi AA (2008) Genetic enhancement of stem cell engraftment, survival, and efficacy. Circ Res 102:1471–1482
- 129. Pasha Z, Wang Y, Sheikh R, Zhang D, Zhao T, Ashraf M (2008) Preconditioning enhances cell survival and differentiation of stem cells during transplantation in infarcted myocardium. Cardiovasc Res 77:134–142
- Davis ME, Hsieh PC, Grodzinsky AJ, Lee RT (2005) Custom design of the cardiac microenvironment with biomaterials. Circ Res 97:8–15
- 131. Rossi DJ, Bryder D, Zahn JM, Ahlenius H, Sonu R, Wagers AJ, Weissman IL (2005) Cell intrinsic alterations underlie hematopoietic stem cell aging. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 102:9194–9199
- 132. Dzau VJ, Gnecchi M, Pachori AS, Morello F, Melo LG (2005) Therapeutic potential of endothelial progenitor cells in cardiovascular diseases. Hypertension 46:7–18
- 133. Eschenhagen T, Zimmermann WH (2005) Engineering myocardial tissue. Circ Res 97:1220–1231

Chapter 14 Advances in Lentiviral Vector-based Cell Therapy with Mesenchymal Stem Cells

Lajos Baranyi and Boro Dropulic

Abstract The field of possible application of mesenchymal stem cells in medicine and research expanded tremendously with the advent of improved Lentiviral-vectors capable of inserting stable copies of genes of interest and expressing proteins or biologically active RNA species ad libitum, performing delicate gene editing or active gene silencing or serving as advanced drug delivery systems utilized in ex vivo cell therapy. The combination of these two fields has created a number of new areas of research in the landscape of modern medicine which are now extensively studied and discussed here. These areas include tissue engineering, tissue repair, wound healing and tissue implants, anticancer therapies, angiogenesis, myocardial infarction and repair as well as understanding and treating acute lung damage and injury. In addition, genetically modified, tagged MSCs are being intensively deployed in research and therapeutic attempts of the various ailments of the central nervous system including Parkinson's disease, Alzheimer's disease, various phases of acute ischemia and trauma. The emergence of new and important data for type II diabetes research is being followed with treatment suggestions and studies of senescence to find novel applications for genetically engineered MSCs. We find in general that genetically modified MSCs are at the cusp of breaking through from basic research into the next phase of clinical trials.

Keywords Alzheimer's disease • Angiogenesis • ARDS • CD105(+), CD90(+), CD73(+), CD14(-), CD19(-) or CD79a (-), HLA-DR1 (-) • CD105 (+), CD90 (+), CD73 (+), CD34 (-), CD45 (-), CD11b (-) • Cell therapy • Cerebral ischemia • Chronic granulomatous disease • Cystic fibrosis • Diabetes • Drug delivery • Duchenne muscular dystrophy • Gene editing • Gene silencing • Gene therapy • Lentiviral vector

Lentigen Corporation, Gaithersburg, MD, USA e-mail: boro.dropulic@lentigen.com

L. Baranyi • B. Dropulic (🖂)

L.G. Chase and M.C. Vemuri (eds.), *Mesenchymal Stem Cell Therapy*, Stem Cell Biology and Regenerative Medicine, DOI 10.1007/978-1-62703-200-1_14, © Springer Science+Business Media New York 2013

safety • Lentiviral vector • Lysosomal storage diseases • Myocardial infarction • Parkinson's disease • Periodontal stem cells • Progeria • Pseudotyping Lentiviral vector • Tissue engineering • Traumatic spine injury • Wilson disease • Wound healing

14.1 MSCs as Targets for Lentiviral Vector

Stem cells, including the mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs), are very close manifestations of Plato's imagery of the shadows on the cave wall, since they are difficult to study outside their intimate interactions with their microenvironment [288]. Our observation methods change their responses and characteristics [9, 74, 82, 103, 145, 252], as in quantum physics, when the observation changes the observed. With that caveat, we can admire the rapid development in stem cell research. Alas, the difficulties in research are faithfully reflected in the confusion in the nomenclature used for describing and classifying stem cells, including the classes of stem cells of mesodermal origin. The recent definition of MSCs by Dominici states that MSCs are a stromal cell type, possessing the following characteristics and markers: plastic adherence in cell culture, specific surface antigen expression of CD105(+), CD90(+), CD73(+), CD34(-), CD45(-), CD11b(-) or CD14(-), CD19(-) or CD79a(-), HLA-DR1(-) and multi-lineage in vitro differentiation potential (osteogenic, chondrogenic, and adipogenic) [59]. However, this definition would neatly exclude CD34+ hematopoietic stem cells (HSCs), while one also could argue that the hematopoietic stem cells are just a specialized subclass of the mesenchymal progenitors [180]. Another subset of MSCs that express hyaluronan (CD44), an adhesion molecule important for stem cell homing [14, 125, 281], would also be excluded, but their perivascular equivalents could be considered to be true MPCs [180]. It becomes even more complicated if we include the results of (stem) cell reprogramming, when more or less differentiated cell types are regressed into less differentiated, pluripotent cell types [91, 185, 192, 239], providing us with a never ending stream of novel biomarkers, more often represented by whole proteome analysis [1, 203]. Time will tell, what are the biomarkers and criteria for properly characterizing the particular stem cell populations, but there is a functional definition lingering around as a firm conceptual handle on the idea of cell plasticity of which stem cells are prominent representatives [21, 22]. The plasticity indicates the ability of matured or not fully differentiated cells to differentiate into novel cell types, or more accurately, it describes the existence of cells specialized into becoming progenitors of differentiated cells while sustaining their own type and maturation level. Combining this with the embryology and origins of cell lineages from the three primordial "dermata" (ecto-, endo-, and mesoderm) provides us with a useful and generalized definition of MSCs being the pluripotent, self-renewing stromal cells of mesenchymal origin and allowing us to determine the specific biomarkers later, at our convenience, as the state of affairs in mesenchymal stem cell biology progresses and solidifies. There is no doubt that we will find the appropriate placement for the specialized subtypes as well as the proper and practical placement of some of the induced pluripotent cells (iPCs) in the realm of MSCs.

Regardless of the exactitude of the classification, the (omni-) presence of the mesenchymal cell lineages in all of the organs and tissues [11, 102, 116, 132, 180] renders them good candidates not only for general stem cell therapy [22, 73, 102, 235], but even more promising is the potential use of MSCs for gene therapy [35, 45, 176, 196], cell reprogramming [9, 36, 252], delivery of bioactive molecules [163, 196], and tissue engineering [4, 82, 153]. In addition, a number of new issues are arising from the results describing the importance of stem cells in inducing and sustaining the malignant phenotype and the potential therapeutic targeting of a wide range of the elusive cancer stem cell types [27, 183, 217, 244]. The genetic modification of MSCs and associated cell types with Lentiviral vectors opens their application beyond reliance upon the innate properties of the cells. Expression of proteins that can modulate their biology or therapeutic properties enormously expands their utility for therapy.

The lack of a crisp definition of all the stem cell types affects targeting of Lentiviral vectors to specific subsets of stem cells. However, recent successful efforts in the pseudotyping of Lentiviral vector is a step in the right direction. The use of the VSVg pseudotype expanded the tropism of the Lentiviral vectors and, as a result, practically any cell type can be targeted and the narrowing of the tropisms by developing novel vector-pseudotypes will be addressed. The emergence of single chain antibodies as pseudotype indicates that we can expect a rapid expansion of this technology in the near future and will result in a precise tool for studying cell lineages.

We focus and limit our review on the recent progress made in stem cell research using Lentiviral vector-based gene delivery, a method that is emerging as the safest and most effective way to modify (stem) cells permanently or temporarily, if using non-integrating versions of the novel generations of Lentiviral vectors, both of which have clear potential for a wide range of research application in preclinical studies as well as therapeutic applications.

14.1.1 Lentiviral Vectors: Overview of Design and Safety Issues

The most commonly used Lentiviral vector framework is HIV-1 based although HIV2, SIV (Simian Immunodeficiency virus), FIV (Feline immunodeficiency virus) have been successfully tested; see review by Dropulic [62]. The native HIV-1 is a human pathogen; but it had been modified to eliminate pathogenicity and increase safety before considering it as a broadly available tool for gene transfers.

Typically, Lentiviral vector are generated by trans complementation, a process that separates the essential components of HIV (the genes encoding Gag-Pol, Rev, and Env) into separate plasmids, which lack the packaging signal and, therefore, can never end up in a packaged vector unless they appear in a recombinant sequence [63]. The components (Tat, Vif, etc.) responsible for pathogenicity by upregulation of transcription [54] and export of genomic RNA to the cytoplasm have been successively removed from the constructs. The potential for a recombination event is minimized, and for all practical purposes avoided, by carefully editing the genes

and using codon degeneracy to reduce the chances of recombination with the wild-type virus. These separate plasmids are used to co-transfect a packaging cell, typically HEK293, along with a payload plasmid that carries the packaging signal necessary for starting the envelope formation and encapsidation of the mRNA that carries the payload gene (s) as well as the 5' and 3' long terminal repeats (LTRs) necessary for integration into the transcriptionally active regions of the host chromosomes. Packaging is a delicate process, which ensures that with the RNA, appropriate tRNAlys, protease, integrase, and reverse transcriptase enzymes are carried by the vector with the packaging elements necessary for successful cell entry, reverse transcription of vector RNA to DNA, transport of that DNA into the nucleus, and the permanent integration of the DNA into host chromosome. The ENV gene encodes the protein GP160 that is cleaved into trimer-forming GP120, which appears as spikes decorating the vector particle; and GP41, that carries a transmembrane region and a carboxy terminal sub-domain that interacts with the nucleocapsid within the envelope. The N-terminal domain has a fusogenic domain that facilitates cell entry by fusing the outer membrane of the vector with the cell membrane. A region further down to from the amino terminal region also binds to GP120 which in turn binds to primary HIV-1 receptors on the target CD4+ of T lymphocytes. This property if left unmodified would significantly limit the usability of the Lentiviral vector, as very few cells types can be directly infected by HIV-1. Pseudotyping overcomes this limitation and permits targeting to any mammalian cell.

Pseudotyping essentially replaces the original HIV ENV gene with a corresponding molecule from other viruses and carries over the cell-targeting specificity (i.e., the tropism of the virus) and obviates some of the safety concerns related to GP120 [258]. The list of successful pseudotypes and cell tropism is rather lengthy [18, 76–79, 105, 222] and growing. The most successful pseudotype so far uses the ENV from vesicular stomatitis virus (VSVg) that successfully broadens the tropism to cells in the brain, kidney, and liver amongst other. It extends to mesenchymal (stem) cells, even those in nondividing (resting) state [77, 136, 280]. Filovirus ENV pseudotypes shift the tropism to a more limited set of cells, airway epithelial and endothelial cells [130, 148]. Baculovirus GP64 and Hepatitis C virus E1 and E2 pseudotypes redirect the vectors toward liver cells targeting their respective receptor, CD81 (tetraspanin) [19]. Rabies virus ENV has been shown to efficiently retarget the vectors to neuronal cells [162, 262]. RD114 ENV pseudotyped Lentiviral vector show preference for hematopoietic cellular compartment [20, 56, 85, 115, 221, 268]. However, some applications require targeting a specific cell type, which is not necessarily covered by the available pseudotypes listed above. In those cases, new targeting methods have been developed to further tighten the tropism of Lentiviral vector by co-expressing cell-specific coreceptors that recognize one of the cell-type specific markers.

The payload plasmid components providing the backbone for the transfer vector in the early HIV vectors were composed of a 5' LTR, followed by a major splice donor site, a packaging signal site encompassing the packaging signal components of the 5' region of Gag (necessary for high efficiency packaging and high vector titer) and a deletion of the rest of the gag gene. Deletion of the U3 region from the 3' LTR promoters became also possible by relaying on constructing genes with their own promoter(s). The latest generation of Lentiviral vectors carry an additional safety element, the self-inactivating LTR (SIN Lentiviral vector, [114]) replacing the LTR with an HIV-independent promoter from Cytomegalovirus (CMV). In these vectors the LTRs are modified in a way that upon integration they lose their intrinsic promoter ability reducing genotoxic potential. In addition the irreversible changes that occur during integration diminish the ability to mobilize after integration and to recombine with other elements to form a full-fledged, replication capable virus [25, 279]. The formal proof of increased safety is still lacking, ironically, because of the inability to create and detect RCL capable viruses from Lentiviral vector-treated cells [25], indicating that this risk is mainly theoretical.

The removal of RRE and the associated splice donor and acceptor elements results in significant loss of transduction efficiency of the vector [127], while adding a 100 nucleotide central polypurine tract (central DNA flap) restores the transduction efficiency by improving the reverse transcription and nuclear transport efficiency [47, 283]. The woodchuck hepatitis virus transcriptional regulatory element (WPRE) is another widely used regulatory element added to the Lentiviral vector backbone to stabilize the transcription transgene mRNA levels and improve transgene expression [292]. However, an open reading frame of the oncogenic WHV-X element has been found within the native WPRE sequence [128], so the sequence has been modified to remove the translation start site [282].

Further optimization continues to improve the safety of Lentiviral vector, such as isolating the integrated vector DNA to prevent translation beyond the vector boundaries by adding isolating elements. However, the insulators have themselves proven to be genotoxic in some instances, and no proof has emerged that such isolators are truly needed [100]. Gene switches such as Tet-On and -Off have been added to subsequent generations of Lentiviral vector and proven to be highly functional, operating with very low leakage [194, 260]. The Cre-Lox system has also been successfully implemented in the Lentiviral context allowing high efficiency engineering and sophisticated, site-specific recombination techniques including the delivery and irreversible switching by small hairpin RNA (shRNA) expression [135], a tool extensively used in gene function analysis [37, 193].

A major concern regarding the safety of Lentiviral vectors has been the potential genotoxicity resulting in oncogenesis, as observed previously during clinical trials for treating X-linked severe combined immunodeficiency (X-SCID) with transplanted HSCs treated with murine oncoretroviral vectors carrying the gamma chain of IL2R genes [96–99]. The preferential insertion of oncoretroviral vectors in proximity of the LMO2 proto oncogene and the subsequent constitutive activation of the proto-oncogen driven by the enhancer element (LTR) in the vector resulted in uncontrolled cell proliferation. However, in a series of studies comparing oncoretroviral vectors trigger a dose dependent acceleration of cancer onset in a mouse transplantation model sensitive to cancer-triggering genetic changes (CDkna2–/–), Lentiviral vectors lacked such activity [172, 175] even though the vector integration rate was significantly higher. This important observation implying that a low level of insertional mutagenicity has been confirmed independently by several groups indicating

a favorable safety profile for Lentiviral vectors while emphasizing the importance of vector design and avoidance of strong enhancers in the vectors [32, 169, 171].

Recent clinical trials have supported the good safety profile of Lentiviral vectors. There have been no oncogenic effects reported in any of trials using Lentiviral vectors to date [30, 83, 123, 143, 161, 195, 210, 276].

14.2 Development of Gene Therapy Techniques Using Lentiviral Vectors

14.2.1 Gene Silencing with RNA Interference

Gene silencing by small interfering RNA (RNAi) is based on duplex formation between the mRNA and a short complementary micro RNA or small inhibitory RNA, each having the ability to interfere with the protein synthesis and downregulate the expression levels of the targeted protein. A major problem with the inhibitory RNA technologies is the short half-life and delivery of the RNAi. This can be resolved using Lentiviral vectors encoding artificial genes with appropriate micro RNA sequences that can be integrated into the host cell DNA and efficiently transcribed into primary micro RNA that utilizes the natural intracellular processing by microprocessor complex formation with Drosha to form small hairpin RNA (shRNA) in the nucleus. The exported miRNA is subsequently cleaved by Dicer and produces the complex forming inhibitory RNAi. The process is rather complex, but efficient to produce a significant blockade of protein expression that may be incomplete but readily achieves significant reduction, that is adequate for gaining insight into the function of the targeted protein and efficient enough for phase I and II clinical trials, though no therapeutic use has been approved by the FDA. It is interesting to note that MSCs are capable of secreting cholesterol-rich phospholipid microparticles encapsulating miRNA, and therefore have the potential to facilitate intercellular communication and act as regulatory agents in their microenvironment [38]. An excellent review has been published on the biogenesis and clinical applications of small RNA compounds by Davidson and McCray [49].

Hematopoietic or general pluripotent stem cells are often selected targets for RNA interference-based interventions and one of the promising efforts deal with creating artificial virus resistance genes and virus resistant somatic cells. Preventing HIV infection by reconstituting the immune system with such stem cell-derived virus-resistant progeny has been used as model system with significant clinical relevance [121]. The idea is that an efficient HIV infection requires virus entry through the CD4 surface antigen and one or more virus co-receptors, among which CCR5 has been shown to play an essential role in the case of R5 tropic viral strains involved in primary HIV infection. Clinical data indicate that CCR5 deficiency or certain mutations in this co-receptor protect the infected individuals from the onset of full blown AIDS, and the hope is that the artificial knockdown of CCR5 using gene

therapy and RNAi will achieve similar protection [8, 57, 121, 146, 233]. The relative inefficiency of the CCR5 suppression remains a significant issue, but major improvement and complete knockdown of CCR5 have been achieved with somewhat longer (28 base instead of 23) shRNA [7].

Mesenchymal stem cell research is taking full advantage of the shRNA techniques by characterizing the subtle, and not so subtle, changes induced by individual gene knockdowns. It is a long held view that mechanical stresses and mechanical characteristics of stem cells, as well as the microenvironment, can affect stem cell proliferation and differentiation. Lentiviral vectors are excellent and efficient targeting tools for these stem cells, even resting ones, and can deliver the shRNA without causing major changes and stress that would otherwise change the stem cells on its own. Chowdhury et al. studied the spreading response of MSCs and showed that myosin II, F-actin, Src, or CDC42 were essential for cell spreading and changes in the mechanical characteristics ("softening") of the stem cells led directly to the downregulation of the OCT3/4 gene. This indicates the possibility that small mechanical events may affect the embryo and developing tissues and even transplanted stem cells [41].

Another area of efficient use of Lentiviral vectors and RNAi technology in stem cell research is the production of transgenic embryos which carry knockdown genes. Production of transgenic embryos is highly efficient, and if the fertilized egg is transduced at a single cell stage, the entire germ line is affected, or partial chimerism can be achieved if multicellular embryos are treated with Lentiviral vectors. An example of such a study is that by Wang et al., in which they showed that the knockdown of RunX1 in embryonal tissues and MSCs by Lentiviral vector-delivered interfering RNA blocked chondrogenesis in limb buds [257]. The technique has been shown to be very efficient for transgenesis, as high as 44% average rate of germ-line transmission can be achieved [227], providing a new source of gene-modified MSCs. A recent comprehensive review of the use of naturally occurring regulatory miRNA technology in mesenchymal stem cell research has been written by Guo et al. [93], indicating that stem cells have discrete and distinct expression profiles that can account for intrinsic stem cell properties such as self-renewal and pluripotency, a property that cannot longer be overlooked by experts dealing with MSCs. The accumulating data indicate that the progenitors and terminally differentiated mesenchymal cells can be tracked and defined by function-related miRNAs in addition to the already established sets of surface markers. The miRNAs already identified affect osteogenic differentiation, chondric differentiation, adipogenic differentiation, myogenic differentiation, neuronal differentiation, wound healing, and replicative senescence. These advances open a wide array of possibilities to direct the differentiation patterns of the stem cell population temporarily by using non-integrating Lentiviral vectors that are automatically lost from dividing cell populations and lead to the natural disappearance of control signal after a few cell division but potentially giving a push to the original stem cell population to develop in a preferred direction.

Extensive progress has been made in regards to the elucidation of the Hedgehog signaling pathway in MSCs using RNA interference delivered with Lentiviral vectors. The data suggest that at least some of the elements indeed act through the

regulatory miRNA network, by downregulating the cellular miRNA levels. The data, however, also suggest significant off-target effects of the interfering RNA molecules and indicate that we are a long way from the potential clinical use of the elucidated networks [124].

An ingenious method was devised by Hu et al., to prepare the brain for traumatic interventions (surgery, extensive stem cell transplantations, etc.) by downregulating the cerebral Matrix Metalloproteinase 9 (MMP9) using Lentiviral vector and MMP-9 shRNA 2 weeks before the trauma. The knockdown of MMP-9 with the shRNA proved to be an effective way to preserve the blood–brain barrier, and they achieved significant reduction of brain infarction volumes, reduction of brain water content and evans blue/IgG extravasation (measure of edema formation) as well as a reduction in the neurobehavioral deficit in their rat brain trauma model [108] implying a potential for improved protocols for traumatic brain interventions needed for more extensive type of intracranial stem cell implantations.

14.2.2 Gene Transfer into MSCs

As mentioned earlier, Lentiviral vectors provide a very efficient method for generating transgenic embryos, significantly reducing the need for the generation of a high number of embryos to establish new sources of gene-modified stem cell lines, embryonic, or other [227]. The Lentiviral technology is able to deliver a payload of 6-8 kB very efficiently, but payloads of 10kB can be handled and delivery of 12–13 kB is possible, at a cost of lower efficiency. This payload-carrying capacity allows the delivery of very large genes such as the gene encoding blood clothing factor VIII, a 2,351 amino acid long protein together with its stabilizer, the von Willebrand factor (2,813 amino acids in its native form) simultaneously or, one may need to use domain-engineered and shortened version of both; similarly it can be used to deliver all three chains of an IgM molecule in a single, tri-cistronic complex. The implication is that the Lentiviral vector system has sufficient payload capacity to deliver a number of relevant genes together with several supporting molecules envisioned for highly complex gene therapy scenarios currently outside the scope of monogenic gene therapy as practiced today. It may be used to target diseases with multi-gene disorders such as high blood pressure, arthritis, or diabetes in the future.

14.2.3 Gene Editing Using Zinc Finger Nucleases Encoded Within Lentiviral Vectors

Zinc-finger nucleases (ZFNs) have the remarkable ability to (a) bind to a specific location in the double-stranded DNA; (b) break the double-stranded DNA at that specific location and, if an endogenous repair template is provided, (c) initiate homology-directed repair, restoring the integrity of the newly edited double-stranded DNA. As their name implies, there is a specific DNA-binding part of this class of

enzymes that consists of a tandem repeat of DNA-binding zinc-finger motifs, hence the DNA binding specificity and a catalytic domain, FokI. For DNA cleavage to occur, FokI has to dimerize, one on the sense and the other on the antisense strand, while the zinc-finger domains attach to the right target half site and the left target half site. Upon binding, a nick with a 5' overhang is initiated by FokI between the target sites and the homology-directed DNA repair mechanism is activated. What makes this configuration useful is that the spacer between the two target half sites can be several hundreds or even thousands of base pairs long and by providing a template for the activated repair mechanism, a novel DNA sequence of equal length can be introduced into the DNA; see a recent reviews by Caroll [29] and others [50, 101, 117, 134, 246].

Fundamentally, two factors determine the efficacy of the DNA editing or repair that the technology allows. The first is the specificity of the zinc-finger binding, which also determines the length of the spacer and the proper specificity and uniqueness of the binding site and allows the minimization of the off-target effects that may be introduced by similar sites far away from the desired and targeted locus [101]. Huge efforts are being made to tailor the zinc-finger nucleases for particular applications and improving the selectivity by successfully engineering the DNA-binding specificity of the binding domain [3, 101, 158, 201, 220]. The second factor is the efficient delivery of the ZFNs and the template DNA by vectors. While the early attempts relied on retroviral vectors, adeno and adeno-associated vectors, and even baculovirus vectors, the recent advances in the field clearly indicate that the Lentiviral delivery system is considered to be a safer and more efficacious route. As high as 50% conversion rate can be achieved with lentiviral delivery in a variety of cell lines and human embryonic stem cells [154] as compared with the earlier best rates of 18% with other methods in human and other species [3, 101, 197, 198, 201, 220, 245, 264].

14.2.4 Using Lentiviral Vectors in Tissue Engineering and Repair

One of the many Holy Grails of medicine, the ability to replace diseased tissue or even entire organs, seems to be hovering at the not too distant horizon. There is rapid progress in a wide range of areas, but at the center of the solution is almost always biocompatible scaffolding that is populated with a wide variety of cells. The strategically positioned cells find their place within the 3D structure, propagate, differentiate, and fill the available space, while producing a structure that can replace or enhance the damaged tissue in the form of various implants or prosthetics. As for scaffolding, the options are quite numerous, including those obtained from cadavers or live organs (animal or human origin), by removing the cells while preserving the fibrous tissue that maintains the basic morphology of the organ. Alternatively, a scaffold can be printed with various 3D printers [126, 159, 214-216, 229, 255, 261]. Processed cartilage can also result in scaffold and it can be used to rebuild and regrow an implantable ear, nose, or cartilage for trachea reconstruction [174].

The culture, expansion, and differentiation of human MSCs into artificial tissues represent a very complex series of events and Lentiviral vectors often serve as excellent research tools for marking, visualizing, and tracking the process [253], or modifying the gene or protein expression patterns [68]. A number of tissue engineering attempts have reached the clinic and Lentiviral vector have played various roles in the advancement of the technology. A very promising technology is the use of these scaffolded artificial tissues employing MSCs and Lentiviral vectors for delivering biologics for prolonged times.

Van Damme succinctly described the potential of these artifical tissues built on scaffolds and providing artificial implants for drug delivery. Lentiviral vectors were used to transduce mesenchymal cells to express green fluorescent protein (GFP) or FVIII. Expression was superior compared to oncoretroviral transduction, showing consistently higher transduction rates and expression remained high for several months post-transduction. The transduced cells retained their stem/progenitor cell properties, and they were still capable of differentiating along adipogenic and osteogenic lineages in vitro, while maintaining high GFP and FVIII expression levels. Implantation of Lentiviral vector-transduced human bone marrow mesenchymal cells using collagen scaffolds into immunodeficient mice resulted in efficient engraftment of gene-engineered cells and provided sites for transgene-expression in vivo. In addition to the bone marrow-derived stem cells, adipose tissue-derived mesenchymal stem cells have been shown to be amenable to populate implantable scaffolds and retain the potential to differentiate into osteogenic cells. Some of these scaffolds have been engineered for use in reconstructing craniofacial bone defects. Lentiviral vector have been used to deliver fluorescent proteins to track cells during manipulation such as osteogenic differentiation. The GFP-marked stem cells and their progeny remained fluorescent over the 8 weeks of the study period. The GFP-marked stem cells were successfully induced into osteogenic cells both in monolayers and threedimensional scaffolds. Quantification showed no decrease in staining of the osteoinduced stem cells indicating the efficiency and durability of the labeling [256].

14.3 Aortic Implants

Tissue engineered vascular grafts built on bilayered elastomeric poly (ester-urethane) urea scaffolds and seeded with pericytes have shown promise in the past. However, in vitro endothelialization is still an issue for the use of these types of grafts. Doebis et al. reported in 2006 enhanced endothelialization using allogeneic endothelial cells or their precursors, expressing recombinant anti-alpha-MHC I single chain antibody to prevent rejection. The recombinant antibody was delivered efficiently ex vivo using Lentiviral vector, and has significantly reduced the MHC-1 expression levels as well as the killing of allogeneic cells by MHC-1 specific CD*+T cells [58]. The results suggest that these allogeneic cells may provide a suitable alternative supply for the lining of vascular prostheses.
Endothelial cells and their precursors are attractive targets for gene therapy, both for the treatment of cardiovascular disease and for the systemic delivery of recombinant gene products directly into the circulation. There have been a few reports which show Lentiviral vector-mediated gene transfer efficiency. Sacoda and colleagues compared the effectiveness of Lentiviral vector compared to adeno and oncoretroviral vectors. Bovine aortic endothelial cells (BAECs) were infected, in vitro, with these viral vectors. Transduction efficiency of beta-Gal gene transfer in BAECs by adenovirus, Lentiviral vector, or retrovirus at a multiplicity of infection (MOI) of 10 (determined on HeLa cells) was 69 ± 11 , 33 ± 8 , or $22 \pm 6\%$ respectively. At higher MOI [50] both adenovirus and Lentiviral vectors achieved an almost 100% transduction rate. However, retroviral vectors showed only 48±6% at MOI 50 and no increase at MOI 100. The percentage of beta-Gal positive cells decreased rapidly at longer passage of cells after being transduced by adenovirus. In contrast, Lentiviral vector and retrovirus vectors mediated transductions showed sustained higher percentage of positive cells. Furthermore, the transductions by Lentiviral vectors had no significant effect on viability of BAECs suggesting that for long-term cell therapy the Lentiviral vectors have overall the best features [219]. Expressing IL10 in similar settings in the early, initiation phase, also inhibited and delayed the onset of the rejection process [287].

One of such cases in which the performance of the endothelial cells may need to be boosted is to increase the resistance to ischemia–reperfusion injury of the vascularized transplants and implants or normal tissues undergoing prolonged surgery. This is a condition which occurs too frequently and is responsible for devastating tissue injury caused by systemic activation of the complement system. Lentiviral vectors can be used to force the over-expression of the anti-apoptotic gene, Bcl-xL and indeed, it has shown significant protection from early apoptotic loss of vascular endothelial cells [286].

14.4 Periodontal Stem Cells

Recently, tooth tissue engineering has attracted more and more attention. Stem cellbased tissue engineering is thought to be a promising way to replace a missing tooth. The potential MSCs for tooth regeneration mainly include stem cells from human exfoliated deciduous teeth (SHEDs), adult dental pulp stem cells (DPSCs), stem cells from the apical part of the papilla (SCAPs), stem cells from the dental follicle (DFSCs), periodontal ligament stem cells (PDLSCs), and bone marrowderived MSCs (BMSCs). A recent review by Peng et al. shows promising progress [190]. However, in practice, tissues other than bone marrow can serve as stem cell donors, including adipose tissue, periodontal ligament, and pulp for oral tissue regeneration [206]. The experimental data suggest that not only the stem cells ex vivo, but cells in the osteogenic tissue are amenable to direct transduction by Lentiviral vector [259]. This opens up the periodontal reconstruction interventions to the beneficial effects of gene therapy enhancing the wound healing and improving engraftment by expressing growth promoters at low and slowly decreasing concentrations. Estrela published an excellent review on the potential of MSCs in regeneration of dental tissues [68] and Rodrigues-Loza reviewed the mesenchymal cell types recovered from dental tissues [208]. Other data clearly show that the primary osteogenic cells are efficiently transduced by Lentiviral vector, and that their infusion into the mandible is a feasible method for locally delivering DNA to primary osteogenic and bone cells in rat models [259], indicating that future applications in vivo dental implant enhancement, using dental scaffolding, bone healing, and tooth regeneration may be feasible. Recent efforts extend toward engineering dental repair by changing the expression of growth factors and bone morphogenic proteins leading to dentin formation, as discussed in a 2011 review by Casagrande [31] and which seem to be amenable to cell therapy efforts with non-integrating Lentiviral vector.

14.5 Wound Healing

One of the tissues that is often injured but that presents difficulties when it comes to healing and repairs is the tendon. Enhancing the healing process by in situ overexpression of helper factors such as IL10 could reduce recuperation time and perhaps improve the quality of the repair. Richetti et al. reported promising results in a murine model of patellar tendon injury after direct injection of an IL10 transgene using Lentiviral vector. Although the tendons showed no obvious histological difference, the IL-10-treated groups had superior mechanical characteristics by day 42 [205]. Although the mechanism of wound healing in tendons is not yet understood, the involvement of MSCs is suspected and delivery of additional factors that partake in healing process is discussed by Meyerose and Ashlan [13, 163].

Recent findings by Shamis and colleagues [230] demonstrated that embryonic stem cells could be directed to specified and alternative mesenchymal cell fates whose function could be distinguished in engineered human skin equivalents. Lentiviral shRNA-mediated knockdown of hepatocyte growth factor (HGF) resulted in a dramatic decrease of HGF secretion from cell lines (EDK cells) that led to a marked reduction in their ability to promote keratinocyte proliferation and re-epithelialization of cutaneous wounds. In contrast, H9-MSCs demonstrated features of MSCs but not those of dermal fibroblasts, as they underwent multilineage differentiation in monolayer culture, but were unable to support epithelial tissue development and repair and produced significantly lower levels of HGF. Characterization of these induced mesenchymal cells in 3D, engineered human skin equivalents demonstrated the utility of this tissue platform to predict the functional properties of stem cell-derived fibroblasts before their therapeutic use in reconstructive skin transplantation and wound healing.

Inhibition of hyper-keratinization by expressing a mutant form of TCGf Beta3 that has lost its binding site for latency-associated peptide, reduced the re-epithelialization density and fibroblast/myofibroblast trans-differentiation within the wound area [251] in a mouse skin wounding model. The expression of this mutated gene was achieved by injecting Lentiviral vectors encoding the mutTCGF Beta3, into the regenerating tissue and the changes induced by this intervention predict a significant decrease in keloid formation and provide a potential model for preventing the painful disfigurement that follows the abnormally strong skin remodeling and scar tissue formation that oftentimes accompanies wound healing. The data indicate that future stem cell therapy with carefully designed interventions for patients prone to scar tissue formation could find wide spread application.

14.6 Corpus Cavernosum

One of the causes of erectile dysfunction is the damaged penile cavernous smooth muscle cells (SMCs) and sinus endothelial cells. Song reports that it may be feasible to restore these cells by applying MSCs to penile cavernous ECs or SMCs. For this purpose immortalized (via Lentiviral vector encoding v-myc) human bone marrow mesenchymal stem cell line B10 cells were transplanted into the cavernosum of Sprague–Dawley rats and harvested 2 weeks later. The expression of CD31, von Willebrand factor (vWF), smooth muscle cell actin (SMA), calponin, and desmin was determined immunohistochemically in rat penile cavernosum. Multipotency of B10 to adipogenic, osteogenic, or chondrogenic differentiation was found. Expression of endothelial cell-specific markers (CD31 or vWF protein) and expression of smooth muscle cell-specific markers (calponin, SMA, or desmin protein) were demonstrated in grafted B10 cells indicating that human MSCs may be a good candidates in the treatment of penile cavernosum injury [238].

14.7 Rules of Attraction: Angiogenesis and the Mesenchymal Stem Cell Migration

Angiogenesis requires the presence and active involvement of MSCs and therefore MSCs are ready to be recruited into the areas when there is a need for novel blood vessels: the inflamed, hypoxic, tumor infested locations. Gehmert et al. described an interesting model to study the migration of MSCs. In their work, immunodeficient mice were engrafted with human breast cancer cells (4T1) in the left mammary pad. A day later, the mice were injected IP with luciferase-labeled adipose tissue-derived MSCs (using Lentiviral vector technology). The MSCs were found to rapidly migrate into the tumor, confirming the previous observations that MSCs can be found within the tumor stroma and vasculature, even if the inflammation is not present, as the immunodeficient mice lacked the inflammation signaling pathway. Based on this result, it can be suggested that MSCs can be attracted solely by the cytokines produced by the tumor. However, the power of inflammation has been clearly

demonstrated in control animals, which received *E. coli* injections at contralateral locations and attracted all the MSCs leaving the tumor implant MSC-free [84]. Elucidating the migratory mechanisms of the MSCs seems to be an important step toward finding a delivery system to inflammatory sites and finding the conditions for clear migration into established tumors. Even the simple marking of tumor tissue with fluorescent proteins (such as GFP) holds important promise for surgeons, as delineating a breast cancer in situ during surgery would be possible by applying UV light and tracing the contours of the tumor. The technique already allows sophisticated molecular imaging combined with stem cell therapy [254].

Wang and colleagues used the ability of MSCs to differentiate into endothelial cells in vivo to establish whether the differentiated MSCs persist in vivo and to determine if this potential persistence contributes to functional improvement after experimental myocardial infarction. They generated a Lentiviral vector encoding two distinct reporter genes, one driven by a constitutive murine stem cell virus promoter and the other driven by an endothelial-specific Tie-2 promoter. The endothelial specificity of the Lentiviral vector was validated by its expression in endothelial cells but not in undifferentiated stem cells. The Lentivirus-transduced MSCs were injected into peri-infarct areas of the hearts of severe combined immunedeficient mice. Persistence of injected cells was tracked by bioluminescence imaging (BLI) and verified by immunohistochemical staining. The BLI signal from the endothelial-specific reporter revealed that the stem cells differentiated into endothelial cells 48 h after injection. However, both the constitutive and endothelial-specific signals disappeared by day 50. Nonetheless, the improvement in left ventricle ejection fraction with therapy persisted for up to 6 months. Immunohistochemical staining showed that stem cell-derived endothelial cells integrated into endogenous CD31+ vessels. Furthermore, stem cell-transplanted hearts had more CD31+ vessels and a lesser degree of cardiac fibrosis compared with the controls at 6 months. Increased angiogenesis and decreased fibrosis were associated with cardiac functional improvement. Similarly MSCs double-marked with GFP-Lentiviral vector and superparamagnetic iron oxide could be followed by MRI for up to 8 months in a porcine model of infraction and revascularization [274].

14.8 Myocardial Infarction

Endothelial cells respond to mild injurious stimuli by upregulating anti-apoptotic gene expression to maintain endothelial integrity. EC dysfunction and apoptosis resulting from ischemia/reperfusion injury may contribute to chronic allograft rejection. Under optimized conditions for Lentiviral vector transduction of rat aortic endothelial cells (RAEC) the delivery of the anti-apoptotic gene, Bcl-xL, via Lentiviral vector, protects RAEC from apoptotic death. The authors confirmed the damaging effect of the reperfusion phase. Endogenous Bax expression increased with I/R injury, whereas endogenous Bcl-xL remained constant. RAEC transduced with Lentiviral vector expressing Bcl-xL were protected from early apoptosis caused

by I/R injury, correlating with reduced cytochrome c release into the cytosol. This protective effect may be attributed to altering the balance of pro- and anti-apoptotic proteins, resulting in sequestration of the harmful Bax protein, and may open up new strategies for controlling chronic allograft rejection [286].

Inhibition of Na+/H+ exchanger 1 (NHE1) reduces cardiac ischemia-reperfusion (I/R) injury as well as cardiac hypertrophy and cardiac failure. Although the mechanisms underlying these NHE1-mediated effects suggest delay of mitochondrial permeability transition pore (MPTP) opening, and reduction of mitochondrial-derived superoxide production, the possibility of NHE1 blockade targeting mitochondria has been incompletely explored. A short-hairpin RNA sequence mediating specific knock down of NHE1 expression was incorporated into a Lentiviral vector (shRNA-NHE1) and transduced into the rat myocardium. NHE1 expression of mitochondrial lysates revealed that shRNA-NHE1 transductions reduced mitochondrial NHE1 (mNHE1) by approximately 60%, supporting the expression of NHE1 in mitochondria membranes. Electron microscopy studies corroborate the presence of NHE1 in heart mitochondria. Immunostaining of rat cardiomyocytes also suggests colocalization of NHE1 with the mitochondrial marker cytochrome c oxidase. To examine the functional role of mNHE1, mitochondrial suspensions were exposed to increasing concentrations of CaCl, to induce MPTP opening and consequently, rat heart mitochondrial swelling. shRNA-NHE1 transduction reduced the CaCl₂-induced mitochondrial swelling by $64 \pm 4\%$. Whereas the NHE1 inhibitor HOE-642 (10 μ M) decreased mitochondrial Ca2+-induced swelling by only 37±6. Because mitochondria from rats injected with shRNA-NHE1 present a high threshold for MPTP formation, the beneficial effects of NHE1 inhibition in I/R resulting from mitochondrial targeting should be considered as a future target for cell therapy [250]

Oxidative stress is important in a number of pathologies, including cardiovascular diseases, such as atherosclerosis and cardiac ischemia-reperfusion injury. An important mechanism for adaptation to oxidative stress is the induction of genes through the antioxidant response element (ARE) which regulates the expression of antioxidant and cryoprotective genes via the transcription factor Nrf2 (nuclear factor E2-related factor 2). As Nrf2-regulated genes are induced during oxidant stress, occurring for example in reperfusion after ischemia, Hurttila et al. took a novel approach to exploit ARE for the development of oxidative stress-inducible gene therapy vectors. To this end, one, two, or three ARE-containing regions from human NAD(P)H: quinone oxidoreductase-1, glutamate-cysteine ligase modifier subunit and mouse heme oxygenase-1 were cloned into a vector expressing luciferase under a minimal SV40 promoter. The construct, which was the most responsive to AREinducing agents, was chosen for further studies in which a Lentiviral vector was produced for an efficient transfer to endothelial cells. Heme oxygenase-1 (HO-1), which has well-characterized anti-inflammatory properties, was used as the therapeutic transgene. In human endothelial cells, ARE-driven HO-1 overexpression inhibited nuclear factor-kappa B activation and subsequent vascular cell adhesion molecule-1 expression induced by tumor necrosis factor-alpha. They concluded that the ARE element is a promising alternative for the development of oxidative stressinducible gene therapy vectors [111].

Progenitor cell therapy is a potential new treatment option for ischemic conditions in the myocardium and skeletal muscles. However, it remains unclear whether umbilical cord blood (UCB)-derived progenitor cells can be therapeutic in ischemic muscles and if yes, whether the ex vivo gene transfer can be used for improving the effect. The use of Lentiviral vector led to efficient transduction of both UCB-derived HSCs and MSCs resulting in long-term transgene expression. Moreover, it did not alter the differentiation potential of either HSCs or MSCs. In addition, the therapeutic potential of CD133+ and MSC progenitor cells transduced ex vivo with Lentiviral vector encoding the mature form of vascular endothelial growth factor D (VEGF-D) or the enhanced green fluorescent protein (eGFP) marker gene achieved permanent gene expression. The transplantation of the progenitor cells into nude mice serving as mouse model of skeletal muscle ischemia enhanced the regeneration of ischemic muscles, but notably, without a detectable long-term engraftment of either CD133+ or MSC progenitor cells. The results show that rather than directly participating in angiogenesis or skeletal myogenesis, the UCB-derived progenitor cells indirectly enhance the regenerative capacity of skeletal muscle after acute ischemic injury. However, rather counter-intuitively, the VEGF-D gene transfer into the progenitor cells did not improve the therapeutic effect in ischemic muscles [131].

Another cell type with improved adult stem cell functions has been discovered and cells have been isolated from the peripheral blood of young children. This clonally expandable, telomerase expressing progenitor cell type is distinct from hematopoietic or mesenchymal stromal cells and resembles that of embryonic multipotent mesoangioblasts. Cell numbers and the proliferative capacity correlate with donor age, and express the pluripotency markers Klf4, c-Myc, as well as low levels of Oct3/4, but lack Sox2. Overexpression of Sox2 by Lentiviral transduction of Sox2 (Sox-MABs) enhances pluripotency and facilitates differentiation to cardiovascular lineages. Furthermore, the number of smooth muscle actin positive cells was higher in Sox-MABs. In addition, pluripotency of Sox-MABs was shown in a mouse model by demonstrating the generation of endodermal and ectodermal progenies and injection of Sox-MABs into nude mice after acute myocardial infarction resulted in improved cardiac function compared to mice treated with control cells (cMABs). Furthermore, cell therapy with Sox-MABs resulted in an increased number of differentiated cardiomyocytes, endothelial cells, and smooth muscle cells in vivo [133].

14.9 Lung Damage and Lung Repair

Mesenchymal stem cell therapy emerges as a viable therapy in the context of acute lung injury/acute respiratory distress syndrome and chronic disorders, such as lung fibrosis and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. There is evidence for beneficial effects of MSCs on lung development, repair, and remodeling. The engraftment in the injured lung does not occur easily, but several studies report that paracrine factors can be effective in reducing inflammation and promoting tissue repair. MSCs release several growth factors and anti-inflammatory cytokines that regulate endothelial and epithelial permeability and reduce the severity of inflammation, as reviewed by Arboreau et al. [2], suggesting that carefully controlled expression of these factors using transduced stem cells could enhance the beneficial effects of the mesenchymal stem cell therapy. This may be a risky proposal, however, since constitutive expression of TGF beta/TGF alpha in epithelial MSCs generated breast cancer stem cells [12]. Acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS) is a crippling disease with no effective therapy, and characterized by progressive lung damage followed by dyspnea. MSCs have been proposed as a new therapeutic modality for ARDS because the stem cells can attenuate inflammation and repair the damaged tissue by differentiating into several cell types. The beneficial effect of the stem cells is still a minor mystery, as it is known that macrophages participate in the development of ARDS and that MSCs can only weekly modulate macrophage function. The chemokine CCL2 is a potent inducer of macrophage recruitment and activation, and its expression is elevated in patients with ARDS. A set of MSCs have been generated by transducing the cells with a Lentiviral vector expressing 7ND, a dominant-negative inhibitor of CCL2, expecting enhanced therapeutic function of the MSCs if the hypothesis is valid. The transduction was effective, and the stem cells produced a large amount of 7ND. After inducing lung injury by bleomycin treatment, the iv-injected MSCs readily migrated into the site of injury as confirmed by immunostaining 24 h postinjection. This finding suggests that MSCs could work as a drug delivery tool. Mice treated with 7ND-expressing MSCs showed significantly milder weight loss, suffered less severe lung injury, lower collagen content, lesser accumulation of inflammatory cells and inflammatory mediators, and ultimately showed significant gains in survival [218]. No evidence of 7ND-mesencymal stem cell-induced toxicity was observed during or after treatment. Thus, inhibiting the effects of macrophages may greatly enhance the ability of MSCs to affect lung repair in ARDS.

Direct transduction of lung tissues for gene therapy has always been an attractive proposal. The reoccurring problem, however, is that the airways are far less accessible to vector particles than hoped for and the depth of penetration of inhaled substrate ends in the branches which are larger than 100 μ M in diameter [48, 263]. An attractive alternative delivery of gene therapy components could be the intrapleural injection of MSCs. To enable tracking, the cells were labeled with green fluorescent protein (GFP) using a Lentiviral vector, and were found readily attached to the pleura of Sprague–Dawley rats. The isolated and recovered cells preserved the typical mesenchymal stem cell phenotype and could differentiate into adipocytes, osteoblasts, and chondroblasts in vitro. The highest number of the labeled cells was found to be adhered to the mediastinal pleura, but no labeled cells were detected in the lung parenchyma or other tissues/organs, such as the liver, kidney, spleen, and mesenterium, a remarkable compartmentalization of a stem cell transplant [200].

14.10 Neurological Disorders

14.10.1 Alzheimer's Disease

Alzheimer's disease (AD) is one of the most devastating conditions and its prevalence is still rising paralleling the increase of average life expectancy. A hallmark of the disease is the accumulation of amyloid plaques and extensive neurodegeneration in the context of an intracerebral inflammation, leading to progressive dementia. Over the years, a tripartite set of goals crystallized, when the potential treatments of AD were considered: (a) stop the progression of the disease by reducing/reversing the plaque formation; (b) stop the neurodegeneration that seems to be a consequence of both internal changes (neurofibrillary tangle formation and related issues) and changes external to the cells, related to plaque formation and degeneration of the neuronal microenvironment; and (c) recover neurological function by replenishing the lost neuronal compartment [71, 81, 94, 122, 152, 188, 291]. Interestingly, MSCs and stem cell therapy are increasingly considered a potentially important part of the toolset to achieve these goals.

The symptoms that are collectively categorized as AD often have different backgrounds, some of which seem to have roots implying genetic causes, such as improper processing of beta amyloid peptide. Consequently, a disease-modifying therapeutic approach in Alzheimer's disease aims to reduce the accumulation of neurotoxic beta amyloid aggregation peptides. Habish et al. report new findings for a potential autologous stem cell-based strategy for delivery of enzymatic activities against beta amyloid formation in the brain. F-spondin and neprilysin (CD10), genes expressed in adult MSCs, are known to be involved in the formation and degradation of beta amyloid peptides, respectively. Coincubation of the converted MSCs with HEK-293 cells stably expressing amyloid precursor protein (APP) lead to a significant cell dose-dependent decrease of amyloid peptide release and deposition, indicating that MSCs might be useful for delivering antiamyloid activity to treat AD [95]. This direction of research is gaining new momentum from the discovery of a new beta amyloid secretase and the tremendous progress gained in recent years in the field of amyloid formation, its contribution to neurodegenerative diseases [122] and allowing new gene therapies to be conceived and tested.

One effort has utilized human umbilical cord blood-derived MSCs (hUCB-MSCs) which were transplanted into amyloid precursor protein and presenilin1 double-transgenic mice. This experiment resulted in significantly improved spatial learning and a decrease in memory decline. Furthermore, beta amyloid peptide deposition, beta-secretase 1 (BACE-1) levels, and the hyper-phosphorylation of the Tau proteins were dramatically reduced in hUCB-MSC transplanted APP/PS1 mice. Interestingly, these effects were associated with reversal of disease-associated microglial neuroinflammation, as evidenced by decreased microglia-induced pro-inflammatory cytokines, reduction in the number of alternatively activated

microglia, and decrease in anti-inflammatory cytokines. Combining these findings with the potential cell therapy targeting, these MSCs are expected to produce a sustained neuroprotective effect by establishing a feed-forward loop engaging the alternative activation of microglia, thereby ameliorating disease pathophysiology and reversing the cognitive decline associated with amyloid deposition [139]. Peng and colleagues report additional details on the use of Lentivirus-expressed siRNA as a method to ameliorate Alzheimer disease neuropathology in APP transgenic mice by reducing the levels of beta-site APP cleaving enzyme 1, or BACE1 [189].

A series of experiments demonstrated the potential of neural stem cells transduced by a multigenic Lentiviral vector stably expressing recombinant human nerve growth factor in relevant amounts to exploit their ability for therapeutic applications. The multigenic Lentiviral vector contained a tricistronic cassette to express simultaneously up to three independent genes: (1) rhNGF (beta subunit); (2) EGFP (enhanced green fluorescent protein); and (3) Neo (R) (neomycin antibiotic resistance gene). Lentiviral vectors were released in culture media and subsequently used to transduce mouse stem cells. Remarkably, the subsequent test revealed that engineered NSCs were all positive for EGFP and after 30 passages in vitro engineered cells maintained their multipotentiality to differentiate into neurons, astrocytes, and oligodendrocytes. Furthermore, it was found that rhNGF-stem cell-derived neurons expressed choline acetyltransferase and displayed an enhanced axonal growth. The stem cells showed an altered sphere forming frequency either in rhNGF-NSC or in both groups of control NSC. Lentivirus-mediated rhNGF gene transfer into NSC was achieved without changes in the expression of neural differentiation markers, like microtubule-associated protein 2 (MAP2) (a/b), glial fibrillary acidic protein (GFAP) and chondroitin sulfate proteoglycan [34]. Secreted rhNGF increased axonal sprouting by rhNGF-NSC-derived neurons, which was associated with ChAT expression. rhNGF-NSCs may prospectively be a good candidate for the treatment of neurodegenerative diseases.

A protein that has been shown to promote APP accumulation is beta-secretase (beta-site APP cleaving enzyme 1, or BACE1). Typically, a marked increase in the level of BACE1 is found in the cerebrospinal fluid of those affected with Alzheimer's disease. Through in vivo studies using APP transgenic mice, it has been demonstrated that decreasing the expression of BACE1 via Lentiviral vector delivery of BACE1 siRNA has the potential for significantly reducing the cleavage of APP, the accumulation of these products, and the consequent neurodegeneration. As such, Lentiviral-expressed siRNA against BACE1 is a therapeutic possibility in the treatment of AD.

Neprilysin has recently been implicated as a major extracellular beta amyloid degrading enzyme in the brain. A unilateral intracerebral injection of a Lentiviral vector expressing human neprilysin (Lenti-Nep) was tested in transgenic mouse models of amyloidosis reduced amyloid-beta deposits by half relative to untreated mice, indicating that neprilysin may have a role in Alzheimer's disease treatment. That said, a more efficient delivery system is likely required, a property that a neprilysin expressing stem cell could potentially provide [160].

14.10.2 Parkinson's Disease

Gene transfer to the central nervous system provides a powerful methodology for the study of gene function and gene-environment interactions in vivo, in addition to a vehicle for the delivery of therapeutic transgenes for gene therapy. Research has been significantly aided by successfully targeting specific regions of brain, and for Parkinson's disease, the substantia nigra. The key to success is the ease of pseudotyping Lentiviral vectors, which makes it possible to change the patterns of tropism. Cannon et al. used Isogenic Lentiviral vector particles encoding a GFP reporter and pseudotyped with envelope glycoproteins derived from vesicular stomatitis virus (VSV), Mokola virus (MV), lymphocytic choriomeningitis virus (LCMV), or Moloney murine leukemia virus (MuLV). Adult, male Lewis rats were injected unilaterally with stereotactic infusions of vector into the substantia nigra. Three weeks later, patterns of viral transduction were determined by immunohistological detection of GFP. Different pseudotypes gave rise to different sites of transgene expression. VSV and MV pseudotypes transduced midbrain neurons, including a subset of nigral dopaminergic neurons. In contrast, LCMV- and MuLV-pseudotyped Lentiviral vector resulted in transgene expression exclusively in astrocytes. The restricted transduction of astroglial cells was not explained by the cellular distribution of receptors previously shown to mediate entry of LCMV or MuLV. The availability of neuronal and astrocyte-targeting vectors will allow dissociation of cell autonomous and cell nonautonomous functions of key gene products in vivo. Similar tissue and cell-specific patterns can be achieved in stem cells using cell/tissue-specific promoters and miRNA [43, 79, 86, 177, 186, 199, 213, 232, 242, 266, 290].

Multipotent mesenchymal stromal cells have raised great interest for brain cell therapy due to their ease of isolation from bone marrow, their immunomodulatory and tissue repair capacities, their ability to differentiate into neuronal-like cells, and for their ability to secrete a variety of growth factors and chemokines. A subpopulation of human MSCs, the marrow-isolated adult multilineage inducible (MIAMI) cells, when combined with pharmacologically active microcarriers (PAMs) have shown great promise in a rat model of Parkinson's disease. PAMs are biodegradable and non-cytotoxic poly (lactic-co-glycolic acid) microspheres, coated by a biomimetic surface and releasing a therapeutic protein, which acts on the cells conveyed on their surface and on their microenvironment. In this study, PAMs were coated with laminin and designed to release neurotrophin 3, which stimulate the neuronal-like differentiation of MIAMI cells and promotes neuronal survival. After adhesion of dopaminergic-induced (DI)-MIAMI cells to PAMs in vitro, the complexes were grafted in the partially dopaminergic-deafferented striatum of rats, which led to a strong reduction of the amphetamine-induced rotational behavior together with protection/repair of the nigrostriatal pathway. These effects were correlated with the increased survival of DI-MIAMI cells that secreted a wide range of growth factors and chemokines. Moreover, the observed increased expression of tyrosine hydroxylase by cells transplanted with PAMs may contribute to this functional recovery [52] and provide an excellent new delivery system for genetically modified/enhanced cells into substantia nigra.

Lewy body disease is a heterogeneous group of neurodegenerative disorders characterized by alpha-synuclein accumulation and includes gradually worsening dementia with Lewy bodies (DLB) accumulating in neurons followed by advanced Parkinson's Disease (PD). Recent evidence suggests that impairment of the lysosomal pathways (i.e., autophagy) involved in alpha-synuclein clearance might play an important role. For this reason, the expression levels of members of the autophagy pathway in brains of patients with DLB and Alzheimer's disease and in alpha-synuclein transgenic mice were examined by immunoblot analysis. In DLB cases, the levels of mTor were elevated and Atg7 were reduced compared to controls and AD. Levels of other components of the autophagy pathway such as Atg5, Atg10, Atg12, and Beclin-1 were not different in DLB compared to controls. In DLB brains, mTor was more abundant in neurons displaying alpha-synuclein accumulation. These neurons also showed abnormal expression of lysosomal markers such as LC3, and ultrastructural analysis revealed the presence of malformed autophagosomes in abundance. Similar alterations were observed in the brains of alpha-synuclein transgenic mice. Intracerebral infusion of rapamycin, an inhibitor of mTor, or injection of a Lentiviral vector expressing Atg7 resulted in reduced accumulation of alphasynuclein in transgenic mice and amelioration of associated neurodegenerative alterations supporting the notion that defects in the autophagy pathway, and more specifically in mTor and Atg7, are associated with neurodegeneration. This supports the possibility that modulators of the autophagy pathway might have potential therapeutic effects using genetically altered stem cells [44, 270].

Although the advances in Parkinson's disease research to date are significant, the lack of clinical use of genetically modified cells is a bit surprising and may indicate an oversight and underuse of the advanced tools provided by the combination of stem cells and Lentiviral vectors.

14.10.3 Focal Ischemia, Disruption of Blood–Brain Barrier, and Neuronal Damage

Lasting cerebral ischemia is a frequent (~80%) consequence of stroke and, as a result, most of the stroke research is focusing on ameliorating the devastating consequences of ischemic events: endothelial damage, neurodegeneration, and breakdown of the blood–brain barrier (BBB) leading to difficult-to-treat cerebral edema [108]. Data indicate that transplantation of human umbilical cord stem cells helps to protect ischemic brain [149], and the protection is partially attributed to cytokines and protective factors produced by these stem cells [10, 149]. Another promising finding is that the mesenchymal and neuronal stem cells preserve their ability to differentiate into glial and neuronal cells [51, 119, 149, 231, 249, 275]. Various studies on focal cerebral ischemic models have implicated the direct activation and expression of matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs), especially MMP-9, as a key orchestrator of BBB disruption. Moreover, studies have shown that MMP-9 siRNA

can protect the BBB from ischemia/reperfusion injury. One study investigated the neuroprotective role of a Lentiviral vector-mediated MMP-9 shRNA following focal cerebral ischemia [108], indicating that it is possible to deliver MMP-9 inhibitors by genetically enhanced stem cells. This study also showed the ability to deliver the target deeper into the affected area normally not accessible by direct Lentiviral vector infusion. The forerunner of such interventions is a study testing the hypothesis that transplantation of human neurotrophin-3 (hNT-3) over-expressing neural stem cells into rat striatum after a severe focal ischemia would promote functional recovery. The rat neural stem cells were transduced with a Flag-tagged hNT-3 gene in a Lentiviral vector. The stem cells were transplanted into the striatum ipsilateral to the injury of adult rats 7 days after 2 h occlusion of the middle cerebral artery from 3 days to 2 weeks after transplantation. The modified cells (NSCs-hNT3, as defined by Flag immunofluorescence staining) that survived the transplantation procedures could secrete significantly higher levels of neurotrophin-3 protein in the graft sites than controls (P < 0.001). Furthermore, the rats that accepted NSCs-hNT3 exhibited enhanced functional recovery on neurological and behavioral tests, compared with control animals transplanted with saline or untransduced stem cells, indicating that they might have value for enhancing functional recovery after stroke [285].

Recovery from ischemic events is slow and rather unpredictable. However, there seem to be new therapeutical opportunities that could enhance the process such as using VEGF-induction therapy [16]. There is accumulating evidence indicating that VEGF has direct neuroprotective effects on various cultured neurons of the central nervous system. Interestingly, in vivo VEGF controls the correct migration of facial branchiomotor neurons in the developing hindbrain and stimulates the proliferation of neural stem cells in enriched environments and after cerebral ischemia. On the other hand, transgenic mice expressing reduced levels of VEGF develop late-onset motor neuron degeneration, reminiscent of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS). Also, reduced levels of VEGF have been implicated in a polyglutamine-induced model of motor neuron degeneration. Intracerebroventricular delivery of recombinant VEGF protein delays disease onset and prolongs survival of ALS rats, whereas intramuscular administration of a VEGF-expressing Lentiviral vector increases the life expectancy of ALS mice by as much as 30%. Deciphering the precise role of VEGF at the neurovascular interface promises to uncover new insights into the development and pathology of the nervous system and should be helpful to the design of novel strategies to treat (motor) neurodegenerative disorders [137]. VEGF-expressing MSCs have also been found beneficial in Parkinson's disease [16, 271]. The development of Lentiviral particles engineered for macrolide-responsive human vascular endothelial growth factor 121 (VEGF121) expression will bring closer the in vivo use of inducible growth factor cell therapies, expressing the factors only in ischemic conditions using hypoxia-inducible erythropoietin promoter [6]. Alternatively, the inducible VEGF121 promoter system also compared favorably with isogenic streptogramin- and tetracycline-responsive configurations and showed excellent growth-factor fine-tuning following transduction into a variety of mammalian cell lines and different human primary cells. Chicken embryos transduced for macrolide-controlled VEGF121 production can be fine-tuned to prime a dose-dependent neovascularization [168].

Expression of survivin (SVV) using an SIN Lentiviral vector carrying vascular endothelial growth factor further improved the expression of VEGF and basic fibroblast growth factor in male Sprague–Dawley rats under hypoxic conditions. The in vivo experiment that produced this observation consisted of three groups of rats, one receiving intravenous injection of 500 µL of phosphate-buffered saline without cells (control group) and two groups administered the same volume solution with either three million GFP-MSCs (group GFP) or SVV/GFP-MSCs (group SVV). All animals were submitted to 2 h middle cerebral artery occlusion followed by reperfusion. Modification with SVV further increased secretion of both factors. The survival of the transplanted cells in the SVV group was 1.3-fold higher at 4 days after transplantation and 3.4-fold higher at 14 days after transplantation, respectively, when compared with group GFP and reduced the cerebral infarct volume by 5.2% at 4 days after stroke and improved post-stroke neurological function at 14 days after transplantation. Modification with SVV could further enhance the therapeutic effects of MSCs possibly through improving the MSCs survival capacity and upregulating the expression of the protective cytokines in the ischemic tissue [151].

The identification of the genes differentially regulated by ischemia will lead to an improved understanding of cell death pathways such as those involved in the neuronal loss observed following a stroke. Furthermore, the characterization of such pathways could facilitate the identification of novel targets for stroke therapy. One such novel approach was the amplification of the differential gene expression patterns in a primary neuronal model of stroke, by employing a Lentiviral vector system to specifically bias the transcriptional activation of hypoxically regulated genes. Over-expression of the hypoxia-induced transcription factor subunits HIF-1 alpha and HIF-2 alpha elevated hypoxia-mediated transcription of many known HIF-regulated genes well above control levels. Furthermore, many potentially novel HIF-regulated genes were discovered that were not previously identified as hypoxically regulated. Most of the identified novel genes were activated by a combination of HIF-2 alpha over-expression and hypoxic insult. These included several genes with particular importance in cell survival pathways and of potential therapeutic value. Hypoxic induction of HIF-2 alpha may therefore be a critical factor in mediating protective responses against ischemic injury. Further investigation of the genes identified in this study may provide increased understanding of the neuronal response to hypoxia and may uncover novel therapeutic targets for the treatment of cerebral ischemia [202] and the genes need to be considered as useful targets in future mesenchymal stem cell therapies. However, the use of hypoxia-induced gene therapy has to be evaluated carefully in the light of recent provocative observations indicating that the hypoxic phenotype contributes to appearance of highly malignant cancer forms from the initial epithelial-mesenchymal transition to the ultimate organotropic colonization, and that can potentially be regulated by hypoxia, suggesting a master regulator role of hypoxia and HIFs in metastasis [6, 155]. Furthermore, modulation of cancer stem cell self-renewal by HIFs may also contribute to the hypoxia-regulated metastasis program. The hypoxia-induced metastatic phenotype may be one of the reasons for the modest efficacy of anti-angiogenic therapies and may well explain the provocative findings that anti-angiogenic therapy increased metastasis in preclinical models [155].

14.10.4 Traumatic Spine Injury

The image of a wheelchair-bound superman exemplified for all of us the tragedy that affects many of the victims of traumatic spinal cord injury and motivated research into protecting and restoring spinal-cord functionality beyond and above the usual efforts. The results are promising on many fronts [236]. On one hand, the intervertebral disk, cartilage, and bone injuries that threaten the integrity of the spinal cord can be almost completely healed and the healing can be facilitated and enhanced by stem cell therapies in most of the experimental models. The treatment often includes stem cells engineered with Lentiviral gene transfer for enhancing and promoting wound healing and tissue restoration [13, 87, 89, 109, 247]. Significant success has been achieved by expressing bone morphogenic proteins in the injured tissue [80] and observations that mechanical stimulation has a multiplying effect in bone regeneration will hopefully carry the research into clinical trials [140] sooner than later. Probably, the first trials will be done in well-designed spinal surgery, allowing even risky interventions, currently not practiced [13, 88, 163].

The progress is significantly slower when it comes to restoring the functionality of severed spinal cord, but successful demonstration that MSCs migrate into the site of injury and differentiate into proper cell types needed for the healing [224] predicts potential breakthroughs. In this set of experiment, mesenchymal cells were labeled with green fluorescent protein using Lentiviral vector, were injected into the subarachnoid space, and their migration and differentiation was observed. Cells were found on the surface of the injured spinal cord parenchyma, in deeper area of the perivascular spaces and some of them had been found deeply integrated into the parenchyma. Immunostaining for nestin demonstrated that some GFP-positive cells differentiated into neural stem cells and mature neurons or glial cells in situ. Lentiviral vectors pseudotyped with rabies env were successfully used to deliver genes into spinal cord and site of injury and showed successful retrograde transfer into deeper areas, indicating that gene therapy is possible and factors necessary for further differentiation of stem cells can be delivered [224, 241]. Further advances in pseudotyping with Rabies virus glycoprotein has a promise for more efficient motor neuro-specific delivery of transgenes and restoration of neuronal functions.

14.11 Drug Delivery by MSCs

As the examples indicate above, MSCs have been recognized as promising delivery vehicles for gene therapy in the CNS. A particularly unmet need is delivery of compounds that could help patients suffering from a particularly aggressive form of cancer, gliomas. A glimpse into a possible future can be gained from experiments in which stem cells were used to evaluate the antitumor effect of cytosine deaminase (CD) in a rat C6 glioma model. Lentiviral vectors expressing CD and enhanced green fluorescent protein (eGFP) were constructed and transduced into rat MSCs

which were intracranially injected alone or in combination with C6 glioma cells supported by unlabeled parental MSCs. The presence and effect of the engineered stem cells were then correlated with the possible effects on tumor growth, tumor cell apoptosis, tumor size, and rat survival in the presence of 5-fluorocytosine (5-FC). Fei et al. found that the CD/eGFP cells were largely localized at the junction of the tumor with normal tissue. The mean survival time of rats co-injected with C6 glioma cells and MSCs-CD/eGFP cells was significantly extended to 45.9 days with tumor size reduction when compared with rats injected with C6 glioma cells alone surviving an average of 15.3 days, or those co-injected with C6 glioma cells and parental cells surviving only for 16.0 days. In addition, data suggest that MSC-CD/eGFPmediated gene therapy promoted tumor cell apoptosis in rat C6 gliomas [72].

Without going into detail, hypoxia-induced genes seem to play an important role in the fate of MSCs and require further studies, as modifying and preconditioning as well as changing their effects temporarily by gene therapy indicates a plethora of important insights into the potential use of this complicated class of stem cells in tumor therapy [142, 147, 150, 155, 267, 272], and we expect rapid progress in this area in the near future. The rational is that tumor cells have significantly altered metabolism with a shift toward the anaerobic pathway and changes in the respective gene expression patterns providing novel targets and delivery methods for cancer therapy.

Transplantation of HSCs to correct a series of lysosomal storage diseases and peroxisomal disorders has almost 25 years of history and involves over 20 diseases [23]. However, the success was limited to only a small subclass of diseases such as Hurler syndrome, X-ALD, and infantile Krabbe disease. Detailed studies are now available suggesting that hematopoietic stem cells are suitable only for a carefully selected cases, leaving open the field for a more versatile mesenchymal stem cell therapy, especially those instances having neurological symptoms [69]. Bone marrow-derived MSCs are another promising platform for cell- and gene-based treatment of inherited and acquired disorders including a whole range of lysosomal storage diseases. Several animal models exist to run preclinical studies [164]. Human MSCs distribute widely in a murine xenotransplantation model, and the human stem cells are amenable to Lentiviral vector-mediated transduction to obtain expression of therapeutic levels of enzyme in xenotransplantation models of human disease (non-obese diabetic severe combined immunodeficient mucopolysaccharidosis type VII [NOD-SCID MPSVII]) [164]. Transduced MSCs persisted in the animals that underwent transplantation and comparable numbers of donor MSCs were detected at 2 and 4 months after transplantation. The level of circulating enzymes were sufficient to normalize the secondary elevation of other lysosomal enzymes and reduce lysosomal distention in several tissues providing additional evidence that transduced human MSCs retain their normal trafficking ability in vivo and persist for at least 4 months, while able to deliver therapeutic levels of proteins in an authentic xenotransplantation model of human disease.

Similar results have been reported by Muller and colleagues, who were able to restore aryl sulfatase and beta galactosidase levels in genetically deficient bone marrow MSCs, and showed that untransduced cells from patients with metachromatic leukodystrophy, who are ASA deficient, took up a substantial amount of ASA that was released into the media from MSCs [173], an important milestone for future attempts to try stem cell therapy of metachromatic leukodystrophy. GM1 ganglyosiosys was successfully treated with MSCs in a mouse beta-galactosidase knockout model indicating that autologous transplantation may be feasible using Lentiviral-transduced MSCs [228].

Fabry disease affects an estimated 1 in 40,000-60,000 males, and far less frequently females. It is an inherited lysosomal disorder caused by a deficiency of alpha-galactosidase A (alpha-gal A). The systemic accumulation of globotriaosylceramide (Gb3) results in gradual tissue deterioration leading to organ failure. There is a limited mouse model of the disease showing Gb3 accumulation in an alpha-gal A-deficient mouse model. However, most of the important clinical manifestations are absent and the lack of relevant large animal model hinders the development of proper cell therapy. When compared to the human alpha-gal A, the porcine alphagal A showed a high level of homology in the coding regions. Cell lysate and supernatants from Fabry patient-derived fibroblasts transduced with a Lentiviral vector carrying the porcine alpha-gal A cDNA (LV/porcine alpha-gal A) showed high levels of alpha-gal A activity, and its enzymological stability was similar to that of human alpha-gal A. Even more importantly, uptake of secreted porcine alpha-gal A by non-transduced cells was observed. Furthermore, Gb3 accumulation was reduced in Fabry patient-derived fibroblasts transduced with the LV/porcine alpha-gal A. The finding that the porcine version of the gene is also X-linked (X22q) provides hope that a large animal (porcine) model of Fabry disease can be constructed in the near future for use in testing a novel application of cell therapy using MSCs [278]. The success of such model and eventually the feasibility of the treatment depends on the "bystander phenomenon," i.e., the transduced mesenchymal cells intended for delivering the enzyme secrete the enzyme in abundance, but the defective cells in their microenvironment also must be able to take up the enzyme and utilize it. To facilitate the uptake, a fusion protein between Gb3 and HIV Tat protein has been made [104]. If successful, the range of enzyme replacement therapy approach could widen significantly. The data published by Higuchi et al. indicate that indeed the Tat's ability to penetrate the cell membrane was maintained in the recombinant fusion protein and it enhanced the enzyme uptake, as expected. Since the different manifestations of the disease produce problems in different organs (brain, kidney, and heart), it seems to imply that MSCs will be the best candidates for this enzyme replacement therapy as the earlier attempts to perform enzyme replacement therapy in mouse model showed insufficient efficiency [277].

14.12 Diabetes and the Hope for a Breakthrough in Mesenchymal Cell Transplantation

The enormity of the problems posed by diabetes is reflected by the statistics published on the NIH website (http://diabetes.niddk.nih.gov/dm/pubs/statistics/#dd). By the age of 65, almost one in four Americans suffers from diabetes. The at-risk population of

prediabetics is 37% of the population older than 20 years. The sheer number of patients indicates that restoring glucose metabolism by pancreas or pancreatic islet transplantation, even in the most severe cases, is just impractical if not impossible. The low engraftment rate makes the prospects of such treatment even worse, especially, as there never will be a sufficient number of donors. That leaves the stem cell technology as the major source of hope for solving the relevant issues in recovering regulated insulin production and glucose regulation functionality in diabetes. A large number of clinical trials using MSCs are under way [75, 106, 120], and a rather confusing sets of stem cell markers are listed in these studies indicating that there is a plurality of stem cells residing in different tissues, all of which have the potential to help pancreatic tissue regeneration. Not surprisingly, the most obvious source of these stem cells could be the pancreas itself, from which the resting stem cells can be isolated, reactivated, and expanded by variety of stimulants. The data are still being evaluated, and need further confirmation, reproduction, and lineage tracing. The currently available datasets could not firmly substantiate the claims when using different markers (Carbonic anhydrase II vs. hepatocyte nuclear factor 1 beta) [61, 113, 237, 243]. Since then, neurogenin 3 also was considered as a marker for endocrine type differentiation of proto beta cells [273], leaving the subject as to whether well-defined adult beta islet cell progenitors truly exist in significant numbers rather murky. The phenomenon of in vitro trans-differentiation of the acinar cells into beta cells upon exposure to EGF, LIF, notch1-inhibitors [15] looks promising, and recently Zhou and colleagues added a more extensive study on in vivo reprogramming of adult pancreatic exocrine cells into beta cells [289]. However, the reported efficiency was low and the progenitor cells remained elusive. This left the field searching for other sources, including MSCs from bone marrow, liver, intestine, and neural tissue (reviewed by Efrat [64-66] and Jones [118]), that are capable of trans-differentiating into insulin-producing beta cells. With the available results, their ultimate hope was that these cells could be used to seed the pancreas with new sets of insulin producing islands. Since lineage tracing was often omitted and the reproducibility of the results remained unsettled, the field, despite its high importance, seems to be somewhat in shambles [106, 107], ready for deployment of the novel, Lentiviral vector supported techniques.

Szabat et al. report a significant set of results on beta-cell maturation using Lentiviral vector-based lineage-study examining a novel Pdx1/Ins1 dual fluorescent reporter vector. They confirmed that individual adult human and mouse beta-cells exist in at least two differentiation states, distinguishable by the activation of the Ins1 promoter. They performed real-time imaging of the maturation of individual cultured beta-cells and followed the kinetics of the maturation process in primary human and mouse beta-cells and collected gene expression profiling data as well. The gene expression profiling of FACS purified immature Pdx1+/Ins1 (low) cells and mature Pdx1 (high)/Ins1 (high) cells from cultures of human islets, mouse islets, and MIN6 cells revealed that Pdx1+/Ins1 (low) cells are enriched for expression of multiple genes associated with beta-cell development/progenitor cells, proliferation, apoptosis, as well as genes coding for other islet cell hormones such as glucagon [240]. It turns out that trans-differentiation can be successfully performed using MafA. MafA is a leucine zipper transcription factor from the Maf family that can be

activated by p38 MAP kinase. This protein is a known pancreatic transcriptional factor controlling the beta-cell-specific transcription of the insulin gene [40]. Expressing it using Lentiviral vectors in placenta-derived multipotent stem cells (PDMSCs) that constitutively expressed Oct-4 and Nanog resulted in significantly upregulated expression of a series of pancreatic development-related genes (Sox17, Foxa2, Pdx1, and Ngn3), similar to that of native pancreas and islet tissues. MafA increased the expression levels of the mRNAs of NKx2.2, Glut2, insulin, glucagons, and somatostatin, and further facilitated the differentiation of PDMSCs into insulin+cells. Importantly, the expression of MafA in PDMSCs xenotransplanted into immunocompromised mice improved the restoration of blood insulin levels to control values and greatly prolonged the survival of graft cells in immunocompromised mice with STZ-induced diabetes [40].

Another successful lineage analysis and monitoring the induced trans-differentiation was reported by Cheng et al., in which a relatively abundant epithelial cell source, fetal human pancreas, was used to assess the proliferation potential, changes in lineage markers during culture, and capacity for generating insulin-expressing beta cells from fetal epithelial cells. The fetal epithelial cells readily formed primary pancreatic progenitor cultures, although their replication capacity was rather limited. This was overcome by introduction and expression of hTERT (human Telomerase Reverse Transcriptase) which greatly enhanced cellular replication in vitro. However, during culture the hTERT-modified pancreatic progenitor cells switched their phenotype gaining additional mesodermal properties. This phenotypic switching was inhibited when a pancreas-duodenal homeobox (Pdx)-1 transgene was expressed with a Lentiviral vector, along with inductive signaling through activin A and serum deprivation. This restored endocrine properties of hTERTmodified cells in vitro and were able to express insulin in vivo in immunodeficient mouse model [39]. The complexities of these result indicate that a sophisticated multi-gene cell therapies may be needed to solve the issues of proper modulation of transdifferentiation pathways.

Other strategies using a Lentiviral vector-based approach to achieve beta-cell proliferation through the beta-cell-specific activation of the hepatocyte growth factor (HGF)/cMet signaling pathway are also being explored. One of these methodologies is based on the beta-cell-specific expression of a ligand-inducible, chimeric receptor (F36Vcmet), under transcriptional control of the promoter from the human insulin gene, and its ability to induce HGF/cmet signaling in the presence of a synthetic ligand (AP20187) and result in specific proliferation of human pancreatic beta-cells [182]. The selective, regulated beta-cell expansion may help to increase the availability of cells for transplantation in patients with advanced diabetes.

These recent studies show that rapid progress may be achieved in this field and Lentiviral vectors may provide the necessary tools to analyze the issues. However, some of the notable efforts are made to avoid stem cell therapy altogether in certain types of diabetes. Instead, choosing a more direct route, applying in vivo gene therapy for expressing insulin gene in cell types other than beta cells. Ren et al. successfully restored near normal insulin levels for 500 days by expressing insulin in resting liver cells transduced with Lentiviral vector using a rat diabetes model [204].

14.13 Other Monogenic Diseases

Although monogenic disease appears to be the most obvious human diseases to treat with gene therapy, since they are caused by a single-gene defect, the progress in clinical studies has thus far been rather limited. Explanations for the lack of success include inefficiency of transductions in vivo, dangers posed by vectors, the failure to permanently correct the gene defect in sufficient number of cells, or the rapid turnover of cells. Alternative approaches therefore involve the search for and use of stem cell populations and depleting the active stem cell compartments ablation using cytostatic drugs to give chance if increased engraftment by transplanted stem cells. Combining the versatility and availability of MSCs, their ability to engraft, the use of autologous instead of allogeneic sources for safe transplantation, and the fact that the stem cell population can be expanded in vitro allows highly efficient ex vivo gene therapy relying on latest generation of Lentiviral vectors.

14.13.1 Cystic Fibrosis

Cystic fibrosis (CF) is caused by a mutation in the gene for the cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator protein (CFTR). The mutant form of the protein causes severe defect in mucus metabolism in the lungs and intestinal track that deteriorates into a life-long, deadly disease. CF is theoretically amenable to gene therapy. In spite of intensive research and a large number of clinical trials in the last 18 years, little practical success can be shown for treating cystic fibrosis [191]. The explanations include the fact that the deeper regions in the inner surface of the lung are not accessible to direct inhalation and direct treatment [48, 263]. In light of this finding, stem cells remain the most promising delivery vehicles. Castellani et al. reviewed the recent attempts to identify lung- or bone marrow-derived populations of stem cells or progenitor cells and application of such cells, allogenic or gene-corrected autologous cells, to colonize the airways, while differentiating into functional respiratory columnar epithelial cells [33]. When the reporter gene expression was analyzed in trachea-lungs and bronchoalveolar lavage, 0.4–5.5% of stem cells survived in injured airways, but no stem cells survived in control, healthy airway, or in the epithelial lining fluid [138]. The most successful approaches thus far appear to be obtained with bone marrow-derived MSCs, although the trans-differentiation rate thus far has been limited to below 10-14% [26]. As an alternative, the proven multipotent nature of bronchoalveolar stem cells isolated from lung tissue may provide another promising approach for stem cell therapy. Some additional improvement is expected from more efficient targeting of Lentiviral vectors. Mitomo and colleagues built a Sendai virus Env-pseudotyped SIV Lentiviral vector that can be manufactured at high enough titer and is capable of transducing respiratory epithelium of the murine nose in vivo at levels that may be relevant for achieving clinical benefit to cystic fibrosis patients [167]. Availability of novel cystic fibrosis gene-carrying

stem cell lines derived from placental mesenchymal cells certainly will help to speed up the research [53]. However, much more needs to be known about the normal differentiation and functioning of the airway's basal cells and the differentiation and lineages of stem cells to have more efficient treatment options both for gene therapy and for stem cell therapy [207]. We expect that the intensity of research and push for clinical trials will remain high as the outline of directions will become clearer. Also the methods to derive respiratory cell types from stem cells will remain a critical piece [181].

14.13.2 Duchenne Muscular Dystrophy

This disease is an X-linked recessive disorder caused by a mutation in the dystrophin gene that destabilizes muscle cell membranes and causes muscle dystrophy in approximately 1 of 3,600 boys. The musculoskeletal abnormalities deteriorate to a fatal level and the average life expectancy is no more than 25 years, even with high quality care. The research is facilitated by the availability of dystrophin-deficient transgenic mice (mdx-mice) and double knockout (utrophin/dystrophin-deficient mice) that can be used as experimental disease models [144, 269]. Human immortalized pluripotent cell lines expressing the mutant dystrophin gene are also available [187]. The ability of MSCs to differentiate into muscle cells places them on the top of the list of candidates that could be used to treat Duchenne muscular dystrophy [157].

Lentiviral vectors have been used in this field for conditional immortalization of human cells for basic biologic studies. Cudre-Maroux et al. demonstrated that the Lentiviral vector-mediated transduction of immortalizing genes into human primary cells is an efficient method for obtaining such cell lines. For Duchenne muscular dystrophy, the muscle satellite cell model was used to examine the impact of the transduced genes on the genotypic and phenotypic characteristics of the immortalized cells. The most commonly used immortalizing gene, the SV40 large T antigen (T-Ag), was extremely efficient at inducing the continuous growth of primary myoblasts, but the resulting cells rapidly accumulated major chromosomal aberrations and exhibited profound phenotypic changes. In contrast, the constitutive expression of telomerase and Bmi-1 in satellite cells from a control individual and from a patient suffering from Duchenne's muscular dystrophy yielded cell lines that remained diploid and conserved their growth factor dependence for proliferation. However, despite the absence of detectable cytogenetic abnormalities, clones derived from satellite cells of a control individual exhibited a differentiation block in vitro. In contrast, a Duchenne-derived cell line exhibited all the phenotypic characteristics of its primary parent, including an ability to differentiate fully into myotubes when placed in proper culture conditions. This cell line should constitute a useful reagent for a wide range of studies aimed at this disease [46]. A realistic source of stem cells would be the adipose tissue-derived stem cells that can be enhanced for muscle repair. Forced expression of MyoD using Lentiviral vector in vitro strongly induced myogenic differentiation, while the adipogenic differentiation was inhibited. Moreover, MyoD-expressing human multipotent adipose-derived stem cells had the capacity to fuse with DMD myoblasts and can restore dystrophin expression. Importantly, transplantation of these modified human, multipotent, adipose-derived stem cells into injured muscles of immuno-depressed Rag2(-/-)gammaC(-/-) mice resulted in a substantial increase in the number of human multipotent adipose-derived stem cell-derived fibers [92]. Goncalves and colleagues went a step further and devised a technique to monitor the fusion events necessary for myoblast formation by using an elaborate bipartite genetic switch that relays on recombinaseinducible genetic switch that is activated after two cell types, one of which expresses Cre and the other the rest of the elements with LoxP1 sites, that switch on only upon fusion. This provides a sensitive tool to study the lineages and process of myocyte fusion in transgenic system [90].

Ikemoto et al. used high transduction-efficiency Lentiviral vector-mediated gene transfer into freshly isolated autologous satellite cells. Freshly isolated cells have better myogenic capability than satellite cell-derived myoblasts, and expansion of the satellite cells does not affect their regenerative potential. The transduced cells successfully regenerated the targeted muscle groups in mdx mice [112]. However, the VSVg pseudotyped Lentiviral vector are inferior in transducing nondividing murine cells, and Shunchang et al. demonstrated that by pseudotyping with feline immunodeficiency virus ENV better transduction rates can be achieved [234].

14.13.3 Chronic Granulomatous Disease

We include this disease because of the challenges researchers faced in attempts to use cell-based therapies. Granulomatous disease is a rather rare X-linked immunodeficiency disorder caused by mutations in the CYBB gene encoding the phagocyte nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate (NADPH)-oxidase catalytic subunit gp91(phox). Earlier attempts to restore the gene function with oncoretroviral vectors failed due to (a) gene silencing common for retroviral inserts, (b) high risk of genotoxicity that these oncoretroviral vectors pose [165], and (c) low transduction efficiency and inability to target appropriate cell lineage and practice differentiation-restricted gene expression [17]. The solution for the compound problem seems to lie in using a safer and more efficiently targeting Lentiviral vector system [17, 223].

It has been demonstrated and repeatedly confirmed that by using Lentiviral vector it is possible to transduce HSCs as well as differentiated neutrophiles from patients with X-linked chronic granulomatous disease (X-CGD) and correct the X-CGD-phenotype in the NOD/SCID model. The Lentivector was a VSV-Gpseudotyped, third-generation, self-inactivating (SIN) Lentivector encoding gp91 (phox). Lentiviral vector efficiently transduced CD34+ peripheral blood stem cells under ex vivo conditions nonpermissive for cell division and resulted in 54% of the cells expressing gp91 (phox). Lentivector also achieved significant correction of differentiated human X-CGD neutrophils arising in vivo in NOD/SCID mice that underwent transplantation (20% and 2.4%, respectively). Thus, third-generation SIN Lentivector-gp91 (phox) performs well as assessed in human X-CGD neutrophils differentiating in vivo, and the studies suggest that the NOD/SCID model is generally applicable for in vivo study of therapies evaluated in human blood cells expressing a specific disease phenotype [165, 209, 226]. However, long-term solution can be expected from transducing HSCs, and not the fully differentiated neutrophils that have only limited lifespan left and the lack of genotoxicity safety of the third-generation SIN v Lentiviral vector seem to address these requirements perfectly.

14.13.4 Wilson's Disease

Wilson's disease is a genetic disease caused by a spectrum of mutations in the ATP7B gene, whose product is a liver transporter protein responsible for coordinated copper export into bile and blood. Zhang and colleagues reported in 2011 an attempt to restore the normal phenotype by directed hepatocyte differentiation from human-induced pluripotent stem cells. The phenotype correction was achieved by chaperone drug curcumin that can reverse the functional defect in vitro in the case of the R778L Chinese hotspot mutation in the ATP7B gene. They propose this model system for correcting the gene using Lentiviral technology [284]. ATP7B gene seems to be relevant for the wider mesenchymal stem cell field as over-expressing it protects MSCs form copper toxicity. This in turn could be used as a selection advantage of transduced MSCs over the non-transduced ones in copper-rich environment for enriching the transduced mesenchymal cell compartment before transplantation [225].

14.14 Senescence, the Associated Diseases and the Role of Lentiviral vector-Modified MSCs

The image of the "fountain of youth" represents a mirage deeply engraved in the human psyche and expresses our fear and resentment of one of the inevitabilities of life: if we are lucky, we will get old, decrepit, suffer a lot from series of painful, chronic diseases, and finally succumb. The irony is that those who we consider unlucky, die young, but are saved from the long lasting predicaments of aging. Certainly, the intricacies of the factors leading to longevity, or the lack thereof, keep generations of stem cell researchers awake and busy and for good reasons. A model for aging has been found in the condition known as Progeria, or more precisely the Hutchinson–Gilford Progeria Syndrome, a rare disease affecting children of both sexes and which is caused by a mutant prelaminin A gene, encoding the lamin A-processing enzyme. Prelaminin A that retains a Farnesyl group, subsequently expressing its abnormal form, Progerin. Progerin in turn is anchored to the nuclear

membrane and destabilizes the nucleus, limiting the ability of cells to divide and leading to premature cell death. Unlike other accelerated aging diseases affecting DNA repair (Werner's and Cockayne's syndrome), progerin may play role in normal aging process [211] and its production is slowly turned on in cells that have uncapped chromosomes, i.e., have truncated telomeres, resulting in premature depletion of stem cell compartments. See the popular UCSF website for details: http://www.ucsf.edu/news/2011/10/10766/aging-disease-children-sheds-light-normal-aging.

Additional upregulation of multiple genes in major inflammatory pathways indicated an activated inflammatory response in progeria patients. This response has also been associated with normal aging, emphasizing the importance of studying progeria to increase the understanding of the normal aging process [178]. The progressing disease shows a pattern of tissue and organ degeneration that correlates with the depletion of a variety of stem cell compartments, a correlation first pointed out by Favreau [70]. The insight into the role of stem cell depletion in Progeria accumulated rapidly in the last couple of years [170, 178, 179, 211]. This leads to the establishment of an animal model by creating Zmpste24 knockout mice [67] in 2008, which showed premature senescence and progeroid symptoms. With the role of stem cells in aging and in Progeria, the doors opened for studying stem cell renewal via dedifferentiation. Autologous or heterologous transfer of native or Lentivector-enhanced cells [129, 184, 212, 265] are being actively considered as a possible interventions to slow down progeria as well as natural aging [28]. However, in both cases, the changes are systemic and murine gene therapy data indicate that the therapy in lysosomal storage disease models, affecting large segments of the body, is more efficient if done at an earliest possible age [28, 129]. This may have something to do with the limited availability of the microenvironment for the modified or transplanted stem cells. For this, the preexisting ones, even when "old" and malfunctioning, already occupy the microenvironment appropriate for stem cells. We already know that wound sites create new sites and attract MSCs [5]. Also, it is possible that cancer growth is able to generate and maintain an appropriate microenvironment for cancer stem cells [24] as well as MSCs [42] (potentially for use as anticancer agents) but the normal tissue, even in aging, seems to be resilient in accepting externally provided stem cells. Experiments are under way to create artificial microenvironments using nanotechnology to deliver stem cells that produce therapeutical factors [52], and 3D scaffolding mimicking bone marrow niches are being designed for similar purpose [55] and Lentiviral vector are often used to deliver the genes of interest [60, 141, 166, 248].

14.15 Clinical Trials Using Lentiviral Vectors and MSCs

VIRxSYS pioneered the use of lentiviral vectors in Phase I clinical trials to deliver antisense HIV genes as an Antisense RNA therapy for AIDS [110, 156]. This established an initial safety profile for the ex vivo use of Lentiviral vectors (see http:// ClinicaTrials.gov: identifier VRX496-USA-05-002). This Phase I trial demonstrated the safety and tolerability of a single dose of approximately ten billion autologous HIV infected CD4+ T cells transduced with the Lentivector VRX496 carrying a 937-base antisense targeting the HIV envelope. These encouraging results have led to design of a Phase II clinical trial to evaluate the safety, tolerability, and biological activity of four or eight repeated infusions of five to ten billion autologous VRX496-modified HIV+, CD4+ T cells. A major obstacle to completing this Phase II trial was manufacturing enough cells to administer multiple infusions in patients. For this study the safety issues were cleared successfully, opening the way for more extensive use of Lentiviral vectors in clinical trials.

Currently, 16 lentiviral clinical trials are listed at the ClinicalTrials.gov website. All of these trials are in early stage, Phase I or II. Three of these trials have not yet started and 11 trials are still recruiting patients. Most of the clinical trials are focused on hematopoietic stem cells, which are outside of the scope of this work. One trial targets Netherton Syndrome (ClinicalTrials.gov: identifier: NCT01545323) and attempts to restore LEKTI serine protease levels in an affected 5 cm² skin area, a proof of principle study that has the potential to utilize mesenchymal stem cells in the future.

14.16 Conclusions and Future Directions

We witnessed a tremendous progress in characterizing and understanding stem cells, the factors needed for maintaining the stem cell phenotype as well as changing it in a predictable mode forcing the mesenchymal stem cells into various differentiation pathways. This progress provides a test bed for a higher level of bioengineering when the genetic buildup of the stem cells is changed to achieve well-defined therapeutical goals. The overview of the recent literature presents a long list of "proof of concept experiments" in which tantalizing possibilities are validated as things that can be accomplished in a wide range of fields representing different pathologies: from the debilitating Alzheimer's, Parkinson's diseases; various traumatic neuronal injuries, diabetes, neuronal and cardiac ischemia; to agerelated tissue degeneration and tissue engineering or delivery of biologics for therapeutical purposes. In parallel, Lentiviral vectors are becoming highly valued tools in this tedious work as they are highly efficient vehicles for gene delivery to mark cells, express genes of interest, proteins, and various inhibitory RNA species in stem cells. Consequently these stem cells, especially the various forms of MSCs, have been shown to be highly effective in delivering the targeted genes to difficultto-reach tissues, including the CNS. Manipulating genes and gene expression, gene transfer has been made safe and efficient by the recent progress in Lentivector technology and merged successfully with the stem cell technology. This field has reached an advanced stage, at which it has become feasible to use them safely in a clinical environment. More and more researchers as well as clinicians are becoming familiar with the power of these technologies both for ex vivo and in vivo cell therapy. It does not take a prophet to predict that advanced stem cell therapy has gaining a strong foothold, and even though a tremendous amount of work is needed to be done for it to become a everyday intervention, it is here to stay and will become a routine treatment for the next generation of patients.

References

- Abdulrazzak H, Moschidou D, Jones G, Guillot PV (2010) Biological characteristics of stem cells from foetal, cord blood and extraembryonic tissues. J R Soc Interface 7(Suppl 6):S689–S706
- Abreu SC, Antunes MA, Pelosi P, Morales MM, Rocco PR (2011) Mechanisms of cellular therapy in respiratory diseases. Intensive Care Med 37(9):1421–1431
- Aiba Y, Sumaoka J, Komiyama M (2011) Artificial DNA cutters for DNA manipulation and genome engineering. Chem Soc Rev 40(12):5657–5668
- Alberti C (2009) Tissue engineering technologies: just a quick note about transplantation of bioengineered donor trachea and augmentation cystoplasty by de novo engineered bladder tissue. G Chir 30:514–519
- Altman AM, Prantl L, Muehlberg FL, Song YH, Seidensticker M, Butler CE, Alt EU (2011) Wound microenvironment sequesters adipose-derived stem cells in a murine model of reconstructive surgery in the setting of concurrent distant malignancy. Plast Reconstr Surg 127:1467–1477
- An SS, Jin HL, Kim KN, Kim HA, Kim DS, Cho J, Liu ML, Oh JS, Yoon DH, Lee MH, Ha Y (2009) Neuroprotective effect of combined hypoxia-induced VEGF and bone marrowderived mesenchymal stem cell treatment. Childs Nerv Syst 26(3):323–331
- Anderson J, Akkina R (2007) Complete knockdown of CCR5 by lentiviral vector-expressed siRNAs and protection of transgenic macrophages against HIV-1 infection. Gene Ther 14:1287–1297
- Anderson JS, Walker J, Nolta JA, Bauer G (2009) Specific transduction of HIV-susceptible cells for CCR5 knockdown and resistance to HIV infection: a novel method for targeted gene therapy and intracellular immunization. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr 52:152–161
- Ang YS, Gaspar-Maia A, Lemischka IR, Bernstein E (2011) Stem cells and reprogramming: breaking the epigenetic barrier? Trends Pharmacol Sci 32(7):394–401
- Angoulvant D, Ivanes F, Ferrera R, Matthews PG, Nataf S, Ovize M (2011) Mesenchymal stem cell conditioned media attenuates in vitro and ex vivo myocardial reperfusion injury. J Heart Lung Transplant 30:95–102
- Aoki S, Takezawa T, Uchihashi K, Sugihara H, Toda S (2009) Non-skin mesenchymal cell types support epidermal regeneration in a mesenchymal stem cell or myofibroblast phenotype-independent manner. Pathol Int 59:368–375
- 12. Asiedu MK, Ingle JN, Behrens MD, Radisky DC, Knutson KL (2011) TGF{beta}/ TNF{alpha}-mediated epithelial-mesenchymal transition generates breast cancer stem cells with a claudin-low phenotype. Cancer Res 71(3):4707–4719
- Aslan H, Sheyn D, Gazit D (2009) Genetically engineered mesenchymal stem cells: applications in spine therapy. Regen Med 4:99–108
- Astachov L, Vago R, Aviv M, Nevo Z (2011) Hyaluronan and mesenchymal stem cells: from germ layer to cartilage and bone. Front Biosci 16:261–276
- Baeyens L, Bonne S, Bos T, Rooman I, Peleman C, Lahoutte T, German M, Heimberg H, Bouwens L (2009) Notch signaling as gatekeeper of rat acinar-to-beta-cell conversion in vitro. Gastroenterology 136:1750–1760
- 16. Bao X, Wei J, Feng M, Lu S, Li G, Dou W, Ma W, Ma S, An Y, Qin C, Zhao RC, Wang R (2011) Transplantation of human bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells promotes

behavioral recovery and endogenous neurogenesis after cerebral ischemia in rats. Brain Res 1367:103–113

- Barde I, Laurenti E, Verp S, Wiznerowicz M, Offner S, Viornery A, Galy A, Trumpp A, Trono D (2011) Lineage- and stage-restricted lentiviral vectors for the gene therapy of chronic granulomatous disease. Gene Ther 18(11):1087–1097
- Bartosch B, Cosset FL (2004) Strategies for retargeted gene delivery using vectors derived from lentiviruses. Curr Gene Ther 4:427–443
- Bartosch B, Vitelli A, Granier C, Goujon C, Dubuisson J, Pascale S, Scarselli E, Cortese R, Nicosia A, Cosset FL (2003) Cell entry of hepatitis C virus requires a set of co-receptors that include the CD81 tetraspanin and the SR-B1 scavenger receptor. J Biol Chem 278:41624–41630
- Bell AJ Jr, Fegen D, Ward M, Bank A (2010) RD114 envelope proteins provide an effective and versatile approach to pseudotype lentiviral vectors. Exp Biol Med (Maywood) 235: 1269–1276
- Blau HM, Brazelton TR, Weimann JM (2001) The evolving concept of a stem cell: entity or function? Cell 105:829–841
- 22. Blau HM, Pomerantz JH (2011) Re"evolutionary" regenerative medicine. JAMA 305:87-88
- Boelens JJ (2006) Trends in haematopoietic cell transplantation for inborn errors of metabolism. J Inherit Metab Dis 29:413–420
- Borovski T, De Sousa EM, Vermeulen L, Medema JP (2011) Cancer stem cell niche: the place to be. Cancer Res 71:634–639
- 25. Buchholz CJ, Cichutek K (2006) Is it going to be SIN?: a European Society of Gene Therapy commentary. Phasing-out the clinical use of non self-inactivating murine leukemia virus vectors: initiative on hold. J Gene Med 8:1274–1276
- Buckley SM, Howe SJ, Sheard V, Ward NJ, Coutelle C, Thrasher AJ, Waddington SN, McKay TR (2008) Lentiviral transduction of the murine lung provides efficient pseudotype and developmental stage-dependent cell-specific transgene expression. Gene Ther 15: 1167–1175
- Burness ML, Sipkins DA (2010) The stem cell niche in health and malignancy. Semin Cancer Biol 20:107–115
- Bustamante M, Tasinato A, Maurer F, Elkochairi I, Lepore MG, Arsenijevic Y, Pedrazzini T, Munier FL, Schorderet DF (2008) Overexpression of a mutant form of TGFBI/BIGH3 induces retinal degeneration in transgenic mice. Mol Vis 14:1129–1137
- 29. Carroll D (2011) Zinc-finger nucleases: a panoramic view. Curr Gene Ther 11:2-10
- 30. Cartier N, Hacein-Bey-Abina S, Bartholomae CC, Veres G, Schmidt M, Kutschera I, Vidaud M, Abel U, Dal-Cortivo L, Caccavelli L, Mahlaoui N, Kiermer V, Mittelstaedt D, Bellesme C, Lahlou N, Lefrere F, Blanche S, Audit M, Payen E, Leboulch P, I'Homme B, Bougneres P, von KC, Fischer A, Cavazzana-Calvo M, Aubourg P (2009) Hematopoietic stem cell gene therapy with a lentiviral vector in X-linked adrenoleukodystrophy. Science 326:818–823
- Casagrande L, Cordeiro MM, Nor SA, Nor JE (2011) Dental pulp stem cells in regenerative dentistry. Odontology 99:1–7
- 32. Cassani B, Montini E, Maruggi G, Ambrosi A, Mirolo M, Selleri S, Biral E, Frugnoli I, Hernandez-Trujillo V, Di SC, Roncarolo MG, Naldini L, Mavilio F, Aiuti A (2009) Integration of retroviral vectors induces minor changes in the transcriptional activity of T cells from ADA-SCID patients treated with gene therapy. Blood 114:3546–3556
- 33. Castellani S, Di GS, Trotta T, Maffione AB, Conese M (2010) Impact of lentiviral vectormediated transduction on the tightness of a polarized model of airway epithelium and effect of cationic polymer polyethylenimine. J Biomed Biotechnol 2010:103976
- 34. Cenciarelli C, Budoni M, Mercanti D, Fernandez E, Pallini R, Aloe L, Cimino V, Maira G, Casalbore P (2006) In vitro analysis of mouse neural stem cells genetically modified to stably express human NGF by a novel multigenic viral expression system. Neurol Res 28:505–512
- Chanda D, Kumar S, Ponnazhagan S (2010) Therapeutic potential of adult bone marrowderived mesenchymal stem cells in diseases of the skeleton. J Cell Biochem 111:249–257

- 36. Chang HM, Gregory RI (2011) MicroRNAs and reprogramming. Nat Biotechnol 29: 499–500
- Chang LJ, Zaiss AK (2003) Self-inactivating lentiviral vectors and a sensitive Cre-loxP reporter system. Methods Mol Med 76:367–382
- Chen TS, Lai RC, Lee MM, Choo AB, Lee CN, Lim SK (2010) Mesenchymal stem cell secretes microparticles enriched in pre-microRNAs. Nucleic Acids Res 38:215–224
- 39. Cheng K, Follenzi A, Surana M, Fleischer N, Gupta S (2010) Switching of mesodermal and endodermal properties in hTERT-modified and expanded fetal human pancreatic progenitor cells. Stem Cell Res Ther 1:6
- 40. Chiou SH, Chen SJ, Chang YL, Chen YC, Li HY, Chen DT, Wang HH, Chang CM, Chen YJ, Ku HH (2011) MafA promotes the reprogramming of placenta-derived multipotent stem cells into pancreatic islets-like and insulin+cells. J Cell Mol Med 15:612–624
- Chowdhury F, Na S, Li D, Poh YC, Tanaka TS, Wang F, Wang N (2010) Material properties of the cell dictate stress-induced spreading and differentiation in embryonic stem cells. Nat Mater 9:82–88
- 42. Conrad C, Husemann Y, Niess H, von Luettichau I, Huss R, Bauer C, Jauch KW, Klein CA, Bruns C, Nelson PJ (2011) Linking transgene expression of engineered mesenchymal stem cells and angiopoietin-1-induced differentiation to target cancer angiogenesis. Ann Surg 253:566–571
- 43. Contractor RG, Foran CM, Li S, Willett KL (2004) Evidence of gender-and tissue-specific promoter methylation and the potential for ethinylestradiol-induced changes in Japanese medaka (Oryzias latipes) estrogen receptor and aromatase genes. J Toxicol Environ Health A 67:1–22
- 44. Crews L, Spencer B, Desplats P, Patrick C, Paulino A, Rockenstein E, Hansen L, Adame A, Galasko D, Masliah E (2010) Selective molecular alterations in the autophagy pathway in patients with Lewy body disease and in models of alpha-synucleinopathy. PLoS One 5:e9313
- Cucchiarini M, Madry H (2010) Genetic modification of mesenchymal stem cells for cartilage repair. Biomed Mater Eng 20:135–143
- 46. Cudre-Mauroux C, Occhiodoro T, Konig S, Salmon P, Bernheim L, Trono D (2003) Lentivector-mediated transfer of Bmi-1 and telomerase in muscle satellite cells yields a duchenne myoblast cell line with long-term genotypic and phenotypic stability. Hum Gene Ther 14:1525–1533
- 47. Dardalhon V, Herpers B, Noraz N, Pflumio F, Guetard D, Leveau C, Dubart-Kupperschmitt A, Charneau P, Taylor N (2001) Lentivirus-mediated gene transfer in primary T cells is enhanced by a central DNA flap. Gene Ther 8:190–198
- 48. Davey MG, Zoltick PW, Todorow CA, Limberis MP, Ruchelli ED, Hedrick HL, Flake AW (2011) Jaagsiekte sheep retrovirus pseudotyped lentiviral vector-mediated gene transfer to fetal ovine lung. Gene Ther 19(2):201–209
- Davidson BL, McCray PB Jr (2011) Current prospects for RNA interference-based therapies. Nat Rev Genet 12:329–340
- 50. Davis D, Stokoe D (2010) Zinc finger nucleases as tools to understand and treat human diseases. BMC Med 8:42
- 51. de Vasconcelos Dos SA, da Costa RJ, Diaz PB, Moraes L, Jasmin, Giraldi-Guimaraes A, Mendez-Otero R (2010) Therapeutic window for treatment of cortical ischemia with bone marrow-derived cells in rats. Brain Res 1306:149–158
- 52. Delcroix GJ, Garbayo E, Sindji L, Thomas O, Vanpouille-Box C, Schiller PC, Montero-Menei CN (2011) The therapeutic potential of human multipotent mesenchymal stromal cells combined with pharmacologically active microcarriers transplanted in hemi-parkinsonian rats. Biomaterials 32:1560–1573
- 53. Deleu S, Gonzalez-Merino E, Gaspard N, Nguyen TM, Vanderhaeghen P, Lagneaux L, Toungouz M, Englert Y, Devreker F (2009) Human cystic fibrosis embryonic stem cell lines derived on placental mesenchymal stromal cells. Reprod Biomed Online 18:704–716

- 54. Desrosiers RC (1998) Will there be a live-attenuated HIV vaccine available for human safety trials by the year 2000? Interview by Gordon Nary. J Int Assoc Physicians AIDS Care 4:22–23
- 55. Di MN, Piccinini E, Jaworski M, Trumpp A, Wendt DJ, Martin I (2011) Toward modeling the bone marrow niche using scaffold-based 3D culture systems. Biomaterials 32:321–329
- 56. Di NF, Piovani B, Cosset FL, Mavilio F, Stornaiuolo A (2007) Transduction of human hematopoietic stem cells by lentiviral vectors pseudotyped with the RD114-TR chimeric envelope glycoprotein. Hum Gene Ther 18:811–820
- 57. DiGiusto DL, Krishnan A, Li L, Li H, Li S, Rao A, Mi S, Yam P, Stinson S, Kalos M, Alvarnas J, Lacey SF, Yee JK, Li M, Couture L, Hsu D, Forman SJ, Rossi JJ, Zaia JA (2010) RNA-based gene therapy for HIV with lentiviral vector-modified CD34(+) cells in patients undergoing transplantation for AIDS-related lymphoma. Sci Transl Med 2:36ra43
- 58. Doebis C, Schu S, Ladhoff J, Busch A, Beyer F, Reiser J, Nicosia RF, Broesel S, Volk HD, Seifert M (2006) An anti-major histocompatibility complex class I intrabody protects endothelial cells from an attack by immune mediators. Cardiovasc Res 72:331–338
- Dominici M, Le BK, Mueller I, Slaper-Cortenbach I, Marini F, Krause D, Deans R, Keating A, Prockop D, Horwitz E (2006) Minimal criteria for defining multipotent mesenchymal stromal cells. The International Society for Cellular Therapy position statement. Cytotherapy 8:315–317
- 60. Dong D, Ko B, Baumeister P, Swenson S, Costa F, Markland F, Stiles C, Patterson JB, Bates SE, Lee AS (2005) Vascular targeting and antiangiogenesis agents induce drug resistance effector GRP78 within the tumor microenvironment. Cancer Res 65:5785–5791
- Dor Y, Brown J, Martinez OI, Melton DA (2004) Adult pancreatic beta-cells are formed by self-duplication rather than stem-cell differentiation. Nature 429:41–46
- 62. Dropulic B (2011) Lentiviral vectors: their molecular design, safety, and use in laboratory and preclinical research. Hum Gene Ther 22:649–657
- Dull T, Zufferey R, Kelly M, Mandel RJ, Nguyen M, Trono D, Naldini L (1998) A thirdgeneration lentivirus vector with a conditional packaging system. J Virol 72:8463–8471
- 64. Efrat S (1998) Cell-based therapy for insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. Eur J Endocrinol 138:129–133
- 65. Efrat S (2001) Cell therapy approaches for the treatment of diabetes. Curr Opin Investig Drugs 2:639–642
- 66. Efrat S (2008) Beta-cell replacement for insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. Adv Drug Deliv Rev 60:114–123
- Espada J, Varela I, Flores I, Ugalde AP, Cadinanos J, Pendas AM, Stewart CL, Tryggvason K, Blasco MA, Freije JM, Lopez-Otin C (2008) Nuclear envelope defects cause stem cell dysfunction in premature-aging mice. J Cell Biol 181:27–35
- Estrela C, Alencar AH, Kitten GT, Vencio EF, Gava E (2011) Mesenchymal stem cells in the dental tissues: perspectives for tissue regeneration. Braz Dent J 22:91–98
- Eto Y, Ohashi T (2002) Novel treatment for neuronopathic lysosomal storage diseases—cell therapy/gene therapy. Curr Mol Med 2:83–89
- 70. Favreau C, Higuet D, Courvalin JC, Buendia B (2004) Expression of a mutant lamin A that causes Emery-Dreifuss muscular dystrophy inhibits in vitro differentiation of C2C12 myoblasts. Mol Cell Biol 24:1481–1492
- Fazil M, Shadab, Baboota S, Sahni JK, Ali J (2012) Nanotherapeutics for Alzheimer's disease (AD): past, present and future. J Drug Target 20:97–113
- 72. Fei S, Qi X, Kedong S, Guangchun J, Jian L, Wei Q (2012) The antitumor effect of mesenchymal stem cells transduced with a lentiviral vector expressing cytosine deaminase in a rat glioma model. J Cancer Res Clin Oncol 138:347–357
- 73. Feng J, Mantesso A, De BC, Nishiyama A, Sharpe PT (2011) Dual origin of mesenchymal stem cells contributing to organ growth and repair. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 108:6503–6508
- Feng Y, Gao L, Chen X (2011) Hematopoietic stromal cells and megakaryocyte development. Hematology 16:67–72

- 75. Fotino C, Ricordi C, Lauriola V, Alejandro R, Pileggi A (2010) Bone marrow-derived stem cell transplantation for the treatment of insulin-dependent diabetes. Rev Diabet Stud 7:144–157
- 76. Frecha C, Costa C, Negre D, Amirache F, Trono D, Rio P, Bueren J, Cosset FL, Verhoeyen E (2011) A novel lentivector targets gene transfer into hHSC in marrow from patients with BM-failure-syndrome and in vivo in humanized mice. Blood 119(5):1139–1150
- 77. Frecha C, Levy C, Cosset FL, Verhoeyen E (2010) Advances in the field of lentivector-based transduction of T and B lymphocytes for gene therapy. Mol Ther 18:1748–1757
- Frecha C, Levy C, Costa C, Negre D, Amirache F, Buckland R, Russell SJ, Cosset FL, Verhoeyen E (2011) Measles virus glycoprotein-pseudotyped lentiviral vector-mediated gene transfer into quiescent lymphocytes requires binding to both SLAM and CD46 entry receptors. J Virol 85:5975–5985
- Frecha C, Szecsi J, Cosset FL, Verhoeyen E (2008) Strategies for targeting lentiviral vectors. Curr Gene Ther 8:449–460
- Fu TS, Chen WJ, Chen LH, Lin SS, Liu SJ, Ueng SW (2009) Enhancement of posterolateral lumbar spine fusion using low-dose rhBMP-2 and cultured marrow stromal cells. J Orthop Res 27:380–384
- Funke SA, Willbold D (2012) Peptides for therapy and diagnosis of Alzheimer's disease. Curr Pharm Des 18(6):755–767
- 82. Galle J, Bader A, Hepp P, Grill W, Fuchs B, Kas JA, Krinner A, Marquass B, Muller K, Schiller J, Schulz RM, von BM, von der BE, Zscharnack M, Loffler M (2010) Mesenchymal stem cells in cartilage repair: state of the art and methods to monitor cell growth, differentiation and cartilage regeneration. Curr Med Chem 17:2274–2291
- Galy A, Roncarolo MG, Thrasher AJ (2008) Development of lentiviral gene therapy for Wiskott Aldrich syndrome. Expert Opin Biol Ther 8:181–190
- Gehmert S, Gehmert S, Bai X, Klein S, Ortmann O, Prantl L (2011) Limitation of in vivo models investigating angiogenesis in breast cancer. Clin Hemorheol Microcirc 49:519–526
- Germain E, Roullin VG, Qiao J, de Campos Lima PO, Caruso M (2005) RD114-pseudotyped retroviral vectors kill cancer cells by syncytium formation and enhance the cytotoxic effect of the TK/GCV gene therapy strategy. J Gene Med 7:389–397
- Ghatak S, Hascall VC, Berger FG, Penas MM, Davis C, Jabari E, He X, Norris JS, Dang Y, Markwald RR, Misra S (2008) Tissue-specific shRNA delivery: a novel approach for gene therapy in cancer. Connect Tissue Res 49:265–269
- 87. Goldschlager T, Ghosh P, Zannettino A, Gronthos S, Rosenfeld JV, Itescu S, Jenkin G (2010) Cervical motion preservation using mesenchymal progenitor cells and pentosan polysulfate, a novel chondrogenic agent: preliminary study in an ovine model. Neurosurg Focus 28:E4
- Goldschlager T, Jenkin G, Ghosh P, Zannettino A, Rosenfeld JV (2010) Potential applications for using stem cells in spine surgery. Curr Stem Cell Res Ther 5:345–355
- Goldschlager T, Rosenfeld JV, Ghosh P, Itescu S, Blecher C, McLean C, Jenkin G (2011) Cervical interbody fusion is enhanced by allogeneic mesenchymal precursor cells in an ovine model. Spine (Phila Pa 1976) 36:615–623
- 90. Goncalves MA, Janssen JM, Holkers M, de Vries AA (2010) Rapid and sensitive lentivirus vector-based conditional gene expression assay to monitor and quantify cell fusion activity. PLoS One 5:e10954
- 91. Gonzalez F, Boue S, Izpisua Belmonte JC (2011) Methods for making induced pluripotent stem cells: reprogramming a la carte. Nat Rev Genet 12:231–242
- 92. Goudenege S, Pisani DF, Wdziekonski B, Di Santo JP, Bagnis C, Dani C, Dechesne CA (2009) Enhancement of myogenic and muscle repair capacities of human adipose-derived stem cells with forced expression of MyoD. Mol Ther 17:1064–1072
- Guo L, Zhao RC, Wu Y (2011) The role of microRNAs in self-renewal and differentiation of mesenchymal stem cells. Exp Hematol 39:608–616
- Haas C (2012) Strategies, development, and pitfalls of therapeutic options for Alzheimer's disease. J Alzheimers Dis 28:241–281

- 95. Habisch HJ, Schmid B, von Arnim CA, Ludolph AC, Brenner R, Storch A (2010) Efficient processing of Alzheimer's disease amyloid-Beta peptides by neuroectodermally converted mesenchymal stem cells. Stem Cells Dev 19:629–633
- Hacein-Bey-Abina S, de Saint BG, Cavazzana-Calvo M (2003) Gene therapy of X-linked severe combined immunodeficiency. Methods Mol Biol 215:247–259
- 97. Hacein-Bey-Abina S, Garrigue A, Wang GP, Soulier J, Lim A, Morillon E, Clappier E, Caccavelli L, Delabesse E, Beldjord K, Asnafi V, MacIntyre E, Dal CL, Radford I, Brousse N, Sigaux F, Moshous D, Hauer J, Borkhardt A, Belohradsky BH, Wintergerst U, Velez MC, Leiva L, Sorensen R, Wulffraat N, Blanche S, Bushman FD, Fischer A, Cavazzana-Calvo M (2008) Insertional oncogenesis in 4 patients after retrovirus-mediated gene therapy of SCID-X1. J Clin Invest 118:3132–3142
- Hacein-Bey-Abina S, Von KC, Schmidt M, Le DF, Wulffraat N, McIntyre E, Radford I, Villeval JL, Fraser CC, Cavazzana-Calvo M, Fischer A (2003) A serious adverse event after successful gene therapy for X-linked severe combined immunodeficiency. N Engl J Med 348:255–256
- 99. Hacein-Bey-Abina S, Von KC, Schmidt M, McCormack MP, Wulffraat N, Leboulch P, Lim A, Osborne CS, Pawliuk R, Morillon E, Sorensen R, Forster A, Fraser P, Cohen JI, de Saint BG, Alexander I, Wintergerst U, Frebourg T, Aurias A, Stoppa-Lyonnet D, Romana S, Radford-Weiss I, Gross F, Valensi F, Delabesse E, MacIntyre E, Sigaux F, Soulier J, Leiva LE, Wissler M, Prinz C, Rabbitts TH, Le DF, Fischer A, Cavazzana-Calvo M (2003) LMO2-associated clonal T cell proliferation in two patients after gene therapy for SCID-X1. Science 302:415–419
- 100. Hanawa H, Yamamoto M, Zhao H, Shimada T, Persons DA (2009) Optimized lentiviral vector design improves titer and transgene expression of vectors containing the chicken betaglobin locus HS4 insulator element. Mol Ther 17:667–674
- 101. Handel EM, Cathomen T (2011) Zinc-finger nuclease based genome surgery: it's all about specificity. Curr Gene Ther 11:28–37
- Hematti P (2008) Role of mesenchymal stromal cells in solid organ transplantation. Transplant Rev (Orlando) 22:262–273
- Herrero C, Perez-Simon JA (2010) Immunomodulatory effect of mesenchymal stem cells. Braz J Med Biol Res 43:425–430
- 104. Higuchi K, Yoshimitsu M, Fan X, Guo X, Rasaiah VI, Yen J, Tei C, Takenaka T, Medin JA (2010) Alpha-galactosidase A-Tat fusion enhances storage reduction in hearts and kidneys of Fabry mice. Mol Med 16:216–221
- 105. Hiripi L, Negre D, Cosset FL, Kvell K, Czompoly T, Baranyi M, Gocza E, Hoffmann O, Bender B, Bosze Z (2010) Transgenic rabbit production with simian immunodeficiency virus-derived lentiviral vector. Transgenic Res 19:799–808
- 106. Houbracken I, Bouwens L (2010) The quest for tissue stem cells in the pancreas and other organs, and their application in beta-cell replacement. Rev Diabet Stud 7:112–123
- 107. Houbracken I, de WE, Lardon J, Ling Z, Heimberg H, Rooman I, Bouwens L (2011) Lineage tracing evidence for transdifferentiation of acinar to duct cells and plasticity of human pancreas. Gastroenterology 141:731–741
- 108. Hu Q, Chen C, Khatibi NH, Li L, Yang L, Wang K, Han J, Duan W, Zhang JH, Zhou C (2011) Lentivirus-mediated transfer of MMP-9 shRNA provides neuroprotection following focal ischemic brain injury in rats. Brain Res 1367:347–359
- 109. Huang S, Tam V, Cheung KM, Long D, Lv M, Lin H, Wang T, Zhou G (2010) Stem cellbased approaches for intervertebral disc regeneration. Curr Stem Cell Res Ther 6(4):317–326
- 110. Humeau LM, Binder GK, Lu X, Slepushkin V, Merling R, Echeagaray P, Pereira M, Slepushkina T, Barnett S, Dropulic LK, Carroll R, Levine BL, June CH, Dropulic B (2004) Efficient lentiviral vector-mediated control of HIV-1 replication in CD4 lymphocytes from diverse HIV+infected patients grouped according to CD4 count and viral load. Mol Ther 9:902–913

- 111. Hurttila H, Koponen JK, Kansanen E, Jyrkkanen HK, Kivela A, Kylatie R, Yla-Herttuala S, Levonen AL (2008) Oxidative stress-inducible lentiviral vectors for gene therapy. Gene Ther 15:1271–1279
- 112. Ikemoto M, Fukada S, Uezumi A, Masuda S, Miyoshi H, Yamamoto H, Wada MR, Masubuchi N, Miyagoe-Suzuki Y, Takeda S (2007) Autologous transplantation of SM/C-2.6(+) satellite cells transduced with micro-dystrophin CS1 cDNA by lentiviral vector into mdx mice. Mol Ther 15:2178–2185
- 113. Inada A, Nienaber C, Katsuta H, Fujitani Y, Levine J, Morita R, Sharma A, Bonner-Weir S (2008) Carbonic anhydrase II-positive pancreatic cells are progenitors for both endocrine and exocrine pancreas after birth. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 105:19915–19919
- 114. Iwakuma T, Cui Y, Chang LJ (1999) Self-inactivating lentiviral vectors with U3 and U5 modifications. Virology 261:120–132
- 115. Jang JE, Shaw K, Yu XJ, Petersen D, Pepper K, Lutzko C, Kohn DB (2006) Specific and stable gene transfer to human embryonic stem cells using pseudotyped lentiviral vectors. Stem Cells Dev 15:109–117
- 116. Jansen BJ, Gilissen C, Roelofs H, Schaap-Oziemlak A, Veltman JA, Raymakers RA, Jansen JH, Kogler G, Figdor CG, Torensma R, Adema GJ (2010) Functional differences between mesenchymal stem cell populations are reflected by their transcriptome. Stem Cells Dev 19:481–490
- 117. Jensen NM, Dalsgaard T, Jakobsen M, Nielsen RR, Sorensen CB, Bolund L, Jensen TG (2011) An update on targeted gene repair in mammalian cells: methods and mechanisms. J Biomed Sci 18:10
- 118. Jones PM, Courtney ML, Burns CJ, Persaud SJ (2008) Cell-based treatments for diabetes. Drug Discov Today 13:888–893
- 119. Joyce N, Annett G, Wirthlin L, Olson S, Bauer G, Nolta JA (2010) Mesenchymal stem cells for the treatment of neurodegenerative disease. Regen Med 5:933–946
- 120. Kadam S, Muthyala S, Nair P, Bhonde R (2010) Human placenta-derived mesenchymal stem cells and islet-like cell clusters generated from these cells as a novel source for stem cell therapy in diabetes. Rev Diabet Stud 7:168–182
- 121. Kambal A, Mitchell G, Cary W, Gruenloh W, Jung Y, Kalomoiris S, Nacey C, McGee J, Lindsey M, Fury B, Bauer G, Nolta JA, Anderson JS (2011) Generation of HIV-1 resistant and functional macrophages from hematopoietic stem cell-derived induced pluripotent stem cells. Mol Ther 19:584–593
- 122. Kandalepas PC, Vassar R (2012) Identification and biology of beta-secretase. J Neurochem 120(Suppl 1):55–61
- 123. Kappes JC, Wu X (2001) Safety considerations in vector development. Somat Cell Mol Genet 26:147–158
- 124. Katoh Y, Katoh M (2008) Hedgehog signaling, epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition and miRNA (review). Int J Mol Med 22:271–275
- 125. Khaldoyanidi S (2008) Directing stem cell homing. Cell Stem Cell 2:198-200
- 126. Khan MS, Fon D, Li X, Tian J, Forsythe J, Garnier G, Shen W (2010) Biosurface engineering through ink jet printing. Colloids Surf B Biointerfaces 75:441–447
- 127. Kim VN, Mitrophanous K, Kingsman SM, Kingsman AJ (1998) Minimal requirement for a lentivirus vector based on human immunodeficiency virus type 1. J Virol 72:811–816
- 128. Kingsman SM, Mitrophanous K, Olsen JC (2005) Potential oncogene activity of the woodchuck hepatitis post-transcriptional regulatory element (WPRE). Gene Ther 12:3–4
- 129. Kobayashi H, Carbonaro D, Pepper K, Petersen D, Ge S, Jackson H, Shimada H, Moats R, Kohn DB (2005) Neonatal gene therapy of MPS I mice by intravenous injection of a lentiviral vector. Mol Ther 11:776–789
- Kobinger GP, Weiner DJ, Yu QC, Wilson JM (2001) Filovirus-pseudotyped lentiviral vector can efficiently and stably transduce airway epithelia in vivo. Nat Biotechnol 19:225–230
- 131. Koponen JK, Kekarainen T, Heinonen E, Laitinen A, Nystedt J, Laine J, Yla-Herttuala S (2007) Umbilical cord blood-derived progenitor cells enhance muscle regeneration in mouse hindlimb ischemia model. Mol Ther 15:2172–2177

- 132. Kovacic JC, Boehm M (2009) Resident vascular progenitor cells: an emerging role for nonterminally differentiated vessel-resident cells in vascular biology. Stem Cell Res 2:2–15
- 133. Koyanagi M, Iwasaki M, Rupp S, Tedesco FS, Yoon CH, Boeckel JN, Trauth J, Schutz C, Ohtani K, Goetz R, Iekushi K, Bushoven P, Momma S, Mummery C, Passier R, Henschler R, Akintuerk H, Schranz D, Urbich C, Galvez BG, Cossu G, Zeiher AM, Dimmeler S (2010) Sox2 transduction enhances cardiovascular repair capacity of blood-derived mesoangioblasts. Circ Res 106:1290–1302
- 134. Kramer O, Klausing S, Noll T (2010) Methods in mammalian cell line engineering: from random mutagenesis to sequence-specific approaches. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 88:425–436
- Kuhn R, Torres RM (2002) Cre/loxP recombination system and gene targeting. Methods Mol Biol 180:175–204
- 136. Kyriakou CA, Yong KL, Benjamin R, Pizzey A, Dogan A, Singh N, Davidoff AM, Nathwani AC (2006) Human mesenchymal stem cells (hMSCs) expressing truncated soluble vascular endothelial growth factor receptor (tsFlk-1) following lentiviral-mediated gene transfer inhibit growth of Burkitt's lymphoma in a murine model. J Gene Med 8:253–264
- 137. Lambrechts D, Carmeliet P (2006) VEGF at the neurovascular interface: therapeutic implications for motor neuron disease. Biochim Biophys Acta 1762:1109–1121
- 138. Leblond AL, Naud P, Forest V, Gourden C, Sagan C, Romefort B, Mathieu E, Delorme B, Collin C, Pages JC, Sensebe L, Pitard B, Lemarchand P (2009) Developing cell therapy techniques for respiratory disease: intratracheal delivery of genetically engineered stem cells in a murine model of airway injury. Hum Gene Ther 20:1329–1343
- 139. Lee HJ, Lee JK, Lee H, Carter JE, Chang JW, Oh W, Yang YS, Suh JG, Lee BH, Jin HK, Bae JS (2010) Human umbilical cord blood-derived mesenchymal stem cells improve neuropathology and cognitive impairment in an Alzheimer's disease mouse model through modulation of neuroinflammation. Neurobiol Aging 33(3):588–602
- 140. Lee K, Chan CK, Patil N, Goodman SB (2009) Cell therapy for bone regeneration—bench to bedside. J Biomed Mater Res B Appl Biomater 89:252–263
- 141. Lepski G, Jannes CE, Strauss B, Marie SK, Nikkhah G (2010) Survival and neuronal differentiation of mesenchymal stem cells transplanted into the rodent brain are dependent upon microenvironment. Tissue Eng Part A 16:2769–2782
- 142. Leroux L, Descamps B, Tojais NF, Seguy B, Oses P, Moreau C, Daret D, Ivanovic Z, Boiron JM, Lamaziere JM, Dufourcq P, Couffinhal T, Duplaa C (2010) Hypoxia preconditioned mesenchymal stem cells improve vascular and skeletal muscle fiber regeneration after ischemia through a Wnt4-dependent pathway. Mol Ther 18:1545–1552
- 143. Levine BL, Humeau LM, Boyer J, MacGregor RR, Rebello T, Lu X, Binder GK, Slepushkin V, Lemiale F, Mascola JR, Bushman FD, Dropulic B, June CH (2006) Gene transfer in humans using a conditionally replicating lentiviral vector. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 103:17372–17377
- 144. Li Z, Liu HY, Lei QF, Zhang C, Li SN (2011) Improved motor function in dko mice by intravenous transplantation of bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stromal cells. Cytotherapy 13:69–77
- 145. Li Z, Rich JN (2010) Hypoxia and hypoxia inducible factors in cancer stem cell maintenance. Curr Top Microbiol Immunol 345:21–30
- 146. Liang M, Kamata M, Chen KN, Pariente N, An DS, Chen IS (2010) Inhibition of HIV-1 infection by a unique short hairpin RNA to chemokine receptor 5 delivered into macrophages through hematopoietic progenitor cell transduction. J Gene Med 12:255–265
- 147. Liang OD, Mitsialis SA, Chang MS, Vergadi E, Lee C, Aslam M, Fernandez-Gonzalez A, Liu X, Baveja R, Kourembanas S (2011) Mesenchymal stromal cells expressing heme oxygenase-1 reverse pulmonary hypertension. Stem Cells 29:99–107
- 148. Lim FY, Kobinger GP, Weiner DJ, Radu A, Wilson JM, Crombleholme TM (2003) Human fetal trachea-SCID mouse xenografts: efficacy of vesicular stomatitis virus-G pseudotyped lentiviral-mediated gene transfer. J Pediatr Surg 38:834–839
- 149. Lin YC, Ko TL, Shih YH, Lin MY, Fu TW, Hsiao HS, Hsu JY, Fu YS (2011) Human umbilical mesenchymal stem cells promote recovery after ischemic stroke. Stroke 42(7):2045–2053

- 150. Liu L, Yu Q, Lin J, Lai X, Cao W, Du K, Wang Y, Wu K, Hu Y, Zhang L, Xiao H, Duan Y, Huang H (2011) Hypoxia-inducible factor-1alpha is essential for hypoxia-induced mesenchymal stem cell mobilization into the peripheral blood. Stem Cells Dev 20(11):1961–1971
- 151. Liu N, Zhang Y, Fan L, Yuan M, Du H, Cheng R, Liu D, Lin F (2011) Effects of transplantation with bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells modified by Survivin on experimental stroke in rats. J Transl Med 9:105
- 152. Liu Q, Xie F, Alvarado-Diaz A, Smith MA, Moreira PI, Zhu X, Perry G (2011) Neurofilamentopathy in neurodegenerative diseases. Open Neurol J 5:58–62
- 153. Liu ZC, Chang TM (2010) Artificial cell microencapsulated stem cells in regenerative medicine, tissue engineering and cell therapy. Adv Exp Med Biol 670:68–79
- 154. Lombardo A, Genovese P, Beausejour CM, Colleoni S, Lee YL, Kim KA, Ando D, Urnov FD, Galli C, Gregory PD, Holmes MC, Naldini L (2007) Gene editing in human stem cells using zinc finger nucleases and integrase-defective lentiviral vector delivery. Nat Biotechnol 25:1298–1306
- Lu X, Kang Y (2010) Hypoxia and hypoxia-inducible factors: master regulators of metastasis. Clin Cancer Res 16:5928–5935
- 156. Lu X, Yu Q, Binder GK, Chen Z, Slepushkina T, Rossi J, Dropulic B (2004) Antisensemediated inhibition of human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) replication by use of an HIV type 1-based vector results in severely attenuated mutants incapable of developing resistance. J Virol 78:7079–7088
- 157. Mafi R, Hindocha S, Mafi P, Griffin M, Khan WS (2011) Sources of adult mesenchymal stem cells applicable for musculoskeletal applications - a systematic review of the literature. Open Orthop J 5(Suppl 2):242–248
- 158. Mani M, Kandavelou K, Dy FJ, Durai S, Chandrasegaran S (2005) Design, engineering, and characterization of zinc finger nucleases. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 335:447–457
- 159. Manjubala I, Woesz A, Pilz C, Rumpler M, Fratzl-Zelman N, Roschger P, Stampfl J, Fratzl P (2005) Biomimetic mineral-organic composite scaffolds with controlled internal architecture. J Mater Sci Mater Med 16:1111–1119
- 160. Marr RA, Rockenstein E, Mukherjee A, Kindy MS, Hersh LB, Gage FH, Verma IM, Masliah E (2003) Neprilysin gene transfer reduces human amyloid pathology in transgenic mice. J Neurosci 23:1992–1996
- Matrai J, Chuah MK, Vandendriessche T (2010) Recent advances in lentiviral vector development and applications. Mol Ther 18:477–490
- 162. Mazarakis ND, Azzouz M, Rohll JB, Ellard FM, Wilkes FJ, Olsen AL, Carter EE, Barber RD, Baban DF, Kingsman SM, Kingsman AJ, O'Malley K, Mitrophanous KA (2001) Rabies virus glycoprotein pseudotyping of lentiviral vectors enables retrograde axonal transport and access to the nervous system after peripheral delivery. Hum Mol Genet 10:2109–2121
- 163. Meyerrose T, Olson S, Pontow S, Kalomoiris S, Jung Y, Annett G, Bauer G, Nolta JA (2010) Mesenchymal stem cells for the sustained in vivo delivery of bioactive factors. Adv Drug Deliv Rev 62:1167–1174
- 164. Meyerrose TE, Roberts M, Ohlemiller KK, Vogler CA, Wirthlin L, Nolta JA, Sands MS (2008) Lentiviral-transduced human mesenchymal stem cells persistently express therapeutic levels of enzyme in a xenotransplantation model of human disease. Stem Cells 26:1713–1722
- 165. Michel G, Yu Y, Chang T, Yee JK (2010) Site-specific gene insertion mediated by a Cre-loxPcarrying lentiviral vector. Mol Ther 18:1814–1821
- 166. Michieli P, Mazzone M, Basilico C, Cavassa S, Sottile A, Naldini L, Comoglio PM (2004) Targeting the tumor and its microenvironment by a dual-function decoy Met receptor. Cancer Cell 6:61–73
- 167. Mitomo K, Griesenbach U, Inoue M, Somerton L, Meng C, Akiba E, Tabata T, Ueda Y, Frankel GM, Farley R, Singh C, Chan M, Munkonge F, Brum A, Xenariou S, Escudero-Garcia S, Hasegawa M, Alton EW (2010) Toward gene therapy for cystic fibrosis using a lentivirus pseudotyped with Sendai virus envelopes. Mol Ther 18:1173–1182
- 168. Mitta B, Weber CC, Fussenegger M (2005) In vivo transduction of HIV-1-derived lentiviral particles engineered for macrolide-adjustable transgene expression. J Gene Med 7:1400–1408

- 169. Modlich U, Navarro S, Zychlinski D, Maetzig T, Knoess S, Brugman MH, Schambach A, Charrier S, Galy A, Thrasher AJ, Bueren J, Baum C (2009) Insertional transformation of hematopoietic cells by self-inactivating lentiviral and gammaretroviral vectors. Mol Ther 17:1919–1928
- de Montes OR, Andreassen PR, Wilson KL (2011) Barrier-to-autointegration factor influences specific histone modifications. Nucleus 2(6):580–590
- 171. Montini E, Cesana D, Schmidt M, Sanvito F, Bartholomae CC, Ranzani M, Benedicenti F, Sergi LS, Ambrosi A, Ponzoni M, Doglioni C, Di SC, von KC, Naldini L (2009) The genotoxic potential of retroviral vectors is strongly modulated by vector design and integration site selection in a mouse model of HSC gene therapy. J Clin Invest 119:964–975
- 172. Montini E, Cesana D, Schmidt M, Sanvito F, Ponzoni M, Bartholomae C, Sergi SL, Benedicenti F, Ambrosi A, Di SC, Doglioni C, von KC, Naldini L (2006) Hematopoietic stem cell gene transfer in a tumor-prone mouse model uncovers low genotoxicity of lentiviral vector integration. Nat Biotechnol 24:687–696
- 173. Muller I, Kustermann-Kuhn B, Holzwarth C, Isensee G, Vaegler M, Harzer K, Krageloh-Mann I, Handgretinger R, Bruchelt G (2006) In vitro analysis of multipotent mesenchymal stromal cells as potential cellular therapeutics in neurometabolic diseases in pediatric patients. Exp Hematol 34:1413–1419
- 174. Nakamura T, Sato T, Araki M, Ichihara S, Nakada A, Yoshitani M, Itoi S, Yamashita M, Kanemaru S, Omori K, Hori Y, Endo K, Inada Y, Hayakawa K (2009) In situ tissue engineering for tracheal reconstruction using a luminar remodeling type of artificial trachea. J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg 138:811–819
- 175. Naldini L (2006) Inserting optimism into gene therapy. Nat Med 12:386-388
- 176. Naldini L (2011) Ex vivo gene transfer and correction for cell-based therapies. Nat Rev Genet 12:301–315
- 177. Nettelbeck DM, Jerome V, Muller R (1999) A dual specificity promoter system combining cell cycle-regulated and tissue-specific transcriptional control. Gene Ther 6:1276–1281
- 178. Niedernhofer LJ, Glorioso JC, Robbins PD (2011) Dedifferentiation rescues senescence of progeria cells but only while pluripotent. Stem Cell Res Ther 2:28
- 179. Nissan X, Blondel S, Peschanski M (2011) In vitro pathological modelling using patient-specific induced pluripotent stem cells: the case of progeria. Biochem Soc Trans 39:1775–1779
- Ogawa M, Fraser S, Fujimoto T, Endoh M, Nishikawa S, Nishikawa SI (2001) Origin of hematopoietic progenitors during embryogenesis. Int Rev Immunol 20:21–44
- Olsson F, Denham M, Cole TJ, Hooper SB, Mollard R (2007) Deriving respiratory cell types from stem cells. Curr Stem Cell Res Ther 2:197–208
- 182. Pais E, Park J, Alexy T, Nikolian V, Ge S, Shaw K, Senadheera S, Hardee CL, Skelton D, Hollis R, Crooks GM, Kohn DB (2010) Regulated expansion of human pancreatic beta-cells. Mol Ther 18:1389–1396
- 183. Pal A, Valdez KE, Carletti MZ, Behbod F (2010) Targeting the perpetrator: breast cancer stem cell therapeutics. Curr Drug Targets 11:1147–1156
- 184. Pang J, Cheng M, Haire SE, Barker E, Planelles V, Blanks JC (2006) Efficiency of lentiviral transduction during development in normal and rd mice. Mol Vis 12:756–767
- Papp B, Plath K (2011) Reprogramming to pluripotency: stepwise resetting of the epigenetic landscape. Cell Res 21:486–501
- 186. Park CW, Park YM, Lee GT, Lee Y, Woo S, Cha JY, Ahn CW, Cha BS, Kim KS, Ahn YH, Lee HC (2004) Targeting of therapeutic gene expression to the liver by using liver-type pyruvate kinase proximal promoter and the SV40 viral enhancer active in multiple cell types. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 314:131–137
- 187. Park IH, Arora N, Huo H, Maherali N, Ahfeldt T, Shimamura A, Lensch MW, Cowan C, Hochedlinger K, Daley GQ (2008) Disease-specific induced pluripotent stem cells. Cell 134:877–886
- 188. Parpura V, Heneka MT, Montana V, Oliet SH, Schousboe A, Haydon PG, Stout RF, Jr., Spray DC, Reichenbach A, Pannicke T, Pekny M, Pekna M, Zorec R, Verkhratsky A (2012) Glial cells in (patho)physiology. J Neurochem 121:4–27

- Peng KA, Masliah E (2010) Lentivirus-expressed siRNA vectors against Alzheimer disease. Methods Mol Biol 614:215–224
- Peng L, Ye L, Zhou XD (2009) Mesenchymal stem cells and tooth engineering. Int J Oral Sci 1:6–12
- 191. Piro D, Rejman J, Conese M (2008) Stem cell therapy for cystic fibrosis: current status and future prospects. Expert Rev Respir Med 2:365–380
- 192. Plath K, Lowry WE (2011) Progress in understanding reprogramming to the induced pluripotent state. Nat Rev Genet 12:253–265
- Pluck A (1996) Conditional mutagenesis in mice: the Cre/loxP recombination system. Int J Exp Pathol 77:269–278
- 194. Pluta K, Diehl W, Zhang XY, Kutner R, Białkowska A, Reiser J (2007) Lentiviral vectors encoding tetracycline-dependent repressors and transactivators for reversible knockdown of gene expression: a comparative study. BMC Biotechnol 7:41
- 195. Podsakoff GM (2001) Lentiviral vectors approach the clinic but fall back: National Institutes of Health Recombinant DNA Advisory Committee review of a first clinical protocol for use of a lentiviral vector. Mol Ther 4:282–283
- 196. Porada CD, Almeida-Porada G (2010) Mesenchymal stem cells as therapeutics and vehicles for gene and drug delivery. Adv Drug Deliv Rev 62:1156–1166
- 197. Porteus MH (2009) Plant biotechnology: zinc fingers on target. Nature 459:337-338
- Porteus MH, Baltimore D (2003) Chimeric nucleases stimulate gene targeting in human cells. Science 300:763
- 199. Puhl HL III, Ikeda SR (2008) Identification of the sensory neuron specific regulatory region for the mouse gene encoding the voltage-gated sodium channel NaV1.8. J Neurochem 106:1209–1224
- 200. Qin ZH, Qu JM, Xu JF, Zhang J, Summah H, Sai-Yin HX, Chen CM, Yu L (2011) Intrapleural delivery of mesenchymal stem cells: a novel potential treatment for pleural diseases. Acta Pharmacol Sin 32:581–590
- Rahman SH, Maeder ML, Joung JK, Cathomen T (2011) Zinc-finger nucleases for somatic gene therapy: the next frontier. Hum Gene Ther 22:925–933
- 202. Ralph GS, Parham S, Lee SR, Beard GL, Craigon MH, Ward N, White JR, Barber RD, Rayner W, Kingsman SM, Mundy CR, Mazarakis ND, Krige D (2004) Identification of potential stroke targets by lentiviral vector mediated overexpression of HIF-1 alpha and HIF-2 alpha in a primary neuronal model of hypoxia. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab 24:245–258
- Reiland S, Salekdeh GH, Krijgsveld J (2011) Defining pluripotent stem cells through quantitative proteomic analysis. Expert Rev Proteomics 8:29–42
- 204. Ren B, O'Brien BA, Swan MA, Koina ME, Nassif N, Wei MQ, Simpson AM (2007) Longterm correction of diabetes in rats after lentiviral hepatic insulin gene therapy. Diabetologia 50:1910–1920
- 205. Ricchetti ET, Reddy SC, Ansorge HL, Zgonis MH, Van Kleunen JP, Liechty KW, Soslowsky LJ, Beredjiklian PK (2008) Effect of interleukin-10 overexpression on the properties of healing tendon in a murine patellar tendon model. J Hand Surg Am 33:1843–1852
- 206. Rimondini L, Mele S (2009) Stem cell technologies for tissue regeneration in dentistry. Minerva Stomatol 58:483–500
- 207. Rock JR, Randell SH, Hogan BL (2010) Airway basal stem cells: a perspective on their roles in epithelial homeostasis and remodeling. Dis Model Mech 3:545–556
- Rodriguez-Lozano FJ, Bueno C, Insausti CL, Meseguer L, Ramirez MC, Blanquer M, Marin N, Martinez S, Moraleda JM (2011) Mesenchymal stem cells derived from dental tissues. Int Endod J 88(9):792–806
- 209. Roesler J, Brenner S, Bukovsky AA, Whiting-Theobald N, Dull T, Kelly M, Civin CI, Malech HL (2002) Third-generation, self-inactivating gp91(phox) lentivector corrects the oxidase defect in NOD/SCID mouse-repopulating peripheral blood-mobilized CD34+ cells from patients with X-linked chronic granulomatous disease. Blood 100:4381–4390
- Romano G (2005) Current development of lentiviral-mediated gene transfer. Drug News Perspect 18:128–134

- 211. Rosengardten Y, McKenna T, Grochova D, Eriksson M (2011) Stem cell depletion in Hutchinson-Gilford progeria syndrome. Aging Cell 10:1011–1020
- 212. Ross PJ, Suhr ST, Rodriguez RM, Chang EA, Wang K, Siripattarapravat K, Ko T, Cibelli JB (2010) Human-induced pluripotent stem cells produced under xeno-free conditions. Stem Cells Dev 19:1221–1229
- 213. Ruda VM, Akopov SB, Trubetskoy DO, Manuylov NL, Vetchinova AS, Zavalova LL, Nikolaev LG, Sverdlov ED (2004) Tissue specificity of enhancer and promoter activities of a HERV-K(HML-2) LTR. Virus Res 104:11–16
- 214. Ryan GE, Pandit AS, Apatsidis DP (2008) Porous titanium scaffolds fabricated using a rapid prototyping and powder metallurgy technique. Biomaterials 29:3625–3635
- 215. Sachlos E, Gotora D, Czernuszka JT (2006) Collagen scaffolds reinforced with biomimetic composite nano-sized carbonate-substituted hydroxyapatite crystals and shaped by rapid prototyping to contain internal microchannels. Tissue Eng 12:2479–2487
- 216. Sachlos E, Reis N, Ainsley C, Derby B, Czernuszka JT (2003) Novel collagen scaffolds with predefined internal morphology made by solid freeform fabrication. Biomaterials 24:1487–1497
- 217. Saikawa Y, Fukuda K, Takahashi T, Nakamura R, Takeuchi H, Kitagawa Y (2010) Gastric carcinogenesis and the cancer stem cell hypothesis. Gastric Cancer 13:11–24
- 218. Saito S, Nakayama T, Hashimoto N, Miyata Y, Egashira K, Nakao N, Nishiwaki S, Hasegawa M, Hasegawa Y, Naoe T (2011) Mesenchymal stem cells stably transduced with a dominant-negative inhibitor of CCL2 greatly attenuate bleomycin-induced lung damage. Am J Pathol 179(3):1088–1094
- Sakoda T, Kasahara N, Kedes L, Ohyanagi M (2007) Lentiviral vector-mediated gene transfer to endotherial cells compared with adenoviral and retroviral vectors. Prep Biochem Biotechnol 37:1–11
- 220. Sander JD, Yeh JR, Peterson RT, Joung JK (2011) Engineering zinc finger nucleases for targeted mutagenesis of zebrafish. Methods Cell Biol 104:51–58
- 221. Sandrin V, Boson B, Salmon P, Gay W, Negre D, Le GR, Trono D, Cosset FL (2002) Lentiviral vectors pseudotyped with a modified RD114 envelope glycoprotein show increased stability in sera and augmented transduction of primary lymphocytes and CD34+ cells derived from human and nonhuman primates. Blood 100:823–832
- 222. Sandrin V, Russell SJ, Cosset FL (2003) Targeting retroviral and lentiviral vectors. Curr Top Microbiol Immunol 281:137–178
- 223. Santilli G, Almarza E, Brendel C, Choi U, Beilin C, Blundell MP, Haria S, Parsley KL, Kinnon C, Malech HL, Bueren JA, Grez M, Thrasher AJ (2011) Biochemical correction of X-CGD by a novel chimeric promoter regulating high levels of transgene expression in myel-oid cells. Mol Ther 19:122–132
- 224. Satake K, Lou J, Lenke LG (2004) Migration of mesenchymal stem cells through cerebrospinal fluid into injured spinal cord tissue. Spine (Phila Pa 1976) 29:1971–1979
- 225. Sauer V, Siaj R, Todorov T, Zibert A, Schmidt HH (2010) Overexpressed ATP7B protects mesenchymal stem cells from toxic copper. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 395:307–311
- 226. Saulnier SO, Steinhoff D, Dinauer MC, Zufferey R, Trono D, Seger RA, Hossle JP (2000) Lentivirus-mediated gene transfer of gp91phox corrects chronic granulomatous disease (CGD) phenotype in human X-CGD cells. J Gene Med 2:317–325
- 227. Sauvain MO, Dorr AP, Stevenson B, Quazzola A, Naef F, Wiznerowicz M, Schutz F, Jongeneel V, Duboule D, Spitz F, Trono D (2008) Genotypic features of lentivirus transgenic mice. J Virol 82:7111–7119
- 228. Sawada T, Tanaka A, Higaki K, Takamura A, Nanba E, Seto T, Maeda M, Yamaguchi E, Matsuda J, Yamano T (2009) Intracerebral cell transplantation therapy for murine GM1 gangliosidosis. Brain Dev 31:717–724
- 229. Schumacher M, Deisinger U, Detsch R, Ziegler G (2010) Indirect rapid prototyping of biphasic calcium phosphate scaffolds as bone substitutes: influence of phase composition, macroporosity and pore geometry on mechanical properties. J Mater Sci Mater Med 21:3119–3127
- 230. Shamis Y, Hewitt KJ, Carlson MW, Margvelashvilli M, Dong S, Kuo CK, Daheron L, Egles C, Garlick JA (2011) Fibroblasts derived from human embryonic stem cells direct development and repair of 3D human skin equivalents. Stem Cell Res Ther 2:10
- 231. Sheikh AM, Nagai A, Wakabayashi K, Narantuya D, Kobayashi S, Yamaguchi S, Kim SU (2011) Mesenchymal stem cell transplantation modulates neuroinflammation in focal cerebral ischemia: contribution of fractalkine and IL-5. Neurobiol Dis 41:717–724
- 232. Shi CX, Hitt M, Ng P, Graham FL (2002) Superior tissue-specific expression from tyrosinase and prostate-specific antigen promoters/enhancers in helper-dependent compared with firstgeneration adenoviral vectors. Hum Gene Ther 13:211–224
- 233. Shimizu S, Hong P, Arumugam B, Pokomo L, Boyer J, Koizumi N, Kittipongdaja P, Chen A, Bristol G, Galic Z, Zack JA, Yang O, Chen IS, Lee B, An DS (2010) A highly efficient short hairpin RNA potently down-regulates CCR5 expression in systemic lymphoid organs in the hu-BLT mouse model. Blood 115:1534–1544
- 234. Shunchang S, Haitao C, Weidong C, Jingbo H, Yunsheng P (2008) Expression of truncated dystrophin cDNAs mediated by a lentiviral vector. Neurol India 56:52–56
- 235. Si YL, Zhao YL, Hao HJ, Fu XB, Han WD (2011) MSCs: biological characteristics, clinical applications and their outstanding concerns. Ageing Res Rev 10:93–103
- 236. Sobajima S, Vadala G, Shimer A, Kim JS, Gilbertson LG, Kang JD (2008) Feasibility of a stem cell therapy for intervertebral disc degeneration. Spine J 8:888–896
- 237. Solar M, Cardalda C, Houbracken I, Martin M, Maestro MA, De MN, Xu X, Grau V, Heimberg H, Bouwens L, Ferrer J (2009) Pancreatic exocrine duct cells give rise to insulinproducing beta cells during embryogenesis but not after birth. Dev Cell 17:849–860
- 238. Song YS, Lee HJ, Park IH, Kim WK, Ku JH, Kim SU (2007) Potential differentiation of human mesenchymal stem cell transplanted in rat corpus cavernosum toward endothelial or smooth muscle cells. Int J Impot Res 19:378–385
- Sun C, Liu YK (2011) Induced pluripotent cancer cells: progress and application. J Cancer Res Clin Oncol 137:1–8
- 240. Szabat M, Pourghaderi P, Soukhatcheva G, Verchere CB, Warnock GL, Piret JM, Johnson JD (2011) Kinetics and genomic profiling of adult human and mouse beta-cell maturation. Islets 3:175–187
- 241. Tanase K, Teng Q, Krishnaney AA, Liu JK, Garrity-Moses ME, Boulis NM (2004) Cervical spinal cord delivery of a rabies G protein pseudotyped lentiviral vector in the SOD-1 transgenic mouse. Invited submission from the Joint Section Meeting on Disorders of the Spine and Peripheral Nerves, March 2004. J Neurosurg Spine 1:128–136
- 242. Tenoever B (2009) MicroManipulating viral-based therapeutics. Discov Med 8:51-54
- 243. Teta M, Rankin MM, Long SY, Stein GM, Kushner JA (2007) Growth and regeneration of adult beta cells does not involve specialized progenitors. Dev Cell 12:817–826
- 244. Tysnes BB (2010) Tumor-initiating and -propagating cells: cells that we would like to identify and control. Neoplasia 12:506–515
- 245. Urnov FD, Miller JC, Lee YL, Beausejour CM, Rock JM, Augustus S, Jamieson AC, Porteus MH, Gregory PD, Holmes MC (2005) Highly efficient endogenous human gene correction using designed zinc-finger nucleases. Nature 435:646–651
- 246. Urnov FD, Rebar EJ, Holmes MC, Zhang HS, Gregory PD (2010) Genome editing with engineered zinc finger nucleases. Nat Rev Genet 11:636–646
- 247. Vadala G, Sowa G, Hubert M, Gilbertson LG, Denaro V, Kang JD (2011) Mesenchymal stem cells injection in degenerated intervertebral disc: cell leakage may induce osteophyte formation. J Tissue Eng Regen Med 6(5):348–355
- 248. Valeri A, Alonso-Ferrero ME, Cerrato L, Martinez S, Bueren JA, Albella B (2010) Development of an in vitro model for the simultaneous study of the efficacy and hematotoxicity of antileukemic compounds. Toxicol Lett 199:317–322
- 249. van Velthoven CT, Kavelaars A, van BF, Heijnen CJ (2011) Mesenchymal stem cell transplantation changes the gene expression profile of the neonatal ischemic brain. Brain Behav Immun 25(7):1342–1348

- 250. Villa-Abrille MC, Cingolani E, Cingolani HE, Alvarez BV (2011) Silencing of cardiac mitochondrial NHE1 prevents mitochondrial permeability transition pore opening. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 300:H1237–H1251
- 251. Waddington SN, Crossley R, Sheard V, Howe SJ, Buckley SM, Coughlan L, Gilham DE, Hawkins RE, McKay TR (2010) Gene delivery of a mutant TGFbeta3 reduces markers of scar tissue formation after cutaneous wounding. Mol Ther 18:2104–2111
- 252. Walia B, Satija N, Tripathi RP, Gangenahalli GU (2011) Induced pluripotent stem cells: fundamentals and applications of the reprogramming process and its ramifications on regenerative medicine. Stem Cell Rev 8(1):100–115
- 253. Wang F, Dennis JE, Awadallah A, Solchaga LA, Molter J, Kuang Y, Salem N, Lin Y, Tian H, Kolthammer JA, Kim Y, Love ZB, Gerson SL, Lee Z (2009) Transcriptional profiling of human mesenchymal stem cells transduced with reporter genes for imaging. Physiol Genomics 37:23–34
- 254. Wang J, Najjar A, Zhang S, Rabinovich B, Willerson JT, Gelovani JG, Yeh ET (2012) Molecular imaging of mesenchymal stem cell: mechanistic insight into cardiac repair after experimental myocardial infarction. Circ Cardiovasc Imaging 5:94–101
- 255. Wang P, Hu J, Ma PX (2009) The engineering of patient-specific, anatomically shaped, digits. Biomaterials 30:2735–2740
- 256. Wang Q, Steigelman MB, Walker JA, Chen S, Hornsby PJ, Bohnenblust ME, Wang HT (2009) In vitro osteogenic differentiation of adipose stem cells after lentiviral transduction with green fluorescent protein. J Craniofac Surg 20:2193–2199
- 257. Wang Y, Belflower RM, Dong YF, Schwarz EM, O'Keefe RJ, Drissi H (2005) Runx1/AML1/ Cbfa2 mediates onset of mesenchymal cell differentiation toward chondrogenesis. J Bone Miner Res 20:1624–1636
- 258. Watson DJ, Kobinger GP, Passini MA, Wilson JM, Wolfe JH (2002) Targeted transduction patterns in the mouse brain by lentivirus vectors pseudotyped with VSV, Ebola, Mokola, LCMV, or MuLV envelope proteins. Mol Ther 5:528–537
- 259. Wazen RM, Moffatt P, Zalzal SF, Daniel NG, Westerman KA, Nanci A (2006) Local gene transfer to calcified tissue cells using prolonged infusion of a lentiviral vector. Gene Ther 13:1595–1602
- Wiznerowicz M, Trono D (2005) Harnessing HIV for therapy, basic research and biotechnology. Trends Biotechnol 23:42–47
- Wong DY, Leveque JC, Brumblay H, Krebsbach PH, Hollister SJ, Lamarca F (2008) Macroarchitectures in spinal cord scaffold implants influence regeneration. J Neurotrauma 25:1027–1037
- Wong LF, Azzouz M, Walmsley LE, Askham Z, Wilkes FJ, Mitrophanous KA, Kingsman SM, Mazarakis ND (2004) Transduction patterns of pseudotyped lentiviral vectors in the nervous system. Mol Ther 9:101–111
- Wong S, Keyvanfar K, Wan Z, Kajigaya S, Young NS, Zhi N (2010) Establishment of an erythroid cell line from primary CD36+ erythroid progenitor cells. Exp Hematol 38:994–1005
- 264. Wood AJ, Lo TW, Zeitler B, Pickle CS, Ralston EJ, Lee AH, Amora R, Miller JC, Leung E, Meng X, Zhang L, Rebar EJ, Gregory PD, Urnov FD, Meyer BJ (2011) Targeted genome editing across species using ZFNs and TALENs. Science 333:307
- 265. Worsham DN, Schuesler T, von KC, Pan D (2006) In vivo gene transfer into adult stem cells in unconditioned mice by in situ delivery of a lentiviral vector. Mol Ther 14:514–524
- 266. Wu C, Lin J, Hong M, Choudhury Y, Balani P, Leung D, Dang LH, Zhao Y, Zeng J, Wang S (2009) Combinatorial control of suicide gene expression by tissue-specific promoter and microRNA regulation for cancer therapy. Mol Ther 17:2058–2066
- 267. Wu EH, Li HS, Zhao T, Fan JD, Ma X, Xiong L, Li WJ, Zhu LL, Fan M (2007) Effect of hypoxia on the gene profile of human bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells. Sheng Li Xue Bao 59:227–232
- 268. Wurm M, Schambach A, Lindemann D, Hanenberg H, Standker L, Forssmann WG, Blasczyk R, Horn PA (2010) The influence of semen-derived enhancer of virus infection on the efficiency of retroviral gene transfer. J Gene Med 12:137–146

- 269. Xiong F, Xu Y, Zheng H, Lu X, Feng S, Shang Y, Li Y, Zhang Y, Jin S, Zhang C (2010) Microdystrophin delivery in dystrophin-deficient (mdx) mice by genetically-corrected syngeneic MSCs transplantation. Transplant Proc 42:2731–2739
- 270. Xiong N, Cao X, Zhang Z, Huang J, Chen C, Zhang Z, Jia M, Xiong J, Liang Z, Sun S, Lin Z, Wang T (2010) Long-term efficacy and safety of human umbilical cord mesenchymal stromal cells in rotenone-induced hemiparkinsonian rats. Biol Blood Marrow Transplant 16:1519–1529
- 271. Xiong N, Zhang Z, Huang J, Chen C, Zhang Z, Jia M, Xiong J, Liu X, Wang F, Cao X, Liang Z, Sun S, Lin Z, Wang T (2011) VEGF-expressing human umbilical cord mesenchymal stem cells, an improved therapy strategy for Parkinson's disease. Gene Ther 18:394–402
- 272. Xu RX, Chen X, Chen JH, Han Y, Han BM (2009) Mesenchymal stem cells promote cardiomyocyte hypertrophy in vitro through hypoxia-induced paracrine mechanisms. Clin Exp Pharmacol Physiol 36:176–180
- 273. Xu X, D'Hoker J, Stange G, Bonne S, De LN, Xiao X, Van de Casteele M, Mellitzer G, Ling Z, Pipeleers D, Bouwens L, Scharfmann R, Gradwohl G, Heimberg H (2008) Beta cells can be generated from endogenous progenitors in injured adult mouse pancreas. Cell 132:197–207
- 274. Yang K, Xiang P, Zhang C, Zou L, Wu X, Gao Y, Kang Z, He K, Liu J, Peng C (2011) Magnetic resonance evaluation of transplanted mesenchymal stem cells after myocardial infarction in swine. Can J Cardiol 27:818–825
- 275. Yang YC, Liu BS, Shen CC, Lin CH, Chiao MT, Cheng HC (2011) Transplantation of adipose tissue-derived stem cells for treatment of focal cerebral ischemia. Curr Neurovasc Res 8:1–13
- 276. Yi Y, Noh MJ, Lee KH (2011) Current advances in retroviral gene therapy. Curr Gene Ther 11:218–228
- 277. Yoshimitsu M, Higuchi K, Dawood F, Rasaiah VI, Ayach B, Chen M, Liu P, Medin JA (2006) Correction of cardiac abnormalities in fabry mice by direct intraventricular injection of a recombinant lentiviral vector that engineers expression of alpha-galactosidase A. Circ J 70:1503–1508
- 278. Yoshimitsu M, Higuchi K, Fan X, Takao S, Medin JA, Tei C, Takenaka T (2011) Sequencing and characterization of the porcine alpha-galactosidase A gene: towards the generation of a porcine model for Fabry disease. Mol Biol Rep 38:3145–3152
- 279. Yu SF, von RT, Kantoff PW, Garber C, Seiberg M, Ruther U, Anderson WF, Wagner EF, Gilboa E (1986) Self-inactivating retroviral vectors designed for transfer of whole genes into mammalian cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 83:3194–3198
- 280. Yu ZY, McKay K, van AP, Zheng M, Fleming J, Ginn SL, Kizana E, Latham M, Feneley MP, Kirkland PD, Rowe PB, Lumbers ER, Alexander IE (2007) Lentivirus vector-mediated gene transfer to the developing bronchiolar airway epithelium in the fetal lamb. J Gene Med 9:429–439
- Zafiropoulos A, Fthenou E, Chatzinikolaou G, Tzanakakis GN (2008) Glycosaminoglycans and PDGF signaling in mesenchymal cells. Connect Tissue Res 49:153–156
- 282. Zanta-Boussif MA, Charrier S, Brice-Ouzet A, Martin S, Opolon P, Thrasher AJ, Hope TJ, Galy A (2009) Validation of a mutated PRE sequence allowing high and sustained transgene expression while abrogating WHV-X protein synthesis: application to the gene therapy of WAS. Gene Ther 16:605–619
- 283. Zennou V, Serguera C, Sarkis C, Colin P, Perret E, Mallet J, Charneau P (2001) The HIV-1 DNA flap stimulates HIV vector-mediated cell transduction in the brain. Nat Biotechnol 19:446–450
- 284. Zhang S, Chen S, Li W, Guo X, Zhao P, Xu J, Chen Y, Pan Q, Liu X, Zychlinski D, Lu H, Tortorella MD, Schambach A, Wang Y, Pei D, Esteban MA (2011) Rescue of ATP7B function in hepatocyte-like cells from Wilson's disease induced pluripotent stem cells using gene therapy or the chaperone drug curcumin. Hum Mol Genet 20:3176–3187
- 285. Zhang ZH, Wang RZ, Wang RZ, Li GL, Wei JJ, Li ZJ, Feng M, Kang J, Du WC, Ma WB, Li YN, Yang Y, Kong YG (2008) Transplantation of neural stem cells modified by human neurotrophin-3 promotes functional recovery after transient focal cerebral ischemia in rats. Neurosci Lett 444:227–230

- 286. Zhao J, Bolton EM, Bradley JA, Lever AM (2009) Lentiviral-mediated overexpression of Bcl-xL protects primary endothelial cells from ischemia/reperfusion injury-induced apoptosis. J Heart Lung Transplant 28:936–943
- 287. Zhao J, Pettigrew GJ, Bolton EM, Murfitt CR, Carmichael A, Bradley JA, Lever AM (2005) Lentivirus-mediated gene transfer of viral interleukin-10 delays but does not prevent cardiac allograft rejection. Gene Ther 12:1509–1516
- 288. Zheng W, Wang S, Ma D, Tang L, Duan Y, Jin Y (2009) Loss of proliferation and differentiation capacity of aged human periodontal ligament stem cells and rejuvenation by exposure to the young extrinsic environment. Tissue Eng Part A 15:2363–2371
- Zhou Q, Brown J, Kanarek A, Rajagopal J, Melton DA (2008) In vivo reprogramming of adult pancreatic exocrine cells to beta-cells. Nature 455:627–632
- 290. Zhu C, Zhang Y, Zhang YF, Yi LJ, Boado RJ, Pardridge WM (2004) Organ-specific expression of the lacZ gene controlled by the opsin promoter after intravenous gene administration in adult mice. J Gene Med 6:906–912
- 291. Zlokovic BV (2011) Neurovascular pathways to neurodegeneration in Alzheimer's disease and other disorders. Nat Rev Neurosci 12:723–738
- 292. Zufferey R, Donello JE, Trono D, Hope TJ (1999) Woodchuck hepatitis virus posttranscriptional regulatory element enhances expression of transgenes delivered by retroviral vectors. J Virol 73:2886–2892

Chapter 15 Genetically Engineered Mesenchymal Stem Cells for Cell and Gene Therapy

Yunjoon Jung and Jan A. Nolta

Abstract Stem cells have enormous potential for regenerative medicine to treat fatal diseases and injuries that cannot otherwise be healed. In particular, adult stem cell-based therapies have been studied for several decades. Mesenchymal stem cells/marrow stromal cells (MSCs) have shown safety and therapeutic efficacy in preclinical models of various diseases such as cardiovascular disease, cancer, bone defects, renal failure, and neurodegenerative disorders. In spite of the great potential, several factors including low survival rate, low efficiency of MSC homing to injured sites, and poor levels of engraftment and retention have been major

Funding

Y. Jung

Department of Biomedical Engineering, University of California, Davis, Sacramento, CA, 95817, USA

Stem Cell Program and Institute for Regenerative Cures, University of California, Davis, Sacramento, CA, 95817, USA

J.A. Nolta, Ph.D. (⊠) Director, Stem Cell Program and Institute for Regenerative Cures Scientific Director, UC Davis GMP facility Editor, Stem Cells University of California , Davis 2921 Stockton Blvd., Room 1300 Sacramento, CA 95817, USA e-mail: Jan.nolta@ucdmc.ucdavis.edu

Division of Hematology/Oncology, Department of Internal Medicine, University of California, Davis, Sacramento, CA, 95817, USA

Stem Cell Program and Institute for Regenerative Cures, University of California, Davis, Sacramento, CA, 95817, USA e-mail: jan.nolta@ucdmc.ucdavis.edu

Y.J. and J.N. are supported by the California Institute for Regenerative Medicine (CIRM) grant #TR1-01257 (Nolta), CIRM # DR2-05415 (Wheelock, Nolta), NIH NHLBI RO1 HL073256 (Nolta), and 5RC1AG036022: ARRA Challenge grant (Hagerman). J.N. is a recipient of an NIH Director's transformative award 1R01GM099688-01 (Nolta), and Y.J is a former scholar of the Howard Hughes Medical Institute med into grad initiative.

L.G. Chase and M.C. Vemuri (eds.), *Mesenchymal Stem Cell Therapy*, Stem Cell Biology and Regenerative Medicine, DOI 10.1007/978-1-62703-200-1_15, © Springer Science+Business Media New York 2013

technical challenges to be overcome before MSC-based therapy can be applied to clinical applications in a consistently therapeutic manner. Genetically modified MSCs can be one option to overcome some of these problems and to deliver therapeutic agents. MSCs are powerful delivery vehicles and potent protein synthesis factories, and therefore the use of gene-modified MSCs to provide growth factors and other signals to improve the repair of damaged or diseased tissues holds much promise. Here we review the basic biology of human MSCs and the current status of preclinical and clinical trials using genetically engineered MSCs.

Keywords Mesenchymal stem cells • Gene therapy • Cellular therapy • Preclinical models • Growth factor production • Revascularization • Cancer • Renal disease • Bone disease • Neurodegenerative disorders • Clinical trials • Regenerative medicine

15.1 Human Diseases and Stem Cells

15.1.1 Degenerative Diseases

The human body is made up of millions of cells. When cells are injured, we may experience disease or disability. Those with type I diabetes have damaged or decreased numbers of islet cells, which are unable to produce sufficient amounts of insulin. Such individuals must substitute what is missing by taking frequent, daily insulin injections. Those with spinal cord injuries have damaged nerve cells which are no longer able to conduct messages from limbs to the brain and back and as a result have lost the ability to move some part of their body. Some organs like the liver and skin are excellent at repairing and regenerating themselves, while other organs or tissues have far less capacity to do so.

Islet or whole organ transplantation is one of the methods to cure these types of diseases but immune rejection is a major problem and the patients must often remain immunosuppressed, increasing risk of infections and cancers. Organ transplantation is also hampered by severe donor shortages. In spinal cord injury, transplantation is not even an option to consider. One promising new way to treat some diseases and disabilities is to regenerate injured or missing cells with stem cells, either by replacing those that have been damaged in the tissue or organ (e.g., pluripotent cell-derived differentiated cell types), or to provide cells that deliver factors that can encourage endogenous recovery (e.g., mesenchymal stem cells).

15.1.2 Pluripotent Stem Cells and Their Therapeutic Potential

Both embryonic stem cells (ESCs) and adult stem cells (e.g., hematopoietic stem cells (HSCs) and mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs)) are under examination in clinical trials of cell therapy. Bone marrow (BM) transplantation, which has provided great success in transplantation for more than 50 years, has shown a great therapeutic benefit for the blood-forming system and this may extend to promoting healing of other tissues [1].

Recently, researchers' attention has been focused on human (h) ESCs, which theoretically have the potential to differentiate into all types of adult human tissues (pluripotency) and can grow indefinitely (self-renewal) [2]. Since their initial derivation, hESCs have become a promising tool for developmental biology and regenerative medicine. However, concerns related to ethical objections regarding the use of human embryos for hESC derivation have dramatically restricted research using these cells and therefore have set back the development of hESCs for clinical trials, although recent first-in-human phase I clinical trials from the company Geron were initiated in 2011 [3]. Later, Geron announced that they pulled out their entire program due to the financial reasons, but to date, safety has been demonstrated [4].

Due to their allogeneic nature, immune rejection of transplanted cells or tissues derived from hESCs is another potential drawback to therapeutic applications. The immune system of the patient recognizes transplanted "foreign" cells or tissues and escalates a rapid response, attacking the graft. This attack can result in the loss of the graft, which can lead to the death of patients if it was an organ on which the patient was reliant (e.g., heart). Immunosuppressive drug regimens, similar to those used for current human tissue and organ transplant procedures, might lessen the severity of the anticipated immune rejection, but at the same time may put the tissue recipient at an increased risk for infections. This risk can be lessened by application of human leukocyte antigen (HLA)-matched tissue, as is currently being practiced in organ transplantation, or could be completely eliminated by the use of the patient's own tissue. The latter possibility might, in the future, be achieved by reprogramming the patient's own somatic cells to induced pluripotent stem cells (iPSCs) [5].

Takahashi and Yamanaka pioneered methods to generate iPSCs by virally transducing four transcription factors into human somatic cells and showed that the resultant iPSCs have similar characteristics to ESCs [5]. Recent reports, however, have indicated that iPSCs are not exactly the same as ESCs and may be more prone to genetic mutations during the reprogramming and expansion phases [6]. Also, abnormal gene expression in some differentiated cells from iPSCs can induce T-celldependent immune responses in autologous transplantations done in mice [7]. Differentiated progenies from iPSCs and hESCs still have an immature status similar to early human fetal tissues (<6 weeks), and it is too early to tell whether it will be appropriate to apply these cells for transplantation therapies in humans [8].

15.1.3 Mesenchymal Stem Cells and Clinical Trials

Over the last half century, adult stem cell therapies in the form of bone marrow, mobilized peripheral blood, and umbilical cord blood transplantations have rescued thousands of patients from induced or genetic disorders [9]. After the first human hematopoietic stem cell transplantation in 1956, the technique gradually evolved to become a standard clinical procedure (reviewed in [10]). Mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs) were first described as adherent "marrow stromal cells" and were studied for their role in supporting hematopoiesis and were then engineered to provide

factors for other cells (reviewed in [11]). Later, these cells were found to differentiate into cartilage, bone, fat, tendon, and fibroblasts [9]. Over the past three decades of study, MSCs have become a tool for regenerative applications either through direct differentiation into specific tissues (e.g., bone), or indirectly through protein or cytokine secretion and immune suppression [9, 11–14]. MSCs have become a promising cell-based therapeutic because they are easily accessible from various tissues (e.g., bone marrow, fat and umbilical cord tissue) and are easily grown in culture. MSCs can be expanded in vitro to a clinical scale and can be cryopreserved without the loss of their integrity.

MSCs have demonstrated systemic migration after intravenous injection, in particular to areas of hypoxia or tissue damage [15]. The systemic administration of allogeneic MSCs has not been observed to cause any adverse effects in numerous treated patients, in part due to immunomodulatory effects [16, 17]. Also, MSCs have been considered safe as they do not show tumor formation after transplantation [18] and have been widely tested and shown efficacy in preclinical and clinical studies for cardiovascular, neurodegenerative, graft-versus-host (GvHD), and autoimmune diseases [9, 11]. Due to the MSC's osteoblast differentiation potential, Caplan and colleagues applied allogeneic MSCs to osteogenesis imperfecta patients [19]. In addition, LeBlanc et al. investigated the immunomodulatory effects of transplanted MSC for steroid-resistant GvHD [16], and similar methods were applied to other diseases [9]. These early studies have established a good clinical record of safety for systemic MSC administration.

15.2 Genetic Modification of Mesenchymal Stem Cells

Even though there have been remarkable advances in demonstrating safety in MSC clinical trials, therapeutic efficacy is still debated [9]. Unsolved problems such as low cell survival and engraftment efficiency after MSC transplantation still remain to be resolved [13, 14]. Genetic engineering of MSCs is a potential means to improve their therapeutic potential. MSCs can be modified to express therapeutic agents, to improve cell survival or to possess an enhanced ability to home to a disease site. In the following section, we will briefly discuss the pros and cons of several gene modification methods.

15.2.1 Choice of Vector Systems

Genetic modification of MSCs can be achieved by permanent integration or episomal expression of target genes via viral vector transduction or by transient expression of specific genes using nonviral delivery [20]. Viral delivery of desired genes to MSCs is one of the most utilized methods in preclinical studies due to the ability to achieve high infectivity with broad tropism. However, the transduction efficiency

	Retroviral	Lentiviral	Adenoviral	
Characteristics	vector	vector	vector	AAV vector
Cloning capacity (kb)	8	9	8-10	4.9
Chromosomal integration	Yes	Yes	No	No (yes if rep is included)
Transgene activity	Long-term	Long-term	Weeks	>1 year
Infect nondividing cells	No	Yes	Yes	Yes
Oncolytic activity	No	No	Yes	No

Table 15.1 Summary of viral vectors

Abbreviation: kb kilobase

depends on the target cells (Table 15.1). Clonal analysis of transduced MSCs has shown that these cells often contain several thousand copies of transgene RNA per cell and can maintain transgene expression for 6 months or longer [11, 21–23]. In MSC studies, retroviral, lentiviral, adenoviral, and adeno-associated virus (AAV) vectors are generally used [20]. Adenoviral and AAV vectors do not integrate into the host genome but can express transgenes in an episomal manner. In non-dividing cells, these viral particles can sustain long-term transgene expression but would be diminished as cells proliferate in dividing cells due to the dilution of viruses. However, it is well documented that the capsids of adenoviral vector can be recognized by the patient's innate immune system and can cause adverse events [24]. Even though success has been shown with the delivery of factor IX with AAV into the hepatocytes of human hemophilia patients, transduced hepatocytes were cleared due to an immune reaction to capsids from the AAV [25]. To achieve short-term transgene expression in MSCs for applications such as angiogenic growth factor expression after myocardial infarction or surface antigen modification for increase cell survival, it may be beneficial to choose AAV vectors.

MoMuLV-based retroviral and HIV-based lentiviral vectors can offer long-term expression of transgenes in target cells due to their permanent integration into the host genome. While lentiviral vectors can transduce both dividing and non-dividing cells, retroviral vectors can only transduce dividing cells (Table 15.1). In terms of chromosomal integration sites, there are differences in the integration hot spots between these two viral vectors, but most integration is into the active regions of chromosomes. Retroviral vectors tend to favor integration into transcriptional start sites, promoter regions, or CpG islands, while lentiviral vectors do not appear to have preferential integration regions [26, 27]. Numerous papers, including work from our own lab, have demonstrated that MSCs can be transduced with retroviral or lentiviral vectors and can retain transgene expression for many passages. In addition, transduced cells retain in vitro lineage-specific differentiation and in vivo engraftment, with no detectable complications caused by viral integration [11, 18, 22, 23, 28–31].

Although a promising method, nonviral gene transfer must overcome low efficiency (discussed in [32]). To test gene delivery methods, McMahon et al. tested GFP expression via adenoviral, AAV, lentiviral, plasmid transfection, and electroporation in rat MSCs [33]. Lentiviral delivery showed the highest GFP expression with minimal cell death. Adenoviral vectors provided effective GFP expression but with

a reduced transduction efficiency and an increased cell toxicity compared to lentiviral vectors. In that study, AAV vectors could not effectively deliver transgenes into rat MSCs, although another study showed that AAV vectors could infect human MSCs [34]. To improve the transduction efficiency for AAV vectors, specific serotypes of AAV must be chosen as only serotype 2 AAV vectors were shown to have a high MSC transduction efficiency [35]. Transfection and electroporation of plasmids were not as effective as viral delivery of GFP and were harmful to MSCs due to the associated cytotoxicity. Furthermore, transfected plasmids can randomly integrate as concatamers into host chromosomes at a frequency of 1/3000 to 1/5000 [36].

15.2.2 Safety Considerations for Genetic Modifications

Even though long-term gene expression can be achieved by retroviral and lentiviral vectors, the risk of insertional mutagenesis remains a concern when considering genetically engineered MSC for clinical trials. In the hematopoietic stem cell (HSC) clinical trial that used retroviral vector for X-linked severe combined immunodeficiency disease (X-SCID) in France, four out of eleven children developed leukemia [37, 38]. One out of ten patients treated by hematopoietic stem cell gene therapy for Wiskott–Aldrich syndrome also developed acute lymphocytic leukemia [39]. Later, it was discovered that the leukemia in both cases was due to the long-terminal repeat (LTR) of the retroviral cassette having integrated in the proximity of the *LMO2* proto-oncogene promoter. As a result, the integrated LTR acted as a promoter to drive LMO2 expression and lead to leukemia, in cells that were greatly expanded already due to the selection process in both trials, and delivery of a growth factor receptor in the case of XSCID.

Naldini and colleagues compared the in vivo tumor induction capacity by both retroviral and lentiviral vectors [40]. Using the tumor-prone p16 knockout mouse strain, this group found that retroviral vectors triggered a dose-dependent induction of tumor onset, while lentiviral vectors showed low genotoxicity upon integration. Later, the same group also showed that the retroviral LTR is the major component capable of generating unregulated cell growth in this tumor-prone mouse model, by swapping between retroviral vector LTR and self-inactivating (SIN)-LTR in lentiviral plasmids [41]. Indeed, additional gene-modified stem cell clinical trials using SIN-LTR lentiviral vectors have avoided this outcome [42]. The possibility of adverse events can be monitored by serial transplantation experiments in vivo [18, 40].

In contrast to hematopoietic stem cells which are capable of long-term selfrenewal and differentiation in vivo, gene-modified MSCs have not been reported to cause tumors, using in vivo assays. We have completed a comprehensive decadelong study of the biosafety of MSCs stably transduced by retro- and lentiviral vectors and did not observe adverse events arising from the human cells, in sensitive xenograft assays [18]. However, it should be noted that we did not perform serial transplantations and the follow-up of the human MSCs in immune-deficient mice was limited to 18 months, due to the natural lifespan of the mice. A way to potentially avoid risks from random gene insertion would be to use human embryonic stem cell (ESC) or human induced pluripotent stem cell (hiPSC)derived MSCs [43] which have safe harbor integrations of the transgenes and have been subsequently expanded in vitro. The lifespan of primary MSCs are limited up to 40 doublings during in vitro expansion [44]. Aging significantly reduces the in vitro and in vivo survival and differentiation potential of primary MSCs [45]. This could be potentially overcome in the future by the use of hESC or hiPSC-derived MSCs, since these cell types could theoretically be expanded indefinitely after transduction and prior to differentiation to the MSC lineage (discussed in [46]).

15.3 Gene-Modified MSCs in Pre-clinical Models

MSCs genetically modified to secrete cytokines and other growth factors have been successfully used in animal models for various diseases, and are therefore poised to be tested in human clinical trials [11]. Accumulating evidence indicates that genetically modified MSCs have therapeutic potential in various disease models and that genetic engineering of the cells can improve cell survival, homing to the disease sites, secretion of therapeutic agents and differentiation into different cell types. Here we will describe the current status of gene-modified MSCs in various preclinical models.

15.3.1 MSC Survival After Transplantation

The majority of intravenously transplanted MSCs appear to die within several hours or lodge nonspecifically in the lung, spleen, liver, or kidney [11, 14, 22, 47]. To improve MSC survival after transplantation, several approaches have been examined including the overexpression of proliferation-related or anti-apoptotic-related genes or preconditioning using hypoxia or other approaches prior to transplantation (Table 15.2).

Several laboratories have focused on the overexpression of Akt, a protein which inhibits apoptosis. MSCs engineered to overexpress Akt survived longer than unmodified MSCs after transplantation in a variety of animal models. Dzau and colleagues documented that Akt-overexpressing MSCs had a higher survival rate after transplantation into an ischemic heart model and showed that the improvement of cardiac function following transplantation was due to the paracrine factors secreted from the surviving MSCs [48]. Another paper from the same group further demonstrated that transplanted Akt-modified MSCs balanced the metabolism and pH of the myocardium [49]. Recently, a swine myocardial infarction model also added to the evidence showing that Akt transduced MSCs survived longer and showed greater efficacy than unmodified MSCs [50]. Our group has shown that, rather than performing gene modification, hypoxic preconditioning of human MSCs at 3% oxygen

Transgene	Model	Route of administration	Effect	Ref
Akt	Rat infarcted myocardium	Intra-myocardial	Improved cardiac function	[48]
Akt	Rat infarcted myocardium	Intra-myocardial	Improved cardiac function	[49]
Akt	Swine infarcted myocardium	Intra-myocardial	Improved cardiac function	[<mark>50</mark>]
Connexin43	Rat infarcted myocardium	Intra-myocardial	Improved cardiac function	[51]
Hsp20	Rat infarcted myocardium	Intra-myocardial	Improved cardiac function	[52]
Bcl-2	Rat infarcted myocardium	Intra-myocardial	Improved cardiac function	[53]
Bcl-xL	Rabbit cartilage defect	Intra-articular	Improved cartilage healing	[54]
HO-1	Rat infarcted myocardium	Intra-myocardial	Improved cardiac function	[55–58]
HO-1	Mouse infarcted myocardium	Intra-myocardial	Improved cardiac function	[59]
HO-1	Swine infarcted myocardium	Intra-myocardial	Improved cardiac function	[<mark>60</mark>]

Table 15.2 Summary of survival-related gene expressing MSCs in preclinical models

Abbreviation: Hsp20 heat shock protein 20, Bcl-2 B-cell lymphoma 2, Bcl-xL B-cell lymphomaextra large, HO-1 Heme oxygenase 1

for 24 h prior to transplantation will upregulate AKT activity, enhance cell homing and survival, and enhance their in vivo capacity to promote revascularization in a xenograft model of hindlimb ischemia [61].

Overexpression of connexin43, a gap junction protein, also showed a higher MSC survival rate and improvement of cardiac function. This result was shown to be due to the fact that these cells expressed more Bcl-2, one of the negative regulators in the apoptotic pathway, along with phosphorylated Akt. These cells also expressed less Bax, a pro-apoptotic protein [51]. In the same fashion, Hsp20 over-expression in MSCs has been shown to increase the cell survival rate along with reduced fibrosis. Hsp20 can protect other proteins against heat-induced cellular stress. The beneficial effects of these gene-modified MSCs were associated with enhanced Akt activation and increased secretion of growth factors such as VEGF, FGF-2, and IGF-1 [52].

MSCs engineered to express Bcl-2, which is one of the key anti-apoptotic proteins, have shown better survival and improved cardiac function due to reduced apoptotic events and increased VEGF secretion [53]. Recent studies using Bcl-xL-(one of the Bcl-2 family members) modified MSCs also supports this concept [54]. Direct intra-articular injection of Bcl-xL overexpressing MSCs into a rabbit articular cartilage defect model improved MSC survival and increased cartilage healing. Several studies mediated Heme oxygenase (HO-1), which is known for protection against apoptosis in rat [55–58], mouse [59], and swine cardiac ischemic models [60]. It is well known that HO-1 itself has therapeutic potential in the treatment of cardiac disease [62].

Although overexpression of pro-proliferative and anti-apoptotic genes in MSCs improved cell survival after transplantation, there must be extreme caution for any consideration of application to human clinical trials as these genes are related to

Transgene	Model	Route of administration	Effect	Ref
CXCR4	Rat infarcted myocardium	Intra-myocardial	Improved MSC homing and cardiac function	[69]
CXCR4	Mouse infarcted myocardium	Intra-myocardial	Improved MSC homing and cardiac function	[<mark>70</mark>]
CCR1	Mouse infarcted myocardium	Intra-myocardial	Improved MSC survival, homing and cardiac function	[71]

 Table 15.3
 Summary of homing-related gene expressing MSCs in preclinical models

Abbreviation: CXCR4 C-X-C chemokine receptor type 4; CCR1 C-C chemokine receptor type 1

cancer activity and overexpression may lead to cell transformation. Therefore it is most prudent to learn from the overexpression data in these instances and apply this knowledge to developing novel ways to precondition cells prior to transplantation to achieve similar effects. For example, our group others have explored the use of hypoxic prestimulation prior to transplantation [61, 63, 64].

15.3.2 MSC Homing

Efficient MSC homing to the tissue of interest is one of the most important aspects of effective MSC therapy. Extensive studies have shown that MSC migration is mediated by growth factor or chemokine/receptor pairs such as SDF-1/CXCR4, HGF/c-MET, VEGF/VEGFR, MCP-1/CCR2, and others (detailed review in [14]). The well-known homing receptor CXCR4 is a chemotactic receptor for stromal cell-derived factor- 1α (SDF-1). CXCR4 is absent in populations of in vitro expanded MSCs, but freshly isolated MSCs have a small positive population [65–67]. It has been shown that hypoxic (tissue normoxic) preculture can induce CXCR4 expression [64]. Surface antigen modification of CD44 by the FUT VI enzyme improved homing efficiency of BM-MSCs into the bone in NOD/SCID mice without the expression of CXCR4 [67]; ex vivo engineered E-selectin, which is not expressed naturally in MSCs, was also shown to be sufficient to home MSCs into bone[67]. Also, our group has also shown that modification of MSCs with bone-homing ligands tethered to bisphosphonate has also resulted can result in homing of MSCs back to the bone [68].

In a rat myocardial infarction model, MSCs engineered to overexpress CXCR4 showed greater numbers of cells that had homed to ischemic sites and improved left ventricular function, as compared to unmodified MSCs [69] (Table 15.3). Huang et al. further analyzed that CXCR4-overexpressing mouse MSCs migrated to the infarction site and released the collagen degrading enzyme, matrix metalloproteinase-9 (MMP-9), which lead to a reduction of the remodeling of infarcted myocardium [70]. Dzau and colleagues turned their focus on a different chemokine receptor, CCR1 [71]. This receptor is one of the G protein-coupled receptors known to bind to CCL7 and is usually expressed by MSCs at low levels.. This group noticed that

infarcted hearts have higher expression levels of CCL7. To better guide MSCs to ischemic sites, they overexpressed CCR1 in murine MSCs. These cells had better survival, reduced cardiac remodeling and increased cardiac functions in comparison with non-engineered MSCs.

Since permanent expression of E-selectin is not required to home MSC to bone, transient expression of these homing proteins can be considered [67]. Nonviral methods such as plasmid transfection, cytokine treatment, hypoxia, and others that can increase levels of homing receptors can be an alternative method to improve MSC localization to bone, to the perivascular space, and to damaged tissues in general.

15.3.3 Cardiovascular Diseases

Cardiovascular diseases are the leading cause of death in the USA. An estimated 79 million American adults (1 in 3) have one or more types of cardiovascular diseases [72]. Ischemia and hypertensive heart failure cause irreversible loss of cardiomyocytes. Potent pharmacological treatments have significantly improved morbidity and mortality [73]. These methods along with the development of implantable cardioverter-defibrillators [74] and left ventricular assist devices have all significantly increased survival rates [75]. Despite all these improvements in clinical management, the prevalence of heart failure remains. The current best therapy for cardiac failure, heart transplantation, is hampered by the shortage of organ donors. Stem/ progenitor cell transplantation for curing cardiac diseases remains an attractive concept that is studied in numerous preclinical and clinical trials.

So far, most gene-modified MSC studies using anti-apoptotic and proliferative genes showed improvement of cardiac function in acute cardiac infarction cases due to better survival of transplanted MSCs and secretion of various growth factors (Table 15.4). Among the growth factors, the most heavily studied is vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF). VEGF-overexpressing MSCs administered to treat acutely infarcted heart in mouse [76] and rat [77, 78] significantly increased vascular density, reduced the infarcted area and improved cardiac function. Human MSCs genetically modified to secrete VEGF were also found to significantly enhance blood flow recovery in an immune-deficient mouse model of hindlimb ischemia [83]. Hepatocyte growth factor (HGF) is also one of the promising options to improve cardiac ischemia. Ectopic expression of HGF in MSCs improved cardiac function, reduced ventricular remodeling, and enhanced vascular density in rat models [79–81]. Another study confirmed that HGF or VEGF-expressing MSCs also improved cardiac function [82].

In coronary or peripheral artery diseases, bypass surgery or angioplasty is popular solution. Our laboratory examined cell fates, proliferation of growth factor overexpressing MSCs and angiogenesis using VEGF-overexpressing human MSCs in an immune-deficient mouse ischemic hind limb injury model [30]. Other studies have focused on the therapeutic potential of factor releasing MSCs, but cell fate decisions and the proliferation potential of vector containing MSCs are less well illustrated.

Transgene	Model	Route of administration	Effect	Ref
VEGF	Mouse infarcted myocardium	Intra-myocardial	Increased vascular density and cardiac function	[76]
VEGF	Rat infarcted myocardium	Intra-myocardial	Improved MSC homing and cardiac function	[77, 78]
HGF	Rat infarcted myocardium	Intra-myocardial	Improved MSC homing, reduced remodeling, increased cardiac function	[79–81]
HGF/VEGF	Mouse infarcted myocardium	Intra-myocardial	Increased vascular density and cardiac function	[82]
VEGF	Mouse ischemic hind limb model	Intravenous injection	Enhanced blood flow restoration in ischemic hind limb model	[30]

 Table 15.4
 Summary of growth factor expressing MSCs in cardiovascular preclinical models

Abbreviation: VEGF Vascular endothelial growth factor, HGF Hepatocyte growth factor

We showed that bFGF or PDGF-B overexpression in MSCs increased proliferation. When cultured in differentiation conditions, both bFGF and PDGF-B overexpressing MSCs showed enhanced osteogenesis, but strong inhibition was shown for adipogenesis in MSC overexpressing PDGF-B and only mildly affected in the MSCs overexpressing bFGF. Overexpression of TGF- β_1 blocked both osteogenic and adipogenic differentiation but VEGF overexpression did not vary in any of these differentiation assays, most probably due to the lack of VEGF receptor expression on MSCs. Therefore, due to the lack of autocrine effects on the MSCs that would produce it, we further examined the role of MSCs engineered to produce VEGF165a in vivo. VEGF overexpressing MSCs were demonstrated to significantly enhance blood flow restoration in a xenograft model of hind limb ischemia, without adverse events [30].

15.3.4 Cancers

Cancer is the second leading cause of death in the USA, accounting for 1 in every 4 deaths over all ages in 2010 [84]. It is estimated that approximately 1 in 2 men (44%) and 1 in 3 women (38%) have a lifetime probability of being diagnosed with an invasive cancer. Since the declaration of "War on Cancer" in 1971, there have been tremendous advancements in cancer biology and successful drug treatments. In consensus, metastatic cancer is the major cause of deaths, not the primary cancer. Metastatic cells spread to the bones, lung, kidney, liver, brain, and other organs, and it is very difficult to locate these metastases by established diagnostics. The short half-life of some drugs limits their delivery to some metastatic tumor sites and side effects on non-tumor cells is one of the major impediments to curing cancers.

MSCs have been proposed as one of the several treatment modalities for cancer therapy due to supposed antitumor effects, but this is still highly controversial. Some papers claimed that MSCs had antitumor properties such as inhibiting the proliferation of glioma, melanoma, lung cancer, hepatoma, and breast cancer [85]. Others showed that MSCs secreted IL-6 and this increased proliferation [86] or production of CCL5 from MSCs and increased metastasis of breast cancer cells [87]. One thing that both sides agreed on is that MSCs migrate into cancer sites with not fully understood mechanisms [85]. With this notion in mind, many groups modified MSCs as delivery vehicles for therapeutic reagents; categorized as immunostimulatory agents, cytotoxic agents, prodrug activators, and viral vector delivery (detailed review in [85]).

15.3.4.1 Immunostimulatory Agents

Cancers have an ability to modulate their environments to hide their identity [88]. Stimulating endogenous immune systems by cytokines is one of the interesting options to treat cancers. Interleukins are known to regulate inflammatory and immune responses [89]. IL-12 and IL-18 are known to kill tumors directly and to recruit T cells and natural killer cells and those cells can eradicate tumors [90]. Administration of MSCs expressing IL-12 compared to adenoviral delivery of IL-12 every 5 days for 4 times showed reduction in the spread of metastatic melanoma, breast cancer, and hepatoma [91] (Table 15.5). IL-12 delivered by adenoviral vector showed toxicity and the levels of IL-12 were only elevated in the serum, but not the intratumoral environment. However, MSC overexpressing IL-12 showed increased apoptosis of tumor cells and higher levels of IL-12 in the intratumoral samples.

The same concept to eradicate renal carcinoma was applied by Gao et al. [92]. They injected MSCs bearing IL-12 once in xenografted nude mouse models and showed reduction of tumor growth and prolonged survival compared to systemic administration of adenoviral delivery of IL-12. Other teams reported that IL-12 expressing MSCs showed therapeutic efficacy on melanoma and cervical cancers [93] as well as intracranial glioma [94]. Similarly, IL-18 modified MSCs also have been investigated to treat glioma in a rat model [95]. IL-18 expressing MSCs were systemically administered and showed inhibition of glioma growth and prolonged survival of rats bearing glioma. IL-2 expressing MSCs also showed similar efficacy in a rat glioma model [96].

Interferons (IFNs) are cytokines released from the host cells and have functions to activate natural killer cells or macrophages and to increase antigen presentation to be recognized by T cells [90]. IFN α and IFN β were pursued to treat various tumors using MSCs as the vehicle to deliver them, because systemic administrations of IFNs cause toxicity in vivo. As described earlier, MSCs are prone to migrate into tumor sites and IFN expressing MSCs recruit cells of the host immune system. IFN α overexpressing MSCs were evaluated in mouse melanoma lung metastasis models [97] and a mouse plasmacytoma model [98]. Both studies showed that intravenously [97] and subcutaneously [98] injected MSCs producing IFN α increased tumor apoptosis and decreased cancer proliferation along with prolonged survival of mice bearing tumors. Several laboratories utilized IFN β expressing MSCs to treat

Transgene	Model	Route of administration	Effect	Ref
IL-12	Metastatic mouse model	Subcutaneous injection every 5 days for 4 times	Prevention of metastatic melanoma, breast cancer, and hepatoma	[91]
IL-12	Renal carcinoma in xenograft nude mouse model	One time tail vein injection	Reduction of tumor growth and prolonged survival of mice	[92]
IL-12	Melanoma and cervical cancer mouse model	Intravenous injection	Anti-metastatic effects	[93]
IL-12	Intracranial glioma mouse model	Ipsilateral hemisphere injection	T-cell infiltration in intracranial gliomas, and anti- angiogenesis	[94]
IL-18	Rat glioma model		Inhibition of glioma growth and prolonged survival of glioma-bearing rats	[95]
IL-2	Rat glioma model	Injection to contralateral hemisphere	Inhibition of glioma growth and prolonged survival of glioma-bearing rats	[96]
IFNα	Mouse melanoma metastasis model	Intravenous injection	Increase in tumor apoptosis and a decrease in proliferation and blood vasculature and prolonged survival of mouse bearing tumors	[97]
IFNα	Mouse plasmacy- toma model	Subcutaneous injection	Increase in tumor apoptosis and a decrease in proliferation and prolonged survival of mouse bearing tumors	[98]
IFNβ	Melanoma nude mouse model	Intravenous injection	Inhibition of the growth of malignant cells <i>in vivo</i>	[99]
IFNβ	Melanoma and breast cancer mouse model	Intravenous injection	Inhibition of tumor cells growth and prolonged survival of mice bearing tumors	[100, 101]
IFNβ	Prostate cancer lung metastasis model	Tail vein injection	Increased tumor cell apoptosis and natural killer cell activity, decreased tumor cell proliferation and blood vessel counts	[102]
IFNβ	Metastatic pancreatic cancer model	Intraperitoneal injection	Increased tumor growth inhibition. anti- inflammatory drug reverses the MSC-mediated effects	[103]

Table 15.5 Summary of immune-stimulatory gene expressing MSCs in cancer preclinical models

Abbreviation: IL-12 Interleukin-12, IL-18 Interleukin-18, IL-2 Interleukin-2, INF α Interferon α , IFN β Interferon β

various tumors in rodent models [99, 100, 102, 103]. Studeny et al. showed that IFN β -modified MSCs inhibited melanoma growth in vivo [99]. Interestingly, therapeutic efficacy was only shown when MSCs had migrated to tumor sites but systemically delivered IFN β or that produced by MSCs at a site distant from the tumors did not. Similar approaches were applied to a breast cancer model [100, 101], prostate cancers [102], and pancreatic cancers [103].

15.3.4.2 Cytotoxic Agents

Tumor necrosis factor-related apoptosis-induced ligand (TRAIL) is a pro-apoptotic protein that will enter cancer cells but normal cells are not affected [104, 105]; TRAIL-induced apoptosis occurs via the caspase pathway. A major drawback of systemic administration of TRAIL is a large amount of TRAIL needed to kill cancers due to the fast clearance of TRAIL by the kidney [106]. Several groups investigated MSCs expressing TRAIL as a vehicle to deliver locally to tumor sites and to sustain the TRAIL expression enough to kill the cancer (Table 15.6). Szegezdi et al. showed that MSCs were not sensitive to TRAIL-induced apoptosis because TRAIL receptors in MSCs were inactive and downstream genes of the TRAIL pathway were rarely expressed [119]. Another report also confirmed that TRAIL did not affect the MSC characteristics such as cell proliferation and differentiation into osteogenic and adipogenic lineages, and that it enhanced the migration of MSCs [120]. With these characteristics, the therapeutic efficacy of TRAIL-secreting MSCs was evaluated in various cancer models. MSC-mediated TRAIL delivery in a human/mouse xenograft model was performed by Mohr et al. [107]. They showed that TRAIL-expressing MSCs could reduce the growth of human lung carcinoma xenografted into immune-deficient mice. TRAIL-expressing MSCs were evaluated in different cancer types including glioma [108, 109, 111, 112, 116, 117], lung cancer [110], breast cancer [110, 113], squamous cancer [110], cervical cancer [110, 113], pancreatic cancer [113, 115], and colon cancer [113, 114, 118].

Several papers have shown that some cancers have a subset that are resistant to TRAIL-mediated apoptosis due to low levels of TRAIL receptors. To address this problem, a variety of methods to sensitize the cancer cells to TRAIL were applied; several laboratories conducted combination studies using TRAIL secreting MSCs in conjunction with drugs [113], RNAi [114], irradiation to the cancers [115], or 5-fluorouracil (5-FU) [118]. Grisendi et al. found that BT549 breast cancer cell lines survived in the high concentration of TRAIL due to the lack of the expression of TRAIL receptor, DR4 and DR5 [113]. They treated BT549 with the proteosome inhibitor PS-341, also known as Bortezomib, which upregulates expression of the DR5 receptor. With the combination of Bortezomib and TRAIL-producing MSCs, tumor apoptosis was increased. Mohr et al. investigated the use of RNAi in combination with TRAIL secreting MSCs to treat metastatic pancreatic carcinoma to treat TRAIL-resistant cells [115].

X-linked inhibitor of apoptosis protein (XIAP), which prevents apoptosis by inhibition of caspase-3 and caspase-9 activation, leading to the resistance to TRAIL treatment, was silenced by the shRNA technique and in combination with TRAIL-

Transgene	Model	Route of administration	Effect	Ref
TRAIL	lung carcinoma xenograft	Direct injection	Reduction of tumor	[107]
TRAIL	Human glioma nude mouse model	into tumor site Direct injection into tumor site or opposite hemisphere injection	growth Reduction of tumor mass and prolonger mice survival	[108]
TRAIL	Glioblastoma multiforme mouse xenograft model	Stereotactic injection	Antitumor effects	[109]
TRAIL	Lung (A549), breast (MDAMB231), squamous (H357), and cervical (Hela) cancer mouse xenograft model	Subcutaneous injection	Reduced the metastatic lung cancer	[110]
TRAIL	Glioma mouse xenograft model	Intravenous injection	Prolonged survival of xenograft mice bearing tumors	[111]
TRAIL	Glioma mouse xenograft model	Ipsilateral injection	Inhibition of tumor growth in vivo	[112]
TRAIL	Human cervical carcinoma, pancreatic cancer, colon cancer, and, with bortezomib to TRAIL-resistant breast cancer xenograft model	Flank injection	Increased apoptosis of cancers in vivo	[113]
TRAIL	Colorectal carcinoma xenograft model	Flank injection	Reduction of tumor growth in vivo	[114]
sTRAIL RNAi toXIAP	Pancreatic carcinoma xenograft model	Intravenous injection	Growth retardation on treatment with sTRAIL-MSCs Remission by sTRAIL- MSCs with RNAi to XIAP	[115]
TRAIL Irradiation	Glioma xenograft model	Stereotactic injection	Sequential treatment of irradiation and TRAIL-MSCs enhanced therapeutic efficacy to kill TRAIL-resistant glioma	[116]
TRAIL	Brainstem glioma rat model	Stereotactic injection	Short- and long-term prolonged survival of rats bearing tumor	[117]
TRAIL	Colorectal carcinoma xenograft model	Flank injection	Showed colon cancers were resistant to TRAIL-MSCs Intraperitoneally injected 5-FU with TRAIL- MSCs overcome the resistance	[118]

 Table 15.6
 Summary of TRAIL releasing MSCs in cancer preclinical models

Abbreviation: TRAIL Tumor necrosis factor-related apoptosis induced ligand, RNAi RNA interference, XIAP X-linked inhibitor of apoptosis protein, 5-FU 5-fluorouracil

expressing MSCs and RNAi, metastatic pancreatic cancer in human to mouse xenograft models went into remission. TRAIL-secreting MSCs alone showed reduced growth of tumor but could not block the tumor growth enough. Sequential treatments of irradiation and TRAIL expressing MSCs showed killing of TRAIL-resistant glioma cells [116]. Mueller et al. found that a subset of colon carcinoma cells were resistant to TRAIL-induced apoptosis [118]. They injected 5-FU, which is an active form of prodrug to kill cancers, with TRAIL-expressing MSCs, and showed improved efficacy.

15.3.4.3 Prodrug Activators

Prodrug systems, which convert nontoxic prodrugs into cytotoxic materials, are also utilized to treat various types of cancer (detailed review in [121]). Currently, several types of prodrug activation systems are available. Cytosine deaminase (CD) converts nontoxic 5-fluorocytosine (5-FC) to 5-fluorouracil (5-FU) and herpes simplex virus (HSV) thymidine kinase (TK) is sensitive to ganciclovir. Activated prodrugs are known to kill cancers through the bystander effect [121]. Several papers have exploited the CD-mediated prodrug activation approach (Table 15.7). MSCs producing CD can convert 5-FC to 5-FU, then 5-FU diffuses out from MSCs to kill rapidly dividing cells. Several cancer models such as colon cancer [122], melanoma [123], gastric cancer [124], prostate cancer [125], glioma [126], and a rat glioblastoma model [127] have been evaluated with intravenously injected CD-producing MSCs and have shown inhibition of tumor growth. In the prostate cancer [125] and rat glioblastoma model [127], cytosine deaminase::uracil phosphoribosyltransferase (CD::UPRT), which is a better converter than CD alone, has been exploited.

For TK-mediated cancer treatment, TK-expressing MSCs were able to deliver cytotoxic effects to human glioblastoma cells, but delivery to HeLa cells and MCF7 breast cancer cells was not achieved with the same efficacy [128]. It turned out that cytotoxic effects were transferred into adjacent cells by gap junctions, and HeLa and MCF7 cells did not form gap junctions with MSCs, making TK-mediated induction of apoptosis less effective. Intravenously injected TK-expressing MSCs were effective in reducing tumor volume in the nude mouse model. The same approach was applied to prostate cancer [129] and glioma [130, 131]. Huang et al. reconstructed the gap junction connection by overexpressing Connexin43 in combination with TK [131]. Using this approach, they showed enhanced inhibition of tumor growth as compared to MSC therapy with TK-alone.

15.3.4.4 Viral Vector Delivery

Oncolytic viruses such as adenovirus are able to replicate and selectively kill cancer cells, sparing normal cells [132] (Table 15.1). Direct injection of oncolytic viruses to intratumoral sites showed efficacy and tumor regression in clinical trials, but intravenous injection did not [132]. However, it is well known that adenoviral

		Route of		
Transgene	Model	administration	Effect	Ref
CD	Colon cancer xenograft model	Intravenous injection	MSCs migrated into tumor sites and reduced tumor growth	[122]
CD	Melanoma xenograft model	Intravenous or intraperitoneal injection	MSCs migrated into tumor sites and reduced tumor growth	[123]
CD	Gastric cancer xenograft model	Intravenous injection	MSCs migrated into tumor sites and reduced tumor growth	[124]
CD::UPRT	Prostate cancer xenograft model	Intravenous injection	MSCs migrated into tumor sites and reduced tumor growth	[125]
CD	Glioma xenograft model	Stereotactic injection	Multiple injections of MSCs reduce the preexisting tumor size	[126]
CD::UPRT	Rat glioblastoma model	Intracerebral injection	Complete tumor regression	[127]
ТК	Human glioblas- toma nude mouse model	Intravenous injection	Reduction of tumor volume	[128]
ТК	Prostate cancer nude mouse model	Intravenous injection	Reduction of tumor volume and prolonged survival of tumor-inoculated mice	[129]
TK	Glioma xenograft model	Intravenous injection	Inhibition of tumor growth and prolonged survival of tumor-inoculated mice	[130]
TK/Connexin43	Glioma rat model	intracerebral injection	MSCs migrate into tumor sites and enhanced inhibition of tumor growth compared with TK-MSCs	[131]

 Table 15.7
 Summary of prodrug converter gene expressing MSCs in cancer preclinical models

Abbreviation: CD Cytosine deaminase, UPRT uracil phosphoribosyltransferase, TK thymidine kinase

vectors cause a host immune reaction. High concentrations of adenovirus can cause a transient elevation in liver enzymes, a sign of an immune reaction, and has been associated with severe adverse events.

Since MSCs are used as a vehicle to deliver to tumor sites and as a reservoir for the adenovirus, it is feasible to apply this approach for cancer treatment (Table 15.8). Komarova et al. first utilized MSCs to deliver oncolytic adenovirus [133]. Several papers also showed efficacy with adenovirus-loaded MSCs using a breast cancer lung metastasis xenograft model [134], intracranial glioma [135–137], ovarian cancer [133], and metastatic neuroblastoma [138]. Instead of adenovirus, Mader et al. utilized oncolytic measles virus-loaded MSCs to treat ovarian cancer in a xenograft model [139]. The measles virus is known to induce cytopathic effects on cancers, but native viruses are neutralized by preexisting antiviral antibodies. MSCs bearing

		Route of		
Transgene	Model	administration	Effect	Ref
Adenovirus	Ovarian cancer mouse xenograft model	Intraperitoneal injection	Reduction of tumor size and prolonged survival mice bearing tumor	[133]
Adenovirus	Breast cancer metastatic lung cancer xenograft model	Intravenous injection	MSCs migrated to tumor site and reduced the tumor growth in vivo.	[134]
Adenovirus	Intracranial glioma	Stereotactic injection	MSCs migrated to tumor site and release viruses	[135]
Adenovirus	Intracranial glioma	Intra-arterial injection	MSCs migrated to tumor site and reduced the tumor growth in vivo and prolonged survival of mice bearing tumor	[136]
Adenovirus	Malignant glioma	Stereotactic injection	Prolonged survival of mice bearing tumor	[137]
Adenovirus	Metastatic neuroblastoma in human patients	Intravenous infusion to patients	One out of four children had complete remission	[138]
Measles virus	Ovarian cancer xenograft model	Intraperitoneal injection	Prolonged survival of mice bearing tumor	[139]

Table 15.8 Summary of oncolytic virus containing MSCs in cancer preclinical models

measles viruses formed syncytia in the presence of antiviral antibodies and enhanced the survival of mice bearing tumors.

In Spain, there has been progress towards the clinical application of adenovirusloaded MSCs to treat neuroblastoma [138]. In this study, 4 children from ages 2 to 5 with metastatic refractory stage IV neuroblastoma were infused at least twice with MSCs bearing oncolytic adenovirus. The clinical team followed the patient's renal and liver functions, white and red blood cell and platelets counts, and they checked the adenovirus concentration in serum and urine every 2 weeks. One of the four patients showed that metastatic tumors had disappeared and is now in complete remission for 36 months after the first treatment.

15.3.5 Bone-Related Diseases

It is not surprising that one of the first human clinical trials using MSCs was to treat osteogenesis imperfecta, a genetic bone disease, because MSCs can form bone [9]. Several laboratories tried to enhance osteogenesis by overexpressing bone morphogenetic protein 2 (BMP2), insulin-like growth factor 1 (IGF1), VEGF, and human telomerase reverse transcriptase (hTERT) (Table 15.9). Shi et al. examined whether hTERT overexpression can maintain MSC proliferation and osteogenic differentiation potential in ex vivo culture [147]. An in vitro osteogenic differentiation assay in hTERT overexpressing MSCs showed more mineralized bone structure than

Transgene	Model	Route of administration	Effect	Ref
hTERT	Beige mouse	Subcutaneous injection	More osteogenic cells and osteogenic potential	[140]
Wnt-4	 Nude rat periodontal defect model Craniofacial Defect Model 	Embedded with Polylactic co-glycolide polymer scaffolds (periodontal defect model)	Enhanced osteogenesis and showed extensive periodontal bone regeneration and improved the repair of craniofacial defects in vivo	[141]
BMP2	Ulnar bone defects in the canine model	MSCs mixed with β-tricalcium phosphate ceramic granules and placed onto the defect area	Significant increase of newly formed bone area and healed or partly healed all of the bone defects	[142]
BMP2	Ovariectomized, female C57BL/6 mice	Intravenous injection	Significant increase in bone mineral density and bone mineral content and more trabecular bone following MSC-BMP2 therapy	[143]
BMP2	Periodontal defects rabbit model	Not available	Regenerated cementum with Sharpey's fiber insertion and bone formation	[144]
BMP2 Runx2	Nude mouse model	Subcutaneous injection with PLGA	Enhanced bone formation compared to BMP2 expressing MSCs	[145]
IGF1	Insulin-receptor- substrate knock-out mice	Intravenous injection	Restored the fracture by new bone formation and promoted the occurrence of a well-organized callus	[146]

 Table 15.9
 Summary of pro-osteogenesis gene expressing MSCs in bone defect preclinical models

Abbreviation: hTERT human Telomerase reverse transcriptase, *Wnt-4* wingless-type MMTV integration site family, member 4, *BMP2* Bone morphogenetic protein 2, *Runx2* runt-related transcription factor 2

unmodified MSCs. In their following paper, hTERT overexpressing MSCs were subcutaneously injected into beige mice and showed more osteogenic cells than MSCs alone, along with an increased osteogenic potential due to the upregulation of CBFA1, osterix, and osteocalcin [140].

Chang et al. evaluated the possibility of whether non-canonical Wnt-4 regulates the osteogenic pathway [141]. They tested two different bone defect models, a periodontal bone defect model and a craniofacial defect model with Wnt-4 expressing MSCs embedded in polylactic co-glycolide polymer scaffolds. Wnt-4 overexpressing MSCs increased osteogenesis and showed extensive periodontal bone regeneration and improved the repair of craniofacial defects in vivo. Several papers used BMP2 expressing MSCs to enhance bone formation. Li et al. evaluated BMP2-expressing canine MSCs on ulnar bone defects in the canine model [142]. Sixteen weeks after the transplantation, BMP2 overexpressing MSCs increased the area of newly formed bone and healed or partially healed all of the bone defects.

Ponnazhagan and colleagues looked at bone regeneration in an osteopenic mouse model with BMP2 expressing MSCs [143]. Intravenously injected BMP2 secreting MSCs enhanced bone mineral deposits and more trabecular bone formation than MSCs alone. Chen et al. engineered MSCs to express BMP2 and implanted them into a periodontal defect rabbit model [144]. BMP2 overexpressing MSCs regenerated cementum with Sharpey's fiber and enhanced bone formation where it attached to periodontal fibers. To enhance bone formation compared to BMP2 expressing MSCs, Runx2, one of the master regulators of osteogenesis, was co-expressed [145]. Runx2/BMP2 co-expressing MSCs were embedded within a PLGA scaffold and implanted subcutaneously into athymic nude mice. BMP2/Runx2 expressing MSCs showed enhanced bone formation compared to MSC only and BMP2 expressing MSCs. Instead of BMP2, efficacy using IGF1 overexpressing MSCs was recently evaluated in a tibia fracture model [146]. IGF1 secreting MSCs were intravenously injected into the tail of insulin-receptor-substrate knock-out (Irs(-/-)) mice, which lack the ability to repair fractures. Authors claimed that IGF1 expressing MSCs improved new bone formation and restored the tibia fracture in Irs(-/-) mice. From the in vitro and in vivo assays, they showed that IGF1 induced osteogenesis via the Irs1-PI3K signaling pathway, with autocrine and paracrine effects.

15.3.6 Renal Failure

Most kidney diseases are related to the characteristics of ischemic, inflammatory and immunologic injury. MSC-mediated treatments were pursued as cellular therapy to improve these problems. It is known that erythropoietin (EPO) is downregulated at the end stage of renal failures. Eliopoulos et al. transduced EPO into murine MSCs and injected them subcutaneously into syngeneic mice with chronic renal failure [148] (Table 15.10). Among various doses, higher doses showed increased hematocrit levels to normal compared to controls and better survival of the mice. In a follow-up study, the same group co-introduced IGF-1 and EPO secreting mouse MSCs subcutaneously to the renal failure mouse model. An enhanced hematocrit level was achieved and cardiac function was improved [149]. Our group has also overexpressed EPO from human MSCs, in the late 1990s, and found a significant increase in hematocrit and differentiation of co-transplanted human hematopoietic stem cells to the red cell lineage [31]. However, toxicity occurred from the very high RBC counts resulting from the high unregulated dosages of EPO that MSCs can produce if the transgene is not under the control of a regulated inducible promoter (reviewed in [11]). These studies confirmed that MSCs can be powerful in vivo delivery vehicles, but suggest that, with growth factor expression, it will be important to regulate the amounts of protein produced.

For the acute renal failure model, Hagiwara et al. examined the production of kallikrein, which makes cells resistance to oxidative stress-induced apoptosis, from

modella				
Transgene	Model	Route of administration	Effect	Ref
EPO	Mouse chronic renal failure	Subcutaneous	Increased hematocrit and activity of mice	[148]
IGF1/EPO	Mouse chronic renal failure	Subcutaneous	Increased hematocrit and activity of mice	[149]
Kallikrein	Rat acute renal failure	Carotid artery injection	Protection against apoptosis in acute renal failure model	[150]
VEGF	Nude mouse renal failure	Intravenous tail injection	Protection against apoptosis in acute renal failure model and better renal function	[151]

 Table 15.10
 Summary of MSCs expressing kidney-related genes in renal failure preclinical models

Abbreviation: EPO Erythropoietin, IGF1 Insulin-like growth factor 1

gene-modified modified MSCs. Kallikrein engineered rat MSCs showed significant reduction of apoptosis induced by H_2O_2 and inhibition of neutrophil and monocyte infiltration [150]. A recent paper showed VEGF-mediated protection and improvement of acute renal failure in a nude mouse model [151]. In that report, VEGF-engineered human fetal MSCs also showed better survival of renal epithelium by increased cell proliferation and reduced apoptosis, better renal function, and increased peritubular capillary density [151].

15.3.7 Neurological Diseases

MSC therapies have shown efficacy in preclinical models of various neurological diseases such as Parkinson's disease, Huntington's disease, multiple sclerosis, and stroke (detailed review in [152]). Here we review genetically engineered MSCs in preclinical models of Parkinson's disease, Huntington's disease, and amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (Table 15.11). Stroke models are reviewed in [157].

15.3.7.1 Huntington's Disease

Huntington's disease (HD) is an autosomal dominant neurodegenerative disease, which is caused by the excessive expression of cytotoxic polyglutamine (poly-Q) in the mutant huntingtin protein HTT and death of medium spiny neurons due to HTT toxicity and the lower expression of brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) [158]. Unfortunately, there is currently no cure for HD [159]. Canals et al. showed that disease onset is dependent on BDNF expression levels in the R6/2 HD mouse model and BDNF can improve symptoms and extend life span [160]. With this notion in mind, efficacy of MSCs expressing BDNF and nerve growth factor (NGF) transplantation in the YAC128 HD mouse model were evaluated [153]. For the YAC128 HD model, hyperkinesis starts at 3 months of age with progressive motor

Transgene	Model	Route of administration	Effect	Ref
BDNF	YAC128 Huntington's mouse model	Intrastriatal injection	Ameliorated symptoms of HD	[153]
GDNF	SOD1 ALS rat model	Intramuscular injection	Increased the number of neuromuscu- lar connections and motor neuron cell bodies in the spinal cord and prolonged survival	[154]
GDNF	6-OHDA rat Parkinson's disease model	Intrastriatal injection	Decreased amphetamine-induced rotation and rejuvenated tyrosine hydroxylase-immunoreactive fibers in short-term treatment	[155]
BDNF	6-OHDA Parkinson's disease model	Intrastriatal injection	Decreased clinical symptoms and rejuvenated DA neurons	[156]

 Table 15.11
 Summary of neuroprotection-related gene expressing MSCs in neurodegenerative disease preclinical models

Abbreviation: BDNF Brain-derived neurotrophic factor, GDNF Glial cell-derived neurotrophic factor, HD Huntington's disease, YAC128 yeast artificial chromosome containing 128 CAG repeats, SOD1 superoxide dismutase 1, ALS Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis, 6-OHDA 6-hydroxydopamine, DA dopaminergic

neuron impairment at 6 months of age and neurodegenerative features showing at 9 months of age. In the report by Dey et al., they transplanted BDNF secreting MSCs in a preventive manner at 4 months of age, which is ahead of the onset of motor neuron impairment. As expected, BDNF expressing MSCs transplanted into the striatum of HD mice showed significant improvement in motor function, as measured by performance on the rotarod, and significant reduction in levels of hindlimb clasping, a hallmark phenotype of affected HD mice. The least amount of neuronal loss within the striatum of the YAC128 mice at 13 months of age was observed in those transplanted with the growth factor-producing MSCs.

The underlying mechanisms for the beneficial effects from BDNF overexpressing MSCs are not completely known. These effects may represent a combination of the anti-apoptotic and axon-extending properties of MSCs, combined with the effects of the naturally produced neurotrophins in conjunction with the additional BDNF expression. BDNF therapies for HD have been extensively reviewed by Zuccato and Cattaneo [161–163]. It will be interesting to see if the effects of BDNF expressing MSCs can help to prevent the worsening of the symptoms or reverse the course of disease progression in this currently untreatable severe neurodegenerative disorder.

15.3.7.2 Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis

Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS), also known as Lou Gehrig's disease, is a neurodegenerative disorder caused by the loss of motor neurons connected to muscle, and failure of this neuromuscular junction leads to paralysis of patients [152]. Most ALS cases are sporadic events and only 10% of them are familial cases. Currently,

the underlying disease etiology of sporadic ALS is unknown but in familial cases, it is linked to point mutations of cytosolic Cu^{2+}/Zn^{2+} superoxide dismutase 1 (SOD1). Currently, there are no treatments available that prevent neuromuscular decline to significantly delay the progression of ALS.

Glial cell-derived growth factor (GDNF) has been shown to have neuroprotective function in motor neurons of the SOD1 ALS mouse [164]. Following intramuscular transplantation of MSCs engineered to express GDNF in a rat model of familial ALS, Svendsen and colleagues showed an increased number of neuromuscular connections and motor neuron cell bodies in the spinal cord at mid-stages of the disease [154]. Furthermore, they showed that GDNF secreting MSCs could delay the disease progression and significantly extended lifespan in the SOD1 rat model [154].

15.3.7.3 Parkinson's Disease

Parkinson's disease (PD) is a neurodegenerative disease caused by the progressive degeneration of dopaminergic (DA) neurons in the midbrain [165]. Currently, there is no cure for PD, although implantation of deep brain stimulation devices and pharmacological agents can ameliorate clinical symptoms [166]. Different growth factors have been evaluated in an attempt to recover the damaged DA neurons, or to delay the rate of decline. GDNF secreting MSCs promoted rejuvenation of host striatal DA fibers and improvement in DA-dependent behavioral function in a rat model of PD [155]. Similar results were confirmed using BDNF secreting MSCs, where intrastriatally injected BDNF overexpressing MSCs showed improved clinical symptoms and rejuvenated striatal DA fibers in a rat model of Parkinson's disease [156].

15.4 Beyond the Preclinical Models: Future Directions for Genetically Engineered MSC Therapy in Working Toward Human Clinical Trials

In human clinical trials, safety is one of the major concerns and it is critical to identify and minimize risks associated with treatment [46]. In current MSC culture protocols, MSCs are cultured in fetal bovine serum-containing media. To generate safe and clinically acceptable MSC expansion protocols, xeno-free cell culture media should be better developed to allow optimized growth and subsequent in vivo function, while minimizing the risk of transmitting pathogens or causing human immune reactions [167]. In the case of hESC culture, Martin et al. found that xenogeneic serum replacement is the source of nonhuman sialic acid Neu5Gc, which causes immunological reactions involving human antibodies [168]. Therefore, human clinical applications of MSCs would best employ chemically defined media.

Karyotypic stability is a highly important criterion for any cell type expanded in culture, prior to consideration of clinical trials. In contrast to murine MSCs which

can easily undergo transformation in culture, there has been no documented evidence that human MSCs can be transformed during short-term in vitro expansion due to the development of chromosomal abnormalities. There has been one report that was retracted because it was found that the MSC cultures were contaminated with HeLa cells [169–171]. This type of contamination can occur readily in laboratories that use aspiration flasks to remove media from culture flasks, since all cell cultures are eventually mixed by regurgitation from the hose line, in spite of new sterile pipettes for each culture. Aspiration flaks must never be used in Good Laboratory Practices or in Good Manufacturing Practice Facilities, to ensure the identity of the culture. A second group, de la Fuente et al. retracted their paper because they could not reproduce the transformation data [172]. Nevertheless, well characterized in vitro MSC culture protocols and carefully adhered to standard operating procedures must be followed, along with the establishment of sensitive techniques to investigate chromosomal abnormalities.

Even though genetically engineered MSCs showed enhanced efficacy in the various preclinical disease models discussed here (including cardiovascular, cancer, bone formation defects, renal damage, neurological diseases, and others), there are so far no studies approved to move forward with human clinical trials. Currently, there are 123 human clinical trials registered using MSCs worldwide and all of the studies are utilizing unmodified MSCs [173].

There are barriers toward human clinical trials using genetically modified MSCs as there is no safe standard protocol to engineer MSCs to express transgenes. Each vector system has its own advantages and limitations with regard to efficacy and safety for the planned human clinical trials. As discussed earlier, most preclinical studies have utilized permanently integrating viral vectors as a delivery method for the gene of interest in order to continually express the transgene. Transient expression of genes of interest are not effective in most cases, but can be used to modify surface antigens of MSCs in order to increase MSC homing capacity and survival after transplantation. The risk of insertional mutagenesis caused by viral cassette integration into the host genome must be considered prior to the planned clinical trial. The potential risk to benefit ratio for that disorder or disease must be carefully evaluated, as is currently done for hematopoietic stem cell gene therapy applications [20].

Site-specific integration can be one of the options to eliminate insertional mutagenesis. It is well known that AAV vectors including rep protein integrate into chromosome 19 [174]. With rep, however, the cloning capacity of AAV vectors is reduced significantly. Annealing two inverted repeats (ITRs) can extend its cloning capacity to double the size of the insert [175]. These modified AAV vectors can be one of the options to avoid insertional mutagenesis with sustained expression of the genes of interest. Zinc-finger nuclease (ZFN)-mediated homologous recombination (HR) could be another option to modify MSCs safely, if success rates can be improved [176–179]. Zinc fingers have specific binding sites to DNA and engineered zinc-fingers with nucleases can cut the specific genomic regions of DNA. After the cleavage of specific DNA by ZFNs, the therapeutic cassette can be inserted by Homologous Recombination to create safe site-specific integration. Even though there are tremendous efforts to optimize ZFNs, nonspecific cleavages by ZFNs are still problematic [180]. Benabdallah et al. investigated whether ZFN-mediated targeted gene addition to safe harbor sites are possible [181]. They inserted Epo into the C–C chemokine receptor 5 (CCR5) gene loci, a putative safe harbor site, in MSCs by ZFN-mediated HR. Up to 40% of MSCs were successfully modified with EPO in CCR5 loci. Then, they injected these modified MSCs into NOD/SCID interleukin-2R γ null (NSG) mice and these mice showed higher hemocrit levels in comparison with unmodified MSCs.

In the practical setting, identification of genetically engineered MSCs, which have safe harbor integrations of the transgenes, is restricted due to the limited lifespan of primary MSCs during in vitro expansion. Aging, moreover, significantly reduces the survival and differentiation potential of BM-MSCs [45]. hESC or hiPSC-derived MSCs can be considered in this case. With human pluripotent stem cells (hESC or hiPSC), a vector integration site could be mapped and cells with safe harbor integrations could potentially be expanded nearly indefinitely to generate differentiated MSCs with safe harbor integrations. Our group and others are working toward this future goal [46]. We have shown that pluripotent stem cell-derived MSCs can perform in vivo in a manner analogous to adult MSCs, by homing into areas of hypoxic injury [43].

With current techniques, it is difficult to track where the transplanted MSCs go in humans and to evaluate their long-term survival and function [14, 46]. Gene marking studies, using non-therapeutic genes such as eGFP or luciferase to track transplanted cells, are prohibited in clinical trials. Therefore, mysteries remain and can only be deciphered from large animal models. To ensure integrity and safety of the transplanted MSCs, suicide genes can be utilized to eliminate gene-modified MSCs if they are found to cause problems in patients [182, 183]. Schuldiner et al. showed that HSV-TK expressing hESCs had self-renewal and pluripotency and were sensitive to ganciclovir to kill cells [182]. They, moreover, could ablate teratoma that had arisen from the subcutaneous injection of undifferentiated TK-hESCs by intraperitoneal injection of ganciclovir. However, caution must be used when considering this strategy for MSCs, since TK has bystander effects on nearby cells and MSCs are known to effectively transfer the protein.

15.5 Conclusions

MSCs have been shown to be safe and have early evidence of efficacy in various clinical trials for heart attack, stroke, graft-vs.-host disease, and multiple sclerosis, among others [184–188], but some problems still need to be solved and efficiency and reproducibility need to be improved. Genetically modified MSCs can potentially overcome these barriers to increase the efficiency of therapy for many disorders. Given the possibility of immune reaction or insertional mutagenesis for vector transduced MSCs, long-term observation of modified MSCs must be followed carefully to meet safety regulations. The field looks to future applications of gene delivery to safe harbor sites to improve biosafety. Since they are powerful delivery

vehicles and potent protein synthesis factories, the use of gene-modified MSCs to provide missing enzymes or growth factors and other signals to improve the repair of damaged or diseased tissues holds almost unlimited potential.

Acknowledgement We thank the California Institute for Regenerative Medicine (CIRM), National Institute of Health (NIH), and philanthropic donors for supporting our research. We apologize to our colleagues whose work could not be cited due to the space limitation.

References

- Van Laake LW, Van Hoof D, Mummery CL (2005) Cardiomyocytes derived from stem cells. Ann Med 37(7):499–512
- Thomson JA et al (1998) Embryonic stem cell lines derived from human blastocysts. Science 282(5391):1145–7
- 3. Strauss S (2010) Geron trial resumes, but standards for stem cell trials remain elusive. Nat Biotechnol 28(10):989–90
- 4. Frantz S (2012) Embryonic stem cell pioneer Geron exits field, cuts losses. Nat Biotechnol 30(1):12–3
- 5. Takahashi K, Yamanaka S (2006) Induction of pluripotent stem cells from mouse embryonic and adult fibroblast cultures by defined factors. Cell 126(4):663–76
- 6. Barrilleaux B, Knoepfler PS (2011) Inducing iPSCs to escape the dish. Cell Stem Cell 9(2):103-11
- 7. Zhao T et al (2011) Immunogenicity of induced pluripotent stem cells. Nature 474(7350):212–5
- 8. Patterson M et al (2011) Defining the nature of human pluripotent stem cell progeny. Cell Res. doi:10.1038/cr.2011.133
- 9. Parekkadan B, Milwid JM (2010) Mesenchymal stem cells as therapeutics. Annu Rev Biomed Eng 12:87–117
- 10. Copelan EA (2006) Hematopoietic stem-cell transplantation. N Engl J Med 354(17):1813-26
- Meyerrose T et al (2010) Mesenchymal stem cells for the sustained in vivo delivery of bioactive factors. Adv Drug Deliv Rev 62(12):1167–74
- 12. Friedenstein AJ et al (1974) Stromal cells responsible for transferring the microenvironment of the hemopoietic tissues. Cloning in vitro and retransplantation in vivo. Transplantation 17(4):331–40
- Ankrum J, Karp JM (2010) Mesenchymal stem cell therapy: two steps forward, one step back. Trends Mol Med 16(5):203–9
- Karp JM, Leng Teo GS (2009) Mesenchymal stem cell homing: the devil is in the details. Cell Stem Cell 4(3):206–16
- 15. Capoccia BJ et al (2009) Revascularization of ischemic limbs after transplantation of human bone marrow cells with high aldehyde dehydrogenase activity. Blood 113(21):5340–51
- Le Blanc K et al (2008) Mesenchymal stem cells for treatment of steroid-resistant, severe, acute graft-versus-host disease: a phase II study. Lancet 371(9624):1579–86
- Aggarwal S, Pittenger MF (2005) Human mesenchymal stem cells modulate allogeneic immune cell responses. Blood 105(4):1815–22
- Bauer G et al (2008) In vivo biosafety model to assess the risk of adverse events from retroviral and lentiviral vectors. Mol Ther 16(7):1308–15
- 19. Horwitz EM et al (1999) Transplantability and therapeutic effects of bone marrow-derived mesenchymal cells in children with osteogenesis imperfecta. Nat Med 5(3):309–13

- Waehler R, Russell SJ, Curiel DT (2007) Engineering targeted viral vectors for gene therapy. Nat Rev Genet 8(8):573–87
- Mosca JD et al (2000) Mesenchymal stem cells as vehicles for gene delivery. Clin Orthop Relat Res 2000(379 Suppl): S71–S90
- 22. Meyerrose T et al (2006) Establishment and transduction of primary human stromal/mesenchymal stem cell monolayers. In: Nolta JA (ed) Genetic engineering of mesenchymal stem cells, Chap 2. Kluwer Academic, Dordrecht, the Netherlands
- 23. Meyerrose TE et al (2008) Lentiviral-transduced human mesenchymal stem cells persistently express therapeutic levels of enzyme in a xenotransplantation model of human disease. Stem Cells 26(7):1713–22
- Stephenson J (2001) Studies illuminate cause of fatal reaction in gene-therapy trial. JAMA 285(20):2570
- 25. Manno CS et al (2006) Successful transduction of liver in hemophilia by AAV-Factor IX and limitations imposed by the host immune response. Nat Med 12(3):342–7
- Bushman F et al (2005) Genome-wide analysis of retroviral DNA integration. Nat Rev Microbiol 3(11):848–58
- Cattoglio C et al (2007) Hot spots of retroviral integration in human CD34+ hematopoietic cells. Blood 110(6):1770–8
- Brouard N et al (2000) Transplantation of gene-modified human bone marrow stromal cells into mouse-human bone chimeras. J Hematother Stem Cell Res 9(2):175–81
- 29. Ding L et al (1999) Bone marrow stromal cells as a vehicle for gene transfer. Gene Ther 6(9):1611-6
- 30. Fierro FA et al (2011) Effects on proliferation and differentiation of multipotent bone marrow stromal cells engineered to express growth factors for combined cell and gene therapy. Stem Cells 29(11):1727–37
- Dao MA, Pepper KA, Nolta JA (1997) Long-term cytokine production from engineered primary human stromal cells influences human hematopoiesis in an in vivo xenograft model. Stem Cells 15(6):443–54
- Papapetrou EP, Zoumbos NC, Athanassiadou A (2005) Genetic modification of hematopoietic stem cells with nonviral systems: past progress and future prospects. Gene Ther 12(Suppl 1):S118–30
- 33. McMahon JM et al (2006) Gene transfer into rat mesenchymal stem cells: a comparative study of viral and nonviral vectors. Stem Cells Dev 15(1):87–96
- 34. Stender S et al (2007) Adeno-associated viral vector transduction of human mesenchymal stem cells. Eur Cell Mater 13:93–99 (discussion 99)
- 35. Chng K et al (2007) Specific adeno-associated virus serotypes facilitate efficient gene transfer into human and non-human primate mesenchymal stromal cells. J Gene Med 9(1):22–32
- 36. Wang Z et al (2004) Detection of integration of plasmid DNA into host genomic DNA following intramuscular injection and electroporation. Gene Ther 11(8):711–21
- Hacein-Bey-Abina S et al (2008) Insertional oncogenesis in 4 patients after retrovirusmediated gene therapy of SCID-X1. J Clin Invest 118(9):3132–42
- Hacein-Bey-Abina S et al (2003) LMO2-associated clonal T cell proliferation in two patients after gene therapy for SCID-X1. Science 302(5644):415–9
- Boztug K et al (2010) Stem-cell gene therapy for the Wiskott-Aldrich syndrome. N Engl J Med 363(20):1918–27
- 40. Montini E et al (2006) Hematopoietic stem cell gene transfer in a tumor-prone mouse model uncovers low genotoxicity of lentiviral vector integration. Nat Biotechnol 24(6):687–96
- 41. Montini E et al (2009) The genotoxic potential of retroviral vectors is strongly modulated by vector design and integration site selection in a mouse model of HSC gene therapy. J Clin Invest 119(4):964–75
- Aiuti A et al (2009) Gene therapy for immunodeficiency due to adenosine deaminase deficiency. N Engl J Med 360(5):447–58
- 43. Gruenloh W et al (2011) Characterization and in vivo testing of mesenchymal stem cells derived from human embryonic stem cells. Tissue Eng A 17(11–12):1517–25

- 44. Bruder SP, Jaiswal N, Haynesworth SE (1997) Growth kinetics, self-renewal, and the osteogenic potential of purified human mesenchymal stem cells during extensive subcultivation and following cryopreservation. J Cell Biochem 64(2):278–94
- 45. Roobrouck VD, Ulloa-Montoya F, Verfaillie CM (2008) Self-renewal and differentiation capacity of young and aged stem cells. Exp Cell Res 314(9):1937–44
- 46. Jung Y, Bauer G, Nolta JA (2012) Induced pluripotent stem cell-derived mesenchymal stem cells: progress toward safe clinical products. Stem Cells 30(1):42–7
- 47. Meyerrose TE et al (2007) In vivo distribution of human adipose-derived mesenchymal stem cells in novel xenotransplantation models. Stem Cells 25(1):220–7
- 48. Mangi AA et al (2003) Mesenchymal stem cells modified with Akt prevent remodeling and restore performance of infarcted hearts. Nat Med 9(9):1195–201
- 49. Gnecchi M et al (2009) Early beneficial effects of bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells overexpressing Akt on cardiac metabolism after myocardial infarction. Stem Cells 27(4):971–9
- 50. Yu YS et al (2010) AKT-modified autologous intracoronary mesenchymal stem cells prevent remodeling and repair in swine infarcted myocardium. Chin Med J (Engl) 123(13):1702–8
- Wang D et al (2010) Connexin43 promotes survival of mesenchymal stem cells in ischaemic heart. Cell Biol Int 34(4):415–23
- 52. Wang X et al (2009) Hsp20-engineered mesenchymal stem cells are resistant to oxidative stress via enhanced activation of Akt and increased secretion of growth factors. Stem Cells 27(12):3021–31
- 53. Li W et al (2007) Bcl-2 engineered MSCs inhibited apoptosis and improved heart function. Stem Cells 25(8):2118–27
- 54. Hu B et al (2010) Enhanced treatment of articular cartilage defect of the knee by intraarticular injection of Bcl-xL-engineered mesenchymal stem cells in rabbit model. J Tissue Eng Regen Med 4(2):105–14
- 55. Zeng B et al (2008) Effects of combined mesenchymal stem cells and heme oxygenase-1 therapy on cardiac performance. Eur J Cardiothorac Surg 34(4):850–6
- 56. Tsubokawa T et al (2010) Impact of anti-apoptotic and anti-oxidative effects of bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells with transient overexpression of heme oxygenase-1 on myocardial ischemia. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 298(5):H1320–9
- 57. Shu T et al (2010) HO-1 modified mesenchymal stem cells modulate MMPs/TIMPs system and adverse remodeling in infarcted myocardium. Tissue Cell 42(4):217–22
- Zeng B et al (2010) Over-expression of HO-1 on mesenchymal stem cells promotes angiogenesis and improves myocardial function in infarcted myocardium. J Biomed Sci 17:80
- 59. Liang OD et al (2011) Mesenchymal stromal cells expressing heme oxygenase-1 reverse pulmonary hypertension. Stem Cells 29(1):99–107
- 60. Jiang YB et al (2011) Effects of heme oxygenase-1 gene modulated mesenchymal stem cells on vasculogenesis in ischemic swine hearts. Chin Med J (Engl) 124(3):401–7
- 61. Rosova I et al (2008) Hypoxic preconditioning results in increased motility and improved therapeutic potential of human mesenchymal stem cells. Stem Cells 26(8):2173–82
- 62. Liu X et al (2006) Heme oxygenase-1 (HO-1) inhibits postmyocardial infarct remodeling and restores ventricular function. FASEB J 20(2):207–16
- 63. Hu X et al (2008) Transplantation of hypoxia-preconditioned mesenchymal stem cells improves infarcted heart function via enhanced survival of implanted cells and angiogenesis. J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg 135(4):799–808
- 64. Hung SC et al (2007) Short-term exposure of multipotent stromal cells to low oxygen increases their expression of CX3CR1 and CXCR4 and their engraftment in vivo. PLoS ONE 2(5):e416
- 65. Rombouts WJ, Ploemacher RE (2003) Primary murine MSC show highly efficient homing to the bone marrow but lose homing ability following culture. Leukemia 17(1):160–70
- 66. Wynn RF et al (2004) A small proportion of mesenchymal stem cells strongly expresses functionally active CXCR4 receptor capable of promoting migration to bone marrow. Blood 104(9):2643–5

- 15 Genetically Engineered Mesenchymal Stem Cells
- 67. Sackstein R et al (2008) Ex vivo glycan engineering of CD44 programs human multipotent mesenchymal stromal cell trafficking to bone. Nat Med 14(2):181–7
- 68. Guan M et al (2012) Directing mesenchymal stem cells to bone to augment bone formation and increase bone mass. Nat Med 18(3):456–62
- 69. Cheng Z et al (2008) Targeted migration of mesenchymal stem cells modified with CXCR4 gene to infarcted myocardium improves cardiac performance. Mol Ther 16(3):571–9
- Huang W et al (2011) Mesenchymal stem cells overexpressing CXCR4 attenuate remodeling of postmyocardial infarction by releasing matrix metalloproteinase-9. Stem Cells Dev 21(5):778–89
- Huang J et al (2010) Genetic modification of mesenchymal stem cells overexpressing CCR1 increases cell viability, migration, engraftment, and capillary density in the injured myocardium. Circ Res 106(11):1753–62
- 72. Rosamond W et al (2007) Heart disease and stroke statistics–2007 update: a report from the American Heart Association Statistics Committee and Stroke Statistics Subcommittee. Circulation 115(5):e69–171
- Siu CW, Moore JC, Li RA (2007) Human embryonic stem cell-derived cardiomyocytes for heart therapies. Cardiovasc Hematol Disord Drug Targets 7(2):145–52
- Bardy GH et al (2005) Amiodarone or an implantable cardioverter-defibrillator for congestive heart failure. N Engl J Med 352(3):225–37
- Rose EA et al (2001) Long-term mechanical left ventricular assistance for end-stage heart failure. N Engl J Med 345(20):1435–43
- 76. Wang Y et al (2006) Combining pharmacological mobilization with intramyocardial delivery of bone marrow cells over-expressing VEGF is more effective for cardiac repair. J Mol Cell Cardiol 40(5):736–45
- 77. Gao F et al (2007) A promising strategy for the treatment of ischemic heart disease: mesenchymal stem cell-mediated vascular endothelial growth factor gene transfer in rats. Can J Cardiol 23(11):891–8
- Matsumoto R et al (2005) Vascular endothelial growth factor-expressing mesenchymal stem cell transplantation for the treatment of acute myocardial infarction. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 25(6):1168–73
- 79. Duan HF et al (2003) Treatment of myocardial ischemia with bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells overexpressing hepatocyte growth factor. Mol Ther 8(3):467–74
- 80. Guo Y et al (2008) Locally overexpressing hepatocyte growth factor prevents post-ischemic heart failure by inhibition of apoptosis via calcineurin-mediated pathway and angiogenesis. Arch Med Res 39(2):179–88
- 81. Guo YH et al (2008) Hepatocyte growth factor and granulocyte colony-stimulating factor form a combined neovasculogenic therapy for ischemic cardiomyopathy. Cytotherapy 10(8):857–67
- 82. Deuse T et al (2009) Hepatocyte growth factor or vascular endothelial growth factor gene transfer maximizes mesenchymal stem cell-based myocardial salvage after acute myocardial infarction. Circulation 120(11 Suppl):S247–54
- 83. Fierro F et al (2012) Effects on proliferation and differentiation of multipotent bone marrow stromal cells engineered to express growth factors for combined cell and gene therapy. Stem Cells 29(11):1727–37
- 84. Jemal A et al (2010) Cancer statistics, 2010. CA Cancer J Clin 60(5):277-300
- Shah K (2012) Mesenchymal stem cells engineered for cancer therapy. Adv Drug Deliv Rev 64(8):739–48
- Sasser AK et al (2007) Interleukin-6 is a potent growth factor for ER-alpha-positive human breast cancer. FASEB J 21(13):3763–70
- Karnoub AE et al (2007) Mesenchymal stem cells within tumour stroma promote breast cancer metastasis. Nature 449(7162):557–63
- Hanahan D, Weinberg RA (2011) Hallmarks of cancer: the next generation. Cell 144(5):646–74

- Rosenberg SA (2001) Progress in human tumour immunology and immunotherapy. Nature 411(6835):380–4
- Young HA (2006) Unraveling the pros and cons of interferon-gamma gene regulation. Immunity 24(5):506–7
- 91. Chen X et al (2008) A tumor-selective biotherapy with prolonged impact on established metastases based on cytokine gene-engineered MSCs. Mol Ther 16(4):749–56
- 92. Gao P et al (2010) Therapeutic potential of human mesenchymal stem cells producing IL-12 in a mouse xenograft model of renal cell carcinoma. Cancer Lett 290(2):157–66
- 93. Seo SH et al (2011) The effects of mesenchymal stem cells injected via different routes on modified IL-12-mediated antitumor activity. Gene Ther 18(5):488–95
- 94. Ryu CH et al (2011) Gene therapy of intracranial glioma using interleukin 12-secreting human umbilical cord blood-derived mesenchymal stem cells. Hum Gene Ther 22(6):733–43
- 95. Xu G et al (2009) Adenoviral-mediated interleukin-18 expression in mesenchymal stem cells effectively suppresses the growth of glioma in rats. Cell Biol Int 33(4):466–74
- 96. Nakamura K et al (2004) Antitumor effect of genetically engineered mesenchymal stem cells in a rat glioma model. Gene Ther 11(14):1155–64
- 97. Ren C et al (2008) Therapeutic potential of mesenchymal stem cells producing interferonalpha in a mouse melanoma lung metastasis model. Stem Cells 26(9):2332-8
- 98. Sartoris S et al (2011) Efficacy assessment of interferon-alpha-engineered mesenchymal stromal cells in a mouse plasmacytoma model. Stem Cells Dev 20(4):709–19
- 99. Studeny M et al (2002) Bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells as vehicles for interferon-beta delivery into tumors. Cancer Res 62(13):3603–8
- 100. Studeny M et al (2004) Mesenchymal stem cells: potential precursors for tumor stroma and targeted-delivery vehicles for anticancer agents. J Natl Cancer Inst 96(21):1593–603
- 101. Ling X et al (2010) Mesenchymal stem cells overexpressing IFN-beta inhibit breast cancer growth and metastases through Stat3 signaling in a syngeneic tumor model. Cancer Microenviron 3(1):83–95
- 102. Ren C et al (2008) Cancer gene therapy using mesenchymal stem cells expressing interferonbeta in a mouse prostate cancer lung metastasis model. Gene Ther 15(21):1446–53
- 103. Kidd S et al (2010) Mesenchymal stromal cells alone or expressing interferon-beta suppress pancreatic tumors in vivo, an effect countered by anti-inflammatory treatment. Cytotherapy 12(5):615–25
- 104. Reed JC (2003) Apoptosis-targeted therapies for cancer. Cancer Cell 3(1):17-22
- 105. Wiley SR et al (1995) Identification and characterization of a new member of the TNF family that induces apoptosis. Immunity 3(6):673–82
- Walczak H et al (1999) Tumoricidal activity of tumor necrosis factor-related apoptosis-inducing ligand in vivo. Nat Med 5(2):157–63
- 107. Mohr A et al (2008) Mesenchymal stem cells expressing TRAIL lead to tumour growth inhibition in an experimental lung cancer model. J Cell Mol Med 12(6B):2628–2643
- 108. Kim SM et al (2008) Gene therapy using TRAIL-secreting human umbilical cord bloodderived mesenchymal stem cells against intracranial glioma. Cancer Res 68(23):9614–23
- 109. Sasportas LS et al (2009) Assessment of therapeutic efficacy and fate of engineered human mesenchymal stem cells for cancer therapy. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 106(12):4822–7
- 110. Loebinger MR et al (2009) Mesenchymal stem cell delivery of TRAIL can eliminate metastatic cancer. Cancer Res 69(10):4134–42
- 111. Yang B et al (2009) Dual-targeted antitumor effects against brainstem glioma by intravenous delivery of tumor necrosis factor-related, apoptosis-inducing, ligand-engineered human mesenchymal stem cells. Neurosurgery 65(3):610–624 (discussion 624)
- 112. Menon LG et al (2009) Human bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stromal cells expressing S-TRAIL as a cellular delivery vehicle for human glioma therapy. Stem Cells 27(9):2320–30
- 113. Grisendi G et al (2010) Adipose-derived mesenchymal stem cells as stable source of tumor necrosis factor-related apoptosis-inducing ligand delivery for cancer therapy. Cancer Res 70(9):3718–29

- 114. Luetzkendorf J et al (2010) Growth inhibition of colorectal carcinoma by lentiviral TRAILtransgenic human mesenchymal stem cells requires their substantial intratumoral presence. J Cell Mol Med 14(9):2292–304
- 115. Mohr A et al (2010) Targeting of XIAP combined with systemic mesenchymal stem cellmediated delivery of sTRAIL ligand inhibits metastatic growth of pancreatic carcinoma cells. Stem Cells 28(11):2109–20
- 116. Kim SM et al (2010) Irradiation enhances the tumor tropism and therapeutic potential of tumor necrosis factor-related apoptosis-inducing ligand-secreting human umbilical cord blood-derived mesenchymal stem cells in glioma therapy. Stem Cells 28(12):2217–28
- 117. Choi SA et al (2011) Therapeutic efficacy and safety of TRAIL-producing human adipose tissue-derived mesenchymal stem cells against experimental brainstem glioma. Neuro Oncol 13(1):61–9
- 118. Mueller LP et al (2011) TRAIL-transduced multipotent mesenchymal stromal cells (TRAIL-MSC) overcome TRAIL resistance in selected CRC cell lines in vitro and in vivo. Cancer Gene Ther 18(4):229–39
- 119. Szegezdi E et al (2009) Stem cells are resistant to TRAIL receptor-mediated apoptosis. J Cell Mol Med 13(11–12):4409–14
- Secchiero P et al (2008) Tumor necrosis factor-related apoptosis-inducing ligand promotes migration of human bone marrow multipotent stromal cells. Stem Cells 26(11):2955–63
- 121. Cihova M, Altaner V, Altaner C (2011) Stem cell based cancer gene therapy. Mol Pharm 8(5):1480–7
- 122. Kucerova L et al (2007) Adipose tissue-derived human mesenchymal stem cells mediated prodrug cancer gene therapy. Cancer Res 67(13):6304–13
- 123. Kucerova L et al (2008) Cytosine deaminase expressing human mesenchymal stem cells mediated tumour regression in melanoma bearing mice. J Gene Med 10(10):1071–82
- 124. You MH et al (2009) Cytosine deaminase-producing human mesenchymal stem cells mediate an antitumor effect in a mouse xenograft model. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 24(8):1393–400
- 125. Cavarretta IT et al (2010) Adipose tissue-derived mesenchymal stem cells expressing prodrug-converting enzyme inhibit human prostate tumor growth. Mol Ther 18(1):223–31
- 126. Chang DY et al (2010) The growth of brain tumors can be suppressed by multiple transplantation of mesenchymal stem cells expressing cytosine deaminase. Int J Cancer 127(8):1975–83
- 127. Altanerova V et al (2011) Human adipose tissue-derived mesenchymal stem cells expressing yeast cytosinedeaminase::uracil phosphoribosyltransferase inhibit intracerebral rat glioblastoma. Int J Cancer 130(10):2455–63
- 128. Matuskova M et al (2010) HSV-tk expressing mesenchymal stem cells exert bystander effect on human glioblastoma cells. Cancer Lett 290(1):58–67
- 129. Song C et al (2011) Thymidine kinase gene modified bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells as vehicles for antitumor therapy. Hum Gene Ther 22(4):439–49
- 130. Bak XY, Yang J, Wang S (2010) Baculovirus-transduced bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells for systemic cancer therapy. Cancer Gene Ther 17(10):721–9
- 131. Huang Q et al (2010) The anti-glioma effect of suicide gene therapy using BMSC expressing HSV/TK combined with overexpression of Cx43 in glioma cells. Cancer Gene Ther 17(3):192–202
- 132. Eager RM, Nemunaitis J (2011) Clinical development directions in oncolytic viral therapy. Cancer Gene Ther 18(5):305–17
- 133. Komarova S et al (2006) Mesenchymal progenitor cells as cellular vehicles for delivery of oncolytic adenoviruses. Mol Cancer Ther 5(3):755–66
- 134. Stoff-Khalili MA et al (2007) Mesenchymal stem cells as a vehicle for targeted delivery of CRAds to lung metastases of breast carcinoma. Breast Cancer Res Treat 105(2):157–67
- 135. Sonabend AM et al (2008) Mesenchymal stem cells effectively deliver an oncolytic adenovirus to intracranial glioma. Stem Cells 26(3):831–41
- 136. Yong RL et al (2009) Human bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells for intravascular delivery of oncolytic adenovirus Delta24-RGD to human gliomas. Cancer Res 69(23):8932–40

- 137. Ahmed AU et al (2011) A comparative study of neural and mesenchymal stem cell-based carriers for oncolytic adenovirus in a model of malignant glioma. Mol Pharm 8(5):1559–72
- 138. Garcia-Castro J et al (2010) Treatment of metastatic neuroblastoma with systemic oncolytic virotherapy delivered by autologous mesenchymal stem cells: an exploratory study. Cancer Gene Ther 17(7):476–83
- Mader EK et al (2009) Mesenchymal stem cell carriers protect oncolytic measles viruses from antibody neutralization in an orthotopic ovarian cancer therapy model. Clin Cancer Res 15(23):7246–55
- 140. Gronthos S et al (2003) Telomerase accelerates osteogenesis of bone marrow stromal stem cells by upregulation of CBFA1, osterix, and osteocalcin. J Bone Miner Res 18(4):716–22
- 141. Chang J et al (2007) Noncanonical Wnt-4 signaling enhances bone regeneration of mesenchymal stem cells in craniofacial defects through activation of p38 MAPK. J Biol Chem 282(42):30938–48
- 142. Li H et al (2007) Bone regeneration by implantation of adipose-derived stromal cells expressing BMP-2. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 356(4):836–42
- 143. Kumar S, Nagy TR, Ponnazhagan S (2010) Therapeutic potential of genetically modified adult stem cells for osteopenia. Gene Ther 17(1):105–16
- 144. Chen YL et al (2008) Periodontal regeneration using ex vivo autologous stem cells engineered to express the BMP-2 gene: an alternative to alveolaplasty. Gene Ther 15(22):1469–77
- 145. Lee SJ et al (2010) Enhancement of bone regeneration by gene delivery of BMP2/Runx2 bicistronic vector into adipose-derived stromal cells. Biomaterials 31(21):5652–9
- 146. Granero-Molto F et al (2011) Mesenchymal stem cells expressing insulin-like growth factor-I (MSC(IGF)) promote fracture healing and restore new bone formation in Irs1 knock-out mice: analyses of MSC(IGF) autocrine and paracrine regenerative effects. Stem Cells 29(10):1537–48
- 147. Shi S et al (2002) Bone formation by human postnatal bone marrow stromal stem cells is enhanced by telomerase expression. Nat Biotechnol 20(6):587–91
- 148. Eliopoulos N et al (2006) Erythropoietin delivery by genetically engineered bone marrow stromal cells for correction of anemia in mice with chronic renal failure. J Am Soc Nephrol 17(6):1576–84
- 149. Kucic T et al (2008) Mesenchymal stromal cells genetically engineered to overexpress IGF-I enhance cell-based gene therapy of renal failure-induced anemia. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 295(2):F488–96
- 150. Hagiwara M et al (2008) Kallikrein-modified mesenchymal stem cell implantation provides enhanced protection against acute ischemic kidney injury by inhibiting apoptosis and inflammation. Hum Gene Ther 19(8):807–19
- 151. Yuan L et al (2011) VEGF-modified human embryonic mesenchymal stem cell implantation enhances protection against cisplatin-induced acute kidney injury. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 300(1):F207–18
- 152. Joyce N et al (2010) Mesenchymal stem cells for the treatment of neurodegenerative disease. Regen Med 5(6):933–46
- 153. Dey ND et al (2010) Genetically engineered mesenchymal stem cells reduce behavioral deficits in the YAC 128 mouse model of Huntington's disease. Behav Brain Res 214(2):193–200
- 154. Suzuki M et al (2008) Direct muscle delivery of GDNF with human mesenchymal stem cells improves motor neuron survival and function in a rat model of familial ALS. Mol Ther 16(12):2002–10
- 155. Glavaski-Joksimovic A et al (2010) Glial cell line-derived neurotrophic factor-secreting genetically modified human bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells promote recovery in a rat model of Parkinson's disease. J Neurosci Res 88(12):2669–81
- 156. Somoza R et al (2010) Intranigral transplantation of epigenetically induced BDNF-secreting human mesenchymal stem cells: implications for cell-based therapies in Parkinson's disease. Biol Blood Marrow Transplant 16(11):1530–40
- 157. van Velthoven CT et al (2009) Regeneration of the ischemic brain by engineered stem cells: fuelling endogenous repair processes. Brain Res Rev 61(1):1–13
- 158. Zuccato C et al (2001) Loss of Huntingtin-mediated BDNF gene transcription in Huntington's disease. Science 293(5529):493–8
- 159. Nagahara AH, Tuszynski MH (2011) Potential therapeutic uses of BDNF in neurological and psychiatric disorders. Nat Rev Drug Discov 10(3):209–19
- 160. Canals JM et al (2004) Brain-derived neurotrophic factor regulates the onset and severity of motor dysfunction associated with enkephalinergic neuronal degeneration in Huntington's disease. J Neurosci 24(35):7727–39
- Zuccato C, Cattaneo E (2007) Role of brain-derived neurotrophic factor in Huntington's disease. Prog Neurobiol 81(5–6):294–330
- Zuccato C, Cattaneo E (2009) Brain-derived neurotrophic factor in neurodegenerative diseases. Nat Rev Neurol 5(6):311–22
- 163. Zuccato C, Valenza M, Cattaneo E (2010) Molecular mechanisms and potential therapeutical targets in Huntington's disease. Physiol Rev 90(3):905–81
- 164. Acsadi G et al (2002) Increased survival and function of SOD1 mice after glial cell-derived neurotrophic factor gene therapy. Hum Gene Ther 13(9):1047–59
- 165. Schapira AH, Jenner P (2011) Etiology and pathogenesis of Parkinson's disease. Mov Disord 26(6):1049–55
- 166. Morley JF, Hurtig HI (2010) Current understanding and management of Parkinson disease: five new things. Neurology 75(18 Suppl 1):S9–15
- 167. Halme DG, Kessler DA (2006) FDA regulation of stem-cell-based therapies. N Engl J Med 355(16):1730–5
- 168. Martin MJ et al (2005) Human embryonic stem cells express an immunogenic nonhuman sialic acid. Nat Med 11(2):228–32
- 169. Rubio D et al (2005) Spontaneous human adult stem cell transformation. Cancer Res 65(8):3035–9
- 170. Rosland GV et al (2009) Long-term cultures of bone marrow-derived human mesenchymal stem cells frequently undergo spontaneous malignant transformation. Cancer Res 69(13):5331–9
- 171. Armesilla-Diaz A, Elvira G, Silva A (2009) p53 regulates the proliferation, differentiation and spontaneous transformation of mesenchymal stem cells. Exp Cell Res 315(20):3598–610
- 172. de la Fuente R et al (2010) Retraction: spontaneous human adult stem cell transformation. Cancer Res 70(16):6682
- 173. Trounson A et al (2011) Clinical trials for stem cell therapies. BMC Med 9:52
- 174. Smith RH (2008) Adeno-associated virus integration: virus versus vector. Gene Ther 15(11):817-22
- 175. Lai CM, Lai YK, Rakoczy PE (2002) Adenovirus and adeno-associated virus vectors. DNA Cell Biol 21(12):895–913
- 176. Urnov FD et al (2005) Highly efficient endogenous human gene correction using designed zinc-finger nucleases. Nature 435(7042):646–51
- 177. Lombardo A et al (2007) Gene editing in human stem cells using zinc finger nucleases and integrase-defective lentiviral vector delivery. Nat Biotechnol 25(11):1298–306
- 178. Moehle EA et al (2007) Targeted gene addition into a specified location in the human genome using designed zinc finger nucleases. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 104(9):3055–60
- 179. Szczepek M et al (2007) Structure-based redesign of the dimerization interface reduces the toxicity of zinc-finger nucleases. Nat Biotechnol 25(7):786–93
- 180. Segal DJ (2011) Zinc-finger nucleases transition to the CoDA. Nat Methods 8(1):53-5
- 181. Benabdallah BF et al (2010) Targeted gene addition to human mesenchymal stromal cells as a cell-based plasma-soluble protein delivery platform. Cytotherapy 12(3):394–9
- 182. Schuldiner M, Itskovitz-Eldor J, Benvenisty N (2003) Selective ablation of human embryonic stem cells expressing a "suicide" gene. Stem Cells 21(3):257–65
- 183. Naujok O et al (2010) Selective removal of undifferentiated embryonic stem cells from differentiation cultures through HSV1 thymidine kinase and ganciclovir treatment. Stem Cell Rev 6(3):450–61

- 184. Choi YH, Kurtz A, Stamm C (2011) Mesenchymal stem cells for cardiac cell therapy. Hum Gene Ther 22(1):3–17
- 185. Miettinen JA et al (2012) Left ventricular functional recovery after intracoronary injection of autologous bone marrow-derived stem cells in patients with acute myocardial infarction: a dose-response pilot study. Int J Cardiol 154(3):354–6
- 186. Hare JM et al (2009) A randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled, dose-escalation study of intravenous adult human mesenchymal stem cells (prochymal) after acute myocardial infarction. J Am Coll Cardiol 54(24):2277–86
- 187. Kebriaei P et al (2009) Adult human mesenchymal stem cells added to corticosteroid therapy for the treatment of acute graft-versus-host disease. Biol Blood Marrow Transplant 15(7):804–11
- 188. Connick P et al (2012) Autologous mesenchymal stem cells for the treatment of secondary progressive multiple sclerosis: an open-label phase 2a proof-of-concept study. Lancet Neurol 11(2):150–6

Chapter 16 Optimal Tissue Sources of Mesenchymal Stromal Cells for Clinical Applications

Celena Heazlewood and Kerry Atkinson

Abstract Mesenchymal stromal cells (MSCs) are multipotent cells that can differentiate into the mesenchymal lineages of fat, bone, and cartilage. They are of particular interest because they can preferentially migrate to sites of inflammation and injury and can be transplanted into patients without the need for immune suppression. These remarkable qualities have allowed MSCs to be used for a range of differing medical conditions within the clinic and they are proving to be a promising candidate for an allogeneic "off-the-shelf" cellular therapy ready for immediate use in acute or chronic medical settings. Although these cells were traditionally derived from the bone marrow, investigators have found that MSCs can be derived from alternative sources that are younger, more easily accessible and usually regarded as "biological waste material." While MSC-like populations have been isolated from almost every tissue in the body, it has been found that MSC populations retain a "memory of tissue origin" resulting in different functional abilities. This suggests that differences in MSC populations may be important for the development of future MSC therapeutic approaches for tissue and organ repair and that careful consideration is required when choosing a source of MSCs for clinical trials.

Keywords Tissue source • Mesenchymal stem/stromal cells (MSC) • Clinical applications

C. Heazlewood (⊠) • K. Atkinson Mater Medical Research Institute, Brisbane, QLD, Australia

University of Queensland, Brisbane, QLD, Australia e-mail: cfheazlewood@mmri.mater.org.au

16.1 Introduction

Stem cell biology has become a critical area for the understanding of tissue regeneration and for effective implementation of the underlying principles of regenerative medicine [1]. Since the discovery and characterization of multipotent mesenchymal stem/stromal cells (MSCs) from bone marrow (BM), MSC-like populations from other tissues have now been characterized by the International Society for Cell Therapy [2].

MSCs show promise as a biological therapeutic agent for a diverse range of medical situations. They have also been demonstrated to improve cerebral function in animal models of stroke and spinal cord injury, myocardial function (after myocardial infarction), as well as improved liver and joint damage [3-11]. Until recently, it was thought that MSCs could only differentiate into cells of their germ layer of origin, the mesoderm. However, some studies have suggested these stromal cells show plasticity beyond their traditional mesodermal lineage by differentiating in vitro into cells of ectoderm and endoderm germ layers [12-15]. Some studies have reported that MSCs have been induced to generate, at least in vitro, into tissues of both ectodermal (neurons) and endodermal (hepatocytes) nature [12–16], although this remains controversial. MSCs also demonstrate remarkable immunosuppressive properties on both T cell, B cell, NK cell, and dendritic cell function and can be transplanted across major histocompatibility complex (MHC) barriers in adult immune competent recipients without the need for immune suppression [17-20]. Our studies have found that one mechanism for this may be their ability to secrete indoleamine dioxygenase (IDO), which in turn depletes tryptophan, leading to T-cell suppression [17]. As indicated above, there appears to be no need to match the MSC donor to the recipient for antigens of the major histocompatibility complex. An example of this is in the treatment of acute graft-versus-host disease (GVHD) following allogeneic hematopoietic stem cell (HSC) transplantation, in which there is significant evidence that MSCs from third party unrelated MHCunmatched donors are therapeutically effective in both preclinical models and in human studies of GVHD [21].

Furthermore, MSCs are known to preferentially migrate to sites of inflammation [22, 23]. In both preclinical and clinical studies, MSCs have been shown by some to have the ability to preferentially migrate to sites of injury, facilitating their use in tissue repair and regeneration because they can be injected intravenously rather than requiring direct injection into the target organ of interest [24]. The mechanism for such repair is unknown but increasing evidence suggests that they exert their effects through paracrine mechanisms rather than transdifferentiation. It is likely that increased inflammatory chemokine concentration at the site of inflammation is a major factor causing MSCs to migrate to these sites. Chemokines are released after tissue damage and MSCs are known to express the receptors for several of these [25–27], including the chemokine receptor CXCR4, which is thought to be important in MSC migration [26, 28–31]. It is also well established that stem/progenitor cells secrete many other soluble factors that may directly or indirectly have

reparative qualities, and these factors may signal through pathways that act to promote angiogenesis, decrease apoptosis, and regulate formation of scar tissue [32]. Taken together, these characteristics support the use of MSCs as a candidate cellular therapeutic agent.

Over the past decade, the search for MSC-like cells in specific tissues has led to the discovery of MSCs in every organ and tissue in the body [1, 33–35]. Of these, tissue sources such as placenta and liposuction fat have been shown as promising alternative MSCs sources to the traditional source, bone marrow [36, 37]. Therefore, this chapter will discuss the isolation and characterization of MSCs from several tissue sources and potential therapeutic applications for the clinic.

16.2 Isolation of MSCs from Bone Marrow

MSCs were originally derived from the bone marrow over 40 years ago by Friedenstein and colleagues [38]. They described an adherent, fibroblast-like population that could regenerate rudiments of normal bone in vivo [38, 39]. Originally termed CFU-F (colony forming unit-fibroblast), MSCs are a type of postnatal stem cell that originate from, and generate, mesodermal tissues. Their many advantages include their relative ease of isolation, expansion potential, stable phenotype and compatibility with different delivery methods and formulations, reviewed in "Therapeutic applications of mesenchymal stromal cells" [1].

Bone marrow (BM)-derived MSCs are a rare cell population (~0.001% of BM mononuclear cells) in vivo, resulting in a low MSC yield on initial isolation. Hence, ex vivo expansion is required to gain sufficient numbers for clinical applications. Briefly, whole marrow is either subjected to fractionation using a density gradient such as Percoll or Ficoll or alternatively a red blood cell lysis is performed and cells then cultured in basal medium such as Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium and 10-20% fetal calf serum (FCS) [22, 33, 36, 40]. Cells are subsequently maintained in culture for several days during which contaminating, non-adherent hematopoietic cells such as macrophages are depleted. In some instances, the property of plastic adherence alone is not sufficient to allow purification of MSCs, as in the case of cells from mouse bone/bone marrow. Phinney and colleagues [41] reported the presence of hemapotoietic CD45+ CD11b+ granulocytic and monocytic precursors in these cultures. Due to the lack of specific phenotypic markers, these observations led to the development of new methods involving CD34/CD45/CD11b immunodepletion to generate purified MSC preparations [42]. It has been reported that cell isolates can be enriched for MSCs based on the expression of either Stro-1 in humans, and Sca-1 in mice, and the absence of CD45 in MSCs from each species [43]. Human MSCs are further characterized according to the characteristic (but not unique) cell surface phenotype of CD90⁺, CD105⁺, CD73⁺, CD44⁺, whilst murine MSCs are CD90⁺ and CD44⁺ [22, 44].

Despite enriching for MSCs by cell surface phenotype, our group and others have found *heterogeneity* within the ex vivo expanded population. These cells display a tri-, bi-, or mono-potential mesodermal differentiation ability. Bulk populations of MSCs in ex vivo expansion cultures are mostly transit amplifying cells, although recently two papers provided the first evidence for a true mesenchymal stem cell (ability to both self-replicate and to differentiate) using serial transplantation experiments in mice [45, 46]. Thus, true multipotent mesenchymal stem cells likely make up only a small fraction of the expanded cells using current expansion methodologies. Further, it has been proposed that current tissue culture methods used to expand MSCs reduce multipotency and result in lower migratory/ engraftment capacity of the expanded MSCs.

It has also been shown that humans and animals show a decreased rate of production of bone marrow mesenchymal stem and progenitor cells with increasing age [47]. Several studies have provided evidence of a strong correlation between age and the proliferative potential exhibited by MSCs in vitro [48–50]. Thus, the progenitor pool may be depleted following extensive proliferation. Consequently, this results in a reduced ability to ensure regeneration after injury or disease depending on MSC age [51]. A decline in the quality of cells is obviously not ideal for therapeutic applications.

For such reasons, sources of MSCs other than bone marrow are being investigated for their potential clinical use for regenerative potential and immunomodulatory functions [24, 36]. Ideally, a readily available source that can be obtained by a noninvasive procedure yields large numbers of MSCs for ex vivo expansion and a younger source of cells with less decline in their quality would be an ideal alternative. There have been investigations of MSCs derived from tissues normally regarded as waste, such as adipose tissue from liposuction fat and other alternative tissues such as dental pulp and fetal derived tissues including the placenta and cord blood [36, 37, 52–58].

16.3 Alternative Tissue Sources

MSCs have been isolated from almost every tissue in the body including, fat (adipose) tissue [37, 53], teeth (dental pulp) [54, 59], lymphoid organs (thymus and spleen) [34, 60], scalp tissue [61], endometrium and menstrual blood [62–64]. The amount of material required depends on the abundance of MSCs within that tissue. However, in all cases, careful removal of the tissue is important, followed by enzymatic digestion in collagenase with continuous shaking at 37°C. The cell suspension is collected and filtered, followed in some cases by centrifugation. The final cell pellet is then counted and plated in culture. Initial seeding density depends on the tissue of origin, for example, 10×10^6 cells/cm² for cells isolated from the thymus or lymph nodes, 5×10^6 cells/cm² from the spleen and 1×10^6 cells/cm² for cells isolated from fat [37, 60].

Similar to bone marrow MSCs, cells from these alternative sources are usually washed in PBS 48–72 h after initial plating. Once cells have adhered in culture, they initially form colonies and cells exhibit a spindle-shape, fibroblast-like morphology.

Usually 7–14 days after initial plating colonies begin forming. Once 80–90% confluence is reached, cells require harvesting for continued ex vivo expansion.

16.3.1 Adipose Tissue

Adipose tissue is a source that is relatively easy to obtain in large quantities. It covers a widespread area of the human body and often regarded as waste material after lipectomy (liposuction) surgery. Cells that are MSC-like can be derived from adipose tissue and are useful not only for their potential therapeutic applications, but also for the low cost of their harvest and delivery. The stromal cells isolated from this tissue exhibit characteristics common to mesodermal tissues, including adherence to plastic, formation of fibroblast-like colonies, extensive proliferative capacity, ability to differentiate into several mesodermal lineages (including bone, cartilage, muscle, and fat), and expression of several common cell surface antigens typical of BM MSCs.

Kern and colleagues [37] described a method to obtain adipose-derived MSCs from liposuction procedures. Briefly, the raw lipoaspirate (50–100 ml) was washed intensely and digested with 0.075% collagenase type 1 for 30–60 min at 37°C with gentle agitation. The digest was centrifuged and filtered through a 100 μ m strainer. The filtered cells were centrifuged again and resuspended cells were plated at a seeding density of 1×10^{6} /cm² into T75 or T175 flasks. Non-adherent cells were removed after 12–18 h and the resulting fibroblast-like cells were termed adipose-derived fibroblastoid adherent cells. These cells were cultivated under the same conditions as described for bone marrow-derived MSCs. When cell colonies reached confluence, cells were harvested and reseeded at a mean density of $1.8\pm3.1\times10^{3}$ / cm². Using this isolation technique, 100% success rate was described for isolating adipose-derived MSCs [37].

Using this isolation technique, a comparative study between adipose-derived MSCs and bone marrow-derived MSCs by Kern and colleagues found that at an initial plating density of 1×10^6 cells/cm², adipose-derived MSCs formed more colonies than bone marrow MSCs $(557 \pm 673 \text{ vs. } 83 \pm 61)$ [37]. This indicated that a greater number of MSCs reside within fat tissue compared to bone marrow. In addition, no cellular morphological differences were found between the two sources with both cell populations displaying an adherent, fibroblast-like morphology. Interestingly, when expansion characteristics were analyzed, it was found that bone marrow MSCs displayed lower population doublings than adipose tissuederived MSCs with adipose tissue having the ability to be cultivated longer than bone marrow MSCs. The cell surface phenotype of cultured cells were assessed and found no expression of the hematopoietic markers, CD14, CD34, and CD45 in both of the MSC populations and more than 90% of MSCs from both sources expressed the characteristic MSC phenotype of CD44, CD73, CD29, and CD90. HLA-I was also expressed on both populations with none of the cell populations expressing HLA-II.

Mesodermal differentiation potential was also compared between each source. No differences in differentiation potential between the adipose and bone marrowderived MSC populations were detected, with all donors from each cell population displaying multilineage potential into adipocytes, osteocytes, and chondrocytes. This was also observed at the single cell level by Rodriguez and colleagues who could maintain the characterization of adipose-derived MSCs throughout long-term culture [65].

MSC-like populations from these two tissue sources showed some similarities and differences in gene expression. Wagner and colleagues reported up-regulation of 25 genes expressed in both populations compared to fibroblasts [66]. Many of these genes were involved in extracellular matrix, morphogenesis, and development. Despite some similarities in gene expression, these cells were unique displaying a tissue-specific profile. Whether these differences in the transcriptome have a significant impact on their functions as a therapeutic agent remains to be determined [66].

However, due to the ease in accessibility of adipose tissue (regarded as waste from liposuction surgeries), their large expansion potential, and the differentiation and immunosuppressive properties that these cells possess, adipose tissue represents a candidate tissue source for large-scale manufacturing of MSCs for clinical applications. In particular, MSCs from this tissue could be used for plastic surgery.

16.3.2 Dental Tissue

Dental tissues are specialized tissues that do not undergo continuous remodeling. Therefore, MSCs derived from these tissues may be more committed or restricted in their differentiation potency in comparison with BM MSCs [67]. Interestingly, several populations of MSCs have been isolated from different sections of the tooth. These include cells from the pulp of both exfoliated (children's) and adult teeth, from the periodontal ligament that links the tooth root with the bone, from the tips of developing roots and from the tissue (dental follicle) that surrounds the unerupted tooth [68]. The first type of dental MSC was isolated from the human pulp tissue and termed "post-natal dental pulp stem cells" (DPSCs) [54]. Subsequently, three alternative dental MSC-like populations were isolated and characterized from: exfoliated deciduous teeth (SHED) [69], periodontal ligament stem cells (PDLSCs) [70], and stem cells from apical papilla (SCAP) [71]. Recent studies have identified a fifth dental tissue-derived progenitor cell population, referred to as "dental follicle precursor cells" (DFPCs) [67, 72].

During the characterization of these newly identified dental "stem" cells (MSCs), their properties have been compared with those of BM MSCs. In general, dentalderived stem cells display a similar cell surface phenotype to BM MSCs. They have multidifferentiation potential, with the capacity to give rise to at least three distinct cell lineages—osteo/odontogenic, adipogenic, and neurogenic lineages. Differences have been noted between the dental stem cell populations and BM MSCs, in that dental stem cells appear to be more committed to an odontogenic lineage rather than the osteogenic lineage, reflecting a bias towards the tissue in which these MSC-like populations reside [67]. Although many similarities of gene expression between DPSCs and BM MSCs was found for more than 4,000 known human genes, there were several differentially expressed genes between the two sources. Collagen type XVIII alpha1, insulin-like growth factor-2 (IGF-2), discordin domain tyrosine kinase 2, NAD(P)H menadione oxidoreductase, homolog 2 of Drosophila large disk, and cyclin-dependent kinase 6, were found to be highly expressed in DPSCs, whereas insulin-like growth factor binding protein-7 (IGFBP-7) and collagen type I α 2 were highly expressed in BM MSCs [55, 67].

A microarray study by Yamada and colleagues [73] demonstrated high expression levels of alkaline phosphatase (ALP), dentin sialophosphoprotein (DSPP), and dentin matrix acidic phosphoprotein 1 (DMP-1) in dental MSCs after osteogenic induction compared with BM MSCs. Interestingly, these proteins are critical for proper mineralization of bone and dentin and are present in diverse cells of bone and tooth tissues. This finding is exciting and is particularly significant for the oral maxillofacial field because the repair and regeneration ability of these bones, which aid in orofacial functions like speech, chewing, swallowing, and facial expressions are intricate and complex.

In addition, the study also focused on differences between induced dental MSCs and BM MSCs on a cluster that contains genes which are up-regulated in DPSCs and down-regulated in MSCs after osteogenic induction. A notable feature of this cluster was the cooperative regulation of genes for cell signaling, cell communication, or metabolism [67, 73]. Even though DPSCs and BM MSCs are regulated by similar factors, and share a common protein expression profile, these populations differ significantly in their proliferative ability and developmental potentials in vitro, although current evidence suggests that biochemical pathways involved in the differentiation of DPSCs into functional odontoblasts are similar to the differentiation pathway of BM MSCs into osteoblasts [55, 67].

Differences were also noted in the ability of dental-derived MSCs to differentiate into chondrogenic and adipogenic lineages, with DPSCs displaying weak or limited ability in comparison with BM MSCs [71, 74]. However, DPSCs can develop into distinct tissues representative of the micro-environments from which they were derived in vivo. In comparison, BM MSCs formed only bone tissue in the mouse model when treated in the same manner [54, 75]. Additionally, dental-derived MSCs expressed neural characteristics that were not expressed in bone marrow-derived MSCs, which may reflect the former's possible derivation from neural crest cells. These data indicate that dental-derived MSCs may be a more potent and better suited source for neural applications than bone marrow MSCs, although further preclinical experiments are required to understand this fully [67]. Therefore, while DMSCs display similar phenotypic characteristics to BM MSCs, we conclude from this evidence that dental-derived MSCs are a distinct cell population that may provide a remarkable therapeutic application that BM MSCs cannot.



Fig. 16.1 Human term placenta. (a) The fetal side of the human placenta with the umbilical cord still attached. (b) Mechanical separation of the fetal membranes, the amniotic membrane and the chorionic membrane. (c) The portion of the placenta that embeds into the mother's uterus, the decidua

16.3.3 The Term Placenta

The human term placenta represents an attractive source of MSCs due to its ready availability, easy access without invasive procedures, and lack of the ethical issues that surround the use of embryonic stem cells. It consists of both fetal (amnion and chorion) and maternal (decidua) components (Fig. 16.1) [35].

Our group compared whole term placental-derived MSCs (pMSCs) and BM MSCs under good manufacturing practice conditions with the intention of using pMSCs for clinical trials [36]. We discovered pMSCs differed in their proliferation and gene expression profiles to BM MSCs. Placental-derived MSCs show greater expansion capability than BM MSCs. Hence, pMSCs had a greater long-term growth ability than BM MSCs and displayed an equivalent immunosuppressive capacity of T-cell alloproliferation in mixed lymphocyte reactions. Furthermore, neither pMSCs nor BM MSC caused any acute toxicity in healthy mice when injected intravenously at the same, or higher, doses than those currently used in clinical trials of BM MSCs. Therefore, our study suggested human placenta is an acceptable alternative source for human MSCs and with this knowledge we are currently investigating placental-derived MSCs effects in several ongoing trials in idiopathic pulmonary fibrosis, treatment-refractory Achilles tendinopathy and trials in non-healing bone fractures, asthma and acute myocardial infarction are currently being planned [24, 36, 76].

16.4 Fetal Tissue

Fetal-derived MSCs are theoretically attractive because they generally have not been exposed to viruses and toxins, may contain less genetic abnormalities than adult tissue-derived MSCs, and may have greater proliferative capacity and a greater retention of "stemness" memory [35]. It has been suggested that they have proper-

ties intermediate between embryonic and adult stem cells [35, 58, 77]. Thus, they may be a superior MSC source for clinical trials than traditional sources such as adult bone marrow.

Over the past decade much has been discovered about MSCs in the fetal environment. Over the last several years, it has been discovered that MSCs can be isolated from the placenta [36, 56], fetal blood [58], fetal liver [78], fetal bone marrow [79], amniotic fluid [12, 80], and umbilical cord blood [81, 82]. However, MSCs from some of these fetal sources need to be obtained during the first and second trimesters of gestation, resulting in difficulty in obtaining these tissues. Therefore, the human term placenta represents an attractive source of MSCs due to its ready availability (in that it is generally considered a biological waste product after delivery of the baby), its easy access without invasive procedures, and lack of the ethical constraints. This organ consists of both fetal (amnion and chorion) and maternal (decidua) components, but for the remainder of this chapter, we will focus on fetalderived products only.

16.4.1 Term Amniotic and Chorionic Membranes

The amnion is the innermost membrane, in contact with the amniotic fluid that encases the fetus during gestation. The amnion is a thin, avascular membrane composed of an epithelial layer and an outer layer of connective tissue. The amniotic epithelium is an uninterrupted, single layer of flat, cuboidal and columnar epithelial cells in contact with amniotic fluid. It is attached to a distinct basal lamina which is, in turn, connected to the amniotic mesoderm [35, 83, 84]. In the amniotic mesoderm, a network of dispersed fibroblast-like mesenchymal cells and macrophages are observed [83]. The chorion is the outer fetal membrane composed of layers of polygonal cells also consisting of both mesoderm and trophoblast regions [84]. Recent studies have reported that fetal-derived MSCs can be isolated from these tissues [35, 85].

Briefly, to isolate MSCs from these tissues, the amniotic and chorionic membranes are removed from the remaining placental tissue and washed in phosphatebuffered saline (PBS) to remove blood clots. The tissue is then sliced into approximately 5 mm pieces and again washed to remove any remaining blood. The tissue is enzymatically digested in either trypsin and/or collagenase type I and DNase for 1–2 h (or until the tissue has been digested) and placed on a shaker at 37° C. The cell suspension is filtered and either a ficoll density gradient or red blood cell lysis can be performed before the cells are cultured in basal medium such as DMEM, with fetal calf serum and antibiotics [35, 85–87].

Using this technique, human term amniotic and chorionic MSCs have been isolated, ex vivo expanded and characterized [85]. It has been shown that amnion mesenchymal cells (AMCs) and chorion mesenchymal cells (CMCs), isolated by mechanical separation and subsequent enzymatic digestion, demonstrate plastic adherence and fibroblast-like morphology and are able to form colonies that could be expanded for at least 15 passages. Using flow sorting techniques, these cells have also been shown to be phenotypically similar to bone marrow MSCs and, when cultivated in specific induction media, both cell populations can differentiate into bone and cartilage. However, differences in their adipogenic differentiation potential were apparent with amnion and chorion MSCs showing weak adipogenic potential [85, 88]. This may indicate the "primitiveness" of these cells in that they are too young to form fat and require additional signals for differentiation. Despite the poor adipocyte differentiation ability, these cells have been shown to be immunosuppressive by their ability to inhibit T-cell proliferation [35, 89, 90]. Further studies are now investigating the use of these tissue sources for therapeutic applications in many human diseases and injuries as an alternative to bone marrow MSCs [91, 92].

16.4.2 Amniotic Fluid

Amniotic fluid helps protect the fetus throughout gestation. This unique environment allows the fetus to move freely within the uterus and protects the fetus from mechanical injury [35].

Amniocentesis is a diagnostic procedure that samples amniotic fluid from 14 weeks gestation until birth. This can be used to isolate amniotic fluid MSCs (AF-MSCs) [35]. It has been found that amniotic fluid-derived MSCs express pluripotency genes such as SSEA-4, NANOG, and OCT4 [93]. They have been reported to proliferate faster with over 250 population doublings, exhibit a higher colony-forming efficiency compared to other MSC populations and exhibit a higher osteogenic differentiation ability [12, 94]. Although these properties seem theoretically more advantageous, it is debatable whether amniotic fluid is a practical and reliable source for generating MSCs on a regular basis for clinical trials. Only a few studies have successfully isolated single cell-derived MSC clones from amniotic fluid. It has been estimated that approximately 1% of cells in culture obtained from human amniocentesis are MSCs [95]. This suggests these cells may be more primitive than adult BM MSCs but is not an ideal MSCs source [35].

16.4.3 Cord Blood

There has been controversy on the presence of MSCs in umbilical cord blood, with few laboratories being able to report successful repeated isolations between different donors [96, 97]. In general, the success rate for isolating MSCs from umbilical cord blood has been reported at only 29% as opposed to that of bone marrow and other tissue sources with 100% success rate. Thus, this is one limitation in the use of cord blood as a reliable therapeutic MSCs source. Nevertheless, Kern and

colleagues [37] and Kogler and colleagues [82] reported the collection and isolation of umbilical cord blood MSCs. They collected cord blood from the unborn placenta of full-term deliveries in a multiple bag system containing 17 ml of citrate phosphate dextrose buffer and processed blood within 24 h of collection. Prior to density gradient centrifugation, the anticoagulated cord blood was diluted with EDTA-PBS. The mononuclear cell fraction was then seeded at a density of 1×10^6 mononuclear cells/cm² into pre-coated FCS plates. Twelve to eighteen hours after initial plating, non-adherent cells were removed and adherent cells began to appear as colonyforming unit-fibroblasts. CFU-Fs were harvested and cells replated at a mean density of $3.5 \pm 4.8 \times 10^3$ /cm².

When comparing bone marrow and umbilical cord blood-derived MSCs at an initial plating density of 1×10^6 cells/cm², Kern and colleagues found that umbilical cord blood-derived MSCs formed CFU-Fs that could be detected during the first 2–4 weeks after initial seeding [37]. This was in contrast to bone marrow-derived MSCs which formed a monolayer 4–5 days after this initial seeding. This indicated that umbilical cord blood contains fewer MSCs/unit volume than bone marrow. At a dose of 1×10^6 initially plated cells, bone marrow MSC formed more colonies (83±61) than umbilical cord blood (0.002±0.004). Thus, it is evident that there are few MSCs within cord blood.

An adherent, fibroblast-like morphology was observed with no cellular morphological differences described between cord blood and bone marrow MSCs. Interestingly, it was found that cord blood-derived MSCs possessed higher population doublings in all passages compared to bone marrow MSCs. Consequently, umbilical cord blood MSCs can be cultured for longer than bone marrow MSCs, which is theoretically useful for the manufacturing of MSCs for clinical trials. Cell surface phenotyping of umbilical cord blood MSCs showed no expression of hematopoietic cell but more than 90% of MSCs from both sources expressed the characteristic MSCs phenotype of CD44, CD73, CD29, and CD90. HLA-I was also expressed in both populations but neither populations expressed HLA-II.

Despite similarities in morphology and cell surface phenotype, differences have been noted between the two cell populations. A comparative study performed by our group found umbilical cord blood MSCs did not differentiate into the adipogenic lineage [98]. These data suggest, that as with amnion and chorion MSCs, cord blood MSCs are restricted in their mesodermal differentiation potential: if they are an earlier lineage, they may require additional signals to initiate adipogenic differentiation. Supporting our observations, Chang and colleagues showed that umbilical cord blood MSCs have strong osteogenic potential and reduced adipogenic potential [99]. In addition, it was also found that cord blood MSCs displayed a weak inhibitory effect on T-cell alloproliferation in comparison with BM MSCs. However, Winter and colleagues showed that co-incubation of INF- γ and TNF- α enhanced the immune suppressive responses of cord blood MSCs [100]. This suggests that while unstimulated cord blood MSCs are weakly immune suppressive, they may be able to be activated to become more immune suppressive in an inflammatory environment. Additionally, gene expression data demonstrated a unique transcriptome profile for each MSC population and ingenuity pathway analysis showed contributions of each MSC population to different functions [98]. These results reenforce the notion that MSC populations from different tissues are not identical and retain memory of their tissue of origin.

Despite cord blood MSCs having a remarkable ex vivo expansion potential, this source is not recommended as a reliable or ideal therapeutic source due to the low frequency of MSCs within the cord blood.

16.5 MSC-Based Therapeutic Applications

As outlined in this chapter, MSCs are likely be useful in a diverse range of therapeutic applications (reviewed in "Therapeutic applications of mesenchymal stromal cells") [1] and can be used to exploit either their immune suppressive capability or their tissue repair capability. The use of fetal-derived MSC in orthopedic applications appears ideal due to their ability to engraft and differentiate into bone and cartilage. Patients suffering with diseases and injuries such as osteogenesis imperfecta, spinal disease, joint disorders (osteoarthritis), and nonunion bone fractures may benefit from MSC administration. Promising results from preclinical studies in mice with osteogenesis imperfect have shown first trimester fetal blood MSCs markedly reduced fracture rates and skeletal abnormalities [77]. Furthermore, in a single case study, Le Blanc and colleagues showed the potential of unrelated fetal liver MSC transplanted in utero to a developing fetus with osteogenesis imperfect [101]. In this instance, donor MSCs engrafted into the bone which showed normal trabecular development.

The use of MSCs in conjunction with hematopoietic cell therapy and graftversus-host disease (GVHD) is also promising. It has been reported in a study of 28 breast cancer patients who had received high dose of chemotherapy and autologous peripheral blood stem cells (PBSC) transfusion that MSC facilitated hematopoietic recovery [102]. Furthermore, enhanced hematopoietic recovery was also reported in a study with seven patients who received PBSC, bone marrow or cord blood transplant and MSC infusion. We are conducting our own phase I study using placenta-derived MSC co-transplanted with cord blood cell transplantation in patients with chemotherapy-refractory hematological malignancies. We found no adverse effects from the MSCs [24]. A recent phase II study by Osiris Therapeutics Inc. treated patients with severe acute GVHD (http://www.osiristx. com). With the use of adult MSCs in combination with corticosteroids, they reported a higher complete response rate than those not treated with MSCs. Additionally, MSCs appeared to accelerate lymphocyte engraftment when infused with or shortly after HSC transplantation. These results are promising and Osiris Therapeutics is currently conducting a phase III study for the treatment of newly diagnosed severe acute GVHD.

The effect of MSCs has also been extensively studied in other applications such as cardiovascular, central nervous system, pancreatic, renal, and hepatic diseases. Osiris Therapeutics Inc. recently completed a phase I placebo-controlled case study of bone marrow-derived MSCs in patients with acute myocardial infarction. It was found that the MSCs were well tolerated and patients were less likely to experience an arrhythmic event and had improved cardiac ejection fraction and lung function at 6 months after infusion. They are now following this up with a phase II trial. Studies by Mesoblast PTL have shown similar results (http://www.mesoblast.com).

16.6 Discussion

It is now apparent that MSCs can be isolated from almost every organ in the human body. We described in this chapter the use of several alternative tissue sources to bone marrow MSCs as a cellular therapeutic agent. These sources were younger than adult bone marrow, obtained by relatively noninvasive procedures and generally classified as biological waste material, making them convenient tissue sources for manufacturing MSCs for clinical trials. Despite similarities that were found among the different tissue sources such as morphology and cell surface phenotype, differences were discovered in differentiation ability, gene expression, and immunosuppressive capacity. These differences may contribute to differing functional abilities in vivo and may result in variable ability in mediating specific clinical outcomes.

There is evidence that suggests that there is a reparative and differentiation bias of MSC populations depending on the tissue of origin. In fact, it has been reported that both fetal and bone marrow MSCs can induce repair after myocardial infarction, although by different mechanisms [103]. The higher osteogenic differentiation ability of amniotic fluid MSCs suggests that MSCs from amniotic fluid may be an optimal source for orthopedic applications [104, 105]. MSCs derived from the fetalderived placenta also show enhanced migratory ability but less adipogenic potential [106]. Similarly, umbilical cord blood MSCs show no such adipogenic capacity [98, 107]. In contrast, adipose-derived MSCs show a greater adipocyte differentiation potential [107]. A comparative gene expression study between adipose, umbilical cord, and bone marrow MSCs compared to mature fibroblasts found 25 consistent genes in all the MSC populations [37, 66]. However, differences were discovered in the phenotype and functional capacity varied depending on their tissue of origin [33, 98, 107]. This is also supported by a study performed between amniotic fluid, amniotic membrane, and cord blood-derived MSCs that found specific biological functions for MSCs from each different gestational tissue [108]. This suggests that distinct tissue populations of mesenchymal stromal cells have specific functional roles depending on their tissue of origin. These differences in MSC populations may be important for the development of future MSC therapeutic approaches for tissue and organ repair and suggest careful consideration when choosing a source of MSC for clinical trials. Taken together, these remarkable qualities have allowed MSCs to be explored in a range of differing medical conditions within the clinic and are proving to be promising candidates for an allogeneic "off-the-shelf" cellular therapy ready for immediate use.

References

- 1. Brooke G et al (2007) Therapeutic applications of mesenchymal stromal cells. Semin Cell Dev Biol 18(6):846–858
- Dominici M et al (2006) Minimal criteria for defining multipotent mesenchymal stromal cells. The International Society for Cellular Therapy position statement. Cytotherapy 8(4):315–317
- 3. Jiang Y et al (2002) Pluripotency of mesenchymal stem cells derived from adult marrow. Nature 418(6893):41–49
- 4. Koh SH et al (2008) Implantation of human umbilical cord-derived mesenchymal stem cells as a neuroprotective therapy for ischemic stroke in rats. Brain Res 1229:233–248
- Wakabayashi K et al (2010) Transplantation of human mesenchymal stem cells promotes functional improvement and increased expression of neurotrophic factors in a rat focal cerebral ischemia model. J Neurosci Res 88(5):1017–1025
- 6. Lee JS et al (2010) A long-term follow-up study of intravenous autologous mesenchymal stem cell transplantation in patients with ischemic stroke. Stem Cells 28(6):1099–1106
- Lee JK et al (2010) Intracerebral transplantation of bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells reduces amyloid-beta deposition and rescues memory deficits in Alzheimer's disease mice by modulation of immune responses. Stem Cells 28(2):329–343
- Osaka M et al (2010) Intravenous administration of mesenchymal stem cells derived from bone marrow after contusive spinal cord injury improves functional outcome. Brain Res 1343:226–235
- Cizkova D et al (2011) Repetitive intrathecal catheter delivery of bone marrow mesenchymal stromal cells improves functional recovery in a rat model of contusive spinal cord injury. J Neurotrauma 28(9):1951–1961
- 10. Abdel Aziz MT et al (2007) Therapeutic potential of bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells on experimental liver fibrosis. Clin Biochem 40(12):893–899
- Black LL et al (2008) Effect of intraarticular injection of autologous adipose-derived mesenchymal stem and regenerative cells on clinical signs of chronic osteoarthritis of the elbow joint in dogs. Vet Ther 9(3):192–200
- De Coppi P et al (2007) Isolation of amniotic stem cell lines with potential for therapy. Nat Biotechnol 25(1):100–106
- Tao XR et al (2009) Clonal mesenchymal stem cells derived from human bone marrow can differentiate into hepatocyte-like cells in injured livers of SCID mice. J Cell Biochem 108(3):693–704
- 14. Baertschiger RM et al (2009) Fibrogenic potential of human multipotent mesenchymal stromal cells in injured liver. PLoS One 4(8):e6657
- Sato Y et al (2005) Human mesenchymal stem cells xenografted directly to rat liver are differentiated into human hepatocytes without fusion. Blood 106(2):756–763
- Mezey E et al (2000) Turning blood into brain: cells bearing neuronal antigens generated in vivo from bone marrow. Science 290(5497):1779–1782
- 17. Jones BJ et al (2007) Immunosuppression by placental indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase: a role for mesenchymal stem cells. Placenta 28(11-12):1174-1181
- Devine SM et al (2003) Mesenchymal stem cells distribute to a wide range of tissues following systemic infusion into nonhuman primates. Blood 101(8):2999–3001
- Le Blanc K (2003) Immunomodulatory effects of fetal and adult mesenchymal stem cells. Cytotherapy 5(6):485–489
- English K, Mahon BP (2011) Allogeneic mesenchymal stem cells: agents of immune modulation. J Cell Biochem 112(8):1963–1968
- Lazarus HM et al (2005) Cotransplantation of HLA-identical sibling culture-expanded mesenchymal stem cells and hematopoietic stem cells in hematologic malignancy patients. Biol Blood Marrow Transplant 11(5):389–398

- Pittenger MF et al (1999) Multilineage potential of adult human mesenchymal stem cells. Science 284(5411):143–147
- 23. Tondreau T et al (2009) In vitro study of matrix metalloproteinase/tissue inhibitor of metalloproteinase production by mesenchymal stromal cells in response to inflammatory cytokines: the role of their migration in injured tissues. Cytotherapy 11(5):559–569
- Brooke G et al (2009) Manufacturing of human placenta-derived mesenchymal stem cells for clinical trials. Br J Haematol 144(4):571–579
- 25. Honczarenko M et al (2006) Human bone marrow stromal cells express a distinct set of biologically functional chemokine receptors. Stem Cells 24(4):1030–1041
- 26. Brooke G et al (2008) Molecular trafficking mechanisms of multipotent mesenchymal stem cells derived from human bone marrow and placenta. Stem Cells Dev 17(5):929–940
- Fox JM et al (2007) Recent advances into the understanding of mesenchymal stem cell trafficking. Br J Haematol 137(6):491–502
- Ponte AL et al (2007) The in vitro migration capacity of human bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells: comparison of chemokine and growth factor chemotactic activities. Stem Cells 25(7):1737–1745
- 29. Shi M et al (2007) Regulation of CXCR4 expression in human mesenchymal stem cells by cytokine treatment: role in homing efficiency in NOD/SCID mice. Haematologica 92(7): 897–904
- Wynn RF et al (2004) A small proportion of mesenchymal stem cells strongly expresses functionally active CXCR4 receptor capable of promoting migration to bone marrow. Blood 104(9):2643–2645
- 31. Ryu CH et al (2010) Migration of human umbilical cord blood mesenchymal stem cells mediated by stromal cell-derived factor-1/CXCR4 axis via Akt, ERK, and p38 signal transduction pathways. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 398(1):105–110
- 32. Block GJ et al (2009) Multipotent stromal cells are activated to reduce apoptosis in part by upregulation and secretion of stanniocalcin-1. Stem Cells 27(3):670–681
- 33. Pelekanos RA et al (2012) Comprehensive transcriptome and immunophenotype analysis of renal and cardiac MSC-like populations supports strong congruence with bone marrow MSC despite maintenance of distinct identities. Stem Cell Res 8(1):58–73
- 34. da Silva Meirelles L, Chagastelles PC, Nardi NB (2006) Mesenchymal stem cells reside in virtually all post-natal organs and tissues. J Cell Sci 119(Pt 11): 2204–2213
- 35. Heazlewood C et al (2012) Exploring the human term placenta as a novel niche for stem cells and their application in the clinic. In: Zheng J (ed) The human placenta. Tech, Rijeka, Croatia
- 36. Barlow S et al (2008) Comparison of human placenta- and bone marrow-derived multipotent mesenchymal stem cells. Stem Cells Dev 17(6):1095–1107
- Kern S et al (2006) Comparative analysis of mesenchymal stem cells from bone marrow, umbilical cord blood, or adipose tissue. Stem Cells 24(5):1294–1301
- Friedenstein AJ et al (1968) Heterotopic of bone marrow. Analysis of precursor cells for osteogenic and hematopoietic tissues. Transplantation 6(2):230–247
- Owen M, Friedenstein AJ (1988) Stromal stem cells: marrow-derived osteogenic precursors. Ciba Found Symp 136:42–60
- 40. Ilic N et al (2011) Manufacture of clinical grade human placenta-derived multipotent mesenchymal stromal cells. Methods Mol Biol 698:89–106
- Phinney DG et al (1999) Plastic adherent stromal cells from the bone marrow of commonly used strains of inbred mice: variations in yield, growth, and differentiation. J Cell Biochem 72(4):570–585
- 42. Ortiz LA et al (2003) Mesenchymal stem cell engraftment in lung is enhanced in response to bleomycin exposure and ameliorates its fibrotic effects. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 100(14):8407–8411
- 43. Gronthos S et al (2003) Molecular and cellular characterisation of highly purified stromal stem cells derived from human bone marrow. J Cell Sci 116(Pt 9):1827–1835

- 44. Peister A et al (2004) Adult stem cells from bone marrow (MSCs) isolated from different strains of inbred mice vary in surface epitopes, rates of proliferation, and differentiation potential. Blood 103(5):1662–1668
- 45. Sacchetti B et al (2007) Self-renewing osteoprogenitors in bone marrow sinusoids can organize a hematopoietic microenvironment. Cell 131(2):324–336
- 46. Belema-Bedada F et al (2008) Efficient homing of multipotent adult mesenchymal stem cells depends on FROUNT-mediated clustering of CCR2. Cell Stem Cell 2(6):566–575
- 47. Caplan AI (1994) The mesengenic process. Clin Plast Surg 21(3):429-435
- 48. Stenderup K et al (2003) Aging is associated with decreased maximal life span and accelerated senescence of bone marrow stromal cells. Bone 33(6):919–926
- Bergman RJ et al (1996) Age-related changes in osteogenic stem cells in mice. J Bone Miner Res 11(5):568–577
- 50. D'Ippolito G et al (1999) Age-related osteogenic potential of mesenchymal stromal stem cells from human vertebral bone marrow. J Bone Miner Res 14(7):1115–1122
- 51. Ringe J et al (2002) Stem cells for regenerative medicine: advances in the engineering of tissues and organs. Naturwissenschaften 89(8):338–351
- Schreml S et al (2009) Harvesting human adipose tissue-derived adult stem cells: resection versus liposuction. Cytotherapy 11(7):947–957
- 53. Lee RH et al (2004) Characterization and expression analysis of mesenchymal stem cells from human bone marrow and adipose tissue. Cell Physiol Biochem 14(4–6):311–324
- 54. Gronthos S et al (2000) Postnatal human dental pulp stem cells (DPSCs) in vitro and in vivo. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 97(25):13625–13630
- 55. Shi S, Robey PG, Gronthos S (2001) Comparison of human dental pulp and bone marrow stromal stem cells by cDNA microarray analysis. Bone 29(6):532–539
- 56. Yen BL et al (2005) Isolation of multipotent cells from human term placenta. Stem Cells 23(1):3–9
- 57. Menicanin D et al (2010) Identification of a common gene expression signature associated with immature clonal mesenchymal cell populations derived from bone marrow and dental tissues. Stem Cells Dev 19(10):1501–1510
- 58. Guillot PV et al (2007) Human first-trimester fetal MSC express pluripotency markers and grow faster and have longer telomeres than adult MSC. Stem Cells 25(3):646–654
- Jo YY et al (2007) Isolation and characterization of postnatal stem cells from human dental tissues. Tissue Eng 13(4):767–773
- 60. Krampera M et al (2007) Induction of neural-like differentiation in human mesenchymal stem cells derived from bone marrow, fat, spleen and thymus. Bone 40(2):382–390
- Yamanishi H, Fujiwara S, Soma T (2012) Perivascular localization of dermal stem cells in human scalp. Exp Dermatol 21(1):78–80
- 62. Masuda H et al (2010) Stem cell-like properties of the endometrial side population: implication in endometrial regeneration. PLoS One 5(4):e10387
- Meng X et al (2007) Endometrial regenerative cells: a novel stem cell population. J Transl Med 5:57
- 64. Musina RA et al (2008) Endometrial mesenchymal stem cells isolated from the menstrual blood. Bull Exp Biol Med 145(4):539–543
- Rodriguez LV et al (2006) Clonogenic multipotent stem cells in human adipose tissue differentiate into functional smooth muscle cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 103(32):12167–12172
- 66. Wagner W et al (2005) Comparative characteristics of mesenchymal stem cells from human bone marrow, adipose tissue, and umbilical cord blood. Exp Hematol 33(11):1402–1416
- 67. Huang GT, Gronthos S, Shi S (2009) Mesenchymal stem cells derived from dental tissues vs. those from other sources: their biology and role in regenerative medicine. J Dent Res 88(9):792–806
- Volponi AA, Pang Y, Sharpe PT (2010) Stem cell-based biological tooth repair and regeneration. Trends Cell Biol 20(12):715–722
- 69. Miura M et al (2003) SHED: stem cells from human exfoliated deciduous teeth. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 100(10):5807–5812

- Seo BM et al (2004) Investigation of multipotent postnatal stem cells from human periodontal ligament. Lancet 364(9429):149–155
- 71. Sonoyama W et al (2008) Characterization of the apical papilla and its residing stem cells from human immature permanent teeth: a pilot study. J Endod 34(2):166–171
- 72. Morsczeck C et al (2005) Isolation of precursor cells (PCs) from human dental follicle of wisdom teeth. Matrix Biol 24(2):155–165
- 73. Yamada Y et al (2006) Cluster analysis and gene expression profiles: a cDNA microarray system-based comparison between human dental pulp stem cells (hDPSCs) and human mesenchymal stem cells (hMSCs) for tissue engineering cell therapy. Biomaterials 27(20):3766–3781
- 74. Zhang W et al (2006) Multilineage differentiation potential of stem cells derived from human dental pulp after cryopreservation. Tissue Eng 12(10):2813–2823
- 75. Batouli S et al (2003) Comparison of stem-cell-mediated osteogenesis and dentinogenesis. J Dent Res 82(12):976–981
- 76. Timmins NE et al (2012) Closed system isolation and scalable expansion of human placental mesenchymal stem cells. Biotechnol Bioeng 109(7):1817–1826
- 77. Guillot PV et al (2008) Intrauterine transplantation of human fetal mesenchymal stem cells from first-trimester blood repairs bone and reduces fractures in osteogenesis imperfecta mice. Blood 111(3):1717–1725
- Gotherstrom C et al (2003) Immunomodulatory effects of human foetal liver-derived mesenchymal stem cells. Bone Marrow Transplant 32(3):265–272
- 79. in't Anker PS et al (2003) Mesenchymal stem cells in human second-trimester bone marrow, liver, lung, and spleen exhibit a similar immunophenotype but a heterogeneous multilineage differentiation potential. Haematologica 88(8):845–852
- Nadri S, Soleimani M (2007) Comparative analysis of mesenchymal stromal cells from murine bone marrow and amniotic fluid. Cytotherapy 9(8):729–737
- Mareschi K et al (2001) Isolation of human mesenchymal stem cells: bone marrow versus umbilical cord blood. Haematologica 86(10):1099–1100
- Kogler G et al (2004) A new human somatic stem cell from placental cord blood with intrinsic pluripotent differentiation potential. J Exp Med 200(2):123–135
- Parolini O et al (2008) Concise review: isolation and characterization of cells from human term placenta: outcome of the first international Workshop on Placenta Derived Stem Cells. Stem Cells 26(2):300–311
- Blackburn S (ed) (2003) Maternal, fetal & neonatal physiology: a clinical perspective. Saunders: An Imprint of Elsevier Science, Amsterdam
- Soncini M et al (2007) Isolation and characterization of mesenchymal cells from human fetal membranes. J Tissue Eng Regen Med 1(4):296–305
- Casey ML, MacDonald PC (1996) Interstitial collagen synthesis and processing in human amnion: a property of the mesenchymal cells. Biol Reprod 55(6):1253–1260
- Whittle WL, Gibb W, Challis JR (2000) The characterization of human amnion epithelial and mesenchymal cells: the cellular expression, activity and glucocorticoid regulation of prostaglandin output. Placenta 21(4):394–401
- Bacenkova D et al (2011) Isolation and basic characterization of human term amnion and chorion mesenchymal stromal cells. Cytotherapy 13(9):1047–1056
- Roelen DL et al (2009) Differential immunomodulatory effects of fetal versus maternal multipotent stromal cells. Hum Immunol 70(1):16–23
- 90. Xu M et al (2011) [Comparison of immunologic regulatory characteristics of mesenchymal stem cells derived from human umbilical cord amnion and adult bone marrow]. Zhongguo Shi Yan Xue Ye Xue Za Zhi 19(5):1224–1229
- 91. Walther G, Gekas J, Bertrand OF (2009) Amniotic stem cells for cellular cardiomyoplasty: promises and premises. Catheter Cardiovasc Interv 73(7):917–924
- 92. Portmann-Lanz CB et al (2006) Placental mesenchymal stem cells as potential autologous graft for pre- and perinatal neuroregeneration. Am J Obstet Gynecol 194(3):664–673

- Roubelakis MG et al (2007) Molecular and proteomic characterization of human mesenchymal stem cells derived from amniotic fluid: comparison to bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells. Stem Cells Dev 16(6):931–952
- 94. Tsai MS et al (2004) Isolation of human multipotent mesenchymal stem cells from secondtrimester amniotic fluid using a novel two-stage culture protocol. Hum Reprod 19(6): 1450–1456
- 95. Witkowska-Zimny M, Wrobel E (2011) Perinatal sources of mesenchymal stem cells: Wharton's jelly, amnion and chorion. Cell Mol Biol Lett 16(3):493–514
- 96. Bieback K et al (2004) Critical parameters for the isolation of mesenchymal stem cells from umbilical cord blood. Stem Cells 22(4):625–634
- 97. Sibov TT et al (2012) Mesenchymal stem cells from umbilical cord blood: parameters for isolation, characterization and adipogenic differentiation. Cytotechnology [Epub ahead of print]
- 98. Brooke G et al (2012) Unrestricted stem cells from cord blood show distinct differences in multipotential stromal cells isolated from bone marrow and placenta at both the gene expression and functional level (in preparation)
- Chang YJ et al (2006) Characterization of two populations of mesenchymal progenitor cells in umbilical cord blood. Cell Biol Int 30(6):495–499
- Winter M et al (2009) Suppression of cellular immunity by cord blood-derived unrestricted somatic stem cells is cytokine-dependent. J Cell Mol Med 13(8B):2465–2475
- 101. Le Blanc K et al (2005) Fetal mesenchymal stem-cell engraftment in bone after in utero transplantation in a patient with severe osteogenesis imperfecta. Transplantation 79(11):1607–1614
- 102. Koc ON et al (2000) Rapid hematopoietic recovery after coinfusion of autologous-blood stem cells and culture-expanded marrow mesenchymal stem cells in advanced breast cancer patients receiving high-dose chemotherapy. J Clin Oncol 18(2):307–316
- 103. Iop L et al (2008) Different cardiovascular potential of adult- and fetal-type mesenchymal stem cells in a rat model of heart cryoinjury. Cell Transplant 17(6):679–694
- 104. Noel D et al (2008) Cell specific differences between human adipose-derived and mesenchymal-stromal cells despite similar differentiation potentials. Exp Cell Res 314(7):1575–1584
- 105. Zhang ZY et al (2009) Superior osteogenic capacity for bone tissue engineering of fetal compared with perinatal and adult mesenchymal stem cells. Stem Cells 27(1):126–137
- 106. Li G et al (2009) Comparative proteomic analysis of mesenchymal stem cells derived from human bone marrow, umbilical cord, and placenta: implication in the migration. Proteomics 9(1):20–30
- 107. Rebelatto CK et al (2008) Dissimilar differentiation of mesenchymal stem cells from bone marrow, umbilical cord blood, and adipose tissue. Exp Biol Med (Maywood) 233(7):901–913
- 108. Tsai MS et al (2007) Functional network analysis of the transcriptomes of mesenchymal stem cells derived from amniotic fluid, amniotic membrane, cord blood, and bone marrow. Stem Cells 25(10):2511–2523

Chapter 17 Regulatory Considerations Applicable to Manufacturing of Human Placenta-Derived Mesenchymal Stromal Cells (MSC) Used in Clinical Trials in Australia and Comparison to USA and European Regulatory Frameworks

Nina Ilic, Dalia Khalil, Sonia Hancock, and Kerry Atkinson

Abstract Independent development of regulatory frameworks in Australia, Europe and the USA has led to differences in their regulatory approach to biologics (or biologicals). Some of these were favourable for the conduct of early clinical trials (i.e. TGA CTN and CTX). Others have been affected by external factors (i.e. UK membership in the EU) or have expanded their scope (i.e. CBER emergence within the FDA). Recently efforts have been made to harmonise the three frameworks via joint guidances to industry and researchers and memoranda of understanding and cooperation among the regulatory bodies from the regions. We present our own experience in manufacturing and use of human placenta-derived mesenchymal stromal cells (hpMSC) in phase 1 clinical trials conducted in Australia according to the new Biologicals Framework established by Therapeutic Goods Administration (TGA) as from 1 July 2011. We also present similarities and differences with some other regulatory frameworks (USA and EU) that may be of interest to us in the future.

Keywords Mesenchymal stromal cell • MSC • Placenta • Regulatory requirements • Biologicals framework • Clinical trials • TGA • FDA • EMA

N. Ilic (🖂)

Mater Health Services, Brisbane, QLD, Australia e-mail: Nina.Ilic@mater.org.au

D. Khalil • S. Hancock Mater Medical Research Institute, Brisbane, QLD, Australia

K. Atkinson Mater Health Services, Brisbane, QLD, Australia

Mater Medical Research Institute, Brisbane, QLD, Australia

University of Queensland, Brisbane, QLD, Australia

Abbreviations

ARTG	Australian Register of Therapeutic Goods
CBER	Center for Biologics Evaluation and Research
CDER	Center for Drugs Evaluation and Research
CFR	Code of Federal Regulation
CTN	Clinical Trial Notification
CTX	Clinical Trial Exemption
DDXs	Doctors and Dentists Exemptions
EMA	European Medicines Agency
FDA	Food and Drug Administration
GCP	Good Clinical Practice
GMP	Good Manufacturing Practice
HREC	Human Research Ethics Committee
ICH	International Conference on Harmonisation
IND	Investigational New Drug Application
IRB	Institutional Review Board
MHRA	Medicines and Healthcare Products Regulatory Agency
PMDA	Pharmaceutical and Medical Devices Agency
TGA	Therapeutics Goods Administration

17.1 Introduction

Taking newly created biomedical discoveries from the bench to the bedside has proven to be a highly challenging and costly exercise. It has been defined as Translational Research and recognised by researchers, funding agencies and, recently, by regulatory agencies across the globe, as an imminent need. Success in translational research requires not only highly trained experts and complex skill sets within a team but also an understanding of the application of data in different regulatory frameworks. Independent development of regulatory authorities in Australia, Europe and the USA has led to differences in their approach to pharmaceutical manufacturing as well as regulation of biologic drugs (or biologicals). Some of these frameworks were favourable for the conduct of early clinical trials with minimal supporting data; others have been affected by external factors or have expanded their scope through the years. Recent efforts have been made to harmonise the three frameworks.

Although therapeutics derived from biological sources have been subjected to regulatory oversight for some time (i.e. monoclonal antibodies) the biologic products used in transplantation procedures have historically been exempted from this oversight. The unique source of the "active ingredients" renders cell and tissue therapies difficult to be assessed by the traditional regulatory system which has been geared to pharmaceutical quality control. It has been recognised that therapeutic claims for biologics needed to be supported. New considerations have led the existing regulatory agencies of the developed world to propound new regulatory approaches for biologics (or biologicals). Furthermore, in addition to considerations of regulation of medicines and medical devices manufactured in the traditional manner, the regulation of cell and tissue products is closely linked to sensitive areas of public health policy and funding. This positions regulators in a challenging position as they attempt to reconcile their roles as independent assessors with public health needs and perceptions.

Cell and tissue biologic therapies must be developed and manufactured through disciplined and specific mechanisms, even when full compliance with traditional concepts of pharmaceutical manufacturing practice is not possible, particularly for life-saving therapies. These systems incorporate considerations of risk-benefit ratios and include mechanisms for transparent and accountable release of products, usually based on urgent medical need.

This chapter explores regulatory considerations applicable to manufacturing and use of human placenta-derived mesenchymal stromal cells (hpMSC) in clinical trials in Australia and comparison to USA and European regulatory frameworks. Sections 17.2, 17.3 and 17.4 present the regulatory frameworks provided by the Therapeutic Goods Administration (TGA), the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) and the European Medicines Agency (EMA) in Australia, the USA and the EU, respectively. In Sect. 17.5 we present our own experience in manufacturing and use of hpMSC in phase 1 clinical trials conducted in Australia. Section 17.6 gives an overview of information required in applications for clinical trials and ICH GCP. Finally, in Sect. 17.7 a comparison is given taking into account regional drug regulations and clinical trial approval processes.

17.2 Therapeutic Goods Administration: Australia

In Australia the Therapeutic Goods Administration (TGA) was established in 1990 as a division of the Commonwealth Department of Health and Aged Care. Its charter is to ensure that therapeutic goods are assessed and controlled for safety, quality and efficacy at a standard equal to that of the comparable countries. Its role is also to provide the Australian community with access, within reasonable time, to modern therapeutic advances. It is based on the Therapeutic Goods Act, 1989 (the Act), which is approved by the Federal Parliament and establishes a uniform, national system of regulatory control to ensure the quality, safety, efficacy and timely availability of therapeutic goods for human use. Although there are certain applicable territories/state regulations involved, responsibility for the regulatory control lies with the TGA as the national regulatory authority [1–5].

The TGA controls the supply of therapeutic goods through three main processes (pre-market evaluation and approval, licencing of manufacturers and post-market surveillance).

Therapeutic goods for human use that are imported, manufactured in Australia, supplied by a corporation, supplied interstate or to the Commonwealth, or exported

must be included in the Australian Register of Therapeutic Goods (ARTG) unless specifically exempted. Access to unapproved therapeutic goods (items exempted from entry to ARTG) is controlled through a few different mechanisms: Special Access Scheme (Cat. A and B), Clinical Trials (CTN and CTX Schemes), authorised prescriber/s, and importation for personal use [3–5]. Human Research Ethics Committees (HREC) also play an important role in the regulation of the supply of unapproved goods under the Act in relation to Clinical Trials (both CTN and CTX schemes), the Special Access Scheme and approval of Authorised Prescribers [2]. Separate branches of the TGA are responsible for prescription drug evaluation, regulation of therapeutic advice, over-the-counter drug regulations and compliance issues, and general administration. Another branch consists of the TGA Laboratories (previously the National Biological Standards Laboratory) [3–5].

The TGA regulatory framework is based on a risk management approach to ensure public health and safety, while at the same time trying to free industry from any unnecessary regulatory burden. Australian manufacturers of all medicines must be licenced under Part 4 of the Act, and their manufacturing process must comply with the principles of Good Manufacturing Practice (GMP). In assessing the risk, factors such as the strength of a product, side effects, potential harm through prolonged use, toxicity and the seriousness of the medical condition for which the product is intended to be used are all taken into account. Medicines assessed as having a higher level of risk (prescription medicines and some non-prescription medicines) are evaluated for quality, safety and efficacy and registered on the ARTG. Medicines having a lower risk (i.e. over-the-counter medicines and complementary medicines including vitamins) are assessed for quality and safety. Once approved for marketing in Australia, medicines are included in the ARTG and can be identified by the AUST R number (for registered medicines) or an AUST L number (listed medicines) that appears on the packaging of the medicine [1–5].

An important part of TGA control and activities is through Clinical Trials. There is no requirement that application to the TGA to market medicines must contain data from clinical trials conducted in Australia. However, the Australian CTX (Clinical Trial Exemption) and CTN (Clinical Trial Notification) Schemes offer considerable benefits by providing the momentum to research and developing new medicines locally. The choice of which TGA Clinical Trial Scheme (CTN or CTX) to follow lies primarily with the sponsor (sponsoring organisation) and then with HREC. Notification under the CTN or application under the CTX is required for any medicine not entered on the ARTG (including a new formulation of an existing product or any new route of administration), or the use of a registered medicine beyond the conditions of its marketing approval (including new indications extending the use of the product to a new population group and the extension of doses or duration of treatment outside of the approved range) [1–5].

There are a number of Regulatory Requirements, Standards and Guidelines applicable to novel cell therapies used in Clinical Research in Australia (Table 17.1) [25–29]. The new Biological Framework was established by the Australian Therapeutic Goods Administrations (TGA) after long and careful consideration (http://www.tga.gov.au/bt/hct.htm) to improve the regulation of human tissue

Name ^a and issuing authority	Abbreviated Name	Purpose and Context
Australian Code of Good Manufacturing Practice—Human Blood and Tissues By Therapeutic Goods Administration	cGMP	To meet the requirements of the Therapeutic Goods Act 1989, blood and tissue banks must meet the requirements of the Manufacturing Principles, which reference the Australian Code of Good Manufacturing Practice— Human Blood and Tissues. In July 2002 the Australian Health Ministers' Conference recommended that the Therapeutic Goods Administration (TGA) develop a new regulatory framework for human cell and tissue therapies and other emerging biological therapies.
Access to Unapproved Therapeutic Goods—Clinical Trials in Australia By Therapeutic Goods Administration	TGA	This document describes the regulations for allowing patients access to unapproved medicines or medical devices by participation in a clinical trial. It is primarily directed at sponsors and investigators, but will also provide useful guidance to Human Research Ethics Committees (HRECs). HRECs are also directed to the TGA publication Human Research Ethics Committees and the Therapeutic Goods Legislation.
Good Clinical Practice By Therapeutic Goods Administration	GCP	The Note for Guidance on Good Clinical Practice (CPMP/ICH/135/95) is an internationally accepted standard for the designing, conducting, recording and reporting of clinical trials.
National Statement on Ethical Conduct in Human Research By The National Health and Medical Research Council	NHRMC	This Statement entitled the National Statement on Ethical Conduct in Human Research ("the Statement") consists of a series of Guidelines made in accordance with the National Health and Medical Research Council Act 1992 ("the Act").
Human Research Ethics Committees and the Therapeutic Goods Legislation By Therapeutic Goods Administration	TGA	This document describes the role of Human Research Ethics Committees (HRECs) in relation to the supply of unapproved therapeutic goods.
Australian Red Cross Blood Services (ARCBS) and National Transplantation Service (NTS)	ARCBS-NTS	Before the Blood Service came into formal existence in 1996, the collection, processing and distribution of blood products throughout the country's health system was managed by individual State and Territory Red Cross Transfusion Services. The establishment of a national blood service has facilitated new levels of national and international co-opera- tion, resulting in improved consistency, quality and safety across Australia.

 Table 17.1
 Regulatory requirements, standards and guidelines applicable to novel cell therapies used in clinical research in Australia

(continued)

Name ^a and issuing authority	Abbreviated Name	Purpose and Context
Australian Bone Marrow Donor Registry Guidelines	ABMDR	The Australian Bone Marrow Donor Registry is the tenth largest registry in the world. The registry is guided by people committed to help
By Australian Bone Marrow Donor		any person in need of a haemopoietic stem cell transplant.
Registry		guidance to the ABMDR and its executives.
AusCord Guidelines By Australian national network of umbilical cord blood banks and cord blood collection centres	AusCord	AusCord is the Australian national network of umbilical cord blood banks and cord blood collection centres. AusCord aims to provide greater opportunities to patients who need a life-saving procedure through cord blood transplantation.

Table 17.1 (continued)

^aName of Standard/Regulation or Guidelines and Regulatory Agency/Issuing Authority

and cellular therapies and to provide improved clarity by applying different levels of pre-market regulation to biological products based on the risks associated with the use of each product (http://www.tga.gov.au/ct/index.htm#med). Human placentaderived mesenchymal stromal cells (hpMSC) are categorised as Class 3 products within the new framework. As a result, any clinical trial utilising Class 3 hpMSC can be conducted under the TGA's Clinical Trial Notification (CTN) Scheme. The CTN scheme is designed to combine rapid approval of clinical trial protocols with ongoing monitoring and supervision by HRECs acting in accordance with nationally agreed guidelines developed by the National Health and Medical Research Council (NHMRC). It is important to note that the TGA does not review any data relating to the trial under this scheme (http://www.fda.gov/BiologicsBloodVaccines/ GuidanceComplianceRegulatoryInformation/ComplianceActivities/Enforcement/ CompliancePrograms/ucm095207.htm).

17.2.1 TGA Exemptions and "Special Schemes" for Investigational Drugs (Including Biologicals)

Access to unapproved therapeutic goods (items exempted from entry to ARTG), other than Clinical Trials (CTN and CTX Schemes) is controlled in Australia by TGA through several mechanisms: Special Access Scheme (Cat. A and B), authorised prescriber/s, and importation for personal use [3–5].

Under the Therapeutic Goods Act (the Act), therapeutic goods/medicines can be exempted to allow for their use for experimental purposes in humans (clinical trials). The same regulatory Act (mostly in Sections 18 and 19 of the Act) allows some other exemptions, such as exemption of therapeutic goods by the Federal (National)

Minister of Health, if the Minister is satisfied that, in the national interest, the goods may be stockpiled as quickly as possible in order to deal with a potential threat to public health (that may be caused by a possible future emergency) or to deal with an actual threat to public health (caused by an emergency that has occurred). According to the Act, it is possible to allow exemptions for special and experimental uses, if the Secretary of the Federal Department of Health by notice in writing, grants an approval to a person for use in the treatment of another person, or solely for experimental purposes in humans (and such approval may be given subject to such conditions as are specified in the notice of approval). Medicines (except for gene therapy) that are dispensed or extemporaneously compounded for a particular person can be exempt from TGA regulation. Similar exemptions may apply to medicines individually dispensed by traditional Chinese medicine and homoeopathic practitioners [3–5].

According to the Act, it is possible to allow exemptions due to unavailability of therapeutic goods. In this case the Secretary may grant approval, by notice in writing, for registered goods that could act as a substitute for goods that are unavailable, goods that are in short supply, or registered goods that could act as a substitute for goods that not exist. All of these actions under specified circumstances may require provision of particular information about the goods storage, handling, use, monitoring, records, and disposal of unused goods [5].

17.3 Food and Drug Administration (CDER vs. CBER): USA

The Centre for Drug Evaluation and Research (CDER) and its Office of New Drugs are divisions of the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) responsible for investigating the quality, efficacy and safety of drug products, including clinical trials materials, in the USA. CDER is divided into five subdivisions (known as Offices of Drug Evaluation or ODEs), each responsible for a particular therapeutic area of drug control [6–8].

The Centre for Biological Evaluation and Research (CBER) regulates biological and related products including blood, vaccines, allergens, tissues, and cellular and gene therapies. Biologics, in contrast to drugs that are chemically synthesised, are derived from living sources (such as humans, animals and microorganisms), are not easily identified or characterised and many are manufactured using biotechnology. These products often represent cutting-edge biomedical research and, in time, may offer the most effective means to treat a variety of medical illnesses and conditions that presently have few or no other treatment options [6–8]. CBER's review of new biological products, and for new indications for already approved products, requires evaluating scientific and clinical data submitted by manufacturers to determine whether the product meets CBER's standards for approval. After a thorough assessment of the data, CBER makes a decision based on the riskbenefit for the intended population and the product's intended use. CBER's authority resides in the Public Health Service Act and in specific sections of the Food Drug and Cosmetic Act [9–13].

The American system for clinical trials approval bears some similarities to that in Australia, but there are some notable exceptions. Unlike the Australian system of TGA approval through the CTX scheme and HREC approval through a CTN, all clinical trials applications in the USA are considered by the FDA. Simply stated, the American system does not allow an HREC to approve a clinical trial in isolation, as can occur under the Australian system. The formal application for a clinical trial in the USA is known as an Investigational New Drug application (IND). The information contained in the IND is similar to that which might constitute a CTX application in Australia (i.e. biological and toxicological information, chemistry and manufacturing information and clinical trials protocol and investigator information) [9–13].

17.3.1 FDA Exemptions and "Special Schemes" for Investigational Drugs (Including Biologics)

Access to unapproved drugs in the USA can occur through a number of legal mechanisms (apart from clinical trials), such as a special exception or compassionate exemption, an emergency Investigational New Drug (IND), and a Treatment IND [6–9].

If the eligibility criteria in a study protocol are not suitable for a particular patient, it may still be possible to get that patient treated according to a special exception (also called compassionate exemption). This process depends on the decision of investigator and sponsor, and requires written request to the FDA, modifying the consent form and obtaining permission from the local institutional review board (IRB) (ethical committee). The requesting letter should state the rationale for the exception and provide a brief patient history. It is sent as general correspondence to the appropriate IND application [9].

There is also an exception available through a mechanism called a treatment IND. Under this program, a sponsor of a drug that has shown clinical promise and is still under review by the FDA may charge for the drug during the review process if permission is granted by the FDA. This provides expanded access to the drug prior to commercial distribution [9]. According to the Code of Federal Regulation (21CFR312.34), in general, a drug that is not approved for marketing may be under clinical investigation for a serious or immediately life-threatening disease condition in patients for whom no comparable or satisfactory alternative drug (or other therapy) is available. During the clinical investigation of the drug, it may be appropriate to use it in the treatment for patients not in clinical trials (in accordance with specific IND application). The purpose is to facilitate the availability of promising new drugs to desperately ill patients as early as possible, and also to gain additional data on the drug's safety and effectiveness. There are specific requirements applicable to certain phases of the trials (Phases 2 and 3), and specific criteria (i.e. if the drug is intended to treat a serious or immediately life-threatening disease, and there is no comparable or satisfactory alternative drug) [6–9].

17.3.2 Outline of the FDA Framework for Human Cells, Tissues, and Cellular and Tissue-Based Products

In the early 1990s, the Center for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) reported that human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) had been transmitted through transplantation of human tissue. Information was also reported which suggested that potentially unsafe tissue was being imported into the USA for transplantation into humans. Prompted by reports that potentially unsafe bone was being imported, the Commissioner of Food and Drugs ordered an immediate investigation. Information resulting from this investigation identified an immediate need to protect the public health from the transmission of HIV and hepatitis B and C through transplantation of unsuitable tissue. Concerns that disease transmission could occur, coupled with information derived from these investigations, prompted the Food and Drug Administration (FDA, the Agency) to publish an interim rule in December 1993 that specifically required certain communicable disease testing, donor screening, and record-keeping for human tissue intended for transplantation. A final rule was issued in July 1997 [14]. The FDA chose to regulate tissues under the legal authority of Section 361 (Sec. 361) of the Public Health Service Act (hereafter, PHS Act) [42 USC 264]. This section authorises the Surgeon General, with the approval of the Secretary, Department of Health and Human Services, to make and enforce such regulations as judged necessary to prevent the introduction, transmission, or spread of communicable diseases from foreign countries into the USA or from State to State. Section 361 of the PHS Act focuses on preventing the introduction, transmission and spread of communicable diseases [14].

In 1997, the agency announced its plans for human cells, tissues, and cellular and tissue-based products (HCT/Ps) in two documents: "A Proposed Approach to the Regulation of Cellular and Tissue-Based Products" (62 FR 9721, March 4, 1997) and "Reinventing the Regulation of Human Tissue". FDA requested written comments on its proposed approach and, on March 17, 1997, held a public meeting to solicit information and views from the interested public. Since that time, the Agency has published three final rules and one interim final rule to implement aspects of the proposed approach [14]. On January 19, 2001, the FDA issued regulations to create a new unified system for registering HCT/P establishments and for listing their HCT/Ps (registration final rule, 66 FR 5447). The registration rule became effective in two stages. The first effective date, April 4, 2001 was applicable to establishments that were already regulated under 21 CFR Part 1270. The second effective date was originally January 21, 2003, and was applicable to establishments that manufacture HCT/Ps currently regulated as biological products, drugs, or devices, haematopoietic stem cells from peripheral and cord blood, and reproductive cells and tissues. On January 21, 2003, the FDA announced that the registration requirements for these establishments would be further delayed until January 21, 2004 [14].

On January 27, 2004, the FDA issued an interim final rule to except human dura mater and human heart valve allografts from the scope of that definition until all of the tissue rules became final. On May 25, 2004, the FDA promulgated regulations

requiring most cell and tissue donors to be tested and screened for relevant communicable diseases (donor-eligibility final rule, 69 FR 29786). On November 18, 2004, FDA issued regulations that require establishments that manufacture HCT/Ps to comply with Current Good Tissue Practices (CGTP), which would include, among other things, proper handling, processing, labelling and record-keeping procedures. The regulations require each establishment to maintain a quality program to ensure compliance with CGTP. In addition, with the implementation of CGTPs, human dura mater and human heart valve allografts are now included in the scope of HCT/Ps regulated under the 21 CFR 1271. On May 25, 2005 the FDA published an interim final rule to revise certain regulations regarding the screening and testing of HCT/P donors and related labelling (interim final rule, 70 FR29949). This action was taken by the FDA in response to comments from interested persons regarding the impracticability of complying with certain regulations as they affect particular HCT/Ps [14].

The CGTP and other regulations are contained in 21 CFR Part 1271, along with provisions relating to establishment registration. These regulations will apply to HCT/Ps recovered on or after the rule's effective date, May 25, 2005. HCT/Ps that were recovered before the effective date of the new rules are subject to 21 CFR 1270, and subparts A and B of Part 1271, as appropriate. In addition, 21 CFR Part 1271 subparts A, B, C, F, 21 CFR 1271.150(c), and 21 CFR 1271.155 of subpart D apply to reproductive HCT/Ps. The new Part 1271 is made up of six subparts:

- General provisions pertaining to the scope and purpose of Part 1271, as well as definitions.
- Registration and listing procedures.
- Provisions for the screening and testing of donors to determine their eligibility.
- Current Good Tissue Practice (CGTP) requirements.
- Certain labelling and reporting requirements.
- Inspection and enforcement provisions.

21 CFR 1271.10(a) sets out the criteria that form the foundation of our tiered, risk-based approach to regulating HCT/Ps. HCT/Ps that meet all of these criteria are subject only to regulation under section 361 of the PHS Act. These HCT/Ps are subject to the regulations in Part 1271, and no pre-market approval is required. HCT/Ps that do not meet all of the criteria in 21 CFR 1271.10(a) are regulated as drugs, devices and/or biological products. The HCT/Ps are subject to the regulations specific to drugs, biological products, or medical devices, in addition to applicable sections of Part 1271. Bone (including demineralised bone), Ligaments, Tendons, Fascia, Cartilage, Ocular Tissue (Corneas and Sclera), Skin, Arteries and Veins (except umbilical cord veins), Pericardium, Amniotic membrane (when used alone, without added cells for ocular repair), Dura mater, Heart valve allografts, Semen, Oocytes, Embryos and Haematopoietic stem/progenitor cells derived from peripheral and cord blood [14].

The above HCT/Ps are regulated solely under section 361 of the PHS Act and the regulations in 21 CFR Part 1271 if they meet all of the following criteria:

 Minimally manipulated; -Intended for a homologous use only as reflected by the labelling, advertising, or other indications of the manufacturer's objective intent; -Not combined with another article (except for water, crystalloids, or a sterilising, preserving, or storage agent, if the addition of the agent does not raise new clinical safety concerns with respect to the HCT/P); and Either:

- Do not have a systemic effect and are not dependent upon the metabolic activity of living cells for the primary function; OR
- Have a systemic effect or are dependent upon the metabolic activity of the other cells for the primary function, AND:
- Are for autologous use; -Are for allogeneic use in a first- or second-degree relative; OR -Are for reproductive use [14].

Those HCT/Ps that do not meet all 21 CFR 1271.10(a) criteria and are regulated as drugs, devices, or biological products are covered under separate compliance programs [14], such as:

- Blood and Blood Products are covered under CP 7342.001 "Inspection of Licenced and Unlicenced Blood Banks, Brokers, Reference Laboratories, and Contractors"; and CP 7342.002 "Inspection of Source Plasma Establishments"
- HCT/Ps that do not meet all 21 CFR 1271.10(a) criteria, and are regulated as Medical Devices are covered under CP 7382.845 "Inspection of Medical Device Manufacturers"
- HCT/Ps that do not meet all 21 CFR 1271.10(a) criteria, i.e. Autologous, Allogeneic, or Xenogeneic Cells whose biological characteristics have been altered (propagate, pharmacologically treated, etc.); Ex Vivo and Gene Therapy products are regulated as biological drugs and are covered under CP 7345.848 "Inspection of Biological Drug Products"
- HCT/Ps recovered before May 25, 2005 and regulated under 21 CFR 1270 and subparts A and B of Part 1271 are covered under CP 7341.002A "Inspection of Tissue Establishments"

HCT/P establishments must follow CGTP requirements to prevent the introduction, transmission, or spread of communicable diseases by ensuring that the HCT/ Ps do not contain communicable disease agents, that they are not contaminated, and that they do not become contaminated during manufacturing [14]. The following are Core CGTP requirements as referenced in 21 CFR 1271.150(b) [14]:

- Requirements relating to facilities (21 CFR 1271.190(a) and (b))
- Requirements relating to environmental controls (21 CFR 1271.195(a))
- Requirements relating to equipment (21 CFR 1271.200(a))
- Requirements relating to supplies and reagents (21 CFR 1271.210(a) and (b))
- Requirements relating to recovery (21 CFR 1271.215)
- Requirements relating to processing and process controls (21 CFR 1271.220)
- Requirements relating to labelling controls (21 CFR 1271.250(a) and (b))
- Requirements relating to storage (21 CFR 1271.260(a)–(d))
- Requirements relating to receipt, pre-distribution shipment, and distribution of an HCT/P (21 CFR 1271.265(a)–(d)).
- Requirements relating to donor eligibility determinations, donor screening and donor testing (sections 1271.50, 1271.75, 1271.80 and 1271.85).

All establishments engaged in manufacture (as defined in 21 CFR 1271.3(e)) of an HCT/P must register with and submit to the FDA, a list of each human tissue product manufactured unless being exempt by 21 CFR 1271.15. New establishments must register and list within 5 days of beginning operations [14]. CBER maintains an alphabetic listing of currently registered HCT/P establishments that is accessible on the CBER Internet web site at http://www.fda.gov/cber/tissue/ hctregestabl.htm [14].

17.4 European Medicines Agency: Europe

The European Medicines Agency (formerly known as EMEA, now abbreviated to EMA) is a decentralised body of the European Union with headquarters in London. The European Medicines Agency is headed by the Executive Director, who is appointed by the Agency's Management Board. The Agency is divided into five Units, each with between two and four sectors. Most sectors are further divided into a number of sections. In addition to its staff, EMA is composed of a Management Board and six scientific committees. The committees and working parties (some including patients' and doctors' representatives) are supported by more than 4,500 European experts and conduct the main scientific work of the Agency [15, 16].

The EMA's main responsibility is the protection and promotion of public and animal health, through the evaluation and supervision of medicines for human and veterinary use. The European Medicines Agency coordinates the evaluation and supervision of medicinal products throughout the European Union. The European Medicines Agency brings together the scientific resources of some 40 national competent authorities in 30 EU and EEA-EFTA countries (Iceland, Liechtenstein and Norway). It cooperates closely with international partners, reinforcing the EU contribution to global harmonisation [15, 16].

The EMA began its activities in 1995, when the European system for authorising medicinal products was introduced, providing for a centralised and a mutual recognition procedure. The Agency has a role in both, but is primarily involved in the centralised procedure. Where the centralised procedure is used, companies submit one single marketing authorisation application to the Agency. A single evaluation is carried out through the Committee for Medicinal Products for Human Use (CHMP) or Committee for Medicinal Products for Veterinary Use (CVMP). If the relevant Committee concludes that quality, safety and efficacy of the medicinal product is sufficiently proven, it adopts a positive opinion. This is sent to the Commission to be transformed into a single market authorisation valid for the whole of the European Union [15, 16].

The Committee for Advanced Therapies (CAT) was established in accordance with Regulation (EC) No. 1394/2007 on advanced therapy medicinal products (ATMPs). It is a multidisciplinary committee, gathering together some of the best

available experts in Europe to assess the quality, safety, and efficacy of ATMPs, and to follow scientific developments in the field. The main responsibility of the CAT is to prepare a draft opinion on each ATMP application submitted to the European Medicines Agency, before the Committee for Medicinal Products for Human Use (CHMP) adopts a final opinion on the granting, variation, suspension or revocation of a marketing authorisation for the medicine concerned. At the request of the EMA Executive Director or of the European Commission, an opinion is also drawn up on any scientific matter relating to ATMPs [15, 16].

The Regulation on Advanced Therapies (Regulation (EC) 1394/2007) defines advanced therapy medicinal products (ATMPs) such as gene therapy, somatic cell therapy and tissue engineered products in Article 2 of Regulation (EC) 1394/2007. Article 29 of the same Regulation foresees that ATMPs on the EU market in accordance with national or EU legislation will have to comply with the new legislation by 30 December 2011 for ATMPs other than tissue engineered products or 30 December 2012 for tissue engineered products. In EMA announcement from July 2008, the European Medicines Agency raised awareness among manufacturers, companies and hospitals having ATMPs legally on the market that these products will have to undergo a marketing authorisation procedure (in line with Regulation (EC) 1394/2007), unless they are exempted in accordance with Article 28 (2) of the same Regulation. This exemption applies to ATMPs prepared on a non-routine basis according to specific standards, and used within the same EU member state in a hospital under the exclusive professional responsibility of a medicinal practitioner, in order to comply with an individual medical prescription for a custom-made product for an individual patient.

Further definition of advanced therapy medicinal products (ATMPs) and a set of specific instructions (i.e. for somatic cell therapy medicinal and tissue engineered products, for advanced therapy medicinal products containing devices or for gene therapy medicinal products) were provided in the Commission Directive 2009/120/ EC amending the Directive 2001/83/EC [15, 16].

The European Medicines Agency's Committee for Advanced Therapies (CAT) has unveiled a Work Programme to 2015, intended to help increase the number of advanced therapy medicinal products (ATMPs) that make it from early research stage to the market. With this 5-year program, the CAT aims for an environment that encourages the development of ATMPs while recognising that the traditional regulatory framework for medicines does not currently fully address the needs of companies and organisations (including hospitals) that develop these medicines. The training and early dialogue between the CAT and relevant stakeholders play a central role. In this context, the CAT will also look at the current regulatory framework and at how it can be made more accessible for small and medium-sized enterprises, academia, patient groups, hospitals, charity foundations, and trusts developing ATMPs. Proposed actions are also taking into account that new and emerging science is an important driver for progress and change in the health-care field [15, 16].

In March 2011 an EMA-FDA pilot program for parallel assessment of Quality by Design applications was established. The assessment of Marketing Authorisation Application (MAAs)/New Drug Applications (NDAs) including Quality by Design (QbD) or enhanced pharmaceutical development approaches, requires a good understanding of statistical, analytical and risk assessment development methods that have not been systematically used by pharmaceutical industry or regulators in the past. This program provides advice to applicants on the background and objectives of the pilot study, as well on the operational steps that will be taken to coordinate a parallel review and related GMP inspections by EMA and FDA, following ICH guidelines developed (ICH Q8, 9, 10) in order to facilitate the implementation of Quality by Design in pharmaceutical industry on a global level [15, 16].

It is reasonable to expect development of similar initiatives between regulatory agencies in the future, including those in area of advanced therapy medicinal products (ATMPs).

17.5 Our Own Experience in Manufacturing and Use of Human Placenta-Derived Mesenchymal Stromal Cells in Phase 1 Clinical Trials Conducted in Australia

17.5.1 Manufacturing Human Placenta-Derived MSC for Clinical Trials

Human mesenchymal stem cells (MSC) derived from a number of different organs and tissues, such as placenta, are increasingly being used in clinical trials for a range of regenerative and inflammatory diseases. At the Mater Mother's Hospital, Brisbane, there are approximately 10,000 deliveries/year, making term placenta an attractive and readily available tissue for the isolation and manufacturing of clinical grade MSC. Placentas are normally disposed of after delivery, are obtained without invasive procedures, and their use does not elicit ethical debate. Placental MSC (hpMSC) show a classical MSC cell surface phenotype and mesodermal differentiation properties as well as potent immunosuppressive properties [17, 18].

We have been unable to find major differences between hpMSC and human bone marrow MSC (bmMSC) in terms of morphology (Fig. 17.1), cell surface phenotype [19], chemokine receptor display [20], mesodermal differentiation capacity [19] or immunosuppressive capacity [21]. Yen and colleagues [22] found hpMSC to express the embryonic antigens SSEA4, Tra1-60 and Tra1-81, whereas bmMSC did not. However, we found only low level expression of SSEA4 and Tra1-60 on the hpMSC generated from our placental samples [20].

Due to concerns about the sterility of tissue at the time of collection, the placenta is obtained from healthy mothers undergoing elective Caesarean sections as they are performed in a relatively sterile environment. Full informed consent is obtained prior to delivery. The placenta is subsequently double bagged, placed in a cool box and transferred to our manufacturing facility for processing.

Our protocol for the isolation of hpMSC from term placenta utilises a collagenase (GMP grade)-based digestion of tissue which has been dissected and washed

Fig. 17.1 hpMSC, passage 4 (phase contrast microscopy, original magnification $40\times$, scale bar is 100 µm)



to remove blood before isolation of cells. After digestion, large particulate matter is removed by low speed centrifugation and cell suspensions are collected and filtered into fresh tubes using 70 μ m filters. The cells are then pelleted by centrifugation, resuspended and erythrocytes are subjected to rapid lysis with water. The cells are washed with Hank's Balanced Salt Solution (HBSS) and the final cell pellet is resuspended in low glucose-containing Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Medium (DMEM-LG), 25% foetal calf serum (FCS) and 50 μ g/ml gentamycin. Cells are initially seeded into eight T175 (175 cm²) tissue culture flasks and cultured in a humidified incubator at 37°C, 5% CO₂ [23]. A scheme of the production schedule is shown in Fig. 17.2.

We used part (300–500 g) of one placenta for each of our first two production manufacturing runs (Fig. 17.3). This represented over 50% of the total mass of the placenta and was used to seed $6 \times T175$ flasks (termed passage 0). This protocol yielded approximately 40×10^6 cells at the first passage, which were then split between 90 flasks at 4.38×10^5 cells/flask (2.5×10^3 cells/cm²). The average yield for each subsequent passage was 7.42×10^8 cells (standard deviation of 8.26×10^7). At each passage, 4.0×10^7 cells were held back for the next passage and used to seed a further 90 flasks at 4.38×10^5 cells/T175 (Fig. 17.4) the remaining cells were cryopreserved.

The cell yields and proliferation rates at each passage were generally consistent, as follows (due to leucocyte contamination proliferation rate was not calculated at passages 0 and 1):

Placenta 1. Cell yield (×10⁶): 95(P0), 63(P1), 1160(P2), 400(P3), 960(P4) and 640(P5).
Population doublings: -(P0), -(P1), 4.9(P2), 3.3(P3), 4.6(P4) and 4.0(P5).
Doubling rate per day: -(P0), -(P1), 0.8(P2), 0.6(P3), 0.8(P4) and 0.7(P5).



Fig. 17.2 Manufacturing of hpMSC for clinical trials


Fig. 17.3 hpMSC processing



Fig. 17.4 hpMSC passaging (passage 1 to 5)

	Cellular product testing	Release Criteria
	14 days microbiology culture	Sterile
	Viability	>70% by Trypan Blue exclusion
lin 6 months (180 days) storage	Purity by flow cytometry	>85%CD73+, >85% CD105+, <1% CD45+
Production release according to production release criteria (in Table).	Karyotype	Cytogenetic analysis normal
internally, with the testing of sterility 14-day microbiology culture and viability >70% by Trypan Blue exclusion.	Gram stain	Negative
s have to pass both of these sets of testing in order to be inistered to a patient.	Mycoplasma test of final product	Negative
	Endotoxin test of final product	< 2 EU/ml
	Day 180 donor serology for infectious disease markers	Negative
	Day 180 repeat infectious disease testing on mother and baby health ques onnaire	Normal

Fig. 17.5 Manufacturing two-tier MSC release criteria

Placenta 2. Cell yield (×10⁶): 562(P0), 38(P1), 760(P2), 720(P3), 631(P4) and 637(P5). Population doublings: -(P0), -(P1), 4.3(P2), 4.2(P3), 4.0(P4) and 4.0(P5). Doubling rate per day: -(P0), -(P1), 0.7(P2), 0.7(P3), 0.7(P4) and 0.7(P5).

Release criteria (Fig. 17.5) for cryopreservation were fulfilled: 14 days microbiology culture in passages P0-P5 (sterile); viability >70% by Trypan Blue exclusion; purity by flow cytometry (required to be >85% CD73+, >85% CD105+, <1% CD45+) was as follows: P2: 0.4% CD45, 95% CD73/CD105; P3: 0.0% CD45, 99%CD73/CD105; P4: 0.0% CD45, 91% CD73/CD105; and P5: 0.0% CD45, 96% CD73/CD105; karyotype (P2–P5: cytogenetic analysis normal); Gram stain (P2–P5: negative); mycoplasma test of final product (P2-P5: negative); endotoxin test of final product (P2-P5: <2 EU/ml); pre-donation screening and day 180 donor serology for infectious disease markers (both negative); and pre-donation health questionnaire for mother and day 180 health questionnaire for mother and the baby (both clear).

Although cell recoveries were generally excellent, it was noted that cell recovery at passages 4 and 5 of placenta 1 was only 60%. These cells were still acceptable as they did not fall below our trypan blue-determined viability threshold of 70%. Some of this variability may have been due to the fact that only small aliquots of cells are stored separately (in cryovials) for counting purposes. In our experience, the yield from cryovials is generally slightly lower than for bags. However, viability as determined by trypan blue is generally equivalent.

1. Min 6 months (180 days) storage 2. Release process consists of two phases:

administered to a patient.

a) Production release according to production release criteria (

b) Release prior to infusion obtained at the clinical site, externa

and viability >70% by Trypan Blue exclusion. Cells have to pass both of these sets of testing in order to be Sterility testing and cell recovery criteria from the pilot vials for placenta 1-derived hpMSC thawed for infusion into the first patient in our phase I trial of hpMSC were fulfilled at the clinical site testing: sterility 5-day culture (no growth) and cell recovery from pilot vial 96% (P2), 100%(P3), 60%(P4) and 60%(P5), respectively.

17.5.2 Conducting Clinical Trials with Human Placenta-Derived MSC

The Biological Framework was established by the Australian Therapeutic Goods Administrations (TGA) to improve the regulation of human tissue and cellular therapies and provides improved clarity by applying different levels of pre-market regulation to biological products based on the risks associated with the use of each product (TGA 2011). Human placenta-derived mesenchymal stromal cells (hpMSC) are categorised as Class 3 products within the new framework (http://www.tga.gov. au/ct/index.htm#med). As a result, any trial utilising Class 3 hpMSC can be conducted under the TGA's Clinical Trial Notification (CTN) Scheme. The CTN scheme is designed to combine rapid approval of clinical trial protocols with ongoing monitoring and supervision by HRECs acting in accordance with nationally agreed guidelines developed by the NHMRC (TGA 2004). It is important to note that the TGA does not review any data relating to the trial under this scheme. The Human Research Ethics Committee (HREC) reviewing a new clinical trial protocol utilising hpMSCs must have sufficient experience amongst its committee members in order to effectively review the protocol ensuring scientific validity, and that participant's rights and well-being are protected according to the Australian National Health and Medical Research Council's (NHMRC) National Statement on Ethical Conduct in Human Research 2007, the Declaration of Helsinki and International Conference on Harmonisation Good Clinical Practice ICH GCP(CPMCP/ICH/135/95).

Along with the study protocol, a Participant Information Sheet and Consent Form (PISCF) and other supporting documents including an Investigators Brochure is submitted for review by the HREC and the TGA, and is used by study personnel to facilitate their understanding of the key features of the protocol, in particular, the dosing and methods of administration of the hpMSCs.

In 2007, for our first phase 1 clinical trial, CT4-MSC-UCB-001, a phase I multicentre open label dose-escalation study of unrelated, MHC-unmatched placentaderived mesenchymal stromal cells (MSC) in recipients of unrelated umbilical cord blood haematopoietic stem cell (HSC) transplants, the total time from submission of the application until approval was received by the HRECs at the Mater Health Services (MHS), Westmead Hospital (Sydney Western Area Health Service) and the Sydney Children's Hospital (Sydney South Eastern Area Health Service) was 1 year in total. During this time, a request was made by the MHS HREC for an external audit to be conducted on the manufacturing processes outlined in the study protocol which was conducted by staff from the Australian Red Cross Blood Service (ARCBS). Two-way clinical trial agreements were put in place whereby MHS indemnified each of the participating sites for any adverse events related to the administration of the hpMSCs.

One patient was enrolled in this study who later died from pneumonitis related to CMV reactivity [18]. It is important to note that the donor of the hpMSCs was CMV negative prior to the collection of the placenta and again at the follow-up screening period. This study is now closed at all sites, as umbilical cord blood transplants are no longer performed in adults at Westmead Hospital and no recruitment occurred at Sydney Children's Hospital.CT4 may not have yielded significant clinical results; however, it did highlight some of the impracticalities in incorporating the manufacturing protocol within a clinical trial protocol. As a result, MMRI# CM1: A protocol for manufacturing a human placenta-derived mesenchymal stromal cell bank for use in Mater Health Services Human Research Ethics Committee (HREC)-approved clinical trials was established in 2009. This manufacturing protocol allowed us to continue manufacturing hpMSCs independent of a clinical trial and therefore establish a master bank of hpMSCs. This type of protocol was new to the MHS HREC. After careful consideration, the protocol was approved under the provision that any clinical trial utilising the hpMSCs as the investigational product was to be reviewed by the MHS HREC.

All the hpMSC donors are subject to screening requirements as per the AusCord (Australian National Network of Umbilical Cord Blood Banks and Cord Blood Collection Centres) Guide to Selection of Mothers and Cord Blood Donors. Prior to the collection of the placenta, the donating mother undergoes screening serology for infectious disease markers and completes an in-depth medical questionnaire (as per AusCord Guidelines). The same process is repeated at 180 days after placental donation and information is sought about the health of the baby to identify if any medical conditions have been identified that may exclude the donated placenta.

Upon establishing the master bank of hpMSCs (CM1), respiratory physicians at The Prince Charles Hospital (TPCH) in Brisbane collaborated with our team to submit a clinical trial protocol entitled MSC IPF: A phase 1 study to evaluate the potential role of mesenchymal stromal cells in the treatment of idiopathic pulmonary fibrosis. This study first received HREC approval in September 2009 from the TPCH HREC; however, the clinical trial agreement and research governance aspects were not agreed to until October 2010, more than a year later due to the fact that two completely separate health-care providers were involved—Mater Health Services and Queensland Health. Thus far, 2 patients have received hpMSCs generated by our laboratories with no related adverse events. The novel concept of using hpMSCs in different clinical applications is slowly transferring into the norm. Our most recent clinical trial protocol MSC TEN: A phase 1 trial to evaluate the potential role of MSC in the treatment of chronic refractory tendinopathy only took 4 months to approve. This study is now

ClinicalTrails.gov search listed a total of 192 MSC clinical studies worldwide, including 171 studies with known status (i.e. updated on a regular basis); four clinical trials using bone marrow-derived MSC (bmMSC) are completed or in progress in Australia (Table 17.2), while we currently conduct three clinical trials with human placenta-derived MSC (hpMSC) (Table 17.3).

Table 1/ 2 Type Colling and Colling	NUMBER OF THE PROPERTY AND THE PROPERTY	ILVO. IIIIPAN W W.VIIIIIVA	uniaisevy, July 2011)		
				ClinicalTrials.	
Clinical trial title	Sponsor/phase	Condition	Intervention(s)	gov Identifier	Current status
Efficacy and Safety of Adult	Osiris Therapeutics/	Graft Versus Host	Mesenchymal Stem Cells	NCT00366145	Completed
Human Mesenchymal Stem	Phase III	Disease			
Cells to Treat Steroid					
Refractory Acute Graft					
Versus Host Disease					
A Study to Evaluate the Potential	The Prince Charles	Bronchiolitis	Placental MSC	NCT01175655	Recruiting
Role of Mesenchymal	Hospital/Phase I	Obliterans Lung			
Stromal Cells to Treat		Transplantation			
Obliterative Bronchiolitis					
After Lung Transplantation					
Safety and Efficacy Study of	Mesobalst Ltd/Phase I	Anterior Cruciate	MSB-CAR001 Combined	NCT01088191	Recruiting
MSB-CAR001 in Subjects 6		Ligament Injury	with Hyaluronan		
Weeks Post Anterior Cruciate					
Ligament Reconstruction					
An Australian Study of	Royal Perth Hospital/	Crohn Disease	Mesenchymal Stromal Cells	NCT01090817	Recruiting
Mesenchymal Stromal Cells	Phase II		(MSC) for infusion		
for Crohn's Disease					

Table 17.2 MSC clinical studies conducted in Australia (Source: http://www.clinicaltrials.gov/Iulv 2011)

Table 17.3PrecliniMHS/MMRI	cal and clinical studies con	ducted by the Stem Cell Biology, Regenerative Medicine and Ster	n Cell-based Anti-Canc	er Therapeutics Group
Abbreviated name	Research Register Reference (Other Ref.)	Title	Current status	Related publications
Preclinical studies				
P054	2015 (1541)	Exploration of therapeutic potential of mesencyhmal/stromal cells from bone marrow	Ongoing	Brooke et al. [24]
P055	2016 (1542)	Exploration of therapeutic potential of mesencyhmal/stromal cells from umbilical cord blood and placenta	Ongoing	Barlow et al. [19]
Clinical studies				
MSC-UCB-001		A phase I multicentre open label dose-escalation study of unrelated, MHC-unmatched placenta-derived mesenchy- mal stem cells (hpMSC) in recipients of unrelated umbilical cord blood haematopoietic stem cell (HSC) transplants	Closed	Brooke et al. [20]
CM1-MSC Manufacturing	1733 (1292A)	A protocol for manufacturing human placenta-derived mesenchymal stem cell bank for use in Mater Health Services Human Research Ethics Committee (HREC) approved clinical trials	Ongoing	Brooke et al. [17]
MSC IPF	1733 (1425E)	A phase 1 study to evaluate the potential role of mesenchy- mal stem cells in the treatment of idiopathic pulmonary fibrosis	Open and recruiting	Brooke et al. [18]
MSC TEN	2136 (1658A)	A phase 1 trial to evaluate the potential role of hpMSCs in the treatment of chronic refractory Achilles tendinopathy	Open and recruiting	llic et al. [23]

394

17.6 Information Required in Applications for Clinical Trials and ICH GCP

In the last 5–10 years much has happened internationally in clinical trials regulation and this is having a direct impact on clinical trial operations on a regional level as well as worldwide.

Different activities including the 2004 agreement between Australia and New Zealand to establish a joint therapeutic goods regulatory agency (which was subsequently postponed), the May 2004 EU Directive implemented in a majority of member states, the April 2004 Japanese merging of three organisations into a single body called Pharmaceutical and Medical Devices Agency (PMDA), many activities in India as it revamps its regulations to make it more attractive for clinical trials, a number of Central and Eastern European countries looking at their new EU member status or non-member status perspectives, and many others, require sponsoring organisations from the developed world to constantly review their strategies and procedures.

However, there is some common practice to pursue, and the majority of regulatory bodies of developed world countries require sponsors to provide most of (or all) the listed information below when submitting an application. To begin any kind of testing on humans, applicant/s must submit the following:

- Ethical Approval [either by an organisational Human Research Ethics Committee (HREC), Institutional Review Board (IRB) or any other Competent Authority/ Ethics Committee].
- Clinical Trial Protocol and applicable Amendments (if any).
- Clinical Trial Administrative Details and Clinical Trial Agreements.
- Introductory Statement and General Investigational Plan.
- Detailed Information on the investigational drug—chemical, pharmaceutical and biological documentation (chemical formula, method of synthesis and substantiation of its structure, quality specifications for the active compound, if any excipients, information regarding manufacture of the clinical dosage, stability data, suitability for the use proposed); pharmaco-toxicological documentation (preclinical efficacy, toxicology, pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic data); previous clinical experience/human experience with that particular investigational drug (if any); any severe adverse events (if applicable).

All above mentioned data may be part of the Investigator Brochure (as required by the FDA and TGA) or separate documents.

- Detailed Information on Principal Investigator and Clinical Trial Staff.
- Detailed Information on Laboratories and/or other Facilities to be used.
- Financial Disclosure (for Medical Staff) and Indemnity Documents may be required at a later stage, but not necessary for the initial application process.

Finally, according to the ICH, GCP is defined as an international, ethical and scientific quality standard for designing, conducting, recording and reporting trials

that involve the participation of human subjects. Compliance with this standard provides public assurance that the rights, safety and well-being of trial subjects are protected. It is consistent with the principles that have their origin in the Declaration of Helsinki, and that the clinical trial data are credible [6].

However, these guidelines may be overridden by national legal requirements and by the requirements of individual regulatory agencies as appropriate, to address matters relevant to local conditions or cultures.

17.6.1 Australia

The Therapeutic Goods Administration (TGA) has adopted the International Conference on Harmonisation (ICH) in principle, to replace the Guidelines for Good Clinical Research Practice (GCRP), but at the same time has recognised that some elements are, by necessity, overridden by the National Statement on Ethical Conduct in Human Research (and therefore not adopted), and that others require explanation in terms of "local regulatory requirements" (see: Notes for Guidance on Good Clinical Practice [CPMP/ICH/135/95]) [7].

The objective of the ICH GCP guideline is to provide a unified standard for the European Union (EU), Japan and the USA to facilitate the mutual acceptance of clinical data by the regulatory authorities in these jurisdictions. The ICH GCP guideline was developed within the Expert Working Group (Efficacy) of the International Conference on Harmonisation of Technical Requirements for Registration of Pharmaceuticals for Human Use. This guideline was developed after consideration of the codes of good clinical practice of the jurisdictions of the EU, Japan and the USA, as well as those of Australia, Canada, the Nordic countries and the World Health Organization (WHO), in consultation with the relevant government regulatory authorities, in accordance with the ICH process. Generally, it is mandatory that the ICH GCP guideline is followed when generating clinical trial data that are intended to be submitted to regulatory authorities in the developed world.

Approval and authority to conduct clinical trials, such as a first-in-man phase I clinical trial, in Australia rests ultimately with the Secretary of the Federal Department of Health. The approval for this is granted by the Therapeutic Goods Administration (TGA) following successful application process (1). Clinical trials conducted in Australia (of any phase) may be performed under two separate but interrelated programs—known as the Clinical Trials Exemption (CTX) or Clinical Trials Notification (CTN) schemes (1). The difference between CTN and CTX is the level of involvement of the TGA in reviewing data about the therapeutic good involved in the trial before the trial begins (2).

In general, the following information is required:

- Part 1: Administrative information about the sponsor and a brief overview of the application.
- Part 2: Chemical, pharmaceutical and biological documentation.

Information in this section includes the chemical formula of the investigational drug and its method of synthesis and substantiation of its structure. Quality specifications must be provided, as well as information regarding the manufacture of the clinical dosage.

- Part 3: Pharmaco-toxicological documentation.
 Preclinical efficacy, toxicology and pharmacokinetic information (particularly data showing the preclinical toxicity testing that was performed and how this relates to the clinical trial proposed). Pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic data must also be presented to assure the TGA of the safety of the trial.
- Part 4: Clinical documentation.
 Information detailing any previous clinical experience with the drug in question (if available).
- Part 5: Documentation of fatal or life-threatening adverse events.
 This information is not usually available for drugs in Phase I clinical trial.
 However, if there is previous clinical experience with the compound, any severe adverse events must be detailed
- Part 6: Summary information for human research ethics committees (HREC). Section designed to assist the HREC in their consideration. The TGA also reviews this information to ensure that the HREC is being supplied with relevant data to allow an informed decision-making process to occur with the following documentation generally contained in this section: Summary statement, Status of the medicine in overseas countries, Overview of Chemical, pharmaceutical and biological documentation (Summary of Part 2), Overview of Pharmacotoxicological documentation (Summary of Part 3), Clinical documentation (Summary of Parts 4 and 5), and Usage guidelines.

17.6.2 USA

Unlike the Australian system of agency approval through the CTX and HREC approval through a CTN, all clinical trial applications in the USA are considered by the FDA. The American system does not allow an HREC to approve a clinical trial, as can occur under the Australian system. In comparison with Australian TGA requirements, the following information is required by the FDA as the USA authority:

- 1. A cover sheet with administrative information about the sponsor.
- An introductory statement and general investigational plan.
 A brief overview of the objectives of the proposed study and how it fits into the broader development plan for the investigational drug.
- 3. Investigator brochure.

The Investigator Brochure (IB) is a compendium of all the scientific and clinical data collected to date on the investigational drug and is used by the principal clinical investigators as their primary reference source.

4. Clinical protocol.

- 5. Chemistry, manufacturing and control information (CMC)
- The requirements of this section are essentially identical to those of an Australian regulatory submission. The FDA, like the TGA, recognises that limited information on the manufacturing process, formulation and stability of the investigational drug product may be available early in its development. Information required in this section includes a description of the investigational drug; where and how it is manufactured; quality control limits on its manufacture and its stability, and the manufacture of the clinical dosage form. Additional information (not required in Australian applications) is the requirement to show how the investigational drug (and any placebos) is to be labelled
- 6. Pharmacology and toxicology information The format and content of information in this section is very similar to one in the Australian application. A brief overview of the biological and pharmacological properties of the investigational drug is required in addition to summary of the toxicological information collected to date. The summary should contain: brief information about the design and execution of the individual toxicology studies, information discussing how the toxicological information collected in animals relates to and influences the design of the clinical trial and what (if any) pointers it gives to potential human toxicity
- Previous human experience with the investigational drug. The application contains information regarding previous clinical experience with the investigational drug, including tabulations of any adverse reactions observed.

The application contains information regarding previous clinical experience with the investigational drug, including tabulations of any adverse reactions observed.

17.6.3 European Union

After more than 10 years of discussions about the need and content of a harmonised approach to clinical trials in Europe ("Directive 2001/20/EC on the approximation of the laws, regulations and administrative provisions of the Member States relating to the implementation of good clinical practice in the conduct of clinical trials on medicinal products for human use"), the "GCP-Directive", finally came into force on April 4, 2001. For several aspects the Directive referred to guidelines which were to be released before May 1, 2003. At this date, the Member States had to adapt and publish the laws, regulations and administrative provisions necessary to comply with the Directive which came into force on May 1, 2004.

The GCP-Directive applies to all Phase I to IV trials intended to discover or verify clinical, pharmacokinetic or dynamic effects of investigational medicinal products and/or to identify any adverse reactions. Non-commercial trials with marketed drugs are covered by the Directive as well. They only can benefit from simplified drug manufacturing requirements, if they deal with indications covered by the marketing authorisation. The Directive does not apply to non-interventional trials.

In March 2010 the European Commission issued a communication "Detailed guidance on the request to the competent authorities for authorisation of a clinical trial on a medicinal product for human use, the notification of substantial amendments and the declaration of the end of the trial" (2010/C 82/01). This document refers to the Directive 2001/20 and brings clarification of clinical trials authorisation and the type of information required in Member States as well as the "ICH Countries".

In addition, all Member States regulatory authorities' requirements apply to clinical trials conducted on their territory.

17.6.4 United Kingdom: How Has the UK System of Drug Regulation Been Affected by Its Membership of the European Union?

The main aim of the EU Directive on Clinical Trails, Directive 2001/20/EC (the Directive) was to simplify and harmonise administrative provisions governing clinical trials across the European Union. The aim was also to provide an environment for conducting clinical research that protects participants without obstructing the discovery of new essential medicines. It applied equally to all commercial and non-commercial trials. Although it was generally considered as a positive development, there were some frustrations expressed in terms of trying to keep up to date with the latest publications and the status at both national and pan-European levels. The UK regulatory framework is implemented through the Medicines and Healthcare Products Regulatory Agency (MHRA). The EU regulations that came into force on 1 May 2004 introduced new procedures for the authorisation of clinical trials (Clinical Trials Authorization, CTA) by MHRA. These new Regulations only applied to trials of medicinal products. Clinical studies involving medical devices, food supplements or other non-medicinal therapies (such as surgical interventions) were not covered by the Directive.

The new regulations have not changed the civil liabilities of the NHS, of universities, or of medical funding bodies in the UK. However, it changed the whole aspect of planned and ongoing clinical trials since it was illegal to start a clinical trial of a medicinal product even if MHRA has issued the authorisation and ethics committee has given a favourable opinion. It was necessary to have a sponsor (either recognised in the EU or with a legal representative recognised in the EU). Many people wanted one general body to take overall responsibility for publicly funded clinical research in the UK, but it was not the case. The Directive specified that it was without prejudice to the civil and criminal liability of the sponsor and of the investigator. Although the proposed Regulation did not change the civil liabilities of NHS, universities or others undertaking clinical trials under the legislation, there were certain changes to reduce the risk of unauthorised clinical research resulting in unexpected liabilities. One of the requirements of the Directive was that all drug trials are to be conducted according to Good Clinical Practice (GCP). DDXs (Doctors and Dentists Exemptions) and other exemption schemes were not valid from 1 May 2004. If such an exemption certificate was held and the study proceeded beyond April 2004, it required application for a CTA certificate (approval) from MHRA. Approval of the institutional ethics committee was not sufficient any more. The MHRA introduced a waiver system whereby DDXs, CTXs, CTCs and CTMPs could be rolled-over to a CTA. DDXs were specific to a medicinal product whereas CTAs are specific to a trial and the Investigational Medicinal Products (IMPs) used in it.

Under the UK Regulations, investigational medicinal products now need to be supplied and packaged according to Good Manufacturing Practice (GMP), reducing the risk of product liability. The EU Directive and the new UK Regulations clarified specific legal duties of sponsors, investigators and others in clinical trials of medicines (including the national body, MHRA), based on internationally recognised principles. These brought the conduct of clinical trials in the UK much more in line with the USA, since it changed the UK two-tiered system (similar to the Australian CTX/CTN schemes) as mentioned above.

Although a significant amount of information was available, the new legislation caused concerns and it was not always easy to interpret. It was a useful reminder of the need for implementing high standards in clinical research governance—to protect individuals and ensure reliable findings. After already existing criticism on the UK regulatory framework, one may expect further changes in the UK regulatory framework. These criticisms included the fact that virtually all research on drugs and up to 70% of trials reported in major medical journals were funded by the pharmaceutical industry; biases in a way that trial results are interpreted and reported; lack of transparency that the MHRA was legally bound to abide by; lack of public profile and impact; lack of consumer input and serious adverse events in a Phase 1 Healthy Volunteer Clinical Trial conducted in the UK several years ago.

17.7 Comparison of Regional Drug Regulations and Clinical Trial Approval Process

In comparison of the Australian, British and American systems of clinical trials approval, the American system for clinical trials approval has some similarity to the Australian, but also some obvious exceptions (related to CTX/CTN schemes). Until the 1 May 2004 the UK system was basically the same as the one in Australia, with a two-tiered approach. One of the requirements of the EU Directive was that all drug trials are to be conducted according to Good Clinical Practice (GCP) and DDXs (Doctors and Dentists Exemptions) and other exemption schemes were not valid beyond 1 May 2004.

After implementation of EU Directive (Directive 2001/20/EC) in the UK, the regulatory system placed new responsibilities on the sponsor, investigator, and even

the regulatory body (such as MHRA). This has brought conduct of clinical trials more in line with the US model. In addition, it required the sponsoring organisation (sponsor) to be a recognised legal entity in the EU or to have an EU recognised legal representative. In terms of Investigational Medicinal Products (IMP), the new system requires production of IMP and the placebos in licenced facilities and in compliance with the Code of Good Manufacturing Practice (GMP). The Code requires that the manufacturer of IMPs hold a current Manufacturer's Authorisation, and a key requirement for that is that the holder of the authorisation is a Qualified Person (QP). The European Directive goes further and requires that QPs are suitably trained and registered by the appropriate regulatory agency in each EU member state. The QP is required to take considerable personal responsibility for the quality aspects of IMP.

Due to their differences in structure, functional units and scope there are significant differences between the EMA and the FDA. The differences in the review style may be summarised as follows:

- EMA is an administrative framework, and National Agencies are the scientific reviewers—differences in culture and medical practices, FDA reviewers are within the same Agency.
- EMA's organisational and review structure is top-down, while in the FDA is bottom-up.
- EMA reviewers look into overall benefit/risk projected on the entire data, while the FDA reviewers are more specific (i.e. requires adequate and well-controlled studies).
- Same data package to both authorities may not necessarily result in the same outcome.

In comparison between US/UK current requirements and the Australian twotiered clinical trial model is presented by the CTN and CTX schemes. CTN is a notification scheme that enables all material relating to the proposed trial, including the clinical trial protocol to be submitted directly to the HREC. The HREC is responsible for assessing the scientific validity of the trial design, the safety and efficacy, the ethical acceptability of the trial process and approval of the trial protocol. CTN trials cannot commence until a notification letter is sent to the TGA. However, it can commence without any approval given by the TGA. In terms of CTX application (equivalent to IND) another difference is related to the Investigator Brochure (IB) that an IND requires with each clinical trial application, but the current TGA set up does not specifically require this. The IB is a compendium of scientific and clinical data and can be submitted with either the CTX or the CTN scheme, although is not an absolute requirement. The TGA requires the sponsor to be an Australian entity [individual (e.g. a medical practitioner), a body or organisation (i.e. a hospital, non-government organisation), or a company (i.e. a pharmaceutical company)]. In the American system, the FDA accepts foreign clinical studies (not conducted under an IND) if they comply with specific requirements (i.e. provided they are well designed, performed by qualified investigators, and conducted in accordance with ethical principles acceptable to the world community as stated

in "Declaration of Helsinki"). Generally speaking, the previous situation (prior to 1 May 2004) was quite attractive for pharmaceutical companies so they have moved a number of early phase clinical trials programs from the USA to Britain, Europe and Australia. In terms of already implemented changes in EU countries, the Commonwealth Department of Health has been carrying out a review of Australian clinical trials system. It is reasonable to expect further harmonisation and discontinuation of the existing differences.

17.8 Conclusions

Paradigms arising from drug regulatory frameworks and their inevitable harmonisation can be applied to biological therapeutics regulations. Use of a shared approach in early clinical trials might reduce time and resources for new drugs (including new cell drugs) to reach late-stage clinical trials. This may increase collaborative efforts across the globe and enhance chances of new biologic drugs reaching the market. To date, this has been a long and painful process, led by major industry players with significant funding.

Regulatory frameworks established by national agencies should provide stable, structured and reliable but not overly restrictive support. Advancing the regulatory framework's harmonisation process will eventually increase the likelihood of biomedical discoveries for millions of neurological, cardiovascular, oncology, haematology, reconstructive surgery, paediatric oncology and other patients.

Phase I clinical trials are proven to be the most challenging step in this process due to limited funding, laborious and long manufacturing procedures and the need for a multi-disciplinary team with a unique skill set.

Manufacturing of human placenta-derived hpMSC for phase I clinical trials, expected to assess safety of product, is a complex process. Adherence to the Code of Good Manufacturing principles and Quality Management System principles has become mandatory from the regulator's perspective and from the patient and staff safety perspective. Further trials of placenta-derived MSC are underway at our centre.

Thoroughly planned and safely conducted clinical trials in accordance with ethical principles and with adherence to rigorous regulatory requirements are needed to advance the field and provide valid clinical research data. The "open system" of manufacture is labour-intensive and to move to large multi-centre trials a large scale closed bioreactor system compliant with GMP will be required. We are currently pursuing this technology.

Acknowledgments The authors would like to acknowledge funding from the Inner Wheel Australia, Mater Foundation, Therapeutic Innovation Australia (formerly Research Infrastructure Support Services), The Australian Stem Cell Foundation and Mater Health Services for making this work possible.

References

- 1. Australian Government, Department of Health and Ageing, Therapeutic Goods Administration. Access to Unapproved Therapeutic Goods—Clinical Trials in Australia. October 2004. http:// www.tga.gov.au/docs/html/clintrials.htm
- Australian Government, Department of Health and Ageing, Therapeutic Goods Administration. Human Research Ethics Committees and the Therapeutic Goods Legislation. June 2001. http:// www.tga.gov.au/docs/html/hrec.htm
- 3. Therapeutic Goods Administration [Online]. http://www.tga.gov.au/docs/html/tga/tgaginfo. htm
- 4. Therapeutic Goods Administration [Online]. http://www.tga.gov.au/docs/html/clintrials.htm
- 5. Therapeutic Goods Administration [Online]. http://www.tga.gov.au/unapp/ctglance.htm
- 6. http://www.fda.gov/cder/guidance/959fnl.pdf
- 7. http://www.tga.gov.au/docs/pdf/euguide/ich/ich13595.pdf
- 8. The Center for Biologics Evaluation and Research (CBER). http://www.fda.gov/Biologics BloodVaccines/DevelopmentApprovalProcess/NewDrugApplicationNDAProcess/default.htm
- 9. The Food and Drug Administration (FDA). http://www.fda.gov
- The Center for Drug Evaluation and Research (CDER). http://www.fda.gov/cder/regulatory/ applications/ind_page_1.htm
- 11. The Center for Drug Evaluation and Research (CDER). http://www.fda.gov/cder/regulatory/ applications/ind_page_1.htm
- 12. The Center for Drug Evaluation and Research (CDER). http://www.fda.gov/cder/guidance/ phase1.pdf
- The Center for Drug Evaluation and Research (CDER). http://www.fda.gov/cder/handbook/ ind.htm
- 14. The Center for Biologics Evaluation and Research (CBER). http://www.fda.gov/ BiologicsBloodVaccines/DevelopmentApprovalProcess/default.htm and http://www.fda.gov/ BiologicsBloodVaccines/GuidanceComplianceRegulatoryInformation/ComplianceActivities/ Enforcement/CompliancePrograms/ucm095207.htm
- The European Medicines Agency (EMA). http://www.ema.europa.eu/ema/index.jsp?curl=/ pages/home/Home_Page.jsp
- The European Medicines Agency (EMA). http://www.ema.europa.eu/ema/index.jsp?curl=pages/ about_us/general/general_content_000235.jsp&murl=menus/about_us/about_us.jsp&mid=
- Brooke G, Rossetti T, Ilic N, Murray P, Hancock S, Hancock S, Atkinson K (2008) Points to consider in designing mesenchymal stem cell-based clinical trials. Transf Med Hemother 35:279–285
- Brooke G, Rossetti T, Pelekanos R, Ilic N, Murray P, Hancock S, Antonenas V, Huang G, Gottlieb D, Bradstock K, Atkinson K (2008) Manufacturing of human placenta-derived mesenchymal stem cells for clinical trials. Br J Haematol 144:571–579
- Barlow S, Brooke G, Chatterjee K, Price G, Pelekanos R, Rossetti T, Doody M, Venter D, Pain S, Gilshenan K, Atkinson K (2008) Comparison of human placenta- and bone marrow-derived multipotent mesenchymal stem cells. Stem Cells Dev 17(6):1095–1108
- Brooke G, Tong H, Levesque JP, Atkinson K (2008) Molecular trafficking mechanisms of multipotent mesenchymal stem cells derived from human bone marrow and placenta. Stem Cells Dev 17:1039–41
- Jones BJ, Brooke G, Atkinson K, McTaggart SJ (2007) Immunosuppression by placental indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase: a role for mesenchymal stem cells. Placenta 28:1174–1181
- Yen BL, Huang HI, Chien CC, Jui HY, Ko BS, Yao M, Shun CT, Yen ML, Lee MC, Chen YC (2005) Isolation of multipotent cells from human term placenta. Stem Cells 23:3–9
- 23. Ilic N, Brooke G, Murray P, Barlow S, Rossetti T, Pelekanos R, Hancock S, Atkinson K (2011) Manufacturing of clinical grade human placenta-derived mesenchymal stem cells (MSC). In Vemuri M, Chase L, Rao M (eds) Mesenchymal stem cell assays and applications. Methods in molecular biology, vol 698, 1st edn. Humana, Totowa. ISBN: 978-1-60761-998-7

- 24. Brooke G, Cook M, Blair C, Han R, Heazlewood C, Jones B, Kambouris M, Kollar K, McTaggart S, Pelekanos R, Rice A, Rossetti T, Atkinson K (2007) Therapeutic applications of mesenchymal stromal cells. Semin Cell Dev Biol 18:846–858
- 25. The International Conference on Harmonisation of Technical Requirements for Registration of Pharmaceuticals for Human Use (ICH). http://www.ich.org
- 26. Guide to the selection of mothers and cord blood donors. AusCord Cord Blood Banks 2008
- 27. National Statement on Ethical Conduct in Human Research. Australian Government 2007. http://www.nhmrc.gov.au
- 28. Note for guidance on GCP (CPMP/ICH/35/95) annotated with TGA comments. http://www. tga.gov.au
- 29. The Australian clinical trials handbook—a simple, practical guide to the conduct of clinical trials to International standards of Good Clinical Practice (GCP) in the Australian Context, March 2006. http://www.tga.gov.au

Chapter 18 Mesenchymal Stem Cell Therapy for Peripheral Vascular Diseases

Anjan K. Das, Pawan K. Gupta, C.H. Anoop, Sudha Balasubramanian, and Anish S. Majumdar

Abstract Adult multipotent mesenchymal stem or stromal cells (MSCs) have been at the forefront of basic and clinical research for years and have unique biological and immunomodulatory properties making them an attractive cell source for tissue regeneration and repair. MSCs have been reported to home to and accumulate around the damaged tissue, and the primary mode of action is believed to be mediated through paracrine activity. The secretome profile of MSCs include among others various anti-inflammatory and angiogenic growth factors, suggesting that these cells are potentially useful for treating peripheral arterial diseases (PAD) like critical limb ischemia (CLI). In addition, because of their non-immunogenic nature and potent immunosuppressive properties, MSCs have the ability to survive in an allogeneic environment. Recent clinical trial data using stem cells with angiogenic properties have shown some success in the treatment of PAD. Since bone marrowderived MSCs (BMMSCs) have been the most well-characterized population of MSC with high angiogenic potential, we have developed an investigational medicinal product (IMP) using BMMSCs from normal adult healthy volunteers and have performed clinical trials with CLI patients. This review broadly describes the advancements made during the last several years with MSCs and other types of stem cells for the treatment of PAD, with special reference to CLI.

Keywords Critical limb ischemia • Mesenchymal stem cells • Neoangiogenesis • Ankle brachial pressure index • Rest pain

A.K. Das

Stempeutics Research Malaysia Sdn. Bhd., Technology Park, Malaysia, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia

P.K. Gupta • C.H. Anoop • S. Balasubramanian • A.S. Majumdar (⊠) Stempeutics Research Private Limited, Akshay Tech Park, Whitefield, Bangalore, India

e-mail: anish.majumdar@stempeutics.com

L.G. Chase and M.C. Vemuri (eds.), *Mesenchymal Stem Cell Therapy*, Stem Cell Biology and Regenerative Medicine, DOI 10.1007/978-1-62703-200-1_18, © Springer Science+Business Media New York 2013

18.1 Introduction

Angiogenesis, the sprouting of new blood vessels from preexisting vasculature, is an essential feature in the growth and maintenance of tissues. It is a hallmark of wound healing, and angiogenesis also has an important physiological role in various ischemic and inflammatory diseases [1]. Angiogenesis is subject to a complex control system that involves both proangiogenic and antiangiogenic factors [1]. In adults, the process of angiogenesis is tightly controlled by "angiogenic balance." Therapeutic induction of neoangiogenesis is a potential treatment for chronic ischemia especially in peripheral arterial disease (PAD) and acute myocardial ischemia (AMI). Rapid revascularization of the injured ischemic tissue to prevent further deterioration is essential for the restoration of their biological function [2, 3].

PAD is an omnibus term encompassing diseases of the extremities due to mainly atherosclerosis, though many other conditions are also responsible. These include Thromboangitis obliterans (TAO) or Buerger's disease, various autoimmune disorders like SLE, and acute conditions like embolism [4]. It is estimated that there are eight million patients in the USA who are suffering from various types of PAD. Worldwide, the prevalence of PAD has been estimated to be in the range of 3–10% in the general population rising to about 15–20% in patients more than 70 years of age [4]. Various risk factors causally related to PAD include smoking, diabetes, hyperlipidemia, and hypertension. Critical limb ischemia (CLI) is a severe form of PAD which results from near complete occlusion of the peripheral arteries resulting in severe rest pain and non-healing ischemic skin lesions and finally gangrene of the extremity.

Diagnostic studies include measurement of hemodynamic changes by the Ankle Brachial Pressure index (ABPI), transcutaneous partial oxygen pressure (TcPO₂), exercise testing to elicit symptoms, segmental pressure monitoring, and Doppler examinations of the vascular system. Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) and computed tomography (CT) angiography can also aid in diagnosis [5]. The management of CLI is based on risk factor management and surgical or endovascular revascularization. Despite claims that 90% limb salvage rate are possible with CLI patients, there is still major risk of amputation and a significant proportion of CLI patients are considered "no option" patients [6]. It has therefore become necessary to conceptualize and develop therapies that will induce revascularization and remodel the vascular system to prevent the complications of CLI.

18.2 Angiogenesis by Stem Cells

Cell-based "therapeutic angiogenesis" started with several new studies on neovascularization. Until the end of the 1990s, the differentiation of mesodermal cells into angioblasts and their subsequent endothelial differentiation were believed to occur exclusively during embryonic development [7]. However, in a seminal paper, Asahara et al. demonstrated the role of peripheral blood-derived mononuclear cells (PBMNC) to differentiate into endothelial lineages [8], it changed the dogma on angiogenesis. Later, Kamihata et al. also demonstrated that bone marrow-derived mononuclear cells enhance angiogenesis into ischemic sites via harmonic supply of endothelial progenitor cells and angiogenic factors [9, 10]. Recently, mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs) due to their ease of isolation and large-scale culture expansion in vitro, along with their multipotential properties, have made these cells an attractive candidate for cell therapy. MSCs are reported to have been isolated from various adult tissues like bone marrow, cord blood and cord tissue, adipose, placenta, dental pulp, etc. [11, 12]. Among all the tissue sources, bone marrow-derived MSCs (BMMSCs) are most well characterized and established in various laboratories, and remains the principal source of MSCs for majority of preclinical and clinical studies [13–15]. BMMSCs are extensively used for treating patients with ischemic heart disease and postmyocardial infarction [16].

18.3 Role of Mesenchymal Stem Cells in Angiogenesis

The mechanism through which MSCs exert angiogenesis is mainly by secreting angiogenic cytokines and also through differentiation into endothelial cells. The angiogenic support provided by MSCs can be considered one more supportive effect, since the re-establishment of blood supply is fundamental for recovery of damaged tissues. The pro-angiogenic effect of MSCs has been demonstrated in several studies both in vitro and in vivo [16, 17]. MSCs have been shown to express and secrete stromal cell-derived factor-1 (SDF-1), vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), basic fibroblast growth factor (bFGF); matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs), all of which are important for triggering and maintaining angiogenesis. VEGF has been identified as a key component in the development of blood vessels, and in conjunction with SDF1, VEGF-induced endothelial cell survival, vascular branching, and pericyte recruitment [18].

Some of the MSCs were found to express endothelial markers including CD31 and von Willebrand Factor (VWF), while others expressed smooth muscle markers including α -smooth muscle Actin and Desmin [19, 20]. Taken together these data suggest that MSCs may function as vascular progenitors. However, apart from their angiogenic activity, MSCs obtained from bone marrow and other tissues have also been shown to mediate anti-inflammatory, anti-apoptotic, anti-fibrotic, mitogenic, and wound healing properties [21]. The complex interplay of some of these biological mediators secreted by MSCs has been shown to be important in regulating regeneration of a variety of damaged or diseased organs of the body although complete clarity with respect to their tissue-specific function still requires extensive investigations [22, 23].

18.4 Immunomodulatory Properties of MSCs

One of the key characteristics of MSCs, regardless of the organs from which they are isolated, is that these cells are generally hypoimmunogenic and possess immunosuppressive activity. As a result, use of MSCs for allogeneic therapy does not require HLA matching [24]. Although allogeneic cell therapy often calls for using traditional immunosuppressive medications, this may not be the case for MSCs transplantation. The basis of their hypo- or non-immunogenic nature is that MSCs express low to intermediate levels of HLA class I antigens and negative for cell surface expression of HLA class II and other co-stimulatory molecules like CD40, CD80, and CD86 required for allospecific T cell stimulation [24]. Upon treatment with interferon (IFN)-y, BMMSCs express HLA class II antigens on the surface; however, this expression was not found to alter the immunomodulatory activity of these cells [25, 26]. Since MSC's role in immune modulation is well documented through soluble factors and direct physical contact, affecting the innate and adaptive immune system, these cells would be the better candidates for treating vascular diseases, inflammatory and autoimmune disorders. It should be reiterated that these immunomodulatory properties may help the transplanted BMMSCs to stay in vivo for a period of time during which angiogenic factors secreted by these cells are able to initiate neoangiogenesis in allogeneic CLI patients.

18.5 Preclinical Studies

18.5.1 Safety Studies

Stempeutics Research has conducted preclinical safety studies using BMMSCs. The tests included acute toxicity studies (14-day single dose and repeat dose) by intravenous (IV) and intramuscular (IM) administration of BMMSCs, sub-chronic toxicity studies (90 days single dose) in two animal species (rats and rabbits) by two routes (IV and IM) of administration and by genotoxicity studies. The toxicity studies were conducted using human equivalent doses in respective animals to a maximum dose of 20×10^6 BMMSCs/kg body weight. In addition, tumorigenicity and teratogenicity studies were also conducted using BMMSCs. Preclinical results have shown that these cells are safe to administer, non-tumorigenic, non-teratogenic, and did not induce genotoxicity.

18.5.2 Preclinical Efficacy Model of CLI

Numerous animal models have proved that transplantation of MSCs or mononuclear cells (MNCs) from different sources augmented arteriogenesis in the ischemic



limb of the animal. Kim et al. transplanted human umbilical cord blood (UCB)-derived MSCs in nude mice with hind limb ischemia by femoral artery ligation [27]. Immediately after the resection of one femoral artery, 1.3×10^6 culture expanded MSCs were injected (IM) into the ischemic position of the hind limb. Up to 60% of the hind limbs were salvaged in the femoral artery-ligated animals [27]. To confirm the homing and incorporation of administered MSCs to the site of the vessels, in situ hybridization for human-specific *Alu* sequence was performed. MSCs were detected in the arterial walls of the ischemic hind limb in the treated group. Iwase et al. compared the angiogenic potency between MSCs and MNCs in a rat model of hind limb ischemia [28]. Three weeks after cell transplantation, the laser Doppler perfusion index was found to be highest in animals that received MSCs, followed by the animals in the MNC group while the score was minimal in the control animals. Similarly, capillary density was also observed to be highest in the MSC animal group. It was concluded that MSC transplantation.

Stempeutics Research developed a CLI animal model in BALB/c nude mice by femoral artery and vein ligation. Human BMMSCs were administered in two different doses (2×10^6 and 5×10^6), immediately after the ligation. In the control group, all animals developed foot necrosis whereas 2×10^6 and 5×10^6 MSC-treated animals showed 28.57% and 42.87% protection, respectively (Fig. 18.1). These findings suggest that allogeneic human BMMSCs have the therapeutic potential for treating CLI patients.

18.5.3 Clinical Trials in CLI

On searching clinicaltrials.gov using the keywords stem cells and CLI, we found 33 completed or ongoing clinical trials. Twenty-five of them were using mononuclear stem cells and eight were using mesenchymal stem cells.

TACT (Therapeutic Angiogenesis using Cell Transplantation) was the first large report on the use of bone marrow-derived mononuclear cells (BMMNCs) in the treatment of CLI [29]. In this pilot study, they investigated efficacy and safety of autologous implantation of BMMNCs in patients with ischemic limbs. It was concluded that autologous transplantation of BMMNCs is safe and effective for achievement of therapeutic angiogenesis, because of the natural ability of marrow cells to supply endothelial progenitor cells and to secrete various angiogenic factors or cytokines.

This was the beginning of the use of stem cells/BM stem cell therapy in peripheral ischemia in a number of studies across the globe. The studies published in literature in the last 5 years are given in Table 18.1. In these studies the degree of ischemia varied between Rutherford grade 2 and severe CLI (Rutherford grade 6). Some studies are hampered by small numbers of subjects, lack of control groups, and by differing outcome parameters. Despite these limitations, the majority of the trials showed positive outcome on perfusion parameters (ABPI, TcPO₂) and clinical outcome (ulcer healing, pain-free walking distance, rest pain, and amputation free survival). Collectively, these clinical trial data suggest that the MNCs derived from bone marrow contain one or more cell types that are able to induce angiogenesis in CLI patients.

Many clinical trials are using autologous BMMNCs for seeing the efficacy in PAD. However, there are significant limitations to the development of BMMNCs as a therapy for patients with CLI due to numerous reasons. First, the active cellular constituent of bone marrow that is the agent of repair is not well characterized. Second, it is widely accepted that therapeutically active bone marrow constituents likely represent only 1 in 10,000 bone marrow cells [42]. Third, aspirating bone marrow is an invasive process, and lastly, concerns exist that patients most likely to be affected by atherosclerosis are also likely to have impaired marrow function [43]. The use of allogeneic BM-MSCs has important advantages. They likely represent an enriched population of cells with therapeutic capacity. They are readily prepared from healthy donors and may be used as an allogeneic, "off-the-shelf" cryopreserved product [44]. They are easy to administer, as evidenced by the intramuscular approach used in many studies. The details of trials involving mesenchymal stem cells are given in Table 18.2.

18.5.4 Stempeutics Research Experience in Critical Limb Ischemia Clinical Trials

18.5.4.1 In India

A multicentric study was conducted by Stempeutics Research, Bangalore, using allogeneic BMMSCs in patients with CLI (unpublished data). This clinical trial was a 6-month long, prospective, double-blinded, randomized, placebo-controlled, single dose study. The protocol was approved by Drug Controller General of India

S. no.	Authors	# Patients	ABPI	TcPO ₂	Pain	Amp	+/-
1	Miyamota et al. [30]	8, TAO, CLI	_	_	D	_	+
2	Kajiguchi et al. [31]	7, CLI, TAO	+/-	Ι	D	?	+/-
3	Huang et al. [32]	74, PAD, DM	Ι	Ι	D	-	+
4	Hermandez et al. [33]	12, PAD, DM	Ι	Ι	D	D	+
5	Gu et al. [34]	16, PAD/CLI	Ι	Ι	D	D	+
6	Chochola et al. [35]	28, CLI, PAD	Ι	Ι	D	D	+
7	Wester et al. [36]	8, CLI	-	-	D	D	+
8	Van Tongeren et al. [37]	27, PAD	Ι	Ι	D	?	+
9	De Vriese et al. [38]	16, PAD	+/-	Ι	D	?	+/-
10	Motukuru et al. [39]	38, TAO	Ι	Ι	D	D	+
11	Amann et al. [40]	51, CLI	Ι	Ι	D	D	+
12	Prohazka et al. [41]	37, CLI, DM	Ι	Ι	D	-	+
13	Kawamoto et al. [21]	17, PAD, TAO	Ι	Ι	D	-	+
14	Lu et al. [22]	41, CLI, DM	Ι	Ι	D	-	+
15	Walter et al. [24]	40, CLI	-	Ι	D	-	+
16	Idei et al. [25]	51, PAD, TAO	Ι	Ι	D	D	+

Table 18.1 Clinical trials conducted in CLI patients using stem cells

PAD peripheral artery disease, *CLI* critical limb ischemia, *TAO* thromboangitis obliterans, *ABPI* ankle brachial pressure index, $TcPO_2$ transcutaneous partial oxygen pressure, *Amp* amputation, *I* increased, *D* decreased. Overall result positive (+) or negative (-) or equivocal (+/-)

(Indian Food and Drug Administration) and by the Institutional Ethical Committees (IEC) of the four participating hospitals in India. The study was registered in the NIH website (NCT 00883870). It included patients with established CLI as per Rutherford classification in category II-4, III-5, or III-6; who had Infra-inguinal arterial occlusive disease and were not eligible for or had failed traditional revascularization treatment (no-option patients) and had ABPI ≤ 0.6 or ankle pressure \leq 70 mm Hg or TcPO₂ \leq 60 mmHg in the foot. Patients were administered multiple intramuscular injection (40–60 injections per patient based on body weight) of BMMSCs at a dose of two million cells per kilogram or placebo (PlasmaLyte A). A total of 20 patients were recruited in the trial with 10 patients each in the cell and placebo arm.

The results showed that physical examination, vital signs, hematological and biochemical parameters did not vary from baseline between the two groups of patients during the 6-month follow-up. An improvement in the rest pain scores was observed in both the treatment arms (p=0.1099) (Fig. 18.2a). An increase in mean ABPI was observed from baseline to the end of 6-month follow-up (visit 6) in the cell arm group, which was statistically significant compared to the placebo (p=0.0018) (Fig. 18.2b). Decrease in the numbers of ulcers was observed in the treatment arm (11 ulcers became 2) as compared to the placebo arm (7 ulcers became 2) after 6-month follow-up. However, there was no difference in the incidence of amputations between the cell and placebo arms.

Table 1	8.2 Summary of clinica	al trials using mesenchymal ster	m cells in CLI patients					
S. no.	Conditions	Interventions	Sponsor/ Collaborators	ЧЧ	N	Duration of follow-up	Outcome measures	PMID/ Clinicaltrials. gov identifier
	Diabetic critical limb ischemia and foot ulcer	Autologous BMMSC vs. BMMNC	Department of Endocrinology and Metabolism, Southwest Hospital, Third Military Medical University, Chongqing, China	Ъ	41	24 weeks	Ulcer healing rate of the BMMSC group was significantly higher than that of BMMNCs at 6 weeks Improvements painless walking time, ankle-brachial index (ABI), transcutane- ous oxygen pressure (TCO ₂), and magnet resonance angiography (MRA) analysis induced by the BMMSCs transplantation were more significant than those by BMMNCs	21216483
0	Chronic non-healing ulcers (diabetic foot ulcers and Buerger disease)	Autologous BMMSC	Department of Biochemistry, S.C.B Medical College, Cuttack, Orissa, India	AN	24	12 weeks	The BMMSC group had significant improvement in pain-free walking distance and reduction in ulcer size as compared to those in the control group	19929258

NCT01257776	NCT01484574	NCT01456819	(continued)
Neovasculogenesis, major adverse event, ankle Brachial Index, University of Texas Classification at target limb	Relief of the rest pain, healing of ulcer- ations or reduction of ulcer area, pain-free walking distance, major amputation-free survival, ankle brachial pressure index (ABPI), increase in transcutaneous partial oxygen pressure (TcPO ₂), quality of life by King's College VascuQOL questionnaire, angiogenesis, adverse events	Change in angiogenesis, change in blood supply, change in ulcer size, visual analog score, exercise treadmill test	
12 months	2 years	12 months	
36	126	50	
P1 P2	P2	P2	
Fundacion Progreso y Salud, Spain	Stempeutics Research Pvt Ltd, Bangalore, India	National University of Malaysia Cytopeutics Pte. Ltd	
Autologous adipose-derived mesenchymal stem cells 0.5, 1, 2 million cells/kg	Allogeneic mesenchymal stem cells	Arm 1: BMMSC+BMMNC Arm2: BMMNC alone	
Critical limb ischemia	Buerger's disease	Critical limb ischemia	
\mathfrak{c}	4	2	

Table 18	3.2 (continued)							
S. no.	Conditions	Interventions	Sponsor/ Collaborators	Ph	Ν	Duration of follow-up	Outcome measures	PMID/ Clinicaltrials. gov identifier
٥	Critical limb ischemia	Arm1: BMMSC Arm 2: Placebo	Stempeutics Research Pvt Ltd, Bangalore, India	P1 P2	20	2 years	AE and symptomatic relief, increase in transcutaneous partial oxygen pressure (TcPO ₂) and Ankle brachial pressure index (ABPI)—measured by Doppler	NCT00883870
2	Diabetic patients with chronic critical limb ischemia	Autologous mesenchymal stem cells from adipose tissue. 0.5, 1, 2 million cells/kg	Fundacion Progreso y Salud, Spain	P1 P2	36	2 years	Safety assessment, angiography changes, magnetic resonance angiogra- phy changes. clinical outcome	NCT01079403
∞	Buerger's disease	Autologous adipose tissue- derived MSCs transplantation	RNL Bio Company Ltd, Korea	P1 P2	18	24 weeks	Treadmill walking distance, VAS (Visual Analog Scale), toe-brachial pressure index (TBPI), transcutane- ous oxygen pressure, (TcPO ₂), arterial brachial pressure index (ABPI), pain-free walking distance (PFWD), angiogra- phy, Laser Doppler, use of a analgesic medicine, safety evaluation	NCT01302015

NCT01351610	NCT01558908
Collection of adverse events, Safety laboratory values, ECG findings, analysis of inflammation markers, compari- son of course of hemodynamic and vascular processes	Adverse and serious events, improve- ments posttreatment in rest pain (VAS), toe pressure and ABI, transcutaneous oximetry and ulcer status (with picture)
1 year	52 weeks
30	15
P1 P2	P1 P2
Apceth GmbH & Co. KG, Germany	Medistem Inc., USA
Arm1: PTA + Infusion of MSC_Apceth Arm2: PTA	Endometrial regenerative cells 25 million, 50 million, or 100 million ERC by intramus- cular injection
Critical limb ischemia	Peripheral vascular diseases
6	10



Fig. 18.2 Efficacy data in CLI patients following IM injection of allogeneic BMMSCs. (a) Changes in rest pain in patients with CLI at baseline (screening visit), 1-month, 3-month, and 6-month follow-up period for both cell and placebo arms are shown. Rest pain score decreased in both the arms from score of 3 to 0 at the time of 6 months follow-up (p=0.1). (b) Changes in Ankle Brachial Pressure Index (ABPI) in patients with CLI at baseline (screening visit), 1-month, 3-month, and 6-month follow-up in cell arm and placebo arm are shown. ABPI increased from 0.55 to 0.77 in the cell arm at the time of 6-month follow-up (p=0.0018)

Total adverse events (AEs) in the cell arm were 12 (22.64%) as compared to 41 (77.35%) in placebo arm. Five patients experienced nine serious adverse events (SAEs) during the course of the study (5 in cell arm and 4 in placebo arm). Seven SAEs were recorded because of hospitalization for disease process-related complications or for conducting amputations. Two SAEs were due to death. The data of the

fatal SAEs were reviewed by the Independent Data Safety Monitoring Board (DSMB), and it was opined that the events were unlikely to be caused by BMMSCs, placebo, or the procedure, and it was concluded that deaths occurred due to the underlying disease process.

Data generated from this clinical trial suggest that bone marrow-derived ex vivo cultured adult allogeneic MSCs are safe when injected IM at a dose of two million cells per kilogram body weight. Few efficacy parameters like ABPI, ankle pressure, and decrease in number of ulcers showed positive trend; however, there is a need to further evaluate the efficacy of allogeneic MSCs in a larger number of CLI patients in a phase II study.

18.5.4.2 In Malaysia

A single center investigator led study was conducted in Malaysia using a similar protocol except that the cells were delivered by intra-arterial injection. This study was approved by the University of Malaya Ethics Committee and recruited eight patients. As two of them had bilateral disease, a total of ten limbs were evaluated.

Seven limbs were classified as Rutherford Classification III-5/6 and three as III-4. Two patients died during the course of the study (due to myocardial events) and one patient had his study limb amputated, thus leaving six limbs to be evaluated at the 6-month time point of the study. The patients were evaluated for relief of rest pain, ulcer healing, and freedom from major amputation. The ABPI was performed at predetermined time points. Five of the six limbs had relief from pain and all had substantial ulcer healing. The rest pain improved significantly at the time of 6-month follow-up compared to the baseline values (p < 0.01) (Fig. 18.3a). ABPI was also significantly increased at both 3 (p < 0.05) and 6 months (p < 0.01) follow-up after BMMSCs administration (Fig. 18.3b). The amputation rate was 14% (1/6) which is substantially better than historical controls. There were no adverse events related to the procedure or to the MSC injection.

This study has shown that intra-arterial injection of allogeneic MSCs is safe and well tolerated when injected intra-arterially in patients with CLI and some efficacy parameters showed significant improvement. Further studies are planned to conclusively prove the efficacy of mesenchymal stem cells in CLI by intra-arterial route of injection.

18.6 Future Perspectives

Bone marrow-derived MSCs, due to their potential for restoring organ function by engraftment and paracrine activity, and for their immunomodulatory properties, have become useful to treat vascular diseases. In addition, MSCs produce endothelial and epithelial growth factors that might promote tissue repair by angiogenesis. In spite of all these properties, there are many questions that still remained unresolved.



Fig. 18.3 Efficacy data in CLI patients following intra-arterial injection of allogeneic BMMSCs. (a) Changes in rest pain in patients with CLI at baseline (screening visit), 1-month, 3-month, and 6-month follow-up after intra-arterial administration of BMMSCs. Rest pain score decreased from 2.8 to 1.5 after 6-month follow-up (p < 0.01). (b) Changes in Ankle Brachial Pressure Index (ABPI) in patients with CLI at baseline (screening visit), 1-month, and 6-month follow-up after intra-arterial administration of BMMSCs. ABPI increased from 0.55 to 0.62 after 6-month follow-up (p < 0.01)

First one is the safety of the stem cell therapy; it is essential to be sure that these novel methods of therapy are safe for the patient. Because of their capacity to release angiogenic growth factors, such as VEGF and bFGF, there was a concern that MSCs might favor the development or growth of tumors in patients by stimulating

angiogenesis. There has also been some apprehension that MSCs have the potential to give rise to neoplasia. Fortunately, both of these concerns have been unfounded in clinical trials conducted so far. Next important question which needs to be addressed is the type of cells for the treatment of vascular diseases. Presently BMMNCs, PBMNCs, MSCs, and several other cell types were used for this purpose although no thorough comparative studies have been conducted. Clinical trials comparing different types of cells are required to answer this question. Other points need to be addressed are optimal route of delivery and dosage of cells required for the treatment, and whether single or multiple doses are necessary for successful revascularization. Intramuscular or intra-arterial or a combination of both are the commonest route of injection used for the treatment of human PAD. Since many of the CLI patients at the time of treatment, present with ulcer, another option of cell administration could be to inject these cells around the ulcer. Clearly, all of these unresolved issues cannot be addressed in a single study. Carefully planned clinical trials using BMMSCs obtained from patients (autologous) and from normal healthy volunteers (allogeneic) may shed valuable insight into the curative properties of these cells in promoting angiogenesis in CLI patients. Undoubtedly, a great deal of progress is required at both basic and clinical research fronts before these cells can be routinely used in the clinic for treating various forms of PAD.

Acknowledgements The work was supported and funded jointly by Stempeutics Research Pvt Ltd, India and by Stempeutics Research, Malaysia. We thank Mr. B. N. Manohar and Mr. Madhu Kumar for their help and support throughout the course of the study.

References

- 1. Carmeliet P, Jain RK (2000) Angiogenesis in cancer and other diseases. Nature 407(6801):249–57
- Carmeliet P (2003) Blood vessels and nerves: common signals, pathways and diseases. Nat Rev Genet 4(9):710–20
- Folkman J (2007) Angiogenesis: an organizing principle for drug discovery? Nat Rev Drug Discov 6(4):273–86
- 4. Olin JW (2000) Thromboangiitis obliterans (Buerger's disease). N Engl J Med 343(12):864–9
- Sprengers RW, Lips DJ, Moll FL, Verhaar MC (2008) Progenitor cell therapy in patients with critical limb ischemia without surgical options. Ann Surg 247(3):411–20
- Romiti M, Albers M, Brochado-Neto FC, Durazzo AES, Pereira CAB, De Luccia N (2008) Meta-analysis of infrapopliteal angioplasty for chronic critical limb ischemia. J Vasc Surg 47(5):975–81
- 7. Cleaver O, Melton DA (2003) Endothelial signaling during development. Nat Med 9(6):661-8
- Asahara T, Murohara T, Sullivan A, Silver M, van der Zee R, Li T et al (1997) Isolation of putative progenitor endothelial cells for angiogenesis. Science 275(5302):964–7
- Kamihata H, Matsubara H, Nishiue T, Fujiyama S, Tsutsumi Y, Ozono R et al (2001) Implantation of bone marrow mononuclear cells into ischemic myocardium enhances collateral perfusion and regional function via side supply of angioblasts, angiogenic ligands, and cytokines. Circulation 104(9):1046–52

- Qin S-L, Li T-S, Takahashi M, Hamano K (2006) In vitro assessment of the effect of interleukin-1beta on angiogenic potential of bone marrow cells. Circ J 70(9):1195–9
- 11. Young FE (2000) A time for restraint. Science 287(5457):1424
- Pittenger MF, Mackay AM, Beck SC, Jaiswal RK, Douglas R, Mosca JD et al (1999) Multilineage potential of adult human mesenchymal stem cells. Science 284(5411):143–7
- 13. Bordignon C, Carlo-Stella C, Colombo MP, De Vincentiis A, Lanata L, Lemoli RM et al (1999) Cell therapy: achievements and perspectives. Haematologica 84(12):1110–49
- 14. Horwitz EM, Hofmann TJ, Garlits JE, Campioni D, Dominici M (2002) On the development of cell therapy for genetic disorders. Cytotherapy 4(6):511–2
- 15. Koç ON, Lazarus HM (2001) Mesenchymal stem cells: heading into the clinic. Bone Marrow Transplant 27(3):235–9
- Au P, Tam J, Fukumura D, Jain RK (2008) Bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells facilitate engineering of long-lasting functional vasculature. Blood 111(9):4551–8
- 17. Cobellis G, Maione C, Botti C, Coppola A, Silvestroni A, Lillo S et al (2010) Beneficial effects of VEGF secreted from stromal cells in supporting endothelial cell functions: therapeutic implications for critical limb ischemia. Cell Transplant 19(11):1425–37
- 18. Sullivan DC, Bicknell R (2003) New molecular pathways in angiogenesis. Br J Cancer 89(2):228–31
- Davani S, Marandin A, Mersin N, Royer B, Kantelip B, Hervé P et al (2003) Mesenchymal progenitor cells differentiate into an endothelial phenotype, enhance vascular density, and improve heart function in a rat cellular cardiomyoplasty model. Circulation 108(Suppl 1):II253–258
- Nagaya N, Fujii T, Iwase T, Ohgushi H, Itoh T, Uematsu M et al (2004) Intravenous administration of mesenchymal stem cells improves cardiac function in rats with acute myocardial infarction through angiogenesis and myogenesis. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 287(6):H2670–2676
- 21. Kawamoto A, Katayama M, Handa N, Kinoshita M, Takano H, Horii M et al (2009) Intramuscular transplantation of G-CSF-mobilized CD34(+) cells in patients with critical limb ischemia: a phase I/IIa, multicenter, single-blinded, dose-escalation clinical trial. Stem Cells 27(11):2857–64
- 22. Lu D, Chen B, Liang Z, Deng W, Jiang Y, Li S et al (2011) Comparison of bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells with bone marrow-derived mononuclear cells for treatment of diabetic critical limb ischemia and foot ulcer: a double-blind, randomized, controlled trial. Diabetes Res Clin Pract 92(1):26–36
- Blum A, Balkan W, Hare JM (2012) Advances in cell-based therapy for peripheral vascular disease. Atherosclerosis [Internet]. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/22494624. Accessed 24 May 2012
- 24. Walter DH, Krankenberg H, Balzer JO, Kalka C, Baumgartner I, Schlüter M et al (2011) Intraarterial administration of bone marrow mononuclear cells in patients with critical limb ischemia: a randomized-start, placebo-controlled pilot trial (PROVASA). Circ Cardiovasc Interv 4(1):26–37
- 25. Idei N, Soga J, Hata T, Fujii Y, Fujimura N, Mikami S et al (2011) Autologous bone-marrow mononuclear cell implantation reduces long-term major amputation risk in patients with critical limb ischemia: a comparison of atherosclerotic peripheral arterial disease and Buerger disease. Circ Cardiovasc Interv 4(1):15–25
- 26. Heil M, Ziegelhoeffer T, Mees B, Schaper W (2004) A different outlook on the role of bone marrow stem cells in vascular growth: bone marrow delivers software not hardware. Circ Res 94(5):573–4
- 27. Kim S-W, Han H, Chae G-T, Lee S-H, Bo S, Yoon J-H et al (2006) Successful stem cell therapy using umbilical cord blood-derived multipotent stem cells for Buerger's disease and ischemic limb disease animal model. Stem Cells 24(6):1620–6
- Iwase T, Nagaya N, Fujii T, Itoh T, Murakami S, Matsumoto T et al (2005) Comparison of angiogenic potency between mesenchymal stem cells and mononuclear cells in a rat model of hindlimb ischemia. Cardiovasc Res 66(3):543–51

- 29. Tateishi-Yuyama E, Matsubara H, Murohara T, Ikeda U, Shintani S, Masaki H et al (2002) Therapeutic angiogenesis for patients with limb ischaemia by autologous transplantation of bone-marrow cells: a pilot study and a randomised controlled trial. Lancet 360(9331):427–35
- Commentary: Miyamoto K, Nishigami K, Nagaya N et al (2008) Unblinded pilot study of autologous transplantation of bone marrow mononuclear cells in patients with thromboangiitis obliterans. Circulation 2006;114:2679–2684. Perspect Vasc Surg Endovasc Ther 20(1):100–102
- 31. Kajiguchi M, Kondo T, Izawa H, Kobayashi M, Yamamoto K, Shintani S et al (2007) Safety and efficacy of autologous progenitor cell transplantation for therapeutic angiogenesis in patients with critical limb ischemia. Circ J 71(2):196–201
- 32. Huang PP, Yang XF, Li SZ, Wen JC, Zhang Y, Han ZC (2007) Randomised comparison of G-CSF-mobilized peripheral blood mononuclear cells versus bone marrow-mononuclear cells for the treatment of patients with lower limb arteriosclerosis obliterans. Thromb Haemost 98(6):1335–42
- 33. Hernández P, Cortina L, Artaza H, Pol N, Lam RM, Dorticós E et al (2007) Autologous bonemarrow mononuclear cell implantation in patients with severe lower limb ischaemia: a comparison of using blood cell separator and FicoII density gradient centrifugation. Atherosclerosis 194(2):e52–56
- 34. Gu Y, Zhang J, Guo L, Qi L, Zhang S, Xu J et al (2008) Transplantation of autologous bone marrow mononuclear cells for patients with lower limb ischemia. Chin Med J 121(11):963–7
- 35. Chochola M, Pytlík R, Kobylka P, Skalická L, Kideryová L, Beran S et al (2008) Autologous intra-arterial infusion of bone marrow mononuclear cells in patients with critical leg ischemia. Int Angiol 27(4):281–90
- 36. Wester T, Jørgensen JJ, Stranden E, Sandbaek G, Tjønnfjord G, Bay D et al (2008) Treatment with autologous bone marrow mononuclear cells in patients with critical lower limb ischaemia. A pilot study. Scand J Surg 97(1):56–62
- 37. Van Tongeren RB, Hamming JF, Fibbe WE, Van Weel V, Frerichs SJGC, Stiggelbout AM et al (2008) Intramuscular or combined intramuscular/intra-arterial administration of bone marrow mononuclear cells: a clinical trial in patients with advanced limb ischemia. J Cardiovasc Surg (Torino) 49(1):51–8
- 38. De Vriese AS, Billiet J, Van Droogenbroeck J, Ghekiere J, De Letter JA (2008) Autologous transplantation of bone marrow mononuclear cells for limb ischemia in a caucasian population with atherosclerosis obliterans. J Intern Med 263(4):395–403
- Motukuru V, Suresh KR, Vivekanand V, Raj S, Girija KR (2008) Therapeutic angiogenesis in Buerger's disease (thromboangiitis obliterans) patients with critical limb ischemia by autologous transplantation of bone marrow mononuclear cells. J Vasc Surg 48(6 Suppl):53S–60S (discussion 60S)
- 40. Amann B, Luedemann C, Ratei R, Schmidt-Lucke JA (2009) Autologous bone marrow cell transplantation increases leg perfusion and reduces amputations in patients with advanced critical limb ischemia due to peripheral artery disease. Cell Transplant 18(3):371–80
- 41. Procházka V, Gumulec J, Chmelová J, Klement P, Klement GL, Jonszta T et al (2009) Autologous bone marrow stem cell transplantation in patients with end-stage chronical critical limb ischemia and diabetic foot. Vnitr Lek 55(3):173–8
- 42. Chamberlain G, Fox J, Ashton B, Middleton J (2007) Concise review: Mesenchymal stem cells: their phenotype, differentiation capacity, immunological features, and potential for homing. Stem Cells 25(11):2739–49
- 43. Assmus B, Fischer-Rasokat U, Honold J, Seeger FH, Fichtlscherer S, Tonn T et al (2007) Transcoronary transplantation of functionally competent BMCs is associated with a decrease in natriuretic peptide serum levels and improved survival of patients with chronic postinfarction heart failure: results of the TOPCARE-CHD Registry. Circ Res 100(8):1234–41
- 44. Hare JM, Traverse JH, Henry TD, Dib N, Strumpf RK, Schulman SP et al (2009) A randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled, dose-escalation study of intravenous adult human mesenchymal stem cells (prochymal) after acute myocardial infarction. J Am Coll Cardiol 54(24):2277–86

Chapter 19 Mesenchymal Stromal Cells in the Clinic: What Do the Clinical Trials Say?

Vivek Tanavde and Mohan C. Vemuri

Abstract In the last 5 years, a large number of trials have been undertaken for the clinical application of cell-based therapy with human mesenchymal stromal cells (MSCs) for a variety of human autoimmune and degenerative diseases. In preclinical and clinical studies with ischemic injury, diabetes, wound healing, graft versus host disease, MSCs are emerging as promising candidates with therapeutic potential. MSC features such as homing efficiency to injured site, ability to produce several trophic factors in critical quantities needed for repair, immunomodulatory features to facilitate engraftment are expected to be the underlying mechanisms for therapeutic benefit in these disease states. Although early results are promising, much work is required as cellular therapies need careful isolation of cells, expansion, characterization, and proper delivery of injectable transplant ready cells that need to be prepared in good manufacturing practice (GMP) conditions to meet the safety and specification, reproducibility with no or minimal lot-to-lot variation, and efficacy following transplantation in to disease subjects. There have been 230 clinical trials as of April 2012 with MSCs that have been registered with Food and Drug Administration (FDA) site in various stages of investigation with autologus as well as allogenic sources of bone marrow-derived cells. This review summarizes the outcome of the completed trials and lays foundation for the expected outcome of the ongoing trials.

Keywords MSC • Clinical trials • Preclinical trials • Cardiac • Stroke • Spinal cord injury • Bone and cartilage • Diabetes • Critical limb ischemia • GVHD

V. Tanavde

Bioinformatics Institute, Agency for Science Technology & Research (A*STAR), Matrix, Singapore e-mail: vivek@bii.a-star.edu.sg

M.C. Vemuri (🖂) Primary and Stem Cell Systems, Life Technologies, Frederick, MD, USA e-mail: mohan.vemuri@lifetech.com

L.G. Chase and M.C. Vemuri (eds.), *Mesenchymal Stem Cell Therapy*, Stem Cell Biology and Regenerative Medicine, DOI 10.1007/978-1-62703-200-1_19, © Springer Science+Business Media New York 2013

19.1 Introduction

Mesenchymal stromal cells (MSCs) are multipotent cells, found in a variety of tissues like bone marrow, adipose tissue, dental pulp, skin, etc. These cells can differentiate into tissues of mesodermal origin like bone, cartilage, fat, skeletal muscle, etc. In addition MSCs have also shown to be able to differentiate to tissues of ectodermal origin like neurons. This ability of MSCs to differentiate into a variety of tissues makes them attractive therapeutic agents to treat a variety of disorders. This review will focus on summarizing the ongoing and recently completed clinical trials using MSCs. This review does not attempt to summarize the status of MSCs in the clinic, as excellent reviews on that topic [1, 2] are recently published.

MSCs are easy to culture and unlike hematopoietic stem cells, can be expanded in culture without differentiation. These cells can also be grown in defined xenofree media for therapeutic use. The cultured cells can be characterized by the use of surface markers such as those designated by the International Society for Cellular Therapy (ISCT) [3]. Although many clinical trials use undifferentiated MSCs, these cells can also be differentiated into specific lineages in vitro. Further these cells can also be grown on numerous scaffolds which could be used for tissue engineering.

MSCs are already being used in a number of clinical trials for treating variety of disorders. A search on the NIH clinical trials.gov database yielded over 230 trials utilizing MSCs for treating a variety of disorders (Fig. 19.1). Of these 40 trials were completed while an equal number had stopped recruiting, but were still active. Three trials were suspended, or withdrawn and one trial for heart failure was terminated. The remaining trials were still actively recruiting, highlighting the enormous interest in this area. Thirty-seven trials were phase I trials, 90 were intermediate between phase I and phase II, 53 were phase II and 11 were phase III studies (Fig. 19.2).

In these trials, patient enrolment numbers varied from 8 to 10 patients for small studies to 290 patients in a phase II study of osteoporotic fractures. Majority of these trials were interventional while only 9 trials were observational. Forty-five of these trials were funded purely by industry, 15 by a combination of industry and academic research institutions while the remaining were investigator lead. This shows that majority of trials involving MSCs are being led by investigators and very few are being lead by companies which desire to launch a product. One hundred and three of these trials were focused on or involved children. This highlights the importance of MSCs in early intervention of childhood disorders that can be manifested at a later age.

These trials involved the use of MSCs in a variety of disorders. Liver failure was the largest indication (19 studies), followed by graft versus host disease (14 studies). Osteoarthritis, critical limb ischemia, Crohn's disease, type 1 and type 2 diabetes were the other disorders involving the use of MSCs for clinical trials.



Fig. 19.1 Distribution of MSC trials funded by Academia and Industry. The pie chart indicates proportion of MSC trials funded by Industry vs. Academia. The figure shows that while majority of the trials are Academia funded, a significant proportion of clinical trials are funded by Industry. This highlights the commercial interest in the use of MSC as therapeutics. The *numbers* indicate number of trials



Fig. 19.2 Distribution of MSC trials dependent on their phase of study. The figure shows that majority of the trials are in phase I or intermediate between phase I and phase II. Very few trials have reached phase III. This is reflective of the nascent nature of this field since most trials are early trials to determine primarily safety and in some cases efficacy of transplanted MSCs in treating these disorders. The *numbers* on the pie chart indicate number of trials
19.2 MSCs for Cardiac Therapy

There was tremendous excitement in the field for use of MSCs to improve cardiac function. The initial trials like the SCOPE study were predominantly safety studies assessing the safety of bone marrow collection or MSC administration in patients with acute myocardial infarction or congestive heart failure. After the initial euphoria of using MSCs in acute myocardial infarction as well as congestive heart failure, it was clear that transplanting these cells had limited beneficial effect. Recent evidence indicates that MSCs do not form cardiomyocytes, but may have indirect beneficial effect on cardiac function [4, 5]. Although initial small studies reported benefits of MSC transplantation, these beneficial effects were not observed in larger controlled randomized trials. The clinicaltrials.gov database lists 11 current or completed trials involving the use of MSCs in treating cardiac disorders. Of these 3 trials were carried out for myocardial infarction, whereas one trial at the Rigshospitalet in Denmark is exploring the use of MSCs for treating congestive heart failure. All these trials involve the use of bone marrow MSCs. One trial in Mexico is using autologous adipose-derived stem cells to treat heart failure. Only one trial by US-based Capricor will be using allogenic trials for acute myocardial infarction. A recently completed STEMI trial in India also used allogenic MSCs for myocardial infarction (CTRI/2009/091/000176).

Many of the beneficial effects of MSCs can be attributed to indirect effects. Transplanted MSCs can contribute to neoangiogenesis in cardiac tissue. Exosomes secreted by MSCs have also been shown to improve cardiac function [6]. Lu et al. reported that macrophages in damaged myocardium phagocytose transplanted MSCs and secrete factors that stimulate stunned myocardium [7].

Thus it is possible that the beneficial effects of MSCs in treating cardiac disorders do not actually result from direct transplantation of MSCs. Therefore it may be possible to create MSC-based therapeutics for treating cardiac disorders. This may obviate the need for direct transplantation of MSCs since MSC-derived products like cytokines, exosomes or cellular fragments may be sufficient for these treatments. Thus the most important message from all these clinical trials is the possibility that the endogenous stem and progenitor cells have the potential to participate in repairing and restoring the diseased cardiac function. These insights although optimistic underline the critical need for better designed clinical trials with clear end point read outs and better prediction of efficacy of cell therapy.

19.3 MSCs in Neurological Disorders

Although MSCs can differentiate into neurons with low efficiency, this has not stopped the investigational use of MSCs for treating neurological disorders. The clinicaltrials.gov database lists 19 trials utilizing MSCs to treat neurological disorders. These trials cover a range of diseases from ALS to Alzheimer's disease to stroke.

The majority of these trials are in spinal cord injury and use autologous MSCs for treating these disorders. Also, most of the trials are in phase 1/2 mainly assessing the safety of these cells to treat neuronal disorders.

19.3.1 MSCs in Stroke

The clinical trials database lists 3 trials using MSCs for stroke. The trial by Stemedica Technolgies in San Diego uses autologous MSCs for treating ischemic stroke and is currently ongoing. A trial by Stempeutics Research Malaysia (NCT01461720) will use cultured allogenic MSCs in stroke patients and will start recruiting patients soon. A trial in China (NCT01461720) is utilizing allogenic MSCs in the treatment for stroke. A larger proportion of trials in stroke use allogenic MSCs compared to MSCs in other disorders. This might be due to the immune privileged environment in the brain.

19.3.2 MSCs in Spinal Cord Injury

There is lot of preclinical and limited clinical data showing the beneficial effects of MSCs in treating spinal cord injury [8–11]. Therefore most clinical trials involving use of MSCs are in the area of spinal cord injury. Of the 6 trials listed for spinal cord injury, 4 trials are using bone marrow-derived MSCs for treating spinal cord injuries, the trial from RNL Bio Korea uses adipose tissue MSCs while a phase II trial from China uses allogenic umbilical cord-derived MSCs.

19.4 MSC Trials in Bone and Cartilage Disorders

Since MSCs can differentiate into bone and cartilage, these disorders were one of the earliest targeted for MSC therapy. The NIH clinical trials registry lists 22 trials using MSCs for treating bone and cartilage disorders. Of these, most of the trials are for treating osteoarthritis of knee joints or hip. Bone marrow MSCs are also being investigated to treat osteogenesis imperfecta. Two studies are also using autologous MSCs for treating nonunion fractures that are difficult to heal otherwise. A trial at St. Judes Hospital is using allogenic MSCs to treat osteodysplasia. The use of Cartistem, a umbilical cord-derived MSC product [12] by Medipost of South Korea is being evaluated for the treatment of microfractures. MSCs were used as vehicles for treatment [13] or compounds regulating MSC differentiation like oxytocin [14] have been proposed for treating osteoarthritis. Stempeutics in India and Cytopeutics in Malaysia are investigating the use of

MSC transplantation in treating osteoporosis. MSCs have also been used in treating cartilage disorders particularly in injured cartilage or degenerative joint disease [15, 16].

19.4.1 Use of Scaffolds for Tissue Engineering of MSCs

Many of these trials involved growing MSCs on scaffolds that mimic the mechanical properties of the tissue being targeted. For bone this usually involves an inert hard surface that supports the growth of MSCs [17–20]. For cartilage materials like collagen [21], chitosan [22] or extracellular matrix-derived scaffolds [19] have been used to seed MSCs. A good summary of different scaffold materials used in tissue engineering can be found in reviews by Boo, Warren and Gigante [20, 21, 23].

19.5 MSCs as Immunosuppresants in Graft-Versus-Host Disease

Since MSCs do not express MHC Class II molecules on their surface and act as immunosuppresants, these have been used in the treatment of graft-versus-host disease (GVHD). The clinical trials database lists 15 trials involving the use of MSCs in treating GVHD. The drug Prochymal is an MSC product developed by Osiris Therapeutics for treating GVHD [24]. Its role has been investigated in treating GVHD especially in patients where the condition is steroid refractory. Apart from the Osiris studies, trials investigating the use of MSCs for treating GVHD are being carried out in Spain, China, Korea, India, and Belgium.

Apart from GVHD, MSCs are also being investigated in the treatment of other autoimmune disorders like lupus and Crohn's disease. Nine trials have investigated the use of MSCs in Crohn's disease, an immune linked disorder of the gastrointestinal system. Most of these trials are phase II/III indicating the promising result from phase I studies. Companies like Cytomed and Beike are also investigating the use of MSCs in treating lupus in phase II trials.

19.6 MSCs in Cancer Therapy

MSCs have been used in the management and treatment of cancers in two ways. The first is use of MSCs for increasing engraftment in HSC transplants in hematological malignancies. In addition to reducing GVHD [25, 26], MSCs also aid in the engraftment

of donor cells [27]. Co-transplantation of MSCs as facilitating cells also preserves the desirable graft v/s tumor effect [28].

19.7 MSCs for Treating Liver Disease

MSCs are being investigated extensively in treating liver disorders. The NIH database lists 18 trials investigating the use of MSCs in treating liver disorders. Most of these are liver failure due to cirrhosis or in some cases fibrosis. MSCs are used to augment the regenerative process in the liver or to directly replenish hepatocytes. Since MSCs can differentiate into hepatocytes in a number of preclinical animal models [29–32], the current trials investigate the safety and efficacy of this treatment in humans. Readers are recommended to the detailed reviews by Christ and Gilgenkranttz that summarize the impact of MSCs in hepatic disorders [33, 34].

19.8 Critical Limb Ischemia and Buerger's Disease

MSCs have been shown to play an important role in wound healing and therefore have been used in treating lower limb ischemias, foot ulcers as well in Buerger's disease [35]. The NIH clinical trials database lists six studies investigating the use of MSCs in treating critical limb ischemia or Buerger's disease. This is especially pertinent to countries like India, where it is common for people with these disorders to walk barefoot. Thus two such trials are being carried out by Stempeutics in India. Trials in Germany, Spain and Malaysia are also investigating bone marrow and adipose tissue-derived MSCs for treating critical limb ischemia.

19.9 MSCs in Diabetes

MSCs are used in directly treating insulin-dependent diabetes or diabetes-related limb ischemia [36] or foot ulcers. Trials at University of Sao Paulo and Qingdao University are investigating the use of MSCs in treating diabetes mellitus. Since MSCs are used in treatment of wounds and ulcers, the utility of these cells is also being examined in the treatment of such ulcers and wounds in diabetic patients in a number of trials. MSCs have been the front-runners relative to other stem cell types and are highly represented in clinical trials. Whether they could be effective in treating autoimmune disorders such as type 1 diabetes is still a question and remains to be established whether these cells can repair, replace, or restore the function of beta islet cells secreting insulin.

19.10 MSCs in Cell Therapy: Emerging Issues

19.10.1 Protocols

Cell therapy protocols require careful isolation of cells, expansion, differentiation, cryopreservation and preparation of transplant ready cells for delivery and meet the expected safety and efficacy, prior to their use in patients. Designing clinical trials and interpreting data from these trials is another challenge that cannot be underestimated. The first challenge is defining MSCs. Many trials use different ways to characterize and define MSCs making it difficult to compare data across trials. In 2006 the ISCT came up with a definition of MSCs and all trials using MSCs therapeutically are expected to define MSCs according to this definition. The other challenges are more generic to all cell-based therapies. It is difficult to prove safety and efficacy of these cells. As was evident with the use of MSCs in cardiac disorders, earlier promising results from small-scale studies may not hold up in larger randomized trials. Also some adverse effects of transplanted MSCs may be felt after many years (even decades) making long-term follow-up of these patients very important. Further it could take many years for transplanted MSCs to clear from the recipient. This is very different from traditional drugs where clearance is rapid and the amount of drug cleared from the recipient's system can be precisely measured. The other major challenge for use of MSCs in the clinic (especially in the development of large batches of MSCs for allogenic use) is the difficulty of establishing chemistry manufacturing controls for MSCs. These are standard controls for pharmaceuticals that characterize the drugs and ensure that the administered drug will behave in vivo as expected. Making such accurate predictions and such precise characterizations for MSCs is often very difficult or impossible. For example, even if we are able to characterize MSCs accurately, how do we predict exactly how transplanted MSCs will behave in vivo? This requires newer chemistry manufacturing controls defined for cell-based therapies including MSCs which would be different from such controls currently used for drugs.

19.10.2 Controlling Differentiation of Transplanted MSCs in Various Tissues

In a clinical study it is important to assess the safety and efficacy of the drug being administered. For MSCs, this means assessing the toxicity of transplanted MSCs and predicting the fate of these cells. It is important to achieve targeted differentiation of MSCs into the desired lineage only. It is extremely difficult to achieve such targeted differentiation of MSCs in vivo. Differentiation into undesired lineages may contribute to the toxicity of these cells. Differentiation of transplanted MSCs into fibroblasts in the heart is an example of such differentiation into an undesired lineage. This also applies to MSCs seeded on devices that may be transplanted. For

example, MSCs seeded onto 3D scaffolds for transplantation into cartilage may differentiate into bone cells which could cause toxicity of the implants. Understanding the precise cellular mechanisms governing MSC differentiation thus becomes very important [37].

19.10.3 Expanding MSCs in Large-Scale Cultures Under cGMP Conditions

Although MSCs can expand to a large extent without differentiating, their expansion capacity is often limited. MSCs have been expanded in bioreactors [38–40]. For therapeutic applications it is essential to expand MSCs in a closed system [41] under xeno-free conditions [42–44]. The development of serum-free media for expanding MSCs [45] led to the development of xeno-free protocols for MSC expansion. This is essential for the widespread adoption of MSC-based therapeutics. However these media and MSC isolation procedures are expensive and this remains the single most important hurdle in the mass adoption of MSC-based therapeutics.

19.11 Summary and Conclusion

In summary, MSCs are being used in a variety of disorders to treat multiple diseases. Many of these trials are ongoing and some are recently completed. Thus the findings are still being analyzed or are not publicly available. The long-term fallout of using MSCs as therapeutics still remains uncertain, while the early results are quite promising. A recent study by von Bahr [46] demonstrates that MSCs are cleared rapidly in recipients of MSC infusions undergoing hematopoietic stem cell transplants. Thus this study concludes that the long-term risk of MSC transplantation is limited since the cells are cleared rapidly in the recipients. Such studies of safety coupled with preliminary studies showing efficacy form the basis for future large randomized trials. Such studies will conclusively ascertain the benefits of MSCs in specific disorders. It is also possible that in many trials variables like cell dose, route and frequency of administration, stage of disease, etc. will have to be optimized before we can see the beneficial effects of MSCs.

References

- 1. Wang J, Liao L, Tan J (2011) Mesenchymal-stem-cell-based experimental and clinical trials: current status and open questions. Expert Opin Biol Ther 11:893
- Giordano A, Galderisi U, Marino IR (2007) From the laboratory bench to the patient's bedside: an update on clinical trials with mesenchymal stem cells. J Cell Physiol 211:27

- 3. Dominici M et al (2006) Minimal criteria for defining multipotent mesenchymal stromal cells. The International Society for Cellular Therapy position statement. Cytotherapy 8:315
- 4. Stamm C, Choi YH, Nasseri B, Hetzer R (2009) A heart full of stem cells: the spectrum of myocardial progenitor cells in the postnatal heart. Ther Adv Cardiovasc Dis 3:215
- Stamm C, Klose K, Choi YH (2010) Clinical application of stem cells in the cardiovascular system. Adv Biochem Eng Biotechnol 123:293
- 6. Lai RC et al (2010) Exosome secreted by MSC reduces myocardial ischemia/reperfusion injury. Stem Cell Res 4:214
- 7. Lu W et al (2012) Exposure to supernatants of macrophages that phagocytized dead mesenchymal stem cells improves hypoxic cardiomyocytes survival. Int J Cardiol (Epub ahead of print) (http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ijcard.2012.03.088)
- 8. Cao FJ, Feng SQ (2009) Human umbilical cord mesenchymal stem cells and the treatment of spinal cord injury. Chin Med J (Engl) 122:225
- Cho SR et al (2009) Functional recovery after the transplantation of neurally differentiated mesenchymal stem cells derived from bone marrow in a rat model of spinal cord injury. Cell Transplant 18(12):1359–68
- Osaka M et al (2010) Intravenous administration of mesenchymal stem cells derived from bone marrow after contusive spinal cord injury improves functional outcome. Brain Res 1343:226
- 11. Park JH et al (2012) Long-term results of spinal cord injury therapy using mesenchymal stem cells derived from bone marrow in humans. Neurosurgery 70:1238
- 12. Kim JY, Jeon HB, Yang YS, Oh W, Chang JW (2010) Application of human umbilical cord blood-derived mesenchymal stem cells in disease models. World J Stem Cells 2:34
- Kumar S, Mahendra G, Nagy TR, Ponnazhagan S (2004) Osteogenic differentiation of recombinant adeno-associated virus 2-transduced murine mesenchymal stem cells and development of an immunocompetent mouse model for ex vivo osteoporosis gene therapy. Hum Gene Ther 15:1197
- 14. Elabd C et al (2008) Oxytocin controls differentiation of human mesenchymal stem cells and reverses osteoporosis. Stem Cells 26:2399
- 15. Mobasheri A, Csaki C, Clutterbuck AL, Rahmanzadeh M, Shakibaei M (2009) Mesenchymal stem cells in connective tissue engineering and regenerative medicine: applications in cartilage repair and osteoarthritis therapy. Histol Histopathol 24:347
- 16. Centeno CJ et al (2008) Increased knee cartilage volume in degenerative joint disease using percutaneously implanted, autologous mesenchymal stem cells. Pain Physician 11:343
- 17. Xu C et al (2010) A novel biomimetic composite scaffold hybridized with mesenchymal stem cells in repair of rat bone defects models. J Biomed Mater Res A 95:495
- 18. Loken S et al (2008) Bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells in a hyaluronan scaffold for treatment of an osteochondral defect in a rabbit model. Knee Surg Sports Traumatol Arthrosc 16:896
- Yang Q et al (2008) A cartilage ECM-derived 3-D porous acellular matrix scaffold for in vivo cartilage tissue engineering with PKH26-labeled chondrogenic bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells. Biomaterials 29:2378
- Warren SM, Nacamuli RK, Song HM, Longaker MT (2004) Tissue-engineered bone using mesenchymal stem cells and a biodegradable scaffold. J Craniofac Surg 15:34
- 21. Gigante A et al (2008) Adult mesenchymal stem cells for bone and cartilage engineering: effect of scaffold materials. Eur J Histochem 52:169
- 22. Cho MH et al (2008) Chitosan gel as an in situ-forming scaffold for rat bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells in vivo. Tissue Eng A 14:1099
- Boo JS et al (2002) Tissue-engineered bone using mesenchymal stem cells and a biodegradable scaffold. J Craniofac Surg 13:231
- 24. Hare JM et al (2009) A randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled, dose-escalation study of intravenous adult human mesenchymal stem cells (prochymal) after acute myocardial infarction. J Am Coll Cardiol 54:2277
- 25. Wang L, Zhao RC (2009) Mesenchymal stem cells targeting the GVHD. Sci China C Life Sci 52:603

- Subbanna PK (2007) Mesenchymal stem cells for treating GVHD: in-vivo fate and optimal dose. Med Hypotheses 69:469
- Prather WR, Toren A, Meiron M (2008) Placental-derived and expanded mesenchymal stromal cells (PLX-I) to enhance the engraftment of hematopoietic stem cells derived from umbilical cord blood. Expert Opin Biol Ther 8:1241
- 28. Baron F et al (2010) Cotransplantation of mesenchymal stem cells might prevent death from graft-versus-host disease (GVHD) without abrogating graft-versus-tumor effects after HLAmismatched allogeneic transplantation following nonmyeloablative conditioning. Biol Blood Marrow Transplant 16:838
- 29. Stock P et al (2010) The generation of hepatocytes from mesenchymal stem cells and engraftment into murine liver. Nat Protoc 5:617
- 30. Banas A et al (2007) Adipose tissue-derived mesenchymal stem cells as a source of human hepatocytes. Hepatology 46:219
- Kang XQ et al (2005) Rat bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells differentiate into hepatocytes in vitro. World J Gastroenterol 11:3479
- 32. Sato Y et al (2005) Human mesenchymal stem cells xenografted directly to rat liver are differentiated into human hepatocytes without fusion. Blood 106:756
- 33. Christ B, Dollinger MM (2011) The generation of hepatocytes from mesenchymal stem cells and engraftment into the liver. Curr Opin Organ Transplant 16:69
- 34. Gilgenkrantz H (2004) Mesenchymal stem cells: an alternative source of hepatocytes? Hepatology 40:1256
- 35. Dash NR, Dash SN, Routray P, Mohapatra S, Mohapatra PC (2009) Targeting nonhealing ulcers of lower extremity in human through autologous bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells. Rejuvenation Res 12:359
- 36. Lu D et al (2011) Comparison of bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells with bone marrowderived mononuclear cells for treatment of diabetic critical limb ischemia and foot ulcer: a double-blind, randomized, controlled trial. Diabetes Res Clin Pract 92:26
- 37. Ng F et al (2008) PDGF, TGF-beta, and FGF signaling is important for differentiation and growth of mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs): transcriptional profiling can identify markers and signaling pathways important in differentiation of MSCs into adipogenic, chondrogenic, and osteogenic lineages. Blood 112:295
- Weber C et al (2010) Expansion of human mesenchymal stem cells in a fixed-bed bioreactor system based on non-porous glass carrier—Part B: Modeling and scale-up of the system. Int J Artif Organs 33:782
- 39. Weber C et al (2010) Expansion of human mesenchymal stem cells in a fixed-bed bioreactor system based on non-porous glass carrier–Part A: Inoculation, cultivation, and cell harvest procedures. Int J Artif Organs 33:512
- 40. Yu Y et al (2009) Ex vitro expansion of human placenta-derived mesenchymal stem cells in stirred bioreactor. Appl Biochem Biotechnol 159:110
- Timmins NE et al (2012) Closed system isolation and scalable expansion of human placental mesenchymal stem cells. Biotechnol Bioeng 109(7):1817–26
- 42. Miwa H, Hashimoto Y, Tensho K, Wakitani S, Takagi M (2012) Xeno-free proliferation of human bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells. Cytotechnology 64(3):301–8
- 43. Santos F et al (2011) Toward a clinical-grade expansion of mesenchymal stem cells from human sources: a microcarrier-based culture system under xeno-free conditions. Tissue Eng C Methods 17:1201
- 44. Hatlapatka T et al (2011) Optimization of culture conditions for the expansion of umbilical cord-derived mesenchymal stem or stromal cell-like cells using xeno-free culture conditions. Tissue Eng C Methods 17:485
- 45. Chase LG, Lakshmipathy U, Solchaga LA, Rao MS, Vemuri MC (2010) A novel serum-free medium for the expansion of human mesenchymal stem cells. Stem Cell Res Ther 1:8
- 46. von Bahr L, Batsis I, Moll G, Hagg M, Szakos A, Sundberg B, Uzunel M, Ringden O, Le Blanc K (2012) Analysis of tissues following mesenchymal stromal cell therapy in humans indicate limited long term engraftment and no ectopic tissue formation. Stem Cells 30(7):1575–8

About the Editors

Dr. Lucas Chase has extensive research experience in both adult and pluripotent stem cell biology. Upon obtaining a Ph.D. from the University of Minnesota in 2006, Dr. Chase joined the Stem Cells unit at Invitrogen Corporation (now Life Technologies), working on the development of cGMP culture media, advanced cellular models, and drug discovery assays. In 2010, Dr. Chase joined Cellular Dynamics International, the world's largest producer of fully functional human cells derived from induced pluripotent stem (iPS) cells, to support efforts to develop novel human cell-based models for drug discovery and basic life science applications. In addition to the current text, Dr. Chase co-edited the book *Mesenchymal Stem Cell Assays and Applications* through Springer.

Dr. Mohan Vemuri is currently the Director of Research and Development of Stem Cells and Regenerative Medicine at Life Technologies. Since joining Life Technologies in 2006, Dr. Vemuri has lead a team focused on stem cell product development for human pluripotent and adult stem cell expansion and differentiation in cGMP-regulated conditions for applied research and cell therapy. Before joining Life Technologies, Dr. Vemuri served as faculty and staff at Children's Hospital of Philadelphia (University of Pennsylvania) and worked on engineering stem cells for enhanced self renewal, competitive engraftment, and immune reconstitution utilizing novel gene transfer technologies. He was also responsible for designing Parkinson's disease-related stem cell-based assays and drug discovery efforts using GLP cell culture systems at Thomas Jefferson University.

Dr. Vemuri has authored over 50 publications in peer reviewed journals and edited three books including *Stem Cell Assays, Regulatory Networks in Stem Cells, and Mesenchymal Stem Cell Assays and Applications* by Springer.

Index

A

AAV. See Adeno-associated virus (AAV) ABPI. See Ankle brachial pressure index (ABPI) ACI. See Autologous chondrocyte implantation (ACI) Acute lung injury, 94 Acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS) chemokine, 291 MSCs. 291 Adeno-associated virus (AAV) adenoviral, 329 transduction efficiency, 330 Adipose mesenchymal stem cells (AMSCs) fat tissue, 110 in vitro osteogenic differentiation, 111 nodules and mineralization, 111 osteoblasts, 111 osteogenic differentiation, 110 Adipose tissue adipose-derived MSCs, 363 characteristics, mesodermal tissues, 363 description, 363 hematopoietic markers, 363 mesodermal differentiation potential, 364 transcriptomes, 364 Adult respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS), 91-92 Adult stem cells (ASCs) BM-derived stem cells, 246 non-hematopoietic tissues, 245 skeletal myoblasts (SM), 246 tissue regeneration/repair, 245 Advanced therapy medicinal products (ATMPs), 388-389 Aggarwal, S., 22, 29

Alkaline phosphatase (ALP), 111 ALP. See Alkaline phosphatase (ALP) ALS. See Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS) Alzheimer's disease BACE1, 293 lentiviral vectors, 293 neprilysin, 293 symptoms, 292 therapeutic approach, 292 Amann, B., 415 Amniotic fluid, 368 AMSCs. See Adipose mesenchymal stem cells (AMSCs) Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS) cellular therapies, 220 clinical trials (see Clinical trials, ALS) description, 220, 346-347 GDNF, 347 history, MSCs, 221 neurodegenerative disease, 220 neuronal growth factors, 220 transgenic rodent models (see Transgenic rodent models, ALS) Andrews, J., 230 Angiogenesis and arteriogenesis, 256 BMMSCs, 411 cell proliferation, 135 cellular treatments, 115 inflammation, 287 mitosis, 121 MSCs, 288 and osteogenesis, 108 postnatal neovascularization, 254 requirements, 287 scaffold, 125

L.G. Chase and M.C. Vemuri (eds.), *Mesenchymal Stem Cell Therapy*, Stem Cell Biology and Regenerative Medicine, DOI 10.1007/978-1-62703-200-1, © Springer Science+Business Media New York 2013

Angiogenesis (cont.) soluble factor production, 262 stem/progenitor cells, 360-361 tenocyte hyperplasia, 132 Animal model cartilage repair, 156-157 Ankle brachial pressure index (ABPI) CLI. 422 hemodynamic changes, 410 Appel, S.H., 229, 234 ARDS. See Acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS); Adult respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS) Articular cartilage chondral debridement (chondroplasty), 149 chondrocyte tissue engineering therapies, 151 - 152description, 149 marrow stimulation techniques, 149-150 whole-tissue transplantation, 150-151 Asahara, T., 411 Asari, S., 24 ASCs. See Adult stem cells (ASCs) Asthma, 95 ATMPs. See Advanced therapy medicinal products (ATMPs) Augello, A., 25 Autologous chondrocyte implantation (ACI) cartilage repair, 151 chondrocytes, 152, 157-158

B

BACE1. See Beta-site APP cleaving enzyme 1 (BACE1) BAECs. See Bovine aortic endothelial cells (BAECs) Bahr, L., 435 BAL. See Bronchoalveolar lavage (BAL) Barlow, S., 398 Barminko, J., 26 Bartholomew, A., 70, 182 Battula, V.L., 69 BBB. See Blood-brain barrier (BBB) B cells, MSC modulation, 24-25 BDNF. See Brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) Benabdallah, B.F., 349 Bernardo, M.E., 214 Beta-site APP cleaving enzyme 1 (BACE1), 293 Beyth, S., 21 Biologicals framework, 378-379 Bioreactor systems

expansion, MSC, 4 flow perfusion systems, 10-11 osteogenic and angiogenic factors, 126 perfusion, 126 stirred (see Stirred bioreactor systems) **WAVE**, 10 Bitencourt, C.S., 95 Bi, Y., 138 Blanquer, M., 229 Blood-brain barrier (BBB), 295 BMP. See Bone morphogenetic protein (BMP) BMSCs. See Bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells (BMSCs) Bone and cartilage, 137, 179, 221, 431-432 Bone applications, 123 Bone bioscaffolds ceramics, 125 gene therapies, 126 genetic engineering, MSCs, 127 in vitro bone engineering, 126 osteogenic culture, 126 synthetic polymers and copolymers, 125 Bone defects, 129 Bone development "bone cells". 104 description, 104 endochondral ossification, 104, 105 osteocalcin, 104-105 osteoclast, 105 osteocytes, 105-1096 Bone disease MSC, 334 pro-osteogenesis gene expressing MSCs, 343 Wnt-4, 343 Bone disorders bone development (see Bone development) cell isolation and in vitro culture (see Cell isolation and in vitro culture) repair and regeneration, 106-107 treatments, 113-115 vascularization, 107-109 Bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells (BMSCs) and AMSCs (see Adipose mesenchymal stem cells (AMSCs)) in vitro cell types, 109 infusions, 115 tissue culture plastics, 109 Bone morphogenetic protein (BMP) BMP-2. 110-112 BMP-4, 112-113 Bone repair autologous cortico-cancellous bone graft, 124 bone injury, 124 DBM. 125 definition of fracture, 124

Index

fracture nonunions, 124 grafting, bone, 124 osteoprogenitors, 123 and regeneration, 106–107 Boo, J.S., 432 Boucherie, C., 222, 224 Bovine aortic endothelial cells (BAECs), 285 BPD. *See* Bronchopulmonary dysplasia (BPD) Brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF), 345–346 Bronchoalveolar lavage (BAL), 97 Bronchopulmonary dysplasia (BPD), 92, 97 Brooke, G., 398 Butler, D.L., 136

С

Cancers aberrant migration, 77 cell invasion, 74 colorectal, 78 cvtotoxic agents **TRAIL**, 338 XIAP, 338-339 description, 335-336 haematological, 73 hematopoietic cell therapy and GVHD, 370 immunostimulatory agents gene expression, 336-337 interferons, 336, 338 interleukins, 336 mammary progression, 78 mesenchymal phenotype, 78 prodrug activators, 340 stem cells, 80 viral vector delivery adenovirus, 342 oncolytic viruses, 340-341 Caplan, A.I., 66 Cardiac congestive failure, 91 ejection fraction and lung function, 371 fibrosis, 74 repair, 93 therapy, 430 valve formation, 77 Cardiac repair adult BM-MSC, 250 cardiomyocyte regeneration (see Cardiomyocyte (CMC) regeneration) mechanisms, MSCs, 250 paracrine effects (see Paracrine effects) transdifferentiation, 249

vasculogenesis (see Vasculogenesis) Cardiomyocyte (CMC) regeneration cardiac differentiation in vitro. 251-252 in vivo, 252-254 description, 251 Cartilage calcified, 106 cell populations, 368 connective tissue cells, 120 endochondral ossification, 105 MSCs. 137 orthopedic applications, MSCs, 370 osteoblast cells, 104 Cartilage tissue repair animal model (see Animal model cartilage repair) articular cartilage (see Articular cartilage) description, 148 differentiation, MSC, 153-154 hyaline, 148 in vitro MSC (see In vitro MSC cartilage tissue engineering) interventional treatments, 149 MSC, clinical, 157-158 MSCs vs. chondrocytes, 152 osteogenic characteristics, 153 postnatal organs and tissues, 152 prosthetic implants, 148 significance, OA, 148 tissue engineering therapy, 149 tissue-specific progenitors, 153 total joint replacement, 148 Casagrande, L., 286 Cashman, N., 229 Castellani, S., 303 CAT. See Committee for advanced therapies (CAT) CBER. See Centre for biological evaluation and research (CBER) CD14(-), 97, 110, 179, 276 CD19(-), 187 CD34(-), 97, 110, 276 bone marrow culture, 181 dendritic cells, 181 hematopoietic markers, 179 CD45(-), 97, 110, 179, 276 CD73(+), 97, 110, 276 bone marrow-derived MSC, 192 stain positive, 179 CD90(+), 97, 110, 179, 276 CD105(+), 97, 110, 179, 276 CD11b(-), 110, 276 CD19(-)/CD79a (-), 276

CDER. See Centre for drug evaluation and research (CDER) Cell and gene therapy bone diseases, 342-344 cancers (see Cancers) cardiovascular diseases, 334-335 and clinical trials, 327-328 gene expression, 332–333 genetic modification, 328-331 homing, 333-334 human diseases and stem cells (see Human diseases and stem cells) neurological diseases ALS, 346-347 HD, 345-346 PD. 347 preclinical models, 347-349 renal failure, 344-345 survival, transplantation, 331, 332 Cell isolation and in vitro culture AMSCs, 110 BMSCs. 109 cGMP, 110 description, 109 ex vivo modification (see Ex vivo modification) Cellular therapy. See also Mesenchymal stem/stromal cells (MSCs) defined, populations, 152 differentiation, 434-435 large-scale cultures, 435 lentivector-based (see Lentivector-based cell therapy) MSC GMP-compliant, 12 microcarriers, 5 requirements, 4 use, 12 protocols, 434 TCA. 232 treatment, ALS patients, 227 Central nervous system (CNS) ALS and neurodegenerative disorders, 220 hematoencephalic barrier, 234 intraspinal and intracerebral injections, 234 Centre for biological evaluation and research (CBER), 383 Centre for drug evaluation and research (CDER), 383 Ceradini, D.J., 71 Cerebral ischemia, 297 CF. See Cystic fibrosis (CF) CFU-F. See Colony-forming unit fibroblasts (CFU-F)

Chang, D.Y., 343 Chang, Y.J., 369 Chen, J., 137 Chen, L., 44 Chochola, M., 415 Chondral debridement (chondroplasty), 149 Chondrocytes adipocytes and BM stromal cells, 252 adipose and BM-derived MSC populations, 364 cartilaginous matrix, 107-108 cell types, 107 differentiation, MSC, 153-154 hypertrophy, 106 vs. MSCs, 152 TGF-β induced differentiation. 246 Chondrocyte tissue engineering therapy, 151-152 Chong, A.K.S., 138 Chowdhury, F., 281 Christ, B., 433 Chronic granulomatous disease, 305–306 Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) description, 90 diagnosis, 90 heart and cerebrovascular disease, 90 morbidity and mortality, 91 parenchymal destruction, 90 respiratory disease, 90 Ciccocioppo, R., 214 CLI. See Critical limb ischemia (CLI) Clinical applications. See also Pulmonary clinical applications bone marrow, 110 cGMP. 110 of exosomes, 263 isolated cells, 109 **MSCs** adipose tissue (see Adipose tissue) alternative tissue sources, 361-362 biological therapeutic agent, 360 chemokines, 360 dental tissue (see Dental tissue) enzymatic digestion, collagenase, 362 ex vivo expansion, 363 fetal tissue (see Fetal tissue) GvHD. 360 immunosuppressive properties, 360 isolation from bone marrow, 361-362 MSC-based therapeutic, 370-371 placenta, 366 placenta and liposuction fat, 361 preclinical and clinical studies, 360

stem cell biology, 360 stem/progenitor cells, 360-361 Clinical trial notification (CTN), 380 Clinical trials ALS adipose tissue, MSCs, 232 adverse events, 227 ALSUntangled, 231 autologous CD133+ stem cells, 227-228 bone marrow-derived MSCs, 226 direct-to-consumer cell therapy online, 228 FVC and ALSRFS-R scores, 226, 231 human spinal cord-derived neural stem cell transplantation, 231–232 human transplantation, 226 infusions, neurologic deficits, 232 intraspinal regions, 227 intrathecal (IT) transplantation, "HYNR-CS inj", 232 MSCs phase I/II trials, 228-231 Neupogen (G-CSF), 228 **PBSC**, 228 pluripotential hematopoietic cells, 227 augmentation procedure, 114 Australia, 400-401 BMSCs, 115 bone regeneration, 113 co-culture, 166 connective tissue repair, 120 Crohn's disease description, 213 fistula, 214-215 luminal. 213-214 cytokine-expanded, 167 European Union, 402-403 GVHD, 93 hESC, 327 HSC population, 165 hydroxy-apatite collagen scaffold, 113-114 MSCs (see Mesenchymal stem/stromal cells (MSCs)) osteopetrosis, 114 phase 1 and 2, 129 phase I. 95 preclinical models (see Preclinical models) proarrhythmic effects, 264 regional drug regulations, 404-406 stem cell biology, 396, 398 treatment of osteoporosis, 131 United Kingdom, 403-404 USA, 401-402 CNS. See Central nervous system (CNS)

Colony-forming unit fibroblasts (CFU-F) assays, 69 CD45 expression, 66 coronary ligation and BM-derived cells, 253 haematopoietic progenitor cells, 73 non-adherent cells removal, 369 population doublings, 368 postnatal stem cell, 361 stromal cells, 246 Committee for advanced therapies (CAT), 388 Complement-mediated lysis, 55 COPD. See Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) Cordes, A.L., 230 Corti, S., 223 Critical limb ischemia (CLI) and Buerger's disease, 433 clinical trials, 413-414 complications, 410 India clinical trials, 415-416 efficacy data, 415, 420 SAEs, 420-421 Malaysia, 421, 422 management, 410 preclinical efficacy model, 412-413 Crohn's disease clinical manifestation, 210 clinical trials in patients (see Clinical trials, Crohn's Disease) description, 210 diagnosis, 211 epidemiology, 210 experimental colitis models (see Experimental colitis models) in MSCs. 211-212 treatment, 211 Crovace, A., 138 CTL. See Cytotoxic T cells (CTL) CTN. See Clinical trial notification (CTN) Cui, A., 95 Cutler, A.J., 26 Cystic fibrosis (CF), 303–304 Cytotoxic T cells (CTL) natural killer cells, MSC modulation, 23-24 T cell subsets, 19

D

Damage-associated molecular patterns (DAMPs), 27, 30 DAMPs. *See* Damage-associated molecular patterns (DAMPs) Davidson, B.L., 280 DC. See Dendritic cells (DC) De Becker, A., 32 Deda, H., 227, 229 DelaRosa, O., 21 Demineralized bone matrix (DBM), 125 Dendritic cells (DC), 28-29 Dental tissue ALP, DSPP and DMP-1, 365 cell lineages, 364 description. 364 DPSCs into functional odontoblasts, 365 gene expression, 365 MSC-like populations, 364 De Vriese, A.S., 415 Dexter, T.M., 166 Dextran sulfate sodium (DSS) vs. atMSCs, 213 colitis model, IBD, 213 and TNBS, 212 Dev, N.D., 346 Diabetes insulin gene, 302 maturation, 301–302 prediabetics, 300-301 stem cell technology, 301 Djouad, F., 28 DMEM. See Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Medium (DMEM) Doebis, C., 284 Dominici, M., 276 dos Santos, F.D., 8 Dropulic, B., 277 Drug delivery eGFP, 298-299 fabry disease, 300 hypoxia-induced genes, 299 DSS. See Dextran sulfate sodium (DSS) Duchenne muscular dystrophy lentiviral vectors, 304 transgenic system, 305 Duffy, M.M., 22 Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Medium (DMEM), 2

Е

EAE. See Experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis (EAE) EBV. See Epstein-Barr Virus (EBV) Ecto-5'-ectonucleotidase, 50, 52 Efrat, S., 301 Eibes, G., 6, 8 Eliopoulos, N., 344 EMT. See Epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition (EMT) Ende, N., 223 EndMT. See Endothelial-to-mesenchymal transition (EndMT) Endothelial-to-mesenchymal transition (EndMT), 78 Endothelin receptor antagonists (ERA), 91 Enhanced green fluorescent protein (eGFP), 298-299 Epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition (EMT) CDH1 and CDH2, 75 description, 75 EndMT, 78 inflammatory and fibrotic components, 77 **MET**, 78 MTCs, 79 type 1 EMT, 77 type 2 EMT, 77 type 3 EMT, 78 types, 75, 76 Epstein-Barr Virus (EBV), 47 Epstein, S.E., 256 ERA. See Endothelin receptor antagonists (ERA) Estrela, C., 286 European medicines agency (EMA) ATMPs, 388-389 CAT, 388 MAAs, 389 responsibility, 388 Exosomes binding affinity, cell membranes/ extracellular matrix, 263 biophysical and biochemical properties, 262 description, 262 GMP grade, 263 intercellular communication, 263 membrane vesicles, endocytotic origin, 262 MSC (see MSC exosomes) myocardial I/R injury, 263 proangiogenic role, myocardial ischemia, 262 Expansion bone marrow-derived MSC, 152, 158 bone marrow MSCs isolation, 221 of chondrocytes, 152 Epstein-Barr virus, 193 ex vivo (see Ex vivo expansion) genetic engineering, 127 genetic modification, 69 growth-factor liquid, 168-169 haematopoietic, 165 host biopsy, 121 human serum, 191 in vitro. BM-derived cells, 226 isolation and, 129 mitogenic growth factors, 70

MSC. 165-169 applied to patients, 2 bioreactor systems, 4 characteristic tissue culture flask design, 2 microcarriers, 5-6 RWV. 10 spinner flask, 6–9 static culture systems, 2-4 static systems, limitations, 2 stirred bioreactor systems, 4-5 WAVE bioreactorTM, 10 protocols, MSCs, 233 requirement, 121 tumour, 75 Experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis (EAE), 20, 23 Experimental colitis models bone marrow, adipose tissue and gingiva, 213 DSS and TNBS, 212 IBD, 213 immunomodulatory and anti-inflammatory properties, 213 systemic infusion, 213 Ex vivo expansion adipose tissue accessibility, 364 autologous cell preparations, 261 blood progenitors and immune cells, 165 bone marrow-derived MSCs, 157 bone marrow, MSCs, 214-215 bulk populations, MSCs, 362 chondrocytes, 152 clinical applications, 361 cultures, 66 fibrocytes, 74 HSC and MSC, 166 malignant transformation, 68 MSC GMP-compliant, 12 human, 9 nonhuman, 7 therapeutic application, 67 Ex vivo modification ALP, 111 AMSCs, 111 BMP-2, 110 BMP-4, 112-113 cytokines/genes, 113 drill hole model, bone regeneration, 112 in vitro osteogenic differentiation, 110, 111 therapeutic molecule secretion, 112 Ex vivo therapies, MSCs allogeneic cells, 121 autologous transplant, 122

clinical considerations, 121 connective tissue repair, 120 description, 120 genetic engineering, 122 growth factors, 121 MHC class II antigens, 121–122 MSC population, 120–121 OI, 121 tissue of origin, 122

F

Favreau, C., 307 Fei, S., 299 Ferrara, J.L.M., 177 Fetal tissue amniotic and chorionic membranes, 367-368 amniotic fluid, 368 cord blood, 368-370 fetal-derived MSCs, 366 and maternal components, 367 Fevgin, J.4, 258 FGF. See Fibroblast growth factors (FGF) Fibroblast growth factors (FGF), 106 Flexor digitorum superficialis (FDS) collagenase-treated, 138 tendinopathy, 138 Food and drug administration (FDA) CBER, 383 CDER, 383 HREC, 384 human cells and tissue-based products, 385-388 investigational drugs, 384 Forced vital capacity (FVC) and ALSRFS-R score, 226, 227, 231 disease's progression markers, 228, 234 Fracture healing risk factors, 106 vascularization, 108 Fracture nonunion, 127-129 Frauenschuh, S., 6, 8 Friedenstein, A.J., 66, 246, 361 FVC. See Forced vital capacity (FVC)

G

Gamez, J., 231 Gao, P., 336 GAPDH. *See* Glyceraldehyde 3-phosphate dehydrogenase (GAPDH) Garbuzova-Davis, S., 232 G-CSF. *See* Granulocyte-colony stimulating factor (G-CSF) GDNF. See Glial cell-derived growth factor (GDNF) Gehmert, S., 287 Gene editing factors, 283 ZFNs. 282 Gene silencing Hedgehog signaling pathway, 281–282 hematopoietic pluripotent stem cells, 280-281 mesenchymal stem cell, 281 MMP9. 282 RNAi. 280 transgenic embryos, 281 Gene therapy editing. 282-283 engineering, 283-284 growth factors, 126 MSCs (see Mesenchymal stem/stromal cells (MSCs)) multipotential properties, MSCs, 221 silencing, 280-282 transfer, 282 Genetic modification, MSC safety considerations, 330-331 vector systems AAV, 330 test gene delivery methods, 329-330 viral, 328-329 Gene transcription factors, 134 Ghannam, S., 22 Gigante, A., 432 Glial cell-derived growth factor (GDNF), 347 Glyceraldehyde 3-phosphate dehydrogenase (GAPDH), 50, 51 Glycolysis, 50, 51 Goncalves, M.A., 305 Gonzalez, E., 20 Gonzalez, M.A., 26, 27 Good manufacturing practices (GMPs) grade, 263 Graft failure description, 188-189 prevention of GVHD, 188 Graft-versus-host disease (GVHD). See also Mesenchymal stem/stromal cells (MSCs) acute immunosuppression, 177 mechanism, 176, 177 symptoms, 176 allogeneic stem cell transplantation, 212 chronic symptoms and classification, 178 treatment, 178

corticosteroid refractory, 72 cyclosporine, 195 gastrointestinal tract and the liver, 194 haematopoietic stem cells, 73 HSC transplantation, 360, 370 immunosuppressive treatment, 193 preclinical models and human studies, 360 steroid-refractory, 194 tacrolimus drug, 227 Graft-versus-leukemia, 178-179 Granulocyte-colony stimulating factor (G-CSF) Neupogen®, 226, 228 in PBSC, 228 Grisendi, G., 338 Grove, D.A., 96 Growth factor production, MSCs, 346 Growth factors, 134-135 Guest, D.J., 138 Guo, L., 281 GVHD. See Graft-versus-host disease (GVHD)

H

Haematopoietic stem cells (HSCs) CD34, CD105, 74 chemotherapy and radiotherapy, 164 3D co-culture, 168-169 description, 164 and GVHD, 73, 360 haematopoiesis, 67 homing, 31 HSCT limitations, 164-165 lymphocyte engraftment, 370 MSC Dexter cultures, 166 immunomodulatory characteristics, 166 notch signalling pathway, 165-166 Ob lineage, 166 stromal co-cultures, 167 perfusion co-culture, 167-168 stromal support, MSCs, 262 Hagiwara, M., 344 Haynesworth, S.E., 256 Heart disease Akt-MSC vs. native MSC, 260 ASC, cardiac repair (see Adult stem cells (ASCs)) description, 244 exosomes (see Exosomes) LC-MS/MS, 261 mechanisms (see Cardiac repair) MSCs (see Mesenchymal stem/stromal cells (MSCs))

noninvasive approaches, 261-262 oral dosage development, 262 pathology, AMI, 244, 245 protein therapy, 261 proteomic analysis, 260-261 putative paracrine mediators, 259 stem cell therapy, 244 structural and functional effects, 249 transcriptomics, 260 Hematopoietic stem cell transplantation (HSCT) immunogenicity and homing, 180 immunomodulation, 180-181 mechanism of immunosuppression, 181 toxicity and novel therapies homing, 189 MSCs as enzyme replacement, 189 - 190tissue toxicity and hemorrhages, 190-191 Hernigou, P., 127, 129 Higuchi, K., 300 HLA-DR1 (-), 276 Hoffman, A., 134 Horwitz, E.M., 114, 131 Hou, Y., 135 hpMSC. See Human placenta-derived mesenchymal stromal cells (hpMSC) HSCs. See Haematopoietic stem cells (HSCs) HSCT. See Hematopoietic stem cell transplantation (HSCT) HSC transplantation (HSCT) curative therapy, 164 limitations, 164-165 Huang, P.P., 415 Huang, W., 333, 340 Huang, X., 122 Human diseases and stem cells degenerative diseases, 326 pluripotent stem cells, 326-327 Human placenta-derived mesenchymal stromal cells (hpMSC) clinical trials, 391-392 isolation, 390 manufacturing, 379 passaging, 393 processing, 390-391 release criteria, 394 sterility test and cell recovery criteria, 394-395 Hung, S.C., 44 Huntington's disease (HD), 345-346 Hurttila, H., 289

I

IBD. See Inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) Idei, N., 415 Idiopathic pulmonary fibrosis (IPF) anti-fibrotic effect, 95 anti-inflammatory and anti-fibrotic agent, 91 epithelial repair and epithelialmesenchymal transition, 91 fibrotic disease, 94 injured epithelia, 91 lung fibrosis, 94, 95 phase I trials, 95 treatment, 94 Ikemoto, M., 305 ILVs. See Intraluminal vesicles (ILVs) Immunomodulatory activity, MSC, 29 Immunosuppression acute GVHD, 176 administration, hMSC injections, 234 MSC behaviors, 21 IDO1-mediated, 21 IFN-γ, 21 in vivo, 18 T cell 22 steroid-refractory acute GVHD, 194 therapy and MSC infusions, 184 Infarcted related artery (IRA), 244, 245 Inflammation local signaling molecules, 258 MSC animal model, 27 DC participation, 28 Inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) definition, 210 DSS-induced colitis model, 213 International society of cell therapy (ISCT), 66 Intraluminal vesicles (ILVs), 46 Invasive fungal infection, 192-193 In vitro MSC cartilage tissue engineering chondrogenic transcription factor SOX9, 154-155 description, 154 hypoxia, 154-155 membrane bioreactor, 156 microwell surface, micropellets, 155 and osteoblast populations, 155 TGFβ, chondrogenic induction medium, 154 IPF. See Idiopathic pulmonary fibrosis (IPF) IRA. See Infarcted related artery (IRA) ISCT. See International society of cell therapy (ISCT) Iwase, T., 413

J

Janson, C.G., 226, 229 Johnstone, B., 154 Jones, P.M., 301

K

Kajiguchi, M., 415 Kamihata, H., 411 Karussis, D., 229 Kawamot, A., 415 Keibl, C., 111 Kern, S., 363, 368, 369 Khalil, P.N., 213 Kim, S.W., 413 Kinnaird, T., 44 Kogler, G., 368 Komarova, S., 341

L

Lacitignola, L., 138 Lai, R.C., 262 Le Blanc, K., 131, 183, 191, 212, 328, 370 Lentivector-based cell therapy Alzheimer's disease (see Alzheimer's disease) angiogenesis, 287-288 aortic implants **BAECs**, 285 endothelial cells, 285 tissue engineered vascular grafts, 284 corpus cavernosum, 287 drug delivery, 298-300, 301-302 gene therapy (see Gene therapy) lung damage and repair, ARDS, 291 monogenic diseases (see Monogenic diseases) MSCs (see Mesenchymal stem/stromal cells (MSCs)) myocardial infarction, 288-290 Parkinson's disease, 294–295 periodontal stem cells, 285-286 senescence, 306-307 traumatic spine injury, 298 vectors, 307-308 wound healing, 286-287 Lentivector safety, 279 Lentiviral vector MSCs, 307-308 tissue engineering, 283-284 Li. L., 44 Liotta, F., 30 Lou Gehrig's disease, 220

Lung disease acute lung injury, 94 asthma, 95 cellular therapeutic agent, 92 description, 92-93 emphysema, 92 fibrotic, 93 HLA, 93 human studies, MSC therapy, 96-97 human trials, 94 idiopathic pulmonary fibrosis, 94-95 inflammatory and fibrotic diseases, 93 lung-resident MSC, 97-98 morbidity and mortality, 98 MSC therapy, 93 non-malignant, 90 post-transplant obliterative bronchiolitis, 96 tissue repair capability, 93 treatment, 89, 94 Lung-resident MSC, 97-98 Lysosomal storage diseases acquired disorders, 299 peroxisomal disorders, 299

M

MAC. See Membrane attack complex (MAC) MACI. See Matrix-induced autologous chondrocyte implantation (MACI) Mader, E.K., 341 Maggini, J., 26 Makino, S., 251 Maneerit, J., 129 MAPCs. See Multipotent adult progenitor cells (MAPCs) Marrow stimulation technique bone marrow-derived MSC, 150 low-cost procedures, 150 magnetic resonance imaging, 150 microfracture and pridie drilling, 149 repair tissue and cartilage defect, 150 Martinez, H.R., 229 Martin. M.J., 347 Matrix-induced autologous chondrocyte implantation (MACI) and ACI. 152 collagen, 158 porcine-derived collagen types I and III, 152 robust cartilage tissue repair, 158 Matrix metalloproteinase (MMP), 282 Mazzini, L., 226-230 McCray, P.B. Jr., 280 McCulloch, E.A., 246 McMahon, J.M., 329

Index

Mechanical stimulation, tendon, 137 Meinel, L., 113 Membrane attack complex (MAC), 54, 55 Mesenchymal stem/stromal cells (MSCs) acute GVHD autologous serum, 184 bone marrow, 182 donors, 182-183 grade III and IV, 184 long-term reports, 185 osiris therapeutics, 185 skin allografts, 182 treatment, 182, 183 BM stroma, 246 bone and cartilage disorders, 431-432 cancer therapy, 432-433 cardiac therapy, 430 and cartilage tissue repair (see Cartilage tissue repair) CD73 and CD105, 66 CD8+ and CD4+ T-cell function, 247 cell and gene therapy (see Cell and gene therapy) in cell culture, 247 cell therapy, 434-435 CFU assay, 246-247 CFU-F, 66 challenges, 12 characteristics, 179 chronic GVHD autoimmune disorders, 187 HSCT, 187 IL-10 and IL-4, 185 sclerodermatous, 185, 186 T helper cells, 185 CLI. 412-414 clinical applications, 2, 72 clinical-scale expansion applied to patients, 2 bioreactor systems, 4 characteristic tissue culture flask design, 2 microcarriers, 5-6 **RWV**, 10 spinner flask, 6–9 static culture systems, 2-4 static systems, limitations, 2 stirred bioreactor systems, 4-5 WAVE bioreactor[™]. 10 clinical trials, 1-2 clonogenic cells, 65 and connective tissue, 120 critical limb ischemia, 433 culture and cell characterization tools, 11

definition. 276 diabetes, 433 distribution, 428-429 distribution and isolation, in vivo, 67-68 exosomes (see MSC exosomes) ex vivo therapies (see Ex vivo therapies, MSCs) flow perfusion bioreactor systems, 10-11 genetic modification, 277 GVHD and graft failure (see Graft failure) hpMSC and human bone marrow, 390-391 and HSCs (see Haematopoietic stem cells (HSCs)) HSCT (see Hematopoietic stem cell transplantation (HSCT)) in vivo culture and expansion, 68 immunomodulatory properties, 412 immunosuppresants, 432 immunosuppressive and immunomodulation capacity, 70-71 infusion, 181-182 invasive fungal infection (see Invasive fungal infection) ISCT. 66 isolation and differentiation, 179 lentiviral vector ENV gene, 278 HIV-1.277 payload plasmid components, 278-279 liver disease, 433 MAPC, 247 mechanisms (see MSC mechanisms) migration, 71 multipotent, 66-67 multipotential capacity, 69 neurological disorders description, 430-431 spinal cord injury, 431 stroke, 431 osteogenic stimuli presence, 246 patients, high risk, 79-80 perturbation, tissue homeostasis (see Tissue homeostasis) pseudotyping, 277 safety studies, 412 scaffolds, tissue engineering, 432 surface antigen expression, 276 surface markers, 68-69 therapeutic use, 127-129 tissue engraftment, 72 toxicity and novel therapies, 189-191 Mesenchymal-to-epithelial transition (MET), 78 Mesenchymal tumour cells (MTCs), 79

MET. See Mesenchymal-to-epithelial transition (MET) Microcarriers, 5-6 Microvesicles. See MSC exosomes Mitomo, K., 303 MMP9. See Matrix metalloproteinase (MMP) Mohr. A., 338 Monogenic diseases CF, 303-304 chronic granulomatous disease, 305-306 duchenne muscular dystrophy, 304-305 Wilson's disease, 306 Moodley, Y., 95 Morita, E., 224 Motor neuron disease clinical trials, 226 neurodegenerative, ALS, 220 SOD1 mutants, 222 Motukuru, V., 415 MSC exosomes biochemical potential cellular ATP production, glycolysis, 50 description, 49 inhibits complement activation, 52-55 phosphorylates ERK and AKT via CD73, 50, 52 differentiation potential, 43, 45 International Society for Cellular Therapy, 42 isolation, 42 and microvesicles cell sources, 46 functions, 46-48 intraluminal vesicles (ILVs), 46 secrete therapeutic exosomes, 48-49 myriad, diseases, 42 secretions, 43, 44 stem cells identification, 42 therapeutic efficacy, 43 therapeutic mechanism, 43 transplantation, 42–43 MSC mechanisms evaluation. 18 exploration, treatment, 17 homing chemotaxis, 31 diapedesis, 32-33 multistage process, 30-31 tethering and firm adhesion, 31-32 modulation, T cells activation, 29-30 B cells, 24-25 dendritic cells, 28-29 2,3-dioxgyenase 1 (IDO1), 21 immunomodulation, 18, 19 immunosuppression, 18, 20, 21-22

inhibit T_h17 naïve T cell differentiation, 22 - 23interferon (IFN)-y secretion, 21 macrophages, 25-27 natural killer cells and cytotoxic T cells, 23-24 neutrophils, 27-28 T lymphocyte differentiation and effector function, 20 T-regulatory responses, 20 MSCs. See Mesenchymal stem/stromal cells (MSCs) Mueller, L.P., 340 Muller, I., 299 Multipotency capacity, MSC, 69 current tissue culture methods, 362 hMSC, systemic administration, 252 MSCs, 66-67 population doublings, 249 stromal cells, 66 Multipotent adult progenitor cells (MAPCs), 247 - 248Multipotent stem cells, 244 Multivesicular body (MVB) Myocardial infarction achilles tendinopathy and trials, 366 acute, 244 bone marrow-derived MSCs, patients, 371 differentiation, MSCs, 255 endothelial cells, 288 NHE1, 289 oxidative stress, 289 progenitor cell therapy, 290

Ν

Na+/H+ exchanger 1 (NHE1) cardiac hypertrophy and failure, 289 inhibition, 289 Najar, M., 20 Nemeth, K., 26, 27 Neoangiogenesis CLI patients, 412 therapeutic induction, 410 Neurodegenerative disorders and ALS, 220 symptoms, 346 NHE1. See Na+/H+ exchanger 1 (NHE1)

0

Ohtaki, H., 27 OI. *See* Osteogenesis imperfect (OI) ON. *See* Osteonecrosis (ON)

Opitz, C.A., 30 Ortiz, L.A., 27, 95 Osteoblasts AMSCs, 111 anabolic bone cells, 107 apoptosis, 105 bone surrounding structure, 104 bone tissue, 123 bony matrix, 104 chondrocytes, 155 description, 104 differentiation, MSC, 130 differentiation pathway, BM MSCs, 365 osteoprogenitor cells, 104 presence, osteogenic stimuli, 246 type I collagen, 131 Osteoconduction, 114, 124, 125 Osteogenesis angiogenesis and, 108 injuries, patients, 370 OI, 109, 114 Osteogenesis imperfect (OI) bilateral femur fractures, 190 bone marrow, children, 180 fractures, 189 Osteoinduction osteoconduction and, 125 osteoprogenitor cells, 124 Osteointegration, 125, 129 Osteonecrosis (ON), 129-130 Osteoporosis, 130-131 Ouyang, H.W., 136 Owen, M., 66 Owen, M.E., 66

Р

Pacini, S., 138 PAD. See Peripheral arterial disease (PAD) PAH. See Pulmonary arterial hypertension (PAH) PAMPs. See Pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs) Paracrine effects angiogenesis and arteriogenesis, 256 cardiac metabolism and contractility, 258 cytoprotective effect, 257 gene array data, 256 growth factors and cytokines, 256 intramyocardial administration, HGF and IGF-1. 258 MSC transplantation, 256–257 post-infarction remodeling and strengthening, infarct scar, 257

protein levels, VEGF and bFGF, 256 transendocardial injection, GFP-MSC, 258 - 259Parkinson's disease (PD) advances, 295 gene transfer, 294 lewy body disease, 295 Park, M.J., 23 Pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs), 29-30 PBSCs. See Peripheral blood stem cells (PBSCs) PDGF. See Platelet-derived growth factor (PDGF) Peng, L., 285 Periodontal stem cells osteogenic cells, 286 tooth tissue engineering, 285 Peripheral arterial disease (PAD), 410 Peripheral blood stem cells (PBSCs), 228 Peterson, L., 151 Phinney, D.G., 361 Phosphoglycerate kinase (PGK), 48 Pittenger, M.F., 252 Placenta bone marrow, 68 CD49D and CD54, 192 extra-embryonic structures, 65 HLA-haploidentical mother, 191 isolation of MSCs. 247 organs and tissues, 67 regulatory requirements (see Regulatory requirements) stem cells residents, 246 villi, 192 Platelet-derived growth factor (PDGF), 31 Preclinical models human, 347 pluripotent stem cell, 349 Zinc-finger nuclease, 348 Prockop, D.J., 247, 252 Progeria stem cell depletion, 307 syndrome, 306 Proteome, 48-50 Pseudotyping lentivector ENV, 305 rabies virus, 298 Pulmonary arterial hypertension (PAH), 92 Pulmonary clinical applications **BPD**, 92 COPD (see Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD)) description, 89 ERA, 91

Pulmonary clinical applications (*cont.*) IPF (*see* Idiopathic pulmonary fibrosis (IPF)) lung (*see* Lung)PAH, 92 respiratory disorders, 90

Q

Quarto, R., 113, 129

R

Rafei, M., 23 Raffaghello, L., 28 Ramasamy, R., 28 Rasmusson, I., 23 Regeneration adult BM-MSC, heart repair, 250 and bone repair, 106-107 CMC (see Cardiomyocyte (CMC) regeneration) collagen I and III synthesis, 130 drill hole model, 112 exogenous stem cells, 244 genetic modification, 69 human connective tissues, 120 and hyaline chondrocyte populations, 150 hypothesis, tissues, 245 MSC differentiation, 154 MSCs mechanism, cardiac, 250 paracrine mechanisms, 120 and repair of pathologies, 122 therapeutic agent, 72 Regenerative medicine MSCs. 328 in tissue engineering, 265 Regulatory requirements cell and tissue biologic therapies, 378-379 description, 378 EMA, 388-390 food and drug administration, 383-388 MSCs (see Mesenchymal stem/stromal cells (MSCs)) TGA (see Therapeutic goods administration (TGA)) Renal disease erythropoietin, 344 MSCs, 345 Ren, G., 21, 22 Rest pain, 422 Revascularization IRA, 244 xenograft model, 332 Rickert, M., 135 Rodriguez, L.V., 364

Rotating wall vessels (RWV), 10 Ruster, B., 31 Ryan, J.M., 21

S

SAEs. See Severe adverse events (SAEs) Sakaguchi, Y., 69, 138 Scale-up, ex vivo expansion. See Mesenchymal stem/stromal cells (MSCs) Schena, F., 24, 25 Schnabel, L.V., 138 Schop, D., 6, 8 Schuldiner, M., 349 Semon, J.A., 32 Severe adverse events (SAEs), 420-421 Shamis, Y., 286 Shen, H.C., 112 Sheyn, D., 10 Shunchang, S., 305 Smith, R.K.W., 138 Son, B.R., 32 Song, Y.S., 287 Sotiropoulou, P.A., 23 Spaggiari, G.M., 23 Spinal cord injury, 231, 360, 431 Stacking tissue culture cell factories (Nunc), 1, 2 cellSTACK (Corning), 1, 2 Steingen, C., 32 Stem cells. See also Mesenchymal stem/ stromal cells (MSCs) angiogenesis and osteogenesis, 108 bone marrow, 107 developmental stages, 65 DSS-induced colitis model, 213 hematopoietic, 114 HSCs (see Haematopoietic stem cells (HSCs)) reprogramming and phenotype transition, 134 tendinopathy, 137 tendon-ligament, 135 vascularization, 108 Stirred bioreactor systems, 4-5 Stroke, 431 Stromal cells culture conditions and cell sources, 191-192 fibroblasts, 192 Stromal stem cells, 66 Studeny, M., 338 Survivin (SVV) modification, 297 transplanted cells, 297

Szabat, M., 301 Szegezdi, E., 338

Т

Tabera, S., 24 Takahashi, K., 327 Tatara, R., 23 Taylor, D.D., 48 T cells, MAC modulation activation, 29-30 B cells, 24-25 dendritic cells, 28-29 2, 3-dioxgyenase 1 (IDO1), 21 immunomodulation, 18, 19 immunosuppression, 18, 20, 21–22 inhibit T, 17 naïve T cell differentiation, $2\ddot{2}-23$ interferon (IFN)-y secretion, 21 macrophages, 25-27 natural killer cells and cytotoxic T cells, 23 - 24neutrophils, 27-28 subsets, 18, 19 T lymphocyte differentiation and effector function, 20 T-regulatory responses, 20 Tendinopathy autologous PRP, 135 MSC collagen degeneration, 138 description, 137-138 FDS, 138-139 "stemness", 138 tendon laceration/defect model, 138 tendinosis and tendinitis, 133 tendon debridement, 133 Tendon applications acute post-injury phase, 132 allograft/autograft, 132-133 nonlinear stress strain curve, 132 rotator cuff tendinopathy, 133, 134 tendinopathy, 133 traumatic and repetitive motion injuries, 131 - 132type I collagen, 132 type III collagen, 133 Tendon bioscaffolds, 135-136 Tenocyte collagen scaffold, 136 hyperplasia, 132 morphology, 133 tenoblasts and, 132

TGA. See Therapeutic goods administration (TGA) Therapeutic goods administration (TGA) Australia, 379 CTN. 380 human, 379-380 mechanisms, 382 regulatory Act, 382-383 regulatory requirements, standards and guidelines applicable, 380-382 Therapy cell. 120 gastrointestinal, 182 gene, 126 immunosuppressive, 184 MSC, 79-80 resistant grades III and IV, 184 steroid pulse, 191 Thomopoulos, S., 135, 137 Till, J.E., 246 Tissue engineering cartilage repair, 149 chondrocytes, therapy, 149, 151-152 degeneration, 308 in vitro MSC cartilage, 154-156 lentiviral vectors, 283-284 in regenerative medicine, 265 stability and tissue integration, 151 Tissue homeostasis cellular origins, mesenchymal cells, 73 circulating and tissue-resident MSCs, 73 EMT, health and disease (see Epithelialto-mesenchymal transition (EMT)) fibrocytes, 73-74 myofibroblasts, 74-75 Tissue source ex vivo stage, 69 isolation of MSC, 67 Tissue source, optimal. See Clinical applications, MSCs TNBS. See Trinitrobenzene sulfuric acid (TNBS) Togel, F., 44 Toma, C., 122 TRAIL. See Tumor necrosis factor-related apoptosis-induced ligand (TRAIL) Transgenic rodent models, ALS cell transplantation protocols, 226 cerebrospinal fluid, symptomatic SOD1G93A rats, 222, 226 in vitro MSCs, 222 motor neuron disorders, 222 neuroinflammation, 222 in transgenic SOD1 rodent models, 222-225

Transplant allogeneic stem cell, 212 ALSFRS-R score, 227, 231 autologous, 122 autologous CD34+ cells isolation, 233 bioenergetic abnormalities, 258 BM-MSC, 250 bone marrow, 114 BOS. 96 chemo-radiotherapy, 164 echocardiographic analysis, 249 economic cost, 90 functional 3D tissues, 158 genetic disorder, 131 GFP-positive muscle fibers, 222 heart, 244 HLA, 93 HSC dose, 165 human spinal cord-derived neural stem cell, 231 of "HYNR-CS inj", 232 in vivo, MSCs, 212 immunosuppression, 70 mortality and morbidity, 96 **MSCs** experimental myocardial injury models, 253 infusions, 131 phase I/II trials, ALS, 228-230 MSC-seeded scaffolds, 126 neovascularisation, 72 neuronal and glial cells, 220 pulmonary emphysema, 90-91 stem cell, 106 UCB, 165 ultrasonic crystals, 249 whole-tissue, 150-151 Traumatic spine injury, 298 Trinitrobenzene sulfuric acid (TNBS) clinical and histopathologic severity, 213 colitis, 212

Tumor necrosis factor-related apoptosisinduced ligand (TRAIL), 338

U

UCB. *See* Umbilical cord blood (UCB) Umbilical cord blood (UCB) adipogenic lineage, 369, 371 blood cell recovery, 165 CD34+ cell, 168 cell surface phenotyping, 369 clinical trials, 233 comparison, bone marrow, 369 donors isolations, 368 GVHD, 165 HSC dose, 165 HSC transplantation, 164 human stem cells, 234 mononuclear, 168 in MSCs, 221

V

Vacanti, V., 68 van Poll, D., 44 Van Tongeren, R.B., 415 Vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) blood vessel formation, 108 bone formation, 106 cellular repair process, 108 Vascular endothelial growth factor A (VEGF-A), 31 Vascularization bone regeneration, 108 cell therapy, 108 description, 107 FGF and VEGF, 108 osteoblasts, 107 pre-vascular structure, 108-109 Vasculogenesis administration, BM-MSC, 254-255 angioblasts, 254 EC and VSMC markers, 255 human EPC-lined lumens, 255 immunofluorescence studies, 255 postnatal neovascularization, 254 VEGF. See Vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) VEGF-A. See Vascular endothelial growth factor A (VEGF-A) Vercelli, A., 223 Verfaille, C.M., 247

W

Wagner, W., 364 Walter, D.H., 415 Wang, F., 281, 288 Wang, Q., 28 Wang, Y., 30 Warren, S.M., 432 Waterman, R.S., 30 WAVE bioreactorTM, 10 Wester, T., 415 We, X., 136 Whole-tissue transplantation advantages, 150–151 cylindrical osteochondral plugs, 151 Index

description, 150 tissue engineering, 151 Wilson disease, 306 Wolfman, N.M., 135 Wound healing development and, 74 hyper-keratinization, 286–287 mechanism, 286 stromal cell activation, 79 tissue remodelling, 75

Х

X-CGD. See X-linked chronic granulomatous disease (X-CGD)
X-linked chronic granulomatous disease (X-CGD) NOD/SCID model, 306 peripheral blood stem cells, 305
X-linked inhibitor of apoptosis protein (XIAP), 338–339

Y

Yamada, Y., 365 Yamanaka, S., 327 Yang, Y., 8 Yen, B.L., 390 Youd, M., 25

Z

ZFNs. *See* Zinc-finger nucleases (ZFNs) Zhang, B., 28 Zhang, C., 225 Zhang, Q.Z., 26, 27, 213 Zhao, F., 95 Zhao, R.L., 223 Zhou, Q., 301 Zinc-finger nucleases (ZFNs), 282 Zuccato, C., 346